Mineralogy A Reference Guide

a Wikipedia Book



Mineralogy A Reference Guide

Contents

	0.1	Minera	al	1
		0.1.1	Definition	1
		0.1.2	Mineral chemistry	4
		0.1.3	Physical properties of minerals	5
		0.1.4	Mineral classes	10
		0.1.5	Astrobiology	17
		0.1.6	See also	17
		0.1.7	Bibliography	17
		0.1.8	References	17
		0.1.9	External links	20
1	No4	The Plan		-01
1	Nau	Notivo	ients	21
	1.1			21
		1.1.1		21
		1.1.2		21
		1.1.5		21
		1.1.4		22
	1.0	1.1.3 D:		22
	1.2	Diamo	nd	22
		1.2.1	History	22
		1.2.2	Material properties	24
		1.2.3		27
		1.2.4	Synthetics, simulants, and enhancements	31
		1.2.5		33
		1.2.6		33
		1.2.7	References	33
		1.2.8	Books	37
		1.2.9	External links	37
	1.3	Gold .		37
		1.3.1	Etymology	38
		1.3.2	Characteristics	38
		1.3.3	Modern applications	39
		1.3.4	Monetary exchange (historical)	42

	1.3.5	Cultural history	43
	1.3.6	Occurrence	46
	1.3.7	Production	47
	1.3.8	Mining	48
	1.3.9	Bioremediation	49
	1.3.10	Extraction	49
	1.3.11	Synthesis from other elements	49
	1.3.12	Consumption	49
	1.3.13	Pollution	49
	1.3.14	Chemistry	50
	1.3.15	Toxicity	50
	1.3.16	Price	51
	1.3.17	Symbolism	51
	1.3.18	State emblem	52
	1.3.19	See also	52
	1.3.20	References	52
	1.3.21	Further reading	56
	1.3.22	External links	56
1.4	Graphi	te	57
	1.4.1	Types or varieties	57
	1.4.2	Occurrence	57
	1.4.3	Properties	57
	1.4.4	History of natural graphite use	58
	1.4.5	Uses of natural graphite	59
	1.4.6	Uses of synthetic graphite	61
	1.4.7	Graphite mining, beneficiation, and milling	62
	1.4.8	Graphite recycling	62
	1.4.9	See also	62
	1.4.10	References	63
	1.4.11	Further reading	64
	1.4.12	External links	64
1.5	Kamac	ite	64
	1.5.1	See also	64
	1.5.2	References	64
1.6	Silver		64
	1.6.1	Characteristics	65
	1.6.2	Isotopes	65
	1.6.3	Compounds	66
	1.6.4	Applications	67
	1.6.5	History	70
	1.6.6	Occurrence and extraction	71

		1.6.7	Price
		1.6.8	Human exposure and consumption
		1.6.9	See also
		1.6.10	References
		1.6.11	External links
	1.7	Sulfur	
		1.7.1	Spelling and etymology
		1.7.2	Characteristics
		1.7.3	Production
		1.7.4	Compounds
		1.7.5	History
		1.7.6	Applications
		1.7.7	Biological role
		1.7.8	Precautions
		1.7.9	See also
		1.7.10	References
		1.7.11	External links
	1.8	Taenite	88
		1.8.1	Properties
		1.8.2	Meteorite Localities with this Mineral
		1.8.3	See also
		1.8.4	References
•	G 16		
2	Suin	des	89
	2.1	Acanth	1te
		2.1.1	Occurrence
		2.1.2	Gallery
		2.1.3	References
	2.2	Arseno	pyrite
		2.2.1	Crystallography
		2.2.2	Related minerals
		2.2.3	See also
		2.2.4	References
	2.3	Bornite	90
		2.3.1	Appearance
		2.3.2	Mineralogy
		2.3.3	Occurrence
		2.3.4	History and etymology
		2.3.5	See also
		2.3.6	References
	2.4	2.3.6 Carroll	References 91 ite 91

	2.4.2	Linnaeite group	92
	2.4.3	Solid solutions	92
	2.4.4	Environment	92
	2.4.5	Distribution	92
	2.4.6	References	92
2.5	Chalco	cite	93
	2.5.1	Occurrence	93
	2.5.2	See also	93
	2.5.3	References	93
2.6	Chalco	pyrite	93
	2.6.1	Chemistry	94
	2.6.2	Paragenesis	94
	2.6.3	Occurrence	94
	2.6.4	Structure	94
	2.6.5	See also	94
	2.6.6	References	94
2.7	Cinnab	var	95
	2.7.1	Etymology	95
	2.7.2	Structure	95
	2.7.3	Properties	95
	2.7.4	Occurrence	95
	2.7.5	Mining and extraction of mercury	96
	2.7.6	Toxicity	96
	2.7.7	Decorative use	96
	2.7.8	Other forms	96
	2.7.9	See also	97
	2.7.10	References	97
	2.7.11	External links	97
2.8	Cobalti	ite	97
	2.8.1	References	97
	2.8.2	External links	97
2.9	Dimor	phite	98
	2.9.1	Properties and applications	98
	2.9.2	References	98
2.10	Enargit	ie	98
	2.10.1	Occurrence	98
	2.10.2	References	98
	2.10.3	External links	99
2.11	Galena		99
	2.11.1	Lead ore deposits	99
	2.11.2	Crystal structure	100

	2.11.3 Geochemistry	0
	2.11.4 Galena uses	0
	2.11.5 Health issues	0
	2.11.6 See also	0
	2.11.7 Notes	0
	2.11.8 References	0
	2.11.9 External links	0
2.12	Marcasite	1
	2.12.1 Occurrence	1
	2.12.2 Alteration	1
	2.12.3 References	1
	2.12.4 External links	2
2.13	Millerite	2
	2.13.1 Paragenesis	2
	2.13.2 Economic importance 10	2
	2.13.3 Occurrence	2
	2.13.4 See also	3
	2.13.5 References	3
	2.13.6 External links	3
2.14	Molybdenite	3
	2.14.1 Description	3
	2.14.2 Uses	4
	2.14.3 See also	4
	2.14.4 References	4
2.15	Nickeline	4
	2.15.1 Etymology and history	4
	2.15.2 Preparation of NiAs	4
	2.15.3 Occurrence	4
	2.15.4 Crystal structure	5
	2.15.5 Economic Importance 10	5
	2.15.6 References	5
2.16	Orpiment	5
	2.16.1 Historical uses	6
	2.16.2 Contemporary uses 10	6
	2.16.3 Physical and optical properties	6
	2.16.4 Crystal structure	6
	2.16.5 Gallery of orpiment specimens	6
	2.16.6 References	6
	2.16.7 External links	6
2.17	Proustite	6
	2.17.1 See also	7

	2.17.2 References
2.18	Pyrargyrite
	2.18.1 External links
	2.18.2 References
2.19	Pyrite
	2.19.1 Uses
	2.19.2 Formal oxidation states for pyrite, marcasite, and arsenopyrite
	2.19.3 Crystallography
	2.19.4 Crystal habit
	2.19.5 Varieties
	2.19.6 Distinguishing similar minerals
	2.19.7 Hazards
	2.19.8 Pyritised fossils
	2.19.9 References
	2.19.10 Further reading
	2.19.11 External links
2.20	Pyrrhotite
	2.20.1 Etymology and history
	2.20.2 Crystal structure
	2.20.3 Magnetic properties
	2.20.4 Occurrence
	2.20.5 References
	2.20.6 External links
2.21	Realgar
	2.21.1 Occurrence
	2.21.2 Uses
	2.21.3 Realgar gallery
	2.21.4 See also
	2.21.5 References
	2.21.6 Further reading
	2.21.7 External links
2.22	Sphalerite
	2.22.1 Chemistry
	2.22.2 Varieties
	2.22.3 Occurrence
	2.22.4 Gemstone use
	2.22.5 See also
	2.22.6 References
	2.22.7 External links
2.23	Stibnite
	2.23.1 Structure

		2.23.2	Uses
		2.23.3	Occurrence
		2.23.4	See also
		2.23.5	References
		2.23.6	External links
	2.24	Tetrahe	edrite
		2.24.1	Applications
		2.24.2	See also
		2.24.3	References
		2.24.4	External links
	2.25	Skutter	udite
		2.25.1	The skutterudite crystal structure
		2.25.2	Applications
		2.25.3	References
	2.26	Sylvani	te
		2.26.1	Properties
		2.26.2	Occurrence
		2.26.3	Use
		2.26.4	References
		2.26.5	External links
•	• • •		
3	Oxid	les	121
	3.1	Cassite	rite
		3.1.1	
		3.1.2	Crystallography
		3.1.3	Etymology
		3.1.4	References
	3.2	Chrom	ite
		3.2.1	Occurrence
		3.2.2	Usage
		3.2.3	Mining
		3.2.4	References
		3.2.5	External links
	3.3	Chryso	beryl
		3.3.1	Occurrence
		3.3.2	Alexandrite
		3.3.3	Cymophane
		3.3.4	See also
	_	3.3.5	References
	3.4	Corund	lum
		3.4.1	Geology and occurrence
		3.4.2	Synthetic corundum

	3.4.3	Structure and physical properties
	3.4.4	References
3.5	Cuprite	
	3.5.1	See also
	3.5.2	References
3.6	Frankli	nite
	3.6.1	See also
	3.6.2	References
	3.6.3	External links
3.7	Hemati	ite
	3.7.1	Etymology and history
	3.7.2	Magnetism
	3.7.3	Discovery on Mars
	3.7.4	See also
	3.7.5	References
	3.7.6	External links
3.8	Ilmenit	e
	3.8.1	Structure and properties
	3.8.2	Mineral chemistry
	3.8.3	Paragenesis
	3.8.4	Processing and consumption
	3.8.5	Feedstock Production
	3.8.6	Lunar ilmenite
	3.8.7	References
3.9	Magnet	tite
	3.9.1	Properties
	3.9.2	Distribution of deposits
	3.9.3	Biological occurrences
	3.9.4	Synthetic magnetite
	3.9.5	Applications
	3.9.6	Gallery of magnetite mineral specimens
	3.9.7	See also
	3.9.8	References
	3.9.9	Further reading
	3.9.10	External links
3.10	Pyrolus	site
	3.10.1	Occurrence
	3.10.2	Use
	3.10.3	Variations in crystal habit
	3.10.4	See also
	3.10.5	References

	3.11	Rutile		9
		3.11.1	Occurrence	9
		3.11.2	Crystal structure	0
		3.11.3	Uses and economic importance	0
		3.11.4	Synthetic rutile	1
		3.11.5	See also	1
		3.11.6	References	1
		3.11.7	External links	1
	3.12	Spinel		1
		3.12.1	Properties of true spinel	1
		3.12.2	Occurrence	2
		3.12.3	Synthetic spinel	2
		3.12.4	See also	2
		3.12.5	References	2
		3.12.6	Bibliography	2
		3.12.7	External links	2
	3.13	Uranin	ite	2
		3.13.1	Occurrence	3
		3.13.2	See also	3
		3.13.3	References	3
		3.13.4	External links	3
	3.14	Zincite		3
		3.14.1	See also	4
		3.14.2	References	4
		3.14.3	External links	4
4	TT		14	F
4		Douvit	14	5 5
	4.1		Exemption 14	5
		4.1.1	Production trando	6
		4.1.2		6 6
		4.1.5	Processing	0 6
		4.1.4		0 6
		4.1.5		07
		4.1.0		7 7
	4.0	4.1./		7 7
	4.2	Brucite	14 Dise set	7 7
		4.2.1	Discovery	7 7
		4.2.2	Industrial applications	/
		4.2.3	Magnesian attack of cement and concrete	8 6
		4.2.4	See also	ð c
	4.2	4.2.5	Kererences	8
	4.3	Boehm	ne	ð

	6.1	Calcite		. 157
6	Carl	oonates		157
5	Hali	des		156
		4.8.3	References	. 155
		4.8.2	See also	. 155
		4.8.1	Occurrence	. 155
	4.8	Manga	nite	. 154
		4.7.8	External links	. 154
		4.7.7	See also	. 154
		4.7.6	Notes	. 154
		4.7.5	History	. 153
		4.7.4	Uses of limonite	. 153
		4.7.3	Formation	. 153
		4.7.2	Characteristics	. 153
		4.7.1	Names	. 153
	4.7	Limon	ite	. 152
		4.6.8	External links	. 152
		4.6.7	References	. 152
		4.6.6	See also	. 152
		4.6.5	Gallery	. 152
		4.6.4	Prevalence	. 151
		4.6.3	Formation	. 151
		4.6.2	Usage	. 151
		4.6.1	Composition	. 151
	4.6	Goethi	te	. 150
		4.5.5	External links	. 150
		4.5.4	Further reading	. 150
		4.5.3	References	. 150
		4.5.2	Etymology	. 150
	1.5	4.5.1	Structure	. 150
	4.5	Gibbsi	te	. 149
		4 4 2	References	. 149
	7.7	4 4 1	See also	149
	44	Diaspo	re	140
		4.3.1	References	. 148

Toonates					
	Calcite		157		
	6.1.1	Properties	157		
	6.1.2	Use and applications	158		
	6.1.3	Natural occurrence	158		
	6.1.4	Formation processes	158		
	6.1.5	In Earth history	158		

		6.1.6	Gallery	158
		6.1.7	See also	159
		6.1.8	References	159
		6.1.9	Further reading	159
		6.1.10	External links	159
_		. .		4.50
7	Phos	sphates		160
	7.1	Hureau	lite	160
		7.1.1	Environment	160
		7.1.2	Localities	160
		7.1.3	References	160
	7.2	Pseudo	malachite	160
		7.2.1	Type Locality	160
		7.2.2	Structure	161
		7.2.3	Environment	161
		7.2.4	Distribution	161
		7.2.5	References	161
	7.3	Woodh	ouseite	161
		7.3.1	Environment	161
		7.3.2	Localities	161
		7.3.3	Structure	161
		7.3.4	References	161
8	Sulfa	ates		163

9	Silic	Silicates					
	9.1	Ashbu	tonite	164			
		9.1.1	Geological occurrence	164			
		9.1.2	References	164			
	9.2	Bustan	nite	164			
		9.2.1	Cell parameters	164			
		9.2.2	Type locality	165			
		9.2.3	Environment	165			
		9.2.4	References	165			
		9.2.5	External links	165			
	9.3	Hsiang	hualite	165			
		9.3.1	Structure	165			
		9.3.2	Environment	165			
		9.3.3	Localities	165			
		9.3.4	References	165			
		9.3.5	External links	165			
	9.4	Quartz		166			

		9.4.1	Etymology
		9.4.2	Crystal habit and structure
		9.4.3	Varieties (according to color)
		9.4.4	Varieties (according to microstructure)
		9.4.5	Synthetic and artificial treatments
		9.4.6	Occurrence
		9.4.7	Related silica minerals
		9.4.8	History
		9.4.9	Piezoelectricity
		9.4.10	Gallery of quartz mineral specimens
		9.4.11	See also
		9.4.12	References
		9.4.13	External links
10	0		
10 (Orga	inic	173
	10.1	Hoelite	173
		10.1.1	References
11	Igne	ous Roc	2ks 174
	11.1	Granite	
		11.1.1	Mineralogy
		11.1.2	Occurrence
		11.1.3	Origin
		11.1.4	Ascent and emplacement
		11.1.5	Weathering
		11.1.6	Natural radiation
		11.1.7	Uses
		11.1.8	Rock climbing
		11.1.9	See also
		11.1.10	References
		11.1.11	Further reading
		11.1.12	2 External links
12 \$	Sedi	mentary	y Rocks 182
	12.1	Flint .	
		12.1.1	Origin
		12.1.2	Uses
		12.1.3	See also
		12.1.4	References
		12.1.5	External links
	12.2	Limesto	one
		12.2.1	Description

	12.2.2	Classification	187
	12.2.3	Limestone landscape	187
	12.2.4	Uses	188
	12.2.5	Degradation by organisms	190
	12.2.6	Gallery	190
	12.2.7	See also	190
	12.2.8	References	190
	12.2.9	Further reading	190
13 M	etamorph	ic Rocks	191
14 No	on classifie	ed minerals	192
14	.1 Colora	doite	192
	14.1.1	Introduction	192
	14.1.2	Composition	192
	14.1.3	Structure	192
	14.1.4	Physical properties	192
	14.1.5	Geologic occurrence	193
	14.1.6	References	193
	14.1.7	External links	193
14	.2 Duftite		193
	14.2.1	Structure	194
	14.2.2	Environment	194
	14.2.3	Distribution	194
	14.2.4	References	194
14	.3 Moissa	nite	194
	14.3.1	Background	194
	14.3.2	Geological occurrence	194
	14.3.3	Meteorites	195
	14.3.4	Sources	195
	14.3.5	Physical properties	195
	14.3.6	Applications	195
	14.3.7	See also	195
	14.3.8	References	195
	14.3.9	Further reading	196
15 Te	xt and im	age sources, contributors, and licenses	197
15	.1 Text .		197
15	.2 Images		214
15	.3 Conten	It license	227

0.1 Mineral

For other uses, see Mineral (disambiguation). A **mineral** is a naturally occurring substance that is solid



Amethyst, a variety of quartz

and inorganic representable by a chemical formula, usually abiogenic, and has an ordered atomic structure. It is different from a rock, which can be an aggregate of minerals or non-minerals and does not have a specific chemical composition. The exact definition of a mineral is under debate, especially with respect to the requirement a valid species be abiogenic, and to a lesser extent with regard to it having an ordered atomic structure. The study of minerals is called mineralogy.

There are over 4,900 known mineral species; over 4,660 of these have been approved by the International Mineralogical Association (IMA). The silicate minerals compose over 90% of the Earth's crust. The diversity and abundance of mineral species is controlled by the Earth's chemistry. Silicon and oxygen constitute approximately 75% of the Earth's crust, which translates directly into the predominance of silicate minerals. Minerals are distinguished by various chemical and physical properties. Differences in chemical composition and crystal structure distinguish various species, and these properties in turn are influenced by the mineral's geological environment of formation. Changes in the temperature, pressure, and bulk composition of a rock mass cause changes in its mineralogy; however, a rock can maintain its bulk composition, but as long as temperature and pressure change, its mineralogy can change as well.

Minerals can be described by various physical properties which relate to their chemical structure and composition. Common distinguishing characteristics include crystal structure and habit, hardness, lustre, diaphaneity, colour, streak, tenacity, cleavage, fracture, parting, and specific gravity. More specific tests for minerals include reaction to acid, magnetism, taste or smell, and radioactivity.

Minerals are classified by key chemical constituents; the two dominant systems are the Dana classification and the Strunz classification. The silicate class of minerals is subdivided into six subclasses by the degree of polymerization in the chemical structure. All silicate minerals have a base unit of a $[SiO_4]^{4-}$ silica tetrahedra that is, a silicon cation coordinated by four oxygen anions, which gives the shape of a tetrahedron. These tetrahedra can be polymerized to give the subclasses: orthosilicates (no polymerization, thus single tetrahedra), disilicates (two tetrahedra bonded together), cyclosilicates (rings of tetrahedra), inosilicates (chains of tetrahedra), phyllosilicates (sheets of tetrahedra), and tectosilicates (three-dimensional network of tetrahedra). Other important mineral groups include the native elements, sulfides, oxides, halides, carbonates, sulfates, and phosphates.

0.1.1 Definition

Basic definition

The general definition of a mineral encompasses the following criteria:^[1]

- 1. Naturally occurring
- 2. Stable at room temperature
- 3. Represented by a chemical formula
- 4. Usually abiogenic (not resulting from the activity of living organisms)
- 5. Ordered atomic arrangement

The first three general characteristics are less debated than the last two.^[1] The first criterion means that a mineral has to form by a natural process, which excludes anthropogenic compounds. Stability at room temperature, in the simplest sense, is synonymous to the mineral being solid. More specifically, a compound has to be stable or metastable at 25 °C. Classical examples of exceptions to this rule include native mercury, which crystallizes at -39°C, and water ice, which is solid only below 0 °C; as these two minerals were described prior to 1959, they were grandfathered by the International Mineralogical Association (IMA).^{[2][3]} Modern advances have included extensive study of liquid crystals, which also extensively involve mineralogy. Minerals are chemical compounds, and as such they can be described by fixed or a variable formula. Many mineral groups and species are composed of a solid solution; pure substances are not usually found because of contamination or chemical substitution. For example, the olivine group is described by the variable formula (Mg, Fe)₂SiO₄, which is a solid solution of two end-member species, magnesium-rich forsterite and iron-rich fayalite, which are described by a fixed chemical formula. Mineral species themselves could have a variable compositions, such as the sulfide mackinawite, (Fe, Ni)₉S₈, which is mostly a ferrous sulfide, but has a very significant nickel impurity that is reflected in its formula.^{[1][4]}

The requirement of a valid mineral species to be abiogenic has also been described as similar to have to be inorganic; however, this criterion is imprecise and organic compounds have been assigned a separate classification branch. Finally, the requirement of an ordered atomic arrangement is usually synonymous to being crystalline; however, crystals are periodic in addition to being ordered, so the broader criterion is used instead.^[1] The presence of an ordered atomic arrangement translates to a variety of macroscopic physical properties, such as crystal form, hardness, and cleavage.^[5] There have been several recent proposals to amend the definition to consider biogenic or amorphous substances as minerals. The formal definition of a mineral approved by the IMA in 1995:

"A mineral is an element or chemical compound that is normally crystalline and that has been formed as a result of geological processes."^[6]

In addition, biogenic substances were explicitly excluded:

"Biogenic substances are chemical compounds produced entirely by biological processes without a geological component (e.g., urinary calculi, oxalate crystals in plant tissues, shells of marine molluscs, etc.) and are not regarded as minerals. However, if geological processes were involved in the genesis of the compound, then the product can be accepted as a mineral."^[6]

Recent advances

Mineral classification schemes and their definitions are evolving to match recent advances in mineral science. Recent changes have included the addition of an organic class, in both the new Dana and the Strunz classification schemes.^{[7][8]} The organic class includes a very rare group of minerals with hydrocarbons. The IMA Commission on New Minerals and Mineral Names adopted in 2009 a hierarchical scheme for the naming and classification of mineral groups and group names^[9] and established seven commissions and four working groups to review and classify minerals into an official listing of their published names.^[10] According to these new rules, "mineral species can be grouped in a number of different ways, on the basis of chemistry, crystal structure, occurrence, association, genetic history, or resource, for example, depending on the purpose to be served by the classification."^[9]

The Nickel (1995) exclusion of biogenic substances was not universally adhered to. For example, Lowenstam (1981) stated that "organisms are capable of forming a diverse array of minerals, some of which cannot be formed inorganically in the biosphere."^[11] The distinction is a matter of classification and less to do with the constituents of the minerals themselves. Skinner (2005) views all solids as potential minerals and includes biominerals in the mineral kingdom, which are those that are created by the metabolic activities of organisms. Skinner expanded the previous definition of a mineral to classify "element or compound, amorphous or crystalline, formed through *biogeochemical* processes," as a mineral.^[12]

Recent advances in high-resolution genetic and x-ray absorption spectroscopy is opening new revelations on the biogeochemical relations between microorganisms and minerals that may make Nickel's (1995)^[6] biogenic mineral exclusion obsolete and Skinner's (2005) biogenic mineral inclusion a necessity.^[12] For example, the IMA commissioned 'Environmental Mineralogy and Geochemistry Working Group'^[13] deals with minerals in the hydrosphere, atmosphere, and biosphere. Mineral forming microorganisms inhabit the areas that this working group deals with. These organisms exist on nearly every rock, soil, and particle surface spanning the globe reaching depths at 1600 metres below the sea floor (possibly further) and 70 kilometres into the stratosphere (possibly entering the mesosphere).^{[14][15][16]} Biologists and geologists have started to research and appreciate the magnitude of mineral geoengineering that these creatures are capable of. Bacteria have contributed to the formation of minerals for billions of years and critically define the biogeochemical cycles on this planet. Microorganisms can precipitate metals from solution contributing to the formation of ore deposits in addition to their ability to catalyze mineral dissolution, to respire, precipitate, and form minerals.^{[17][18][19]}

Prior to the International Mineralogical Association's listing, over 60 biominerals had been discovered, named, and published.^[20] These minerals (a sub-set tabulated in Lowenstam (1981)^[11]) are considered minerals proper according to the Skinner (2005) definition.^[12] These biominerals are not listed in the International Mineral Association official list of mineral names,^[21] however, many of these biomineral representatives are distributed amongst the 78 mineral classes listed in the Dana classification scheme.^[12] Another rare class of minerals (primarily biological in origin) include the mineral liquid crystals that are crystalline and liquid at the same time. To date over 80,000 liquid crystalline compounds have been identified.^{[22][23]}

Concerning the use of the term "mineral" to name this family of liquid crystals, one can

argue that the term inorganic would be more appropriate. However, inorganic liquid crystals have long been used for organometallic liquid crystals. Therefore, in order to avoid any confusion between these fairly chemically different families, and taking into account that a large number of these liquid crystals occur naturally in nature, we think that the use of the old fashioned but adequate "mineral" adjective taken sensus largo is more specific that an alternative such as "purely inorganic", to name this subclass of the inorganic liquid crystals family.^[23]

The Skinner (2005) definition^[12] of a mineral takes this matter into account by stating that a mineral can be crystalline or amorphous. Liquid mineral crystals are amorphous. Biominerals and liquid mineral crystals, however, are not the primary form of minerals, most are geological in origin,^[24] but these groups do help to identify at the margins of what constitutes a mineral proper. The formal Nickel (1995) definition explicitly mentioned crystalline nature as a key to defining a substance as a mineral. A 2011 article defined icosahedrite, an aluminium-iron-copper alloy as mineral; named for its unique natural icosahedral symmetry, it is also a quasicrystal. Unlike a true crystal, quasicrystals are ordered but not periodic.^{[25][26]}

Rocks, ores, and gems

Minerals are not equivalent to rocks. Whereas a mineral is a naturally occurring usually solid substance, stable at room temperature, representable by a chemical formula, usually abiogenic, and has an ordered atomic structure, a rock is either an aggregate of one or more minerals, or not composed of minerals at all.^[27] Rocks like limestone or quartzite are composed primarily of one mineralcalcite or aragonite in the case of limestone, and quartz in the latter case.^{[28][29]} Other rocks can be defined by relative abundances of key (essential) minerals; a granite is defined by proportions of quartz, alkali feldspar, and plagioclase feldspar.^[30] The other minerals in the rock are termed accessory, and do not greatly affect the bulk composition of the rock. Rocks can also be composed entirely of non-mineral material; coal is a sedimentary rock composed primarily of organically derived carbon.^{[27][31]}

In rocks, some mineral species and groups are much more abundant than others; these are termed the rock-forming minerals. The major examples of these are quartz, the feldspars, the micas, the amphiboles, the pyroxenes, the olivines, and calcite; except the last one, all of the minerals are silicates.^[32] Overall, around 150 minerals are considered particularly important, whether in terms of their abundance or aesthetic value in terms of collecting.^[33]

Commercially valuable minerals and rocks are referred to as industrial minerals. For example, muscovite, a white



Schist is a metamorphic rock characterized by an abundance of platy minerals. In this example, the rock has prominent sillimanite porphyroblasts as large as 3 cm (1.2 in).

mica, can be used for windows (sometimes referred to as isinglass), as a filler, or as an insulator.^[34] Ores are minerals that have a high concentration of a certain element, typically a metal. Examples are cinnabar (HgS), an ore of mercury, sphalerite (ZnS), an ore of zinc, or cassiterite (SnO₂), an ore of tin. Gems are minerals with an ornamental value, and are distinguished from non-gems by their beauty, durability, and usually, rarity. There are about 20 mineral species that qualify as gem minerals, which constitute about 35 of the most common gemstones. Gem minerals are often present in several varieties, and so one mineral can account for several different gemstones; for example, ruby and sapphire are both corundum, Al₂O₃.^[35]

Nomenclature and classification

In general, a mineral is defined as naturally occurring solid, that is stable at room temperature, representable by a chemical formula, usually abiogenic, and has an ordered atomic structure. However, a mineral can be also narrowed down in terms of a mineral group, series, species, or variety, in order from most broad to least broad. The basic level of definition is that of mineral species, which is distinguished from other species by specific and unique chemical and physical properties. For example, quartz is defined by its formula, SiO₂, and a specific crystalline structure that distinguishes it from other minerals with the same chemical formula (termed polymorphs). When there exists a range of composition between two minerals species, a mineral series is defined. For example, the biotite series is represented by variable amounts of the endmembers phlogopite, siderophyllite, annite, and eastonite. In contrast, a mineral group is a grouping of mineral species with some common chemical properties that share a crystal structure. The pyroxene group has a common formula of XY(Si,Al)₂O₆, where X and Y are both cations, with X typically bigger than Y; the pyroxenes are single-chain silicates that crystallize in either the orthorhombic or monoclinic crystal systems. Finally, a mineral variety is a specific type of mineral species that differs by some physical characteristic, such as colour or crystal habit. An example is amethyst, which is a purple variety of quartz.[36]

Two common classifications are used for minerals; both the Dana and Strunz classifications rely on the composition of the mineral, specifically with regards to important chemical groups, and its structure. The Dana System of Mineralogy was first published in 1837 by James Dwight Dana, a leading geologist of his time; it is in its eighth edition (1997 ed.). The Dana classification, assigns a fourpart number to a mineral species. First is its class, based on important compositional groups; next, the type gives the ratio of cations to anions in the mineral; finally, the last two numbers group minerals by structural similarity with a given type or class. The less commonly used Strunz classification, named for German mineralogist Karl Hugo Strunz, is based on the Dana system, but combines both chemical and structural criteria, the latter with regards to distribution of chemical bonds.[37]

There are over 4,660 approved mineral species.^[38] They are most commonly named after a person (45%), followed by discovery location (23%); names based on chemical composition (14%) and physical properties (8%) are the two other major groups of mineral name etymologies.^{[36][39]} The common suffix *-ite* of mineral names descends from the ancient Greek suffix - $i \tau \eta \varsigma$ (-ites), meaning "connected with or belonging to".^[40]

0.1.2 Mineral chemistry

The abundance and diversity of minerals is controlled directly by their chemistry, in turn dependent on elemental abundances in the Earth. The majority of minerals observed are derived from the Earth's crust. Eight elements account for most of the key components of minerals, due to their abundance in the crust. These eight elements, summing to over 98% of the crust by weight, are, in order of decreasing abundance: oxygen, silicon, aluminium, iron, magnesium, calcium, sodium and potassium. Oxygen and silicon are by far the two most important — oxygen composes 46.6% of the crust by weight, and silicon



Hübnerite, the manganese-rich end-member of the wolframite series, with minor quartz in the background

accounts for 27.7%.[41]

The minerals that form are directly controlled by the bulk chemistry of the parent body. For example, a magma rich in iron and magnesium will form mafic minerals, such as olivine and the pyroxenes; in contrast, a more silica-rich magma will crystallize to form minerals than incorporate more SiO₂, such as the feldspars and quartz. In a limestone, calcite or aragonite (both CaCO₃) form because the rock is rich in calcium and carbonate. A corollary is that a mineral will not be found in a rock whose bulk chemistry does not resemble the bulk chemistry of a given mineral with the exception of trace minerals. For example, kyanite, Al₂SiO₅ forms from the metamorphism of aluminium-rich shales; it would not likely occur in aluminium-poor rock, such quartzite.

The chemical composition may vary between end member species of a mineral series. For example, the plagioclase feldspars comprise a continuous series from sodium-rich end member albite (NaAlSi₃O₈) to calciumrich anorthite (CaAl₂Si₂O₈) with four recognized intermediate varieties between them (given in order from sodium- to calcium-rich): oligoclase, andesine, labradorite, and bytownite.^[42] Other examples of series include the olivine series of magnesium-rich forsterite and iron-rich fayalite, and the wolframite series of manganese-rich hübnerite and iron-rich ferberite.

Chemical substitution and coordination polyhedra explain this common feature of minerals. In nature, minerals are not pure substances, and are contaminated by whatever other elements are present in the given chemical system. As a result, it is possible for one element to be substituted for another.^[43] Chemical substitution will occur between ions of a similar size and charge; for example, K⁺ will not substitute for Si⁴⁺ because of chemical and structural incompatibilities caused by a big difference in size and charge. A common example of chemical substitution is that of Si⁴⁺ by Al³⁺, which are close in charge, size, and abundance in the crust. In the example of plagioclase, there are three cases of substitution. Feldspars are all framework silicates, which have a silicon-oxygen ratio of 2:1, and the space for other elements is given by the substitution of Si⁴⁺ by Al³⁺ to give a base unit of $[AlSi_3O_8]$; without the substitution, the formula would be charge-balanced as SiO₂, giving quartz.^[44] The significance of this structural property will be explained further by coordination polyhedra. The second substitution occurs between Na^+ and Ca^{2+} ; however, the difference in charge has to accounted for by making a second substitution of Si⁴⁺ by Al³⁺.^[45]

Coordination polyhedra are geometric representation of how a cation is surrounded by an anion. In mineralogy, due its abundance in the crust, coordination polyhedra are usually considered in terms of oxygen. The base unit of silicate minerals is the silica tetrahedron — one Si⁴⁺ surrounded by four O²⁻. An alternate way of describing the coordination of the silicate is by a number: in the case of the silica tetrahedron, the silicon is said to have a coordination number of 4. Various cations have a specific range of possible coordination numbers; for silicon, it is almost always 4, except for very high-pressure minerals where compound is compressed such that silicon is in six-fold (octahedral) coordination by oxygen. Bigger cations have a bigger coordination number because of the increase in relative size as compared to oxygen (the last orbital subshell of heavier atoms is different too). Changes in coordination numbers between leads to physical and mineralogical differences; for example, at high pressure such as in the mantle, many minerals, especially silicates such as olivine and garnet will change to a perovskite structure, where silicon is in octahedral coordination. Another example are the aluminosilicates kyanite, and alusite, and sillimanite (polymorphs, as they share the formula Al₂SiO₅), which differ by the coordination number of the Al³⁺; these minerals transition from one another as a response to changes in pressure and temperature.^[41] In the case of silicate materials, the substitution of Si⁴⁺ by Al³⁺ allows for a variety of minerals because of the need to balance charges.^[46]

Changes in temperature and pressure, and composition alter the mineralogy of a rock sample. Changes in composition can be caused by processes such as weathering or metasomatism (hydrothermal alteration). Changes in temperature and pressure occur when the host rock undergoes tectonic or magmatic movement into differing physical regimes. Changes in thermodynamic conditions make it favourable for mineral assemblages to react with each other to produce new minerals; as such, it is possible for two rocks to have an identical or a very similar



When minerals react, the products will sometimes assume the shape of the reagent; the product mineral is termed to be a pseudomorph of (or after) the reagent. Illustrated here is a pseudomorph of kaolinite after orthoclase. Here, the pseudomorph preserved the Carlsbad twinning common in orthoclase.

bulk rock chemistry without having a similar mineralogy. This process of mineralogical alteration is related to the rock cycle. An example of a series of mineral reactions is illustrated as follows.^[47]

Orthoclase feldspar (KAlSi₃O₈) is a mineral commonly found in granite, a plutonic igneous rock. When exposed to weathering, it reacts to form kaolinite $(Al_2Si_2O_5(OH)_4)$, a sedimentary mineral, and silicic acid):

$$2 \text{ KAlSi}_{3}\text{O}_{8} + 5 \text{ H}_{2}\text{O} + 2 \text{ H}^{+} \rightarrow$$

Al₂Si₂O₅(OH)₄ + 4 H₂SiO₃ + 2 K⁺

Under low-grade metamorphic conditions, kaolinite reacts with quartz to form pyrophyllite $(Al_2Si_4O_{10}(OH)_2)$:

$$\begin{array}{l} Al_2Si_2O_5(OH)_4 + SiO_2 \rightarrow Al_2Si_4O_{10}(OH)_2 + \\ H_2O \end{array}$$

As metamorphic grade increases, the pyrophyllite reacts to form kyanite and quartz:

$$Al_2Si_4O_{10}(OH)_2 \rightarrow Al_2SiO_5 + 3SiO_2 + H_2O$$

Alternatively, a mineral may change its crystal structure as a consequence of changes in temperature and pressure without reacting. For example, quartz will change into a variety of its SiO_2 polymorphs, such as tridymite and cristobalite at high temperatures, and coesite at high pressures.^[48]

0.1.3 Physical properties of minerals

Classifying minerals ranges from simple to difficult. A mineral can be identified by several physical properties, some of them being sufficient for full identification without equivocation. In other cases, minerals can only be classified by more complex optical, chemical or X-ray diffraction analysis; these methods, however, can be costly and time-consuming. Physical properties applied for classification include crystal structure and habit, hardness, lustre, diaphaneity, colour, streak, cleavage and fracture, and specific gravity. Other less general tests include fluorescence, phosphorescence, magnetism, radioactivity, tenacity (response to mechanical induced changes of shape or form), piezoelectricity and reactivity to dilute acids.^[49]

Crystal structure and habit

Main articles: Crystal system and Crystal habit See also: Crystal twinning Crystal structure results from the orderly geometric spa-



Topaz has a characteristic orthorhombic elongated crystal shape.

tial arrangement of atoms in the internal structure of a mineral. This crystal structure is based on regular internal atomic or ionic arrangement that is often expressed in the geometric form that the crystal takes. Even when the mineral grains are too small to see or are irregularly shaped, the underlying crystal structure is always periodic and can be determined by X-ray diffraction.^[1] Minerals are typically described by their symmetry content. Crystals are restricted to 32 point groups, which differ by their symmetry. These groups are classified in turn into more broad categories, the most encompassing of these being the six crystal families.^[50]

These families can be described by the relative lengths of the three crystallographic axes, and the angles between them; these relationships correspond to the symmetry operations that define the narrower point groups. They are summarized below; a, b, and c represent the axes, and α , β , γ represent the angle opposite the respective crystallographic axis (e.g. α is the angle opposite the a-axis, viz. the angle between the b and c axes):^[50]

The hexagonal crystal family is also split into two crystal *systems* — the trigonal, which has a three-fold axis of symmetry, and the hexagonal, which has a six-fold axis of symmetry.

Chemistry and crystal structure together define a mineral. With a restriction to 32 point groups, minerals of different chemistry may have identical crystal structure. For example, halite (NaCl), galena (PbS), and periclase (MgO) all belong to the hexaoctahedral point group (isometric family), as they have a similar stoichiometry between their different constituent elements. In contrast, polymorphs are groupings of minerals that share a chemical formula but have a different structure. For example, pyrite and marcasite, both iron sulfides, have the formula FeS₂; however, the former is isometric while the latter is orthorhombic. This polymorphism extends to other sulfides with the generic AX_2 formula; these two groups are collectively known as the pyrite and marcasite groups.^[51]

Polymorphism can extend beyond pure symmetry content. The aluminosilicates are a group of three minerals - kyanite, and alusite, and sillimanite - which share the chemical formula Al₂SiO₅. Kyanite is triclinic, while and alusite and sillimanite are both orthorhombic and belong to the dipyramidal point group. These difference arise correspond to how aluminium is coordinated within the crystal structure. In all minerals, one aluminium ion is always in six-fold coordination by oxygen; the silicon, as a general rule is in four-fold coordination in all minerals; an exception is a case like stishovite (SiO₂, an ultra-high pressure quartz polymorph with rutile structure).^[52] In kyanite, the second aluminium is in six-fold coordination; its chemical formula can be expressed as Al^[6]Al^[6]SiO₅, to reflect its crystal structure. Andalusite has the second aluminium in five-fold coordination $(Al^{[6]}Al^{[5]}SiO_5)$ and sillimanite has it in four-fold coordination $(Al^{[6]}Al^{[4]}SiO_5)$.^[53]

Differences in crystal structure and chemistry greatly influence other physical properties of the mineral. The carbon allotropes diamond and graphite have vastly different properties; diamond is the hardest natural substance, has an adamantine lustre, and belongs to the isometric crystal family, whereas as graphite is very soft, has a greasy lustre, and crystallises in the hexagonal family. This difference is accounted by differences in bonding. In diamond, the carbons are in sp^3 hybrid orbitals, which means they form a framework where each carbon is covalently bonded to three neighbours in a tetrahedral fashion; on the other hand, graphite is composed of sheets of carbons in sp^2 hybrid orbitals, where each carbon is bonded covalently to only two others. These sheets are held together by much weaker van der Waals forces, and this discrepancy translates to big macroscopic differences.^[54]

Twinning is the intergrowth of two or more crystal of a



Contact twins, as seen in spinel

single mineral species. The geometry of the twinning is controlled by the mineral's symmetry. As a result, there are several types of twins, including contact twins, reticulated twins, geniculated twins, penetration twins, cyclic twins, and polysynthetic twins. Contact, or simple twins, consist of two crystals joined at a plane; this type of twinning is common in spinel. Reticulated twins, common in rutile, are interlocking crystals resembling netting. Geniculated twins have a bend in the middle that is caused by start of the twin. Penetration twins consist of two single crystals that have grown into each other; examples of this twinning include cross-shaped staurolite twins and Carlsbad twinning in orthoclase. Cyclic twins are caused by repeated twinning around a rotation axis. It occurs around three, four, five, six, or eight-fold axes, and the corresponding patterns are called threelings, fourlings, fivelings, sixlings, and eightlings. Sixlings are common in aragonite. Polysynthetic twins are similar to cyclic twinning by the presence of repetitive twinning; however, instead of occurring around a rotational axis, it occurs along parallel planes, usually on a microscopic scale.^{[55][56]}

Crystal habit refers to the overall shape of crystal. Several terms are used to describe this property. Common habits include acicular, which described needlelike crystals like in natrolite, bladed, dendritic (tree-pattern, common in native copper), equant, which is typical of garnet, prismatic (elongated in one direction), and tabular, which differs from bladed habit in that the former is platy whereas the latter has a defined elongation. Related to crystal form, the quality of crystal faces is diagnostic of some minerals, especially with a petrographic microscope. Euhedral crystals have a defined external shape, while anhedral crystals do not; those intermediate forms are termed subhedral.^{[57][58]}

Hardness

Main article: Mohs scale of mineral hardness The hardness of a mineral defines how much it can re-



Diamond is the hardest natural material, and has a Mohs hardness of 10.

sist scratching. This physical property is controlled by the chemical composition and crystalline structure of a mineral. A mineral's hardness is not necessarily constant for all sides, which is a function of its structure; crystallographic weakness renders some directions softer than others.^[59] An example of this property exists in kyanite, which has a Mohs hardness of 5½ parallel to [001] but 7 parallel to [100].^[60]

The most common scale of measurement is the ordinal Mohs hardness scale. Defined by ten indicators, a mineral with a higher index scratches those below it. The scale ranges from talc, a phyllosilicate, to diamond, a carbon polymorph that is the hardest natural material. The scale is provided below:^[59]

Lustre and diaphaneity

Main article: Lustre (mineralogy)

Lustre indicates how light reflects from the mineral's sur-



Pyrite has a metallic lustre.

face, with regards to its quality and intensity. There are

numerous qualitative terms used to describe this property, which are split into metallic and non-metallic categories. Metallic and sub-metallic minerals have high reflectivity like metal; examples of minerals with this lustre are galena and pyrite. Non-metallic lustres include: adamantine, such as in diamond; vitreous, which is a glassy lustre very common in silicate minerals; pearly, such as in talc and apophyllite, resinous, such as members of the garnet group, silky which common in fibrous minerals such as asbestiform chrysotile.^[61]

The diaphaneity of a mineral describes the ability of light to pass through it. Transparent minerals do not diminish the intensity of light passing through it. An example of such a mineral is muscovite (potassium mica); some varieties are sufficiently clear to have been used for windows. Translucent minerals allow some light to pass, but less than those that are transparent. Jadeite and nephrite (mineral forms of jade are examples of minerals with this property). Minerals that do not allow light to pass are called opaque.^{[62][63]}

The diaphaneity of a mineral depends on thickness of the sample. When a mineral is sufficiently thin (e.g., in a thin section for petrography), it may become transparent even if that property is not seen in hand sample. In contrast, some minerals, such as hematite or pyrite are opaque even in thin-section.^[63]

Colour and streak

Main article: Streak (mineralogy)

Colour is the most obvious property of a mineral, but it is often non-diagnostic.^[64] It is caused by electromagnetic radiation interacting with electrons (except in the case of incandescence, which does not apply to minerals).^[65] Two broad classes of elements are defined with regards to their contribution to a mineral's colour. Idiochromatic elements are essential to a mineral's composition; their contribution to a mineral's colour is diagnostic.^{[62][66]} Examples of such minerals are malachite (green) and azurite (blue). In contrast, allochromatic elements in minerals are present in trace amounts as impurities. An example of such a mineral would be the ruby and sapphire varieties of the mineral corundum.^[66] The colours of pseudochromatic minerals are the result of interference of light waves. Examples include opal, labradorite, ammolite and bornite.

In addition to simple body colour, minerals can have various other distinctive optical properties, such as play of colours, asterism, chatoyancy, iridescence, tarnish, and pleochroism. Several of these properties involve variability in colour. Play of colour, such as in opal, results in the sample reflecting different colours as it is turned, while pleochroism describes the change in colour as light passes through a mineral in a different orientation. Iridescence is a variety of the play of colours where light scatters off a coating on the surface of crystal, cleavage planes, or off layers having minor gradations in chemistry.^[67] In contrast, the play of colours in opal is caused by light refracting from ordered microscopic silica spheres within its physical structure.^[68] Chatoyancy ("cat's eye") is the wavy banding of colour that is observed as the sample is rotated; asterism, a variety of chatoyancy, gives the appearance of a star on the mineral grain. The latter property is particularly common in gem-quality corundum.^{[67][68]}

The streak of a mineral refers to the colour of a mineral in powdered form, which may or may not be identical to its body colour.^[66] The most common way of testing this property is done with a streak plate, which is made out of porcelain and coloured either white or black. The streak of a mineral is independent of trace elements^[62] or any weathering surface.^[66] A common example of this property is illustrated with hematite, which is coloured black, silver, or red in hand sample, but has a cherry-red^[62] to reddish-brown streak.^[66] Streak is more often distinctive for metallic minerals, in contrast to nonmetallic minerals whose body colour is created by allochromatic elements.^[62] Streak testing is constrained by the hardness of the mineral, as those harder than 7 powder the *streak plate* instead.^[66]

Cleavage, parting, fracture, and tenacity

Main articles: Cleavage (crystal) and Fracture (mineralogy)

By definition, minerals have a characteristic atomic arrangement. Weakness in this crystalline structure causes planes of weakness, and the breakage of a mineral along such planes is termed cleavage. The quality of cleavage can be described based on how cleanly and easily the mineral breaks; common descriptors, in order of decreasing quality, are "perfect", "good", "distinct", and "poor". In particularly transparent mineral, or in thin-section, cleavage can be seen a series of parallel lines marking the planar surfaces when viewed at a side. Cleavage is not a universal property among minerals; for example, quartz, consisting of extensively interconnected silica tetrahedra, does not have a crystallographic weakness which would allow it to cleave. In contrast, micas, which have perfect basal cleavage, consist of sheets of silica tetrahedra which are very weakly held together.^{[69][70]}

As cleavage is a function of crystallography, there are a variety of cleavage types. Cleavage occurs typically in either one, two, three, four, or six directions. Basal cleavage in one direction is a distinctive property of the micas. Two-directional cleavage is described as prismatic, and occurs in minerals such as the amphiboles and pyroxenes. Minerals such as galena or halite have cubic (or isometric) cleavage in three directions, at 90°; when three directions of cleavage are present, but not at 90°, such as in calcite or rhodochrosite, it is termed rhombohedral cleavage. Octahedral cleavage (four directions) is present in fluorite and



Perfect basal cleavage as seen in biotite (black), and good cleavage seen in the matrix (pink orthoclase).

diamond, and sphalerite has six-directional dodecahedral cleavage.^{[69][70]}

Minerals with many cleavages might not break equally well in all of the directions; for example, calcite has good cleavage in three direction, but gypsum has perfect cleavage in one direction, and poor cleavage in two other directions. Angles between cleavage planes vary between minerals. For example, as the amphiboles are double-chain silicates and the pyroxenes are single-chain silicates, the angle between their cleavage planes is different. The pyroxenes cleave in two directions at approximately 90°, whereas the amphiboles distinctively cleave in two directions separated by approximately 120° and 60°. The cleavage angles can be measured with a contact goniometer, which is similar to a protractor.^{[69][70]}

Parting, sometimes called "false cleavage", is similar in appearance to cleavage but is instead produced by structural defects in the mineral as opposed to systematic weakness. Parting varies from crystal to crystal of a mineral, whereas all crystals of a given mineral will cleave if the atomic structure allows for that property. In general, parting is caused by some stress applied to a crystal. The sources of the stresses include deformation (e.g. an increase in pressure), exsolution, or twinning. Minerals that often display parting include the pyroxenes, hematite, magnetite, and corundum.^{[69][71]}

When a mineral is broken in a direction that does not correspond to a plane of cleavage, it is termed to have been fractured. There are several types of uneven fracture. The classic example is conchoidal fracture, like that of quartz; rounded surfaces are created, which are marked by smooth curved lines. This type of fracture occurs only in very homogeneous minerals. Other types of fracture are fibrous, splintery, and hackly. The latter describes a break along a rough, jagged surface; an example of this property is found in native copper.^[72]

Tenacity is related to both cleavage and fracture. Whereas fracture and cleavage describes the surfaces that are created when a mineral is broken, tenacity describes how resistant a mineral is to such breaking. Minerals can be described as brittle, ductile, malleable, sectile, flexible, or elastic.^[73]

Specific gravity



Galena, PbS, is a mineral with a high specific gravity.

Specific gravity numerically describes the density of a mineral. The dimensions of density are mass divided by volume with units: kg/m³ or g/cm³. Specific gravity measures how much water a mineral sample displaces. Defined as the quotient of the mass of the sample and difference between the weight of the sample in air and its corresponding weight in water, specific gravity is a unitless ratio. Among most minerals, this property is not diagnostic. Rock forming minerals — typically silicates or occasionally carbonates — have a specific gravity of 2.5-3.5.^[74]

High specific gravity is a diagnostic property of a mineral. A variation in chemistry (and consequently, mineral class) correlates to a change in specific gravity. Among more common minerals, oxides and sulfides tend to have a higher specific gravity as they include elements with higher atomic mass. A generalization is that minerals with metallic or adamantine lustre tend to have higher specific gravities than those having a non-metallic to dull lustre. For example, hematite, Fe_2O_3 , has a specific gravity of $5.26^{[75]}$ while galena, PbS, has a specific gravity of 7.2-7.6,^[76] which is a result of their high iron and lead content, respectively. A very high specific gravity becomes very pronounced in native metals; kamacite, an iron-nickel alloy common in iron meteorites has a specific gravity of 7.9,^[77] and gold has an observed specific gravity between 15 and 19.3.^[74]

Other properties



Carnotite (yellow) is a radioactive uranium-bearing mineral.

Other properties can be used to diagnose minerals. These are less general, and apply to specific minerals.

Dropping dilute acid (often 10% HCl) aids in distinguishing carbonates from other mineral classes. The acid reacts with the carbonate ($[CO_3]^{2-}$) group, which causes the affected area to effervesce, giving off carbon dioxide gas. This test can be further expanded to test the mineral in its original crystal form or powdered. An example of this test is done when distinguish calcite from dolomite, especially within rocks (limestone and dolostone respectively). Calcite immediately effervesces in acid, whereas acid must be applied to powdered dolomite (often to a scratched surface in a rock), for it to effervesce.^[79] Zeolite minerals will not effervesce in acid; instead, they become frosted after 5–10 minutes, and if left in acid for a day, they dissolve or become a silica gel.^[80]

When tested, magnetism is a very conspicuous property of minerals. Among common minerals, magnetite exhibits this property strongly, and it is also present, albeit not as strongly, in pyrrhotite and ilmenite.^[79]

Minerals can also be tested for taste or smell. Halite, NaCl, is table salt; its potassium-bearing counterpart, sylvite, has a pronounced bitter taste. Sulfides have a characteristic smell, especially as samples are fractured, reacting, or powdered.^[79]

Radioactivity is a rare property; minerals may be composed of radioactive elements. They could be a defining constituent, such as uranium in uraninite, autunite, and carnotite, or as trace impurities. In the latter case, the decay of a radioactive element damages the mineral crystal; the result, termed a *radioactive halo* or *pleochroic halo*, is observable by various techniques, such as thin-section petrography.^[79]

0.1.4 Mineral classes

As the composition of the Earth's crust is dominated by silicon and oxygen, silicate elements are by far the most important class of minerals in terms of rock formation and diversity. However, non-silicate minerals are of great economic importance, especially as ores.^{[81][82]}

Non-silicate minerals are subdivided into several other classes by their dominant chemistry, which included native elements, sulfides, halides, oxides and hydroxides, carbonates and nitrates, borates, sulfates, phosphates, and organic compounds. The majority of non-silicate mineral species are extremely rare (constituting in total 8% of the Earth's crust), although some are relative common, such as calcite, pyrite, magnetite, and hematite. There are two major structural styles observed in non-silicates: close-packing and silicate-like linked tetrahedra. The close-packed structures, which is a way to densely pack atoms while minimizing interstitial space. Hexagonal close-packing involves stacking layers where every other layer is the same ("ababab"), whereas cubic close-packing involves stacking groups of three layers ("abcabcabc"). Analogues to linked silica tetrahedra include SO₄ (sulfate), PO₄ (phosphate), AsO₄ (arsenate), and VO₄ (vanadate). The non-silicates have great economic importance, as they concentrate elements more than the silicate minerals do.^[83]

The largest grouping of minerals by far are the silicates; most rocks are composed of greater than 95% silicate minerals, and over 90% of the Earth's crust is composed of these minerals.^[84] The two main constituents of silicates are silicon and oxygen, which are the two most abundant elements in the Earth's crust. Other common elements in silicate minerals correspond to other common elements in the Earth's crust, such aluminium, magnesium, iron, calcium, sodium, and potassium.^[85] Some important rock-forming silicates include the feldspars, quartz, olivines, pyroxenes, amphiboles, garnets, and micas.

Silicates

Main article: Silicate minerals

The base of unit of a silicate mineral is the $[SiO_4]^4$ tetrahedron. In the vast majority of cases, silicon is in four-fold or tetrahedral coordination with oxygen. In very high-pressure situations, silicon will be six-fold or octahedral coordination, such as in the perovskite structure or the quartz polymorph stishovite (SiO₂). In the lat-



Aegirine, an iron-sodium clinopyroxene, is part of the inosilicate subclass.

ter case, the mineral no longer has a silicate structure, but that of rutile (TiO₂), and its associated group, which are simple oxides. These silica tetrahedra are then polymerized to some degree to create various structures, such as one-dimensional chains, two-dimensional sheets, and three-dimensional frameworks. The basic silicate mineral where no polymerization of the tetrahedra has occurred requires other elements to balance out the base 4charge. In other silicate structures, different combinations of elements are required to balance out the resultant negative charge. It is common for the Si⁴⁺ to be substituted by Al³⁺ because of similarity in ionic radius and charge; in those case, the [AlO₄]⁵⁻ tetrahedra form the same structures as do the unsubstituted tetrahedra, but their charge-balancing requirements are different.^[86]

The degree of polymerization can be described by both the structure formed and how many tetrahedral corners (or coordinating oxygens) are shared (for aluminium and silicon in tetrahedral sites).^[87] Orthosilicates (or nesosilicates) have no linking of polyhedra, thus tetrahedra share no corners. Disilicates (or sorosilicates) have two tetrahedra sharing one oxygen atom. Inosilicates are chain silicates; single-chain silicates have two shared corners, whereas double-chain silicates have two or three shared corners. In phyllosilicates, a sheet structure is formed which requires three shared oxygens; in the case of double-chain silicates, some tetrahedra must share two corners instead of three as otherwise a sheet structure would result. Framework silicates, or tectosilicates, have tetrahedra that share all four corners. The ring silicates, or cyclosilicates, only need tetrahedra to share two corners to form the cyclical structure.^[88]

The silicate subclasses are described below in order of decreasing polymerization.

Tectosilicates Main category: Tectosilicates Tectosilicates, also known as framework silicates, have



Natrolite is a mineral series in the zeolite group; this sample has a very prominent acicular crystal habit.

the highest degree of polymerization. With all corners of a tetrahedra shared, the silicon:oxygen ratio becomes 1:2. Examples are quartz, the feldspars, feldspathoids, and the zeolites. Framework silicates tend to be particularly chemically stable as a result of strong covalent bonds.^[89]

Forming 12% of the Earth's crust, quartz (SiO_2) is the most abundant mineral species. It is characterized by its high chemical and physical resistivity. Quartz has several polymorphs, including tridymite and cristobalite at high temperatures, high-pressure coesite, and ultra-high pressure stishovite. The latter mineral can only be formed on Earth by meteorite impacts, and its structure has been composed so much that it had changed from a silicate structure to that of rutile (TiO_2) . The silica polymorph that is most stable at the Earth's surface is α -quartz. Its counterpart, β-quartz, is present only at high temperatures and pressures (changes to α-quartz below 573 °C at 1 bar). These two polymorphs differ by a "kinking" of bonds; this change in structure gives β -quartz greater symmetry than α -quartz, and they are thus also called high quartz (β) and low quartz (α).^{[84][90]}

Feldspars are the most abundant group in the Earth's crust, at about 50%. In the feldspars, Al^{3+} substitutes for Si⁴⁺, which creates a charge imbalance that must be accounted for by the addition of cations. The base structure becomes either $[AlSi_3O_8]^-$ or $[Al_2Si_2O_8]^{2-}$ There are 22 mineral species of feldspars, subdivided into two major subgroups—alkali and plagioclase—and two less com-

mon groups—celsian and banalsite. The alkali feldspars are most commonly in a series between potassium-rich orthoclase and sodium-rich albite; in the case of plagioclase, the most common series ranges from albite to calcium-rich anorthite. Crystal twinning is common in feldspars, especially polysynthetic twins in plagioclase and Carlsbad twins in alkali feldspars. If the latter subgroup cools slowly from a melt, it forms exsolution lamellae because the two components—orthoclase and albite—are unstable in solid solution. Exsolution can be on a scale from microscopic to readily observable in hand-sample; perthitic texture forms when Na-rich feldspar exsolve in a K-rich host. The opposite texture (antiperthitic), where K-rich feldspar exsolves in a Narich host, is very rare.^[91]

Feldsapthoids are structurally similar to feldspar, but differ in that they form in Si-deficient conditions which allows for further substitution by Al^{3+} . As a result, feldsapthoids cannot be associated with quartz. A common example of a feldsapthoid is nepheline ((Na, K)AlSiO₄); compared to alkali feldspar, nepheline has an Al₂O₃:SiO₂ ratio of 1:2, as opposed to 1:6 in the feldspar.^[92] Zeolites often have distinctive crystal habits, occurring in needles, plates, or blocky masses. They form in the presence of water at low temperatures and pressures, and have channels and voids in their structure. Zeolites have several industrial applications, especially in waste water treatment.^[93]

Phyllosilicates Main category: Phyllosilicates Phyllosilicates consist of sheets of polymerized tetrahe-



Muscovite, a mineral species in the mica group, within the phyllosilicate subclass

dra. They are bound at three oxygen sites, which gives a characteristic silicon:oxygen ratio of 2:5. Important examples include the mica, chlorite, and the kaoliniteserpentine groups. The sheets are weakly bound by van der Waals forces or hydrogen bonds, which causes a crystallographic weakness, in turn leading to a prominent basal cleavage among the phyllosilicates.^[94] In addition to the tetrahedra, phyllosilicates have a sheet of octahedra (elements in six-fold coordination by oxygen) that balanced out the basic tetrahedra, which have a negative charge (e.g. $[Si_4O_{10}]^{4-}$) These tetrahedra (T) and octahedra (O) sheets are stacked in a variety of combinations to create phyllosilicate groups. Within an octahedral sheet, there are three octahedral sites in a unit structure; however, not all of the sites may be occupied. In that case, the mineral is termed dioctahedral, whereas in other case it is termed trioctahedral.^[95]

The kaolinite-serpentine group consists of T-O stacks (the 1:1 clay minerals); their hardness ranges from 2 to 4, as the sheets are held by hydrogen bonds. The 2:1 clay minerals (pyrophyllite-talc) consist of T-O-T stacks, but they are softer (hardness from 1 to 2), as they are instead held together by van der Waals forces. These two groups of minerals are subgrouped by octahedral occupation; specifically, kaolinite and pyrophyllite are dioctahedral whereas serpentine and talc trioctahedral.^[96]

Micas are also T-O-T-stacked phyllosilicates, but differ from the other T-O-T and T-O-stacked subclass members in that they incorporate aluminium into the tetrahedral sheets (clay minerals have Al^{3+} in octahedral sites). Common examples of micas are muscovite, and the biotite series. The chlorite group is related to mica group, but a brucite-like (Mg(OH)₂) layer between the T-O-T stacks.^[97]

Because of their chemical structure, phyllosilicates typically have flexible, elastic, transparent layers that are electrical insulators and can be split into very thin flakes. Micas can be used in electronics as insulators, in construction, as optical filler, or even cosmetics. Chrysotile, a species of serpentine, is the most common mineral species in industrial asbestos, as it is less dangerous in terms of health than the amphibole asbestos.^[98]

Inosilicates Main category: Inosilicates

Inosilicates consist of tetrahedra repeatedly bonded in chains. These chains can be single, where a tetrahedron is bound to two others to form a continuous chain; alternatively, two chains can be merged to create double-chain silicates. Single-chain silicates have a silicon:oxygen ratio of 1:3 (e.g. $[Si_2O_6]^{4-}$), whereas the double-chain variety has a ratio of 4:11, e.g. $[Si_8O_{22}]^{12-}$. Inosilicates contain two important rock-forming mineral groups; single-chain silicates are most commonly pyroxenes, while double-chain silicates are often amphiboles.^[99] Higher-order chains exist (e.g. three-member, four-member, five-member chains, etc.) but they are rare.^[100]

The pyroxene group consists of 21 mineral species.^[101] Pyroxenes have a general structure formula of $XY(Si_2O_6)$, where X is an octahedral site, while Y can vary in coordination number from six to eight. Most varieties of pyroxene consist of permutations of Ca²⁺, Fe²⁺ and Mg²⁺ to balance the negative charge on the backbone. Pyroxenes are common in the Earth's crust





Asbestiform tremolite, part of the amphibole group in the inosilicate subclass

(about 10%) and are a key constituent of mafic igneous rocks. $^{\left[102\right] }$

Amphiboles have great variability in chemistry, described variously as a "mineralogical garbage can" or a "mineralogical shark swimming a sea of elements". The backbone of the amphiboles is the $[Si_8O_{22}]^{12}$; it is balanced by cations in three possible positions, although the third position is not always used, and one element can occupy both remaining ones. Finally, the amphiboles are usually hydrated, that is, they have a hydroxyl group ([OH]⁻), although it can be replaced by a fluoride, a chloride, or an oxide ion.^[103] Because of the variable chemistry, there are over 80 species of amphibole, although variations, as in the pyroxenes, most commonly involve mixtures of Ca²⁺, Fe²⁺ and Mg²⁺.^[101] Several amphibole mineral species can have an asbestiform crystal habit. These asbestos minerals form long, thin, flexible, and strong fibres, which are electrical insulators, chemically inert and heat-resistant; as such, they have several applications, especially in construction materials. However, asbestos are known carcinogens, and cause various other illnesses, such as asbestosis; amphibole asbestos (anthophyllite, tremolite, actinolite, grunerite, and riebeckite) are considered more dangerous than chrysotile serpentine asbestos.^[104]

Cyclosilicates Main category: Cyclosilicates

Cyclosilicates, or ring silicates, have a ratio of silicon to oxygen of 1:3. Six-member rings are most common, with a base structure of $[Si_6O_{18}]^{12-}$; examples include the tourmaline group and beryl. Other ring structures exist, with 3, 4, 8, 9, 12 having been described.^[105] Cy-

An example of elbaite, a species of tourmaline, with distinctive colour banding.

closilicates tend to be strong, with elongated, striated crystals.^[106]

Tourmalines have a very complex chemistry that can be described by a general formula $XY_3Z_6(BO_3)_3T_6O_{18}V_3W$. The T_6O_{18} is the basic ring structure, where T is usually Si⁴⁺, but substitutable by Al_{3+} or B^{3+} . Tourmalines can be subgrouped by the occupancy of the X site, and from there further subdivided by the chemistry of the W site. The Y and Z sites can accommodate a variety of cations, especially various transition metals; this variability in structural transition metal content gives the tourmaline group greater variability in colour. Other cyclosilicates include beryl, Al2Be3Si6O18, whose varieties include the gemstones emerald (green) and aquamarine (bluish). Cordierite is structurally similar to beryl, and is a common metamorphic mineral.^[107]

Sorosilicates Main category: Sorosilicates

Sorosilicates, also termed disilicates, have tetrahedrontetrahedron bonding at one oxygen, which results in a 2:7 ratio of silicon to oxygen. The resultant common structural element is the $[Si_2O_7]^{6-}$ group. The most common disilicates by far are members of the epidote group. Epidotes are found in variety of geologic settings, ranging from mid-ocean ridge to granites to metapelites. Epidotes are built around the structure $[(SiO_4)(Si_2O_7)]^{10-}$ structure; for example, the mineral *species* epidote has calcium, aluminium, and ferric iron to charge balance: $Ca_2Al_2(Fe^{3+}, Al)(SiO_4)(Si_2O_7)O(OH)$. The presence of iron as Fe³⁺ and Fe²⁺ helps understand oxygen fugacity,



Epidote often has a distinctive pistachio-green colour.

which in turn is a significant factor in petrogenesis.^[108]

Other examples of sorosilicates include lawsonite, a metamorphic mineral forming in the blueschist facies (subduction zone setting with low temperature and high pressure), vesuvianite, which takes up a significant amount of calcium in its chemical structure.^{[108][109]}

Orthosilicates Main category: Nesosilicates

Orthosilicates consist of isolated tetrahedra that are



Black andradite, an end-member of the orthosilicate garnet group.

charge-balanced by other cations.^[110] Also termed nesosilicates, this type of silicate has a silicon:oxygen ratio of 1:4 (e.g. SiO_4). Typical orthosilicates tend to form blocky equant crystals, and are fairly hard.^[111] Several rock-forming minerals are part of this subclass, such as the aluminosilicates, the olivine group, and the garnet group.

The aluminosilicates-kyanite, and alusite, and sillimanite, all Al2SiO5-are structurally composed of one $[SiO_4]^4$ tetrahedron, and one Al³⁺ in octahedral co-The remaining Al³⁺ can be in six-fold ordination. coordination (kyanite), five-fold (andalusite) or fourfold (sillimanite); which mineral forms in a given environment is depend on pressure and temperature conditions. In the olivine structure, the main olivine series of (Mg, Fe)₂SiO₄ consist of magnesium-rich forsterite and iron-rich fayalite. Both iron and magnesium are in octahedral by oxygen. Other mineral species having this structure exist, such as tephroite, Mn₂SiO₄.^[112] The garnet group has a general formula of $X_3Y_2(SiO_4)_3$, where X is a large eight-fold coordinated cation, and Y is a smaller six-fold coordinated cation. There are six ideal endmembers of garnet, split into two group. The pyralspite garnets have Al³⁺ in the Y position: pyrope (Mg₃Al₂(SiO₄)₃, almandine $(Fe_3Al_2(SiO_4)_3)$, and spessartine $(Mn_3Al_2(SiO_4)_3)$. The ugrandite garnets have Ca^{2+} in the X position: uvarovite ($Ca_3Cr_2(SiO_4)_3$), grossular ($Ca_3Al_2(SiO_4)_3$) and and radite $(Ca_3Fe_2(SiO_4)_3)$. While there are two subgroups of garnet, solid solutions exist between all six endmembers.^[110]

Other orthosilicates include zircon, staurolite, and topaz. Zircon (ZrSiO₄) is useful in geochronology as the Zr⁴⁺ can be substituted by U⁶⁺; furthermore, because of its very resistant structure, it is difficult to reset it as a chronometer. Staurolite is a common metamorphic intermediate-grade index mineral. It has a particularly complicated crystal structure that was only fully described in 1986. Topaz (Al₂SiO₄(F, OH)₂, often found in granitic pegmatites associated with tourmaline, is a common gemstone mineral.^[113]

Non-silicates

Native elements Main article: Native element minerals

Native elements are those that are not chemically bonded to other elements. This mineral group includes native metals, semi-metals, and non-metals, and various alloys and solid solutions. The metals are held together by metallic bonding, which confers distinctive physical properties such as their shiny metallic lustre, ductility and malleability, and electrical conductivity. Native elements are subdivided into groups by their structure or chemical attributes.

The gold group, with a cubic close-packed structure, includes metals such as gold, silver, and copper. The platinum group is similar in structure to the gold group. The iron-nickel group is characterized by several iron-nickel alloy species. Two examples are kamacite and taenite, which are found in iron meteorites; these species differ by the amount of Ni in the alloy; kamacite has less than 5-7% nickel and is a variety of native iron, whereas the nickel content of taenite ranges from 7-37%. Arsenic



Native gold. Rare specimen of stout crystals growing off of a central stalk, size 3.7 x 1.1 x 0.4 cm, from Venezuela.

group minerals consist of semi-metals, which have only some metallic; for example, they lack the malleability of metals. Native carbon occurs in two allotropes, graphite and diamond; the latter forms at very high pressure in the mantle, which gives it a much stronger structure than graphite.^[114]

Sulfides Main article: Sulfide minerals The sulfide minerals are chemical compounds of one or



Red cinnabar (HgS), a mercury ore, on dolomite

more metals or semimetals with a sulfur; tellurium, arsenic, or selenium can substitute for the sulfur. Sulfides tend to be soft, brittle minerals with a high specific gravity. Many powdered sulfides, such as pyrite, have a sulfurous smell when powdered. Sulfides are susceptible to weathering, and many readily dissolve in water; these dissolved minerals can be later redeposited, which creates enriched secondary ore deposits.^[115] Sulfides are classified by the ratio of the metal or semimetal to the sulfur, such as M:S equal to 2:1, or 1:1.^[116] Many sulfide minerals are economically important as metal ores; examples include sphalerite (ZnS), an ore of zinc, galena (PbS), an ore of lead, cinnabar (HgS), an ore of mercury, and molybdenite (MoS₂, an ore of molybdenum.^[117] Pyrite (FeS₂), is the most commonly occurring sulfide, and can be found in most geological environments. It is not, however, an ore of iron, but can be instead oxidized to produce sulfuric acid.^[118] Related to the sulfides are the rare sulfosalts, in which a metallic element is bonded to sulfur and a semimetal such as antimony, arsenic, or bismuth. Like the sulfides, sulfosalts are typically soft, heavy, and brittle minerals.^[119]

Oxides Main article: Oxide minerals

Oxide minerals are divided into three categories: simple oxides, hydroxides, and multiple oxides. Simple oxides are characterized by O²⁻ as the main anion and primarily ionic bonding. They can be further subdivided by the ratio of oxygen to the cations. The periclase group consists of minerals with a 1:1 ratio. Oxides with a 2:1 ratio include cuprite (Cu_2O) and water ice. Corundum group minerals have a 2:3 ratio, and includes minerals such as corundum (Al_2O_3), and hematite (Fe_2O_3). Rutile group minerals have a ratio of 1:2; the eponymous species, rutile (TiO_2) is the chief ore of titanium; other examples include cassiterite (SnO2; ore of tin), and pyrolusite (MnO₂; ore of manganese).^{[120][121]} In hydroxides, the dominant anion is the hydroxyl ion, OH-. Bauxites are the chief aluminium ore, and are a heterogeneous mixture of the hydroxide minerals diaspore, gibbsite, and bohmite; they form in areas with a very high rate of chemical weathering (mainly tropical conditions).[122] Finally, multiple oxides are compounds of two metals with oxygen. A major group within this class are the spinels, with a general formula of $X^{2+}Y^{3+}{}_{2}O_{4}$. Examples of species include spinel (MgAl₂O₄), chromite (FeCr₂O₄), and magnetite (Fe₃O₄). The latter is readily distinguishable by its strong magnetism, which occurs as it has iron in two oxidation states ($Fe^{2+}Fe^{3+}_{2}O_{4}$), which makes it a multiple oxide instead of a single oxide.^[123]

Halides Main article: Halide minerals

The halide minerals are compounds where a halogen (fluorine, chlorine, iodine, and bromine) is the main anion. These minerals tend to be soft, weak, brittle, and water-soluble. Common examples of halides include halite (NaCl, table salt), sylvite (KCl), fluorite (CaF₂). Halite and sylvite commonly form as evaporites, and can be dominant minerals in chemical sedimentary rocks. Cryolite, Na₃AlF₆, is a key mineral in the extraction of aluminium from bauxites; however, as the only significant occurrence at Ivittuut, Greenland, in a granitic pegmatite, was depleted, synthetic cryolite can be made from fluorite.^[124]



Pink cubic halite (NaCl; halide class) crystals on a nahcolite matrix (NaHCO₃; a carbonate, and mineral form of sodium bicarbonate, used as baking soda).

Carbonates Main article: Carbonate minerals

The carbonate minerals are those were the main anionic group is carbonate, $[CO_3]^{2-}$. Carbonates tend to be brittle, many have rhombohedral cleavage, and all react with acid.^[125] Due to the last characteristic, field geologists often carry dilute hydrochloric acid to distinguish carbonates from non-carbonates. The reaction of acid with carbonates, most commonly found as the polymorph calcite and aragonite (CaCO₃), relates to the dissolution and precipitation of the mineral, which is a key in the formation of limestone caves, features within them such as stalactite and stalagmites, and karst landforms. Carbonates are most often formed as biogenic or chemical sediments in marine environments. The carbonate group is structurally a triangle, where a central C⁴⁺ cation is surrounded by three O²⁻ anions; different groups of minerals form from different arrangements of these triangles.^[126] The most common carbonate mineral is calcite, and is the primary constituent of sedimentary limestone and metamorphic marble. Calcite, CaCO₃, can have a high magnesium impurity; under high-Mg conditions, its polymorph aragonite will form instead; the marine geochemistry in this regard can be described as an aragonite or calcite sea, depending on which mineral preferentially forms. Dolomite is a double carbonate, with the formula CaMg(CO₃)₂. Secondary dolomitization of limestone is common, where calcite or aragonite are converted to dolomite; this reaction increases pore space (the unit cell volume of dolomite is 88% that of calcite), which can create a reservoir for oil and gas. These two minerals species are members of eponymous mineral groups: the calcite group includes carbonates with the general formula XCO₃, and the dolomite group constitutes minerals with general formula $XY(CO_3)_2$.^[127]

Sulfates Main article: Sulfate minerals

The sulfate minerals all contain the sulfate anion,



Gypsum desert rose

 $[SO_4]^{2-}$. They tend to be transparent to translucent, soft, and many are fragile.^[128] Sulfate minerals commonly form as evaporites, where they precipitate out of evaporating saline waters; alternative, sulfates can also be found in hydrothermal vein systems associated with sulfides,^[129] or as oxidation products of sulfides.^[130] Sulfates can be subdivded into anhydrous and hydrous minerals. The most common hydrous sulfate by far is gypsum, CaSO₄·2H₂O. It forms as an evaporite, and is associated other evaporites such as calcite and halite; if it incorporates sand grains as it crystallizes, gypsum can form desert roses. Gypsum has very low thermal conductivity and maintains a low temperature when heated as it loses that heat by dehydrating; as such, gypsum is used as an insulator in materials such as plaster and drywall. The anhydrous equivalent of gypsum is anhydrite; it can form directly from seawater in highly arid conditions. The barite group has the general formula XSO_4 , where the X is a large 12-coordinated cation. Examples include barite (BaSO₄), celestine (SrSO₄), and anglesite (PbSO₄); anhydrite is not part of the barite group, as the smaller Ca²⁺ is only in eight-fold coordination.^[131]

Phosphates Main article: Phosphate minerals

The phosphate minerals are characterized by the tetrahedral $[PO_4]^{3-}$ unit, although the structure can be generalized, and phosphorus is replaced by antimony, arsenic, or vanadium. The most common phosphate is the apatite group; common species within this group are fluorapatite $(Ca_5(PO_4)_3F)$, chlorapatite $(Ca_5(PO_4)_3Cl)$ and hydroxylapatite $(Ca_5(PO_4)_3(OH))$. Minerals in this group are the main crystalline constituents of teeth and bones in vertebrates. The relatively abundant monazite group has a general structure of ATO_4 , where T is phosphorus or arsenic, and A is often a rare-earth element (REE). Monazite is important in two ways: first, as a REE "sink", it can sufficiently concentrate these elements to become an ore; secondly, monazite group elements can incorporate relatively large amounts of uranium and thorium, which can be used to date the rock based on the decay of the U and Th to lead.^[132]

Organic minerals Main article: Organic minerals

The Strunz classification includes a class for organic minerals. These rare compounds contain organic carbon, but can be formed by a geologic process. For example, whewellite, CaC_2O_4 ·H₂O is an oxalate that can be deposited in hydrothermal ore veins. While hydrated calcium oxalate can be found in coal seams and other sedimentary deposits involving organic matter, the hydrothermal occurrence is not considered to be related to biological activity.^[82]

0.1.5 Astrobiology

It has been suggested that biominerals could be important indicators of extraterrestrial life and thus could play an important role in the search for past or present life on the planet Mars. Furthermore, organic components (biosignatures) that are often associated with biominerals are believed to play crucial roles in both pre-biotic and biotic reactions.^[133]

On January 24, 2014, NASA reported that current studies by the *Curiosity* and *Opportunity* rovers on Mars will now be searching for evidence of ancient life, including a biosphere based on autotrophic, chemotrophic and/or chemolithoautotrophic microorganisms, as well as ancient water, including fluvio-lacustrine environments (plains related to ancient rivers or lakes) that may have been habitable.^{[134][135][136][137]} The search for evidence of habitability, taphonomy (related to fossils), and organic carbon on the planet Mars is now a primary NASA objective.^{[134][135]}

0.1.6 See also

- Dietary mineral
- List of minerals
- List of minerals (complete)
- Mineral collecting

0.1.7 Bibliography

- Busbey, A.B.; Coenraads, R.E.; Roots, D.; Willis, P. (2007). *Rocks and Fossils*. San Francisco: Fog City Press. ISBN 978-1-74089-632-0.
- Chesterman, C.W.; Lowe, K.E. (2008). Field guide to North American rocks and minerals. Toronto: Random House of Canada. ISBN 0-394-50269-8.

 Dyar, M.D.; Gunter, M.E. (2008). *Mineralogy and Optical Mineralogy*. Chantilly, Virginia: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 978-0-939950-81-2.

0.1.8 References

- [1] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 2-4
- [2] "Mercury". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-13.
- [3] "Ice". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-13.
- [4] "Mackinawite". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-13.
- [5] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 13-14
- [6] Nickel, Ernest H. (1995). "The definition of a mineral". *The Canadian Mineralogist* 33 (3): 689–690. alt version
- [7] Dana Classification 8th edition Organic Compounds. Mindat.org. Retrieved on 2011-10-20.
- [8] Strunz Classification Organic Compounds. Mindat.org. Retrieved on 2011-10-20.
- [9] Mills, J. S.; Hatert, F.; Nickel, E. H.; Ferraris, G. (2009). "The standardisation of mineral group hierarchies: application to recent nomenclature proposals". *European Journal of Mineralogy* **21** (5): 1073–1080. doi:10.1127/0935-1221/2009/0021-1994.
- [10] IMA divisions. Ima-mineralogy.org (2011-01-12). Retrieved on 2011-10-20.
- [11] H. A., Lowenstam (1981). "Minerals formed by organisms". Science 211 (4487): 1126–1131. Bibcode:1981Sci...211.1126L. doi:10.1126/science.7008198. JSTOR 1685216. PMID 7008198.
- [12] Skinner, H. C. W. (2005). "Biominerals". *Mineralogical Magazine* 69 (5): 621–641. doi:10.1180/0026461056950275.
- [13] Working Group On Environmental Mineralogy (Wgem). Ima-mineralogy.org. Retrieved on 2011-10-20.
- [14] Takai, K. (2010). "Limits of life and the biosphere: Lessons from the detection of microorganisms in the deep sea and deep subsurface of the Earth.". In Gargaud, M.; Lopez-Garcia, P.; Martin, H. Origins and Evolution of Life: An Astrobiological Perspective. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press. pp. 469–486.
- [15] Roussel, E. G.; Cambon Bonavita, M.; Querellou, J.; Cragg, B. A.; Prieur, D.; Parkes, R. J.; Parkes, R. J. (2008). "Extending the Sub-Sea-Floor Biosphere". *Science* 320 (5879): 1046–1046. Bibcode:2008Sci...320.1046R. doi:10.1126/science.1154545.
- [16] Pearce, D. A.; Bridge, P. D.; Hughes, K. A.; Sattler, B.; Psenner, R.; Russel, N. J. (2009). "Microorganisms in the atmosphere over Antarctica". *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* **69** (2): 143–157. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.2009.00706.x. PMID 19527292.

- [17] Newman, D. K.; Banfield, J. F. (2002).
 "Geomicrobiology: How Molecular-Scale Interactions Underpin Biogeochemical Systems". *Science* 296 (5570): 1071–1077. doi:10.1126/science.1010716. PMID 12004119.
- [18] Warren, L. A.; Kauffman, M. E. (2003). "Microbial geoengineers". *Science* 299 (5609): 1027–1029. doi:10.1126/science.1072076. JSTOR 3833546. PMID 12586932.
- [19] González-Muñoz, M. T.; Rodriguez-Navarro, C.; Martínez-Ruiz, F.; Arias, J. M.; Merroun, M. L.; Rodriguez-Gallego, M. "Bacterial biomineralization: new insights from Myxococcus-induced mineral precipitation". *Geological Society, London, Special Publications* **336** (1): 31–50. Bibcode:2010GSLSP.336...31G. doi:10.1144/SP336.3.
- [20] Veis, A. (1990). "Biomineralization. Cell Biology and Mineral Deposition. by Kenneth Simkiss; Karl M. Wilbur On Biomineralization. by Heinz A. Lowenstam; Stephen Weiner". *Science* 247 (4946): 1129–1130. Bibcode:1990Sci...247.1129S. doi:10.1126/science.247.4946.1129. JSTOR 2874281. PMID 17800080.
- [21] Official IMA list of mineral names (updated from March 2009 list). uws.edu.au
- [22] Bouligand, Y. (2006). "Liquid crystals and morphogenesis.". In Bourgine, P.; Lesne, A. *Morphogenesis: Origins* of Patterns and Shape. Cambridge, UK: Springer Verlag. pp. 49–.
- [23] Gabriel, C. P.; Davidson, P. (2003). "Mineral Liquid Crystals from Self-Assembly of Anisotropic Nanosystems". *Topics in Current Chemistry* **226**: 119–172. doi:10.1007/b10827.
- [24] K., Hefferan; J., O'Brien (2010). Earth Materials. Wiley-Blackwell. ISBN 978-1-4443-3460-9.
- [25] Bindi, L.; Paul J. Steinhardt; Nan Yao; Peter J. Lu (2011). "Icosahedrite, Al₆₃Cu₂₄Fe₁₃, the first natural quasicrystal". *American Mineralogist* **96**: 928–931. doi:10.2138/am.2011.3758.
- [26] Commission on New Minerals and Mineral Names, Approved as new mineral
- [27] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 15-16
- [28] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 719–721
- [29] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 747-748
- [30] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 694-696
- [31] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 728–730
- [32] Dyar and Gunter, p. 15
- [33] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 14
- [34] Chesterman and Cole, pp. 531-532
- [35] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 14-15

- [36] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 20–22
- [37] Dyar and Gunter, pp 558-559
- [38] IMA Database of Mineral Properties
- [39] Dyar and Gunter, p. 556
- [40] See:
 - Online Etymology Dictionary
 - Wiktionary
- [41] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 4–7
- [42] Dyar and Gunter, p. 586
- [43] Dyar and Gunter, p. 141
- [44] Dyar and Gunter, p. 14
- [45] Dyar and Gunter, p. 585
- [46] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 12-17
- [47] Dyar and Gunter, p. 549
- [48] Dyar and Gunter, p. 579
- [49] Dyar and Gunter, p. 22-23
- [50] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 69-80
- [51] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 654-655
- [52] Dyar and Gunter, p. 581
- [53] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 631-632
- [54] Dyar and Gunter, p. 166
- [55] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 41-43
- [56] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 39
- [57] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 32-39
- [58] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 38
- [59] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 28-29
- [60] "Kyanite". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-01.
- [61] Dyar and Darby, pp. 26–28
- [62] Busbey et al., p. 72
- [63] Dyar and Gunter, p. 25
- [64] Dyar and Gunter, p. 23
- [65] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 131-144
- [66] Dyar and Gunter, p. 24
- [67] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 24-26
- [68] Busbey et al., p. 73
- [69] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 39-40
- [70] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 29-30
- [71] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 30-31

- [72] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 31–33
- [73] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 30-31
- [74] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 43–44
- [75] "Hematite". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-02.
- [76] "Galena". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-02.
- [77] "Kamacite". Webmineral.com. Retrieved 2012-08-02.
- [78] "Gold". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2012-08-02.
- [79] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 44-45
- [80] "Mineral Identification Key: Radioactivity, Magnetism, Acid Reactions". Mineralogical Society of America. Retrieved 2012-08-15.
- [81] Dyar and Gunter, p. 641
- [82] Dyar and Gunter, p. 681
- [83] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 641-643
- [84] Dyar and Gunter, p. 104
- [85] Dyar and Gunter, p. 5
- [86] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 104-120
- [87] Dyar and Gunter, p. 105
- [88] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 104-117
- [89] Chesterman and Cole, p. 502
- [90] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 578-583
- [91] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 583–588
- [92] Dyar and Gunter, p. 588
- [93] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 589-593
- [94] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 525
- [95] Dyar and Gunter, p. 110
- [96] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 110-113
- [97] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 602-605
- [98] Dyar and Gunter, p. 593-595
- [99] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 537
- [100] "09.D Inosilicates". Webmineral.com. Retrieved 2012-08-20.
- [101] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 112
- [102] Dyar and Gunter pp. 612–613
- [103] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 606–612
- [104] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 611–612
- [105] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 113-115
- [106] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 558
- [107] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 617-621

- [108] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 612–627
- [109] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 565–573
- [110] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 116–117
- [111] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 573
- [112] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 574–575
- [113] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 627-634
- [114] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 644-648
- [115] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 357
- [116] Dyar and Gunter, p. 649
- [117] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 651-654
- [118] Dyar and Gunter, p. 654
- [119] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 383
- [120] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 400-403
- [121] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 657-660
- [122] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 663-664
- [123] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 660-663
- [124] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 425-430
- [125] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 431
- [126] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 667
- [127] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 668-669
- [128] Chesterman and Lowe, p. 453
- [129] Chesterman and Lowe, pp. 456-457
- [130] Dyar and Gunter, p. 674
- [131] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 672-673
- [132] Dyar and Gunter, pp. 675-680
- [133] et al (September 26, 2006). "Final report of the MEPAG Astrobiology Field Laboratory Science Steering Group (AFL-SSG)" (.doc). In Steele, Andrew; Beaty, David. *The Astrobiology Field Laboratory*. U.S.A.: Mars Exploration Program Analysis Group (MEPAG) - NASA. p. 72. Retrieved 2009-07-22.
- [134] Grotzinger, John P. (January 24, 2014). "Introduction to Special Issue - Habitability, Taphonomy, and the Search for Organic Carbon on Mars". *Science* 343 (6169): 386– 387. doi:10.1126/science.1249944. Retrieved January 24, 2014.
- [135] Various (January 24, 2014). "Special Issue Table of Contents - Exploring Martian Habitability". *Science* 343 (6169): 345–452. Retrieved January 24, 2014.
- [136] Various (January 24, 2014). "Special Collection Curiosity - Exploring Martian Habitability". *Science*. Retrieved January 24, 2014.
- [137] Grotzinger, J.P. et al. (January 24, 2014). "A Habitable Fluvio-Lacustrine Environment at Yellowknife Bay, Gale Crater, Mars". *Science* 343 (6169). doi:10.1126/science.1242777. Retrieved January 24, 2014.

0.1.9 External links

- Mindat mineralogical database, largest mineral database on the Internet
- "Mineralogy Database" by David Barthelmy (2009)
- "Mineral Identification Key II" Mineralogical Society of America
- "American Mineralogist Crystal Structure Database"
- Minerals and the Origins of Life (Robert Hazen, NASA) (video, 60m, April 2014).

Chapter 1

Native Elements

1.1 Native copper

Native copper is an uncombined form of copper which occurs as a natural mineral. Copper is one of the few metallic elements to occur in native form, although it most commonly occurs in oxidized states and mixed with other elements. Native copper was an important ore of copper in historic times and was used by pre-historic peoples.

Native copper occurs rarely as isometric cubic and octahedral crystals, but more typically as irregular masses and fracture fillings. It has a reddish, orangish, and/or brownish color on fresh surfaces, but typically is weathered and coated with a green tarnish of copper(II) carbonate (also known as patina or verdigris). Its specific gravity is 8.9 and its hardness is 2.5–3.^[5]

The mines of the Keweenaw native copper deposits of Upper Michigan were major copper producers in the 19th and early 20th centuries, and are the largest deposits of native copper in the world.^[6] Native Americans mined copper on a small scale at this and several other locations,^[7] and evidence exists of copper trading routes throughout North America among native peoples, proven by isotopic analysis. The first commercial mines in the Keweenaw Peninsula (which is nicknamed the "Copper Country" and "Copper Island"), opened in the 1840s. Isle Royale in western Lake Superior was also a site of many tons of native copper. Some of it was extracted by native peoples, but only one of several commercial attempts at mining turned a profit there.^[6]

Another major native copper deposit is in Coro Coro, Bolivia.

The name copper comes from the Greek *kyprios*, of Cyprus, the location of copper mines since pre-historic times.^[3]

1.1.1 Gallery

- Specimens from notable native copper localities worldwide
- Broken Hill, New South Wales, Australia.
- Native copper cementing host rock, Ray Mine, Arizona. Click & scroll down for a detail photo.

- Itauz Mine, Kazakhstan.
- Tsumeb, Namibia.
- Dendritic native copper encased in transparent gypsum, Mission Mine, Pima County, Arizona, USA.
- "Halfbreed" copper-silver nugget, Keweenaw County, Michigan, USA.
- Native Copper, Keweenaw Peninsula, Michigan,USA

1.1.2 See also

• Copper Inuit

1.1.3 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Copper, WebMineral.com, retrieved 2009-12-04
- [3] Copper, MinDat.org, retrieved 2009-12-04
- [4] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 20th ed., 1985, pp 259-260 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [5] "Native Copper". Amethyst Galleries' Mineral Gallery. Retrieved 2005-06-26.
- [6] "Michigan's Copper Deposits and Mining". Archived from the original on 2005-09-09. Retrieved 2005-06-26. (Web archive; click cancel when it asks for authentication.)
- [7] Henry Rowe Schoolcraft and Seth Eastman (1851). Historical and statistical Information, respecting the History, Condition and Prospects of the Indian Tribes of the United States: Coll. and prepared under the direction of the Bureau of Indian Affairs per act of Congress of march 3rd 1847, Volume 1. Lippincott, Grambo. pp. 223–229. Retrieved July 17, 2011.
1.1.4 Further reading

- Thurner, Arthur W. Strangers and Sojourners A History of Michigan's Keweenaw Peninsula (Detroit, Michigan, U.S.A.: Wayne State University Press, 1994) ISBN 0-8143-2396-0.B
- "Prehistoric Copper in Wisconsin". Mississippi Valley Archaeology Center. Retrieved 2005-06-26.

1.1.5 External links

1.2 Diamond

This article is about the mineral. For the gemstone, see Diamond (gemstone). For other uses, including the shape \Diamond , see Diamond (disambiguation).

In mineralogy, **diamond** (/dat(ə)mənd/; from the ancient Greek $\dot{\alpha}\delta\dot{\alpha}\mu\alpha\varsigma$ – *adámas* "unbreakable") is a metastable allotrope of carbon, where the carbon atoms are arranged in a variation of the face-centered cubic crystal structure called a diamond lattice. Diamond is less stable than graphite, but the conversion rate from diamond to graphite is negligible at standard conditions. Diamond is renowned as a material with superlative physical qualities, most of which originate from the strong covalent bonding between its atoms. In particular, diamond has the highest hardness and thermal conductivity of any bulk material. Those properties determine the major industrial application of diamond in cutting and polishing tools and the scientific applications in diamond knives and diamond anvil cells.

Because of its extremely rigid lattice, it can be contaminated by very few types of impurities, such as boron and nitrogen. Small amounts of defects or impurities (about one per million of lattice atoms) color diamond blue (boron), yellow (nitrogen), brown (lattice defects), green (radiation exposure), purple, pink, orange or red. Diamond also has relatively high optical dispersion (ability to disperse light of different colors).

Most natural diamonds are formed at high temperature and pressure at depths of 140 to 190 kilometers (87 to 118 mi) in the Earth's mantle. Carbon-containing minerals provide the carbon source, and the growth occurs over periods from 1 billion to 3.3 billion years (25% to 75% of the age of the Earth). Diamonds are brought close to the Earth's surface through deep volcanic eruptions by a magma, which cools into igneous rocks known as kimberlites and lamproites. Diamonds can also be produced synthetically in a HPHT method which approximately simulates the conditions in the Earth's mantle. An alternative, and completely different growth technique is chemical vapor deposition (CVD). Several non-diamond materials, which include cubic zirconia and silicon carbide and are often called diamond simulants, resemble diamond in appearance and many properties. Special gemological techniques have been developed to distinguish natural, synthetic diamonds and diamond simulants.

1.2.1 History

See also: Diamond (gemstone)

The name *diamond* is derived from the ancient Greek $\alpha\delta\dot{\alpha}\mu\alpha\varsigma$ (*adámas*), "proper", "unalterable", "unbreakable", "untamed", from $\dot{\alpha}$ - (a-), "un-" + $\delta\alpha\mu\dot{\alpha}\omega$ (*damáō*), "I overpower", "I tame".^[3] Diamonds are thought to have been first recognized and mined in India, where significant alluvial deposits of the stone could be found many centuries ago along the rivers Penner, Krishna and Godavari. Diamonds have been known in India for at least 3,000 years but most likely 6,000 years.^[4]

Diamonds have been treasured as gemstones since their use as religious icons in ancient India. Their usage in engraving tools also dates to early human history.^{[5][6]} The popularity of diamonds has risen since the 19th century because of increased supply, improved cutting and polishing techniques, growth in the world economy, and innovative and successful advertising campaigns.^[7]

In 1772, Antoine Lavoisier used a lens to concentrate the rays of the sun on a diamond in an atmosphere of oxygen, and showed that the only product of the combustion was carbon dioxide, proving that diamond is composed of carbon.^[8] Later in 1797, Smithson Tennant repeated and expanded that experiment.^[9] By demonstrating that burning diamond and graphite releases the same amount of gas he established the chemical equivalence of these substances.^[10]

The most familiar use of diamonds today is as gemstones used for adornment, a use which dates back into antiquity. The dispersion of white light into spectral colors is the primary gemological characteristic of gem diamonds. In the 20th century, experts in gemology have developed methods of grading diamonds and other gemstones based on the characteristics most important to their value as a gem. Four characteristics, known informally as the *four Cs*, are now commonly used as the basic descriptors of diamonds: these are *carat* (its weight), *cut* (quality of the cut is graded according to proportions, symmetry and polish), *color* (how close to white or colorless; For fancy diamonds how intense is its hue), and *clarity* (how free is it from inclusions).^[11] A large, flawless diamond is known as a paragon.

Natural history

The formation of natural diamond requires very specific conditions—exposure of carbon-bearing materials to high pressure, ranging approximately between 45 and 60 kilobars (4.5 and 6 GPa), but at a comparatively low temperature range between approximately 900 and 1,300 $^{\circ}$ C (1,650 and 2,370 $^{\circ}$ F). These conditions are met in two places on Earth; in the lithospheric mantle below relatively stable continental plates, and at the site of a meteorite strike.^[12]



One face of an uncut octahedral diamond, showing trigons (of positive and negative relief) formed by natural chemical etching

Formation in cratons The conditions for diamond formation to happen in the lithospheric mantle occur at considerable depth corresponding to the requirements of temperature and pressure. These depths are estimated between 140 and 190 kilometers (87 and 118 mi) though occasionally diamonds have crystallized at depths about 300 kilometers (190 mi).^[13] The rate at which temperature changes with increasing depth into the Earth varies greatly in different parts of the Earth. In particular, under oceanic plates the temperature rises more quickly with depth, beyond the range required for diamond formation at the depth required. The correct combination of temperature and pressure is only found in the thick, ancient, and stable parts of continental plates where regions of lithosphere known as cratons exist. Long residence in the cratonic lithosphere allows diamond crystals to grow larger.^[13]

Through studies of carbon isotope ratios (similar to the methodology used in carbon dating, except with the stable isotopes C-12 and C-13), it has been shown that the carbon found in diamonds comes from both inorganic and organic sources. Some diamonds, known as *harzburgitic*, are formed from inorganic carbon originally found deep in the Earth's mantle. In contrast, *eclogitic* diamonds contain organic carbon from organic detritus that has been pushed down from the surface of the Earth's crust through subduction (see plate tectonics) before transforming into diamond. These two different source of carbon have measurably different ¹³C:¹²C ratios. Diamonds that have come to the Earth's surface are generally quite old, ranging from under 1 billion to 3.3 billion years old. This is 22% to 73% of the age of the Earth.^[13]

Diamonds occur most often as euhedral or rounded octahedra and twinned octahedra known as *macles*. As diamond's crystal structure has a cubic arrangement of the atoms, they have many facets that belong to a cube, octahedron, rhombicosidodecahedron, tetrakis hexahedron or disdyakis dodecahedron. The crystals can have rounded off and unexpressive edges and can be elongated. Sometimes they are found grown together or form double "twinned" crystals at the surfaces of the octahedron. These different shapes and habits of some diamonds result from differing external circumstances. Diamonds (especially those with rounded crystal faces) are commonly found coated in nyf, an opaque gum-like skin.^[14]

Space diamonds See also: Aggregated diamond nanorod

Primitive interstellar meteorites were found to contain carbon possibly in the form of diamond (Lewis et al. 1987).^[15] Not all diamonds found on Earth originated here. A type of diamond called carbonado that is found in South America and Africa may have been deposited there via an asteroid impact (not formed from the impact) about 3 billion years ago. These diamonds may have formed in the intrastellar environment, but as of 2008, there was no scientific consensus on how carbonado diamonds originated.^{[16][17]}

Diamonds can also form under other naturally occurring high-pressure conditions. Very small diamonds of micrometer and nanometer sizes, known as *microdiamonds* or *nanodiamonds* respectively, have been found in meteorite impact craters. Such impact events create shock zones of high pressure and temperature suitable for diamond formation. Impact-type microdiamonds can be used as an indicator of ancient impact craters.^[12] Popigai crater in Russia may have the world's largest diamond deposit, estimated at trillions of carats, and formed by an asteroid impact.^[18]

Scientific evidence indicates that white dwarf stars have a core of crystallized carbon and oxygen nuclei. The largest of these found in the universe so far, BPM 37093, is located 50 light-years $(4.7 \times 10^{14} \text{ km})$ away in the constellation Centaurus. A news release from the Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics described the 2,500-mile (4,000 km)-wide stellar core as a *diamond*.^[19] It was referred to as *Lucy*, after the Beatles' song "Lucy in the Sky With Diamonds".^{[20][21]}

Transport from mantle Diamond-bearing rock is carried from the mantle to the Earth's surface by deep-origin volcanic eruptions. The magma for such a volcano must originate at a depth where diamonds can be formed^[13]—150 km (93 mi) or more (three times or more the depth of source magma for most volcanoes). This is a relatively rare occurrence. These typically small surface volcanic craters extend downward in formations known as volcanic

deposits are known as *blue ground* for the deeper serpentinized part of the deposits, or as *yellow ground* for the near surface smectite clay and carbonate weathered and oxidized portion.^[13]

Once diamonds have been transported to the surface by magma in a volcanic pipe, they may erode out and be distributed over a large area. A volcanic pipe containing diamonds is known as a *primary source* of diamonds. *Secondary sources* of diamonds include all areas where a significant number of diamonds have been eroded out of their kimberlite or lamproite matrix, and accumulated because of water or wind action. These include alluvial deposits and deposits along existing and ancient shorelines, where loose diamonds tend to accumulate because of their size and density. Diamonds have also rarely been found in deposits left behind by glaciers (notably in Wisconsin and Indiana); in contrast to alluvial deposits, glacial deposits are minor and are therefore not viable commercial sources of diamond.^[13]

1.2.2 Material properties

Main articles: Material properties of diamond and Crystallographic defects in diamond

A diamond is a transparent crystal of tetrahedrally



Theoretically predicted phase diagram of carbon

bonded carbon atoms in a covalent network lattice (sp³) that crystallizes into the diamond lattice which is a variation of the face centered cubic structure. Diamonds have been adapted for many uses because of the material's exceptional physical characteristics. Most notable are its extreme hardness and thermal conductivity (900–2,320 W·m⁻¹·K⁻¹),^[23] as well as wide bandgap and high optical dispersion.^[24] Above 1,700 °C (1,973 K / 3,583 °F) in vacuum or oxygen-free atmosphere, diamond converts to graphite; in air, transformation starts at ~700 °C.^[25] Diamond's ignition point is 720 – 800 °C in oxygen and 850 – 1,000 °C in air.^[26] Naturally occurring diamonds have a density ranging from 3.15–3.53 g/cm³, with pure diamond close to 3.52 g/cm³.^[11] The chemical bonds that hold the carbon atoms in diamonds to-



Schematic diagram of a volcanic pipe

pipes.^[13] The pipes contain material that was transported toward the surface by volcanic action, but was not ejected before the volcanic activity ceased. During eruption these pipes are open to the surface, resulting in open circulation; many xenoliths of surface rock and even wood and fossils are found in volcanic pipes. Diamond-bearing volcanic pipes are closely related to the oldest, coolest regions of continental crust (cratons). This is because cratons are very thick, and their lithospheric mantle extends to great enough depth that diamonds are stable. Not all pipes contain diamonds, and even fewer contain enough diamonds to make mining economically viable.^[13] Diamonds are very rare^[22] because most of the crust is too thin to permit diamond crystallization, whereas most of the mantle has relatively little carbon.

The magma in volcanic pipes is usually one of two characteristic types, which cool into igneous rock known as either kimberlite or lamproite.^[13] The magma itself does not contain diamond; instead, it acts as an elevator that carries deep-formed rocks (xenoliths), minerals (xenocrysts), and fluids upward. These rocks are characteristically rich in magnesium-bearing olivine, pyroxene, and amphibole minerals^[13] which are often altered to serpentine by heat and fluids during and after eruption. Certain indicator minerals typically occur within diamantiferous kimberlites and are used as mineralogical tracers by prospectors, who follow the indicator trail back to the volcanic pipe which may contain diamonds. These minerals are rich in chromium (Cr) or titanium (Ti), elements which impart bright colors to the minerals. The most common indicator minerals are chromium garnets (usually bright red chromium-pyrope, and occasionally green ugrandite-series garnets), eclogitic garnets, orange titanium-pyrope, red high-chromium spinels, dark chromite, bright green chromium-diopside, glassy green olivine, black picroilmenite, and magnetite. Kimberlite



Diamond and graphite are two allotropes of carbon: pure forms of the same element that differ in structure.

gether are weaker than those in graphite. In diamonds, the bonds form an inflexible three-dimensional lattice, whereas in graphite, the atoms are tightly bonded into sheets, which can slide easily over one another, making the overall structure weaker.^[27]

Hardness

Diamond is the hardest known natural material on the Mohs scale of mineral hardness, where hardness is defined as resistance to scratching and is graded between 1 (softest) and 10 (hardest). Diamond has a hardness of 10 (hardest) on this scale and is four times harder than corundum, 9 Mohs.^[28] Diamond's hardness has been known since antiquity, and is the source of its name.

Diamond hardness depends on its purity, crystalline perfection and orientation: hardness is higher for flawless, pure crystals oriented to the <111> direction (along the longest diagonal of the cubic diamond lattice).^[29] Therefore, whereas it might be possible to scratch some diamonds with other materials, such as boron nitride, the hardest diamonds can only be scratched by other diamonds and nanocrystalline diamond aggregates.

The hardness of diamond contributes to its suitability as a gemstone. Because it can only be scratched by other diamonds, it maintains its polish extremely well. Unlike many other gems, it is well-suited to daily wear because of its resistance to scratching—perhaps contributing to its popularity as the preferred gem in engagement or wedding rings, which are often worn every day.

The hardest natural diamonds mostly originate from the Copeton and Bingara fields located in the New England area in New South Wales, Australia. These diamonds are generally small, perfect to semiperfect octahedra, and are used to polish other diamonds. Their hardness is associated with the crystal growth form, which is singlestage crystal growth. Most other diamonds show more evidence of multiple growth stages, which produce inclusions, flaws, and defect planes in the crystal lattice, all of



The extreme hardness of diamond in certain orientations makes it useful in materials science, as in this pyramidal diamond embedded in the working surface of a Vickers hardness tester.

which affect their hardness. It is possible to treat regular diamonds under a combination of high pressure and high temperature to produce diamonds that are harder than the diamonds used in hardness gauges.^[20]

Somewhat related to hardness is another mechanical property *toughness*, which is a material's ability to resist breakage from forceful impact. The toughness of natural diamond has been measured as 7.5–10 MPa·m^{1/2}.^{[30][31]} This value is good compared to other gemstones, but poor compared to most engineering materials. As with any material, the macroscopic geometry of a diamond contributes to its resistance to breakage. Diamond has a cleavage plane and is therefore more fragile in some orientations than others. Diamond cutters use this attribute to cleave some stones, prior to faceting.^[32] "Impact toughness" is one of the main indexes to measure the quality of synthetic industrial diamonds.^[26]

Electrical conductivity

Other specialized applications also exist or are being developed, including use as semiconductors: some blue diamonds are natural semiconductors, in contrast to most diamonds, which are excellent electrical insulators.^[33] The conductivity and blue color originate from boron impurity. Boron substitutes for carbon atoms in the diamond lattice, donating a hole into the valence band.^[33]

Substantial conductivity is commonly observed in nominally undoped diamond grown by chemical vapor deposition. This conductivity is associated with hydrogenrelated species adsorbed at the surface, and it can be removed by annealing or other surface treatments.^{[34][35]}

Surface property

Diamonds are naturally lipophilic and hydrophobic, which means the diamonds' surface cannot be wet by water but can be easily wet and stuck by oil. This property can be utilized to extract diamonds using oil when making synthetic diamonds.^[26] However, when diamond surfaces are chemically modified with certain ions, they are expected to become so hydrophilic that they can stabilize multiple layers of water ice at human body temperature.^[36]

Chemical stability

Diamonds are not very reactive. Under room temperature diamonds do not react with any chemical reagents including strong acids and bases. A diamond's surface can only be oxidized at higher temperatures.^[26]

Color

Main article: Diamond color

Diamond has a wide bandgap of 5.5 eV correspond-



Brown diamonds at the National Museum of Natural History in Washington, D.C.



The most famous colored diamond, Hope Diamond in 1974.

ing to the deep ultraviolet wavelength of 225 nanometers. This means pure diamond should transmit visible light and appear as a clear colorless crystal. Colors in diamond originate from lattice defects and impurities. The diamond crystal lattice is exceptionally strong and only atoms of nitrogen, boron and hydrogen can be introduced into diamond during the growth at significant concentrations (up to atomic percents). Transition metals Ni and Co, which are commonly used for growth of synthetic diamond by high-pressure high-temperature techniques, have been detected in diamond as individual atoms; the maximum concentration is 0.01% for Ni^[37] and even less for Co. Virtually any element can be introduced to diamond by ion implantation.^[38]

Nitrogen is by far the most common impurity found in gem diamonds and is responsible for the yellow and brown color in diamonds. Boron is responsible for the blue color.^[24] Color in diamond has two additional sources: irradiation (usually by alpha particles), that causes the color in green diamonds; and plastic deformation of the diamond crystal lattice. Plastic deformation is the cause of color in some brown^[39] and perhaps pink and red diamonds.^[40] In order of rarity, yellow diamond is followed by brown, colorless, then by blue, green, black, pink, orange, purple, and red.^[32] "Black", or Carbonado, diamonds are not truly black, but rather contain numerous dark inclusions that give the gems their dark appearance. Colored diamonds contain impurities or structural defects that cause the coloration, while pure or nearly pure diamonds are transparent and colorless. Most diamond impurities replace a carbon atom in the crystal lattice, known as a carbon flaw. The most common impurity, nitrogen, causes a slight to intense yellow coloration depending upon the type and concentration of nitrogen present.^[32] The Gemological Institute of America (GIA) classifies low saturation yellow and brown diamonds as diamonds in the normal color range, and applies a grading scale from "D" (colorless) to "Z" (light yellow). Diamonds of a different color, such as blue, are called fancy colored diamonds, and fall under a different grading scale.^[32]

In 2008, the Wittelsbach Diamond, a 35.56-carat (7.112 g) blue diamond once belonging to the King of Spain, fetched over US\$24 million at a Christie's auction.^[41] In May 2009, a 7.03-carat (1.406 g) blue diamond fetched the highest price per carat ever paid for a diamond when it was sold at auction for 10.5 million Swiss francs (6.97 million euro or US\$9.5 million at the time).^[42] That record was however beaten the same year: a 5-carat (1.0 g) vivid pink diamond was sold for \$10.8 million in Hong Kong on December 1, 2009.^[43]

Identification

Diamonds can be identified by their high thermal conductivity. Their high refractive index is also indicative, but other materials have similar refractivity. Diamonds cut glass, but this does not positively identify a diamond because other materials, such as quartz, also lie above glass on the Mohs scale and can also cut it. Diamonds can scratch other diamonds, but this can result in damage to one or both stones. Hardness tests are infrequently used in practical gemology because of their potentially destructive nature.^[28] The extreme hardness and high value of diamond means that gems are typically polished slowly using painstaking traditional techniques and greater attention to detail than is the case with most other gemstones;^[10] these tend to result in extremely flat, highly polished facets with exceptionally sharp facet edges. Diamonds also possess an extremely high refractive index and fairly high dispersion. Taken together, these factors affect the overall appearance of a polished diamond and most diamantaires still rely upon skilled use of a loupe (magnifying glass) to identify diamonds 'by eye'.^[44]

1.2.3 Industry



A round brilliant cut diamond set in a ring

See also: Diamonds as an investment

The diamond industry can be separated into two distinct categories: one dealing with gem-grade diamonds and another for industrial-grade diamonds. Both markets value diamonds differently.

Gem-grade diamonds

Main article: Diamond (gemstone)

A large trade in gem-grade diamonds exists. Unlike other commodities, such as most precious metals, there is a sub-stantial mark-up in the retail sale of gem diamonds.^[45] There is a well-established market for resale of polished diamonds (e.g. pawnbroking, auctions, second-hand jew-elry stores, diamantaires, bourses, etc.). One hallmark of the trade in gem-quality diamonds is its remarkable concentration: wholesale trade and diamond cutting is limited to just a few locations; in 2003, 92% of the world's

diamonds were cut and polished in Surat, India.^[46] Other important centers of diamond cutting and trading are the Antwerp diamond district in Belgium, where the International Gemological Institute is based, London, the Diamond District in New York City, Tel Aviv, and Amsterdam. A single company - De Beers - controls a significant proportion of the trade in diamonds.^[47] They are based in Johannesburg, South Africa and London, England. One contributory factor is the geological nature of diamond deposits: several large primary kimberlite-pipe mines each account for significant portions of market share (such as the Jwaneng mine in Botswana, which is a single large pit operated by De Beers that can produce between 12,500,000 carats (2,500 kg) to 15,000,000 carats (3,000 kg) of diamonds per year,^[48]) whereas secondary alluvial diamond deposits tend to be fragmented amongst many different operators because they can be dispersed over many hundreds of square kilometers (e.g., alluvial deposits in Brazil).

The production and distribution of diamonds is largely consolidated in the hands of a few key players, and concentrated in traditional diamond trading centers, the most important being Antwerp, where 80% of all rough diamonds, 50% of all cut diamonds and more than 50% of all rough, cut and industrial diamonds combined are handled.^[49] This makes Antwerp a de facto "world diamond capital".^[50] Another important diamond center is New York City, where almost 80% of the world's diamonds are sold, including auction sales.^[49] The DeBeers company, as the world's largest diamond miner holds a dominant position in the industry, and has done so since soon after its founding in 1888 by the British imperialist Cecil Rhodes. De Beers owns or controls a significant portion of the world's rough diamond production facilities (mines) and distribution channels for gem-quality diamonds. The Diamond Trading Company (DTC) is a subsidiary of De Beers and markets rough diamonds from De Beers-operated mines. De Beers and its subsidiaries own mines that produce some 40% of annual world diamond production. For most of the 20th century over 80% of the world's rough diamonds passed through De Beers,^[51] but by 2001–2009 the figure had decreased to around 45%,^[52] and by 2013 the company's market share had further decreased to around 38% in value terms and even less by volume.^[53] De Beers sold off the vast majority of its diamond stockpile in the late 1990s - early 2000s^[54] and the remainder largely represents working stock (diamonds that are being sorted before sale).^[55] This was well documented in the press^[56] but remains little known to the general public.

As a part of reducing its influence, De Beers withdrew from purchasing diamonds on the open market in 1999 and ceased, at the end of 2008, purchasing Russian diamonds mined by the largest Russian diamond company Alrosa.^[57] As of January 2011, De Beers states that it only sells diamonds from the following four countries: Botswana, Namibia, South Africa and Canada.^[58] Alrosa had to suspend their sales in October 2008 due to the global energy crisis,^[59] but the company reported that it had resumed selling rough diamonds on the open market by October 2009.^[60] Apart from Alrosa, other important diamond mining companies include BHP Billiton, which is the world's largest mining company;^[61] Rio Tinto Group, the owner of Argyle (100%), Diavik (60%), and Murowa (78%) diamond mines;^[62] and Petra Diamonds, the owner of several major diamond mines in Africa.



Diamond polisher in Amsterdam

Further down the supply chain, members of The World Federation of Diamond Bourses (WFDB) act as a medium for wholesale diamond exchange, trading both polished and rough diamonds. The WFDB consists of independent diamond bourses in major cutting centers such as Tel Aviv, Antwerp, Johannesburg and other cities across the USA, Europe and Asia.^[32] In 2000, the WFDB and The International Diamond Manufacturers Association established the World Diamond Council to prevent the trading of diamonds used to fund war and inhumane acts. WFDB's additional activities include sponsoring the World Diamond Congress every two years, as well as the establishment of the *International Diamond Council* (IDC) to oversee diamond grading.

Once purchased by Sightholders (which is a trademark term referring to the companies that have a three-year supply contract with DTC), diamonds are cut and polished in preparation for sale as gemstones ('industrial' stones are regarded as a by-product of the gemstone market; they are used for abrasives).^[63] The cutting and polishing of rough diamonds is a specialized skill that is concentrated in a limited number of locations worldwide.^[63] Traditional diamond cutting centers are Antwerp, Amsterdam, Johannesburg, New York City, and Tel Aviv. Recently, diamond cutting centers have been established in China, India, Thailand, Namibia and Botswana.^[63] Cutting centers with lower cost of labor, notably Surat in Gujarat, India, handle a larger number of smaller carat diamonds, while smaller quantities of larger or more valuable diamonds are more likely to be handled in Europe or North America. The recent expansion of this industry in India, employing low cost labor, has allowed smaller diamonds to be prepared as gems in greater quantities than was previously economically feasible.^[49]

Diamonds which have been prepared as gemstones are sold on diamond exchanges called *bourses*. There are 28 registered diamond bourses in the world.^[64] Bourses are the final tightly controlled step in the diamond supply chain; wholesalers and even retailers are able to buy relatively small lots of diamonds at the bourses, after which they are prepared for final sale to the consumer. Diamonds can be sold already set in jewelry, or sold unset ("loose"). According to the Rio Tinto Group, in 2002 the diamonds produced and released to the market were valued at US\$9 billion as rough diamonds, US\$14 billion after being cut and polished, US\$28 billion in wholesale diamond jewelry, and US\$57 billion in retail sales.^[65]

Cutting Main articles: Diamond cutting and Diamond cut

Mined rough diamonds are converted into gems through



The Darya-I-Nur Diamond—an example of unusual diamond cut and jewelry arrangement

a multi-step process called "cutting". Diamonds are extremely hard, but also brittle and can be split up by a single blow. Therefore, diamond cutting is traditionally considered as a delicate procedure requiring skills, scientific knowledge, tools and experience. Its final goal is to produce a faceted jewel where the specific angles between the facets would optimize the diamond luster, that is dispersion of white light, whereas the number and area of facets would determine the weight of the final product. The weight reduction upon cutting is significant and can be of the order of 50%.^[66] Several possible shapes are considered, but the final decision is often determined not only by scientific, but also practical considerations. For example the diamond might be intended for display or for wear, in a ring or a necklace, singled or surrounded by other gems of certain color and shape.^[67]

The most time-consuming part of the cutting is the preliminary analysis of the rough stone. It needs to address a large number of issues, bears much responsibility, and therefore can last years in case of unique diamonds. The following issues are considered:

- The hardness of diamond and its ability to cleave strongly depend on the crystal orientation. Therefore, the crystallographic structure of the diamond to be cut is analyzed using X-ray diffraction to choose the optimal cutting directions.
- Most diamonds contain visible non-diamond inclusions and crystal flaws. The cutter has to decide which flaws are to be removed by the cutting and which could be kept.
- The diamond can be split by a single, well calculated blow of a hammer to a pointed tool, which is quick, but risky. Alternatively, it can be cut with a diamond saw, which is a more reliable but tedious procedure.^{[67][68]}

After initial cutting, the diamond is shaped in numerous stages of polishing. Unlike cutting, which is a responsible but quick operation, polishing removes material by gradual erosion and is extremely time consuming. The associated technique is well developed; it is considered as a routine and can be performed by technicians.^[69] After polishing, the diamond is reexamined for possible flaws, either remaining or induced by the process. Those flaws are concealed through various diamond enhancement techniques, such as repolishing, crack filling, or clever arrangement of the stone in the jewelry. Remaining non-diamond inclusions are removed through laser drilling and filling of the voids produced.^[28]

Marketing Marketing has significantly affected the image of diamond as a valuable commodity.

N. W. Ayer & Son, the advertising firm retained by De Beers in the mid-20th century, succeeded in reviving the American diamond market. And the firm created new markets in countries where no diamond tradition had existed before. N. W. Ayer's marketing included product placement, advertising focused on the diamond product itself rather than the De Beers brand, and associations with celebrities and royalty. Without advertising its competitors' diamond products as well.^[70] De Beers' market share dipped temporarily to 2nd place in the global market below Alrosa in the aftermath of the

global economic crisis of 2008, down to less than 29% in terms of carats mined, rather than sold.^[71] The campaign lasted for decades but was effectively discontinued by early 2011. De Beers still advertises diamonds, but the advertising now mostly promotes its own brands, or licensed product lines, rather than completely "generic" diamond products.^[71] The campaign was perhaps best captured by the slogan "a diamond is forever".^[7] This slogan is now being used by De Beers Diamond Jewelers,^[72] a jewelry firm which is a 50%/50% joint venture between the De Beers mining company and LVMH, the luxury goods conglomerate.

Brown-colored diamonds constituted a significant part of the diamond production, and were predominantly used for industrial purposes. They were seen as worthless for jewelry (not even being assessed on the diamond color scale). After the development of Argyle diamond mine in Australia in 1986, and marketing, brown diamonds have become acceptable gems.^{[73][74]} The change was mostly due to the numbers: the Argyle mine, with its 35,000,000 carats (7,000 kg) of diamonds per year, makes about onethird of global production of natural diamonds;^[75] 80% of Argyle diamonds are brown.^[76]

Industrial-grade diamonds



A scalpel with synthetic diamond blade

Industrial diamonds are valued mostly for their hardness and thermal conductivity, making many of the gemological characteristics of diamonds, such as the 4 Cs, irrelevant for most applications. 80% of mined diamonds (equal to about 135,000,000 carats (27,000 kg) annually), are unsuitable for use as gemstones, and used industrially.^[77] In addition to mined diamonds, synthetic diamonds found industrial applications almost immediately after their invention in the 1950s; another 570,000,000 carats (114,000 kg) of synthetic diamond is produced annually for industrial use (in 2004; in 2014



Close-up photograph of an angle grinder blade with tiny diamonds shown embedded in the metal



A diamond knife blade used for cutting ultrathin sections (typically 70 to 350 nm for transmission electron microscopy.

it's 4,500,000,000 carats (900,000 kg), 90% by produced in China). Approximately 90% of diamond grinding grit is currently of synthetic origin.^[78]

The boundary between gem-quality diamonds and industrial diamonds is poorly defined and partly depends on market conditions (for example, if demand for polished diamonds is high, some lower-grade stones will be polished into low-quality or small gemstones rather than being sold for industrial use). Within the category of industrial diamonds, there is a sub-category comprising the lowest-quality, mostly opaque stones, which are known as bort.^[79]

Industrial use of diamonds has historically been associated with their hardness, which makes diamond the ideal material for cutting and grinding tools. As the hardest known naturally occurring material, diamond can be used to polish, cut, or wear away any material, including other diamonds. Common industrial applications of this property include diamond-tipped drill bits and saws, and the use of diamond powder as an abrasive. Less expensive industrial-grade diamonds, known as bort, with more flaws and poorer color than gems, are used for such purposes.^[80] Diamond is not suitable for machining ferrous alloys at high speeds, as carbon is soluble in iron at the high temperatures created by high-speed machining, leading to greatly increased wear on diamond tools compared to alternatives.^[81]

Specialized applications include use in laboratories as containment for high pressure experiments (see diamond anvil cell), high-performance bearings, and limited use in specialized windows.^[79] With the continuing advances being made in the production of synthetic diamonds, future applications are becoming feasible. The high thermal conductivity of diamond makes it suitable as a heat sink for integrated circuits in electronics.^[82]

Mining

See also: List of diamond mines and Exploration diamond drilling

Approximately 130,000,000 carats (26,000 kg) of diamonds are mined annually, with a total value of nearly US\$9 billion, and about 100,000 kg (220,000 lb) are synthesized annually.^[83]

Roughly 49% of diamonds originate from Central and Southern Africa, although significant sources of the mineral have been discovered in Canada, India, Russia, Brazil, and Australia.^[78] They are mined from kimberlite and lamproite volcanic pipes, which can bring diamond crystals, originating from deep within the Earth where high pressures and temperatures enable them to form, to the surface. The mining and distribution of natural diamonds are subjects of frequent controversy such as concerns over the sale of *blood diamonds* or *conflict diamonds* by African paramilitary groups.^[84] The diamond supply chain is controlled by a limited number of powerful businesses, and is also highly concentrated in a small number of locations around the world.

Only a very small fraction of the diamond ore consists of actual diamonds. The ore is crushed, during which care is required not to destroy larger diamonds, and then sorted by density. Today, diamonds are located in the diamond-rich density fraction with the help of X-ray fluorescence, after which the final sorting steps are done by hand. Before the use of X-rays became commonplace,^[66] the separation was done with grease belts; diamonds have a stronger tendency to stick to grease than the other minerals in the ore.^[32]

Historically, diamonds were found only in alluvial deposits in Guntur and Krishna district of the Krishna River delta in Southern India.^[85] India led the world in diamond production from the time of their discovery in approximately the 9th century BC^{[4][86]} to the mid-18th century



Siberia's Udachnaya diamond mine

AD, but the commercial potential of these sources had been exhausted by the late 18th century and at that time India was eclipsed by Brazil where the first non-Indian diamonds were found in 1725.^[4] Currently, one of the most prominent Indian mines is located at Panna.^[87]

Diamond extraction from primary deposits (kimberlites and lamproites) started in the 1870s after the discovery of the Diamond Fields in South Africa.^[88] Production has increased over time and now an accumulated total of 4,500,000,000 carats (900,000 kg) have been mined since that date.^[89] Twenty percent of that amount has been mined in the last five years, and during the last 10 years, nine new mines have started production; four more are waiting to be opened soon. Most of these mines are located in Canada, Zimbabwe, Angola, and one in Russia.^[89]

In the U.S., diamonds have been found in Arkansas, Colorado, Wyoming, and Montana.^{[90][91]} In 2004, the discovery of a microscopic diamond in the U.S. led to the January 2008 bulk-sampling of kimberlite pipes in a remote part of Montana.^[91]

Today, most commercially viable diamond deposits are in Russia (mostly in Sakha Republic, for example Mir pipe and Udachnaya pipe), Botswana, Australia (Northern and Western Australia) and the Democratic Republic of Congo.^[92] In 2005, Russia produced almost one-fifth of the global diamond output, reports the British Geological Survey. Australia boasts the richest diamantiferous pipe, with production from the Argyle diamond mine reaching peak levels of 42 metric tons per year in the 1990s.^{[90][93]} There are also commercial deposits being actively mined in the Northwest Territories of Canada and Brazil.^[78] Diamond prospectors continue to search the globe for diamond-bearing kimberlite and lamproite pipes.

Political issues

Main articles: Kimberley Process, Blood diamond and Child labour in the diamond industry



Unsustainable diamond mining in Sierra Leone

In some of the more politically unstable central African and west African countries, revolutionary groups have taken control of diamond mines, using proceeds from diamond sales to finance their operations. Diamonds sold through this process are known as conflict diamonds or blood diamonds.^[84] Major diamond trading corporations continue to fund and fuel these conflicts by doing business with armed groups. In response to public concerns that their diamond purchases were contributing to war and human rights abuses in central and western Africa, the United Nations, the diamond industry and diamond-trading nations introduced the Kimberley Process in 2002.^[94] The Kimberley Process aims to ensure that conflict diamonds do not become intermixed with the diamonds not controlled by such rebel groups. This is done by requiring diamond-producing countries to provide proof that the money they make from selling the diamonds is not used to fund criminal or revolutionary activities. Although the Kimberley Process has been moderately successful in limiting the number of conflict diamonds entering the market, some still find their way in. Conflict diamonds constitute 2-3% of all diamonds traded.^[95] Two major flaws still hinder the effectiveness of the Kimberley Process: (1) the relative ease of smuggling diamonds across African borders, and (2) the violent nature of diamond mining in nations that are not in a technical state of war and whose diamonds are therefore considered "clean".[94]

The Canadian Government has set up a body known as Canadian Diamond Code of Conduct^[96] to help authenticate Canadian diamonds. This is a stringent tracking system of diamonds and helps protect the "conflict free" label of Canadian diamonds.^[97]

1.2.4 Synthetics, simulants, and enhancements

Synthetics

Main article: Synthetic diamond

Synthetic diamonds are diamonds manufactured in a laboratory, as opposed to diamonds mined from the Earth. The gemological and industrial uses of diamond have

Synthetic diamonds of various colors grown by the high-pressure high-temperature technique

created a large demand for rough stones. This demand has been satisfied in large part by synthetic diamonds, which have been manufactured by various processes for more than half a century. However, in recent years it has become possible to produce gem-quality synthetic diamonds of significant size.^[13] It is possible to make colorless synthetic gemstones that, on a molecular level, are identical to natural stones and so visually similar that only a gemologist with special equipment can tell the difference.^[98]

The majority of commercially available synthetic diamonds are yellow and are produced by so-called High Pressure High Temperature (HPHT) processes.^[99] The yellow color is caused by nitrogen impurities. Other colors may also be reproduced such as blue, green or pink, which are a result of the addition of boron or from irradiation after synthesis.^[100]



Colorless gem cut from diamond grown by chemical vapor deposition

Another popular method of growing synthetic diamond is chemical vapor deposition (CVD). The growth occurs under low pressure (below atmospheric pressure). It involves feeding a mixture of gases (typically 1 to 99 methane to hydrogen) into a chamber and splitting them to chemically active radicals in a plasma ignited by microwaves, hot filament, arc discharge, welding torch or laser.^[101] This method is mostly used for coatings, but can also produce single crystals several millimeters in size (see picture).^[83]

As of 2010, nearly all 5,000 million carats (1,000 tonnes) of synthetic diamonds produced per year are for industrial use. Around 50% of the 133 million carats of natural diamonds mined per year end up in industrial use.^{[98][102]} The cost of mining a natural colorless diamond runs about \$40 to \$60 per carat, and the cost to produce a synthetic, gem-quality colorless diamond is about \$2,500 per carat.^[98] However, a purchaser is more likely to encounter a synthetic when looking for a fancy-colored diamond because nearly all synthetic diamonds are fancy-colored, while only 0.01% of natural diamonds are.^[103]

Simulants

Main article: Diamond simulant

A diamond simulant is a non-diamond material that



Gem-cut synthetic silicon carbide set in a ring

is used to simulate the appearance of a diamond, and may be referred to as diamante. Cubic zirconia is the most common. The gemstone Moissanite (silicon carbide) can be treated as a diamond simulant, though more costly to produce than cubic zirconia. Both are produced synthetically.^[104]

Enhancements

Main article: Diamond enhancement

Diamond enhancements are specific treatments performed on natural or synthetic diamonds (usually those already cut and polished into a gem), which are designed to better the gemological characteristics of the stone in one or more ways. These include laser drilling to remove inclusions, application of sealants to fill cracks, treatments to improve a white diamond's color grade, and treatments to give fancy color to a white diamond.^[105]

Coatings are increasingly used to give a diamond simulant such as cubic zirconia a more "diamond-like" appearance. One such substance is diamond-like carbon—an amorphous carbonaceous material that has some physical properties similar to those of the diamond. Advertising suggests that such a coating would transfer some of these diamond-like properties to the coated stone, hence enhancing the diamond simulant. Techniques such as Raman spectroscopy should easily identify such a treatment.^[106]

Identification

Early diamond identification tests included a scratch test relying on the superior hardness of diamond. This test is destructive, as a diamond can scratch another diamond, and is rarely used nowadays. Instead, diamond identification relies on its superior thermal conductivity. Electronic thermal probes are widely used in the gemological centers to separate diamonds from their imitations. These probes consist of a pair of battery-powered thermistors mounted in a fine copper tip. One thermistor functions as a heating device while the other measures the temperature of the copper tip: if the stone being tested is a diamond, it will conduct the tip's thermal energy rapidly enough to produce a measurable temperature drop. This test takes about 2–3 seconds.^[107]

Whereas the thermal probe can separate diamonds from most of their simulants, distinguishing between various types of diamond, for example synthetic or natural, irradiated or non-irradiated, etc., requires more advanced, optical techniques. Those techniques are also used for some diamonds simulants, such as silicon carbide, which pass the thermal conductivity test. Optical techniques can distinguish between natural diamonds and synthetic diamonds. They can also identify the vast majority of treated natural diamonds.^[108] "Perfect" crystals (at the atomic lattice level) have never been found, so both natural and synthetic diamonds always possess characteristic imperfections, arising from the circumstances of their crystal growth, that allow them to be distinguished from each other.^[109]

Laboratories use techniques such as spectroscopy, microscopy and luminescence under shortwave ultraviolet light to determine a diamond's origin.^[108] They also use specially made instruments to aid them in the identification process. Two screening instruments are the *DiamondSure* and the *DiamondView*, both produced by the DTC and marketed by the GIA.^[110]

Several methods for identifying synthetic diamonds can be performed, depending on the method of production and the color of the diamond. CVD diamonds can usually be identified by an orange fluorescence. D-J colored diamonds can be screened through the Swiss Gemmological Institute's^[111] Diamond Spotter. Stones in the D-Z color range can be examined through the Diamond-Sure UV/visible spectrometer, a tool developed by De Beers.^[109] Similarly, natural diamonds usually have minor imperfections and flaws, such as inclusions of foreign material, that are not seen in synthetic diamonds.

Screening devices based on diamond type detection can be used to make a distinction between diamonds that are certainly natural and diamonds that are potentially synthetic. Those potentially synthetic diamonds require more investigation in a specialized lab. Examples of commercial screening devices are D-Screen (WTOCD / HRD Antwerp) and Alpha Diamond Analyzer (Bruker / HRD Antwerp).

1.2.5 Stolen diamonds

Occasionally large thefts of diamonds take place. In February 2013 armed robbers carried out a raid at Brussels Airport and escaped with gems estimated to be worth \$50m (£32m; 37m euros). The gang broke through a perimeter fence and raided the cargo hold of a Swissbound plane. The gang have since been arrested and large amounts of cash and diamonds recovered.^[112]

The identification of stolen diamonds presents a set of difficult problems. Rough diamonds will have a distinctive shape depending on whether their source is a mine or from an alluvial environment such as a beach or river - alluvial diamonds have smoother surfaces than those that have been mined. Determining the provenance of cut and polished stones is much more complex.

The Kimberley Process was developed to monitor the trade in rough diamonds and prevent their being used to fund violence. Before exporting, rough diamonds are certificated by the government of the country of origin. Some countries, such as Venezuela, are not party to the agreement. The Kimberley Process does not apply to local sales of rough diamonds within a country.

Diamonds may be etched by laser with marks invisible to the naked eye. Lazare Kaplan, a US-based company, developed this method. However, whatever is marked on a diamond can readily be removed.^{[113][114]}

1.2.6 See also

- · List of diamonds
- List of minerals

1.2.7 References

- [1] "Diamond". Mindat. Retrieved 2009-07-07.
- [2] "Diamond". WebMineral. Retrieved 2009-07-07.
- [3] Liddell, H.G.; Scott, R. "Adamas". A Greek-English Lexicon. Perseus Project.
- [4] Hershey, W. (1940). *The Book of Diamonds*. New York: Hearthside Press. pp. 22–28. ISBN 1-4179-7715-9.
- [5] Pliny the Elder (2004). Natural History: A Selection. Penguin Books. p. 371. ISBN 0-14-044413-0.
- [6] "Chinese made first use of diamond". BBC News. 2005-05-17. Retrieved 2007-03-21.

- [7] Epstein, E.J. (1982). "Have You Ever Tried To Sell a Diamond?". *The Atlantic*. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [8] See:
 - Lavoisier (1772) "Premier mémoire sur la destruction du diamant par le feu" (First memoir on the destruction of diamond by fire), *Histoire de l'Académie* royale des sciences. Avec les Mémoires de Mathématique & de Physique (History of the Royal Academy of Sciences. With the Memoirs of Mathematics and Physics), part 2, 564-591.
 - Lavoisier (1772) "Second mémoire sur la destruction du diamant par le feu" (Second memoir on the destruction of diamond by fire), *Histoire de l'Académie royale des sciences. Avec les Mémoires de Mathématique & de Physique*, part 2, 591-616.
- [9] Smithson Tennant (1797) "On the nature of the diamond," *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London*, 87: 123-127.
- [10] Hazen, R. M (1999). *The diamond makers*. Cambridge University Press. pp. 7–10. ISBN 0-521-65474-2.
- [11] Hesse, R. W. (2007). Jewelrymaking through history. Greenwood Publishing Group. p. 42. ISBN 0-313-33507-9.
- [12] Carlson, R.W. (2005). *The Mantle and Core*. Elsevier. p. 248. ISBN 0-08-044848-8.
- [13] Erlich, E.I.; Dan Hausel, W. (2002). *Diamond Deposits*. Society for Mining, Metallurgy, and Exploration. pp. 74– 94. ISBN 0-87335-213-0.
- [14] Webster, R.; Read, P.G. (2000). Gems: Their sources, descriptions and identification (5th ed.). Great Britain: Butterworth-Heinemann. p. 17. ISBN 0-7506-1674-1.
- [15] Lewis, Roy S.; Ming, Tang; Wacker, John F.; Steel, Eric (1987). "Interstellar Diamonds in Meteorites". *Abstracts* of the Lunar and Planetary Science Conference 18: 550. Bibcode:1987LPI....18..550L.
- Garai, J.; Haggerty, S.E.; Rekhi, S.; Chance, M. (2006).
 "Infrared Absorption Investigations Confirm the Extraterrestrial Origin of Carbonado Diamonds". *Astrophysical Journal* 653 (2): L153–L156. arXiv:physics/0608014. Bibcode:2006ApJ...653L.153G. doi:10.1086/510451.
- [17] "Diamonds from Outer Space: Geologists Discover Origin of Earth's Mysterious Black Diamonds". National Science Foundation. 2007-01-08. Retrieved 2007-10-28.
- [18] Deutsch, Alexander; Masaitis, V.L.; Langenhorst, F.; Grieve, R.A.F. (2000). "Popigai, Siberia—well preserved giant impact structure, national treasury, and world's geological heritage". *Episodes* 23 (1): 3–12. Retrieved 2008-06-16.
- [19] "This Valentine's Day, Give The Woman Who Has Everything The Galaxy's Largest Diamond". Center for Astrophysics. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [20] Boser, U. (2008). "Diamonds on Demand". *Smithsonian* 39 (3): 52–59.

- [21] Cauchi, S. (2004-02-18). "Biggest Diamond Out of This World". *The Age* (Melbourne). Retrieved 2007-11-11.
- [22] "Botswana's Scintillating Moment | Gems & Gemology". gia.edu. Retrieved 2014-09-24.
- [23] Wei, L.; Kuo, P. K.; Thomas, R. L.; Anthony, T.; Banholzer, W. (1993). "Thermal conductivity of isotopically modified single crystal diamond". *Physical Review Letters* **70** (24): 3764–3767. Bibcode:1993PhRvL..70.3764W. doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.70.3764. PMID 10053956.
- [24] Walker, J. (1979). "Optical absorption and luminescence in diamond". *Reports on Progress in Physics* 42 (10): 1605–1659. Bibcode:1979RPPh...42.1605W. doi:10.1088/0034-4885/42/10/001.
- [25] John, P; Polwart, N.; Troupe, C.E.; Wilson, J.I.B. (2002). "The oxidation of (100) textured diamond". *Diamond and Related Materials* 11 (3–6): 861. Bibcode:2002DRM....11..861J. doi:10.1016/S0925-9635(01)00673-2.
- [26] "Basic Properties of Diamond". DiamondBladeSelect.com.
- [27] Gray, Theodore (September 2009). "Gone in a Flash". *Popular Science*: 70.
- [28] Read, P. G. (2005). *Gemmology*. Butterworth-Heinemann. pp. 49–50. ISBN 0-7506-6449-5.
- [29] Neves, A. J.; Nazaré, M. H. (2001). Properties, Growth and Applications of Diamond. Institution of Engineering and Technology. pp. 142–147. ISBN 0-85296-785-3.
- [30] Lee, J.; Novikov, N. V. (2005). Innovative superhard materials and sustainable coatings for advanced manufacturing. Springer. p. 102. ISBN 0-8493-3512-4.
- [31] Marinescu, I. D.; Tönshoff, H. K.; Inasaki, I. (2000). *Handbook of ceramic grinding and polishing*. William Andrew. p. 21. ISBN 0-8155-1424-7.
- [32] Harlow, G.E. (1998). The nature of diamonds. Cambridge University Press. p. 223;230–249. ISBN 0-521-62935-7.
- [33] Collins, A.T. (1993). "The Optical and Electronic Properties of Semiconducting Diamond". *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society A* 342 (1664): 233–244. Bibcode:1993RSPTA.342..233C. doi:10.1098/rsta.1993.0017.
- [34] Landstrass, M.I.; Ravi, K.V. (1989). "Resistivity of chemical vapor deposited diamond films". *Applied Physics Letters* 55 (10): 975–977. Bibcode:1989ApPhL..55..975L. doi:10.1063/1.101694.
- [35] Zhang, W.; Ristein, J.; Ley, L. (2008). "Hydrogen-terminated diamond electrodes. II. Redox activity". *Physical Review E* 78 (4): 041603. Bibcode:2008PhRvE..78d1603Z. doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.78.041603.
- [36] Wissner-Gross, A. D.; Kaxiras, E. (2007). "Diamond stabilization of ice multilayers at human body temperature". *Physical Review E* 76: 020501. doi:10.1103/physreve.76.020501.

- [37] Collins, A.T.; Kanda, Hisao; Isoya, J.; Ammerlaan, C.A.J.; Van Wyk, J.A. (1998). "Correlation between optical absorption and EPR in high-pressure diamond grown from a nickel solvent catalyst". *Diamond and Related Materials* 7 (2–5): 333–338. Bibcode:1998DRM.....7..333C. doi:10.1016/S0925-9635(97)00270-7.
- [38] Zaitsev, A. M. (2000). "Vibronic spectra of impurityrelated optical centers in diamond". *Physical Review B* 61 (19): 12909. Bibcode:2000PhRvB..6112909Z. doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.61.12909.
- [39] Hounsome, L.S.; Jones, R.; Shaw, M. J.; Briddon, P. R.; Öberg, S.; Briddon, P.; Öberg, S. (2006). "Origin of brown coloration in diamond". *Physical Review B* 73 (12): 125203. Bibcode:2006PhRvB..7315203H. doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.73.125203.
- [40] Wise, R.W. (2001). Secrets Of The Gem Trade, The Connoisseur's Guide To Precious Gemstones. Brunswick House Press. pp. 223–224. ISBN 978-0-9728223-8-1.
- [41] Khan, U (2008-12-10). "Blue-grey diamond belonging to King of Spain has sold for record 16.3 GBP". London: The Telegraph. Retrieved 2010-03-31.
- [42] Nebehay, S. (2009-05-12). "Rare blue diamond sells for record \$9.5 million". Reuters. Retrieved 2009-05-13.
- [43] Pomfret, James (2009-12-01). "Vivid pink diamond sells for record \$10.8 million". Reuters.
- [44] O'Donoghue, M. (1997). Synthetic, Imitation and Treated Gemstones. Gulf Professional Publishing. pp. 34–37. ISBN 0-7506-3173-2.
- [45] Coutsoukis, Photius. "The Diamond Industry". *photius.com*. Retrieved 2009-07-07.
- [46] Adiga, A. (2004-04-12). "Uncommon Brilliance". *Time*. Retrieved 2008-11-03.
- [47] Mankiw, N. G. (1998). *Principles of microeconomics*. Elsevier. p. 305. ISBN 0-03-024502-8. "A classic example of monopoly that arises from ownership of a key resource is DeBeers ... which controls about 80 percent of the world's production of diamonds"
- [48] "Jwaneng". Debswana. Retrieved 2012-03-09.
- [49] Tichotsky, J. (2000). Russia's Diamond Colony: The Republic of Sakha. Routledge. p. 254. ISBN 90-5702-420-9.
- [50] "Jews Surrender Gem Trade to Indians". Spiegel Online. 2006-05-15.
- [51] "Commission Decision of 25 July 2001 declaring a concentration to be compatible with the common market and the EEA Agreement". *Case No COMP/M.2333 – De Beers/LVMH*. EUR-Lex. 2003.
- [52] "Business: Changing facets; Diamonds". *The Economist* 382 (8517): 68. 2007.
- [53] "Certainty in the Diamond Industry? Watch Out For Tipping Points - IDEX's Memo". idexonline.com. Retrieved 2014-09-24.

- [54] "The Elusive Sparcle". The Gem & Jewellery Export Promotion Council. Retrieved 2009-04-26.
- [55] Even-Zohar, C. (2008-11-06). "Crisis Mitigation at De Beers". DIB online. Retrieved 2009-04-26.
- [56] Even-Zohar, C. (1999-11-03). "De Beers to Halve Diamond Stockpile". National Jeweler. Retrieved 2009-04-26.
- [57] "Judgment of the Court of First Instance of 11 July 2007 – Alrosa v Commission". EUR-Lex. 2007. Retrieved 2009-04-26.
- [58] "Mining operations". The De Beers Group. 2007. Retrieved 2011-01-04.
- [59] "Diamond producer Alrosa to resume market diamond sales in May". RIA Novosti. 2009-05-06. Retrieved 2009-05-25.
- [60] "Media releases Media Centre Alrosa". Alrosa. 2009-12-22. Retrieved 2011-01-04.
- [61] "Another record profit for BHP". ABC News. 2007-08-22. Retrieved 2007-08-23.
- [62] "Our Companies". *Rio Tinto web site*. Rio Tinto. Retrieved 2009-03-05.
- [63] Broadman, H. G.; Isik, G. (2007). Africa's silk road. World Bank Publications. pp. 297–299. ISBN 0-8213-6835-4.
- [64] "Bourse listing". World Federation of Diamond Bourses. Retrieved 2012-02-12.
- [65] "North America Diamond Sales Show No Sign of Slowing". A&W diamonds. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [66] Pierson, Hugh O. (1993). Handbook of carbon, graphite, diamond, and fullerenes: properties, processing, and applications. William Andrew. p. 280. ISBN 0-8155-1339-9.
- [67] James, Duncan S. (1998). Antique jewellery: its manufacture, materials and design. Osprey Publishing. pp. 82– 102. ISBN 0-7478-0385-4.
- [68] Prelas, Mark Antonio; Popovici, Galina; Bigelow, Louis K. (1998). Handbook of industrial diamonds and diamond films. CRC Press. pp. 984–992. ISBN 0-8247-9994-1.
- [69] "Gem Cutting". *Popular Mechanics* (Hearst Magazines)
 74 (5): 760–764. 1940. ISSN 0032-4558.
- [70] Rapaport, Martin. "Keep the Diamond Dream Alive". *Rapaport Magazine*. Diamonds.net. Retrieved 2012-09-09.
- [71] JCK Staff (2011-01-26). "10 Things Rocking the Industry". JCK. Jckonline.com. Retrieved 2012-09-09.
- [72] Bates, Rob (2011-01-14). "Interview with Forevermark CEO". JCK. Jckonline.com. Retrieved 2012-09-09.
- [73] Harlow, George E. (1998). The nature of diamonds. Cambridge University Press. p. 34. ISBN 0-521-62935-7.

- [74] Kogel, Jessica Elzea (2006). Industrial minerals & rocks. Society for Mining, Metallurgy, and Exploration (U.S.). p. 416. ISBN 0-87335-233-5.
- [75] "The Australian Diamond Industry". Retrieved 2009-08-04.
- [76] Erlich, Edward; Dan Hausel, W. (2002). Diamond deposits: origin, exploration, and history of discovery. SME. p. 158. ISBN 0-87335-213-0.
- [77] "Diamond: The mineral Diamond information and pictures". minerals.net. Retrieved 2014-09-24.
- [78] "Industrial Diamonds Statistics and Information". United States Geological Survey. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [79] Spear, K.E; Dismukes, J.P. (1994). Synthetic Diamond: Emerging CVD Science and Technology. Wiley-IEEE. p. 628. ISBN 0-471-53589-3.
- [80] Holtzapffel, C. (1856). Turning And Mechanical Manipulation. Holtzapffel & Co. pp. 176-178. ISBN 1-879335-39-5.
- [81] Coelho, R.T.; Yamada, S.; Aspinwall, D.K.; Wise, M.L.H. (1995). "The application of polycrystalline diamond (PCD) tool materials when drilling and reaming aluminum-based alloys including MMC". International Journal of Machine Tools and Manufacture 35 (5): 761-774. doi:10.1016/0890-6955(95)93044-7.
- [82] Sakamoto, M.; Endriz, J.G.; Scifres, D.R. (1992). "120 W CW output power from monolithic AlGaAs (800 nm) laser diode array mounted on diamond heatsink". Electronics Letters 28 (2): 197-199. doi:10.1049/el: 19920123.
- [83] Yarnell, A. (2004). "The Many Facets of Man-Made Diamonds". Chemical and Engineering News 82 (5): 26-31. [100] Shigley, J.E.; Shen, Andy Hsi-Tien; Breeding, Christodoi:10.1021/cen-v082n005.p026.
- [84] "Conflict Diamonds". United Nations. 2001-03-21. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [85] Catelle, W.R. (1911). The Diamond. John Lane Com- [101] Werner, M.; Locher, R (1998). pany. p. 159.
- [86] Ball, V. (1881). "Chapter 1". Diamonds, Gold and Coal of India. London: Trübner & Co. p. 1. Ball was a geologist in British service.
- [87] "Biggest diamond found in Panna". Mail Today. July 1, 2010.
- [88] Shillington, K. (2005). Encyclopedia of African history. CRC Press. p. 767. ISBN 1-57958-453-5.
- [89] Janse, A.J.A. (2007). "Global Rough Diamond Production Since 1870". Gems & Gemology 43 (2): 98-119. doi:10.5741/GEMS.43.2.98.
- [90] Lorenz, V. (2007). "Argyle in Western Australia: The world's richest diamantiferous pipe; its past and future". [106] Shigley, J.E. (2007). "Observations on new coated gem-Gemmologie, Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gemmologischen Gesellschaft 56 (1-2): 35-40.

- [91] Cooke, Sarah (2004-10-17). "Microscopic diamond found in Montana". The Montana Standard. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [92] Marshall, S.; Shore, J. (2004). "The Diamond Life". Guerrilla News Network. Archived from the original on 2007-01-26. Retrieved 2007-03-21.
- [93] Shigley, James E.; Chapman, John; Ellison, Robyn K. (2001). "Discovery and Mining of the Argyle Diamond Deposit, Australia". Gems & Gemology (Gemological Institute of America) 37 (1): 26-41. doi:10.5741/GEMS.37.1.26. Retrieved 2010-02-20.
- [94] Basedau, M.; Mehler, A. (2005). Resource politics in Sub-Saharan Africa. GIGA-Hamburg. pp. 305-313. ISBN 3-928049-91-7.
- [95] World Federation of Diamond Bourses (WFDB) and International Diamond Manufacturers Association: Joint Resolution of 19 July 2000. World Diamond Council. 2000-07-19. ISBN 978-90-04-13656-4. Retrieved 2006-11-05.
- [96] "Voluntary Code of Conduct For Authenticating Canadian Diamond Claims" (PDF). Canadian Diamond Code Committee, 2006. Retrieved 2007-10-30.
- [97] Kjarsgaard, B.A.; Levinson, A.A. (2002). "Diamonds in Canada". Gems and Gemology 38 (3): 208-238. doi:10.5741/GEMS.38.3.208.
- [98] "The Global Diamond Industry: Lifting the Viel of Mystery". Bain & Company. Retrieved 2012-01-14.
- [99] 1Shigley, J.E.; Abbaschian, Reza; Shigley, James E. (2002). "Gemesis Laboratory Created Diamonds". Gems & Gemology 38 (4): 301-309. doi:10.5741/GEMS.38.4.301.
- pher M.; McClure, Shane F.; Shigley, James E. (2004). "Lab Grown Colored Diamonds from Chatham Created Gems". Gems & Gemology 40 (2): 128-145. doi:10.5741/GEMS.40.2.128.
- "Growth and application of undoped and doped diamond films". Reports on Progress in Physics 61 (12): 1665. Bibcode:1998RPPh...61.1665W. doi:10.1088/0034-4885/61/12/002.
- [102] Pisani, Bob (2012-08-27). "The Business of Diamonds, From Mining to Retail". CNBC.
- [103] Kogel, J. E. (2006). Industrial Minerals & Rocks. SME. pp. 426-430. ISBN 0-87335-233-5.
- [104] O'Donoghue, M.; Joyner, L. (2003). Identification of gemstones. Great Britain: Butterworth-Heinemann. pp. 12-19. ISBN 0-7506-5512-7.
- [105] Barnard, A. S. (2000). The diamond formula. Butterworth-Heinemann. p. 115. ISBN 0-7506-4244-0.
- stones". Gemmologie: Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gemmologischen Gesellschaft 56 (1-2): 53-56.

- [107] US 4488821, Wenckus, J. F., "Method and means of rapidly distinguishing a simulated diamond from natural diamond", published 1984-12-18, assigned to Ceres Electronics Corporation; U.S. Patent 4,488,821
- [108] Edwards, H. G. M.; Chalmers, G. M (2005). Raman spectroscopy in archaeology and art history. Royal Society of Chemistry. pp. 387–394. ISBN 0-85404-522-8.
- [109] Welbourn, C. (2006). "Identification of Synthetic Diamonds: Present Status and Future Developments". *Gems* and Gemology 42 (3): 34–35.
- [110] Donahue, P.J. (2004-04-19). "DTC Appoints GIA Distributor of DiamondSure and DiamondView". Professional Jeweler Magazine. Retrieved 2009-03-02.
- [111] "SSEF diamond spotter and SSEF illuminator". SSEF Swiss Gemmological Institute. Retrieved 2009-05-05.
- [112] "Arrests over \$50m Belgium airport diamond heist". BBC News. 2013-05-08.
- [113] "Who, What, Why: How do you spot a stolen diamond?". BBC News. 2013-02-21.
- [114] "Brussels diamond robbery nets 'gigantic' haul". BBC News. 2013-02-19.

1.2.8 Books

- C. Even-Zohar (2007). From Mine to Mistress: Corporate Strategies and Government Policies in the International Diamond Industry (2nd ed.). Mining Journal Press.
- G. Davies (1994). Properties and growth of diamond. INSPEC. ISBN 0-85296-875-2.
- M. O'Donoghue, M (2006). *Gems*. Elsevier. ISBN 0-7506-5856-8.
- M. O'Donoghue and L. Joyner (2003). *Identification of gemstones*. Great Britain: Butterworth-Heinemann. ISBN 0-7506-5512-7.
- A. Feldman and L.H. Robins (1991). *Applications* of *Diamond Films and Related Materials*. Elsevier.
- J.E. Field (1979). *The Properties of Diamond*. London: Academic Press. ISBN 0-12-255350-0.
- J.E. Field (1992). *The Properties of Natural and Synthetic Diamond*. London: Academic Press. ISBN 0-12-255352-7.
- W. Hershey (1940). *The Book of Diamonds*. Hearthside Press New York. ISBN 1-4179-7715-9.
- S. Koizumi, C.E. Nebel and M. Nesladek (2008). *Physics and Applications of CVD Diamond*. Wiley VCH. ISBN 3-527-40801-0.
- L.S. Pan and D.R. Kani (1995). *Diamond: Electronic Properties and Applications*. Kluwer Academic Publishers. ISBN 0-7923-9524-7.

- Pagel-Theisen, Verena (2001). Diamond Grading ABC: the Manual. Antwerp: Rubin & Son. ISBN 3-9800434-6-0.
- R.L. Radovic, P.M. Walker and P.A. Thrower (1965). *Chemistry and physics of carbon: a series of advances*. New York: Marcel Dekker. ISBN 0-8247-0987-X.
- M. Tolkowsky (1919). Diamond Design: A Study of the Reflection and Refraction of Light in a Diamond. London: E. & F.N. Spon.
- R.W. Wise (2003). Secrets of the Gem Trade: The Connoisseur's Guide to Precious Gemstones. Brunswick House Press.
- A.M. Zaitsev (2001). Optical Properties of Diamond: A Data Handbook. Springer. ISBN 3-540-66582-X.

1.2.9 External links

- Properties of diamond: Ioffe database
- "A Contribution to the Understanding of Blue Fluorescence on the Appearance of Diamonds". (2007) Gemological Institute of America (GIA)
- Tyson, Peter (November 2000). "Diamonds in the Sky". Retrieved March 10, 2005.
- Have You Ever Tried to Sell a Diamond?

1.3 Gold

"Element 79" redirects here. For the short story and anthology by Fred Hoyle, see Element 79 (anthology). This article is about the metal. For the color, see Gold (color). For other uses, see Gold (disambiguation).

Gold is a chemical element with symbol **Au** and atomic number 79. It is a bright yellow dense, soft, malleable and ductile metal. The properties remain when exposed to air or water. Chemically, gold is a transition metal and a group 11 element. It is one of the least reactive chemical elements, and is solid under standard conditions. The metal therefore occurs often in free elemental (native) form, as nuggets or grains, in rocks, in veins and in alluvial deposits. It occurs in a solid solution series with the native element silver (as electrum) and also naturally alloyed with copper and palladium. Less commonly, it occurs in minerals as gold compounds, often with tellurium (gold tellurides).

Gold's atomic number of 79 makes it one of the higher atomic number elements that occur naturally in the universe, and is traditionally thought to have been produced in supernova nucleosynthesis to seed the dust from which the Solar System formed. Because the Earth was molten when it was just formed, almost all of the gold present in the Earth sank into the planetary core. Therefore most of the gold that is present today in the Earth's crust and mantle is thought to have been delivered to Earth later, by asteroid impacts during the late heavy bombardment, about 4 billion years ago.

Gold resists attacks by individual acids, but it can be dissolved by aqua regia (nitro-hydrochloric acid), so named because it dissolves gold into a soluble gold tetrachloride cation. Gold compounds also dissolve in alkaline solutions of cyanide, which have been used in mining. It dissolves in mercury, forming amalgam alloys; it is insoluble in nitric acid, which dissolves silver and base metals, a property that has long been used to confirm the presence of gold in items, giving rise to the term *acid test*.

This metal has been a valuable and highly sought-after precious metal for coinage, jewelry, and other arts since long before the beginning of recorded history. In the past, a gold standard was often implemented as a monetary policy within and between nations, but gold coins ceased to be minted as a circulating currency in the 1930s, and the world gold standard (see article for details) was finally abandoned for a fiat currency system after 1976. The historical value of gold was rooted in its medium rarity, easy handling and minting, easy smelting, non-corrosiveness, distinct color, and non-reactivity to other elements.

A total of 174,100 tonnes of gold have been mined in human history, according to GFMS as of 2012.^[3] This is roughly equivalent to 5.6 billion troy ounces or, in terms of volume, about 9200 m³, or a cube 21 m on a side. The world consumption of new gold produced is about 50% in jewelry, 40% in investments, and 10% in industry.^[4]

Gold's high malleability, ductility, resistance to corrosion and most other chemical reactions, and conductivity of electricity have led to its continued use in corrosion resistant electrical connectors in all types of computerized devices (its chief industrial use). Gold is also used in infrared shielding, colored-glass production, and gold leafing. Certain gold salts are still used as antiinflammatories in medicine.

1.3.1 Etymology

"Gold" is cognate with similar words in many Germanic languages, deriving via Proto-Germanic **gulpq* from Proto-Indo-European * g^helh_3 - ("to shine, to gleam; to be yellow or green").^{[5][6]}

The symbol **Au** is from the Latin: *aurum*, the Latin word for "gold".^[7] The Proto-Indo-European ancestor of *aurum* was $h_2 \acute{e} - h_2 us - o$ -, meaning "glow". This word is derived from the same root (Proto-Indo-European $*h_2 \mu es$ -"to dawn") as $*h_2 \acute{e} us \bar{o}s$, the ancestor of the Latin word Aurora, "dawn".^[8] This etymological relationship is presumably behind the frequent claim in scientific publications that aurum meant "shining dawn".[9][10]

1.3.2 Characteristics

Gold is the most malleable of all metals; a single gram can be beaten into a sheet of 1 square meter, or an ounce into 300 square feet. Gold leaf can be beaten thin enough to become transparent. The transmitted light appears greenish blue, because gold strongly reflects yellow and red.^[11] Such semi-transparent sheets also strongly reflect infrared light, making them useful as infrared (radiant heat) shields in visors of heat-resistant suits, and in sunvisors for spacesuits.^[12]

Gold readily dissolves in mercury at room temperature to form an amalgam, and forms alloys with many other metals at higher temperatures. These alloys can be produced to modify the hardness and other metallurgical properties, to control melting point or to create exotic colors.^[13] Gold is a good conductor of heat and electricity and reflects infrared radiation strongly. Chemically, it is unaffected by air, moisture and most corrosive reagents, and is therefore well suited for use in coins and jewelry and as a protective coating on other, more reactive metals. However, it is not chemically inert. Gold is almost insoluble, but can be dissolved in aqua regia or solutions of sodium or potassium cyanide, for example.

Common oxidation states of gold include +1 (gold(I) or aurous compounds) and +3 (gold(III) or auric compounds). Gold ions in solution are readily reduced and precipitated as metal by adding any other metal as the reducing agent. The added metal is oxidized and dissolves, allowing the gold to be displaced from solution and be recovered as a solid precipitate.

In addition, gold is very dense, a cubic meter has a mass of 19,300 kg. By comparison, the density of lead is 11,340 kg/m³, and that of the densest element, osmium, is $22,588 \pm 15$ kg/m³.^[14]

Color

Whereas most other pure metals are gray or silvery white, gold is yellow. This color is determined by the density of loosely bound (valence) electrons; those electrons oscillate as a collective "plasma" medium described in terms of a quasiparticle called plasmon. The frequency of these oscillations lies in the ultraviolet range for most metals, but it falls into the visible range for gold due to subtle relativistic effects that affect the orbitals around gold atoms.^{[15][16]} Similar effects impart a golden hue to metallic caesium.

Common colored gold alloys such as rose gold can be created by the addition of various amounts of copper and silver, as indicated in the triangular diagram to the left. Alloys containing palladium or nickel are also important in commercial jewelry as these produce white



Different colors of Ag-Au-Cu alloys

gold alloys. Less commonly, addition of manganese, aluminium, iron, indium and other elements can produce more unusual colors of gold for various applications.^[13]

Isotopes

Main article: Isotopes of gold

Gold has only one stable isotope, ¹⁹⁷Au, which is also its only naturally occurring isotope. Thirty-six radioisotopes have been synthesized ranging in atomic mass from 169 to 205. The most stable of these is ¹⁹⁵Au with a half-life of 186.1 days. The least stable is ¹⁷¹Au, which decays by proton emission with a half-life of 30 µs. Most of gold's radioisotopes with atomic masses below 197 decay by some combination of proton emission, α decay, and β^+ decay. The exceptions are ¹⁹⁵Au, which decays by electron capture, and ¹⁹⁶Au, which decays most often by electron capture (93%) with a minor β^- decay path (7%).^[17] All of gold's radioisotopes with atomic masses above 197 decay by β^- decay.^[18]

At least 32 nuclear isomers have also been characterized, ranging in atomic mass from 170 to 200. Within that range, only ¹⁷⁸Au, ¹⁸⁰Au, ¹⁸¹Au, ¹⁸²Au, and ¹⁸⁸Au do not have isomers. Gold's most stable isomer is ^{198m2}Au with a half-life of 2.27 days. Gold's least stable isomer is ^{177m2}Au with a half-life of only 7 ns. ^{184m1}Au has three decay paths: β^+ decay, isomeric transition, and alpha decay. No other isomer or isotope of gold has three decay paths.^[18]

1.3.3 Modern applications

The world consumption of new gold produced is about 50% in jewelry, 40% in investments, and 10% in industry.^[4]

Jewelry

Main article: Jewelry

Because of the softness of pure (24k) gold, it is usu-



Moche gold necklace depicting feline heads. Larco Museum Collection. Lima-Peru

ally alloyed with base metals for use in jewelry, altering its hardness and ductility, melting point, color and other properties. Alloys with lower carat rating, typically 22k, 18k, 14k or 10k, contain higher percentages of copper or other base metals or silver or palladium in the alloy. Copper is the most commonly used base metal, yielding a redder color.^[19]

Eighteen-carat gold containing 25% copper is found in antique and Russian jewelry and has a distinct, though not dominant, copper cast, creating rose gold. Fourteen-carat gold-copper alloy is nearly identical in color to certain bronze alloys, and both may be used to produce police and other badges. Blue gold can be made by alloying with iron and purple gold can be made by alloying with aluminium, although rarely done except in specialized jewelry. Blue gold is more brittle and therefore more difficult to work with when making jewelry.^[19]

Fourteen- and eighteen-carat gold alloys with silver alone appear greenish-yellow and are referred to as green gold. White gold alloys can be made with palladium or nickel. White 18-carat gold containing 17.3% nickel, 5.5% zinc and 2.2% copper is silvery in appearance. Nickel is toxic, however, and its release from nickel white gold is controlled by legislation in Europe.^[19]

Alternative white gold alloys are available based on palladium, silver and other white metals,^[19] but the palladium alloys are more expensive than those using nickel. High-carat white gold alloys are far more resistant to corrosion than are either pure silver or sterling silver. The Japanese craft of Mokume-gane exploits the color contrasts between laminated colored gold alloys to produce decorative wood-grain effects.

By 2014 the gold jewelry industry was escalating despite a dip in gold prices. Demand in the first quarter of 2014 pushed turnover to \$23.7 billion according to a World Gold Council report.

Investment



Gold prices (US\$ per troy ounce), in nominal US\$ and inflation adjusted US\$.

Main article: Gold as an investment

Many holders of gold store it in form of bullion coins or bars as a hedge against inflation or other economic disruptions. However, economist Martin Feldstein does not believe gold serves as a hedge against inflation or currency depreciation.^[20]

The ISO 4217 currency code of gold is XAU.

Modern bullion coins for investment or collector purposes do not require good mechanical wear properties; they are typically fine gold at 24k, although the American Gold Eagle and the British gold sovereign continue to be minted in 22k (0.92) metal in historical tradition, and the South African Krugerand, first released in 1967, is also 22k (0.92).^[21] The *special issue* Canadian Gold Maple Leaf coin contains the highest purity gold of any bullion coin, at 99.999% or 0.99999, while the *popular issue* Canadian Gold Maple Leaf coin has a purity of 99.99%.

Several other 99.99% pure gold coins are available. In 2006, the United States Mint began producing the American Buffalo gold bullion coin with a purity of 99.99%. The Australian Gold Kangaroos were first coined in 1986 as the Australian Gold Nugget but changed the reverse design in 1989. Other modern coins include the Austrian Vienna Philharmonic bullion coin and the Chinese Gold Panda.

Electronics connectors

Only 10% of the world consumption of new gold produced goes to industry,^[4] but by far the most important industrial use for new gold is in fabrication of corrosionfree electrical connectors in computers and other electrical devices. For example, according to the World Gold council, a typical cell phone may contain 50 mg of gold, worth about 50 cents. But since nearly one billion cell phones are produced each year, a gold value of 50 cents in each phone adds to \$500 million in gold from just this application.^[22] Though gold is attacked by free chlorine, its good conductivity and general resistance to oxidation and corrosion in other environments (including resistance to nonchlorinated acids) has led to its widespread industrial use in the electronic era as a thin layer coating electrical connectors, thereby ensuring good connection. For example, gold is used in the connectors of the more expensive electronics cables, such as audio, video and USB cables. The benefit of using gold over other connector metals such as tin in these applications has been debated; gold connectors are often criticized by audio-visual experts as unnecessary for most consumers and seen as simply a marketing ploy. However, the use of gold in other applications in electronic sliding contacts in highly humid or corrosive atmospheres, and in use for contacts with a very high failure cost (certain computers, communications equipment, spacecraft, jet aircraft engines) remains very common.^[23]

Besides sliding electrical contacts, gold is also used in electrical contacts because of its resistance to corrosion, electrical conductivity, ductility and lack of toxicity.^[24] Switch contacts are generally subjected to more intense corrosion stress than are sliding contacts. Fine gold wires are used to connect semiconductor devices to their packages through a process known as wire bonding.

The concentration of free electrons in gold metal is 5.90×10^{22} cm⁻³. Gold is highly conductive to electricity, and has been used for electrical wiring in some highenergy applications (only silver and copper are more conductive per volume, but gold has the advantage of corrosion resistance). For example, gold electrical wires were used during some of the Manhattan Project's atomic experiments, but large high current silver wires were used in the calutron isotope separator magnets in the project.

Non-electronic industry



Mirror for the future James Webb Space Telescope coated in gold to reflect infrared light

 Gold solder is used for joining the components of gold jewelry by high-temperature hard soldering or brazing. If the work is to be of hallmarking quality, gold solder must match the carat weight of the



The world's largest gold bar has a mass of 250 kg. Toi museum, Japan.



A gold nugget of 5 mm in diameter (bottom) can be expanded through hammering into a gold foil of about 0.5 square meters. Toi museum, Japan.

work, and alloy formulas are manufactured in most industry-standard carat weights to color match yellow and white gold. Gold solder is usually made in at least three melting-point ranges referred to as Easy, Medium and Hard. By using the hard, high-melting point solder first, followed by solders with progressively lower melting points, goldsmiths can assemble complex items with several separate soldered joints.

- Gold can be made into thread and used in embroidery.
- Gold produces a deep, intense red color when used as a coloring agent in cranberry glass.
- In photography, gold toners are used to shift the color of silver bromide black-and-white prints to-wards brown or blue tones, or to increase their stability. Used on sepia-toned prints, gold toners produce red tones. Kodak published formulas for several types of gold toners, which use gold as the chloride.^[25]
- Gold is a good reflector of electromagnetic radiation such as infrared and visible light as well as radio waves. It is used for the protective coatings on many artificial satellites, in infrared protective faceplates in thermal protection suits and astronauts' helmets and in electronic warfare planes like the EA-6B Prowler.
- Gold is used as the reflective layer on some high-end CDs.
- Automobiles may use gold for heat shielding. McLaren uses gold foil in the engine compartment of its F1 model.^[26]
- Gold can be manufactured so thin that it appears transparent. It is used in some aircraft cockpit windows for de-icing or anti-icing by passing electricity through it. The heat produced by the resistance of the gold is enough to deter ice from forming.^[27]

Commercial chemistry

Gold is attacked by and dissolves in alkaline solutions of potassium or sodium cyanide, to form the salt gold cyanide—a technique that has been used in extracting metallic gold from ores in the cyanide process. Gold cyanide is the electrolyte used in commercial electroplating of gold onto base metals and electroforming.

Gold chloride (chloroauric acid) solutions are used to make colloidal gold by reduction with citrate or ascorbate ions. Gold chloride and gold oxide are used to make cranberry or red-colored glass, which, like colloidal gold suspensions, contains evenly sized spherical gold nanoparticles.^[28]

Medicine

Gold (usually as the metal) is perhaps the most anciently administered medicine (apparently by shamanic practitioners)^[29] and known to Dioscorides,^{[30][31]} apparent paradoxes of the actual toxicology of the substance nevertheless suggests the possibility still of serious gaps in understanding of action on physiology.^[32]

In medieval times, gold was often seen as beneficial for the health, in the belief that something so rare and beautiful could not be anything but healthy. Even some modern esotericists and forms of alternative medicine assign metallic gold a healing power.^[33]

Only salts and radioisotopes of gold are of use in standard pharmacological value, since elemental (metallic) gold is inert to all chemicals it encounters inside the body (i.e., ingested gold cannot be attacked by stomach acid). Some gold salts do have anti-inflammatory properties and at present two are still used as pharmaceuticals in the treatment of arthritis and other similar conditions in the US (sodium aurothiomalate and auranofin). These drugs have been explored as a means to help to reduce the pain and swelling of rheumatoid arthritis, and also (historically) against tuberculosis and some parasites.^[34]

Gold alloys are used in restorative dentistry, especially in tooth restorations, such as crowns and permanent bridges. The gold alloys' slight malleability facilitates the creation of a superior molar mating surface with other teeth and produces results that are generally more satisfactory than those produced by the creation of porcelain crowns. The use of gold crowns in more prominent teeth such as incisors is favored in some cultures and discouraged in others.

Colloidal gold preparations (suspensions of gold nanoparticles) in water are intensely red-colored, and can be made with tightly controlled particle sizes up to a few tens of nanometers across by reduction of gold chloride with citrate or ascorbate ions. Colloidal gold is used in research applications in medicine, biology and materials science. The technique of immunogold labeling exploits the ability of the gold particles to adsorb protein molecules onto their surfaces. Colloidal gold particles coated with specific antibodies can be used as probes for the presence and position of antigens on the surfaces of cells.^[35] In ultrathin sections of tissues viewed by electron microscopy, the immunogold labels appear as extremely dense round spots at the position of the antigen.^[36]

Gold, or alloys of gold and palladium, are applied as conductive coating to biological specimens and other nonconducting materials such as plastics and glass to be viewed in a scanning electron microscope. The coating, which is usually applied by sputtering with an argon plasma, has a triple role in this application. Gold's very high electrical conductivity drains electrical charge to earth, and its very high density provides stopping power for electrons in the electron beam, helping to limit the depth to which the electron beam penetrates the specimen. This improves definition of the position and topography of the specimen surface and increases the spatial resolution of the image. Gold also produces a high output of secondary electrons when irradiated by an electron beam, and these low-energy electrons are the most commonly used signal source used in the scanning electron microscope.^[37]

The isotope gold-198 (half-life 2.7 days) is used, in nuclear medicine, in some cancer treatments and for treating other diseases.^{[38][39]}

Food and drink

- Gold can be used in food and has the E number 175.^[40]
- Gold leaf, flake or dust is used on and in some gourmet foods, notably sweets and drinks as decorative ingredient.^[41] Gold flake was used by the nobility in medieval Europe as a decoration in food and drinks, in the form of leaf, flakes or dust, either to demonstrate the host's wealth or in the belief that something that valuable and rare must be beneficial for one's health.
- Danziger Goldwasser (German: Gold water of Danzig) or Goldwasser (English: Goldwater) is a traditional German herbal liqueur^[42] produced in what is today Gdańsk, Poland, and Schwabach, Germany, and contains flakes of gold leaf. There are also some expensive (~\$1000) cocktails which contain flakes of gold leaf.^[43] However, since metallic gold is inert to all body chemistry, it has no taste, it provides no nutrition, and it leaves the body unaltered.^[44]

1.3.4 Monetary exchange (historical)



Gold is commonly formed into bars for use in monetary exchange.

Gold has been widely used throughout the world as money, for efficient indirect exchange (versus barter), and to store wealth in hoards. For exchange purposes,



Two golden 20 kr coins from the Scandinavian Monetary Union, which was based on a gold standard. The coin to the left is Swedish and the right one is Danish.

mints produce standardized gold bullion coins, bars and other units of fixed weight and purity.

The first coins containing gold were struck in Lydia, Asia Minor, around 600 BC.^[45] The *talent* coin of gold in use during the periods of Grecian history both before and during the time of the life of Homer weighed between 8.42 and 8.75 grams.^[46] From an earlier preference in using silver, European economies re-established the minting of gold as coinage during the thirteenth and fourteenth centuries.^[47]

Bills (that mature into gold coin) and gold certificates (convertible into gold coin at the issuing bank) added to the circulating stock of gold standard money in most 19th century industrial economies. In preparation for World War I the warring nations moved to fractional gold standards, inflating their currencies to finance the war effort. Post-war, the victorious countries, most notably Britain, gradually restored gold-convertibility, but international flows of gold via bills of exchange remained embargoed; international shipments were made exclusively for bilateral trades or to pay war reparations.

After World War II gold was replaced by a system of nominally convertible currencies related by fixed exchange rates following the Bretton Woods system. Gold standards and the direct convertibility of currencies to gold have been abandoned by world governments, led in 1971 by the United States' refusal to redeem its dollars in gold. Fiat currency now fills most monetary roles. Switzerland was the last country to tie its currency to gold; it backed 40% of its value until the Swiss joined the International Monetary Fund in 1999.^[48]

Central banks continue to keep a portion of their liquid reserves as gold in some form, and metals exchanges such as the London Bullion Market Association still clear transactions denominated in gold, including future delivery contracts. Today, gold mining output is declining.^[49] With the sharp growth of economies in the 20th century, and increasing foreign exchange, the world's gold reserves and their trading market have become a small fraction of all markets and fixed exchange rates of currencies to gold have been replaced by floating prices for gold and gold future contract. Though the gold stock grows by only 1 or 2% per year, very little metal is irretrievably consumed. Inventory above ground would satisfy many decades of industrial and even artisan uses at current prices.

The gold content of alloys is measured in carats (k). Pure gold is designated as 24k. English gold coins intended for circulation from 1526 into the 1930s were typically a standard 22k alloy called crown gold,^[50] for hardness (American gold coins for circulation after 1837 contained the slightly lower amount of 0.900 fine gold, or 21.6 kt).^[51]

Although the prices of some platinum group metals can be much higher, gold has long been considered the most desirable of precious metals, and its value has been used as the standard for many currencies. Gold has been used as a symbol for purity, value, royalty, and particularly roles that combine these properties. Gold as a sign of wealth and prestige was ridiculed by Thomas More in his treatise *Utopia*. On that imaginary island, gold is so abundant that it is used to make chains for slaves, tableware, and lavatory seats. When ambassadors from other countries arrive, dressed in ostentatious gold jewels and badges, the Utopians mistake them for menial servants, paying homage instead to the most modestly dressed of their party.

1.3.5 Cultural history



The Turin Papyrus Map

Gold artifacts found at the Nahal Kana cave cemetery dated during the 1980s, showed these to be from within the Chalcolithic, and considered the earliest find from the Levant (Gopher *et al.* 1990).^[52] Gold artifacts in the Balkans also appear from the 4th millennium BC, such as those found in the Varna Necropolis near Lake Varna in Bulgaria, thought by one source (La Niece 2009) to be the earliest "well-dated" find of gold artifacts.^[53] Gold artifacts such as the golden hats and the Nebra disk appeared in Central Europe from the 2nd millennium BC Bronze Age.

Egyptian hieroglyphs from as early as 2600 BC describe gold, which king Tushratta of the Mitanni claimed was "more plentiful than dirt" in Egypt.^[54] Egypt and especially Nubia had the resources to make them major gold-producing areas for much of history. The earliest known



Funerary mask of Tutankhamun



Jason returns with the golden fleece on an Apulian red-figure calyx krater, ca. 340–330 BC.



Ancient Greek golden decorated crown, funerary or marriage material, 370–360 BC. From a grave in Armento, Campania

map is known as the Turin Papyrus Map and shows the plan of a gold mine in Nubia together with indications of the local geology. The primitive working methods are described by both Strabo and Diodorus Siculus, and included fire-setting. Large mines were also present across the Red Sea in what is now Saudi Arabia.

The legend of the golden fleece may refer to the use of fleeces to trap gold dust from placer deposits in the ancient world. Gold is mentioned frequently in the Old Testament, starting with Genesis 2:11 (at Havilah), the story of The Golden Calf and many parts of the temple including the Menorah and the golden altar. In the New Testament, it is included with the gifts of the magi in the first chapters of Matthew. The Book of Revelation 21:21 describes the city of New Jerusalem as having streets "made of pure gold, clear as crystal". Exploitation of gold in the south-east corner of the Black Sea is said to date from the time of Midas, and this gold was important in the establishment of what is probably the world's earliest coinage in Lydia around 610 BC.^[55] From the 6th or 5th century BC, the Chu (state) circulated the Ying Yuan, one kind of square gold coin.

In Roman metallurgy, new methods for extracting gold on a large scale were developed by introducing hydraulic mining methods, especially in Hispania from 25 BC onwards and in Dacia from 106 AD onwards. One of their largest mines was at Las Medulas in León (Spain), where seven long aqueducts enabled them to sluice most of a large alluvial deposit. The mines at Roşia Montană in Transylvania were also very large, and until very recently, still mined by opencast methods. They also exploited smaller deposits in Britain, such as placer and hard-rock deposits at Dolaucothi. The various methods they used are well described by Pliny the Elder in his encyclopedia Naturalis Historia written towards the end of the first century AD.

During Mansa Musa's (ruler of the Mali Empire from 1312 to 1337) hajj to Mecca in 1324, he passed through Cairo in July 1324, and was reportedly accompanied by a camel train that included thousands of people and nearly a hundred camels where he gave away so much gold that it depressed the price in Egypt for over a decade.^[56] A contemporary Arab historian remarked:

Gold was at a high price in Egypt until they came in that year. The mithqal did not go below 25 dirhams and was generally above, but from that time its value fell and it cheapened in price and has remained cheap till now. The mithqal does not exceed 22 dirhams or less. This has been the state of affairs for about twelve years until this day by reason of the large amount of gold which they brought into Egypt and spent there [...].

-Chihab Al-Umari, Kingdom of Mali^[57]

The Portuguese overseas expansion started in 1415 with the taking of Ceuta, to control the gold trade coming across the desert. Although the caravan trade routes were then diverted, the Portuguese continued expansing southwards along the coast and eventually buying the gold directly (or less indirectly) from the Africans in the Gulf of Guinea.

The European exploration of the Americas was fueled in no small part by reports of the gold ornaments displayed in great profusion by Native American peoples, especially in Mesoamerica, Peru, Ecuador and Colombia. The Aztecs regarded gold as literally the product of the gods, calling it "god excrement" (*teocuitlatl* in Nahuatl), and after Moctezuma II was killed, most of this gold was shipped to Spain.^[58] However, for the indigenous peoples of North America gold was considered useless and they saw much greater value in other minerals which were directly related to their utility, such as obsidian, flint, and slate.^[59] Rumors of cities filled with gold fueled legends of El Dorado.

Gold played a role in western culture, as a cause for desire and of corruption, as told in children's fables like Rumplestiltskin, where the peasant's daughter turns hay into gold, in return for giving up her child when she becomes a princess, and stealing the hen that lays golden eggs in Jack and the beanstalk. The top prize at the Olympic games is the gold medal.

There is an age-old tradition of biting gold to test its authenticity. Although this is certainly not a professional way of examining gold, the *bite test* was not to check if the coin was gold (90% gold coins are fairly strong) but to see if the coin was gold plated lead. A lead coin would be very soft and thus teeth marks would result. Fake gold coins were a common problem before 1932 so weighing a coin and also sliding a coin through a "counterfeit detector" slot was common (making a lead coin thicker would add weight thus why slide it through a measured slot). Most establishments (especially US Western saloons) would never accept a gold (or silver) coin of high value before weighing such an item.

75% of all gold ever produced has been extracted since 1910.^[60] It has been estimated that all gold ever refined would form a single cube 20 m (66 ft) on a side (equivalent to $8,000 \text{ m}^3$).^[60]



Circled dot, the alchemical symbol for gold

One main goal of the alchemists was to produce gold from other substances, such as lead — presumably by the interaction with a mythical substance called the philosopher's stone. Although they never succeeded in this attempt, the alchemists promoted an interest in what can be done with substances, and this laid a foundation for today's chemistry. Their symbol for gold was the circle with a point at its center (\odot) , which was also the astrological symbol and the ancient Chinese character for the Sun.

Golden treasures have been rumored to be found at various locations, following tragedies such as the Jewish temple treasures in the Vatican, following the temple's destruction in 70 AD, a gold stash on the Titanic, the Nazi gold train – following World War II.

The Dome of the Rock on the Jerusalem temple site is covered with an ultra-thin golden glasure. The Sikh Golden temple, the Harmandir Sahib, is a building cov-

1.3.6 Occurrence



100 AD describes Rachel, Rabbi Akiba's wife asking for a "Jerusalem of Gold" (crown). A Greek burial crown

made of gold was found in a grave circa 370 BC.

This 156-troy-ounce (4.9 kg) nugget, known as the Mojave Nugget, was found by an individual prospector in the Southern California Desert using a metal detector.

Gold's atomic number of 79 makes it one of the higher atomic number elements that occur naturally. Although traditionally, gold is thought to have formed by supernova nucleosynthesis.,^[61] a new theory suggests that gold and other elements heavier than iron are made by the collision of neutron stars instead.^{[62][63]} Either way, satellite spectrometers in theory detect the resulting gold, "but we have no spectroscopic evidence that [such] elements have truly been produced."^[64]

These gold nucleogenesis theories hold that the resulting explosions scattered metal-containing dusts (including heavy elements like gold) into the region of space in which they later condensed into our solar system and the Earth.^[65] Because the Earth was molten when it was just formed, almost all of the gold present on Earth sank into the core. Most of the gold that is present today in the Earth's crust and mantle is thought to have been delivered to Earth later, by asteroid impacts during the late heavy bombardment.^{[66][66][67][68][69][70]}

The asteroid that formed Vredefort crater 2.020 billion years ago is often credited with seeding the Witwatersrand basin in South Africa with the richest gold deposits on earth.^{[71][72][73][74]} However, the gold bearing Witwatersrand rocks were laid down between 700 and 950 million years before the Vredefort impact.^{[75][76]} These gold bearing rocks had furthermore been covered



A schematic diagram of a NE (left) to SW (right) cross-section through the 2.020 billion year old Vredefort impact crater in South Africa and how it distorted the contemporary geological structures. The present erosion level is shown. Johannesburg is located where the Witwatersrand Basin (the yellow layer) is exposed at the "present surface" line, just inside the crater rim, on the left. Not to scale.

by a thick layer of Ventersdorp lavas, and the Transvaal Supergroup of rocks before the meteor struck. What the Vredefort impact achieved, however, was to distort the Witwatersrand basin in such a way that the gold bearing rocks were brought to the present erosion surface in Johannesburg, on the Witwatersrand, just inside the rim of the original 300 km diameter crater caused by the meteor strike. The discovery of the deposit in 1886 launched the Witwatersrand Gold Rush. Nearly 50% of all the gold ever mined on earth has been extracted from these Witwatersrand rocks.^[76]

On Earth, gold is found in ores in rock formed from the Precambrian time onward.^[53] It most often occurs as a native metal, typically in a metal solid solution with silver (i.e. as a gold silver alloy). Such alloys usually have a silver content of 8–10%. Electrum is elemental gold with more than 20% silver. Electrum's color runs from goldensilvery to silvery, dependent upon the silver content. The more silver, the lower the specific gravity.

Native gold occurs as very small to microscopic particles embedded in rock, often together with quartz or sulfide minerals such as "Fool's Gold", which is a pyrite.^[77] These are called lode deposits. The metal in a native state is also found in the form of free flakes, grains or larger nuggets^[53] that have been eroded from rocks and end up in alluvial deposits called placer deposits. Such free gold is always richer at the surface of gold-bearing veins owing to the oxidation of accompanying minerals followed by weathering, and washing of the dust into streams and rivers, where it collects and can be welded by water action to form nuggets.

Gold sometimes occurs combined with tellurium as the minerals calaverite, krennerite, nagyagite, petzite and sylvanite (see telluride minerals), and as the rare bismuthide maldonite (Au₂Bi) and antimonide aurostibite (AuSb₂). Gold also occurs in rare alloys with copper, lead, and mercury: the minerals auricupride (Cu₃Au), novodneprite (AuPb₃) and weishanite ((Au, Ag)₃Hg₂).

Recent research suggests that microbes can sometimes play an important role in forming gold deposits, transporting and precipitating gold to form grains and nuggets that collect in alluvial deposits.^[78]



Relative sizes of an 860 kg block of gold ore, and the 30 g of gold that can be extracted from it. Toi gold mine, Japan.



Gold left behind after a pyrite cube was oxidized to hematite. Note cubic shape of cavity.

Another recent study has claimed water in faults vaporizes during an earthquake, depositing gold. When an earthquake strikes, it moves along a fault. Water often lubricates faults, filling in fractures and jogs. About 6 miles (10 kilometers) below the surface, under incredible temperatures and pressures, the water carries high concentrations of carbon dioxide, silica, and gold. During an earthquake, the fault jog suddenly opens wider. The water inside the void instantly vaporizes, flashing to steam and forcing silica, which forms the mineral quartz, and gold out of the fluids and onto nearby surfaces.^[79]

Seawater

The world's oceans contain gold. Measured concentrations of gold in the Atlantic and Northeast Pacific are 50– 150 fmol/L or 10–30 parts per 1,000,000,000,000 quadrillion (about 10–30 g/km³). In general, gold concentrations for south Atlantic and central Pacific samples are the same (~50 fmol/L) but less certain. Mediterranean deep waters contain slightly higher concentrations of gold (100–150 fmol/L) attributed to wind-blown dust and/or rivers. At 10 parts per quadrillion the Earth's oceans would hold 15,000 tonnes of gold.^[80] These figures are three orders of magnitude less than reported in the literature prior to 1988, indicating contamination problems with the earlier data.

A number of people have claimed to be able to economically recover gold from sea water, but so far they have all been either mistaken or acted in an intentional deception. Prescott Jernegan ran a gold-from-seawater swindle in the United States in the 1890s. A British fraudster ran the same scam in England in the early 1900s.^[81] Fritz Haber (the German inventor of the Haber process) did research on the extraction of gold from sea water in an effort to help pay Germany's reparations following World War I.^[82] Based on the published values of 2 to 64 ppb of gold in seawater a commercially successful extraction seemed possible. After analysis of 4,000 water samples yielding an average of 0.004 ppb it became clear that the extraction would not be possible and he stopped the project.^[83] No commercially viable mechanism for performing gold extraction from sea water has yet been identified. Gold synthesis is not economically viable and is unlikely to become so in the foreseeable future.

Specimens of crystalline native gold

- Native gold nuggets
- "Rope gold" from Lena River, Sakha Republic, Russia. Size: 2.5×1.2×0.7 cm.
- Crystalline gold from Mina Zapata, Santa Elena de Uairen, Venezuela. Size: 3.7×1.1×0.4 cm.
- Gold leaf from Harvard Mine, Jamestown, California, USA. Size 9.3×3.2× >0.1 cm.

1.3.7 Production

Main article: List of countries by gold production At the end of 2009, it was estimated that all the gold



The entrance to an underground gold mine in Victoria, Australia



Pure gold precipitate produced by the aqua regia refining process



Time trend of gold production

ever mined totaled 165,000 tonnes.^[3] This can be represented by a cube with an edge length of about 20.28 meters. At \$1,600 per troy ounce, 165,000 metric tonnes of gold would have a value of \$8.5 trillion.

World production for 2011 was at 2,700 tonnes, compared to 2,260 tonnes for 2008.

Since the 1880s, South Africa has been the source for a large proportion of the world's gold supply, with about 50% of all gold ever produced having come from South Africa. Production in 1970 accounted for 79% of the world supply, producing about 1,480 tonnes. In 2007 China (with 276 tonnes) overtook South Africa as the world's largest gold producer, the first time since 1905 that South Africa has not been the largest.^[84]

1.3.8 Mining

Main article: Gold mining

As of 2013, China was the world's leading gold-mining country, followed in order by Australia, the United States, Russia, and Peru. South Africa, which had dominated

world gold production for most of the 20th Century, had declined to sixth place.^[85] Other major producers are the Ghana, Burkina Faso, Mali, Indonesia and Uzbekistan.

In South America, the controversial project Pascua Lama aims at exploitation of rich fields in the high mountains of Atacama Desert, at the border between Chile and Argentina.

Today about one-quarter of the world gold output is estimated to originate from artisanal or small scale mining.^[86]

The city of Johannesburg located in South Africa was founded as a result of the Witwatersrand Gold Rush which resulted in the discovery of some of the largest gold deposits the world has ever seen. The gold fields are confined to the northern and north-western edges of the Witwatersrand basin, which is a 5-7 km thick layer of archean rocks located, in most places, deep under the Free State, Gauteng and surrounding provinces.^[87] These Witwatersrand rocks are exposed at the surface on the Witwatersrand, in and around Johannesburg, but also in isolated patches to the south-east and south-west of Johannesburg, as well as in an arc around the Vredefort Dome which lies close to the center of the Witwatersrand basin.^{[75][87]} From these surface exposures the basin dips extensively, requiring some of the mining to occur at depths of nearly 4000 m, making them, especially the Savuka and TauTona mines to the south-west of Johannesburg, the deepest mines on earth. The gold is found only in six areas where archean rivers from the north and north-west formed extensive pebbly braided river deltas before draining into the "Witwatersrand sea" where the rest of the Witwatersrand sediments were deposited.^[87]

The Second Boer War of 1899–1901 between the British Empire and the Afrikaner Boers was at least partly over the rights of miners and possession of the gold wealth in South Africa.

Prospecting

Main article: Gold prospecting

During the 19th century, gold rushes occurred whenever large gold deposits were discovered. The first documented discovery of gold in the United States was at the Reed Gold Mine near Georgeville, North Carolina in 1803.^[88] The first major gold strike in the United States occurred in a small north Georgia town called Dahlonega.^[89] Further gold rushes occurred in California, Colorado, the Black Hills, Otago in New Zealand, Australia, Witwatersrand in South Africa, and the Klondike in Canada.

1.3.9 Bioremediation

A sample of the fungus *Aspergillus niger* was found growing from gold mining solution; and was found to contain cyano metal complexes; such as gold, silver, copper iron and zinc. The fungus also plays a role in the solubilization of heavy metal sulfides.^[90]

1.3.10 Extraction

Main article: Gold extraction

Gold extraction is most economical in large, easily mined deposits. Ore grades as little as 0.5 mg/kg (0.5 parts per million, ppm) can be economical. Typical ore grades in open-pit mines are 1–5 mg/kg (1–5 ppm); ore grades in underground or hard rock mines are usually at least 3 mg/kg (3 ppm). Because ore grades of 30 mg/kg (30 ppm) are usually needed before gold is visible to the naked eye, in most gold mines the gold is invisible.

The average gold mining and extraction costs were about US\$317/oz in 2007, but these can vary widely depending on mining type and ore quality; global mine production amounted to 2,471.1 tonnes.^[91]

Refining

After initial production, gold is often subsequently refined industrially by the Wohlwill process which is based on electrolysis or by the Miller process, that is chlorination in the melt. The Wohlwill process results in higher purity, but is more complex and is only applied in smallscale installations.^{[92][93]} Other methods of assaying and purifying smaller amounts of gold include parting and inquartation as well as cupellation, or refining methods based on the dissolution of gold in aqua regia.^[94]

1.3.11 Synthesis from other elements

Gold was synthesized from mercury by neutron bombardment in 1941, but the isotopes of gold produced were all radioactive.^[95] In 1924, a Japanese physicist, Hantaro Nagaoka, accomplished the same feat.^[96]

Gold can currently be manufactured in a nuclear reactor by irradiation either of platinum or mercury.

Only the mercury isotope ¹⁹⁶Hg, which occurs with a frequency of 0.15% in natural mercury, can be converted to gold by neutron capture, and following electron capturedecay into ¹⁹⁷Au with slow neutrons. Other mercury isotopes are converted when irradiated with slow neutrons into one another, or formed mercury isotopes which beta decay into thallium.

Using fast neutrons, the mercury isotope 198 Hg, which composes 9.97% of natural mercury, can be converted by

splitting off a neutron and becoming ¹⁹⁷Hg, which then disintegrates to stable gold. This reaction, however, possesses a smaller activation cross-section and is feasible only with un-moderated reactors.

It is also possible to eject several neutrons with very high energy into the other mercury isotopes in order to form ¹⁹⁷Hg. However such high-energy neutrons can be produced only by particle accelerators.

1.3.12 Consumption

The consumption of gold produced in the world is about 50% in jewelry, 40% in investments, and 10% in industry.^[4]

According to World Gold Council, China is the world's largest single consumer of gold in 2013 and toppled India for the first time with Chinese consumption increasing by 32 percent in a year, while that of India only rose by 13 percent and world consumption rose by 21 percent. Unlike India where gold is used for mainly for jewellery, China uses gold for manufacturing and retail.^[97]

1.3.13 Pollution

Further information: Mercury cycle

Gold production is associated with contribution to hazardous pollution.^{[101][102]} The ore, generally containing less than one ppm gold metal, is ground and mixed with sodium cyanide or mercury to react with gold in the ore for gold separation. Cyanide is a highly poisonous chemical, which can kill living creatures when exposed in minute quantities. Many cyanide spills^[103] from gold mines have occurred in both developed and developing countries which killed marine life in long stretches of affected rivers. Environmentalists consider these events major environmental disasters.^{[104][105]} When mercury is used in gold production, minute quantity of mercury compounds reach water bodies, causing heavy metal contamination. Mercury can then enter into the human food chain in the form of methylmercury. Mercury poisoning in humans causes incurable brain function damage and severe retardation.

Thirty tons of used ore is dumped as waste for producing one troy ounce of gold.^[106] Gold ore dumps are the source of many heavy elements such as cadmium, lead, zinc, copper, arsenic, selenium and mercury. When sulfide bearing minerals in these ore dumps are exposed to air and water, the sulfide transforms into sulfuric acid which in turn dissolves these heavy metals facilitating their passage into surface water and ground water. This process is called acid mine drainage. These gold ore dumps are long term, highly hazardous wastes second only to nuclear waste dumps.^[106]

Gold extraction is also a highly energy intensive industry,

extracting ore from deep mines and grinding the large quantity of ore for further chemical extraction requires with 25 kW·h of electricity required per gram of gold produced.^[107]

1.3.14 Chemistry



Gold (III) chloride solution in water

Although gold is the most noble of the noble metals,^{[108][109]} it still forms many diverse compounds. The oxidation state of gold in its compounds ranges from –1 to +5, but Au(I) and Au(III) dominate its chemistry. Au(I), referred to as the aurous ion, is the most common oxidation state with soft ligands such as thioethers, thiolates, and tertiary phosphines. Au(I) compounds are typically linear. A good example is Au(CN)₂⁻, which is the soluble form of gold encountered in mining. Curiously, aurous complexes of water are rare. The binary gold halides, such as AuCl, form zigzag polymeric chains, again featuring linear coordination at Au. Most drugs based on gold are Au(I) derivatives.^[110]

Au(III) (auric) is a common oxidation state, and is illustrated by gold(III) chloride, Au_2Cl_6 . The gold atom centers in Au(III) complexes, like other d⁸ compounds, are typically square planar, with chemical bonds that have both covalent and ionic character.

Aqua regia, a 1:3 mixture of nitric acid and hydrochloric acid, dissolves gold. Nitric acid oxidizes the metal to +3 ions, but only in minute amounts, typically undetectable in the pure acid because of the chemical equilibrium of the reaction. However, the ions are removed from the equilibrium by hydrochloric acid, forming AuCl₄⁻ ions, or chloroauric acid, thereby enabling further oxidation.

Some free halogens react with gold.^[111] Gold also reacts in alkaline solutions of potassium cyanide. With mercury, it forms an amalgam.

Less common oxidation states

Less common oxidation states of gold include -1, +2, and +5.

The -1 oxidation state occurs in compounds containing the Au⁻ anion, called aurides. Caesium auride (CsAu), for example, crystallizes in the caesium chloride motif.^[112] Other aurides include those of Rb⁺, K⁺, and tetramethylammonium (CH₃)₄N⁺.^[113] Gold has the highest Pauling electronegativity of any metal, with a value of 2.54, making the auride anion relatively stable.

Gold(II) compounds are usually diamagnetic with Au–Au bonds such as $[Au(CH_2)_2P(C_6H_5)_2]_2Cl_2$. The evaporation of a solution of Au(OH) 3 in concentrated H 2SO

4 produces red crystals of gold(II) sulfate, $Au_2(SO_4)_2$. Originally thought to be a mixed-valence compound, it has been shown to contain Au4+

2 cations.^{[114][115]} A noteworthy, legitimate gold(II) complex is the tetraxenonogold(II) cation, which contains xenon as a ligand, found in $[AuXe_4](Sb_2F_{11})_2$.^[116]

Gold pentafluoride, along with its derivative anion, AuF– 6, and its difluorine complex, gold heptafluoride, is the sole example of gold(V), the highest verified oxidation state.^[117]

Some gold compounds exhibit *aurophilic bonding*, which describes the tendency of gold ions to interact at distances that are too long to be a conventional Au–Au bond but shorter than van der Waals bonding. The interaction is estimated to be comparable in strength to that of a hydrogen bond.

Mixed valence compounds

Well-defined cluster compounds are numerous.^[113] In such cases, gold has a fractional oxidation state. A representative example is the octahedral species $\{Au(P(C_6H_5)_3)\}_6^{2+}$. Gold chalcogenides, such as gold sulfide, feature equal amounts of Au(I) and Au(III).

1.3.15 Toxicity

Pure metallic (elemental) gold is non-toxic and nonirritating when ingested^[118] and is sometimes used as a food decoration in the form of gold leaf. Metallic gold is also a component of the alcoholic drinks Goldschläger, Gold Strike, and Goldwasser. Metallic gold is approved as a food additive in the EU (E175 in the Codex Alimentarius). Although the gold ion is toxic, the acceptance of metallic gold as a food additive is due to its relative chemical inertness, and resistance to being corroded or transformed into soluble salts (gold compounds) by any known chemical process which would be encountered in the human body. Soluble compounds (gold salts) such as gold chloride are toxic to the liver and kidneys. Common cyanide salts of gold such as potassium gold cyanide, used in gold electroplating, are toxic by virtue of both their cyanide and gold content. There are rare cases of lethal gold poisoning from potassium gold cyanide.^{[119][120]} Gold toxicity can be ameliorated with chelation therapy with an agent such as dimercaprol.

Gold metal was voted Allergen of the Year in 2001 by the American Contact Dermatitis Society. Gold contact allergies affect mostly women.^[121] Despite this, gold is a relatively non-potent contact allergen, in comparison with metals like nickel.^[122]

1.3.16 Price

Further information: Gold as an investment Gold is currently valued at around US\$62,000 per kilo-



Gold price history in 1960-2011

gram.

Like other precious metals, gold is measured by troy weight and by grams. When it is alloyed with other metals the term *carat* or *karat* is used to indicate the purity of gold present, with 24 carats being pure gold and lower ratings proportionally less. The purity of a gold bar or coin can also be expressed as a decimal figure ranging from 0 to 1, known as the millesimal fineness, such as 0.995 being very pure.

History

The price of gold is determined through trading in the gold and derivatives markets, but a procedure known as the Gold Fixing in London, originating in September 1919, provides a daily benchmark price to the industry. The afternoon fixing was introduced in 1968 to provide a price when US markets are open.^[123]

Historically gold coinage was widely used as currency; when paper money was introduced, it typically was a receipt redeemable for gold coin or bullion. In a monetary system known as the gold standard, a certain weight of gold was given the name of a unit of currency. For a long period, the United States government set the value of the US dollar so that one troy ounce was equal to \$20.67 (\$664.56/kg), but in 1934 the dollar was devalued to \$35.00 per troy ounce (\$1125.27/kg). By 1961, it was becoming hard to maintain this price, and a pool of US and European banks agreed to manipulate the market to prevent further currency devaluation against increased gold demand.^[124]

On 17 March 1968, economic circumstances caused the collapse of the gold pool, and a two-tiered pricing scheme was established whereby gold was still used to settle international accounts at the old \$35.00 per troy ounce (\$1.13/g) but the price of gold on the private market was allowed to fluctuate; this two-tiered pricing system was abandoned in 1975 when the price of gold was left to find its free-market level. Central banks still hold historical gold reserves as a store of value although the level has generally been declining. The largest gold depository in the world is that of the U.S. Federal Reserve Bank in New York, which holds about 3%^[125] of the gold ever mined, as does the similarly laden U.S. Bullion Depository at Fort Knox. In 2005 the World Gold Council estimated total global gold supply to be 3,859 tonnes and demand to be 3,754 tonnes, giving a surplus of 105 tonnes.^[126]

Sometime around 1970 the price began in trend to greatly increase,^[127] and since 1968 the price of gold has ranged widely, from a high of \$850/oz (\$27,300/kg) on 21 January 1980, to a low of \$252.90/oz (\$8,131/kg) on 21 June 1999 (London Gold Fixing).^[128] The period from 1999 to 2001 marked the "Brown Bottom" after a 20-year bear market.^[129] Prices increased rapidly from 2001, but the 1980 high was not exceeded until 3 January 2008 when a new maximum of \$865.35 per troy ounce was set.^[130] Another record price was set on 17 March 2008 at \$1023.50/oz (\$32,900/kg).^[130]

In late 2009, gold markets experienced renewed momentum upwards due to increased demand and a weakening US dollar. On 2 December 2009, Gold reached a new high closing at \$1,217.23.^[131] Gold further rallied hitting new highs in May 2010 after the European Union debt crisis prompted further purchase of gold as a safe asset.^{[132][133]} On 1 March 2011, gold hit a new all-time high of \$1432.57, based on investor concerns regarding ongoing unrest in North Africa as well as in the Middle East.^[134]

Since April 2001 the gold price has more than quintupled in value against the US dollar, hitting a new all-time high of \$1,913.50 on 23 August 2011,^[135] prompting speculation that this long secular bear market has ended and a bull market has returned.^[136]

1.3.17 Symbolism

Great human achievements are frequently rewarded with gold, in the form of gold medals, golden trophies and



Gold bars at the Emperor Casino in Macau

other decorations. Winners of athletic events and other graded competitions are usually awarded a gold medal. Many awards such as the Nobel Prize are made from gold as well. Other award statues and prizes are depicted in gold or are gold plated (such as the Academy Awards, the Golden Globe Awards, the Emmy Awards, the Palme d'Or, and the British Academy Film Awards).

Aristotle in his ethics used gold symbolism when referring to what is now commonly known as the golden mean. Similarly, gold is associated with perfect or divine principles, such as in the case of the golden ratio and the golden rule.

Gold is further associated with the wisdom of aging and fruition. The fiftieth wedding anniversary is golden. Our most valued or most successful latter years are sometimes considered "golden years". The height of a civilization is referred to as a "golden age".

In some forms of Christianity and Judaism, gold has been associated both with holiness and evil. In the Book of Exodus, the Golden Calf is a symbol of idolatry, while in the Book of Genesis, Abraham was said to be rich in gold and silver, and Moses was instructed to cover the Mercy Seat of the Ark of the Covenant with pure gold. In Byzantine iconography the halos of Christ, Mary and the Christian saints are often golden.

Medieval kings were inaugurated under the signs of sacred oil and a golden crown, the latter symbolizing the eternal shining light of heaven and thus a Christian king's divinely inspired authority.

According to Christopher Columbus, those who had something of gold were in possession of something of great value on Earth and a substance to even help souls to paradise.^[137]

Wedding rings have long been made of gold. It is long lasting and unaffected by the passage of time and may aid in the ring symbolism of eternal vows before God and/or the sun and moon and the perfection the marriage signifies. In Orthodox Christian wedding ceremonies, the wedded couple is adorned with a golden crown (though some opt for wreaths, instead) during the ceremony, an amalgamation of symbolic rites.

In popular culture gold has many connotations but is most generally connected to terms such as good or great, such as in the phrases: "has a heart of gold", "that's golden!", "golden moment", "then you're golden!" and "golden boy". It remains a cultural symbol of wealth and through that, in many societies, success.

1.3.18 State emblem

In 1965, the California Legislature designated gold "the State Mineral and mineralogical emblem".^[138]

In 1968, the Alaska Legislature named gold "the official state mineral".^[139]

1.3.19 See also

- Bulk leach extractable gold
- Chrysiasis (dermatological condition)
- Commodity fetishism (Marxist economic theory)
- Digital gold currency
- Gold Anti-Trust Action Committee
- Gold fingerprinting
- Gold phosphine complex
- Gold Prospectors Association of America
- Mining in Roman Britain
- Prospecting
- Tumbaga

1.3.20 References

- Magnetic susceptibility of the elements and inorganic compounds in Lide, D. R., ed. (2005). *CRC Handbook* of *Chemistry and Physics* (86th ed.). Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press. ISBN 0-8493-0486-5.
- [2] Gold: physical properties
- [3] World Gold Council FAQ. Gold.org. Retrieved on 12 September 2013.
- [4] Soos, Andy (6 January 2011). "Gold Mining Boom Increasing Mercury Pollution Risk". Advanced Media Solutions, Inc. (Oilprice.com). Retrieved 26 March 2011.
- [5] Oxford English Dictionary
- [6] Hesse, R W. Jewelrymaking Through History: An Encyclopedia, Greenwood Publishing Group, 2007 ISBN 0313335079

- [7] Notre Dame University Latin Dictionary Retrieved 7 June 2012
- [8] de Vaan, Michel (2008). *Etymological Dictionary of Latin* and the other Italic languages. Leiden: Boston: Brill. p. 63. ISBN 978 90 04 16797 1.
- [9] Supporting references "shining dawn" Google-scholar & Google-books Retrieved 7 June 2012
- [10] Christie, A and Brathwaite, R. (Last updated 2 November 2011) Mineral Commodity Report 14 — Gold, Institute of geological and Nuclear sciences Ltd – Retrieved 7 June 2012
- [11] "Gold: causes of color". Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [12] Mallan, Lloyd (1971). Suiting up for space: the evolution of the space suit. John Day Co. p. 216. ISBN 978-0-381-98150-1.
- [13] "Gold Jewellery Alloys > Utilise Gold. Scientific, industrial and medical applications, products, suppliers from the World Gold Council". Utilisegold.com. 20 January 2000. Retrieved 5 April 2009.
- [14] Arblaster, J. W. (1995). "Osmium, the Densest Metal Known". *Platinum Metals Review* **39** (4): 164.
- [15] "Relativity in Chemistry". Math.ucr.edu. Retrieved 5 April 2009.
- [16] Schmidbaur, Hubert; Cronje, Stephanie; Djordjevic, Bratislav; Schuster, Oliver (2005). "Understanding gold chemistry through relativity". *Chemical Physics* **311** (1–2): 151–161. Bibcode:2005CP....311..151S. doi:10.1016/j.chemphys.2004.09.023.
- [17] "Nudat 2". National Nuclear Data Center. Retrieved 12 April 2012.
- [18] Audi, G.; Bersillon, O.; Blachot, J.; Wapstra, A.H. (2003). "The NUBASE Evaluation of Nuclear and Decay Properties". *Nuclear Physics A* (Atomic Mass Data Center) **729**: 3–128. Bibcode:2003NuPhA.729....3A. doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysa.2003.11.001.
- [19] World Gold Council, Jewellery Technology, Jewellery Alloys
- [20] Martin Feldstein (26 December 2009). "Is Gold a Good Hedge?". Project Syndicate. Retrieved 29 December 2009.
- [21] "The Ever Popular Krugerrand". http://www. americansilvereagletoday.com. 2010. Retrieved 30 August 2011.
- [22] Uses of gold Accessed Nov. 4, 2014
- [23] Krech, Shepard; McNeill, John Robert and Merchant, Carolyn (2004). *Encyclopedia of world environmental history, Volume 3.* Routledge. p. 597. ISBN 0-415-93734-5.
- [24] "General Electric Contact Materials". *Electrical Contact Catalog (Material Catalog)*. Tanaka Precious Metals. 2005. Retrieved 21 February 2007.

- [25] Kodak (2006) Toning black-and-white materials. Technical Data/Reference sheet G-23, May 2006.
- [26] Martin, Keith. 1997 McLaren F1.
- [27] "The Demand for Gold by Industry". Gold bulletin. Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [28] "Colored glass chemistry". Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [29] Kean, W. F.; Kean, I. R. L. (2008). "Clinical pharmacology of gold". *Inflammopharmacology* **16** (3): 112–25. doi:10.1007/s10787-007-0021-x. PMID 18523733.
- [30] Moir, David Macbeth (1831). *Outlines of the ancient history of medicine.*
- [31] Mortier, Tom. An experimental study on the preparation of gold nanoparticles and their properties, PhD thesis, University of Leuven (May 2006)
- [32] Merchant, B. (1998). "Gold, the Noble Metal and the Paradoxes of its Toxicology". *Biologicals* 26 (1): 49–59. doi:10.1006/biol.1997.0123. PMID 9637749.
- [33] "The healing power of precious metals". Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [34] Messori, L.; Marcon, G. (2004). "Gold Complexes in the treatment of Rheumatoid Arthritis". In Sigel, Astrid. *Metal ions and their complexes in medication*. CRC Press. pp. 280–301. ISBN 978-0-8247-5351-1.
- [35] Faulk, W. P.; Taylor, G. M. (1971). "An immunocolloid method for the electron microscope". *Immunochemistry* 8 (11): 1081–3. doi:10.1016/0019-2791(71)90496-4. PMID 4110101.
- [36] Roth, J.; Bendayan, M.; Orci, L. (1980). "FITC-protein A-gold complex for light and electron microscopic immunocytochemistry". *The journal of histochemistry and cytochemistry : official journal of the Histochemistry Society* 28 (1): 55–7. doi:10.1177/28.1.6153194. PMID 6153194.
- [37] Bozzola, John J. and Russell, Lonnie Dee (1999). *Electron microscopy: principles and techniques for biologists*. Jones & Bartlett Learning. p. 65. ISBN 0-7637-0192-0.
- [38] "Nanoscience and Nanotechnology in Nanomedicine: Hybrid Nanoparticles In Imaging and Therapy of Prostate Cancer". Radiopharmaceutical Sciences Institute, University of Missouri-Columbia. Archived from the original on 14 March 2009.
- [39] Hainfeld, James F.; Dilmanian, F. Avraham; Slatkin, Daniel N.; Smilowitz, Henry M. (2008). "Radiotherapy enhancement with gold nanoparticles". *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology* **60** (8): 977–85. doi:10.1211/jpp.60.8.0005. PMID 18644191.
- [40] "Current EU approved additives and their E Numbers". Food Standards Agency, UK. 27 July 2007.
- [41] "The Food Dictionary: Varak". Barron's Educational Services, Inc. 1995. Archived from the original on 23 May 2006. Retrieved 27 May 2007.

- [42] Baedeker, Karl (1865). "Danzig". Deutschland nebst Theilen der angrenzenden Länder (in German). Karl Baedeker.
- [43] Guinness Book of World Records 2008
- [44] "The Many Uses of Gold". Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [45] "A Case for the World's Oldest Coin: Lydian Lion". Rg.ancients.info. 2 October 2003. Retrieved 27 October 2013.
- [46] Seltman, C T (1924). Athens, Its History and Coinage Before the Persian Invasion. ISBN 0871843080. Retrieved 4 June 2012.
- [47] M M Postan, E Miller (1967). The Cambridge Economic History of Europe: Trade and industry in the Middle Ages. Cambridge University Press, 28 August 1987. ISBN 0521087090.
- [48] "Swiss Narrowly Vote to Drop Gold Standard". *The New York Times*. 19 April 1999.
- [49] King, Byron (20 July 2009). "Gold mining decline". BullionVault.com. Archived from the original on 8 May 2013. Retrieved 23 November 2009.
- [50] Lawrence, Thomas Edward (1948). The Mint: A Daybook of the R.A.F. Depot Between August and December 1922, with Later Notes. p. 103.
- [51] Tucker, George (1839). *The theory of money and banks investigated*. p. 393.
- [52] Gopher, A.; Tsuk, T.; Shalev, S. and Gophna, R. (August–October 1990). "Earliest Gold Artifacts in the Levant". *Current Anthropology* **31** (4): 436–443. doi:10.1086/203868. JSTOR 2743275.
- [53] La Niece, Susan (senior metallurgist in the British Museum Department of Conservation and Scientific Research) (15 December 2009). *Gold.* Harvard University Press. p. 10. ISBN 0-674-03590-9. Retrieved 10 April 2012.
- [54] Montserrat, Dominic (21 February 2003). Akhenaten: History, Fantasy and Ancient Egypt. ISBN 978-0-415-30186-2.
- [55] "A Case for the World's First Coin: The Lydian Lion". Retrieved 24 July 2009.
- [56] Mansa Musa. Black History Pages
- [57] "Kingdom of Mali Primary Source Documents". *African studies Center*. Boston University. Retrieved 30 January 2012.
- [58] Berdan, Frances; Anawalt, Patricia Rieff (1992). *The Codex Mendoza* 2. University of California Press. p. 151. ISBN 978-0-520-06234-4.
- [59] Sierra Nevada Virtual Museum. Sierra Nevada Virtual Museum. Retrieved on 4 May 2012.
- [60] "Goldsheet yearly and cumulative world gold production charts". Retrieved 22 July 2006.

- [61] "Supernovas & Supernova Remnants". Chandra X-ray Observatory. Retrieved 28 February 2014.
- [62] Berger, E.; Fong, W.; Chornock, R. (2013). "An r-process Kilonova Associated with the Short-hard GRB 130603B". *The Astrophysical Journal Letters* **774** (2):
 4. arXiv:1306.3960. Bibcode:2013ApJ...774L..23B. doi:10.1088/2041-8205/774/2/L23. Retrieved 28 February 2014.
- [63] "The next gold rush: Outer space?". Harvard Gazette. 17 July 2013. Retrieved 28 February 2014.
- [64] Rosswog, Stephan (29 August 2013). "Astrophysics: Radioactive glow as a smoking gun". *Nature* 500: 535–536.
 Bibcode:2013Natur.500..535R. doi:10.1038/500535a.
- [65] Seeger, Philip A.; Fowler, William A.; Clayton, Donald D. (1965). "Nucleosynthesis of Heavy Elements by Neutron Capture". *The Astrophysical Journal Supplement Series* 11: 121. Bibcode:1965ApJS...11..121S. doi:10.1086/190111.
- [66] Willbold, Matthias; Elliott, Tim; Moorbath, Stephen (2011). "The tungsten isotopic composition of the Earth's mantle before the terminal bombardment". *Nature* 477 (7363): 195–8. Bibcode:2011Natur.477..195W. doi:10.1038/nature10399. PMID 21901010.
- [67] Battison, Leila (8 September 2011). "Meteorites delivered gold to Earth". BBC News.
- [68] "Where does all Earth's gold come from? Precious metals the result of meteorite bombardment, rock analysis finds". Sciencedaily.com. 9 September 2011. Retrieved 12 September 2013.
- [69] Kirk, J.; Ruiz, J.; Chesley, J.; Titley, S. (2003). "The Origin of Gold in South Africa". *American Scientist* **91** (6): 534. doi:10.1511/2003.6.534.
- [70] "Meteor Shower Rained Gold On Ancient Earth". Huffingtonpost.com. 10 September 2011. Retrieved 12 September 2013.
- [71] "Mangalisa Project". Superior Mining International Corporation.
- [72] Therriault, A. M., Grieve, R. A. F., & Reimold, W. U. (1997). "Original size of the Vredefort Structure: Implications for the geological evolution of the Witwatersrand Basin". *Meteoritics* 32: 71– 77. Bibcode:1997M&PS...32...71T. doi:10.1111/j.1945-5100.1997.tb01242.x.
- [73] Meteor craters may hold untapped wealth. Cosmos Magazine (28 July 2008). Retrieved on 12 September 2013.
- [74] Corner, B.; Durrheim, R. J.; Nicolaysen, L. O. (1990). "Relationships between the Vredefort structure and the Witwatersrand basin within the tectonic framework of the Kaapvaal craton as interpreted from regional gravity and aeromagnetic data". *Tectonophysics* **171**: 49. doi:10.1016/0040-1951(90)90089-Q.
- [75] McCarthy, T., Rubridge, B. (2005). "The Story of Earth and Life." p. 89–90, 102–107, 134–136. Struik Publishers, Cape Town

- [76] Norman, N., Whitfield, G. (2006) "Geological Journeys". p. 38-49, 60-61. Struik Publishers, Cape Town.
- [77] "Formation of Lode Gold Deposits". arizonagoldprospectors.com. Retrieved 23 May 2009.
- [78] "Environment & Nature News Bugs grow gold that looks like coral - 28 January 2004". Retrieved 22 July 2006. This is doctoral research undertaken by Frank Reith at the Australian National University, published 2004.
- [79] "Earthquakes Turn Water into Gold|18 March 2013". Retrieved 18 March 2013.
- [80] Kenison Falkner, K.; Edmond, J (1990). "Gold in seawater". Earth and Planetary Science Letters **98** (2): 208–221. doi:10.1016/0012-821X(90)90060-B.
- [81] Plazak, Dan A Hole in the Ground with a Liar at the Top (Salt Lake: Univ. of Utah Press, 2006) ISBN 0-87480-840-5 (contains a chapter on gold-from seawater swindles)
- [82] Haber, F. (1927). "Das Gold im Meerwasser". Zeitschrift für Angewandte Chemie 40 (11): 303-314. doi:10.1002/ange.19270401103.
- [83] McHugh, J.B. (1988). "Concentration of gold in natural waters". Journal of Geochemical Exploration 30 (1-3): 85-94. doi:10.1016/0375-6742(88)90051-9.
- [84] Mandaro, Laura (17 January 2008). "China now world's largest gold producer; foreign miners at door". MarketWatch. Retrieved 5 April 2009.
- [85] US Geological Survey. Mineral commodity summary: [105] Cyanide spill second only to Chernobyl. Abc.net.au. 11 gold, 2014.
- [86] Beinhoff, Christian. "Removal of Barriers to the Abatement of Global Mercury Pollution from Artisanal Gold Mining".
- [87] Truswell, J.F. (1977). "The Geological Evolution of South Africa". pp. 21-28. Purnell, Cape Town.
- [88] Moore, Mark A. (2006). "Reed Gold Mine State Historic Site". North Carolina Office of Archives and History. Re- [108] Hammer, B.; Norskov, J. K. (1995). "Why gold is the trieved 13 December 2008.
- [89] Garvey, Jane A. (2006). "Road to adventure". Georgia Magazine. Retrieved 23 January 2007.
- [90] Harbhajan Singh. Mycoremediation: Fungal Bioremediation. p. 509.
- [91] O'Connell, Rhona (13 April 2007). "Gold mine produc- [110] Shaw III, C. F. (1999). tion costs up by 17% in 2006 while output fell".
- [92] Noyes, Robert (1993). Pollution prevention technology handbook. William Andrew. p. 342. ISBN 0-8155- [111] 1311-9.
- [93] Pletcher, Derek and Walsh, Frank (1990). Industrial electrochemistry. Springer. p. 244. ISBN 0-412-30410-4.
- [94] Marczenko, Zygmunt and Balcerzak, María (2000). Separation, preconcentration, and spectrophotometry in inorganic analysis. Elsevier. p. 210. ISBN 0-444-50524-5.

- [95] Sherr, R.; Bainbridge, K. T. and Anderson, H. H. (1941). "Transmutation of Mercury by Fast Neutrons". Physical Review 60 (7): 473-479. Bibcode:1941PhRv...60..473S. doi:10.1103/PhysRev.60.473.
- [96]
- [97] Ansuya Harjani. "It's official: China overtakes India as top consumer of gold". Retrieved 2 July 2014.
- [98] "Gold jewellery consumption by country". Reuters. 28 February 2011. Archived from the original on 12 January 2012.
- [99] "Gold Demand Trends | Investment | World Gold Council". Gold.org. Retrieved 12 September 2013.
- Bibcode:1990E&PSL..98..208K. [100] Gold Demand Trends | World Gold Council
 - [101] Abdul-Wahab, Sabah Ahmed; Marikar, Fouzul Ameer (24 October 2011). "The environmental impact of gold mines: pollution by heavy metals". Central European Journal of Engineering 2 (2): 304–313. Bibcode:2012CEJE....2..304A. doi:10.2478/s13531-011-0052-3.
 - [102] Summit declaration, Peoples' Gold summit, San Juan Ridge, California in June 1999. Scribd.com (22 February 2012). Retrieved on 4 May 2012.
 - [103] Cyanide spills from gold mine compared to Chernobyls nuclear disaster. Deseretnews.com (14 February 2000). Retrieved on 4 May 2012.
 - [104] Death of a river. BBC News (15 February 2000). Retrieved on 4 May 2012.
 - February 2000. Retrieved on 4 May 2012.
 - [106] Behind gold's glitter, torn lands and pointed questions, New York Times, 24 October 2005
 - [107] Norgate, Terry; Haque, Nawshad (2012). "Using life cycle assessment to evaluate some environmental impacts of gold". Journal of Cleaner Production. 29-30: 53. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2012.01.042.
 - noblest of all the metals". Nature 376 (6537): 238. Bibcode:1995Natur.376..238H. doi:10.1038/376238a0.
 - [109] Johnson, P. B.; Christy, R. W. (1972). "Optical Constants of the Noble Metals". Physical Review B 6 (12): 4370. Bibcode:1972PhRvB...6.4370J. doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.6.4370.
 - "Gold-Based Medicinal Chemical Reviews 99 (9): 2589-2600. Agents". doi:10.1021/cr9804310. PMID 11749494.
 - Wiberg, Egon; Wiberg, Nils and Holleman, Arnold Frederick (2001). Inorganic Chemistry (101 ed.). Academic Press. p. 1286. ISBN 0-12-352651-5.
 - [112] Jansen, Martin (2005). "Effects of relativistic motion of electrons on the chemistry of Solid State Sciences 7 gold and platinum". 1464-1474. Bibcode:2005SSSci...7.1464J. (12): doi:10.1016/j.solidstatesciences.2005.06.015.

- [113] Holleman, A. F.; Wiberg, E. "Inorganic Chemistry" Aca- [126] "World Gold Council > value > research & statistics > demic Press: San Diego, 2001. ISBN 0-12-352651-5.
- "AuSO4: A True [114] Wickleder, Mathias S. (2001). Gold(II) Sulfate with an Au4+2 Ion". Inorganic and General Chemistry 627 (9): 2112-2114. doi:10.1002/1521-3749(200109)627:9<2112::AID-ZAAC2112>3.0.CO;2-2.
- [115] Wickleder, Mathias S. (2007). Francesco A. Devillanova, ed. Handbook of chalcogen chemistry: new perspectives in sulfur, selenium and tellurium. Royal Society of Chemistry. pp. 359-361. ISBN 0-85404-366-7.
- [116] Seidel, S.; Seppelt, K. (2000). "Xenon as a Complex Ligand: The Tetra Xenono Gold(II) Cation in $AuXe_4^{2+}(Sb_2F_{11}^{-})_2$ ". Science 290 (5489): 117-118. Bibcode:2000Sci...290..117S. doi:10.1126/science.290.5489.117. PMID 11021792.
- [117] Riedel, S.; Kaupp, M. (2006). "Revising the Highest Oxidation States of the 5d Elements: The Case of Iridium(+VII)". Angewandte Chemie International Edition 45 (22): 3708-3711. doi:10.1002/anie.200600274. PMID 16639770.
- [118] Dierks, S (May 2005). "Gold MSDS". Electronic Space [134] Valetkevitch, Caroline (1 March 2011). "Gold hits record, Products International.
- [119] Wright, I. H.; Vesey, C. J. (1986). "Acute poisoning with gold cyanide". Anaesthesia 41 (79): 936- [135] "Gold Extends Biggest Decline in 18 Months After CME 939. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044.1986.tb12920.x. PMID 3022615.
- [120] Wu, Ming-Ling; Tsai, Wei-Jen; Ger, Jiin; Deng, Jou- [136] Fang; Tsay, Shyh-Haw; Yang, Mo-Hsiung. (2001). "Cholestatic Hepatitis Caused by Acute Gold Potassium Cyanide Poisoning". Clinical toxicology 39 (7): 739-743. doi:10.1081/CLT-100108516. PMID 11778673.
- [121] MacNeil, Jane Salodof [http://www.skinandallergynews. com/index.php?id=372&cHash=071010&tx_ ttnews{[]tt_news{]}=559 Henna tattoo ingredient [138] California Government Code selection 420-429.8 (see § is Allergen of the Year.(Clinical Rounds). 3 January 2006.]
- [122] Brunk, Doug (15 February 2008). "Ubiquitous nickel wins skin contact allergy award for 2008".
- [123] Warwick-Ching, Tony (28 February 1993). The International Gold Trade. p. 26. ISBN 9781855730724.
- [124] Elwell (Au), Craig K (1 October 2011). Brief History of the Gold Standard (GS) in the United States. pp. 11-13. ISBN 9781437988895.
- [125] Hitzer, Eckhard; Perwass, Christian (22 November 2006). "The hidden beauty of gold". Proceedings of the International Symposium on Advanced Mechanical and Power Engineering 2007 (ISAMPE 2007) between Pukyong National University (Korea), University of Fukui (Japan) and University of Shanghai for Science and Technology (China), November 22-25, 2006, hosted by the University of Fukui (Japan), pp. 157-167. (Figs 15,16,17,23 revised.). Archived from the original on 27 January 2012. Retrieved 10 May 2011.

- statistics > supply and demand statistics". Retrieved 22 July 2006.
- Journal of [127] "historical charts:gold 1833-1999 yearly averages". kitco. Retrieved 30 June 2012.
 - [128] Kitco.com, Gold London PM Fix 1975 present (GIF), Retrieved 22 July 2006.
 - [129] "Goldfinger Brown's £2 billion blunder in the bullion market". London: The Times. 15 April 2007.
 - [130] "LBMA statistics". Lbma.org.uk. 31 December 2008. Retrieved 5 April 2009.
 - [131] "Gold hits yet another record high". BBC News. 2 December 2009. Retrieved 6 December 2009.
 - [132] "PRECIOUS METALS: Comex Gold Hits All-Time High". The Wall Street Journal. 11 May 2012. Retrieved 4 August 2010.
 - [133] Gibson, Kate; Chang, Sue (11 May 2010). "Gold futures hit closing record as investors fret rescue deal". MarketWatch. Retrieved 4 August 2010.
 - oil jumps with Libya unrest". Reuters. Retrieved 1 March 2011.
 - Raises Futures Margins". www.bloomberg.com. 23 August 2011. Retrieved 30 August 2011.
 - "Gold starts 2006 well, but this is not a 25-year high!lFinancial Planning". Ameinfo.com. Retrieved 5 April 2009.
 - [137] Bernstein, Peter L. (2004). The Power of Gold: The History of an Obsession. John Wiley & Sons. p. 1. ISBN 978-0-471-43659-1.
 - 425.1). leginfo.ca.gov
 - [139] Alaska Statutes (see §44.09.110). legis.state.ak.us

Further reading 1.3.21

• Hart, Matthew, Gold : the race for the world's most seductive metal", New York : Simon & Schuster, 2013. ISBN 9781451650020

1.3.22 External links

- Chemistry in its element podcast (MP3) from the Royal Society of Chemistry's Chemistry World: Gold www.rsc.org
- Gold at The Periodic Table of Videos (University of Nottingham)
- Getting Gold 1898 book, www.lateralscience.co.uk

- Technical Document on Extraction and Mining of Gold at the Wayback Machine (archived March 7, 2008), www.epa.gov
- Picture in the Element collection from Heinrich Pniok, www.pniok.de
- The Art of Precolumbian Gold: The Jan Mitchell Collection, an exhibition catalog from The Metropolitan Museum of Art (fully available online as PDF)

1.4 Graphite

For other uses, see Graphite (disambiguation).

Graphite /'græfart/ is made almost entirely of carbon atoms, and as with diamond, is a semimetal native element mineral, and an allotrope of carbon. Graphite is the most stable form of carbon under standard conditions. Therefore, it is used in thermochemistry as the standard state for defining the heat of formation of carbon compounds. Graphite may be considered the highest grade of coal, just above anthracite and alternatively called metaanthracite, although it is not normally used as fuel because it is difficult to ignite.

1.4.1 Types or varieties

There are three principal types of natural graphite, each occurring in different types of ore deposit:

- Crystalline flake graphite (or flake graphite for short) occurs as isolated, flat, plate-like particles with hexagonal edges if unbroken and when broken the edges can be irregular or angular;
- *Amorphous graphite*: very fine flake graphite is sometimes called amorphous in the trade;^[4]
- Lump graphite (also called vein graphite) occurs in fissure veins or fractures and appears as massive platy intergrowths of fibrous or acicular crystalline aggregates, and is probably hydrothermal in origin.^[5]
- Highly *ordered* pyrolytic graphite or highly *oriented* pyrolytic graphite (HOPG) refers to graphite with an angular spread between the graphite sheets of less than 1°.^[6]
- The name "graphite fiber" is also sometimes used to refer to carbon fiber or carbon fiber-reinforced polymer.



Graphite output in 2005

1.4.2 Occurrence

Graphite occurs in metamorphic rocks as a result of the reduction of sedimentary carbon compounds during metamorphism. It also occurs in igneous rocks and in meteorites.^[3] Minerals associated with graphite include quartz, calcite, micas and tourmaline. In meteorites it occurs with troilite and silicate minerals.^[3] Small graphitic crystals in meteoritic iron are called cliftonite.^[5]

According to the United States Geological Survey (USGS), world production of natural graphite in 2012 was 1,100,000 tonnes, of which the following major exporters are: China (750 kt), India (150 kt), Brazil (75 kt), North Korea (30 kt) and Canada (26 kt). Graphite is not mined in the United States, but U.S. production of synthetic graphite in 2010 was 134 kt valued at \$1.07 billion.^[7]

1.4.3 Properties

Structure

Graphite has a layered, planar structure. In each layer, the carbon atoms are arranged in a honeycomb lattice with separation of 0.142 nm, and the distance between planes is 0.335 nm.^[8] The two known forms of graphite, *alpha* (hexagonal) and *beta* (rhombohedral), have very similar physical properties, except the graphene layers stack slightly differently.^[9] The hexagonal graphite may be either flat or buckled.^[10] The alpha form can be converted to the beta form through mechanical treatment and the beta form reverts to the alpha form when it is heated above 1300 °C.^[11]

- Scanning tunneling microscope image of graphite surface atoms
 - Graphite's unit cell
- Animated view of the unit cell in three layers of graphene (note that this is a slightly different unit cell from the one to the left)
- Ball-and-stick model of graphite (two graphene layers)
 - Side view of layer stacking
- Plane view of layer stacking
- Rotating graphite stereogram

Other properties



Graphite plates and sheets, 10-15 cm high, Mineral specimen from Kimmirut, Baffin Island.

The acoustic and thermal properties of graphite are highly anisotropic, since phonons propagate quickly along the tightly-bound planes, but are slower to travel from one plane to another.



Molar volume vs. pressure at room temperature.

Graphite is an electric conductor, consequently, useful in such applications as arc lamp electrodes. It can conduct electricity due to the vast electron delocalization within the carbon layers (a phenomenon called aromaticity). These valence electrons are free to move, so are able to conduct electricity. However, the electricity is primarily conducted within the plane of the layers. The conductive properties of powdered graphite^[12] allows its use as pressure sensor in carbon microphones.

Graphite and graphite powder are valued in industrial applications for their self-lubricating and dry lubricating properties. There is a common belief that graphite's lubricating properties are solely due to the loose interlamellar coupling between sheets in the structure.^[13] However, it has been shown that in a vacuum environment (such as in technologies for use in space), graphite is a very poor lubricant. This observation led to the hypothesis that the lubrication is due to the presence of fluids between the layers, such as air and water, which are naturally adsorbed from the environment. This hypothesis has been refuted by studies showing that air and water are not absorbed.^[14] Recent studies suggest that an effect called superlubricity can also account for graphite's lubricating properties. The use of graphite is limited by its tendency to facilitate pitting corrosion in some stainless steel,^{[15][16]} and to promote galvanic corrosion between dissimilar metals (due to its electrical conductivity). It is also corrosive to aluminium in the presence of moisture. For this reason, the US Air Force banned its use as a lubricant in aluminium aircraft,^[17] and discouraged its use in aluminium-containing automatic weapons.^[18] Even graphite pencil marks on aluminium parts may facilitate corrosion.^[19] Another high-temperature lubricant, hexagonal boron nitride, has the same molecular structure as graphite. It is sometimes called white graphite, due to its similar properties.

When a large number of crystallographic defects bind these planes together, graphite loses its lubrication properties and becomes what is known as pyrolytic graphite. It is also highly anisotropic, and diamagnetic, thus it will float in mid-air above a strong magnet. If it is made in a fluidized bed at 1000–1300 °C then it is isotropic turbostratic, and is used in blood contacting devices like mechanical heart valves and is called (pyrolytic carbon), and is not diamagnetic. Pyrolytic graphite, and pyrolytic carbon are often confused but are very different materials.

Natural and crystalline graphites are not often used in pure form as structural materials, due to their shearplanes, brittleness and inconsistent mechanical properties.

1.4.4 History of natural graphite use

In the 4th millennium B.C., during the Neolithic Age in southeastern Europe, the Mariţa culture used graphite in a ceramic paint for decorating pottery.^[20]

Some time before 1565 (some sources say as early as 1500), an enormous deposit of graphite was discovered on the approach to Grey Knotts from the hamlet of Seathwaite in Borrowdale parish, Cumbria, England, which the locals found very useful for marking sheep.^{[21][22]} During the reign of Elizabeth 1 (1533–1603), Borrowdale graphite was used as a refractory material to line moulds for cannonballs, resulting in rounder, smoother balls that could be fired farther, contributing to the strength of the English navy. This particular deposit of graphite was extremely pure and soft, and could easily be broken into sticks. Because of its military importance, this unique mine and its production were strictly

controlled by the Crown.^[23]

Other names

Historically, graphite was called **black lead** or **plumbago**.^{[5][24]}

Plumbago was commonly used in its massive mineral form. Both of these names arise from confusion with the similar-appearing lead ores, particularly galena. The Latin word for lead is *plumbum*, which gave its name to both the English term for this grey metallic-sheened mineral and even the leadworts or plumbagos, plants with flowers that resemble this colour.

The term *black lead* usually refers to a powdered or processed graphite, which is matte black in color.

The name *graphite* ("writing stone") was coined by Abraham Gottlob Werner in 1789. He attempted to clear the confusion of what molybdena, plumbago and blacklead actually are after Carl Wilhelm Scheele in 1778 proved that there are at least three different minerals. Scheele's analysis showed that the chemical compounds molybdenum sulfide (molybdenite), lead(II) sulfide (galena) and graphite were three different soft black minerals.^{[25][26][27]}

1.4.5 Uses of natural graphite

Natural graphite is mostly consumed for refractories, batteries, steelmaking, expanded graphite, brake linings, foundry facings and lubricants.^[7] Graphene, which occurs naturally in graphite, has unique physical properties and might be one of the strongest substances known; however, the process of separating it from graphite will require some technological development before it is economically feasible to use it in industrial processes.

Refractories

This end-use begins before 1900 with the graphite crucible used to hold molten metal; this is now a minor part of refractories. In the mid-1980s, the carbon-magnesite brick became important, and a bit later the alumina-graphite shape. Currently the order of importance is alumina-graphite shapes, carbon-magnesite brick, monolithics (gunning and ramming mixes), and then crucibles.

Crucibles began using very large flake graphite, and carbon-magnesite brick requiring not quite so large flake graphite; for these and others there is now much more flexibility in size of flake required, and amorphous graphite is no longer restricted to low-end refractories. Alumina-graphite shapes are used as continuous casting ware, such as nozzles and troughs, to convey the molten steel from ladle to mold, and carbon magnesite bricks line steel converters and electric arc furnaces to withstand extreme temperatures. Graphite Blocks are also used in parts of blast furnace linings where the high thermal conductivity of the graphite is critical. High-purity monolithics are often used as a continuous furnace lining instead of the carbon-magnesite bricks.

The US and European refractories industry had a crisis in 2000–2003, with an indifferent market for steel and a declining refractory consumption per tonne of steel underlying firm buyouts and many plant closings. Many of the plant closings resulted from the acquisition of Harbison-Walker Refractories by RHI AG and some plants had their equipment auctioned off. Since much of the lost capacity was for carbon-magnesite brick, graphite consumption within refractories area moved towards alumina-graphite shapes and monolithics, and away from the brick. The major source of carbon-magnesite brick is now imports from China. Almost all of the above refractories are used to make steel and account for 75% of refractory consumption; the rest is used by a variety of industries, such as cement.

According to the USGS, US natural graphite consumption in refractories was 12,500 tonnes in 2010.^[7]

Batteries

The use of graphite in batteries has been increasing in the last 30 years. Natural and synthetic graphite are used to construct the anode of all major battery technologies.^[7] The lithium-ion battery utilizes roughly twice the amount of graphite than lithium carbonate.^[28]

The demand for batteries, primarily nickel-metal-hydride and lithium-ion batteries, has caused a growth in graphite demand in the late 1980s and early 1990s. This growth was driven by portable electronics, such as portable CD players and power tools. Laptops, mobile phones, tablet, and smartphone products have increased the demand for batteries. Electric vehicle batteries are anticipated to increase graphite demand. As an example, a lithium-ion battery in a fully electric Nissan Leaf contains nearly 40 kg of graphite.

Steelmaking

Natural graphite in this end use mostly goes into carbon raising in molten steel, although it can be used to lubricate the dies used to extrude hot steel. Supplying carbon raisers is very competitive, therefore subject to cut-throat pricing from alternatives such as synthetic graphite powder, petroleum coke, and other forms of carbon. A carbon raiser is added to increase the carbon content of the steel to the specified level. An estimate based on USGS US graphite consumption statistics indicates that 10,500 tonnes were used in this fashion in 2005.^[7]

Brake linings

Natural amorphous and fine flake graphite are used in brake linings or brake shoes for heavier (nonautomotive) vehicles, and became important with the need to substitute for asbestos. This use has been important for quite some time, but nonasbestos organic (NAO) compositions are beginning to cost graphite market share. A brake-lining industry shake-out with some plant closings has not helped either, nor has an indifferent automotive market. According to the USGS, US natural graphite consumption in brake linings was 6,510 tonnes in 2005.^[7]

Foundry facings and lubricants

A foundry facing mold wash is a water-based paint of amorphous or fine flake graphite. Painting the inside of a mold with it and letting it dry leaves a fine graphite coat that will ease separation of the object cast after the hot metal has cooled. Graphite lubricants are specialty items for use at very high or very low temperatures, as forging die lubricant, an antiseize agent, a gear lubricant for mining machinery, and to lubricate locks. Having low-grit graphite, or even better no-grit graphite (ultra high purity), is highly desirable. It can be used as a dry powder, in water or oil, or as colloidal graphite (a permanent suspension in a liquid). An estimate based on USGS graphite consumption statistics indicates that 2,200 tonnes was used in this fashion in 2005.^[7]

Pencils



Graphite pencils

The ability to leave marks on paper and other objects gave graphite its name, given in 1789 by German mineralogist Abraham Gottlob Werner. It stems from *graphein*, meaning *to write/draw* in Ancient Greek.^{[5][29]}

Pencil lead is most commonly a mix of powdered graphite and clay; it was invented by Nicolas-Jacques Conté in 1795.^{[30][31]} It is chemically unrelated to the metal lead, whose ores had a similar appearance, hence the continuation of the name. **Plumbago** is another older term for natural graphite used for drawing, typically as a lump of the mineral without a wood casing. The term plumbago drawing is normally restricted to 17th and 18th century works, mostly portraits.

Today, pencils are still a small but significant market for natural graphite. Around 7% of the 1.1 million tonnes produced in 2011 was used to make pencils.^[28] Low-quality amorphous graphite is used and sourced mainly from China.^[7]

Other uses

Natural graphite has found uses in zinc-carbon batteries, in electric motor brushes, and various specialized applications. Graphite is also commonly used in the form of powders, and sticks for the purpose of writing or drawing. Graphite of various hardness or softness results in different qualities and tones when used as an artistic medium.^[32] Railroads would often mix powdered graphite with waste oil or linseed oil to create a heat resistant protective coating for the exposed portions of a steam locomotive's boiler, such as the smokebox or lower part of the firebox.^[33]

Expanded graphite

Expanded graphite is made by immersing natural flake graphite in a bath of chromic acid, then concentrated sulfuric acid, which forces the crystal lattice planes apart, thus expanding the graphite. The expanded graphite can be used to make graphite foil or used directly as "hot top" compound to insulate molten metal in a ladle or red-hot steel ingots and decrease heat loss, or as firestops fitted around a fire door or in sheet metal collars surrounding plastic pipe (during a fire, the graphite expands and chars to resist fire penetration and spread), or to make highperformance gasket material for high-temperature use. After being made into graphite foil, the foil is machined and assembled into the bipolar plates in fuel cells. The foil is made into heat sinks for laptop computers which keeps them cool while saving weight, and is made into a foil laminate that can be used in valve packings or made into gaskets. Old-style packings are now a minor member of this grouping: fine flake graphite in oils or greases for uses requiring heat resistance. A GAN estimate of current US natural graphite consumption in this end use is 7,500 tonnes.^[7]

Intercalated graphite

Main article: Graphite intercalation compound

Graphite forms intercalation compounds with some metals and small molecules. In these compounds, the host molecule or atom gets "sandwiched" between the graphite layers, resulting in a type of compounds with variable stoichiometry. A prominent example of an intercalation compound is potassium graphite, denoted by the



Structure of CaC₆

formula KC₈. Graphite intercalation compounds are superconductors. The highest transition temperature (by June 2009) $T_c = 11.5$ K is achieved in CaC₆, and it further increases under applied pressure (15.1 K at 8 GPa).^[34]

1.4.6 Uses of synthetic graphite

Invention of a process to produce synthetic graphite

A process to make synthetic graphite was invented by Edward Goodrich Acheson (1856–1931). In the mid-1890s, Acheson discovered that overheating carborundum, which he is also credited with discovering, produced almost pure graphite. While studying the effects of high temperature on carborundum, he had found that silicon vaporizes at about 4,150 °C (7,500 °F), leaving behind graphitic carbon. This graphite was another major discovery for him, and it became extremely valuable and helpful as a lubricant.^[5]

In 1896 Acheson received a patent for his method of synthesizing graphite,^[35] and in 1897 started commercial production.^[5] The Acheson Graphite Co. was formed in 1899. In 1928 this company was merged with National Carbon Company (now GrafTech International). Acheson also developed a variety of colloidal graphite products including Oildag and Aquadag. These were later manufactured by the Acheson Colloids Co. (now Acheson Industries, a unit of Henkel AG).

Scientific research

Highly oriented pyrolytic graphite (HOPG) is the highestquality synthetic form of graphite. It is used in scientific research, in particular, as a length standard for scanner calibration of scanning probe microscope.^[36]

Electrodes

Graphite electrodes carry the electricity that melts scrap iron and steel (and sometimes direct-reduced iron: DRI) in electric arc furnaces, which are the vast majority of steel furnaces. They are made from petroleum coke after it is mixed with coal tar pitch. They are then extruded and shaped, baked to carbonize the binder (pitch), and finally graphitized by heating it to temperatures approaching 3000 °C, at which the carbon atoms arrange into graphite. They can vary in size up to 11 ft. long and 30 in. in diameter. An increasing proportion of global steel is made using electric arc furnaces, and the electric arc furnace itself is getting more efficient, making more steel per tonne of electrode. An estimate based on USGS data indicates that graphite electrode consumption was 197,000 tonnes in 2005.^[7]

On a much smaller scale, graphite is also used for making electrodes for electrical discharge machining (EDM), commonly used to make plastic injection molds.

Powder and scrap

The powder is made by heating powdered petroleum coke above the temperature of graphitization, sometimes with minor modifications. The graphite scrap comes from pieces of unusable electrode material (in the manufacturing stage or after use) and lathe turnings, usually after crushing and sizing. Most synthetic graphite powder goes to carbon raising in steel (competing with natural graphite), with some used in batteries and brake linings. According to the USGS, US synthetic graphite powder and scrap production was 95,000 tonnes in 2001 (latest data).^[7]

Neutron moderator

Main article: Nuclear graphite

Special grades of synthetic graphite also find use as a matrix and neutron moderator within nuclear reactors. Its low neutron cross-section also recommends it for use in proposed fusion reactors. Care must be taken that reactor-grade graphite is free of neutron absorbing materials such as boron, widely used as the seed electrode in commercial graphite deposition systems—this caused the failure of the Germans' World War II graphite-based nuclear reactors. Since they could not isolate the difficulty they were forced to use far more expensive heavy water moderators. Graphite used for nuclear reactors is often referred to as nuclear graphite.

Other uses

Graphite (carbon) fiber and carbon nanotubes are also used in carbon fiber reinforced plastics, and in heatresistant composites such as reinforced carbon-carbon (RCC). Commercial structures made from carbon fiber graphite composites include fishing rods, golf club shafts, bicycle frames, sports car body panels, the fuselage of the Boeing 787 Dreamliner and pool cue sticks and have been successfully employed in reinforced concrete, The mechanical properties of carbon fiber graphite-reinforced plastic composites and grey cast iron are strongly influenced by the role of graphite in these materials. In this context, the term "(100%) graphite" is often loosely used to refer to a pure mixture of carbon reinforcement and resin, while the term "composite" is used for composite materials with additional ingredients.^[37]

Modern smokeless powder is coated in graphite to prevent the buildup of static charge.

Graphite has been used in at least three radar absorbent materials. It was mixed with rubber in Sumpf and Schornsteinfeger, which were used on U-boat snorkels to reduce their radar cross section. It was also used in tiles on early F-117 Nighthawk (1983)s.

1.4.7 Graphite mining, beneficiation, and milling

Graphite is mined by both open pit and underground methods. Graphite usually needs beneficiation. This may be carried out by hand-picking the pieces of gangue (rock) and hand-screening the product or by crushing the rock and floating out the graphite. Beneficiation by flotation encounters the difficulty that graphite is very soft and "marks" (coats) the particles of gangue. This makes the "marked" gangue particles float off with the graphite, yielding impure concentrate. There are two ways of obtaining a commercial concentrate or product: repeated regrinding and floating (up to seven times) to purify the concentrate, or by acid leaching (dissolving) the gangue with hydrofluoric acid (for a silicate gangue) or hydrochloric acid (for a carbonate gangue).

In milling, the incoming graphite products and concentrates can be ground before being classified (sized or screened), with the coarser flake size fractions (below 8 mesh, 8-20 mesh, 20-50 mesh) carefully preserved, and then the carbon contents are determined. Some standard blends can be prepared from the different fractions, each with a certain flake size distribution and carbon content. Custom blends can also be made for individual customers who want a certain flake size distribution and carbon content. If flake size is unimportant, the concentrate can be ground more freely. Typical end products include a fine powder for use as a slurry in oil drilling and coatings for foundry molds, carbon raiser in the steel industry (Synthetic graphite powder and powdered petroleum coke can also be used as carbon raiser). Environmental impacts from graphite mills consist of air pollution including fine particulate exposure of workers and also soil contamination from powder spillages leading to heavy metals contaminations of soil.

1.4.8 Graphite recycling

The most common way of recycling graphite occurs when synthetic graphite electrodes are either manufactured and pieces are cut off or lathe turnings are discarded, or the electrode (or other) are used all the way down to the electrode holder. A new electrode replaces the old one, but a sizeable piece of the old electrode remains. This is crushed and sized, and the resulting graphite powder is mostly used to raise the carbon content of molten steel. Graphite-containing refractories are sometimes also recycled, but often not because of their graphite: the largest-volume items, such as carbonmagnesite bricks that contain only 15-25% graphite, usually contain too little graphite. However, some recycled carbon-magnesite brick is used as the basis for furnacerepair materials, and also crushed carbon-magnesite brick is used in slag conditioners. While crucibles have a high graphite content, the volume of crucibles used and then recycled is very small.

A high-quality flake graphite product that closely resembles natural flake graphite can be made from steelmaking kish. Kish is a large-volume near-molten waste skimmed from the molten iron feed to a basic oxygen furnace, and consists of a mix of graphite (precipitated out of the supersaturated iron), lime-rich slag, and some iron. The iron is recycled on site, leaving a mixture of graphite and slag. The best recovery process uses hydraulic classification (which utilizes a flow of water to separate minerals by specific gravity: graphite is light and settles nearly last) to get a 70% graphite rough concentrate. Leaching this concentrate with hydrochloric acid gives a 95% graphite product with a flake size ranging from 10 mesh down.

1.4.9 See also

- · Acheson process
- Carbon fiber
- · Carbon nanotube
- Diamond
- Exfoliated graphite nano-platelets
- Fullerene
- Graphene
- Graphite intercalation compound
- Intumescent
- Lonsdaleite
- · Passive fire protection
- · Plumbago drawing
- · Pyrolytic carbon

1.4.10 References

- [1] Graphite. Mindat.org.
- [2] Graphite. Webmineral.com.
- [3] Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C., ed. (1990). "Graphite" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. I (Elements, Sulfides, Sulfosalts). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0962209708.
- [4] Sutphin, David M.; James D. Bliss (August 1990). "Disseminated flake graphite and amorphous graphite deposit types; an analysis using grade and tonnage models". *CIM Bulletin* 83 (940): 85–89.
- [5] graphite. Encyclopædia Britannica Online.
- [6] IUPAC, Compendium of Chemical Terminology, 2nd ed. (the "Gold Book") (1997). Online corrected version: (2006–) "highly oriented pyrolytic graphite".
- [7] "Graphite Statistics and Information". USGS. Retrieved 2009-09-09.
- [8] Delhaes, P. (2001). Graphite and Precursors. CRC Press. ISBN 90-5699-228-7.
- [9] Lipson, H.; Stokes, A. R. (1942). "A New Structure of Carbon". *Nature* 149 (3777): 328. doi:10.1038/149328a0.
- [10] Wyckoff, W.G. (1963). Crystal Structures. New York, London: John Wiley & Sons. ISBN 0-88275-800-4.
- [11] IUPAC, Compendium of Chemical Terminology, 2nd ed. (the "Gold Book") (1997). Online corrected version: (2006–) "Rhombohedral graphite".
- [12] Deprez, N.; McLachlan, D. S. (1988). "The analysis of the electrical conductivity of graphite conductivity of graphite powders during compaction". *Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics* (Institute of Physics) **21** (1): 101. Bibcode:1988JPhD...21..101D. doi:10.1088/0022-3727/21/1/015. Retrieved February 29, 2012.
- [13] Lavrakas, Vasilis (1957). "Textbook errors: Guest column. XII: The lubricating properties of graphite". *Journal of Chemical Education* 34 (5): 240. Bibcode:1957JChEd..34..240L. doi:10.1021/ed034p240.
- [14] Yen, Bing; Schwickert, Birgit (2004). Origin of low-friction behavior in graphite investigated by surface x-ray diffraction, SLAC-PUB-10429 (Report). http://www.slac.stanford.edu/cgi-wrap/getdoc/ slac-pub-10429.pdf. Retrieved March 15, 2013.
- [15] Galvanic Corrosion. keytometals.com
- [16] "ASM Tech Notes TN7-0506 Galvanic Corrosion". *Atlas Specialty Metals.* Archived from the original on 2009-02-27.
- [17] Jones, Rick (USAF-Retired) Better Lubricants than Graphite. graflex.org

- [18] "Weapons Lubricant in the Desert". September 16, 2005. Archived from the original on 2007-10-15. Retrieved 2009-06-06.
- [19] "Good Engineering Practice/Corrosion". Retrieved 2009-06-06.
- [20] Boardman, John. "The Neolithic-Eneolithic Period". *The Cambridge ancient history, Volume 3, Part 1*. pp. 31–32. ISBN 0521224969.
- [21] Norgate, Martin and Norgate, Jean; Geography Department, Portsmouth University (2008). "Old Cumbria Gazetteer, black lead mine, Seathwaite". Retrieved 2008-05-19.
- [22] Wainwright, Alfred (2005). A Pictorial Guide to the Lakeland Fells, Western Fells. London: Frances Lincoln. ISBN 0-7112-2460-9.
- [23] The Statutes at Large: From the ... Year of the Reign of ... to the ... Year of the Reign of ... 1764. p. 415.
- [24] *Electro-Plating on Non-Metallic Substances*. Spons' Workshop Receipts. Vol. II: Dyeing to Japanning. Spon. 1921. p. 132.
- [25] Evans, John W. (1908). "V.— the Meanings and Synonyms of Plumbago". Transactions of the Philological Society 26 (2): 133. doi:10.1111/j.1467-968X.1908.tb00513.x.
- [26] Widenmann, Johann Friedrich Wilhelm (1794). Handbuch des oryktognostischen Theils der Mineralogie: Mit einer Farbentabelle und einer Kupfertafel. Crusius. p. 653.
- [27] Scheele, C. W. K. (1779). "Versuche mit Wasserbley;Molybdaena". Svenska vetensk. Academ. Handlingar 40: 238.
- [28] "Electric Graphite Growing Demand From Electric Vehicles & Mobile Electronics". galaxycapitalcorp.com. July 20, 2011.
- [29] Harper, Douglas. "graphite". *Online Etymology Dictionary*.
- [30] Ritter, Steve (October 15, 2001). "Pencils & Pencil Lead". American Chemical Society.
- [31] "The History of the Pencil". University of Illinois at Urbana–Champaign.
- [32] "Module 6: Media for 2-D Art". Saylor.org. Retrieved 2 April 2012.
- [33] True color/appearance of the "Graphite, or Smokebox colors. List.nwhs.org. Retrieved on 2013-04-15.
- [34] Emery, Nicolas; Hérold, Claire; Marêché, Jean-François; Lagrange, Philippe (2008). "Synthesis and superconducting properties of CaC₆". *Sci. Technol. Adv. Mater.* (free-download pdf) 9 (4): 044102. Bibcode:2008STAdM...9d4102E. doi:10.1088/1468-6996/9/4/044102.
- [35] Acheson, E. G. "Manufacture of Graphite", U.S. Patent 568,323, issued September 29, 1896.

- [36] R. V. Lapshin (1998). "Automatic lateral calibration of tunneling microscope scanners" (PDF). *Review of Scientific Instruments* (USA: AIP) 69 (9): 3268–3276. doi:10.1063/1.1149091. ISSN 0034-6748.
- [37] Cooper, Jeff. What is the best material for a tennis racquet?. tennis.about.com

1.4.11 Further reading

- C.Michael Hogan, Marc Papineau et al. (December 18, 1989). Phase I Environmental Site Assessment, Asbury Graphite Mill, 2426–2500 Kirkham Street, Oakland, California, Earth Metrics report 10292.001 (Report).
- Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr. (1985). *Manual of Mineralogy: after Dana* (20th ed.). ISBN 0-471-80580-7.
- Taylor, Harold A. (2000). *Graphite*. Financial Times Executive Commodity Reports. London: Mining Journal Books ltd. ISBN 1-84083-332-7.
- Taylor, Harold A. (2005). *Graphite*. Industrial Minerals and Rocks (7th ed.). Littleton, CO: AIME-Society of Mining Engineers. ISBN 0-87335-233-5.

1.4.12 External links

- Battery Grade Graphite
- Graphite at Minerals.net
- Mineral galleries
- Mineral & Exploration Map of World Graphite Mines and Producers 2012
- Mindat w/ locations
- giant covalent structures
- The Graphite Page
- Video lecture on the properties of graphite by Prof. M. Heggie, University of Sussex
- CDC NIOSH Pocket Guide to Chemical Hazards

1.5 Kamacite

Kamacite is an alloy of iron and nickel, which is found on earth only in meteorites. The proportion iron:nickel is between 90:10 to 95:5; small quantities of other elements, such as cobalt or carbon may also be present. The mineral has a metallic luster, is gray and has no clear cleavage although the structure is isometric-hexoctahedral. Its density is around 8 g/cm³ and its hardness is 4 on the Mohs scale. It is also sometimes called balkeneisen. The name was coined in 1861 and is derived from the Greek *kamask* (lath or beam). It is a major constituent of iron meteorites (octahedrite and hexahedrite types). In the octahedrites it is found in bands interleaving with taenite forming Widmanstätten patterns. In hexahedrites, fine parallel lines called Neumann lines are often seen, which are evidence for structural deformation of adjacent kamacite plates due to shock from impacts.

At times kamacite can be found so closely intermixed with taenite that it is difficult to distinguish them visually, forming plessite. The largest documented kamacite crystal measured $92 \times 54 \times 23$ centimetres ($36.2 \times 21.3 \times 9.1$ in).^[2]

See also: list of minerals

1.5.1 See also

Glossary of meteoritics

1.5.2 References

- [1] Kamacite Mineral Data
- [2] P. C. Rickwood (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907.
- Mason B., 1962: Meteorites. J. Wiley & Sons, New York

1.6 Silver

This article is about the chemical element. For the color, see Silver (color). For other uses, see Silver (disambiguation).

Silver is a chemical element with symbol **Ag** (Greek: άργυρος *árguros*, Latin: *argentum*, both from the Indo-European root **arg*- for "grey" or "shining") and atomic number 47. A soft, white, lustrous transition metal, it possesses the highest electrical conductivity of any element, the highest thermal conductivity of any metal and is the most reflective metal on the planet. The metal occurs naturally in its pure, free form (native silver), as an alloy with gold and other metals, and in minerals such as argentite and chlorargyrite. Most silver is produced as a byproduct of copper, gold, lead, and zinc refining.

While silver has long been valued as a precious metal it is also used in currency coins, solar panels, water filtration, jewelry and ornaments, high-value tableware and utensils (hence the term silverware) and as an investment in the forms of coins and bullion. Silver is used industrially in electrical contacts and conductors, in specialized



Kamacite and taenite after taenite, exhibiting the octahedral structure of taenite, Nantan (Nandan) iron meteorite, Nandan County, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China. Size: 4.8×3.0×2.8 cm. The Nantan irons, a witnessed fall in 1516, have a composition of 92.35% iron and 6.96% nickel.

mirrors, window coatings and in catalysis of chemical reactions. Its compounds are used in photographic film and X-rays. Dilute silver nitrate solutions and other silver compounds are used as disinfectants and microbiocides (oligodynamic effect), added to bandages and wounddressings, catheters and other medical instruments.

1.6.1 Characteristics



Silver 1000 oz t (~31 kg) bullion bar

Silver is produced during certain types of supernova explosions by nucleosynthesis from lighter elements through the r-process, a form of nuclear fusion that produces Silver is a very ductile, malleable (slightly harder than gold), univalent coinage metal, with a brilliant white metallic luster that can take a high degree of polish. It is the most reflective metal on Earth.^[3] It has the highest electrical conductivity of all metals, even higher than copper, but its greater cost has prevented it from being widely used in place of copper for electrical purposes. An exception to this is in radio-frequency engineering, particularly at VHF and higher frequencies, where silver plating to improve electrical conductivity of parts, including wires, is widely employed. During World War II in the US, 13,540 tons were used in the electromagnets used for enriching uranium, mainly because of the wartime shortage of copper.^{[4][5][6]}

Among metals, pure silver has the highest thermal conductivity (the nonmetal carbon in the form of diamond and superfluid helium II are higher) and the highest optical reflectivity^[7] (protected silver has higher reflectance than aluminium at all wavelengths longer than ~450 nm; below 450 nm, silver is inferior to aluminium and its reflectance drops to zero near 310 nm).^[8] Silver is the best conductor of heat and electricity of any metal in the periodic table. Silver also has the lowest contact resistance of any metal. Silver halides are photosensitive and are remarkable for their ability to record a latent image that can later be developed chemically. Silver is stable in pure air and water, but tarnishes when it is exposed to air or water containing ozone or hydrogen sulfide, the latter forming a black layer of silver sulfide which can be cleaned off with dilute hydrochloric acid.^[9] The most common oxidation state of silver is +1 (for example, silver nitrate, AgNO₃); the less common +2 compounds (for example, silver(II) fluoride, AgF_2), and the even less common +3 (for example, potassium tetrafluoroargentate(III), $KAgF_4$) and even +4 compounds (for example, potassium hexafluoroargentate(IV), K_2AgF_6)^[10] are also known.

1.6.2 Isotopes

Main article: Isotopes of silver

Naturally occurring silver is composed of two stable isotopes, ¹⁰⁷Ag and ¹⁰⁹Ag, with ¹⁰⁷Ag being slightly more abundant (51.839% natural abundance). Silver's isotopes are almost equal in abundance, something which is rare in the periodic table. Silver's atomic weight is 107.8682(2) g/mol.^{[11][12]}

Twenty-eight radioisotopes have been characterized, the most stable being ¹⁰⁵Ag with a half-life of 41.29 days, ¹¹¹Ag with a half-life of 7.45 days, and ¹¹²Ag with a half-life of 3.13 hours. This element has numerous meta states, the most stable being ^{108m}Ag ($t_1/2 = 418$ years), ^{110m}Ag ($t_1/2 = 249.79$ days) and ^{106m}Ag ($t_1/2 = 8.28$ days). All of the remaining radioactive isotopes have half-lives of less than an hour, and the majority of these have half-

lives of less than three minutes.

Isotopes of silver range in relative atomic mass from 93.943 (⁹⁴Ag) to 126.936 (¹²⁷Ag);^[13] the primary decay mode before the most abundant stable isotope, ¹⁰⁷Ag, is electron capture and the primary mode after is beta decay. The primary decay products before ¹⁰⁷Ag are palladium (element 46) isotopes, and the primary products after are cadmium (element 48) isotopes.

The palladium isotope ¹⁰⁷Pd decays by beta emission to ¹⁰⁷Ag with a half-life of 6.5 million years. Iron meteorites are the only objects with a high-enough palladium-to-silver ratio to yield measurable variations in ¹⁰⁷Ag abundance. Radiogenic ¹⁰⁷Ag was first discovered in the Santa Clara meteorite in 1978.^[14] The discoverers suggest the coalescence and differentiation of iron-cored small planets may have occurred 10 million years after a nucleosynthetic event. ¹⁰⁷Pd–¹⁰⁷Ag correlations observed in bodies that have clearly been melted since the accretion of the solar system must reflect the presence of unstable nuclides in the early solar system.^[15]

1.6.3 Compounds

Silver metal dissolves readily in nitric acid (HNO

3) to produce silver nitrate (AgNO

3), a transparent crystalline solid that is photosensitive and readily soluble in water. Silver nitrate is used as the starting point for the synthesis of many other silver compounds, as an antiseptic, and as a yellow stain for glass in stained glass. Silver metal does not react with sulfuric acid, which is used in jewelry-making to clean and remove copper oxide firescale from silver articles after silver soldering or annealing. Silver reacts readily with sulfur or hydrogen sulfide H

2S to produce silver sulfide, a dark-colored compound familiar as the tarnish on silver coins and other objects. Silver sulfide Ag

2S also forms silver whiskers when silver electrical contacts are used in an atmosphere rich in hydrogen sulfide.

$$4 \text{ Ag} + \text{O}_2 + 2 \text{ H}_2\text{S} \rightarrow 2 \text{ Ag}_2\text{S} + 2 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$$

Silver chloride (AgCl) is precipitated from solutions of silver nitrate in the presence of chloride ions, and the other silver halides used in the manufacture of photographic emulsions are made in the same way, using bromide or iodide salts. Silver chloride is used in glass electrodes for pH testing and potentiometric measurement, and as a transparent cement for glass. Silver iodide has been used in attempts to seed clouds to produce rain.^[9] Silver halides are highly insoluble in aqueous solutions and are used in gravimetric analytical methods.

Silver oxide (Ag

2O), produced when silver nitrate solutions are treated with a base, is used as a positive electrode (anode) in watch batteries. Silver carbonate (Ag



Cessna 210 equipped with a silver iodide generator for cloud seeding

2CO

3) is precipitated when silver nitrate is treated with sodium carbonate (Na

2CO 3).^[16]

$$2 \text{ AgNO}_3 + 2 \text{ OH}^- \rightarrow \text{Ag}_2\text{O} + \text{H}_2\text{O} + 2 \text{ NO}_3^-$$
$$2 \text{ AgNO}_3 + \text{Na}_2\text{CO}_3 \rightarrow \text{Ag}_2\text{CO}_3 + 2 \text{ NaNO}_3$$

Silver fulminate (AgONC), a powerful, touch-sensitive explosive used in percussion caps, is made by reaction of silver metal with nitric acid in the presence of ethanol (C

2H

5OH). Other dangerously explosive silver compounds are silver azide (AgN

3), formed by reaction of silver nitrate with sodium azide (NaN

3),^[17] and silver acetylide, formed when silver reacts with acetylene gas.

Latent images formed in silver halide crystals are developed by treatment with alkaline solutions of reducing agents such as hydroquinone, metol (4-(methylamino)phenol sulfate) or ascorbate, which reduce the exposed halide to silver metal. Alkaline solutions of silver nitrate can be reduced to silver metal by reducing sugars such as glucose, and this reaction is used to silver glass mirrors and the interior of glass Christmas ornaments. Silver halides are soluble in solutions of sodium thiosulfate (Na

2S 2O

3) which is used as a photographic fixer, to remove excess silver halide from photographic emulsions after image development.^[16]

Silver metal is attacked by strong oxidizers such as potassium permanganate (KMnO

4) and potassium dichromate (K

2Cr

20

7), and in the presence of potassium bromide (KBr); these compounds are used in photography to bleach silver images, converting them to silver halides that can either be fixed with thiosulfate or redeveloped to intensify the original image. Silver forms cyanide complexes (silver cyanide) that are soluble in water in the presence of an excess of cyanide ions. Silver cyanide solutions are used in electroplating of silver.^[16]

Although silver normally has oxidation state +1 in compounds, other oxidation states are known, such as +3 in AgF

3, produced by the reaction of elemental silver or silver fluoride with krypton difluoride.^[18]

Silver artifacts primarily under go three forms of deterioration. Silver sulfide is the most common form of silver degradation. Fresh silver chloride is pale yellow colored, becoming purplish on exposure to light and projects slightly from the surface of the artifact or coin. The precipitation of copper in ancient silver can be used to date artifacts.^[19]

1.6.4 Applications

Many well-known uses of silver involve its precious metal properties, including currency, decorative items, and mirrors. The contrast between its bright white color and other media makes it very useful to the visual arts. By contrast, fine silver particles form the dense black in photographs and in silverpoint drawings. It has also long been used to confer high monetary value as objects (such as silver coins and investment bars) or make objects symbolic of high social or political rank. Silver salts have been used since the Middle Ages to produce a yellow or orange colors to stained glass, and more complex decorative color reactions can be produced by incorporating silver metal in blown, kilnformed or torchworked glass.^[20]

Currency

Main articles: Silver coin and Silver standard

Silver, in the form of electrum (a gold–silver alloy), was coined to produce money around 700 BC by the Lydians. Later, silver was refined and coined in its pure form. Many nations used silver as the basic unit of monetary value. In the modern world, silver bullion has the ISO currency code XAG. The name of the pound sterling (\pounds) reflects the fact it originally represented the value of one pound Tower weight of sterling silver; other historical currencies, such as the French livre, have similar etymologies. During the 19th century, the bimetallism that prevailed in most countries was undermined by the discovery of large deposits of silver in the Americas; fearing a sharp decrease in the value of silver and thus the currency, most states switched to a gold standard by 1900. In

some languages, such as Sanskrit, Spanish, French, and Hebrew, the same word means both silver and money.

The 20th century saw a gradual movement to fiat currency, with most of the world monetary system losing its link to precious metals after Richard Nixon took the United States dollar off the gold standard in 1971; the last currency backed by gold was the Swiss franc, which became a pure fiat currency on 1 May 2000. During this same period, silver gradually ceased to be used in circulating coins. In 1964, the United States stopped minting their silver dime and quarter. They minted their last circulating silver coin in 1970 in its 40% half-dollar.^[21]

In 1968, Canada minted their last circulating silver coins which were the 50% dime and the 50% quarter. The Royal Canadian Mint still makes many collectible silver coins with various dollar denominations. In addition to Canada, the United States and many other countries continue to mint silver coins that are collected for their bullion and numismatic value. The U.S. coin is known as the "Silver Eagle".

Silver is used as a currency by many individuals, and is legal tender in the US state of Utah.^[22] Silver coins and bullion are also used as an investment to guard against inflation and devaluation.

Jewelry and silverware



Shallow silver bowl, Persian, 6th century BC (Achaemenid). The deeper depressions reperesent lotus buds, an Egyptian motif. Walters Art Museum collections.

Main articles: jewelry and silversmith

Jewelry and silverware are traditionally made from sterling silver (standard silver), an alloy of 92.5% silver with 7.5% copper. In the US, only an alloy consisting

of at least 90.0% fine silver can be marketed as "silver" (thus frequently stamped 900). Sterling silver (stamped 925) is harder than pure silver, and has a lower melting point (893 °C) than either pure silver or pure copper.^[9] Britannia silver is an alternative, hallmark-quality standard containing 95.8% silver, often used to make silver tableware and wrought plate. With the addition of germanium, the patented modified alloy Argentium Sterling silver is formed, with improved properties, including resistance to firescale.

Sterling silver jewelry is often plated with a thin coat of .999 fine silver to give the item a shiny finish. This process is called "flashing". Silver jewelry can also be plated with rhodium (for a bright, shiny look) or gold (to produce silver gilt).

Silver is a constituent of almost all colored carat gold alloys and carat gold solders, giving the alloys paler color and greater hardness.^[23] White 9 carat gold contains 62.5% silver and 37.5% gold, while 22 carat gold contains a minimum of 91.7% gold and 8.3% silver or copper or other metals.^[23]

Historically, the training and guild organization of goldsmiths included silversmiths, as well, and the two crafts remain largely overlapping. Unlike blacksmiths, silversmiths do not shape the metal while it is red-hot, but instead, work it at room temperature with gentle and carefully placed hammer blows. The essence of silversmithing is to take a flat piece of metal and to transform it into a useful object using different hammers, stakes and other simple tools.^[24]

While silversmiths specialize in, and principally work silver, they also work with other metals, such as gold, copper, steel, and brass. They make jewelry, silverware, armor, vases, and other artistic items. Because silver is such a malleable metal, silversmiths have a large range of choices with how they prefer to work the metal. Historically, silversmiths are mostly referred to as goldsmiths, which was usually the same guild. In the western Canadian silversmith tradition, guilds do not exist; however, mentoring through colleagues becomes a method of professional learning within a community of craftspeople.^[25]

Traditionally, silversmiths mostly made "silverware" (cutlery, tableware, bowls, candlesticks and such). Only in more recent times has silversmithing become mainly work in jewelry, as much less solid silver tableware is now handmade.

Solar energy

About 20g of silver is used in every crystalline solar photovoltaic panel made.^[26] Silver is also used in plasmonic solar cells. 100 million ounces of silver are projected for use by solar energy in 2015.^[27]

Silver is the reflective coating of choice for concentrated solar power reflectors.^[28] In 2009, scientists at the



Solar modules mounted on solar trackers

National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) and SkyFuel teamed to develop large curved sheets of metal that have the potential to be 30% less expensive than today's best collectors of concentrated solar power by replacing glass-based models with a silver polymer sheet that has the same performance as the heavy glass mirrors, but at much lower cost and weight. It also is much easier to deploy and install. The glossy film uses several layers of polymers, with an inner layer of pure silver.

Water purification

Silver is used in water purifiers. It prevents bacteria and algae from building up in filters. The catalytic action of silver, in concert with oxygen, sanitizes water and eliminates the need for chlorine. Silver ions are also added to water purification systems in hospitals, community water systems, pools and spas, displacing chlorine.^[27]

Dentistry

Silver can be alloyed with mercury at room temperature to make amalgams that are widely used for dental fillings. To make dental amalgam, a mixture of powdered silver and other metals such as tin and gold is mixed with mercury to make a stiff paste that can be adapted to the shape of a cavity. The dental amalgam achieves initial hardness within minutes, and sets hard in a few hours.

Photography and electronics

The use of silver in photography, in the form of silver nitrate and silver halides, has rapidly declined due to the lower demand for consumer color film from the advent of digital technology. From the peak global demand for photographic silver in 1999 (267,000,000 troy ounces or 8304.6 metric tonnes) the market had contracted almost 70% by 2013.^[29]

Some electrical and electronic products use silver for its superior conductivity, even when tarnished. The primary

example of this is in high quality RF connectors. The increase in conductivity is also taken advantage of in RF engineering at VHF and higher frequencies, where conductors often cannot be scaled by 6%, due to tuning requirements, e.g. cavity filters. As an additional example, printed circuits and RFID antennas can be made using silver paints, ^{[9][30]} and computer keyboards use silver electrical contacts. Silver cadmium oxide is used in high-voltage contacts because it can withstand arcing.

Some manufacturers produce audio connector cables, speaker wires, and power cables using silver conductors, which have a 6% higher conductivity than ordinary copper ones of identical dimensions, but cost much more. Though debatable, many hi-fi enthusiasts believe silver wires improve sound quality.

Small devices, such as hearing aids and watches, commonly use silver oxide batteries due to their long life and high energy-to-weight ratio. Another usage is highcapacity silver-zinc and silver-cadmium batteries.

In World War II, there was a shortage of copper and silver borrowed from the United States Treasury for electrical windings for several production facilities including those of the Manhattan Project; see below under History, WWII.

Glass coatings

Telescopic mirrors

Mirrors in almost all reflective telescopes use vacuum aluminum coatings.^[31] However thermal or infrared telescopes use silver coated mirrors because of silver's ability to reflect some types of infrared radiation more effectively than aluminum, as well as silver's ability to reduce the amount of radiation actually emitted from the mirror (its thermal emissivity).^[32]

Silver, in protected or enhanced coatings, is seen as the next generation metal coating for reflective telescope mirrors.^[33]

Windows

Using a process called sputtering, silver, along with other optically transparent layers, is applied to glass, creating low emissivity coatings used in high-performance insulated glazing. The amount of silver used per window is small because the silver layer is only 10–15 nanometers thick.^[34] However, the amount of silver-coated glass worldwide is hundreds of millions of square meters per year, leading to silver consumption on the order of 10 cubic meters or 100 metric tons/year. Silver color seen in architectural glass and tinted windows on vehicles is produced by sputtered chrome, stainless steel or other alloys.

Silver-coated polyester sheets, used to retrofit windows, are another popular method for reducing light transmission.^[27]

Other industrial and commercial applications



This Yanagisawa A9932J alto saxophone has a solid silver bell and neck with a solid phosphor bronze body. The bell, neck, and key-cups are extensively engraved. It was manufactured in 2008.

Silver and silver alloys are used in the construction of high-quality musical wind instruments of many types.^[35] Flutes, in particular, are commonly constructed of silver alloy or silver plated, both for appearance and for the frictional surface properties of silver.^[36]

Silver's catalytic properties make it ideal for use as a catalyst in oxidation reactions, for example, the production of formaldehyde from methanol and air by means of silver screens or crystallites containing a minimum 99.95 weight-percent silver. Silver (upon some suitable support) is probably the only catalyst available today to convert ethylene to ethylene oxide (later hydrolyzed to ethylene glycol, used for making polyesters)— an important industrial reaction. It is also used in the Oddy test to detect reduced sulfur compounds and carbonyl sulfides.

Because silver readily absorbs free neutrons, it is commonly used to make control rods to regulate the fission chain reaction in pressurized water nuclear reactors, generally in the form of an alloy containing 80% silver, 15% indium, and 5% cadmium.

Silver is used to make solder and brazing alloys, and as a thin layer on bearing surfaces can provide a significant increase in galling resistance and reduce wear under heavy load, particularly against steel.

Biology

Silver stains are used in biology to increase the contrast and visibility of cells and organelles in microscopy. Camillo Golgi used silver stains to study cells of the nervous system and the Golgi apparatus.^[37] Silver stains are used to stain proteins in gel electrophoresis and polyacrylamide gels, either as primary stains or to enhance the visibility and contrast of colloidal gold stain.^[38] Different yeasts from Brazilian gold mines, bioaccumulate free and complexed silver ions.^[39] A sample of the fungus Aspergillus niger was found growing from gold mining solution; and was found to contain cyano metal complexes; such as gold, silver, copper iron and zinc. The fungus also plays a role in the solubilization of heavy metal sulfides.^[40]

Medicine

Main article: Medical uses of silver

The **medical uses of silver** include its incorporation into wound dressings, and its use as an antibiotic coating in medical devices. Wound dressings containing silver sulfadiazine or silver nanomaterials may be used to treat external infections. Silver is also used in some medical applications, such as urinary catheters and endotracheal breathing tubes, where there is tentative evidence that it is effective in reducing catheterrelated urinary tract infections and ventilator-associated pneumonia respectively.^{[41][42]} The silver ion (Ag+

) is bioactive and in sufficient concentration readily kills bacteria *in vitro*. Silver and silver nanoparticles are used as an antimicrobial in a variety of industrial, healthcare and domestic applications.^[43]

Investing

Silver coins and bullion are used for investing. Mints sell a wide variety of silver products for investors and collectors. Various institutions provide safe storage for large physical silver investments, and various types of silver investments can be made on the stock markets, including mining stocks. Silver bullion bars are sold in a wide range of ounces, provided by various mints and mines around the world. Silver coins and bullion bars are generally 99.9% pure, and labeled with ".999".

Clothing

Silver inhibits the growth of bacteria and fungi on clothing, such as socks, so is sometimes added to reduce odors and the risk of bacterial and fungal infections. It is incorporated into clothing or shoes either by integrating silver nanoparticles into the polymer from which yarns are made or by coating yarns with silver.^{[44][45]} The loss of silver during washing varies between textile technologies, and the resultant effect on the environment is not yet fully known.^{[46][47]}

1.6.5 History

Silver has been used for thousands of years for ornaments and utensils, trade, and as the basis for many monetary systems. Its value as a precious metal was long considered second only to gold. The word "silver" appears in



The crescent moon has been used since ancient times to represent silver.

Anglo-Saxon in various spellings, such as *seolfor* and *siolfor*. A similar form is seen throughout the Germanic languages (compare Old High German *silabar* and *silbir*). The chemical symbol Ag is from the Latin word for "silver", *argentum* (compare Greek $\alpha \rho \gamma \upsilon \rho \circ \varsigma$, *árgyros*), from the Indo-European root **arg*-, meaning "white" or "shining". Silver has been known since ancient times. Mentioned in the Book of Genesis, slag heaps found in Asia Minor and on the islands of the Aegean Sea indicate silver was being separated from lead as early as the 4th millennium BC using surface mining.^[9]

The stability of the Roman currency relied to a high degree on the supply of silver bullion, which Roman miners produced on a scale unparalleled before the discovery of the New World. Reaching a peak production of 200 t per year, an estimated silver stock of 10,000 t circulated in the Roman economy in the middle of the second century AD, five to ten times larger than the combined amount of silver available to medieval Europe and the Caliphate around 800 AD.^{[48][49]} Financial officials of the Roman Empire worried about the loss of silver to pay for highly demanded silk from Sinica (China).

Mines were made in Laureion during 483 BC.^[50]

In the Gospels, Jesus' disciple Judas Iscariot is infamous for having taken a bribe of 30 coins of silver from religious leaders in Jerusalem to turn Jesus of Nazareth over to soldiers of the High Priest Caiaphas.^[51]

The Chinese Empire during most of its history primarily used silver as a means of exchange. In the 19th century, the threat to the balance of payments of the United Kingdom from Chinese merchants demanding payment in silver in exchange for tea, silk, and porcelain led to the Opium War because Britain had to find a way to address the imbalance in payments, and they decided to do so by selling opium produced in their colony of British India to China.^[52]



Silver mining and processing in Kutná Hora, Central Europe, 1490s

Islam permits Muslim men to wear silver rings on the little finger of either hand.^[53] Muhammad himself wore a silver signet ring.^[54]

In the Americas, high temperature silver-lead cupellation technology was developed by pre-Inca civilizations as early as AD 60–120.^[55]

World War II

During World War II, the shortage of copper led to the substitution of silver in many industrial applications. The United States government loaned out silver from its massive reserve located in the West Point vaults to a wide range of industrial users. One very important use was for bus bars for new aluminum plants needed to make aircraft. During the war, many electrical connectors and switches were silver plated. Another use was aircraft master rod bearings and other types of bearings. Since silver can replace tin in solder at a lower volume, a large amount of tin was freed up for other uses by substituting government silver. Silver was also used as the reflector in searchlights and other types of lights. Silver was used in nickels during the war to save that metal for use in steel alloys.^[56]

The Manhattan Project to develop the atomic bomb used

about 14,700 tons of silver borrowed from the United States Treasury for calutron windings for the electromagnetic separation process in the Y-12 National Security Complex at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory. After the war ended, the silver was returned to the vaults.)^[57]

1.6.6 Occurrence and extraction



Time trend of silver production





Main article: Silver mining

Silver is found in native form, as an alloy with gold (electrum), and in ores containing sulfur, arsenic, antimony or chlorine. Ores include argentite (Ag_2S) , chlorargyrite (AgCl) which includes horn silver, and pyrargyrite (Ag₃SbS₃). The principal sources of silver are the ores of copper, copper-nickel, lead, and lead-zinc obtained from Peru, Bolivia, Mexico, China, Australia, Chile, Poland and Serbia.^[9] Peru, Bolivia and Mexico have been mining silver since 1546, and are still major world producers. Top silver-producing mines are Cannington (Australia), Fresnillo (Mexico), San Cristobal (Bolivia), Antamina (Peru), Rudna (Poland), and Penasquito (Mexico).^[58] Top near-term mine development projects through 2015 are Pascua Lama (Chile), Navidad (Argentina), Jaunicipio (Mexico), Malku Khota (Bolivia),^[59] and Hackett River (Canada).^[58] In Central Asia, Tajikistan is known to have some of the largest silver deposits in the world.^[60]

The metal is primarily produced as a byproduct of electrolytic copper refining, gold, nickel, and zinc refining, and by application of the Parkes process on lead metal obtained from lead ores that contain small amounts of silver. Commercial-grade fine silver is at least 99.9% pure, and purities greater than 99.999% are available. In 2011, Mexico was the top producer of silver (4,500 tonnes or 19% of the world's total), closely followed by Peru (4,000 t) and China (4,000 t).^[61]

1.6.7 Price

Main articles: Silver as an investment and Silver standard As of 5 August 2014, the price of silver is US\$649.28 per



Silver price history in 1960–2011

kilogram (US\$20.1950 per troy ounce^[62]). This equates to approximately 1/64 the price of gold. The ratio has varied from 1/15 to 1/100 in the past 100 years. Physical silver bullion prices are higher than the paper prices, with premiums increasing when demand is high and local shortages occur.^[63]

In 1980, the silver price rose to a peak for modern times of US\$49.45 per troy ounce (ozt) due to market manipulation of Nelson Bunker Hunt and Herbert Hunt. Inflation-adjusted to 2012, this is approximately US\$138 per troy ounce. Some time after Silver Thursday, the price was back to \$10/ozt.^[64] From 2001 to 2010, the price moved from \$4.37 to \$20.19 (average London US\$/oz).^[65] According to the Silver Institute, silver's recent gains have greatly stemmed from a rise in investor interest and an increase in fabrication demand.^[65] In late April 2011, silver reached an all-time high of \$49.76/ozt.

In earlier times, silver has commanded much higher prices. In the early 15th century, the price of silver is estimated to have surpassed \$1,200 per ounce, based on 2011 dollars.^[66] The discovery of massive silver deposits in the New World during the succeeding centuries has been stated as a cause for its price to have diminished greatly.

The price of silver is important in Judaic law. The lowest

fiscal amount a Jewish court, or Beth Din, can convene to adjudicate a case over is a *shova pruta* (value of a Babylonian *pruta* coin). This is fixed at .025 grams (0.00088 oz) of pure, unrefined silver, at market price. In a Jewish tradition, still continuing today, on the first birthday of a first-born son, the parents pay the price of five pure-silver coins to a *Kohen* (priest). Today, the Israel mint fixes the coins at 117 grams (4.1 oz) of silver. The *Kohen* will often give those silver coins back as a gift for the child to inherit.^[67]

1.6.8 Human exposure and consumption

Silver plays no known natural biological role in humans, and possible health effects of silver are a disputed subject. Silver itself is not toxic to humans, but most silver salts are. In large doses, silver and compounds containing it can be absorbed into the circulatory system and become deposited in various body tissues, leading to argyria, which results in a blue-grayish pigmentation of the skin, eyes, and mucous membranes. Argyria is rare, and although, so far as known, this condition does not otherwise harm a person's health, it is disfiguring and usually permanent. Mild forms of argyria are sometimes mistaken for cyanosis.^[9]

Monitoring exposure

Overexposure to silver can occur in workers in the metallurgical industry, persons taking silver-containing dietary supplements, patients who have received silver sulfadiazine treatment, and individuals who accidentally or intentionally ingest silver salts. Silver concentrations in whole blood, plasma, serum, or urine may be measured to monitor for safety in exposed workers, to confirm the diagnosis in potential poisoning victims, or to assist in the forensic investigation in a case of fatal overdosage.^[68]

Use in food

Silver is used in food coloring; it has the E174 designation and is approved in the European Union.

The safety of silver for use in food is disputed.^[69] Traditional Indian dishes sometimes include the use of decorative silver foil known as *vark*,^[70] and in various cultures, silver *dragée* are used to decorate cakes, cookies, and other dessert items.^[69] The use of silver as a food additive is not approved in the United States.

1.6.9 See also

- List of silver compounds
- · Silverpoint drawing
- Free silver

- · List of elements
- Hardnesses of the elements (data page)

1.6.10 References

- Magnetic susceptibility of the elements and inorganic compounds in Lide, D. R., ed. (2005). *CRC Handbook* of *Chemistry and Physics* (86th ed.). Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press. ISBN 0-8493-0486-5.
- [2] Hansen, C. J.; Primas, F. (2010). "Silver Stars". Proceedings of the International Astronomical Union 5: 67. doi:10.1017/S1743921310000207.
- [3] Alex Austin (2007). The Craft of Silversmithing: Techniques, Projects, Inspiration. Sterling Publishing Company, Inc. p. 43. ISBN 1600591310.
- [4] Nichols, Kenneth D. (1987). *The Road to Trinity*. Morrow, New York: Morrow. p. 42. ISBN 0-688-06910-X.
- [5] "Eastman at Oak Ridge Dr. Howard Young". Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [6] Oman, H. (1992). "Not invented here? Check your history". Aerospace and Electronic Systems Magazine 7 (1): 51–53. doi:10.1109/62.127132.
- [7] Edwards, H.W.; Petersen, R.P.; Petersen (1936).
 "Reflectivity of evaporated silver films". *Phys. Rev.* 9 (9): 871. Bibcode:1936PhRv...50..871E. doi:10.1103/PhysRev.50.871.
- [8] "Silver vs. Aluminum". Gemini Observatory. Retrieved 2014-08-01.
- Hammond, C. R. (2000). The Elements, in Handbook of Chemistry and Physics 81st edition. CRC press. ISBN 0-8493-0481-4.
- [10] Riedel, Sebastian; Kaupp, Martin (2009). "The highest oxidation states of the transition metal elements". *Coordination Chemistry Reviews* 253 (5–6): 606–624. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.07.014.
- [11] "Atomic Weights of the Elements 2007 (IUPAC)". Retrieved 11 November 2009.
- [12] "Atomic Weights and Isotopic Compositions for All Elements (NIST)". Retrieved 11 November 2009.
- [13] "Atomic Weights and Isotopic Compositions for Silver (NIST)". Retrieved 11 November 2009.
- [14] Kelly, William R.; Wasserburg, G. J. (1978). "Evidence for the existence of ¹⁰⁷Pd in the early solar system". *Geophysical Research Letters* 5 (12): 1079. Bibcode:1978GeoRL...5.1079K. doi:10.1029/GL005i012p01079.
- [15] Russell, Sara S.; Gounelle, Matthieu; Hutchison, Robert (2001). "Origin of Short-Lived Radionuclides". *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society A* 359 (1787): 1991–2004. Bibcode:2001RSPTA.359.1991R. doi:10.1098/rsta.2001.0893. JSTOR 3066270.

- [16] Bjelkhagen, Hans I. (1995). Silver-halide recording materials: for holography and their processing. Springer. pp. 156–166. ISBN 3-540-58619-9.
- [17] Meyer, Rudolf; Köhler, Josef and Homburg, Axel (2007). *Explosives*. Wiley–VCH. p. 284. ISBN 3-527-31656-6.
- [18] A. Earnshaw; Norman Greenwood (1997). Chemistry of the Elements (2nd ed.). Elsevier. p. 903. ISBN 9780080501093.
- [19] citeweblurl=http://events.nace.org/library/corrosion/ Artifacts/silver.asp
- [20] "A Riot of Effects; Kilnforming". Bullseyeglass.com. 3 February 2011. Retrieved 22 May 2013.
- [21] "US Half Dollar Timeline". *Metallicoin* (United States: metallicoin.com). Retrieved 9 May 2013.
- [22] Utah Law Makes Coins Worth Their Weight in Gold (or Silver), New York Times, 29 May 2011
- [23] "Gold Jewellery Alloys > Utilise Gold. Scientific, industrial and medical applications, products ,suppliers from the World Gold Council". Utilisegold.com. 20 January 2000. Retrieved 5 April 2009.
- [24] "Chambers Search Chambers". Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [25] McRae, Kelly. "Trade Secrets". Western Horseman Magazine. Retrieved 6 June 2009.
- [26] Allen Sykora (2010). "Rising Solar-Panel Generation Means Increasing Industrial Demand For Silver". Kitco News. Retrieved 2014-07-20.
- [27] "Silver in Windows and Glass The Silver Institute". 2014-07-20. Retrieved 2014-07-20.
- [28] Jaworske, D.A. (1997). "Reflectivity of silver and silvercoated substrates from 25 °C to 800 °C (for solar collectors)". Energy Conversion Engineering Conference, 1997. IECEC-97., Proceedings of the 32nd Intersociety 1: 407. doi:10.1109/IECEC.1997.659223. ISBN 0-7803-4515-0.
- [29] "A Big Source of Silver Bullion Demand Has Disappeared". BullionVault. Retrieved 2014-07-20.
- [30] Nikitin, Pavel V.; Lam, Sander and Rao, K. V. S. (2005).
 "Low Cost Silver Ink RFID Tag Antennas". "2005 IEEE Antennas and Propagation Society International Symposium" 2B. p. 353. doi:10.1109/APS.2005.1552015. ISBN 0-7803-8883-6.
- [31] Wilson, Ray N. (2004). Reflecting Telescope Optics: Basic design theory and its historical development. Springer. p. 15. ISBN 3-540-40106-7.
- [32] "Gemini Mirror is First With Silver Lining". Gemini Observatory. Retrieved 2014-07-20.
- [33] Todd Wilson (2007). Reflecting Telescope Optics I: Basic Design Theory and its Historical Development. Springer Science & Business Media. Retrieved 2014-07-20.
- [34] Hill, Russ (1999). Coated Glass Applications and Markets. Fairfield, CA: BOC Coating Technology. pp. 1–4. ISBN 0-914289-01-2.

- [35] Rossing, Thomas D. (1998). The physics of musical instruments. Springer. pp. 728–732. ISBN 0-387-98374-0.
- [36] Meyers, Arnold (2004). Musical instruments: history, technology, and performance of instruments of western music. Oxford University Press. p. 132. ISBN 0-19-816504-8.
- [37] Golgi, C. (1873). "Sulla struttura della sostanza grigia del cervello". *Gazzetta Medica Italiana (Lombardia)* 33: 244–246.
- [38] Oliver, C. (1994). "Use of Immunogold with Silver Enhancement". "Immunocytochemical Methods and Protocols". pp. 211–000. doi:10.1385/0-89603285-X:211. ISBN 978-0-89603-285-9.
- [39] Harbhajan Singh. Mycoremediation: Fungal Bioremediation. p. 507.
- [40] Harbhajan Singh. Mycoremediation: Fungal Bioremediation. p. 509.
- [41] Beattie, M.; Taylor, J. (2011). "Silver alloy vs. Uncoated urinary catheters: A systematic review of the literature". *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 20 (15–16): 2098–2108. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2702.2010.03561.x. PMID 21418360.
- [42] Bouadma, L; Wolff, M; Lucet, JC (August 2012).
 "Ventilator-associated pneumonia and its prevention". *Current opinion in infectious diseases* 25 (4): 395–404. doi:10.1097/QCO.0b013e328355a835. PMID 22744316.
- [43] Maillard, Jean-Yves; Hartemann, Philippe (2012).
 "Silver as an antimicrobial: Facts and gaps in knowledge". *Critical Reviews in Microbiology*: 1. doi:10.3109/1040841X.2012.713323.
- [44] Lansdown, Alan B.G (2010). Silver in Healthcare: Its Antimicrobial Efficacy and Safety in Use. Royal Society of Chemistry. p. 159. ISBN 1-84973-006-7.
- [45] Duquesne, Sophie et al. (2007). Multifunctional barriers for flexible structure: textile, leather, and paper. p. 26. ISBN 3-540-71917-2.
- [46] Geranio, L.; Heuberger, M.; Nowack, B. (2009).
 "The Behavior of Silver Nanotextiles during Washing". *Environmental Science & Technology* 43 (21): 8113. Bibcode:2009EnST...43.8113G. doi:10.1021/es9018332.
- [47] Washing nanotextiles: can nanosilver escape from clothes?, European Commission, 17 December 2009
- [48] Patterson, C. C. (1972). "Silver Stocks and Losses in Ancient and Medieval Times". *The Economic History Review* 25 (2): 205–235 (216, table 2; 228, table 6). doi:10.1111/j.1468-0289.1972.tb02173.x.
- [49] de Callataÿ, François (2005). "The Greco-Roman Economy in the Super Long-Run: Lead, Copper, and Shipwrecks". *Journal of Roman Archaeology* 18: 361–372 (365f.).

- [50] Amemiya, T. (2007) Economy and Economics of Ancient Greece, Taylor & Francis, p. 7, ISBN 0203799313.
- [51] Matthew 26:15
- [52] White, Matthew (2012) The Great Big Book of Horrible Things, New York: W.W. Norton, pp. 285–286, ISBN 978-0-393-08192-3.
- [53] AHMAD IBN NAQIB AL-MISRI. *Reliance of the Traveller and Tools for the Worshipper*. pp. f17.
- [54] Diana Scarisbrick (2004). *Historic Rings: Four Thousand Years Of Craftsmanship.* Kodansha International. pp. 283–. ISBN 978-4-7700-2540-1.
- [55] "Direct evidence of 1,900 years of indigenous silver production in the Lake Titicaca Basin of Southern Peru". Pnas.org. Retrieved 22 May 2013.
- [56] "Coinflation: 1942–1945 Silver Jefferson Nickel Value". Retrieved 11 March 2013.
- [57] Asimov, Isaac (1966). *Building Blocks of the Universe*. Abelard-Schuman.
- [58] CPM Group (2011). CPM Silver Yearbook. New York, NY: Euromoney Books. p. 68. ISBN 978-0-9826741-4-7.
- [59] "Preliminary Economic Assessment Technical Report 43-101". South American Silver Corp. Archived from the original on 19 January 2012.
- [60] "Why Are Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan So Split on Foreign Mining?". EurasiaNet.org. 7 August 2013. Retrieved 19 August 2013.
- [61] Silver Statistics and Information, USGS
- [62] Latest Silver News. kitcosilver.com
- [63] Will Precious Metal Premiums One Day Trump the Spot Price? – International Business Times. Ibtimes.com (18 May 2012). Retrieved on 28 May 2012.
- [64] Abolafia, Mitchel Y; Kilduff, Martin (1988). "Enacting Market Crisis: The Social Construction of a Speculative Bubble". *Administrative Science Quarterly* 33 (2): 177– 193. doi:10.2307/2393054. JSTOR 2393054.
- [65] *World Silver Survey 2011*. London: The Silver Institute and GFMS Limited. 2011. p. 8. ISSN 1059-6992.
- [66] Live Silver Prices, Silver Bullion Prices & 650 Years of Silver Prices at the Wayback Machine (archived March 10, 2010). Goldinfo.net. Retrieved on 2 May 2011.
- [67] Living Judaism: the complete guide to Jewish belief, tradition, Wayne D. Dosick – 1995 "The price was set at five shekalim (the plural of shekel, the monetary unit of the time) for each of the 273 extra firstborn (Numbers 3:47). The money was given to Aaron, the High Priest, the head of the tribe of Levi."
- [68] Baselt, R. (2008) Disposition of Toxic Drugs and Chemicals in Man, 8th edition, Biomedical Publications, Foster City, CA, pp. 1429–1431, ISBN 0-9626523-7-7.

- [69] Meisler, Andy (18 December 2005). "A Tempest on a Tea Cart". *The Los Angeles Times*.
- [70] Sarvate, Sarita (4 April 2005). "Silver Coating". India Currents. Retrieved 5 July 2009.

1.6.11 External links

- Chemistry in its element podcast (MP3) from the Royal Society of Chemistry's Chemistry World: Silver
- Silver at *The Periodic Table of Videos* (University of Nottingham)
- Society of American Silversmiths
- The Silver Institute A silver industry website
- A collection of silver items Samples of silver
- Transport, Fate and Effects of Silver in the Environment
- CDC NIOSH Pocket Guide to Chemical Hazards – Silver
- Picture in the Element collection from Heinrich Pniok

1.7 Sulfur

This article is about the chemical element. For other uses, see Sulfur (disambiguation).

Sulfur or **sulphur** (see spelling differences) is a chemical element with symbol **S** and atomic number 16. It is an abundant, multivalent non-metal. Under normal conditions, sulfur atoms form cyclic octatomic molecules with chemical formula S_8 . Elemental sulfur is a bright yellow crystalline solid when at room temperature. Chemically, sulfur can react as either an oxidant or a reducing agent. It oxidizes most metals and several nonmetals, including carbon, which leads to its negative charge in most organosulfur compounds, but it reduces several strong oxidants, such as oxygen and fluorine.

Sulfur occurs naturally as the pure element (native sulfur) and as sulfide and sulfate minerals. Elemental sulfur crystals are commonly sought after by mineral collectors for their distinct, brightly colored polyhedron shapes. Being abundant in native form, sulfur was known in ancient times, mentioned for its uses in ancient India, ancient Greece, China and Egypt. Fumes from burning sulfur were used as fumigants, and sulfur-containing medicinal mixtures were used as balms and antiparasitics. Sulfur is referred to in the Bible as *brimstone* (burn stone) in English, with this name still used in several nonscientific tomes.^[3] It was needed to make the best quality of black gunpowder. In 1777, Antoine Lavoisier helped convince the scientific community that sulfur was a basic element rather than a compound.

Elemental sulfur was once extracted from salt domes where it sometimes occurs in nearly pure form, but this method has been obsolete since the late 20th century. Today, almost all elemental sulfur is produced as a byproduct of removing sulfur-containing contaminants from natural gas and petroleum. The element's largest commercial use (after mostly being converted to sulfuric acid) is to produce sulfate and phosphate fertilizers, because of the relatively high requirement of plants for sulfur and phosphorus. Sulfuric acid is also a primary industrial chemical outside fertilizer manufacture. Other wellknown uses for the element are in matches, insecticides and fungicides. Many sulfur compounds are odoriferous, and the smell of odorized natural gas, skunk scent, grapefruit, and garlic is due to sulfur compounds. Hydrogen sulfide produced by living organisms imparts the characteristic odor to rotting eggs and other biological processes.

Sulfur is an essential element for all life, and is widely used in biochemical processes. In metabolic reactions, sulfur compounds serve as both fuels (electron donors) and respiratory (oxygen-alternative) materials (electron acceptors). Sulfur in organic form is present in the vitamins biotin and thiamine, the latter being named for the Greek word for sulfur. Sulfur is an important part of many enzymes and in antioxidant molecules like glutathione and thioredoxin. Organically bonded sulfur is a component of all proteins, as the amino acids cysteine and methionine. Disulfide bonds are largely responsible for the mechanical strength and insolubility of the protein keratin, found in outer skin, hair, and feathers, and the element contributes to their pungent odor when burned.

1.7.1 Spelling and etymology

Sulfur is historically a Latin word. The original Latin spelling was *sulpur*, but this was Hellenized to *sulphur*; the form *sulfur* appears toward the end of the Classical period. (The true Greek word for sulfur, $\theta \tilde{e} ov$, is the source of the international chemical prefix thio-.) In 12thcentury Anglo-French, it was sulfre; in the 14th century the Latin ph was restored, for sulphre; and by the 15th century the full Latin spelling was restored, for sulfur, sulphur. The parallel $f \sim ph$ spellings continued in Britain until the 19th century, when the word was standardized as sulphur.^[4] Sulfur was the form chosen in the United States, while Canada uses both. However, the IUPAC adopted the spelling sulfur in 1990, as did the Nomenclature Committee of the Royal Society of Chemistry in 1992, restoring the spelling *sulfur* to Britain.^[5] The Oxford Dictionaries note that "in chemistry ... the -fspelling is now the standard form in all related words in the field in both British and US contexts."^[6]

The Latin word also continues in the Romance languages: French *soufre*, Italian *zolfo* (from *solfo*), Spanish *azufre* (from *açufre*, from earlier *çufre*), Portuguese *enxofre* (from *xofre*). The Spanish and Portuguese forms are prefixed with the Arabic article, despite not being Arabic words.^[4] The root has been traced back to reconstructed proto-Indo-European *swépl (genitive *sulplós), a nominal derivative of *swelp 'to burn', a lineage also preserved in the Germanic languages, where it is found for example as modern German *Schwefel*, Dutch *zwavel*, and Swedish *svavel*, and as Old English *sweff*.^[7]

1.7.2 Characteristics



When burned, sulfur melts to a blood-red liquid and emits a blue flame that is best observed in the dark.

Physical properties

Sulfur forms polyatomic molecules with different chemical formulas, with the best-known allotrope being octasulfur, cyclo-S₈. Octasulfur is a soft, bright-yellow solid with only a faint odor, similar to that of matches.^[8] It melts at 115.21 °C, boils at 444.6 °C and sublimes easily.^[3] At 95.2 °C, below its melting temperature, cyclo-octasulfur changes from α -octasulfur to the β polymorph.^[9] The structure of the S₈ ring is virtually unchanged by this phase change, which affects the intermolecular interactions. Between its melting and boiling temperatures, octasulfur to γ -sulfur, again accompanied by a lower density but increased viscosity due to the formation of polymers.^[9] At even higher temperatures, however, the viscosity decreases as depolymerization occurs. Molten sulfur assumes a dark red color above 200 °C. The density of sulfur is about 2 g·cm⁻³, depending on the allotrope; all of its stable allotropes are excellent electrical insulators.

Chemical properties

Sulfur burns with a blue flame concomitant with formation of sulfur dioxide, notable for its peculiar suffocating odor. Sulfur is insoluble in water but soluble in carbon disulfide and, to a lesser extent, in other nonpolar organic solvents, such as benzene and toluene. The first and the second ionization energies of sulfur are 999.6 and 2252 kJ·mol⁻¹, respectively. Despite such figures, the +2 oxidation state is rare, with +4 and +6 being more common. The fourth and sixth ionization energies are 4556 and 8495.8 kJ·mol⁻¹, the magnitude of the figures caused by electron transfer between orbitals; these states are only stable with strong oxidants as fluorine, oxygen, and chlorine.

Allotropes



The structure of the cyclooctasulfur molecule, S₈.

Main article: Allotropes of sulfur

Sulfur forms over 30 solid allotropes, more than any other element.^[10] Besides S₈, several other rings are known.^[11] Removing one atom from the crown gives S₇, which is more deeply yellow than S₈. HPLC analysis of "elemental sulfur" reveals an equilibrium mixture of mainly S₈, but with S₇ and small amounts of S₆.^[12] Larger rings have been prepared, including S₁₂ and S₁₈.^{[13][14]}

Amorphous or "plastic" sulfur is produced by rapid cooling of molten sulfur—for example, by pouring it into cold water. X-ray crystallography studies show that the amorphous form may have a helical structure with eight atoms per turn. The long coiled polymeric molecules make the brownish substance elastic, and in bulk this form has the feel of crude rubber. This form is metastable at room temperature and gradually reverts to crystalline molecular allotrope, which is no longer elastic. This process happens within a matter of hours to days, but can be rapidly catalyzed.

Isotopes

Main article: Isotopes of sulfur

Sulfur has 25 known isotopes, four of which are stable: 32 S (95.02%), 33 S (0.75%), 34 S (4.21%), and 36 S (0.02%). Other than 35 S, with a half-life of 87 days and formed in cosmic ray spallation of 40 Ar, the radioactive isotopes of sulfur have half-lives less than 3 hours.

When sulfide minerals are precipitated, isotopic equilibration among solids and liquid may cause small differences in the δ S-34 values of co-genetic minerals. The differences between minerals can be used to estimate the temperature of equilibration. The δ C-13 and δ S-34 of coexisting carbonate minerals and sulfides can be used to determine the pH and oxygen fugacity of the ore-bearing fluid during ore formation.

In most forest ecosystems, sulfate is derived mostly from the atmosphere; weathering of ore minerals and evaporites contribute some sulfur. Sulfur with a distinctive isotopic composition has been used to identify pollution sources, and enriched sulfur has been added as a tracer in hydrologic studies. Differences in the natural abundances can be used in systems where there is sufficient variation in the ³⁴S of ecosystem components. Rocky Mountain lakes thought to be dominated by atmospheric sources of sulfate have been found to have different $\delta^{34}S$ values from lakes believed to be dominated by watershed sources of sulfate.

Natural occurrence



Most of the yellow and orange hues of Io are due to elemental sulfur and sulfur compounds, produced by active volcanoes.



Native sulfur crystals



A man carrying sulfur blocks from Kawah Ijen, a volcano in East Java, Indonesia, 2009

 32 S is created inside massive stars, at a depth where the temperature exceeds 2.5×10^9 K, by the fusion of one nucleus of silicon plus one nucleus of helium.^[15] As this is part of the alpha process that produces elements in abundance, sulfur is the 10th most common element in the universe.

Sulfur, usually as sulfide, is present in many types of meteorites. Ordinary chondrites contain on average 2.1% sulfur, and carbonaceous chondrites may contain as much as 6.6%. It is normally present as troilite (FeS), but there are exceptions, with carbonaceous chondrites containing free sulfur, sulfates and other sulfur compounds.^[16] The distinctive colors of Jupiter's volcanic moon Io are attributed to various forms of molten, solid and gaseous sulfur.^[17]

On Earth, elemental sulfur can be found near hot springs and volcanic regions in many parts of the world, especially along the Pacific Ring of Fire; such volcanic deposits are currently mined in Indonesia, Chile, and Japan. Such deposits are polycrystalline, with the largest documented single crystal measuring 22×16×11 cm.^[18] Historically, Sicily was a large source of sulfur in the Industrial Revolution.^[19]

Native sulfur is synthesised by anaerobic bacteria acting on sulfate minerals such as gypsum in salt domes.^{[20][21]} Significant deposits in salt domes occur along the coast



Sulfur could be found in fumaroles such as this one in Vulcano, Italy

of the Gulf of Mexico, and in evaporites in eastern Europe and western Asia. Native sulfur may be produced by geological processes alone. Fossil-based sulfur deposits from salt domes have until recently been the basis for commercial production in the United States, Russia, Turkmenistan, and Ukraine.^[22] Currently, commercial production is still carried out in the Osiek mine in Poland. Such sources are now of secondary commercial importance, and most are no longer worked.

Common naturally occurring sulfur compounds include the sulfide minerals, such as pyrite (iron sulfide), cinnabar (mercury sulfide), galena (lead sulfide), sphalerite (zinc sulfide) and stibnite (antimony sulfide); and the sulfates, such as gypsum (calcium sulfate), alunite (potassium aluminium sulfate), and barite (barium sulfate). On Earth, just as upon Jupiter's moon Io, elemental sulfur occurs naturally in volcanic emissions, including emissions from hydrothermal vents.

1.7.3 Production

Sulfur may be found by itself and historically was usually obtained in this way, while pyrite has been a source of sulfur via sulfuric acid.^[23] In volcanic regions in Sicily, in ancient times, it was found on the surface of the Earth, and the "Sicilian process" was used: sulfur deposits were piled and stacked in brick kilns built on sloping hillsides, with airspaces between them. Then, some sulfur was pulverized, spread over the stacked ore and ignited, causing the free sulfur to melt down the hills. Eventually the surface-borne deposits played out, and miners excavated veins that ultimately dotted the Sicilian landscape with labyrinthine mines. Mining was unmechanized and labor-intensive, with pickmen freeing the ore from the rock, and mine-boys or *carusi* carrying baskets of ore to the surface, often through a mile or more of tunnels. Once the ore was at the surface, it was reduced and extracted in smelting ovens. The conditions in Sicilian sulfur mines were horrific, prompting Booker T. Washington to write "I am not prepared just now to say to what extent I believe in a physical hell in the next world, but a sulphur mine in Sicily is about the nearest thing to hell that I expect to see in this life.".^[24]

Today's sulfur production is as a side product of other industrial processes such as oil refining; in these processes, sulfur often occurs as undesired or detrimental compounds that are extracted and converted to elemental sulfur. As a mineral, native sulfur under salt domes is thought to be a fossil mineral resource, produced by the action of ancient bacteria on sulfate deposits. It was removed from such salt-dome mines mainly by the Frasch process.^[22] In this method, superheated water was pumped into a native sulfur deposit to melt the sulfur, and then compressed air returned the 99.5% pure melted product to the surface. Throughout the 20th century this procedure produced elemental sulfur that required no further purification. However, due to a limited number of such sulfur deposits and the high cost of working them, this process for mining sulfur has not been employed in a major way anywhere in the world since 2002.^{[25][26]}



Sulfur recovered from hydrocarbons in Alberta, stockpiled for shipment in North Vancouver, B.C.

Today, sulfur is produced from petroleum, natural gas, and related fossil resources, from which it is obtained mainly as hydrogen sulfide. Organosulfur compounds, undesirable impurities in petroleum, may be upgraded by subjecting them to hydrodesulfurization, which cleaves the C–S bonds:^{[25][26]}

$$R-S-R + 2 H_2 \rightarrow 2 RH + H_2S$$

The resulting hydrogen sulfide from this process, and also as it occurs in natural gas, is converted into elemental sulfur by the Claus process. This process entails oxidation of some hydrogen sulfide to sulfur dioxide and then the comproportionation of the two:^{[25][26]}

$$3 O_2 + 2 H_2 S \rightarrow 2 SO_2 + 2 H_2 O$$

 $SO_2 + 2 H_2 S \rightarrow 3 S + 2 H_2 O$

Owing to the high sulfur content of the Athabasca Oil Sands, stockpiles of elemental sulfur from this process now exist throughout Alberta, Canada.^[27] Another way



Production and price (US market) of elemental sulfur

of storing sulfur is as a binder for concrete, the resulting product having many desirable properties (see sulfur concrete).^[28]

The world production of sulfur in 2011 amounted to 69 million tonnes (Mt), with more than 15 countries contributing more than 1 Mt each. Countries producing more than 5 Mt are China (9.6), US (8.8), Canada (7.1) and Russia (7.1).^[29] While the production has been slowly increasing from 1900 to 2010, the price was much less stable, especially in the 1980s and around 2010.^[30]

1.7.4 Compounds

Common oxidation states of sulfur range from -2 to +6. Sulfur forms stable compounds with all elements except the noble gases.

Sulfur polycations

Sulfur polycations, S_8^{2+} , S_4^{2+} and S_{19}^{2+} are produced when sulfur is reacted with mild oxidising agents in a strongly acidic solution.^[31] The colored solutions produced by dissolving sulfur in oleum were first reported as early as 1804 by C.F Bucholz, but the cause of the color and the structure of the polycations involved was only determined in the late 1960s. S_8^{2+} is deep blue, S_4^{2+} is yellow and S_{19}^{2+} is red.^[9]

Sulfides

Treatment of sulfur with hydrogen gives hydrogen sulfide. When dissolved in water, hydrogen sulfide is mildly acidic:^[3]

$$H_2S \rightleftharpoons HS^- + H^+$$

Hydrogen sulfide gas and the hydrosulfide anion are extremely toxic to mammals, due to their inhibition of the oxygen-carrying capacity of hemoglobin and certain Reduction of elemental sulfur gives polysulfides, which consist of chains of sulfur atoms terminated with S⁻ centers:

$$2 \text{ Na} + \text{S}_8 \rightarrow \text{Na}_2\text{S}_8$$

This reaction highlights arguably the single most distinctive property of sulfur: its ability to catenate (bind to itself by formation of chains). Protonation of these polysulfide anions gives the polysulfanes, H_2S_x where x = 2, 3, and 4.^[32] Ultimately reduction of sulfur gives sulfide salts:

$$16 \text{ Na} + \text{S}_8 \rightarrow 8 \text{ Na}_2\text{S}$$

The interconversion of these species is exploited in the sodium-sulfur battery. The radical anion S_3^- gives the blue color of the mineral lapis lazuli.



Lapis lazuli owes its blue color to a sulfur radical.

Oxides, oxoacids and oxoanions

The principal sulfur oxides are obtained by burning sulfur:

$$S + O_2 \rightarrow SO_2$$

 $2 SO_2 + O_2 \rightarrow 2 SO_2$

Other oxides are known, sulfur rich oxides e.g. sulfur monoxide and disulfur mono- and dioxides and higher oxides containing peroxo groups.

Sulfur forms a number of sulfur oxoacids, some of which cannot be isolated and are only known through their salts. Sulfur dioxide and sulfites (SO2–

3) are related to the unstable sulfurous acid (H_2SO_3) . Sulfur trioxide and sulfates (SO2–

4) are related to sulfuric acid. Sulfuric acid and SO_3 combine to give oleum, a solution of pyrosulfuric acid $(H_2S_2O_7)$ in sulfuric acid.



Peroxydisulfuric acid



The sulfate anion, SO2– 4

Thiosulfate salts (S 2O2–

3), sometimes referred as "hyposulfites", used in photographic fixing (HYPO) and as reducing agents, feature sulfur in two oxidation states. Sodium dithionite (Na 2S 2O 4), contains the more highly reducing dithionite anion (S

2O2– 4).

Halides and oxyhalides

The two main sulfur fluorides are sulfur hexafluoride, a dense gas used as nonreactive and nontoxic propellant, and sulfur tetrafluoride, a rarely used organic reagent that is highly toxic.^[33] Sulfur dichloride and disulfur dichloride are important industrial chemicals. Sulfuryl chloride and chlorosulfuric acid are derivatives of sulfuric acid; thionyl chloride (SOCl₂) is a common reagent in organic synthesis.^[34]

Pnictides

An important S–N compound is the cage tetrasulfur tetranitride (S_4N_4) . Heating this compound gives polymeric sulfur nitride $((SN)_x)$, which has metallic properties even though it does not contain any metal atoms. Thiocyanates contain the SCN⁻ group. Oxidation of thiocyanate gives thiocyanogen, $(SCN)_2$ with the connectivity NCS-SCN. Phosphorus sulfides are numerous, the most important commercially being the cages P_4S_{10} and P_4S_3 .^{[35][36]}

Metal sulfides

Main article: Sulfide mineral

The principal ores of copper, zinc, nickel, cobalt, molybdenum, and other metals are sulfides. These materials tend to be dark-colored semiconductors that are not readily attacked by water or even many acids. They are formed, both geochemically and in the laboratory, by the reaction of hydrogen sulfide with metal salts. The mineral galena (PbS) was the first demonstrated semiconductor and found a use as a signal rectifier in the cat's whiskers of early crystal radios. The iron sulfide called pyrite, the so-called "fool's gold," has the formula FeS₂.^[37] The upgrading of these ores, usually by roasting, is costly and environmentally hazardous. Sulfur corrodes many metals via the process called tarnishing.

Organic compounds

Main article: Organosulfur compounds

- Illustrative organosulfur compounds
- Allicin, the active ingredient in garlic

- R-cysteine, an amino acid containing a thiol group
- Methionine, an amino acid containing a thioether
- Diphenyl disulfide, a representative disulfide
- Perfluorooctanesulfonic acid, a controversial surfactant
- Dibenzothiophene, a component of crude oil
- Penicillin

Some of the main classes of sulfur-containing organic compounds include the following:^[38]

- Thiols or mercaptans (as they are **mer**cury **capt**urers as chelators) are the sulfur analogs of alcohols; treatment of thiols with base gives thiolate ions.
- Thioethers are the sulfur analogs of ethers.
- Sulfonium ions have three groups attached to a cationic sulfur center. Dimethylsulfoniopropionate (DMSP) is one such compound, important in the marine organic sulfur cycle.
- Sulfoxides and sulfones are thioethers with one and two oxygen atoms attached to the sulfur atom, respectively. The simplest sulfoxide, dimethyl sulfoxide, is a common solvent; a common sulfone is sulfolane.
- Sulfonic acids are used in many detergents.

Compounds with carbon–sulfur bonds are uncommon with the notable exception of carbon disulfide, a volatile colorless liquid that is structurally similar to carbon dioxide. It is used as a reagent to make the polymer rayon and many organosulfur compounds. Unlike carbon monoxide, carbon monosulfide is only stable as a dilute gas, as in the interstellar medium.^[39]

Organosulfur compounds are responsible for some of the unpleasant odors of decaying organic matter. They are used in the odoration of natural gas and cause the odor of garlic and skunk spray. Not all organic sulfur compounds smell unpleasant at all concentrations: the sulfur-containing monoterpenoid grapefruit mercaptan in small concentrations is responsible for the characteristic scent of grapefruit, but has a generic thiol odor at larger concentrations. Sulfur mustard, a potent vesicant, was used in World War I as a disabling agent.^[40]

Sulfur-sulfur bonds are a structural component to stiffen rubber, in a way similar to the biological role of disulfide bridges to rigidify proteins (see biological below). In the most common type of industrial "curing" or hardening and strengthening of natural rubber, elemental sulfur is heated with the rubber to the point that chemical reactions form disulfide bridges between isoprene units of the polymer. This process, patented in 1843, allowed rubber to become a major industrial product, especially automobile tires. Because of the heat and sulfur, the process was named vulcanization, after the Roman god of the forge and volcanism.

1.7.5 History

Antiquity



Pharmaceutical container for sulfur from the first half of the 20th century. From the Museo del Objeto del Objeto collection

Being abundantly available in native form, sulfur (Latin sulphur) was known in ancient times and is referred to in the Torah (Genesis). English translations of the Bible commonly referred to burning sulfur as "brimstone", giving rise to the name of 'fire-and-brimstone' sermons, in which listeners are reminded of the fate of eternal damnation that await the unbelieving and unrepentant. It is from this part of the Bible that Hell is implied to "smell of sulfur" (likely due to its association with volcanic activity). According to the Ebers Papyrus, a sulfur ointment was used in ancient Egypt to treat granular eyelids. Sulfur was used for fumigation in preclassical Greece;^[41] this is mentioned in the Odyssey.^[42] Pliny the Elder discusses sulfur in book 35 of his Natural History, saying that its best-known source is the island of Melos. He mentions its use for fumigation, medicine, and bleaching cloth.^[43]

A natural form of sulfur known as *shiliuhuang* was known in China since the 6th century BC and found in Hanzhong.^[44] By the 3rd century, the Chinese discovered that sulfur could be extracted from pyrite.^[44] Chinese Daoists were interested in sulfur's flammability and its reactivity with certain metals, yet its earliest practical uses were found in traditional Chinese medicine.^[44] A Song Dynasty military treatise of 1044 AD described different formulas for Chinese black powder, which is a mixture of potassium nitrate (KNO

3), charcoal, and sulfur.

Indian alchemists, practitioners of "the science of mercury" (sanskrit rasaśāstra, रसशास्त्र), wrote extensively about the use of sulfur in alchemical operations with mercury, from the eighth century AD onwards.^[45] In the rasaśāstra tradition, sulfur is called "the smelly" (sanskrit gandhaka, गन्धक).

Early European alchemists gave sulfur its own alchemical symbol, a triangle at the top of a cross. In traditional skin treatment before the modern era of scientific medicine, elemental sulfur was used, mainly in creams, to alleviate conditions such as scabies, ringworm, psoriasis, eczema, and acne. The mechanism of action is unknown—though elemental sulfur does oxidize slowly to sulfurous acid, which in turn (through the action of sulfite) acts as a mild reducing and antibacterial agent.^{[46][47][48]}

Modern times



Sicilian kiln used to obtain sulfur from volcanic rock.

In 1777, Antoine Lavoisier helped convince the scientific community that sulfur was an element, not a compound. Sulfur deposits in Sicily were the dominant supply source for over half a century. Approximately 2000 tons per year of sulfur were imported into Marseilles, France for the production of sulfuric acid via the Leblanc process by the late 18th century. In industrializing Britain, with the repeal of tariffs on salt in 1824, demand for sulfur from Sicily surged upward. The increasing British control and exploitation of the mining, refining and transportation of the sulfur, coupled with the failure of this lucrative export to transform Sicily's backward and impoverished economy led to the 'Sulfur Crisis' of 1840, when King Ferdinand II gave a monopoly of the sulfur industry to a French firm, violating an earlier 1816 trade agreement with Britain. A peaceful negotiated solution was eventually mediated by France.^{[49][50]}

In 1867, sulfur was discovered in underground deposits in Louisiana and Texas. The highly successful Frasch process was developed to extract this resource.^[51]

In the late 18th century, furniture makers used molten sulfur to produce decorative inlays in their craft. Because of the sulfur dioxide produced during the process of melting sulfur, the craft of sulfur inlays was soon abandoned. Molten sulfur is sometimes still used for setting steel bolts into drilled concrete holes where high shock resistance is desired for floor-mounted equipment attachment points. Pure powdered sulfur was used as a medicinal tonic and laxative.^[22] With the advent of the contact process, the majority of sulfur today is used to make sulfuric acid for a wide range of uses, particularly fertilizer.^[52]

1.7.6 Applications

See also: Sulfur (pharmacy)

Sulfuric acid

Elemental sulfur is mainly used as a precursor to other chemicals. Approximately 85% (1989) is converted to sulfuric acid (H₂SO₄):

 $2 \text{ S} + 3 \text{ O}_2 + 2 \text{ H}_2\text{O} \rightarrow 2 \text{ H}_2\text{SO}_4$



Sulfuric acid production in 2000

Because of its importance, sulfuric acid was considered an excellent indicator of a country's industrial wellbeing.^[53] For example with 32.5 million tonnes in 2010, the United States produces more sulfuric acid every year than any other inorganic industrial chemical.^[30] The principal use for the acid is the extraction of phosphate ores for the production of fertilizer manufacturing. Other applications of sulfuric acid include oil refining, wastewater processing, and mineral extraction.^[22]

Other large-scale sulfur chemicals

Sulfur reacts directly with methane to give carbon disulfide, which is used to manufacture cellophane and rayon.^[22] One of the direct uses of sulfur is in vulcanization of rubber, where polysulfide chains crosslink organic polymers. Sulfites are heavily used to bleach paper and as preservatives in dried fruit. Many surfactants and detergents, e.g. sodium lauryl sulfate, are produced are sulfate derivatives. Calcium sulfate, gyp-sum, (CaSO₄ $^{\circ}$ 2H₂O) is mined on the scale of 100 million tons each year for use in Portland cement and fertilizers.

When silver-based photography was widespread, sodium and ammonium thiosulfate were widely used as "fixing agents." Sulfur is a component of gunpowder.

Fertilizer

Sulfur is increasingly used as a component of fertilizers. The most important form of sulfur for fertilizer is the mineral calcium sulfate. Elemental sulfur is hydrophobic (that is, it is not soluble in water) and, therefore, cannot be directly utilized by plants. Over time, soil bacteria can convert it to soluble derivatives, which can then be utilized by plants. Sulfur improves the use efficiency of other essential plant nutrients, particularly nitrogen and phosphorus.^[54] Biologically produced sulfur particles are naturally hydrophilic due to a biopolymer coating. This sulfur is, therefore, easier to disperse over the land (via spraying as a diluted slurry), and results in a faster release.

Plant requirements for sulfur are equal to or exceed those for phosphorus. It is one of the major nutrients essential for plant growth, root nodule formation of legumes and plants protection mechanisms. Sulfur deficiency has become widespread in many countries in Europe.^{[55][56][57]} Because atmospheric inputs of sulfur continue to decrease, the deficit in the sulfur input/output is likely to increase, unless sulfur fertilizers are used.

Fine chemicals



A molecular model of the pesticide malathion.

Organosulfur compounds are used in pharmaceuticals, dyestuffs, and agrochemicals. Many drugs contain sulfur, early examples being antibacterial sulfonamides, known as *sulfa drugs*. Sulfur is a part of many bacterial defense molecules. Most β -lactam antibiotics, including the penicillins, cephalosporins and monolactams contain sulfur.^[38]

Magnesium sulfate, known as Epsom salts when in hydrated crystal form, can be used as a laxative, a bath additive, an exfoliant, magnesium supplement for plants, or (when in dehydrated form) as a desiccant.

Fungicide and pesticide



Sulfur candle originally sold for home fumigation

Elemental sulfur is one of the oldest fungicides and pesticides. "Dusting sulfur," elemental sulfur in powdered form, is a common fungicide for grapes, strawberry, many vegetables and several other crops. It has a good efficacy against a wide range of powdery mildew diseases as well as black spot. In organic production, sulfur is the most important fungicide. It is the only fungicide used in organically farmed apple production against the main disease apple scab under colder conditions. Biosulfur (biologically produced elemental sulfur with hydrophilic characteristics) can be used well for these applications.

Standard-formulation dusting sulfur is applied to crops with a sulfur duster or from a dusting plane. Wettable sulfur is the commercial name for dusting sulfur formulated with additional ingredients to make it water miscible.^{[58][59]} It has similar applications and is used as a fungicide against mildew and other mold-related problems with plants and soil.

Elemental sulfur powder is used as an "organic" (i.e. "green") insecticide (actually an acaricide) against ticks and mites. A common method of use is to dust clothing or limbs with sulfur powder.

Diluted solutions of lime sulfur (made by combinding calcium hydroxide with elemental sulfur in water), are used as a dip for pets to destroy ringworm (fungus), mange and other dermatoses and parasites. Sulfur candles consist of almost pure sulfur in blocks or pellets that are burned to fumigate structures. It is no longer used in the home due to the toxicity of the products of combustion.

Bactericide in winemaking and food preservation

Small amounts of sulfur dioxide gas addition (or equivalent potassium metabisulfite addition) to fermented wine to produce traces of sulfurous acid (produced when SO₂ reacts with water) and its sulfite salts in the mixture, has been called "the most powerful tool in winemaking."^[60] After the yeast-fermentation stage in winemaking, sulfites absorb oxygen and inhibit aerobic bacterial growth that otherwise would turn ethanol into acetic acid, souring the wine. Without this preservative step, indefinite refrigeration of the product before consumption is usually required. Similar methods go back into antiquity but modern historical mentions of the practice go to the fifteenth century. The practice is used by large industrial wine producers and small organic wine producers alike.

Sulfur dioxide and various sulfites have been used for their antioxidant antibacterial preservative properties in many other parts of the food industry also. The practice has declined since reports of an allergy-like reaction of some persons to sulfites in foods.

1.7.7 Biological role

Protein and organic cofactors

Sulfur is an essential component of all living cells. It is the seventh or eighth most abundant element in the human body by weight, being about as common as potassium, and a little more common than sodium or chlorine. A 70 kg human body contains about 140 grams of sulfur.

In plants and animals, the amino acids cysteine and methionine contain most of the sulfur. The element is thus present in all polypeptides, proteins, and enzymes that contain these amino acids. In humans, methionine is an essential amino acid that must be ingested. However, save for the vitamins biotin and thiamine, cysteine and all sulfur-containing compounds in the human body can be synthesized from methionine. The enzyme sulfite oxidase is needed for the metabolism of methionine and cysteine in humans and animals.

Disulfide bonds (S-S bonds) formed between cysteine residues in peptide chains are very important in protein assembly and structure. These covalent bonds between peptide chains confer extra toughness and rigidity.^[61] For example, the high strength of feathers and hair is in part due to their high content of S-S bonds and their high content of cysteine and sulfur. Eggs are high in sulfur because large amounts of the element are necessary for feather formation, and the characteristic odor of rotting eggs is due to hydrogen sulfide. The high disulfide bond content of hair and feathers contributes to their indigestibility and to their characteristic disagreeable odor when burned.

Homocysteine and taurine are other sulfur-containing acids that are similar in structure, but not coded by DNA, and are not part of the primary structure of proteins. Many important cellular enzymes use prosthetic groups ending with -SH moieties to handle reactions involving acyl-containing biochemicals: two common examples from basic metabolism are coenzyme A and alpha-lipoic acid.^[61] Two of the 13 classical vitamins, biotin and thiamine contain sulfur, with the latter being named for its sulfur content. Sulfur plays an important part, as a carrier of reducing hydrogen and its electrons, for cellular repair of oxidation. Reduced glutathione, a sulfur-containing tripeptide, is a reducing agent through its sulfhydryl (-SH) moiety derived from cysteine. The thioredoxins, a class of small protein essential to all known life, using neighboring pairs of reduced cysteines to act as general protein reducing agents, to similar effect.

Methanogenesis, the route to most of the world's methane, is a multistep biochemical transformation of carbon dioxide. This conversion requires several organosulfur cofactors. These include coenzyme M, $CH_3SCH_2CH_2SO_3^-$, the immediate precursor to methane.^[62]

Metalloproteins and inorganic cofactors

Inorganic sulfur forms a part of iron-sulfur clusters as well as many copper, nickel, and iron proteins. Most pervasive are the ferrodoxins, which serve as electron shuttles in cells. In bacteria, the important nitrogenase enzymes contains an Fe-Mo-S cluster, is a catalyst that performs the important function of nitrogen fixation, converting atmospheric nitrogen to ammonia that can be used by microorganisms and plants to make proteins, DNA, RNA, alkaloids, and the other organic nitrogen compounds necessary for life.^[63]



Sulfur metabolism and the sulfur cycle

Main articles: Sulfur metabolism and Sulfur cycle

The sulfur cycle was the first of the biogeochemical cycles to be discovered. In the 1880s, while studying Beggiatoa (a bacterium living in a sulfur rich environment), Sergei Winogradsky found that it oxidized hydrogen sulfide (H_2S) as an energy source, forming intracellular sulfur droplets. Winogradsky referred to this form of metabolism as inorgoxidation (oxidation of inorganic compounds). He continued to study it together with Selman Waksman until the 1950s.

Sulfur oxidizers can use as energy sources reduced sulfur compounds, including hydrogen sulfide, elemental sulfur, sulfite, thiosulfate, and various polythionates (e.g., tetrathionate).^[64] They depend on enzymes such as sulfur oxygenase and sulfite oxidase to oxidize sulfur to sulfate. Some lithotrophs can even use the energy contained in sulfur compounds to produce sugars, a process known as chemosynthesis. Some bacteria and archaea use hydrogen sulfide in place of water as the electron donor in chemosynthesis, a process similar to photosynthesis that produces sugars and utilizes oxygen as the electron acceptor. The photosynthetic green sulfur bacteria and purple sulfur bacteria and some lithotrophs use elemental oxygen to carry out such oxidization of hydrogen sulfide to produce elemental sulfur (S^0) , oxidation state = 0. Primitive bacteria that live around deep ocean volcanic vents oxidize hydrogen sulfide in this way with oxygen; see giant tube worm for an example of large organisms that use hydrogen sulfide (via bacteria) as food to be oxidized.

The so-called sulfate-reducing bacteria, by contrast, "breathe sulfate" instead of oxygen. They use organic compounds or molecular hydrogen as the energy source. They use sulfur as the electron acceptor, and reduce various oxidized sulfur compounds back into sulfide, often into hydrogen sulfide. They can grow on a number of other partially oxidized sulfur compounds (e.g. thiosulfates, thionates, polysulfides, sulfites). The hydrogen sulfide produced by these bacteria is responsible for some of the smell of intestinal gases (flatus) and decomposition products.

Sulfur is absorbed by plants via the roots from soil as the sulfate and transported as a phosphate ester. Sulfate is reduced to sulfide via sulfite before it is incorporated into cysteine and other organosulfur compounds.^[65]

$$SO_4^{2-} \rightarrow SO_3^{2-} \rightarrow H_2S \rightarrow cysteine \rightarrow methio-nine$$

1.7.8 Precautions



Effect of acid rain on a forest, Jizera Mountains, Czech Republic

Elemental sulfur is non-toxic, as generally are the soluble sulfate salts, such as Epsom salts. Soluble sulfate salts are poorly absorbed and laxative. However, when injected parenterally, they are freely filtered by the kidneys and eliminated with very little toxicity in multi-gram amounts.

When sulfur burns in air, it produces sulfur dioxide. In water, this gas produces sulfurous acid and sulfites, which are antioxidants that inhibit growth of aerobic bacteria and allow its use as a food additive in small amounts. However, at high concentrations these acids harm the lungs, eyes or other tissues. In organisms without lungs such as insects or plants, it otherwise prevents respiration in high concentrations. Sulfur trioxide (made by catalysis from sulfur dioxide) and sulfuric acid are similarly highly corrosive, due to the strong acids that form on contact with water.

The burning of coal and/or petroleum by industry and power plants generates sulfur dioxide (SO₂), which reacts with atmospheric water and oxygen to produce sulfuric acid (H₂SO₄) and sulfurous acid (H₂SO₃). These acids are components of acid rain, which lower the pH of soil and freshwater bodies, sometimes resulting in substantial damage to the environment and chemical weathering of statues and structures. Fuel standards increasingly require that fuel producers extract sulfur from fossil fuels to prevent acid rain formation. This extracted and refined sulfur represents a large portion of sulfur production. In coal-fired power plants, flue gases are sometimes purified. More modern power plants that use synthesis gas extract the sulfur before they burn the gas.

Hydrogen sulfide is as toxic as hydrogen cyanide, and kills by the same mechanism, though hydrogen sulfide is less likely to cause surprise poisonings from small inhaled amounts, because of its disagreeable warning odor. Though pungent at first, however, hydrogen sulfide quickly deadens the sense of smell—so a victim may breathe increasing quantities and be unaware of its presence until severe symptoms occur, which can quickly lead to death. Dissolved sulfide and hydrosulfide salts are also toxic by the same mechanism.

1.7.9 See also

- Cysteine
- Disulfide bond
- Methionine
- Stratospheric sulfur aerosols
- Sulfur assimilation
- Sulfur cycle
- Sulfur metabolism
- Ultra-low sulfur diesel

1.7.10 References

- Magnetic susceptibility of the elements and inorganic compounds, in Handbook of Chemistry and Physics. CRC press. 2000. ISBN 0849304814.
- [2] "Sulfur History". Georgiagulfsulfur.com. Retrieved 2008-09-12.
- [3] Greenwood, N. N.; & Earnshaw, A. (1997). Chemistry of the Elements (2nd ed.), Oxford:Butterworth-Heinemann. ISBN 0-7506-3365-4.
- [4] "sulphur". *Oxford English Dictionary* (3rd ed.). Oxford University Press. September 2005.
- [5] McNaught, Alan (1991). "Journal style update". *The Analyst* 116 (11): 1094. Bibcode:1991Ana...116.1094M. doi:10.1039/AN9911601094.
- [6] "Ask Oxford". Retrieved 2010-11-12.
- [7] Mallory & Adams (2006) The Oxford introduction to Proto-Indo-European and the Proto-Indo-European world, Oxford University Press
- [8] A strong odor called "smell of sulfur" actually is given off by several sulfur compounds, such as hydrogen sulfide and organosulfur compounds.
- [9] Greenwood, Norman N.; Earnshaw, Alan (1997). *Chemistry of the Elements* (2nd ed.). Butterworth-Heinemann. pp. 645–665. ISBN 0080379419.
- [10] Steudel, Ralf; Eckert, Bodo (2003). "Solid Sulfur Allotropes Sulfur Allotropes". *Topics in Current Chemistry*. Topics in Current Chemistry 230: 1–80. doi:10.1007/b12110. ISBN 978-3-540-40191-9.
- [11] Steudel, R. (1982). "Homocyclic Sulfur Molecules". *Topics in Current Chemistry*. Topics in Current Chemistry **102**: 149–176. doi:10.1007/3-540-11345-2_10. ISBN 978-3-540-11345-4.
- [12] Tebbe, Fred N.; Wasserman, E.; Peet, William G.; Vatvars, Arturs; Hayman, Alan C. (1982). "Composition of Elemental Sulfur in Solution: Equilibrium of S
 6, S₇, and S₈ at Ambient Temperatures". *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **104** (18): 4971–4972. doi:10.1021/ja00382a050.
- [13] Meyer, Beat (1964). "Solid Allotropes of Sulfur". *Chemi-cal Reviews* 64 (4): 429–451. doi:10.1021/cr60230a004.
- [14] Meyer, Beat (1976). "Elemental sulfur". *Chemical Reviews* 76 (3): 367–388. doi:10.1021/cr60301a003.
- [15] Cameron, A. G. W. (1957). "Stellar Evolution, Nuclear Astrophysics, and Nucleogenesis". CRL-41.
- [16] Mason, B. (1962). *Meteorites*. New York: John Wiley & Sons. p. 160. ISBN 0-908678-84-3.
- [17] Lopes, Rosaly M. C.; Williams, David A. (2005). "Io after Galileo". *Reports on Progress in Physics* 68 (2): 303–340. Bibcode:2005RPPh...68..303L. doi:10.1088/0034-4885/68/2/R02.

- [18] Rickwood, P. C. (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907.
- [19] Kutney, Gerald (2007). Sulfur: history, technology, applications & industry. Toronto: ChemTec Publications. p. 43. ISBN 978-1-895198-37-9. OCLC 79256100.
- [20] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr., Manualof Mineralogy, Wiley, 1985, 20th ed., p. 265-6 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [21] Sulphur on Mindat.org
- [22] Nehb, Wolfgang; Vydra, Karel (2006). "Sulfur". Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry. Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry. Wiley-VCH Verlag. doi:10.1002/14356007.a25_507.pub2. ISBN 3-527-30673-0.
- [23] Riegel, Emil; Kent, James (2007). Kent and Riegel's handbook of industrial chemistry and biotechnology, Volume 1. New York: Springer. p. 1171. ISBN 978-0-387-27842-1. OCLC 74650396.
- [24] Washington, Booker T. *The Man Farthest Down: A Record of Observation and Study in Europe.*
- [25] Eow, John S. (2002). "Recovery of sulfur from sour acid gas: A review of the technology". *Environmental Progress* 21 (3): 143–162. doi:10.1002/ep.670210312.
- [26] Schreiner, Bernhard (2008). "Der Claus-Prozess. Reich an Jahren und bedeutender denn je". *Chemie in unserer Zeit* 42 (6): 378–392. doi:10.1002/ciuz.200800461.
- [27] Hyndman, A. W.; Liu, J. K.; Denney, D. W. (1982). "Sulfur Recovery from Oil Sands". "Sulfur: New Sources and Uses". ACS Symposium Series **183**. pp. 69–82. doi:10.1021/bk-1982-0183.ch005. ISBN 0-8412-0713-5.
- Mohamed, Abdel-Mohsen; El-Gamal, Maisa (2010). Sulfur concrete for the construction industry: a sustainable development approach. Fort Lauderdale: J. Ross Publishing. p. 109. ISBN 978-1-60427-005-1. OCLC 531718953.
- [29] Apodaca, Lori E. (2012) Sulfur. Mineral Commodity Summaries. USGS
- [30] Apodaca, Lori E. "Mineral Yearbook 2010: Sulfur". United States Geological Survey.
- [31] Shriver, Atkins. Inorganic Chemistry, Fifth Edition. W. H. Freeman and Company, New York, 2010; pp 416
- [32] Handbook of Preparative Inorganic Chemistry, 2nd ed. Edited by G. Brauer, Academic Press, 1963, NY. Vol. 1. p. 421.
- [33] Hasek, W. R. (1961), *1*,*1*,*1*-*Trifluoroheptane*, *Org. Synth.* **41**: 104
- [34] Rutenberg, M. W; Horning, E. C. (1950), 1-Methyl-3ethyloxindole, Org. Synth. 30: 62
- [35] Heal, H. G. (1980). The Inorganic Heterocyclic Chemistry of Sulfur, Nitrogen, and Phosphorus. London: Academic Press. ISBN 0-12-335680-6.

- [36] Chivers, T. (2004). A Guide To Chalcogen-Nitrogen Chemistry. Singapore: World Scientific. ISBN 981-256-095-5.
- [37] Vaughan, D. J.; Craig, J. R. "Mineral Chemistry of Metal Sulfides" Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1978) ISBN 0-521-21489-0
- [38] Cremlyn R. J.; "An Introduction to Organosulfur Chemistry" John Wiley and Sons: Chichester (1996). ISBN 0-471-95512-4.
- [39] Wilson, R. W.; Penzias, A. A.; Wannier, P. G.; Linke, R. A. (March 15, 1976). "Isotopic abundances in interstellar carbon monosulfide". *Astrophysical Journal* 204: L135–L137. Bibcode:1976ApJ...204L.135W. doi:10.1086/182072.
- [40] Banoub, Joseph (2011). Detection of Biological Agents for the Prevention of Bioterrorism. Dordrecht: Springer. p. 183. ISBN 978-90-481-9815-3. OCLC 697506461.
- [41] Rapp, George Robert (2009-02-04). Archaeomineralogy. p. 242. ISBN 978-3-540-78593-4.
- [42] *Odyssey*, book 22, lines 480–495 www.perseus.tufts. edu. Retrieved on 2012-08-16.
- [43] Pliny the Elder on science and technology, John F. Healy, Oxford University Press, 1999, ISBN 0-19-814687-6, pp. 247–249.
- [44] Zhang, Yunming (1986). "The History of Science Society: Ancient Chinese Sulfur Manufacturing Processes". *Isis* 77 (3): 487. doi:10.1086/354207.
- [45] White, David Gordon (1996). The Alchemical Body Siddha Traditions in Medieval India. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. pp. passim. ISBN 978-0-226-89499-7.
- [46] Lin, A. N.; Reimer, R. J.; Carter, D. M. (1988). "Sulfur revisited". Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology 18 (3): 553–558. doi:10.1016/S0190-9622(88)70079-1. PMID 2450900.
- [47] Maibach, HI; Surber, C.; Orkin, M. (1990). "Sulfur revisited". *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology* 23 (1): 154–156. doi:10.1016/S0190-9622(08)81225-X. PMID 2365870.
- [48] Gupta, A. K.; Nicol, K. (2004). "The use of sulfur in dermatology". *Journal of drugs in dermatology : JDD* 3 (4): 427–31. PMID 15303787.
- [49] Riall, Lucy (1998). Sicily and the Unification of Italy: Liberal Policy and Local Power, 1859–1866. Oxford University Press. ISBN 9780191542619. Retrieved 2013-02-07.
- [50] Thomson, D. W. (April 1995). "Prelude to the Sulphur War of 1840: The Neapolitan Perspective". European History Quarterly 25 (2): 163–180. doi:10.1177/026569149502500201.
- [51] Botsch, Walter (2001). "Chemiker, Techniker, Unternehmer: Zum 150. Geburtstag von Hermann Frasch". *Chemie in unserer Zeit* (in German) 35 (5): 324–331. doi:10.1002/1521-3781(200110)35:5<324::AID-CIUZ324>3.0.CO;2-9.

- [52] Kogel, Jessica (2006). Industrial minerals & rocks: commodities, markets, and uses (7th ed.). Colorado: Littleton. p. 935. ISBN 978-0-87335-233-8. OCLC 62805047.
- [53] Sulfuric Acid Growth. Pafko.com. Retrieved on 2012-08-16.
- [54] Sulfur as a fertilizer. Sulphurinstitute.org. Retrieved on 2012-08-16.
- [55] Zhao, F.; Hawkesford, MJ; McGrath, SP (1999). "Sulphur Assimilation and Effects on Yield and Quality of Wheat". *Journal of Cereal Science* **30** (1): 1–17. doi:10.1006/jcrs.1998.0241.
- [56] Blake-Kalff, M. M. A. (2000). *Plant and Soil* 225 (1/2): 95–107. doi:10.1023/A:1026503812267.
- [57] Ceccotti, S. P. (1996). "Plant nutrient sulphur-a review of nutrient balance, environmental impact and fertilizers". *Fertilizer Research* 43 (1–3): 117–125. doi:10.1007/BF00747690.
- [58] Mohamed, Abdel-Mohsen Onsy; El Gamal, M. M (2010-07-13). Sulfur Concrete for the Construction Industry: A Sustainable Development Approach. pp. 104–105. ISBN 978-1-60427-005-1.
- [59] Every, Richard L., *et al.* (1968-08-20). "Method for Preparation of Wettable Sulfur". Retrieved 2010-05-20.
- [60] Spencer, Benjamin Sulfur in wine demystified. intowine.com. Retrieved 2011-10-26.
- [61] Nelson, D. L.; Cox, M. M. (2000). Lehninger, Principles of Biochemistry (3rd ed.). New York: Worth Publishing. ISBN 1-57259-153-6.
- [62] Thauer, R. K. (1998). "Biochemistry of methanogenesis: a tribute to Marjory Stephenson:1998 Marjory Stephenson Prize Lecture". *Microbiology* 144 (9): 2377–2406. doi:10.1099/00221287-144-9-2377. PMID 9782487.
- [63] Lippard, S. J.; Berg, J. M. (1994). Principles of Bioinorganic Chemistry. University Science Books. ISBN 0-935702-73-3.
- [64] Pronk JT, Meulenberg R, Hazeu W, Bos P, Kuenen JG (1990). "Oxidation of reduced inorganic sulphur compounds by acidophilic thiobacilli". *FEMS Microbiology letters* **75** (2–3): 293–306. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6968.1990.tb04103.x.
- [65] Heldt, Hans-Walter (1996). *Pflanzenbiochemie*. Heidelberg: Spektrum Akademischer Verlag. pp. 321–333. ISBN 3-8274-0103-8.

1.7.11 External links

- Sulfur at *The Periodic Table of Videos* (University of Nottingham)
- Atomic Data for Sulfur, NIST Physical Measurement Laboratory
- Sulfur phase diagram, Introduction to Chemistry For Ages 13–17

- Crystalline, liquid and polymerization of sulfur on Vulcano Island, Italy
- Sulfur and its use as a pesticide
- The Sulphur Institute
- Nutrient Stewardship and The Sulphur Institute

1.8 Taenite



Widmanstätten pattern showing the two forms of Nickel-Iron, Kamacite and Taenite, in an octahedrite meteorite

Taenite (Fe,Ni) is a mineral found naturally on Earth mostly in iron meteorites. It is an alloy of iron and nickel, with nickel proportions of 20% up to 65%.

The name is derived from the Greek $\tau \alpha \iota \nu i \alpha$ for "band, ribbon". Taenite is a major constituent of iron meteorites. In octahedrites it is found in bands interleaving with kamacite forming Widmanstätten patterns, whereas in ataxites it is the dominant constituent. In octahedrites a fine intermixture with kamacite can occur, which is called plessite.

Taenite is one of four known Fe-Ni meteorite minerals: The others are kamacite, tetrataenite, and antitaenite.

1.8.1 Properties

It is opaque with a metallic grayish to white color. The structure is isometric-hexoctahedral. Its density is around 8 g/cm³ and hardness is 5 to 5.5 on the Mohs scale. Taenite is magnetic. The crystal lattice has the c \approx a= 3.582ű0.002Å.^[3] The Strunz classification is I/A.08-20, while the Dana classification is 1.1.11.2. It is a Hexoctahedral (cubic) in structure.

1.8.2 Meteorite Localities with this Mineral

• Campo del Cielo crater in Argentina.

- Henbury Meteorites Conservation Reserve in Australia.
- Canyon Diablo in Arizona.

1.8.3 See also

- Glossary of meteoritics
- list of minerals

1.8.4 References

- [1] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/taenite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] http://webmineral.com/data/Taenite.shtml Webmineral data
- [3] Albertsen, F.; Knudsen, J. M.; Jensen, G. B. (Jun 1978).
 "Structure of taenite in two iron meteorites J.". *Nature* 273 (5662): 453–454. Bibcode:1978Natur.273..453A. doi:10.1038/273453a0.
 - Mason B., 1962: Meteorites. J. Wiley & Sons, New York

Chapter 2

Sulfides

2.1 Acanthite

Acanthite, Ag₂S, crystallizes in the monoclinic system and is the stable form of silver sulfide below 173 °C. Argentite is the stable form above that temperature. As argentite cools below that temperature its cubic form is distorted to the monoclinic form of acanthite. Below 173 °C acanthite forms directly.^{[1][4]} Acanthite is the only stable form in normal air temperature.

2.1.1 Occurrence

Acanthite is a common silver mineral in moderately low-temperature hydrothermal veins and in zones of supergene enrichment. It occurs in association with native silver, pyrargyrite, proustite, polybasite, stephanite, aguilarite, galena, chalcopyrite, sphalerite, calcite and quartz.^[1]

Acanthite was first described in 1855 for an occurrence in the Jáchymov (St Joachimsthal) District, Krušné Hory Mts (Erzgebirge), Karlovy Vary Region, Bohemia, Czech Republic. The name is from the Greek "akantha" meaning thorn or arrow, in reference to its crystal shape.^{[2][3][4]}

2.1.2 Gallery

- Acanthite Locality: Chispas Mine, Arizpe, Sonora, Mexico. Scale is one inch with a ruled line at one cm.
- Classic acanthite specimen from the Rayas Mine at Guanajuato, Mexico.Size: 2.4 x 1.1 x 1.1 cm.

2.1.3 References

- Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W.; Nichols, Monte C. (eds.). "Acanthite". *Handbook* of *Mineralogy*. Chantilly, VA: Mineralogical Society of America.
- [2] Mindat.org
- [3] Webmineral data

[4] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 20th ed., 1985, pp. 271-2 ISBN 0-471-80580-7

2.2 Arsenopyrite

Arsenopyrite is an iron arsenic sulfide (FeAsS). It is a hard (Mohs 5.5-6) metallic, opaque, steel grey to silver white mineral with a relatively high specific gravity of 6.1.^[1] When dissolved in nitric acid, it releases elemental sulfur. When arsenopyrite is heated, it becomes magnetic and gives off toxic fumes. With 46% arsenic content, arsenopyrite, along with orpiment, is a principal ore of arsenic. When deposits of arsenopyrite become exposed to the atmosphere, usually due to mining, the mineral will slowly oxidize, converting the arsenic into oxides that are more soluble in water, leading to acid mine drainage.

The crystal habit, hardness, density, and garlic odor when struck are diagnostic. Arsenopyrite in older literature may be referred to as *mispickel*, a name of German origin.^[4]

Arsenopyrite also can be associated with significant amounts of gold. Consequently it serves as an indicator of gold bearing reefs. Many arsenopyrite gold ores are refractory, i.e. the gold is not easily liberated from the mineral matrix.

Arsenopyrite is found in high temperature hydrothermal veins, in pegmatites, and in areas of contact metamorphism or metasomatism.

2.2.1 Crystallography

Arsenopyrite crystallizes in the monoclinic crystal system and often shows prismatic crystal or columnar forms with striations and twinning common. Arsenopyrite may be referred to in older references as orthorhombic, but it has been shown to be monoclinic. In terms of its atomic structure, each Fe center is linked to three As atoms and three S atoms. The material can be described as Fe³⁺ with the diatomic trianion AsS³⁻. The connectivity of the atoms is more similar to that in marcasite than pyrite. The ion description is imperfect because the material is



Arsenopyrite crystal from the Yaogangxian Mine, Hunan, China (size: 2.7 x 2.0 x 1.7 cm)

semiconducting and the Fe-As and Fe-S bonds are highly covalent.^[5]

2.2.2 Related minerals

Various transition group metals can substitute for iron in arsenopyrite. The arsenopyrite group includes the following rare minerals:

- Clinosafflorite: (Co,Fe,Ni)AsS
- Gudmundite: FeSbS
- Glaucodot or alloclasite: (Fe,Co)AsS or (Co,Fe)AsS
- Iridarsenite: (Ir,Ru)AsS
- Osarsite or ruarsite: (Os,Ru)AsS or (Ru,Os)AsS

2.2.3 See also

- Classification of minerals
- List of minerals

2.2.4 References

- Hurlbut, C. S.; Klein, C., 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [2] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/arsenopyrite. pdf Handbook of Mineralogy

- [3] Mindat.org
- [4] Mindat Mispickel
- [5] Vaugn, D. J.; Craig, J. R. Mineral Chemistry of Metal Sulfides" Cambridge University Press, Cambridge: 1978. ISBN 0-521-21489-0.

2.3 Bornite

Bornite, also known as **peacock ore**, is a sulfide mineral with chemical composition Cu_5FeS_4 that crystallizes in the orthorhombic system (pseudo-cubic).

2.3.1 Appearance



Tarnish of bornite

Bornite has a brown to copper-red color on fresh surfaces that tarnishes to various iridescent shades of blue to purple in places. Its striking iridescence gives it the nickname *peacock copper* or *peacock ore*.

2.3.2 Mineralogy

Bornite is an important copper ore mineral and occurs widely in porphyry copper deposits along with the more common chalcopyrite. Chalcopyrite and bornite are both typically replaced by chalcocite and covellite in the supergene enrichment zone of copper deposits. Bornite is also found as disseminations in mafic igneous rocks, in contact metamorphic skarn deposits, in pegmatites and in sedimentary cupriferous shales.^[2] It is important as an ore for its copper content of about 63 percent by mass.^[1]

Structure

At temperatures above 228 °C, the structure is isometric with a unit cell that is about 5.50 Å on an edge. This structure is based on cubic close-packed sulfur atoms, with copper and iron atoms randomly distributed into six of the eight tetrahedral sites located in the octants of the cube. With cooling, the Fe and Cu become ordered, so that 5.5 Å subcells in which all eight tetrahedral

sites are filled alternate with subcells in which only four of the tetrahedral sites are filled; symmetry is reduced to orthorhombic.^[4]

Composition

Substantial variation in the relative amounts of copper and iron is possible and solid solution extends towards chalcopyrite (CuFeS₂) and digenite (Cu₉S₅). Exsolution of blebs and lamellae of chalcopyrite, digenite, and chalcocite is common.^[4]

Form and twinning

Rare crystals are approximately cubic, dodecahedral, or octahedral. Usually massive. Penetration twinning on the crystallographic direction, {111}.^[4]

2.3.3 Occurrence



Bornite with silver from Zacatecas, Mexico (size: 7.5 x 4.3 x 3.4 cm)

It occurs globally in copper ores with notable crystal localities in Butte, Montana and at Bristol, Connecticut in the U. S. It is also collected from the Carn Brea mine, Illogan, and elsewhere in Cornwall, England. Large crystals are found from the Frossnitz Alps, eastern Tirol, Austria; the Mangula mine, Lomagundi district, Zimbabwe; from the N'ouva mine, Talate, Morocco, the West Coast of Tasmania and in Dzhezkazgan, Kazakhstan.^[2] There are also traces of it found amongst the hematite in the Pilbara region of Western Australia.

2.3.4 History and etymology

It was first described in 1725 for an occurrence in the Krušné Hory Mountains (Erzgebirge), Karlovy Vary Region, Bohemia in what is now the Czech Republic. It was named in 1845 for Austrian mineralogist Ignaz von Born (1742–1791).^[3]

2.3.5 See also

- Cuprite
- Tennantite
- Tetrahedrite
- List of minerals named after people

2.3.6 References

- [1] Webmineral
- [2] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [3] Mindat.org
- [4] Nesse, William D., "Sulfides and Related Minerals" in *Introduction to Mineralogy*, New York: Oxford University Press, 2000, p 429
 - Palache, C., H. Berman, and C. Frondel (1944) *Dana's system of mineralogy*, (7th edition), v. I, 195–197.
 - Manning, P.G. (1966) A study of the bonding Properties of Sulphur in Bornite, The Canadian Mineralogist, 9, 85-94

2.4 Carrollite

Carrollite, $CuCo_2S_4$, is a sulfide of copper and cobalt, often with substantial substitution of nickel for the metal ions, and a member of the linnaeite group. It is named after the type locality in Carroll County, Maryland, USA, at the Patapsco mine, Finksburg, Sykesville.^[4]

2.4.1 Unit cell

Space group: Fd3m. Unit cell parameters = a = 9.48 Å, Z = 8. Unit cell volume: V = 851.97 Å³ (calculated from unit cell parameters).^[6]



Carrollite from Katanga, specimen 11 × 6 cm

2.4.2 Linnaeite group

The linnaeite group is a group of sulfides and selenides with the general formula AB_2X_4 in which X is sulfur or selenium, A is divalent Fe, Ni, Co or Cu and B is trivalent Co, Ni or, for daubréelite, Cr. The minerals are isometric, space group Fd3m and isostructural with each other and with minerals of the spinel group.

The structure of the linnaeite group consists of a cubic close packed array of X (X is oxygen in the spinels and sulfur or selenium in the linnaeite group). Within the array of Xs there are two types of interstices, one type tetrahedrally co-ordinated and one type octahedrally coordinated. One eighth of the tetrahedal sites A are typically occupied by 2⁺ cations, and half of the octahedral sites B by 3⁺ cations.^[7] Charnock et al. confirmed that carrollite contains Cu wholly within the tetrahedral sites.^[8] Thus, the ideal formula one would expect for a spinel like carrollite is $Cu^{2+}Co^{3+}_2S^{2-}_4$, but as in the case of copper sulfides in general the oxidation state of the copper atom is 1+, not 2+. An assignment of valences as Cu⁺Co³⁺₂S^{1.75-}₄ is more appropriate; this was confirmed in a study of 2009.^[9] The one missing electron per four sulfur atoms is delocalized, leading to metallic conductivity and even superconductivity at very low temperatures, combined with a complicated magnetic behavior.^[10]

2.4.3 Solid solutions

A solid solution results when one cation can substitute for another across an appreciable composition range. In carrollite Co^{2+} can substitute for Cu^+ at the A sites, and when the substitution is complete the mineral formed is called linnaeite, $\text{Co}^{2+}\text{Co}^{3+}_2\text{S}_4$. This means that there is a solid solution series between carrollite and linnaeite. Also, Ni substitutes for both Co and Cu in the carrollite structure,^[11] giving a solid solution from carrollite to cuprian siegenite. Siegenite, $\text{Co}^{2+}\text{Ni}^{3+}_2\text{S}_4$, is itself a member of the solid solution series between linnaeite and polydymite, $\text{Ni}^{2+}\text{Ni}^{3+}_2\text{S}_4$. (Wagner and Cook found no evidence for solid solution between carrollite and fletcherite, CuNi_2S_4).

2.4.4 Environment

Carrollite occurs in hydrothermal vein deposits^[12] associated with tetrahedrite, chalcopyrite, bornite, digenite, djurleite, chalcocite, pyrrhotite, pyrite, sphalerite, millerite, gersdorffite, ullmannite, cobaltoan calcite, and with linnaeite group members linnaeite, siegenite and polydymite.

Phase relations in the Cu-Co-S system have been investigated.^[13] At temperatures around 900 °C a chalcocite-digenite solid solution coexists with cobalt sulfides. With decreasing temperature, at 880 °C a carrollite-linnaeite solid solution develops, becoming more copper-rich on coling, with the carrollite composition at about 500 °C. Below 507 °C covellite is stable and coexists with copper-bearing cattierite. Low chalcocite appears at 103 °C, djurleite appears at 93 °C, and digenite disappears and anilite appears around 70 °C. There is some evidence for supergene replacement of an intermediate member of the linnaeite-carrollite series by djurleite.^[13]

2.4.5 Distribution



Carollite and native copper on calcite

Carrollite is found world-wide; reported in Australia, Austria, Azerbaijan, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Chile, China, the Czech Republic, the Democratic Republic of Congo,^[14] France, Germany, Japan, Morocco, Namibia, North Korea, Norway, Oman, Poland, Romania, Russia, Slovakia, Sweden, Switzerland, USA and Zambia.^[4]

2.4.6 References

- [1] Ramdohr, R (1980) The Ore Minerals and their Intergrowths. Pergamom.
- [2] Criddle, A J and Stanley, C J (1993) Quantitative data file for ore minerals. Chapman & Hall page 74
- [3] http://www.webmineral.com/data/Carrollite.shtml
- [4] http://www.mindat.org/min-911.html Mindat.org

- [5] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/carrollite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [6] Gaines et al (1997) Dana's New Mineralogy Eighth Edition. Wiley
- [7] Klein and Hurlbut (1993) *Manual of Mineralogy*, 21st edition
- [8] Charnock, Garner, Pattrick and Vaughan (1990) American Mineralogist 75: 247-255
- [9] Electronic environments in carrollite, CuCo2S4, determined by soft X-ray photoelectron and absorption spectroscopy.
 Buckley AN, Skinner WM, Harmer SL, Pring A, Fan LJ GEOCHIMICA ET COSMOCHIMICA ACTA Volume: 73 Issue: 15 Pages: 4452–4467
- [10] Magnetism and Superconductivity in Copper Spinels Kazuo Miyatani, Toshiro Tanaka, Shigenobu Sakita1, Masayasu Ishikawa and Naoki Snirakawa, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 32 (1993) Supplement 32-3 pp. 448–450
- [11] Wagner and Cook (1999) Canadian Mineralogist 37:545- 558
- [12] Clark, Alan H (1974) American Mineralogist 59: 302-306
- [13] Craig, J R, Vaughan, D J and Higgins, J B (1979) Economic Geology 74:657-671
- [14] Currier, R H (2002) Mineralogical Record 33: 473-487

2.5 Chalcocite

Chalcocite, copper(I) sulfide (Cu₂S), is an important copper ore mineral. It is opaque, being colored dark-gray to black with a metallic luster. It has a hardness of $2\frac{1}{2}$ - 3 on the Mohs scale. It is a sulfide with an orthorhombic crystal system.

The term chalcocite comes from the alteration of the obsolete name *chalcosine*, from the Greek *khalkos*, meaning copper. It is also known as redruthite, vitreous copper and copper-glance.

2.5.1 Occurrence

Chalcocite is sometimes found as a primary vein mineral in hydrothermal veins. However, most chalcocite occurs in the supergene enriched environment below the oxidation zone of copper deposits as a result of the leaching of copper from the oxidized minerals. It is also often found in sedimentary rocks.

It has been mined for centuries and is one of the most profitable copper ores. The reasons for this is its high copper content (66.6% atomic ratio and nearly 80% by weight) and the ease at which copper can be separated from sulfur.



Chalcocite crystals from the Mammoth Mine, Mount Isa - Cloncurry area, Queensland, Australia (size: 3.0 x 2.9 x 2.4 cm)

Since chalcocite is a secondary mineral that forms from the alteration of other minerals, it has been known to form pseudomorphs of many different minerals. A pseudomorph is a mineral that has replaced another mineral atom by atom, but it leaves the original mineral's crystal shape intact. Chalcocite has been known to form pseudomorphs of the minerals bornite, covellite, chalcopyrite, pyrite, enargite, millerite, galena and sphalerite.

2.5.2 See also

- Copper(I) sulfide
- Copper monosulfide

2.5.3 References

- [1] Mindat.org
- [2] Webmineral.com
- [3] Handbook of Mineralogy
 - Dana's Manual of Mineralogy ISBN 0-471-03288-3
 - Mineral Galleries

2.6 Chalcopyrite

Chalcopyrite (/,kælkø'parrat/ *KAL-ko-PY-ryt*) is a copper iron sulfide mineral that crystallizes in the tetragonal system. It has the chemical formula CuFeS₂. It has a brassy to golden yellow color and a hardness of 3.5 to 4 on the Mohs scale. Its streak is diagnostic as green tinged black.
On exposure to air, chalcopyrite oxidises to a variety of oxides, hydroxides and sulfates. Associated copper minerals include the sulfides bornite (Cu_5FeS_4), chalcocite (Cu_2S), covellite (CuS), digenite (Cu_9S_5); carbonates such as malachite and azurite, and rarely oxides such as cuprite (Cu_2O). Chalcopyrite is rarely found in association with native copper.

2.6.1 Chemistry



The unit cell of chalcopyrite. Copper is shown in pink, iron in blue and sulfur in yellow.

Natural chalcopyrite has no solid solution series with any other sulfide minerals. There is limited substitution of Zn with Cu despite chalcopyrite having the same crystal structure as sphalerite.

Minor amounts of elements such as Ag, Au, Cd, Co, Ni, Pb, Sn, and Zn can be measured (at part per million levels), likely substituting for Cu and Fe. Selenium, Bi, Te, and As may substitute for sulfur in minor amounts.^[6]

2.6.2 Paragenesis

Chalcopyrite is present with many ore-bearing environments via a variety of ore forming processes.

Chalcopyrite is present in volcanogenic massive sulfide ore deposits and sedimentary exhalative deposits, formed by deposition of copper during hydrothermal circulation. Chalcopyrite is concentrated in this environment via fluid transport.

Porphyry copper ore deposits are formed by concentration of copper within a granite stock during the ascent and crystallisation of a magma. Chalcopyrite in this environment is produced by concentration within a magmatic system.

Chalcopyrite is an accessory mineral in Kambalda type komatiitic nickel ore deposits, formed from an immiscible sulfide liquid in sulfide-saturated ultramafic lavas. In this environment chalcopyrite is formed by a sulfide liquid stripping copper from an immiscible silicate liquid.

2.6.3 Occurrence

Chalcopyrite is the most important copper ore. Chalcopyrite ore occurs in a variety of ore types, from huge masses as at Timmins, Ontario, to irregular veins and disseminations associated with granitic to dioritic intrusives as in the porphyry copper deposits of Broken Hill, the American cordillera and the Andes. The largest deposit of nearly pure chalcopyrite ever discovered in Canada was at the southern end of the Temagami greenstone belt where Copperfields Mine extracted the highgrade copper.^[7]

Chalcopyrite is present in the supergiant Olympic Dam Cu-Au-U deposit in South Australia.

Chalcopyrite may also be found in coal seams associated with pyrite nodules, and as disseminations in carbonate sedimentary rocks.

2.6.4 Structure

Crystallographically the structure of chalcopyrite is closely related to that of zinc blende ZnS (sphalerite). The unit cell is twice as large, reflecting an alternation of Cu⁺ and Fe³⁺ ions replacing Zn²⁺ ions in adjacent cells. In contrast to the pyrite structure chalcopyrite has single S²⁻ sulfide anions rather than disulfide pairs. Another difference is that the iron cation is not diamagnetic low spin Fe(II) as in pyrite.

- Brass-yellow Chalcopyrite crystals below large striated pyrite cubes
- Botryoidal chalcopyrtite, locally called "Blister Copper", Redruth Cornwall England

2.6.5 See also

- Classification of minerals
- List of minerals
- Kesterite

2.6.6 References

- Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr., *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 20th ed., 1985, pp. 277 278 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [2] Palache, C., H. Berman, and C. Frondel (1944) Dana's system of mineralogy, (7th edition), v. I, 219–224
- [3] http://www.mindat.org/min-955.html mindat.org
- [4] http://webmineral.com/data/Chalcopyrite.shtml Webmineral.com
- [5] Handbook of Mineralogy

- [6] Dare, Sarah A. S.; Barnes, Sarah-Jane; Prichard, Hazel M.; Fisher, Peter C. (2 March 2011). "Chalcophile and platinum-group element (PGE) concentrations in the sulfide minerals from the McCreedy East deposit, Sudbury, Canada, and the origin of PGE in pyrite". *Mineralium Deposita* **46** (4): 381–407. doi:10.1007/s00126-011-0336-9.
- [7] Barnes, Michael (2008). *More Than Free Gold*. Renfrew, Ontario: General Store Publishing House. p. 31. ISBN 978-1-897113-90-5.

2.7 Cinnabar

This article is about the mineral. For the plant resin, see Dragon's blood. For the moth, see Cinnabar moth.

Cinnabar (pronounced /'sməbar/) or **cinnabarite** /smə'baratt/ (red mercury(II) sulfide (HgS), native vermilion), is the common ore of mercury.

2.7.1 Etymology

The name comes from κινναβαρι (*kinnabari*),^[5] a Greek word most likely applied by Theophrastus to several distinct substances. Other sources say the word comes from the Persian نرنجفرة *shangarf* (Arabicized as زنجفرة *zinjifrah*), a word of uncertain origin (also compare, Sanskrit राष्ट्राप sugara). In Latin it was sometimes known as *minium*, meaning also "red cinnamon", though both of these terms now refer specifically to lead tetroxide.^[6]

2.7.2 Structure



Crystal structure of cinnabar

HgS adopts two structures, i.e. it is dimorphous.^[7] The more stable form is cinnabar, which has a structure akin to that for HgO: each Hg center has two short Hg-S bonds (2.36 Å), and four longer Hg---S contacts (3.10, 3.10, 3.30, 3.30 Å). The black form of HgS has the zincblende structure.

2.7.3 Properties

Cinnabar is generally found in a massive, granular or earthy form and is bright scarlet to brick-red in color.^[8] It occasionally occurs in crystals with a non-metallic adamantine luster. Cinnabar has a rhombohedral bravais



Cinnabar

lattice, and belongs to the hexagonal crystal system, trigonal division. Its crystals grow usually in a massive habit, though they are sometimes twinned. The twinning in cinnabar is distinctive, and it forms a penetration twin that is ridged with six ridges surrounding the point of a pyramid. It could be thought of as two scalahedral crystals grown together, with one crystal going the opposite way of the other crystal. The hardness of cinnabar is 2– 2.5, and its specific gravity 8.1.

Cinnabar resembles quartz in its symmetry and certain of its optical characteristics. Like quartz, it exhibits birefringence. It has the highest refractive power of any mineral. Its mean index for sodium light is 3.08,^[9] whereas the index for diamond is 2.42 and that for gallium(III) arsenide (GaAs) is 3.93.

2.7.4 Occurrence



Cinnabar mercury ore from Nevada, USA

Generally cinnabar occurs as a vein-filling mineral associated with recent volcanic activity and alkaline hot springs. Cinnabar is deposited by epithermal ascending aqueous solutions (those near surface and not too hot) far removed from their igneous source.

It is associated with native mercury, stibnite, realgar, pyrite, marcasite, opal, quartz, chalcedony, dolomite, calcite and barite.^[2]

Cinnabar is found in all localities that yield mercury, notably Puerto Princesa (Philippines); Almadén (Spain); New Almaden (California); Hastings Mine and St. John's Mine, Vallejo, California;^[10] Idrija (Slovenia); New Idria (California); Giza, Egypt; Landsberg, near Obermoschel in the Palatinate; Ripa, at the foot of the Apuan Alps and in the Mount Amiata (Tuscany); the mountain Avala (Serbia); Huancavelica (Peru); Murfreesboro, Arkansas; Terlingua (Texas); and the province of Guizhou in China, where fine crystals have been obtained. It was also mined near Red Devil, Alaska on the middle Kuskokwim River. Red Devil was named after the Red Devil cinnabar mine, a primary source of mercury.

Cinnabar is still being deposited at the present day from the hot waters of Sulphur Bank Mine in California and Steamboat Springs, Nevada.

2.7.5 Mining and extraction of mercury



Apparatus for the distillation of cinnabar, Alchimia, 1570

Cinnabar has been mined since the Neolithic Age.^[11] During the Roman Empire it was mined both as a pigment (Vitruvius, DA VII; IV-V) (Pliny, HN; XXXIII, XXXVI-XLII) and for its mercury content (Pliny HN; XXXIII, XLI), and it has been the main source of mercury throughout the centuries.

To produce liquid mercury (quicksilver), crushed cinnabar ore is roasted in rotary furnaces. Pure mercury separates from sulfur in this process and easily evaporates. A condensing column is used to collect the liquid metal, which is most often shipped in iron flasks.

2.7.6 Toxicity

See also: Mercury poisoning

Because of its mercury content, cinnabar can be toxic to human beings. Though peoples in ancient South America often used cinnabar for art, or processed it into refined mercury (as a means to gild silver and gold to objects) "the toxic properties of mercury were well known. It was dangerous to those who mined and processed cinnabar, it caused shaking, loss of sense, and death. Data suggests that mercury was retorted from cinnabar and the workers were exposed to the toxic mercury fumes."^[12] Overexposure to mercury, mercurialism, was seen as an occupational disease to the ancient Romans, "Mining in the Spanish cinnabar mines of Almadén, 225 km southwest of Madrid, was regarded as being akin to a death sentence due to the shortened life expectancy of the miners, who were slaves or convicts."^[13]

2.7.7 Decorative use

Cinnabar has been used for its color in the New World since the Olmec culture.^[14] Cinnabar was used in royal burial chambers during the peak of Maya civilization, most dramatically in the Tomb of the Red Queen in Palenque (600–700 AD), where the remains of a noble woman and objects belonging to her in her sarcophagus were completely covered with bright red powder made from cinnabar.^[15]

The most popularly known use of cinnabar is in Chinese carved lacquerware, a technique that apparently originated in the Song Dynasty. The danger of mercury poisoning may be reduced in ancient lacquerware by entraining the powdered pigment in lacquer,^[16] but could still pose an environmental hazard if the pieces were accidentally destroyed. In the modern jewelry industry, the toxic pigment is replaced by a resin-based polymer that approximates the appearance of pigmented lacquer.

2.7.8 Other forms

- **Hepatic cinnabar** is an impure variety from the mines of Idrija in the Carniola region of Slovenia, in which the cinnabar is mixed with bituminous and earthy matter.
- Metacinnabarite is a black-colored form of HgS, which crystallizes in the cubic form.
- **Synthetic cinnabar** is produced by treatment of Hg(II) salts with hydrogen sulfide to precipitate black, synthetic metacinnabarite, which is then heated in water. This conversion is promoted by the presence of sodium sulfide.^[17]
- Hypercinnabar, crystallised in the hexagonal form.

2.7.9 See also

- China red
- Classification of minerals
- List of minerals

2.7.10 References

- [1] Meyers, J. (1986). Chem. Ed. 63. p. 689.
- [2] Mineral Handbook
- [3] Mindat
- [4] Webmineral
- [5] "Cinnabar". Online Etymology Dictionary. Retrieved 22 May 2012.
- [6] Daniel V. Thompson, *The Materials and Techniques of Medieval Painting*, (1956), Dover Publications, p. 100-102
- [7] Wells, A. F. (1984). Structural Inorganic Chemistry. Oxford: Clarendon Press. ISBN 0-19-855370-6.
- [8] King, R. J. (2002). "Minerals Explained 37: Cinnabar". *Geology Today* 18 (5): 195–199. doi:10.1046/j.0266-6979.2003.00366.x.
- [9] Schumann, W. (1997). *Gemstones of the World*. New York: Sterling. ISBN 0-8069-9461-4.
- [10] C.Michael Hogan, Marc Papineau et al., Environmental Assessment of the columbus Parkway Widening between Ascot Parkway and the Northgate Development, Vallejo, Earth Metrics Inc. Report 7853, California State Clearinghouse, Sept, 1989
- [11] Martín-Gil, J.; Martín-Gil, F. J.; Delibes-de-Castro, G.; Zapatero-Magdaleno, P.; Sarabia-Herrero, F. J. (1995).
 "The first Known Use of Vermillion". *Experientia* 51 (8): 759–761. doi:10.1007/BF01922425. ISSN 0014-4754. PMID 7649232.
- [12] Petersen, G. (2010). Mining and Metallurgy in Ancient Perú. The Geological Society of America.
- [13] Hayes, A. W. (2008). Principles and Methods of Toxicology (5th ed.). New York, NY, USA: Informa Healthcare. ISBN 0-8493-3778-X.
- [14] "New World's Oldest". Time Magazine. Jul 29, 1957.
- [15] Healy, Paul F.; Marc G. Blainey (2011). "Ancient Maya Mosaic Mirrors: Function, Symbolism, And Meaning". *Ancient Mesoamerica* (Cambridge University Press) (22): 229–244. doi:10.1017/S0956536111000241. Page 230.
- [16] R. V. Dietrich (2005). "Cinnabar". Gemrocks: Ornamental & Curio Stones. University Michigan.
- [17] Holleman, A. F.; Wiberg, E. (2001). Inorganic Chemistry. San Diego, CA, USA: Academic Press. ISBN 0-12-352651-5.

2.7.11 External links

- MSDS for cinnabar
- Dartmouth Toxic Metals Research Program Mercury
- Cinnabar visual reference

2.8 Cobaltite

Cobaltite is a sulfide mineral composed of cobalt, arsenic and sulfur, CoAsS. It contains up to 10 percent iron and variable amounts of nickel.^[3] Structurally it resembles pyrite (FeS₂) with one of the sulfur atoms replaced by an arsenic atom.

Although rare it is mined as a significant source of the strategically important metal cobalt. Secondary weathering incrustations of erythrite, hydrated cobalt arsenate, are common.

The name is from the German, *Kobold*, "underground spirit" in allusion to the "refusal" of cobaltiferous ores to smelt as they are expected to.^[4]

It occurs in high temperature hydrothermal deposits and contact metamorphic rocks. It occurs in association with magnetite, sphalerite, chalcopyrite, skutterudite, allanite, zoisite, scapolite, titanite, calcite along with numerous other Co–Ni sulfides and arsenides.^[11] It was described as early as 1832.^[2]

It is found chiefly in Sweden, Norway, Germany, Cornwall, England, Canada, Australia, Democratic Republic of the Congo and Morocco.^{[1][3]}

2.8.1 References

- [1] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/cobaltite.pdf Mineral Handbook
- [2] http://webmineral.com/data/Cobaltite.shtml Webmineral data
- [3] Klein, Cornelus and Cornrlius Hurlbut, 1996, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., Wiley, p.288, ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [4] http://www.mindat.org/min-1093.html Mindat
 - Mineral galleries

2.8.2 External links

• Spencer, Leonard James (1911). "Cobaltite". In Chisholm, Hugh. *Encyclopædia Britannica* **6** (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press. p. 605.



Cubic Cobaltite, 1.6 x 1.4 x 1.1 cm, Brazil Lake Occurrence (Elizabeth Lake Mine), Sudbury District, Ontario, Canada

2.9 Dimorphite

Dimorphite (chemical name tetraarsenic trisulfide) is a very rare orange-yellow chalcogenide mineral. In nature, dimorphite forms primarily by deposition in volcanic fumaroles at temperatures of 70–80 °C (158–176 °F). Dimorphite was first discovered in a such a fumarole near Naples, Italy in 1849 by the mineralologist Arcangelo Scacchi (1810–1893). Since its discovery, dimorphite has been found in the Alacrán silver mine near Copiapó, Chile.^[2] It has also been reported from Cerro de Pasco, Peru, and the Lavrion District Mines in Attica, Greece.^[1]

2.9.1 Properties and applications

Dimorphite has two crystal forms, A- and B–. This property gives rise to its name, which comes from the Greek for "two" and "form." Dimorphite transitions between its α - and β - forms at around 130 °C (266 °F).^[4]

Dimorphite can be synthesized by melting arsenic and sulfur together in the proper molar ratios in vacuum.^[4]

Initial research indicates the possibility of using synthetic dimorphite in the development of gas sensors,^{[5][6]} due to the semiconductive properties of dimorphite.

2.9.2 References

- [1] Dimorphite mineral information and data Mindat.org
- [2] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [3] Webmineral data

- [4] Wiberg, Egon, Nils Wiberg, and Arnold Frederick Holleman. *Inorganic Chemistry*. San Diego: Academic Press, 2001.
- [5] Tsiulyanu, D.; Golbam, G.; Kolomeyho, E.; Melnic, O. (1996). "Photoconductivity and optical absorption of dimorphite thin films". *Physica Status Solidi* (*b*) **197** (1): 61–64. Bibcode:1996PSSBR.197...61T. doi:10.1002/pssb.2221970110.
- [6] Marian, S.; Potje-Kamloth, K.; Tsiulyanu, D.; Liess, H. -D. (2000). "Dimorphite based gas sensitive thin films". *Thin Solid Films* **359** (1): 108–112. Bibcode:2000TSF...359..108M. doi:10.1016/S0040-6090(99)00707-5.

2.10 Enargite

Enargite is a copper arsenic sulfosalt mineral with formula: Cu_3AsS_4 . It takes its name from the Greek word enarge, "distinct." Enargite is a steel gray, blackish gray, to violet black mineral with metallic luster. It forms slender orthorhombic prisms as well as massive aggregates. It has a hardness of 3 and a specific gravity of 4.45.

Enargite is dimorph of the tetragonal luzonite.^[1]

2.10.1 Occurrence

It is a medium to low temperature hydrothermal mineral occurring with quartz, pyrite, sphalerite, galena, bornite, tetrahedrite–tennantite, chalcocite, covellite and baryte.^[3] It occurs in the mineral deposits at Butte, Montana, San Juan Mountains, Colorado and at both Bingham Canyon and Tintic, Utah. It is also found in the copper mines of Canada, Mexico, Argentina, Chile, Peru, and the Philippines.

Enargite was originally described as a new species from the copper mines of the San Francisco vein, Junin Department, Peru. The name is from Greek $\acute{\epsilon}\nu\alpha\rho\gamma\dot{\eta}\varsigma$ for *distinct*, in reference to its distinct cleavage.^{[1][3]}

Enargite is related to *lazarevicite* (named after M. Lazarevic), which has the same chemical formula, but cubic crystalline structure.^[4]

2.10.2 References

- [1] http://www.mindat.org/min-1380.html Mindat
- [2] http://webmineral.com/data/Enargite.shtml Webmineral
- [3] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] "Lazarevicite on Mindat". Retrieved 2009-06-06.

2.10.3 External links

Media related to Enargite at Wikimedia Commons

• Crystal structure of enargite

2.11 Galena

For other uses, see Galena (disambiguation).

Galena, also called lead glance, is the natural mineral form of lead(II) sulfide. It is the most important ore of lead and an important source of silver.^[4]

Galena is one of the most abundant and widely distributed sulfide minerals. It crystallizes in the cubic crystal system often showing octahedral forms. It is often associated with the minerals sphalerite, calcite and fluorite.

2.11.1 Lead ore deposits



Australia and the ancient mines of Sardinia. Galena also occurs in North African countries and at Mount Hermon in Northern Israel. In the United States, it occurs most notably in the Mississippi Valley type deposits of the Lead Belt in southeastern Missouri,^[1] and in the Driftless Area of Illinois, Iowa and Wisconsin. The economic importance of galena to the early history of the Driftless Area was so great that one of the towns in the region was named Galena, Illinois.



Cubic galena with calcite from Jasper County, Missouri, USA (*size:* 5.1×3.2×2.8 cm)

Galena with druzy calcite

Galena is the main ore of lead, used since ancient times. Because of its somewhat low melting point, it was easy to liberate by smelting.

In some areas galena contains about 1-2 percent silver. In these areas the silver byproduct far outweighs the main lead ore in revenue. Galena deposits often also contain significant amounts of silver as included silver sulfide mineral phases or as limited solid solution within the galena structure. These argentiferous galenas have long been the most important ore of silver.

Galena deposits are found worldwide in various environments.^[3] Noted deposits include those at Freiberg, Saxony;^[1] Cornwall, The Mendips, Somerset, Derbyshire, and Cumberland, England; the Madan, Smolyan Province, Rhodope Mountains, Bulgaria; the Sullivan Mine of British Columbia; Broken Hill, Galena also was a major mineral of the zinc-lead mines of the tri-state district around Joplin in southwestern Missouri and the adjoining areas of Kansas and Oklahoma.^[1] Galena is also an important ore mineral in the silver mining regions of Colorado, Idaho, Utah and Montana. Of the latter, the Coeur d'Alene district of northern Idaho was most prominent.^[1]

Galena is the official state mineral of the U.S. states of Missouri and Wisconsin; the former mining town of Galena, Kansas takes its name from deposits of this mineral.

Derbyshire in the UK was one of the main areas where galena was mined.

The largest documented crystal of galena is composite cubo-octahedra from Great Laxey Mine, Isle of Man, U.K. measuring $25 \times 25 \times 25$ cm.^[5]

2.11.2 Crystal structure

Galena belongs to the octahedral sulfide group of minerals with metal ions in octahedral positions, like members pyrrhotite and niccolite. The galena group is named after its most common member, with other isometric members that include manganese bearing alabandite and niningerite.^[3]

Divalent lead (Pb) cations and sulfur (S) anions form a close packed cubic unit cell much like the mineral halite of the halide mineral group. Zinc, cadmium, iron, copper, antimony, arsenic, bismuth, and selenium also occur in variable amounts in galena. Selenium substitutes for sulfur in the structure constituting a solid solution series. The lead telluride mineral altaite has the same crystal structure as galena.

2.11.3 Geochemistry

Within the weathering or oxidation zone galena alters to anglesite (lead sulfate) or cerussite (lead carbonate). Galena exposed to acid mine drainage can be oxidized to anglesite by naturally occurring bacteria and archaea, in a process similar to bioleaching.^[6]

2.11.4 Galena uses

One of the oldest uses of galena was as kohl, which, in Ancient Egypt, was applied around the eyes to reduce the glare of the desert sun and to repel flies, which were a potential source of disease.^[7]

Galena is the primary ore of lead which is mainly used in making lead-acid batteries; however, significant amounts are also used to make lead sheets and shot. Galena is often mined for its silver content (e.g. the Galena Mine in northern Idaho).

Also known as "potters ore", galena is used in a green glaze applied to pottery.

Galena is a semiconductor with a small bandgap of about 0.4 eV which found use in early wireless communication systems. It was used as the crystal in crystal radio sets, in which it was used as a point-contact diode to detect the radio signals. The galena crystal was used with a sharp wire, known as a "cat's whisker". The operation of the radio required that the point of contact on the galena be shifted about to find a part of the crystal that acted as a diode. Making such wireless sets was a popular home hobby in Britain and other European countries during the 1930s. Scientists associated with the investigation of the diode effect are Karl Ferdinand Braun and Sir Jagdish Bose. In modern wireless communication systems, galena detectors have been replaced by more reliable semiconductor devices.

2.11.5 Health issues

Galena contains lead, a toxic element. While bound to crystal structure, the lead content of galena is of minor concern and the mineral is safe to handle. However, prolonged exposure to the pulverized dust in the form of inhalation or ingestion is hazardous to one's health.

2.11.6 See also

- List of minerals
- Lead smelter

2.11.7 Notes

- Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C., ed. (1990). "Galena" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. I (Elements, Sulfides, Sulfosalts). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0962209708.
- [2] Galena. Webmineral
- [3] Galena. Mindat.org
- [4] Young, Courtney A.; Patrick R. Taylor; Corby G. Anderson (2008). *Hydrometallurgy 2008: Proceedings* of the Sixth International Symposium. SME. ISBN 9780873352666.
- [5] Rickwood P.C. (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907.
- [6] Da Silva, Gabriel (2004). "Kinetics and mechanism of the bacterial and ferric sulphate oxidation of galena". *Hydrometallurgy* **75**: 99. doi:10.1016/j.hydromet.2004.07.001.
- [7] Metropolitan Museum of Art. *The Art of Medicine in Ancient Egypt.* (New York: The Museum, 2005), p. 10, ISBN 1-58839-170-1.

2.11.8 References

- Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr. (1985) Manual of Mineralogy, Wiley, 2nd ed., pp. 274– 276, ISBN 0-471-80580-7.
- Franklin and Sterling Hill mineral deposits.

2.11.9 External links

- Case Studies in Environmental Medicine (CSEM): Lead Toxicity.
- ToxFAQs: Lead.
- Mineral information institute entry for lead.

2.12 Marcasite

This article is about the mineral. For the jewellery, see Marcasite jewellery.

The mineral **marcasite**, sometimes called **white iron pyrite**, is iron sulfide (FeS₂) with orthorhombic crystal structure. It is physically and crystallographically distinct from pyrite, which is iron sulfide with cubic crystal structure. Both structures do have in common that they contain the disulfide $S_2^{2^-}$ ion having a short bonding distance between the sulfur atoms. The structures differ in how these di-anions are arranged around the Fe²⁺ cations. Marcasite is lighter and more brittle than pyrite. Specimens of marcasite often crumble and break up due to the unstable crystal structure.

On fresh surfaces it is pale yellow to almost white and has a bright metallic luster. It tarnishes to a yellowish or brownish color and gives a black streak. It is a brittle material that cannot be scratched with a knife. The thin, flat, tabular crystals, when joined in groups, are called "cockscombs."

In marcasite jewellery, pyrite used as a gemstone is termed "marcasite". That is, marcasite jewellery is made from pyrite not from marcasite. In the late medieval and early modern eras the word "marcasite" meant both pyrite and marcasite (and iron sulfides in general).^[4] The narrower, modern scientific definition for marcasite as orthorhombic iron sulfide dates from 1845.^[2] The jewellery sense for the word pre-dates this 1845 scientific redefinition. Marcasite in the scientific sense is not used as a gem due to its brittleness.

2.12.1 Occurrence

Marcasite can be formed as both a primary or a secondary mineral. It typically forms under low-temperature highly acidic conditions. It occurs in sedimentary rocks (shales, limestones and low grade coals) as well as in low temperature hydrothermal veins. Commonly associated minerals include pyrite, pyrrhotite, galena, sphalerite, fluorite, dolomite and calcite.^[1]

As a primary mineral it forms nodules, concretions and crystals in a variety of sedimentary rock, such as at Dover, Kent, England, where it forms as sharp individual crystals and crystal groups, and nodules (similar to those shown here) in chalk.

As a secondary mineral it forms by chemical alteration of a primary mineral such as pyrrhotite or chalcopyrite.

2.12.2 Alteration

Marcasite reacts more readily than pyrite under conditions of high humidity. The product of this disintegra-



Iridescent cluster of marcasite crystals (3.3 x 2.1 x 1.4 cm)



Two halves of a ball of radiating marcasite from France.

tion is iron(II) sulfate and sulfuric acid. The hydrous iron sulfate forms a white powder consisting of the mineral melanterite, $FeSO_4 \cdot 7H_2O$.^[5]

This disintegration of marcasite in mineral collections is known as "pyrite decay". When a specimen goes through pyrite decay, the marcasite reacts with moisture and oxygen in the air, the sulfur oxidizing and combining with water to produce sulfuric acid that attacks other sulfide minerals and mineral labels. Low humidity (less than 60%) storage conditions prevents or slows the reaction.^[6]

2.12.3 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Mindat.org
- [3] Webmineral data

- [4] CNRTL (in French)
- Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Manual of Mineralogy, Wiley, 20th ed. 1985, p.286 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [6] http://www.nps.gov/history/museum/publications/ conserveogram/11-02.pdf NPS Storage Concerns For Geological Collections, Conserv-O-Gram, April 1998

2.12.4 External links

• How Minerals Form and Change "Pyrite oxidation under room conditions".

2.13 Millerite

For the religious movement, see Millerism. For the neighborhood in Gary, see Miller Beach.

Millerite is a nickel sulfide mineral, NiS. It is brassy in colour and has an acicular habit, often forming radiating masses and furry aggregates. It can be distinguished from pentlandite by crystal habit, its duller colour, and general lack of association with pyrite or pyrrhotite.

2.13.1 Paragenesis

Millerite is a common metamorphic mineral replacing pentlandite within serpentinite ultramafics. It is formed in this way by removal of sulfur from pentlandite or other nickeliferous sulfide minerals during metamorphism or metasomatism.

Millerite is also formed from sulfur poor olivine cumulates by nucleation. Millerite is thought to form from sulfur and nickel which exist in pristine olivine in trace amounts, and which are driven out of the olivine during metamorphic processes. Magmatic olivine generally has up to ~4000 ppm Ni and up to 2500 ppm S within the crystal lattice, as contaminants and substituting for other transition metals with similar ionic radii (Fe²⁺ and Mn²⁺).

During metamorphism, sulfur and nickel within the olivine lattice are reconsitituted into metamorphic sulfide minerals, chiefly millerite, during serpentinization and talc carbonate alteration. When metamorphic olivine is produced, the propensity for this mineral to resorb sulfur, and for the sulfur to be removed via the concomittant loss of volatiles from the serpentinite, tends to lower sulfur fugacity.

This forms disseminated needle like millerite crystals dispersed throughout the rock mass.

Millerite may be associated with heazlewoodite and is considered a transitional stage in the metamorphic production of heazlewoodite via the above process.



Millerite structure

2.13.2 Economic importance

Millerite, when found in enough concentration, is a very important ore of nickel because, for its mass as a sulfide mineral, it contains a higher percentage of nickel than pentlandite. This means that, for every percent of millerite, an ore contains more nickel than an equivalent percentage of pentlandite sulfide.

Millerite forms an important ore constituent of the Silver Swan, Wannaway, Cliffs, Honeymoon Well, Yakabindie and Mt Keith (MKD5) orebodies. It is an accessory mineral associated with nickel laterite deposits in New Caledonia.

2.13.3 Occurrence



Lustrous mass of intergrown millerite needles from Kalgoorlie, Western Australia. (size: 3.9 x 3.5 x 2.2 cm)

Millerite is found as a metamorphic replacement of pentlandite within the Silver Swan nickel deposit, Western Australia, and throughout the many ultramafic serpentinite bodies of the Yilgarn Craton, Western Australia, generally as a replacement of metamorphosed pentlandite. It is commonly found as radiating clusters of acicular needle-like crystals in cavities in sulfide rich limestone and dolomite or in geodes. It is also found in nickel-iron meteorites, such as CK carbonaceous chondrites.^[5]

Millerite was discovered by Wilhelm Haidinger in 1845 in the coal mines of Wales. It was named for British mineralogist William Hallowes Miller. The mineral is quite rare in specimen form, and the most common source of the mineral is the in Halls Gap area of Lincoln County, Kentucky in the United States.

2.13.4 See also

- List of minerals
- List of minerals named after people

2.13.5 References

- [1] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/millerite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-2711.html Mindat
- [3] http://webmineral.com/data/Millerite.shtml Webmineral
- [4] Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., pp. 279-280, ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [5] Geiger, T.; Bischoff, A. (1995). "Formation of opaque minerals in CK chondrites". *Planetary and Space Science* 43 (3–4): 485–498. Bibcode:1995P&SS...43..485G. doi:10.1016/0032-0633(94)00173-O.

2.13.6 External links

- Mineral galleries
- Wisconsin minerals
- University of Kentucky, Kentucky Geological Survey, Sulfide Minerals

2.14 Molybdenite

Molybdenite is a mineral of molybdenum disulfide, MoS₂. Similar in appearance and feel to graphite, molybdenite has a lubricating effect that is a consequence of its layered structure. The atomic structure consists of a sheet of molybdenum atoms sandwiched between sheets of sulfur atoms. The Mo-S bonds are strong, but the interaction between the sulfur atoms at the top and bottom of separate sandwich-like tri-layers is weak, resulting in easy slippage as well as cleavage planes. Molybdenite crystallizes in the hexagonal crystal system as the common polytype 2H and also in the trigonal system as the 3R polytype.^{[1][2][5]}

2.14.1 Description

Occurrence



A sample of molybdenite mineral less pure than the single-crystal specimen at right.

Molybdenite occurs in high temperature hydrothermal ore deposits. Its associated minerals include pyrite, chalcopyrite, quartz, anhydrite, fluorite, and scheelite. Important deposits include the disseminated porphyry molybdenum deposits at Questa, New Mexico and the Henderson and Climax mines in Colorado. Molybdenite also occurs in porphyry copper deposits of Arizona, Utah, and Mexico.

The element rhenium is always present in molybdenite as a substitute for molybdenum, usually in the parts per million (ppm) range, but often up to 1-2%. High rhenium content results in a structural variety detectable by X-ray diffraction techniques. Molybdenite ores are essentially the only source for rhenium. The presence of the radioactive isotope rhenium-187 and its daughter isotope osmium-187 provides a useful geochronologic dating technique.

Features



Crystal structure of molybdenite

Molybdenite is extremely soft with a metallic luster, and is superficially almost identical to graphite. It marks paper in much the same way as graphite. Its distinguishing feature from graphite is its higher specific gravity, as well as its tendency to occur in a matrix.

2.14.2 Uses

Molybdenite is an important ore of molybdenum, and is the most common source of the metal.^[2] While molybdenum is rare in the Earth's crust, molybdenite is relatively common and easy to process, and accounts for much of the metal's economic viability. Molybdenite is purified by froth floatation, and then oxidized to form soluble molybdate. Reduction of ammonium molybdate yields pure molybdenum metal, which is used for fertilizer, as a catalyst, and in battery electrodes. By far the most common use of molybdenum is as an alloy with iron. Ferromolybdenum is an important component of high strength and corrosion-resistant steel.

Semiconductor

Multilayer molybdenite flakes are semiconductors with an indirect bandgap. In contrast, monolayer flakes have a direct gap.^[6] In the early years of the 20th century, molybdenite was used in some of the first crude semiconductor diodes, called cat's whisker detectors, which served as a demodulator in early crystal radios. Monolayer molybdenite shows good charge carrier mobility and can be used to create small or low-voltage transistors.^[7] The transistors can detect and emit light and may have future use in optoelectronics.^[8]

2.14.3 See also

- Powellite (calcium molybdate : CaMoO₄)
- Rheniite
- Wulfenite (lead molybdate : PbMoO₄)

2.14.4 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Mindat.org
- [3] Webmineral data for Molybdenite
- [4] Dana's Manual of Mineralogy ISBN 0-471-03288-3
- [5] Molybdenite 3R on Mindat
- [6] "Atomically Thin MoS2: A New Direct-Gap Semiconductor". 24 Sep 2010.
- [7] "Molybdenite transistor is a first". 8 Feb 2011.
- [8] First light from molybdenite transistors. 19 Apr 2013

2.15 Nickeline

Nickeline or **niccolite** is a mineral consisting of nickel arsenide, NiAs, containing 43.9% nickel and 56.1% arsenic.

Small quantities of sulfur, iron and cobalt are usually present, and sometimes the arsenic is largely replaced by antimony. This last forms an isomorphous series with breithauptite (nickel antimonide).

2.15.1 Etymology and history

When, in the medieval German Erzgebirge, or Ore Mountains, a red mineral resembling copper-ore was found, the miners looking for copper could extract none from it, as it contains none; worse yet, the ore also sickened them. They blamed a mischievous sprite of German mythology, Nickel (similar to *Old Nick*) for besetting the copper (German: Kupfer): the mischievous *Kupfernickel*.^[4] This German equivalent of "copper-nickel" was used as early as 1694 (other old German synonyms are *Rotnickelkies* and *Arsennickel*).

In 1751, Baron Axel Fredrik Cronstedt was attempting to extract copper from kupfernickel mineral, and obtained instead a white metal that he called after the spirit, nickel.^[5] In modern German, Kupfernickel and Kupfer-Nickel designates the alloy Cupronickel.

The names subsequently given to the ore, *nickeline* from F. S. Beudant, 1832, and *niccolite*, from J. D. Dana, 1868, refer to the presence of nickel; in Latin, *niccolum*.

2.15.2 Preparation of NiAs

The main compound within nickeline, nickel arsenide (NiAs), can be prepared by direct combination of the elements:

 $Ni(s) + As(s) \rightarrow NiAs(s)^{[6]}$

2.15.3 Occurrence

Nickeline is formed by hydrothermal modification of ultramafic rocks and associated ore deposits, and may be formed by replacement of nickel-copper bearing sulfides (replacing pentlandite, and in association with copper arsenic sulfides), or via metasomatism of sulfide-free ultramafic rocks, where metasomatic fluids introduce sulfur, carbonate, and arsenic. This typically results in mineral assemblaged including millerite, heazelwoodite and metamorphic pentlandite-pyrite via sulfidation and associated arsenopyrite-nickeline-breithauptite.

Associated minerals include: arsenopyrite, barite, silver, cobaltite, pyrrhotite, pentlandite, chalcopyrite, breithauptite and maucherite. Nickeline alters to annabergite (a coating of green nickel arsenate) on exposure to moist air.

Most of these minerals can be found in the areas surrounding Sudbury and Cobalt, Ontario. Other localities include the eastern flank of the Widgiemooltha Dome, Western Australia, from altered pentIndite-pyritepyrrhotite assemblages within the Mariners, Redross and Miitel nickel mines where nickeline is produced by regional Au-As-Ag-bearing alteration and carbonate metasomatism. Other occurrences include within similarly modified nickel mines of the Kambalda area.

2.15.4 Crystal structure

The unit cell of nickeline is used the prototype of a class of solids with similar crystal structures. Compounds adopting the NiAs structure are generally the chalcogenides, arsenides, antimonides and bismuthides of transition metals. Members of this group include cobalt(II) sulfide and iron(II) sulfide.



The unit cell of nickel arsenide

The following are the members of the nickeline group:^[7]

- Achavalite: iron selenide, FeSe
- Breithauptite: nickel antimonide, NiSb
- Freboldite: cobalt selenide, CoSe
- Imgreite: nickel telluride, NiTe
- Langistite: cobalt nickel arsenide, (Co,Ni)As
- Nickeline: nickel arsenide, NiAs
- Pyrrhotite: iron sulfide Fe_{1-x}S
- Sederholmite: nickel selenide, NiSe

- Stumpflite: platinum antimonide bismuthide, Pt(Sb,Bi)
- Sudburyite: palladium nickel antimonide, (Pd,Ni)Sb
- Troilite: iron sulfide, FeS

2.15.5 Economic Importance

Nickeline is rarely used as a source of nickel due to the presence of arsenic, which is deleterious to most smelting and milling techniques. When nickel sulfide ore deposits have been altered to produce nickeline, often the presence of arsenic renders the ore uneconomic when concentrations of As reach several hundred parts per million. However, arsenic bearing nickel ore may be treated by blending with 'clean' ore sources, to produce a blended feedstock which the mill and smelter can handle with acceptable recovery.

The primary problem for treating nickeline in conventionally constructed nickel mills is the specific gravity of nickeline versus that of pentlandite. This renders the ore difficult to treat via the froth flotation technique. Within the smelter itself, the nickeline contributes to high arsenic contents which require additional reagents and fluxes to strip from the nickel metal.

2.15.6 References

- http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/nickeline.pdf
 Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-2901.html Mindat.org
- [3] http://webmineral.com/data/Nickeline.shtml Webmineral data
- [4] *Chambers Twentieth Century Dictionary*, p888, W&R Chambers Ltd, 1977.
- [5] Weeks, Mary Elvira (1932). "The discovery of the elements: III. Some eighteenth-century metals". *Journal of Chemical Education* 9: 22. Bibcode:1932JChEd...9...22W. doi:10.1021/ed009p22.
- [6] Shriver and Atkins. Inorganic Chemistry (Fifth Edition).W. H. Freeman and Company, New York, 2010, pp 383.
- [7] http://mineral.galleries.com/minerals/sulfides/nickelin/ nickelin.htm Mineral Galleries
- Dana's Manual of Mineralogy ISBN 0-471-03288-3

2.16 Orpiment

Orpiment is a deep orange-yellow colored arsenic sulfide mineral with formula As_2S_3 . It is found in volcanic fumaroles, low temperature hydrothermal veins, and

hot springs and is formed both by sublimation and as a byproduct of the decay of another arsenic mineral, realgar. It takes its name from the Latin *auripigmentum* (*aurum* - gold + *pigmentum* - pigment) because of its deep-yellow color.

2.16.1 Historical uses

Orpiment was traded in the Roman Empire and was used as a medicine in China even though it is very toxic. It has been used as a fly poison and to tip arrows with poison. Because of its striking color, it was of interest to alchemists, both in China and the West, searching for a way to make gold.

For centuries, orpiment was ground down and used as a pigment in painting and for sealing wax. It was one of the few clear, bright-yellow pigments available to artists until the 19th Century. However, its extreme toxicity and incompatibility with other common pigments, including lead and copper-based substances such as verdigris and azurite, meant that its use as a pigment ended when cadmium yellows and dye-based colors were introduced during the 19th Century.

Orpiment, as the Latin *Auripigmentum*, is mentioned by Robert Hooke in *Micrographia* for the manufacture of small shot in the 17th century.^[4]

2.16.2 Contemporary uses

Orpiment is used in the production of infraredtransmitting glass, oil cloth, linoleum, semiconductors, photoconductors, pigments, and fireworks. Mixed with two parts of slaked lime, orpiment is still commonly used in rural India as a depilatory. It is used in the tanning industry to remove hair from hides.

2.16.3 Physical and optical properties

Orpiment is a common monoclinic arsenic sulfide mineral. It has a Mohs hardness of 1.5 to 2 and a specific gravity of 3.49. It melts at 300 °C to 325 °C. Optically it is biaxial (–) with refractive indices of a=2.4, b=2.81, g=3.02.

2.16.4 Crystal structure

- Orpiment's unit cell
- Orpiment's crystal structure consists of sheets
 - The sheets are stacked into layers

2.16.5 Gallery of orpiment specimens

- Orpiment and realgar on a vuggy, quartz matrix, Nishinomaki Mine, Gunma Prefecture, Japan. Size: 5.5 x 4.0 x 3.8 cm.
- El'brusskiy arsenic mine, Kabardino-Balkarian Republic, Northern Caucasus Region, Russia. Size 5.8 x 3.5 x 1.7 cm.

2.16.6 References

- [1] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/orpiment.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-3021.html Mindat.org
- [3] http://webmineral.com/data/Orpiment.shtml Webmineral data
- [4] Hooke, Robert. "Micrographia". Project Gutenberg. Retrieved 24 October 2012.
- The Merck Index: An Encyclopedia of Chemicals, Drugs, and Biologicals. 11th Edition. Ed. Susan Budavari. Merck & Co., Inc., N.J., U.S.A. 1989.
- William Mesny. Mesny's Chinese Miscellany. A Text Book of Notes on China and the Chinese. Shanghai. Vol. III, (1899), p. 251; Vol. IV, (1905), pp. 26.

2.16.7 External links

- Webexhibits "Pigments Through the Ages: Orpiment"
- Babylonian Talmud Tractate Chullin see Rashi 'haZarnich' (Hebrew)

2.17 Proustite

Proustite is a sulfosalt mineral consisting of; silver sulfarsenide, Ag_3AsS_3 , known also as **light red silver** or **ruby silver ore**, and an important source of the metal. It is closely allied to the corresponding sulfantimonide, pyrargyrite, from which it was distinguished by the chemical analyses of Joseph L. Proust (1754-1826) in 1804, after whom the mineral received its name.

The prismatic crystals are often terminated by the scalenohedron and the obtuse rhombohedron, thus resembling calcite (dog-tooth-spar) in habit. The color is scarlet-vermilion and the lustre adamantine; crystals are transparent and very brilliant, but on exposure to light they soon become dull black and opaque. The streak is scarlet, the hardness 2.5, and the specific gravity 5.57.

Proustite occurs in hydrothermal deposits as a phase in the oxidized and supergene zone. I is associated with other silver minerals and sulfides such as native silver, native arsenic, xanthoconite, stephanite, acanthite, tetrahedrite and chlorargyrite.^[1]

Magnificent groups of large crystals have been found at Chañarcillo in Chile; other localities which have yielded fine specimens are Freiberg and Marienberg in Saxony, Joachimsthal in Bohemia and Markirch in Alsace.

• **Proustite** (long prismatic crystal) - Chañarcillo, Copiapo Province, Chile. Specimen height is 4 cm.

2.17.1 See also

- List of minerals
- List of minerals named after people

2.17.2 References

- [1] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/proustite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-3294.html Mindat.org
- [3] http://www.webmineral.com/data/Proustite.shtml Webmineral

This article incorporates text from a publication now in the public domain: Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

2.18 Pyrargyrite

Pyrargyrite is a sulfosalt mineral consisting of silver sulfantimonide, Ag₃SbS₃. Known also as **dark red silver ore** or **ruby silver**, it is an important source of the metal.

It is closely allied to, and isomorphous with, the corresponding sulfarsenide known as proustite or light red silver ore. Ruby silver or red silver ore (German *Rotgiiltigerz*) was mentioned by Georg Agricola in 1546, but the two species so closely resemble one another that they were not completely distinguished until chemical analyses of both were made.

Both crystallize the ditrigonal in pyramidal (hemimorphic-hemihedral) class of the rhombohedral system, possessing the same degree of symmetry as tourmaline. Crystals are perfectly developed and are usually prismatic in habit; they are frequently attached at one end, the hemimorphic character being then evident by the fact that the oblique striations on the prism faces are directed towards one end only of the crystal. Twinning according to several laws is not uncommon. The hexagonal prisms of pyrargyrite are usually terminated by a low hexagonal pyramid or by a drusy basal plane.

The color of pyrargyrite is usually greyish-black and the lustre metallic-adamantine; large crystals are opaque, but small ones and thin splinters are deep ruby-red by transmitted light, hence the name, from the Greek pyr and argyros, "fire-silver" in allusion to color and silver content, given by E. F. Glocker in 1831. The streak is purplishred, thus differing markedly from the scarlet streak of proustite and affording a ready means of distinguishing the two minerals. The Mohs hardness is 2.75, and the specific gravity 5.85. The refractive indices ($n\omega$ =3.084 n ϵ =2.881) and birefringence (δ =0.203) are very high. There is no very distinct cleavage and the fracture is conchoidal. The mineral occurs in metalliferous veins with calcite, argentiferous galena, native silver, native arsenic, &c. The best crystallized specimens are from Sankt Andreasberg in the Harz, Freiberg in Saxony, and Guanajuato in Mexico. It is not uncommon in many silver mines in the United States, but rarely as distinct crystals; and it has been found in some Cornish mines.



Pyrargyrite silver ore from the Comstock Lode, Storey Co., Nevada, USA

Although the red silver ores afford a good example of isomorphism, they rarely form mixtures; pyrargyrite rarely contains as much as 3% of arsenic replacing antimony, and the same is true of antimony in proustite. Dimorphous with pyrargyrite and proustite respectively are the rare monoclinic species pyrostilpnite or fireblende (Ag₃SbS₃) and xanthoconite (Ag₃AsS₃): these four minerals thus form an isodimorphous group.

2.18.1 External links

2.18.2 References

- Mindat
- Webmineral data
- Amethyst Galleries' Mineral Gallery

This article incorporates text from a publication now in the public domain: Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

2.19 Pyrite

"Fool's Gold" redirects here. For other uses, see Fool's Gold (disambiguation).

This article is about iron pyrite. For other pyrite minerals, see Pyrite group.

The mineral **pyrite**, or **iron pyrite**, also known as **fool's gold**, is an iron sulfide with the chemical formula FeS₂. This mineral's metallic luster and pale brass-yellow hue give it a superficial resemblance to gold, hence the well-known nickname of *fool's gold*. The color has also led to the nicknames *brass, brazzle*, and *Brazil*, primarily used to refer to pyrite found in coal.^{[5][6]}

Pyrite is the most common of the sulfide minerals. The name pyrite is derived from the Greek $\pi \upsilon \rho i \tau \eta \varsigma$ (*pyritēs*), "of fire" or "in fire",^[7] in turn from $\pi \upsilon \rho$ (*pyr*), "fire".^[8] In ancient Roman times, this name was applied to several types of stone that would create sparks when struck against steel; Pliny the Elder described one of them as being brassy, almost certainly a reference to what we now call pyrite.^[9] By Georgius Agricola's time, the term had become a generic term for all of the sulfide minerals.^[10]

Pyrite is usually found associated with other sulfides or oxides in quartz veins, sedimentary rock, and metamorphic rock, as well as in coal beds and as a replacement mineral in fossils. Despite being nicknamed fool's gold, pyrite is sometimes found in association with small quantities of gold. Gold and arsenic occur as a coupled substitution in the pyrite structure. In the Carlintype gold deposits, arsenian pyrite contains up to 0.37 wt% gold.^[11]

2.19.1 Uses

Pyrite enjoyed brief popularity in the 16th and 17th centuries as a source of ignition in early firearms, most notably the wheellock, where the cock held a lump of pyrite against a circular file to strike the sparks needed to fire the gun.

Pyrite has been used since classical times to manufacture *copperas*, that is, iron(II) sulfate. Iron pyrite was heaped up and allowed to weather (an example of an early form of heap leaching). The acidic runoff from the heap was then boiled with iron to produce iron sulfate. In the 15th century, such leaching began to replace the burning of sulfur as a source of sulfuric acid. By the 19th century, it had become the dominant method.^[12]

Pyrite remains in commercial use for the production of sulfur dioxide, for use in such applications as the paper industry, and in the manufacture of sulfuric acid. Thermal



Pyrite from Ampliación a Victoria Mine, Navajún, La Rioja, Spain.

decomposition of pyrite into FeS (iron(II) sulfide) and elemental sulfur starts at 550 °C; at around 700 °C pS_2 is about 1 atm.^[13]

A newer commercial use for pyrite is as the cathode material in Energizer brand non-rechargeable lithium batteries.^[14]

Pyrite is a semiconductor material with a band gap of 0.95 eV.^[15]

During the early years of the 20th century, pyrite was used as a mineral detector in radio receivers, and is still used by 'crystal radio' hobbyists. Until the vacuum tube matured, the crystal detector was the most sensitive and dependable detector available – with considerable variation between mineral types and even individual samples within a particular type of mineral. Pyrite detectors occupied a midway point between galena detectors and the more mechanically complicated perikon mineral pairs. Pyrite detectors can be as sensitive as a modern 1N34A germanium diode detector.^{[16][17]}

Pyrite has been proposed as an abundant, inexpensive material in low cost photovoltaic solar panels.^[18] Synthetic iron sulfide was used with copper sulfide to create the photovoltaic material.^[19]

Pyrite is used to make marcasite jewelry. Marcasite jewelry, made from small faceted pieces of pyrite, often set in silver, was known since ancient times and was popular in the Victorian era.^[20] At the time when the term became common in jewelry making, "marcasite" referred to all iron sulfides including pyrite, and not to the orthorhombic FeS₂ mineral marcasite which is lighter in color, brittle and chemically unstable, and thus not suitable for jewelry

making. Marcasite jewelry does not actually contain the mineral marcasite.

2.19.2 Formal oxidation states for pyrite, marcasite, and arsenopyrite

From the perspective of classical inorganic chemistry, which assigns formal oxidation states to each atom, pyrite is probably best described as $Fe^{2+}S_2^{2-}$. This formalism recognizes that the sulfur atoms in pyrite occur in pairs with clear S–S bonds. These **persulfide** units can be viewed as derived from hydrogen disulfide, H₂S₂. Thus pyrite would be more descriptively called iron persulfide, not iron disulfide. In contrast, molybdenite, MoS₂, features isolated sulfide (S²⁻) centers and the oxidation state of molybdenum is Mo⁴⁺. The mineral arsenopyrite has the formula FeAsS. Whereas pyrite has S₂ subunits, arsenopyrite has [AsS] units, formally derived from deprotonation of H₂AsSH. Analysis of classical oxidation states would recommend the description of arsenopyrite as Fe³⁺[AsS]^{3-,[21]}

2.19.3 Crystallography



Crystal structure of pyrite. In the center of the cell a S_2^{2-} *pair is seen in yellow.*

Iron-pyrite FeS₂ represents the prototype compound of the crystallographic pyrite structure. The structure is simple cubic and was among the first crystal structures solved by X-ray diffraction.^[22] It belongs to the crystallographic space group *Pa*3 and is denoted by the Strukturbericht notation C2. Under thermodynamic standard conditions the lattice constant *a* of stoichiometric iron pyrite FeS₂ amounts to 541.87 pm.^[23] The unit cell is composed of a Fe face-centered cubic sublattice into which the S ions are embedded. The pyrite structure is also used by other compounds *MX*₂ of transition metals *M* and chalcogens *X* = O, S, Se and Te. Also certain dipnictides with *X* standing for P, As and Sb etc. are known to adopt the pyrite structure.^[24] In the first bonding sphere, the Fe atoms are surrounded by six S nearest neighbours, in a distorted octahedral arrangement. The material is a diamagnetic semiconductor and the Fe ions should be considered to be in a *low spin* divalent state (as shown by Mössbauer spectroscopy as well as XPS), rather than a tetravalent state as the stoichiometry would suggest.

The positions of X ions in the pyrite structure may be derived from the fluorite structure, starting from a hypothetical $Fe^{2+}(S^{-})_2$ structure. Whereas F^{-} ions in CaF_2 occupy the centre positions of the eight subcubes of the cubic unit cell $(\frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{4})$ etc., the S⁻ ions in FeS₂ are shifted from these high symmetry positions along <111> axes to reside on (uuu) and symmetry-equivalent positions. Here, the parameter u should be regarded as a free atomic parameter that takes different values in different pyrite-structure compounds (iron pyrite FeS_2 : u(S)) = 0.385^[25]). The shift from fluorite u = 0.25 to pyrite u= 0.385 is rather large and creates a S-S distance that is clearly a binding one. This is not surprising as in contrast to F⁻ an ion S⁻ is not a closed shell species. It is isoelectronic with a chlorine atom, also undergoing pairing to form Cl₂ molecules. Both low spin Fe²⁺ and the disulfide S_2^{2-} moeties are closed shell entities, explaining the diamagnetic and semiconducting properties.

The S atoms have bonds with three Fe and one other S atom. The site symmetry at Fe and S positions is accounted for by point symmetry groups C_{3i} and C_3 , respectively. The missing center of inversion at S lattice sites has important consequences for the crystallographic and physical properties of iron pyrite. These consequences derive from the crystal electric field active at the sulfur lattice site, which causes a polarisation of S ions in the pyrite lattice.^[26] The polarisation can be calculated on the basis of higher-order Madelung constants and has to be included in the calculation of the lattice energy by using a generalised Born–Haber cycle. This reflects the fact that the covalent bond in the sulfur pair is inadequately accounted for by a strictly ionic treatment.

Arsenopyrite has a related structure with heteroatomic As-S pairs rather than homoatomic ones. Marcasite also possesses homoatomic anion pairs, but the arrangement of the metal and diatomic anions is different from that of pyrite. Despite its name a chalcopyrite does not contain dianion pairs, but single S^{2-} sulfide anions.

2.19.4 Crystal habit

Pyrite usually forms cuboid crystals, sometimes forming in close association to form raspberry-like framboids. However, under certain circumstances, it can form anastamozing filaments or T-shaped crystals.^[27] Pyrite can also form dodecahedral crystals and this suggests an explanation for the artificial geometrical models found in Europe as early as the 5th century BC.^[28]



Dodecahedron- shaped crystals from Italy.

2.19.5 Varieties

Cattierite (CoS_2) and vaesite (NiS_2) are similar in their structure and belong also to the pyrite group.

Bravoite is a nickel-cobalt bearing variety of pyrite, with > 50% substitution of Ni²⁺ for Fe²⁺ within pyrite. Bravoite is not a formally recognised mineral, and is named after Peruvian scientist Jose J. Bravo (1874– 1928).^[29]

2.19.6 Distinguishing similar minerals

It is distinguishable from native gold by its hardness, brittleness and crystal form. Natural gold tends to be anhedral (irregularly shaped), whereas pyrite comes as either cubes or multifaceted crystals. Chalcopyrite is brighter yellow with a greenish hue when wet and is softer (3.5–4 on Mohs' scale).^[30] Arsenopyrite is silver white and does not become more yellow when wet.

2.19.7 Hazards



A pyrite cube (center) has dissolved away from a host rock, leaving behind trace gold.

Iron pyrite is unstable in the natural environment: in na-

ture it is always being created or being destroyed. Iron pyrite exposed to air and water decomposes into iron oxides and sulfate. This process is hastened by the action of *Acidithiobacillus* bacteria which oxidize the pyrite to produce ferrous iron and sulfate. These reactions occur more rapidly when the pyrite is in fine crystals and dust, which is the form it takes in most mining operations.

Acid drainage

Sulfate released from decomposing pyrite combines with water, producing sulfuric acid, leading to acid rock drainage and potentially acid rain.

Dust explosions

Pyrite oxidation is sufficiently exothermic that underground coal mines in high-sulfur coal seams have occasionally had serious problems with spontaneous combustion in the mined-out areas of the mine. The solution is to hermetically seal the mined-out areas to exclude oxygen.^[31]

In modern coal mines, limestone dust is sprayed onto the exposed coal surfaces to reduce the hazard of dust explosions. This has the secondary benefit of neutralizing the acid released by pyrite oxidation and therefore slowing the oxidation cycle described above, thus reducing the likelihood of spontaneous combustion. In the long term, however, oxidation continues, and the hydrated sulfates formed may exert crystallization pressure that can expand cracks in the rock and lead eventually to roof fall.^[32]

Weakened building materials

Building stone containing pyrite tends to stain brown as the pyrite oxidizes. This problem appears to be significantly worse if any marcasite is present.^[33] The presence of pyrite in the aggregate used to make concrete can lead to severe deterioration as the pyrite oxidizes.^[34] In early 2009, problems with Chinese drywall imported into the United States after Hurricane Katrina were attributed to oxidation of pyrite.^[35] In the United States, in Canada,^[36] and more recently in Ireland,^{[37][38]} where it was used as underfloor infill, pyrite contamination has caused major structural damage. Modern tests for aggregate materials^[39] certify such materials as free of pyrite.

2.19.8 Pyritised fossils

Pyrite and marcasite commonly occur as replacement pseudomorphs after fossils in black shale and other sedimentary rocks formed under reducing environmental conditions.

However, *pyrite dollars* or *pyrite suns* which have an appearance similar to sand dollars are pseudofossils and



As a replacement mineral in an ammonite from France.



Disc or "pyrite dollar" from south of Tucson, United States; diameter 10 cm

lack the pentagonal symmetry of the animal.

2.19.9 References

- Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., John Wiley and Sons, New York, pp 285–286, ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [2] Pyrite on webmineral. Webmineral.com. Retrieved on 2011-05-25.
- [3] Pyrite on. Mindat.org. Retrieved on 2011-05-25.
- [4] Handbook of Mineralogy. (PDF). Retrieved on 2011-05-25.
- [5] Julia A. Jackson, James Mehl and Klaus Neuendorf, Glossary of Geology, American Geological Institute (2005) p. 82.
- [6] Albert H. Fay, A Glossary of the Mining and Mineral Industry, United States Bureau of Mines (1920) pp. 103– 104.

- [7] πυρίτης, Henry George Liddell, Robert Scott, A Greek-English Lexicon, on Perseus
- [8] πύρ, Henry George Liddell, Robert Scott, A Greek-English Lexicon, on Perseus
- [9] James Dwight Dana, Edward Salisbury Dana, Descriptive Mineralogy, 6th Ed., Wiley, New York (1911) p. 86.
- [10] Herbert Clark Hoover and Lou Henry Hoover, translators of Georgius Agricola, [De Re Metallica], The Mining Magazine, London (1912; Dover reprint, 1950); see footnote, p. 112.
- [11] M. E. Fleet and A. Hamid Mumin, Gold-bearing arsenian pyrite and marcasite and arsenopyrite from Carlin Trend gold deposits and laboratory synthesis, American Mineralogist 82 (1997) pp. 182–193
- [12] "Industrial England in the Middle of the Eighteenth Century". *Nature* 83 (2113): 264–268. 1910-04-28.
 Bibcode:1910Natur..83..264.. doi:10.1038/083264a0.
- [13] Terkel Rosenqvist (2004). Principles of extractive metallurgy (2nd ed.). Tapir Academic Press. p. 52. ISBN 82-519-1922-3.
- [14] Energizer Corporation, Lithium Iron Disulfide
- [15] K. Ellmer and H. Tributsch (2000-03-11). "Iron Disulfide (Pyrite) as Photovoltaic Material: Problems and Opportunities". Proceedings of the 12th Workshop on Quantum Solar Energy Conversion – (QUANTSOL 2000).
- [16] The Principles Underlying Radio Communication, Radio Pamphlet No. 40, U.S. Army Signal Corps, Dec. 10 (1918) section 179, pp. 302–305.
- [17] Thomas H. Lee, The Design of Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits, 2nd Ed., Cambridge University Press (2004) pp. 4–6.
- [18] Wadia, Cyrus; Alivisatos, A. Paul; Kammen, Daniel M. (2009). "Materials Availability Expands the Opportunity for Large-Scale Photovoltaics Deployment". *Environmental Science & Technology* 43 (6): 2072. Bibcode:2009EnST...43.2072W. doi:10.1021/es8019534.
- [19] Cheaper materials could be key to low-cost solar cells by Robert Sanders, 17 February 2009
- [20] Hesse, Rayner W. (2007). Jewelrymaking Through History: An Encyclopedia. Greenwood Publishing Group. p. 15. ISBN 0-313-33507-9.
- [21] Vaughan, D. J.; Craig, J. R. "Mineral Chemistry of Metal Sulfides" Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1978) ISBN 0-521-21489-0
- [22] W. L. Bragg (1913). "The structure of some crystals as indicated by their diffraction of Xrays". Proceedings of the Royal Society A 89 (610): 248–277. Bibcode:1913RSPSA..89..248B. doi:10.1098/rspa.1913.0083.

- [23] M. Birkholz, S. Fiechter, A. Hartmann, and H. Tributsch (1991). "Sulfur deficiency in iron pyrite (FeS_{2-x}) and its consequences for band structure models". *Phys. Rev. B* 43 (14): 11926. Bibcode:1991PhRvB..4311926B. doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.43.11926.
- [24] N. E. Brese, and H. G. von Schnering (1994). "Bonding Trends in Pyrites and a Reinvestigation of the Structure of PdAs₂, PdSb₂, PtSb₂ and PtBi₂". Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 620 (3): 393. doi:10.1002/zaac.19946200302.
- [25] E. D. Stevens, M. L. de Lucia, and P. Coppens (1980). "Experimental observation of the Effect of Crystal Field Splitting on the Electron Density Distribution of Iron Pyrite". *Inorg. Chem.* **19** (4): 813. doi:10.1021/ic50206a006.
- [26] M. Birkholz (1992). "The crystal energy of pyrite". J. Phys.: Condens. Matt. 4 (29): 6227. Bibcode:1992JPCM....4.6227B. doi:10.1088/0953-8984/4/29/007.
- [27] Bonev, I. K.; Garcia-Ruiz, J. M.; Atanassova, R.; Otalora, F.; Petrussenko, S. (2005). "Genesis of filamentary pyrite associated with calcite crystals". *European Journal of Mineralogy* **17** (6): 905. doi:10.1127/0935-1221/2005/0017-0905.
- [28] Dana J. et al.,(1944), System of mineralogy, New York, p 282
- [29] Mindat bravoite. Mindat.org (2011-05-18). Retrieved on 2011-05-25.
- [30] Pyrite on. Minerals.net (2011-02-23). Retrieved on 2011-05-25.
- [31] Andrew Roy, Coal Mining in Iowa, *Coal Trade Journal*, quoted in History of Lucas County Iowa, State Historical Company, Des Moines (1881) pp. 613–615.
- [32] Zodrow, E (2005). "Colliery and surface hazards through coal-pyrite oxidation (Pennsylvanian Sydney Coalfield, Nova Scotia, Canada)". *International Journal of Coal Geology* 64: 145. doi:10.1016/j.coal.2005.03.013.
- [33] Oliver Bowles, The Structural and Ornamental Stones of Minnesota, Bulletin 663, United States Geological Survey, Washington (1918) p. 25.
- [34] Tagnithamou, A; Sariccoric, M; Rivard, P (2005). "Internal deterioration of concrete by the oxidation of pyrrhotitic aggregates". *Cement and Concrete Research* 35: 99. doi:10.1016/j.cemconres.2004.06.030.
- [35] William Angelo, A Material Odor Mystery Over Foul-Smelling Drywall, from the web site of Engineering News Record Construction, dated 1/28/2009.
- [36] "PYRITE and Your House, What Home-Owners Should Know" – ISBN 2-922677-01-X - Legal deposit – National Library of Canada, May 2000
- [37] The Irish Times Saturday, June 11, 2011 Homeowners in protest over pyrite damage to houses (Subscription required)

- [38] Irish Independent 22 February 2010 (Michael Brennan) Devastating 'pyrite epidemic' hits 20,000 newly built houses
- [39] I.S. EN 13242:2002 Aggregates for unbound and hydraulically bound materials for use in civil engineering work and road construction

2.19.10 Further reading

- American Geological Institute, 2003, *Dictionary* of *Mining, Mineral, and Related Terms*, 2nd ed., Springer, New York, ISBN 978-3-540-01271-9
- Mineral galleries

2.19.11 External links

- Educational article about the famous pyrite crystals from the Navajun Mine
- How Minerals Form and Change "Pyrite oxidation under room conditions".
- Poliakoff, Martyn (2009). "Fool's Gold". *The Periodic Table of Videos*. University of Nottingham.

2.20 Pyrrhotite

Pyrrhotite is an unusual iron sulfide mineral with a variable iron content: $Fe_{(1^-x)}S$ (x = 0 to 0.2). The FeS endmember is known as troilite. Pyrrhotite is also called magnetic pyrite because the color is similar to pyrite and it is weakly magnetic. The magnetism decreases as the iron content decreases, and troilite is non-magnetic.

2.20.1 Etymology and history

The name pyrrhotite is derived from Greek *pyrrhos*, flame-colored.^[1]

2.20.2 Crystal structure

Pyrrhotite has a number of polytypes of hexagonal or monoclinic crystal symmetry; several polytypes often occur within the same specimen. Their crystalline structure is based on the NiAs unit cell, where metal occurs in octahedral coordination and anions in trigonal prismatic arrangement. An important feature of this structure is an ability to omit metal atoms with the total fraction up to 1/8, thereby creating iron vacancies. One of such structures is pyrrhotite-4C (Fe₇S₈). Here "4" indicates that iron vacancies form a superlattice which is 4 times larger than the unit cell in the "C" direction. The C direction is conventionally chosen parallel to the main symmetry axis of the crystal; this direction usually corresponds



NiAs structure of basic pyrrhotite-1C

to the largest lattice spacing. Other polytypes include: pyrrhotite-5C (Fe₉S₁₀), 6C (Fec₁₁S₁₂), 7C (Fe₉S₁₀) and 11C (Fe₁₀S₁₁). Every polytype can have monoclinic (M) or hexagonal (H) symmetry, and therefore some sources label them, for example, not as 6C, but 6H or 6M depending on the symmetry.^{[1][4]} The monoclinic forms are stable at temperatures below 254 °C, whereas the hexagonal forms are stable above that temperature. The exception is for those with high iron content, close to the troilite composition (47 to 50% atomic percent iron) which exhibit hexagonal symmetry.^[5]

2.20.3 Magnetic properties

The ideal FeS lattice, such as that of troilite, is non-magnetic. Magnetic properties vary with Fe content. More Fe-rich, hexagonal pyrrhotites are antiferromagnetic. However, the Fe-deficient, monoclinic Fe₇S₈ is ferrimagnetic^[6] The ferromagnetism which is widely observed in pyrrhotite is therefore attributed to the presence of relatively large concentrations of iron vacancies (up to 20%) in the crystal structure. Vacancies lower the crystal symmetry. Therefore, monoclinic forms of pyrrhotite are in general more defect-rich than the more symmetrical hexagonal forms, and thus are more magnetic.^[7] Upon heating to 320 °C, pyrrhotite loses its magnetism, but also starts decomposing to magnetite. The saturation magnetization of pyrrhotite is 0.12 tesla.^[8]

2.20.4 Occurrence

Pyrrhotite is a rather common trace constituent of mafic igneous rocks especially norites. It occurs as segregation deposits in layered intrusions associated with pentlandite, chalcopyrite and other sulfides. It is an important constituent of the Sudbury intrusion where it occurs in masses associated with copper and nickel mineralisation.^[5] It also occurs in pegmatites and in contact metamorphic zones. Pyrrhotite is often accompanied by pyrite, marcasite and magnetite. Pyrrhotite does not have specific applications. It is mined primarily because it is associated with pentlandite, sulfide mineral that can contain significant amounts of nickel and cobalt.^[1]

2.20.5 References

- [1] "Pyrrhotite". Mindat.org. Retrieved 2009-07-07.
- [2] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [3] Webmineral data
- [4] Hubert Lloyd Barnes (1997). *Geochemistry of hydrothermal ore deposits*. John Wiley and Sons. pp. 382–390. ISBN 0-471-57144-X.
- [5] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr., *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 20th ed, 1985, pp. 278-9 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [6] Sagnotti, L., 2007, Iron Sulfides; in: Encyclopedia of Geomagnetism and Paleomagnetism; (Editors David Gubbins and Emilio Herrero-Bervera), Springer, 1054 pp., p. 454-459.
- [7] Suna Atak, Güven Önal, Mehmet Sabri Çelik (1998). *Innovations in Mineral and Coal Processing*. Taylor & Francis. p. 131. ISBN 90-5809-013-2.
- [8] Jan Svoboda (2004). Magnetic techniques for the treatment of materials. Springer. p. 33. ISBN 1-4020-2038-4.

2.20.6 External links

• Leonard James Spencer (1911). "Pyrrhotite". *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.).

2.21 Realgar

Realgar, α-As₄S₄, is an arsenic sulfide mineral, also known as "ruby sulphur" or "ruby of arsenic". It is a soft, sectile mineral occurring in monoclinic crystals, or in granular, compact, or powdery form, often in association with the related mineral, orpiment (As₂S₃). It is orange-red in colour, melts at 320 °C, and burns with a bluish flame releasing fumes of arsenic and sulfur. Realgar is soft with a Mohs hardness of 1.5 to 2 and has a specific gravity of 3.5. Its streak is orange colored. It is trimorphous with alacranite and pararealgar.^[11] Its name comes from the Arabic *rahj al-ġār* (,), "powder of the mine"), via Catalan and Medieval Latin, and its earliest record in English is in the 1390s.^[5]

2.21.1 Occurrence

Realgar most commonly occurs as a low-temperature hydrothermal vein mineral associated with other arsenic and antimony minerals. It also occurs as volcanic sublimations and in hot spring deposits. It occurs in association with orpiment, arsenolite, calcite and barite.^[1]

It is found with lead, silver and gold ores in Hungary, Bohemia and Saxony. In the US it occurs notably in Mercur, Utah; Manhattan, Nevada and in the geyser deposits of Yellowstone National Park.^[4]

It is commonly held that after a long period of exposure to light realgar changes form to a yellow powder known as pararealgar (β -As₄S₄). It was once thought that this powder was the yellow sulfide orpiment, but has been recently shown to be a distinct chemical compound.

2.21.2 Uses

Realgar, orpiment, and arsenopyrite provide nearly all the world's supply of arsenic as a byproduct of smelting concentrates derived from these ores.

Realgar was used by firework manufacturers to create the color white in fireworks prior to the availability of powdered metals such as aluminium, magnesium and titanium. It is still used in combination with potassium chlorate to make a contact explosive known as "red explosive" for some types of torpedoes and other novelty exploding fireworks branded as 'cracker balls', as well in the cores of some types of crackling stars.

Realgar is toxic. The ancient Greeks, who called it *"sandaracha"*, understood it is poisonous. It was used to poison rats in medieval Spain and in 16th century England.^[6] It is still sometimes used to kill weeds, insects, and rodents,^[7] even though more effective arsenic-based agents are available.

The Chinese name for realgar is *xionghuang* 22, literally 'masculine yellow', as opposed to orpiment which was 'feminine yellow'. Its toxicity was also well known to them, and it was frequently sprinkled around houses to repel snakes and insects, as well as being used in Chinese medicine.^[8] Realgar is mixed with rice liquor to make realgar wine, which is consumed during the Dragon Boat Festival in order to ward off evil, alluding to its repellent properties. (This practice has become rarer in modern times, with the awareness that realgar is a toxic arsenic compound.)

Realgar was commonly applied in leather manufacturing to remove the hair from animal pelts. Because realgar is a known carcinogen, and an arsenic poison, and because competitive substitutes are available, it is rarely used today for this purpose.

Realgar was, along with orpiment, a significant item of trade in the ancient Roman Empire and was used as a

red paint pigment. Early occurrences of realgar as a red painting pigment are known for works of art from China, India, Central Asia, and Egypt. It was used in European fine-art painting during the Renaissance era, a use which died out by the 18th century.^[9] It was also used as medicine.

Other traditional uses include manufacturing lead shot, printing and dyeing calico cloth.

2.21.3 Realgar gallery

- Realgar, gemmy crystals on calcite, 8.9 x 6.9 x 3.6 cm. From Shimen County, Hunan Province, China
- Realgar with tetrahedrite, Palomo Mine, Huancavelica Department, Perù
- Realgar from Nagyag, Hungary (now Romania). Hand-colored copper-plate engraving by James Sowerby (1813)
- On long exposure to light, realgar disintegrates into a reddish-yellow powder. Specimens should be protected from bright light.
- The unit cell of realgar, showing clearly the As₄S₄ molecules it contains

2.21.4 See also

- Classification of minerals
- List of minerals

2.21.5 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Realgar at Mindat.org
- [3] Realgar at Webmineral
- [4] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 1985, 20th ed., p. 282 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- Philip Babcock Grove, ed. (1993). Webster's Third New International Dictionary. Merriam-Webster, inc. ISBN 3-8290-5292-8.
- [6] ref, ref (in French).
- [7] See e.g. Hazardous Substance Factsheet for Realgar published by New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (dated April 2008).
- [8] On the toxicity of these medications
- [9] Museum of Fine Arts, Boston

2.21.6 Further reading

- The Merck Index: An Encyclopedia of Chemicals, Drugs, and Biologicals. 11th Edition. Ed. Susan Budavari. Merck & Co., Inc., N.J., U.S.A. 1989.
- William Mesny. *Mesny's Chinese Miscellany. A Text Book of Notes on China and the Chinese.* Shanghai. Vol. III, (1899), p. 251; Vol. IV, (1905), pp. 425–426.
- American Mineralogist Vol 80, pp 400-403, 1995
- American Mineralogist Vol 20, pp 1266–1274, 1992

2.21.7 External links

• Mindat.org: Pararealgar

2.22 Sphalerite

"Zincblende" redirects here. For crystal structure, see Zincblende (crystal structure).

Sphalerite ((Zn,Fe)S) is a mineral that is the chief ore of zinc. It consists largely of zinc sulfide in crystalline form but almost always contains variable iron. When iron content is high it is an opaque black variety, **marmatite**. It is usually found in association with galena, pyrite, and other sulfides along with calcite, dolomite, and fluorite. Miners have also been known to refer to sphalerite as **zinc blende**, **black-jack**, and ruby jack.

2.22.1 Chemistry

The mineral crystallizes in the cubic crystal system. In the crystal structure, zinc and sulfur atoms are tetrahedrally coordinated. The structure is closely related to the structure of diamond. The hexagonal analog is known as the wurtzite structure. The lattice constant for zinc sulfide in the zinc blende crystal structure is 0.541 nm,^[4] calculated from geometry and ionic radii of 0.074 nm (zinc) and 0.184 nm (sulfide). It forms ABCABC layers.

2.22.2 Varieties

Its color is usually yellow, brown, or gray to gray-black, and it may be shiny or dull. Its luster is adamantine, resinous to submetallic for high iron varieties. It has a yellow or light brown streak, a Mohs hardness of 3.5–4, and a specific gravity of 3.9–4.1. Some specimens have a red iridescence within the gray-black crystals; these are called "ruby sphalerite." The pale yellow and red varieties have very little iron and are translucent. The darker, more



Sharp, tetrahedral sphalerite crystals with minor associated chalcopyrite from the Idarado Mine, Telluride, Ouray District, Colorado, USA (size: 2.3×2.3×1.2 cm)

opaque varieties contain more iron. Some specimens are also fluorescent in ultraviolet light. The refractive index of sphalerite (as measured via sodium light, 589.3 nm) is 2.37. Sphalerite crystallizes in the isometric crystal system and possesses perfect dodecahedral cleavage. Gemmy, pale specimens from Franklin, New Jersey (see Franklin Furnace), are highly fluorescent orange and/or blue under longwave ultraviolet light and are known as *cleiophane*, an almost pure ZnS variety.

2.22.3 Occurrence

Sphalerite is the major ore of zinc and is found in thousands of locations worldwide.^[2]

Sources of high quality crystals include:^[3]

- Freiberg, Saxony, and Neudorf, Harz Mountains of Germany
- The Lengenbach Quarry, Binntal, Valais, Switzerland, has produced colorless crystals.
- Horni Slavkov (Schlaggenwald) and Pribram, Czech Republic
- From Rodna, Romania
- Transparent green to opaque black Madan, Smolyan Province, Rhodope Mountains, Bulgaria;
- Transparent crystals in the Aliva mine, Picos de Europa Mountains, Cantabria [Santander] Province, Spain
- In England, from Alston Moor, Cumbria
- At Dalnegorsk, Primorskiy Kray, Russia

- In Canada
 - Watson Lake, Yukon Territory
 - Gord Cowie at Hudson Bay Mining and Smelting processes Sphalerite in Flin Flon, Manitoba
- In the USA
 - the Tri-State district including deposits near Baxter Springs, Cherokee County, Kansas; Joplin, Jasper County, Missouri and Picher, Ottawa County, Oklahoma
 - From the Elmwood mine, near Carthage, Smith County, Tennessee
 - the Eagle mine, Gilman district, Eagle County, Colorado
- In Mexico, from Santa Eulalia and Naica, Chihuahua, and Cananea, Sonora
- Huaron, Casapalca, and Huancavelica, Peru
- In Zinkgruvan, Sweden.

2.22.4 Gemstone use



Gem quality twinned cherry-red sphalerite crystal (1.8 cm) from Hunan Province, China

Crystals of suitable size and transparency have been fashioned into gemstones, usually featuring the brilliant cut to best display sphalerite's high dispersion of 0.156 (B-G interval)—over three times that of diamond. Freshly cut gems have an adamantine luster. Owing to the softness and fragility the gems are often left unset as collector's or museum pieces (although some have been set into pendants). Gem-quality material is usually a yellowish to honey brown, red to orange, or green.

2.22.5 See also

• List of minerals

2.22.6 References

- [1] Sphalerite. Webmineral. Retrieved on 2011-06-20.
- [2] Sphalerite. Mindat.org. Retrieved on 2011-06-20.
- [3] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] International Centre for Diffraction Data reference 04-004-3804, ICCD reference 04-004-3804.
 - Dana's Manual of Mineralogy ISBN 0-471-03288-3
 - Webster, R., Read, P. G. (Ed.) (2000). *Gems: Their sources, descriptions and identification* (5th ed.), p. 386. Butterworth-Heinemann, Great Britain. ISBN 0-7506-1674-1
 - Minerals.net
 - Minerals of Franklin, NJ

2.22.7 External links

- The sphalerite structure
- Possible relation of Sphalerite to origins of life and precursor chemicals in 'Primordial Soup'

2.23 Stibnite

Stibnite, sometimes called **antimonite**, is a sulfide mineral with the formula Sb_2S_3 . This soft grey material crystallizes in an orthorhombic space group. It is the most important source for the metalloid antimony.^[4] The name is from the Greek *stibi* through the Latin *stibium* as the old name for the mineral and the element antimony.^{[1][2]} As an antimony sulfide, it is potentially toxic and should be handled with care.

2.23.1 Structure

Stibnite has a structure similar to that of arsenic trisulfide, As_2S_3 . The Sb(III) centers, which are pyramidal and three-coordinate, are linked via bent two-coordinate sulfide ions. It is grey when fresh, but can turn superficially black due to oxidation in air.

- Crystal from Henan Province, China (size: 16.8×5.4×5.4 cm)
- Needles of stibnite within a transparent crystal of calcite (size: 4.5×3.5×1.8 cm)

2.23.2 Uses

Pastes of Sb_2S_3 powder in fat^[5] or in other materials have been used since ca. 3000 BC as eye cosmetics in the Middle East and farther afield; in this use, Sb_2S_3 is called kohl. It was used to darken the brows and lashes, or to draw a line around the perimeter of the eye.

Antimony trisulfide finds use in pyrotechnic compositions, namely in the glitter and fountain mixtures. Needle-like crystals, "Chinese Needle", are used in glitter compositions and white pyrotechnic stars. The "Dark Pyro" version is used in flash powders to increase their sensitivity and sharpen their report. It is also a component of modern safety matches. It was formerly used in flash compositions, but its use was abandoned due to toxicity and sensitivity to static electricity.^[6]

The natural sulfide of antimony, stibnite, was known and used ever since protodynastic Ancient Egypt as a medication and a cosmetic. The *Sunan Abi Dawood* reports, "prophet Muhammad said: 'Among the best types of collyrium is antimony (*ithmid*) for it clears the vision and makes the hair sprout."^[7]

The 17th century alchemist Eirenaeus Philalethes, also known as George Starkey, describes stibnite in his alchemical commentary *An Exposition upon Sir George Ripley's Epistle*. Starkey used stibnite as a precursor to philosophical mercury, which was itself a hypothetical precursor to the Philosopher's stone.^[8]

2.23.3 Occurrence

Stibnite occurs in hydrothermal deposits and is associated with realgar, orpiment, cinnabar, galena, pyrite, marcasite, arsenopyrite, cervantite, stibiconite, calcite, ankerite, barite and chalcedony.^[1]

Small deposits of stibnite are common, but large deposits are rare. It occurs in Canada, Mexico, Peru, Japan, China, Germany, Romania, Italy, France, England, Algeria, and Kalimantan, Borneo. In the United States it is found in Arkansas, Idaho, Nevada, California, and Alaska.

As of May 2007, the largest specimen on public display (1000 pounds) is at the American Museum of Natural History.^{[9][10]} The largest documented single crystals of stibnite measured ~60×5×5 cm and originated from different locations including Japan, France and Germany.^[11]

2.23.4 See also

List of minerals

2.23.5 References

[1] Stibnite. Handbook of Mineralogy

- [2] Stibnite. Mindat.org
- [3] Stibnite. Webmineral
- [4] Sabina C. Grund, K. Hanusch, H. J. Breunig, H. U. Wolf, "Antimony and Antimony Compounds" in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry 2006, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim. doi:10.1002/14356007.a03 055.pub2
- [5] Priesner, Claus and Figala, Karin, ed. (1998). Alchemie. Lexikon einer hermetischen Wissenschaft (in German). München: C.H. Beck. ISBN 3-406-44106-8.
- [6] Pyrotechnic Chemical Guide. PyroUniverse.com. Retrieved on 2011-10-14.
- [7] Sunan Abu-Dawud (Ahmad Hasan translation). *Book 32, Number 4050.*
- [8] Eirenaeus Philalethes and Carl Jung http: //www.persee.fr/web/revues/home/prescript/article/ rhs_0151-4105_1996_num_49_2_1254
- [9] "American Museum of Natural History, Spectacular Stibnite". American Museum of Natural History. Retrieved 2007-05-27.
- [10] "Chinese stibuite crystal on display in US". Retrieved 2009-06-06.
- [11] P. C. Rickwood (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907.

2.23.6 External links

• Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). "Stibnite". *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

2.24 Tetrahedrite

Tetrahedrite is a copper antimony sulfosalt mineral with formula: (Cu,Fe)

12Sb 4S

13. It is the antimony endmember of the continuous solid solution series with arsenic-bearing tennantite. Pure endmembers of the series are seldom if ever seen in nature. Of the two, the antimony rich phase is more common. Other elements also substitute in the structure, most notably iron and zinc, along with less common silver, mercury and lead. Bismuth also substitutes for the antimony site and *bismuthian tetrahedrite* or *annivite* is a recognized variety. The related, silver dominant, mineral species freibergite, although rare, is notable in that it can contain up to 18% silver.

Tetrahedrite gets its name from the distinctive tetrahedron shaped cubic crystals. The mineral usually occurs in massive form, it is a steel grey to black metallic mineral with Mohs hardness of 3.5 to 4 and specific gravity of 4.6 to 5.2.



Tetrahedrite crystals with chalcopyrite and sphalerite from the Casapalca Mine, Peru (size: $8.2 \times 6.4 \times 4.7 \text{ cm}$)

It occurs in low to moderate temperature hydrothermal veins and in some contact metamorphic deposits. It is a minor ore of copper and associated metals. It was first described in 1845 for occurrences in Freiberg, Saxony, Germany.

2.24.1 Applications

California-based Alphabet Energy announced plans to offer a thermoelectric device based on tetrahedrite to turn heat into electricity. The company claimed that other thermoelectrics typically produce about 2.5 percent efficiency, while tetrahedrite could achieve 5 to 10 percent.^[3]

Other thermoelectrics are either scarce, expensive (\$24-146/kg vs \$4 for tetrahedrite) and/or toxic. Working with a natural material also reduces manufacturing costs, which otherwise chemically process pure materials.^[3]

2.24.2 See also

- Bornite
- Cuprite
- List of Minerals

2.24.3 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] "Tetrahedrite: Tetrahedrite mineral information and data". Mindat.org. 2014-07-12. Retrieved 2014-07-17.
- [3] Jacobs, Suzanne (2014-07-12). "Cheaper Thermoelectric Materials | MIT Technology Review". Technologyreview.com. Retrieved 2014-07-17.

2.24.4 External links

Media related to Tetrahedrite at Wikimedia Commons

- Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., Wiley, ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- Mineral galleries
- Webmineral data

2.25 Skutterudite

Skutterudite is a cobalt arsenide mineral that has variable amounts of nickel and iron substituting for cobalt with a general formula: (Co,Ni,Fe)As₃. Some references give the arsenic a variable formula subscript of 2-3. High nickel varieties are referred to as nickel-skutterudite, previously chloanthite. It is a hydrothermal ore mineral found in moderate to high temperature veins with other Ni-Co minerals. Associated minerals are arsenopyrite, native silver, erythrite, annabergite, nickeline, cobaltite, silver sulfosalts, native bismuth, calcite, siderite, barite and quartz.^[1] It is mined as an ore of cobalt and nickel with a by-product of arsenic.

The crystal structure of this mineral has been found to have important technological uses for several compounds isostructural with the mineral.

The mineral has a bright metallic luster, and is tin white or light steel gray in color with a black streak. The specific gravity is 6.5 and the hardness is 5.5-6. Its crystal structure is isometric with cube and octahedron forms similar to that of pyrite. The arsenic content gives a garlic odor when heated or crushed.

It was discovered in Skuterud Mines, Modum, Buskerud, Norway, in 1845.^[2] Smaltite is a synonym for the mineral. Notable occurrences include Cobalt, Ontario, Skuterud, Norway, and Franklin, New Jersey in the United States. The rare arsenide minerals are classified in Dana's sulfide mineral group, even though it contains no sulfur.

2.25.1 The skutterudite crystal structure

The crystal structure of the skutterudite mineral was determined in 1928 by Oftedahl to be cubic, belonging to space group Im-3 (number 204). The unit cell can be considered to consist of eight smaller cubes made up of the Co atoms. Six of these cubes are filled with (almost) square planar rings of As, each of which is oriented parallel to one of the unit cell edges, see image on the right. The As atoms then form octahedra with Co in the centre.

In crystallographic terms, the Co atoms occupy the 8c sites, while the As atoms occupy the 24g sites. The position of the Co atoms within the unit cell is fixed, while the positions of the As atoms are determined by the parameters x and y. It has been shown that for the As-rings to be fully square, these parameters must satisfy the Oftedahl relation x+y=1/2. Any deviation from this relation yields



The skutterudite unit cell.

a rectangular configuration of the As atoms. Indeed, this is the case for all known compounds with this structure, and the As atoms then do not form perfect octahedra.

Together with the unit cell size and the assigned space group, these two parameters fully describe the crystal structure of the material which is often referred to as *the skutterudite structure*.

2.25.2 Applications

Skutterite has found use as a low cost thermoelectric material ^[5] with low thermal conductivity.^[6]

2.25.3 References

- [1] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/skutterudite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-3682.html Mindat.org
- [3] http://webmineral.com/data/Skutterudite.shtml Webmineral data
- [4] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, jr., Manual of Mineralogy, Wiley, 20th ed., 1985, p. 289 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [5] Salvador, James R; Cho, Zuxin Ye; Moczygemba, Joshua E; Thompson, Alan J; Sharp, Jeffrey W; König, Jan D; Maloney, Ryan; Thompson, Travis; Sakamoto, Jeffrey; Wang, Hsin; Wereszczak, Andrew A; Meisner, Gregory P (5 Oct 2012). "Thermal to Electrical Energy Conversion of Skutterudite-Based Thermoelectric Modules". *Journal of Electronic Materials* **42** (7): 1389–1399. Retrieved 13 October 2014.
- [6] Gharleghi, Ahmad; Pai, Yi-Hsuan; Fei-Hung, Lina; Liu, Chia-Jyi (17 Mar 2014). "Low thermal conductivity and

rapid synthesis of n-type cobalt skutterudite via a hydrothermal method". *Journal of Materials Chemistry C* (2): 4213–4220. doi:10.1039/C4TC00260A. Retrieved 13 October 2014.

 A. Kjekshus and T. Rakke. Compounds with skutterudite type crystal-structure .3. Structural data for arsenides and antimonides. Acta Chemica Scandinavica Series A 28 (1): 99-103 1974.

2.26 Sylvanite

This article is about the mineral. For the place, see Sylvanite, Montana.

Sylvanite or **silver gold telluride**, (Ag,Au)Te₂, is the most common telluride of gold.

2.26.1 Properties

The gold:silver ratio varies from 3:1 to 1:1. It is a metallic mineral with a color that ranges from a steely gray to almost white. It is closely related to calaverite, which is more purely gold telluride with 3% silver. Sylvanite crystallizes in the monoclinic 2/m system. Crystals are rare and it is usually bladed or granular. It is very soft with a hardness of 1.5 - 2. It has a high relative density of 8 - 8.2. Sylvanite is photosensitive and can accumulate a dark tarnish if it is exposed to bright light for too long.

2.26.2 Occurrence

Sylvanite is found in Transylvania, from which its name is partially derived.^[4] It is also found and mined in Australia in the East Kalgoorlie district. In Canada it is found in the Kirkland Lake Gold District, Ontario and the Rouyn District, Quebec. In the United States it occurs in California and in Colorado where it was mined as part of the Cripple Creek ore deposit. Sylvanite is associated with native gold, quartz, fluorite, rhodochrosite, pyrite, acanthite, nagyagite, calaverite, krennerite, and other rare telluride minerals. It is found most commonly in low temperature hydrothermal vein deposits.

2.26.3 Use

Sylvanite represents a minor ore of gold and tellurium.

2.26.4 References

- [1] Sylvanite: Sylvanite mineral information and data
- [2] Sylvanite Mineral Data

- [3] SYLVANITE (Silver Gold Telluride)
- [4] Jolyon, Ralph. "Sylvanite". mindat.org. Retrieved 18 January 2013.
- Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, *Manual of Mineralogy*, 20th ed., ISBN 0-471-80580-7

2.26.5 External links

Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). "Sylvanite". *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

Chapter 3

Oxides

3.1 Cassiterite

Cassiterite is a tin oxide mineral, SnO₂. It is generally opaque, but it is translucent in thin crystals. Its luster and multiple crystal faces produce a desirable gem. Cassiterite has been the chief tin ore throughout ancient history and remains the most important source of tin today.^[1]

3.1.1 Occurrence



Cassiterite bipyramids, edge length ca. 30 mm, Sichuan, China

Most sources of cassiterite today are found in alluvial or placer deposits containing the resistant weathered grains. The best sources of primary cassiterite are found in the tin mines of Bolivia, where it is found in hydrothermal veins. Rwanda has a nascent cassiterite mining industry. Fighting over cassiterite deposits (particularly in Walikale) is a major cause of the conflict waged in eastern parts of the Democratic Republic of the Congo.^{[5][6]} This has led to cassiterite being considered a conflict mineral.

Cassiterite is a widespread minor constituent of igneous rocks. The Bolivian veins and the old exhausted workings of Cornwall, England, are concentrated in high temperature quartz veins and pegmatites associated with granitic intrusives. The veins commonly contain tourmaline, topaz, fluorite, apatite, wolframite, molybdenite, and arsenopyrite. The mineral occurs extensively in Cornwall as surface deposits on Bodmin Moor, for example, where there are extensive traces of an hydraulic mining method known as *streaming*. The current major tin production comes from placer or alluvial deposits in Malaysia, Thailand, Indonesia, the Maakhir region of Somalia, and Russia. Hydraulic mining methods are used to concentrate mined ore, a process which relies on the high specific gravity of the SnO_2 ore, of about 7.0.

3.1.2 Crystallography



Crystal structure of cassiterite

Crystal twinning is common in cassiterite and most aggregate specimens show crystal twins. The typical twin is bent at a near-60-degree angle, forming an "elbow twin". Botryoidal or reniform cassiterite is called *wood tin*.

Cassiterite is also used as a gemstone and collector specimens when quality crystals are found.

3.1.3 Etymology

The name derives from the Greek *kassiteros* for "tin"—or from the Phoenician word *Cassiterid* referring to the islands of Ireland and Britain, the ancient sources of tin or, as Roman Ghirshman (1954) suggests, from the region of the Kassites, an ancient people in west and central Iran.

3.1.4 References

[1] Handbook of Mineralogy

- [2] Mindat
- [3] Webmineral
- [4] Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis (1985). Manual of Mineralogy (20th ed.). New York: John Wiley and Sons. pp. 306–307. ISBN 0-471-80580-7.
- [5] Watt, Louise (2008-11-01). "Mining for minerals fuels Congo conflict". *Yahoo News!* (Yahoo! Inc). Associated Press. Retrieved 2009-09-03.
- [6] Polgreen, Lydia (2008-11-16). "Congo's Riches, Looted by Renegade Troops". New York Times. Retrieved 2008-11-16.



Stalactitic-botryoidal, banded, "wood tin" cassiterite, 5.0 x 4.9 x 3.3 cm, Durango, Mexico

3.2 Chromite

This article is about the mineral. For the chromium(III) anion and its salts, see Chromite (compound).

Chromite is an iron chromium oxide: $FeCr_2O_4$. It is an oxide mineral belonging to the spinel group. Magnesium can substitute for iron in variable amounts as it forms a solid solution with magnesiochromite $(MgCr_2O_4)$;^[5] substitution of aluminium occurs leading to hercynite $(FeAl_2O_4)$.^[6]



Close up of cassiterite crystals, Blue Tier tinfield, Tasmania, Australia



Chromium ore output in 2002

It is an industrially important mineral for the production of metallic chromium, used as an alloying ingredient in stainless and tool steels.

3.2.1 Occurrence



A chromite prospect in Yukon. The black bands are **chromite**, which also carries platinum group metals. Gray rock is bleached ultramafics.

Chromite is found as orthocumulate lenses of chromitite in peridotite from the Earth's mantle. It also occurs in layered ultramafic intrusive rocks.^[7] In addition, it is found in metamorphic rocks such as some serpentinites. Ore deposits of chromite form as early magmatic differentiates. It is commonly associated with olivine, magnetite, serpentine, and corundum. The vast Bushveld igneous complex of South Africa is a large layered mafic to ultramafic igneous body with some layers consisting of 90% chromite making the rare rock type, chromitite.^[8] The Stillwater igneous complex in Montana also contains significant chromite.^[2]

3.2.2 Usage

The only ores of chromium are the minerals chromite and magnesiochromite. Most of the time, economic geology names chromite the whole chromite-magnesiochromite series: $FeCr_2O_4$, $(Fe,Mg)Cr_2O_4$, $(Mg,Fe)Cr_2O_4$ and $MgCr_2O_4$.^[4] The two main products of chromite refining are ferrochromium and metallic chromium; for those products the ore smelter process differs considerably. For the production of ferrochromium the chromite ore (FeCr₂O₄) is reduced with either aluminium or silicon in an aluminothermic reaction and for the production of pure chromium the iron has to be separated from the chromite is also used as a refractory material, because it has a high heat stability.^[10]

As a major source of the metal chromium, the extracted chromium from chromite is used in chrome plating and alloying for production of corrosion resistant superalloys, nichrome, and stainless steel. Chromium is used as a pigment for glass, glazes, and paint, and as an oxidizing agent for tanning leather.^[11]

3.2.3 Mining

In 2002 14,600,000 metric tons of chromite were mined. The largest producers were South Africa (44%) India (18%),^[12] Kazakhstan (16%) Zimbabwe (5%), Finland (4%) Iran (4%) and Brazil (2%) with several other countries producing the rest of less than 10% of the world production.^{[13][14]}

Minor production

Afghanistan has significant deposits of high grade chromite ore, which is mined illegally in Khost Province and then smuggled out of the country.^[15]

In Pakistan, chromite is mined from the ultramafic rocks in mainly the khanozai area of Pishine District of Balochistan. Most of the chromite is of metallurgical grade with Cr_2O_3 averaging 54% and a chrome to iron ratio of 2.6:1.

Recently, the biggest user of chromite ore has been China, importing large quantities from South Africa, Pakistan and other countries. The concentrate is used to make ferrochromium, which is in turn used to make stainless steel and some other alloys.^[16] In April 2010 the Government of Ontario announced^[17] that they would be opening up a large chromite deposit to development in the northern part of Ontario known as the Ring of Fire. This plan has since been suspended.^[18]

Australia has a single working chromite mine in the Pilbara region of Western Australia, near the Indigenous community of Jigalong. The mine produces high grade lump chromite in the region of 300,000 tonnes per year.

3.2.4 References

- [1] http://www.handbookofmineralogy.com/pdfs/chromite. pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Klein, Corneis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 20th ed., pp. 312-313 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [3] http://webmineral.com/data/Chromite.shtml Webmineral data
- [4] http://www.mindat.org/min-1036.html Mindat.org
- [5] http://www.mindat.org/min-8675.html Mindat
- [6] http://www.mindat.org/min-8674.html Mindat
- [7] Gu, F; Wills, B (1988). "Chromite- mineralogy and processing". *Minerals Engineering* 1 (3): 235. doi:10.1016/0892-6875(88)90045-3.
- [8] Guilbert, John M., and Park, Charles F., Jr. (1986) The Geology of Ore Deposits, Freeman, ISBN 0-7167-1456-6
- [9] Papp, John F.; Lipin Bruce R. (2006). "Chromite". Industrial Minerals & Rocks: Commodities, Markets, and Uses (7th ed.). SME. ISBN 978-0-87335-233-8.
- [10] Routschka, Gerald (2008). Pocket Manual Refractory Materials: Structure - Properties - Verification. Vulkan-Verlag. ISBN 978-3-8027-3158-7.
- [11] http://www.mineralszone.com/minerals/chromite.html
- [12] "Chromites of India".
- [13] Papp, John F. "Mineral Commodity Summary 2006: Chromium". United States Geological Survey. Retrieved 2009-02-24.
- [14] Papp, John F. "Minerals Yearbook 2006: Chromium". United States Geological Survey. Retrieved 2009-02-24.
- [15] Bowley, Graham (2012-09-08). "Afghans Wary as Efforts Pick Up to Tap Mineral Riches". *The New York Times*.
- [16] "How Products are Made, Vol. 1". Retrieved 29 Dec 2010.
- [17] "YouTube premierofontario's Channel". YouTube. Retrieved 2010-04-13.
- [18] "Cliffs suspends Ring of Fire project in northern Ontario". CBC News. Retrieved 2013-11-28.

3.2.5 External links

- Minerals.net
- USGS info.

3.3 Chrysoberyl

The mineral or gemstone **chrysoberyl** is an aluminate of beryllium with the formula $BeAl_2O_4$.^[3] The name chrysoberyl is derived from the Greek words $\chi\rho\nu\sigma\delta\varsigma$ *chrysos* and $\beta\eta\rho\nu\lambda\lambda\varsigma\varsigma$ *beryllos*, meaning "a gold-white spar". Despite the similarity of their names, chrysoberyl and beryl are two completely different gemstones, although they both contain beryllium. Chrysoberyl is the third-hardest frequently encountered natural gemstone and lies at 8.5 on the hardness scale, between corundum (9) and topaz (8).^[4]

An interesting feature of its crystals are the cyclic twins called *trillings*. These twinned crystals have a hexagonal appearance, but are the result of a triplet of twins with each "twin" oriented at 120° to its neighbors and taking up 120° of the cyclic trilling. If only two of the three possible twin orientations are present, a "V"-shaped twin results.

Ordinary chrysoberyl is yellowish-green and transparent to translucent. When the mineral exhibits good pale green to yellow color and is transparent, then it is used as a gemstone. The three main varieties of chrysoberyl are: ordinary yellow-to-green chrysoberyl, cat's eye or **cymophane**, and **alexandrite**. Yellow-green chrysoberyl was referred to as "chrysolite" during the Victorian and Edwardian eras, which caused confusion since that name has also been used for the mineral olivine ("peridot" as a gemstone); that name is no longer used in the gemological nomenclature.

Alexandrite, a strongly pleochroic (trichroic) gem, will exhibit emerald green, red and orange-yellow colors depending on viewing direction in partially polarised light. However, its most distinctive property is that it also changes color in artificial (tungsten/halogen) light compared to daylight. The color change from red to green is due to strong absorption of light in a narrow yellow portion of the spectrum, while allowing large bands of bluegreener and red wavelengths to be transmitted. Which of these prevails to give the perceived hue depends on the spectral balance of the illumination. Fine-quality alexandrite has a green to bluish-green color in daylight (relatively blue illumination of high color temperature), changing to a red to purplish-red color in incandescent light (relatively yellow illumination).^[5] However, finecolor material is extremely rare. Less-desirable stones may have daylight colors of yellowish-green and incandescent colors of brownish red.^[6]

Cymophane is popularly known as "cat's eye". This variety exhibits pleasing chatoyancy or opalescence that reminds one of an eye of a cat. When cut to produce a cabochon, the mineral forms a light-green specimen with a silky band of light extending across the surface of the stone.

3.3.1 Occurrence

Chrysoberyl forms as a result of pegmatitic processes. Melting in the Earth's crust produces relatively lowdensity molten magma which can rise upwards towards the surface. As the main magma body cools, water originally present in low concentrations became more concentrated in the molten rock because it could not be incorporated into the crystallization of solid minerals. The remnant magma thus becomes richer in water, and also in rare elements that similarly do not fit in the crystal structures of major rock-forming minerals. The water extends the temperature range downwards before the magma becomes completely solid, allowing concentration of rare elements to proceed so far that they produce their own distinctive minerals. The resulting rock, igneous in appearance but formed at a low temperature from a water-rich melt, with large crystals of the common minerals such as quartz and feldspar, but also with elevated concentrations of rare elements such as beryllium, lithium, or niobium, often forming their own minerals, is called a pegmatite. The high water content of the magma made it possible for the crystals to grow quickly, so pegmatite crystals are often quite large, which increases the likelihood of gem specimens forming.

Chrysoberyl can also grow in the country rocks near to pegmatites, when Be- and Al-rich fluids from the pegmatite react with surrounding minerals. Hence, it can be found in mica schists and in contact with metamorphic deposits of dolomitic marble. Because it is a hard, dense mineral that is resistant to chemical alteration, it can be weathered out of rocks and deposited in river sands and gravels in alluvial deposits with other gem minerals such as diamond, corundum, topaz, spinel, garnet, and tourmaline. When found in such placers, it will have rounded edges instead of sharp, wedge-shape forms. Much of the chrysoberyl mined in Brazil and Sri Lanka is recovered from placers, as the host rocks have been intensely weathered and eroded.

If the pegmatite fluid is rich in beryllium, crystals of beryl or chrysoberyl could form. Beryl has a high ratio of beryllium to aluminium, while the opposite is true for chrysoberyl. Both are stable with the common mineral quartz. For alexandrite to form, some chromium would also have had to be present. However, beryllium and chromium do not tend to occur in the same types of rock. Chromium is commonest in mafic and ultramafic rocks in which beryllium is extremely rare. Beryllium becomes concentrated in felsic pegmatites in which chromium is almost absent. Therefore, the only situation where an alexandrite can grow is when Be-rich pegmatitic fluids react with Cr-rich country rock. This unusual requirement explains the rarity of this chrysoberyl variety.

3.3.2 Alexandrite

The alexandrite variety displays a color change (alexandrite effect) dependent upon the nature of ambient lighting. Alexandrite effect is the phenomenon of an observed color change from greenish to reddish with a change in source illumination.^[7] Alexandrite results from small scale replacement of aluminium by chromium ions in the crystal structure, which causes intense absorption of light over a narrow range of wavelengths in the yellow region (580 nm) of the visible light spectrum.^[7] Because human vision is more sensitive to light in the green spectrum and the red spectrum, alexandrite appears greenish in daylight where a full spectrum of visible light is present and reddish in incandescent light which emits less green and blue spectrum.^[7] This color change is independent of any change of hue with viewing direction through the crystal that would arise from pleochroism.^[7]

Alexandrite from the Ural Mountains in Russia can be green by daylight and red by incandescent light. Other varieties of alexandrite may be yellowish or pink in daylight and a columbine or raspberry red by incandescent light.



Alexandrite step cut cushion, 26.75 cts.

Stones that show a dramatic color change and strong colors (e.g. red-to-green) are rare and sought-after,^[8] but stones that show less distinct colors (e.g. yellowish green changing to brownish yellow) may also be considered alexandrite by gem labs.^[9]

According to a popular but controversial story, alexandrite was discovered by the Finnish mineralogist Nils Gustaf Nordenskiöld (1792–1866), and named alexandrite in honor of the future Tsar Alexander II of Russia. Nordenskiöld's initial discovery occurred as a result of an examination of a newly found mineral sample he had received from Perovskii, which he identified as emerald at first. ^[10] The first emerald mine had been opened in 1831.

Alexandrite 5 carats (1,000 mg) and larger were traditionally thought to be found only in the Ural Mountains, but have since been found in larger sizes in Brazil. Other deposits are located in India (Andhra Pradesh), Madagascar, Tanzania and Sri Lanka. Alexandrite in sizes over three carats are very rare.

Today, several labs can produce synthetic lab-grown stones with the same chemical and physical properties as natural alexandrite. One of these methods produces what is called flux-grown alexandrite, which produces gems that are fairly difficult to distinguish from natural alexandrite as they contain inclusions that can look natural. Another method produces the Czochralski or pulled alexandrite, which is easier to identify because it is very clean and contains curved striations visible under magnification. Although the color change in pulled stones can be from blue to red, the colour change does not truly resemble that of natural alexandrite from any deposit. However, some gemstones falsely described as lab-grown synthetic alexandrite are actually corundum laced with trace elements (e.g., vanadium) or color-change spinel and are not actually chrysoberyl. As a result, they would be more accurately described as simulated alexandrite rather than synthetic. This alexandrite-like sapphire material has been around for almost 100 years and shows a characteristic purple-mauve colour change, which does not really look like alexandrite because there is never any green. ^[11]

3.3.3 Cymophane



Fine-color cymophane with a sharp and centered eye

Translucent yellowish chatoyant chrysoberyl is called **cy-mophane** or *cat's eye*. Cymophane has its derivation also from the Greek words meaning 'wave' and 'appearance', in reference to the haziness that visually distorts what would normally be viewed as a well defined surface of a cabochon. This effect may be combined with a cat eye effect. In this variety, microscopic tubelike cavities or needle-like inclusions ^[12] of rutile occur in an orientation parallel to the c-axis, producing a chatoyant effect visible as a single ray of light passing across the crystal. This effect is best seen in gemstones cut in cabochon form perpendicular to the c-axis. The color in yellow chrysoberyl is due to Fe³⁺ impurities.

Although other minerals such as tourmaline, scapolite, corundum, spinel and quartz can form "cat's eye" stones

similar in appearance to cymophane, the jewelry industry designates these stones as "quartz cat's eyes", or "ruby cat's eyes" and only chrysoberyl can be referred to as "cat's eye" with no other designation.

Gems lacking the silky inclusions required to produce the cat's eye effect are usually faceted. An alexandrite cat's eye is a chrysoberyl cat's eye that changes color. "Milk and honey" is a term commonly used to describe the color of the best cat's eyes. The effect refers to the sharp milky ray of white light normally crossing the cabochon as a center line along its length and overlying the honeycolored background. The honey color is considered to be top-grade by many gemologists but the lemon yellow colors are also popular and attractive. Cat's eye material is found as a small percentage of the overall chrysoberyl production wherever chrysoberyl is found.

Cat's eye really became popular by the end of the 19th century when the Duke of Connaught gave a ring with a cat's eye as an engagement token; this was sufficient to make the stone more popular and increase its value greatly. Until that time, cat's eye had predominantly been present in gem and mineral collections. The increased demand in turn created an intensified search for it in Sri Lanka.^[13]

3.3.4 See also

• List of minerals

3.3.5 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Mindat.org
- [3] Webmineral data
- [4] Klein, Cornelis; and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr. (1985). *Manual of Mineralogy* (20th ed. ed.). New York: Wiley. ISBN 0-471-80580-7.
- [5] http://www.gia.edu/alexandrite-quality-factor
- [6] http://www.gia.edu/alexandrite-quality-factor
- [7] "Why does alexandrite appear to change color in sunlight and artificial light?". Retrieved 6 June 2014.
- [8] http://www.gia.edu/alexandrite-quality-factor
- [9] http://www.bonhams.com/auctions/21649/lot/1345/
- [10] ""Alexandrite or Diaphanite?". In Alexandrite Tsarstone Collectors Guide.". 2006. Retrieved 2007-07-09.
- [11] "Alexandrite Synthetics and Imitations, In Alexandrite Tsarstone Collectors Guide.". 2006. Retrieved 2007-07-09.
- [12] "Mitchell, T. E. and Marder, J. M., "Precipitation in Cat's-Eye Chrysoberyl," Electron Microscopy Soc. Proceedings, 1982.

[13] "U.S. Geological Survey, 1887, George Frederick Kunz, Cymophane, Cat's Eye as gemstone". 1887. Retrieved 2007-07-09.

3.4 Corundum

Not to be confused with Carborundum.

Corundum is a crystalline form of aluminium oxide (Al 2O

3) with traces of iron, titanium and chromium.^[2] It is a rock-forming mineral. It is one of the naturally transparent materials, but can have different colors when impurities are present. Transparent specimens are used as gems, called ruby if red and padparadscha if pink-orange. All other colors are called sapphire, e.g., "green sapphire" for a green specimen.

The name "corundum" is derived from Tamil word *Kuruvindam* or Sanskrit word *Kuruvinda* meaning *ruby*.^[6]

Because of corundum's hardness (pure corundum is defined to have 9.0 Mohs), it can scratch almost every other mineral. It is commonly used as an abrasive on everything from sandpaper to large machines used in machining metals, plastics, and wood. Some emery is a mix of corundum and other substances, and the mix is less abrasive, with an average Mohs hardness of 8.0.

In addition to its hardness, corundum is unusual for its density of 4.02 g/cm³, which is very high for a transparent mineral composed of the low atomic mass elements aluminium and oxygen.^[7]

3.4.1 Geology and occurrence



Corundum from Brazil, size about $2 \text{ cm} \times 3 \text{ cm} (0.8 \text{ in} \times 1 \text{ in})$.

Corundum occurs as a mineral in mica schist, gneiss, and some marbles in metamorphic terranes. It also occurs in low silica igneous syenite and nepheline syenite intrusives. Other occurrences are as masses adjacent to ultramafic intrusives, associated with lamprophyre dikes and as large crystals in pegmatites.^[5] It commonly occurs as a detrital mineral in stream and beach sands because of its hardness and resistance to weathering.^[5] The largest documented single crystal of corundum measured about $65\times40\times40$ cm ($26\times16\times16$ in), and weighed 152 kg (335 lb).^[8] The record has since been surpassed by certain synthetic boules.^[9]

Corundum for abrasives is mined in Zimbabwe, Russia, Sri Lanka and India. Historically it was mined from deposits associated with dunites in North Carolina, USA and from a nepheline syenite in Craigmont, Ontario.^[5] Emery grade corundum is found on the Greek island of Naxos and near Peekskill, New York, USA. Abrasive corundum is synthetically manufactured from bauxite.^[5] Four corundum axes dating back to 2500 BCE from the Liangzhou culture have been discovered in China. The surfaces of the axes are remarkably smoothly polished.^[10]

3.4.2 Synthetic corundum

In 1837, Marc Antoine Gaudin made the first synthetic rubies by fusing alumina at a high temperature with a small amount of chromium as a pigment.^[11] In 1847, Ebelmen made white synthetic sapphires by fusing alumina in boric acid. In 1877 Frenic and Freil made crystal corundum from which small stones could be cut. Frimy and Auguste Verneuil manufactured artificial ruby by fusing BaF

2 and Al

20

3 with a little chromium at temperatures above 2,000 °C (3,632 °F). In 1903, Verneuil announced he could produce synthetic rubies on a commercial scale using this flame fusion process.^[12]

The Verneuil process allows the production of flawless single-crystal sapphires, rubies and other corundum gems of much larger size than normally found in nature. It is also possible to grow gem-quality synthetic corundum by flux-growth and hydrothermal synthesis. Because of the simplicity of the methods involved in corundum synthesis, large quantities of these crystals have become available on the market causing a significant reduction of price in recent years. Apart from ornamental uses, synthetic corundum is also used to produce mechanical parts (tubes, rods, bearings, and other machined parts), scratch-resistant optics, scratch-resistant watch crystals, instrument windows for satellites and spacecraft (because of its transparency in the ultraviolet to infrared range), and laser components.

3.4.3 Structure and physical properties

Corundum crystallizes with trigonal symmetry in the space group R3c and has the lattice parameters a = 4.75



Crystal structure of corundum



Molar volume vs. pressure at room temperature.

Å and c = 12.982 Å at standard conditions. The unit cell contains six formula units.

In the lattice of corundum, the oxygen atoms form a slightly distorted hexagonal close packing in which two thirds of the gaps between the octahedra are occupied by aluminum ions.

3.4.4 References

- "Mohs' scale of hardness". *Collector's corner*. Mineralogical Society of America. Retrieved 10 January 2014.
- [2] Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C., ed. (1997). "Corundum" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. III(Halides, Hydroxides, Oxides). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0962209724.
- [3] Corundum. Mindat.org
- [4] Corundum. Webmineral
- [5] Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., Wiley, pp. 300–302 ISBN 0-471-80580-7

- [6] Harper, Douglas. "corundum". *Online Etymology Dictionary*.
- [7] The Mineral Corundum. galleries.com
- [8] Rickwood, P. C. (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907.
- [9] Rubicon Technology Grows 200kg "Super Boule", *LED Inside*, April 21, 2009
- [10] "Chinese made first use of diamond". *BBC*. BBC. May 2005.
- [11] Duroc-Danner, J. M. (2011). "Untreated yellowish orange sapphire exhibiting its natural colour". *Journal of Gemmology* **32**: 175–178.
- [12] "Bahadur: a Handbook of Precious Stones". 1943. Retrieved 2007-08-19.

3.5 Cuprite

Cuprite is an oxide mineral composed of copper(I) oxide Cu_2O , and is a minor ore of copper.



Cuprite from Tsumeb Mine (size:2.3 x 2.1 x 1.2 cm

Its dark crystals with red internal reflections are in the isometric system hexoctahedral class, appearing as cubic, octahedral, or dodecahedral forms, or in combinations. Penetration twins frequently occur. In spite of its nice color it is rarely used for jewelry because of its low Mohs hardness of 3.5 to 4. It has a relatively high specific gravity of 6.1, imperfect cleavage and a brittle to conchoidal fracture. The luster is sub-metallic to brilliant adamantine. The "chalcotrichite" variety typically shows greatly elongated (parallel to [001]) capillary or needle like crystals forms.



Chalcotrichite from Ray, Arizona

It is a secondary mineral which forms in the oxidized zone of copper sulfide deposits. It frequently occurs in association with native copper, azurite, chrysocolla, malachite, tenorite and a variety of iron oxide minerals.^[4] It is known as *ruby copper* due to its distinctive red color.

Cuprite was first described in 1845 and the name derives from the Latin *cuprum* for its copper content.^[2]

Cuprite is found in the Ural Mountains, Altai Mountains, and Sardinia, and in more isolated locations in Cornwall, France, Arizona, Chile, Bolivia, and Namibia.

^[5] Cuprite as a gemstone

Though almost all crystals of cuprite are far too small to yield faceted gemstones, one unique deposit from Onganja, Southwest Africa, which was discovered in the 1970s, has produced crystals which were both large and gem quality. Virtually every faceted stone over one carat (0.2 gm) in weight is from this single deposit, which has long been mined out. The number of faceted gems over two carats (0.4 gm) is difficult to estimate, but according to Joel Arem, one-time curator for the Smithsonian National Gem and Mineral Collection in Washington DC, faceted cuprite of any size is considered one of the most collectible and spectacular gems in existence, with its deep garnet coloring and higher brilliance than a diamond. Only the gem's soft nature prevents it from being among the most valuable jewelry stones.

3.5.1 See also

- Bornite
- Tennantite
- Tetrahedrite

3.5.2 References

- [1] "Cuprite". Mindat. Retrieved 2010-07-10.
- [2] "Cuprite". Webmineral data. Retrieved 2010-07-10.
- [3] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., Wiley, p. 299-300 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [5] Joel E. Arem, Ph.D., F.G.A., Color Encyclopedia of Gemstones, 1977, Van Nostrand Reinhold Company

3.6 Franklinite

Franklinite is an oxide mineral belonging to the normal spinel subgroup's iron (Fe) series, with the formula $ZnFe^{3+}{}_{2}O_{4}$.

As with another spinel member magnetite, both ferrous (2+) and ferric (3+) iron may be present in Franklinite samples. Divalent iron and/or manganese (Mn) may commonly accompany zinc (Zn) and trivalent manganese may substitute for some ferric iron.

At its type locality, Franklinite can be found with a wide array of minerals, many of which are fluorescent. More commonly, it occurs with willemite, calcite, and red zincite. In these rocks, it forms as disseminated small black crystals with their octahedral faces visible at times. It may rarely be found as a single large euhedral crystal.

Franklinite was a minor ore of zinc, manganese, and iron. It is named after its local discovery at the Franklin Mine and Sterling Hill Mines in New Jersey.

3.6.1 See also

- Spinel
- Classification of minerals
- · List of minerals

3.6.2 References

• Mindat page for franklinite

3.6.3 External links

Media related to Franklinite at Wikimedia Commons

3.7 Hematite

For other uses, see Hematite (disambiguation).

Hematite, also spelled as haematite, is the mineral form of iron(III) oxide (Fe₂O₃), one of several iron oxides. Hematite crystallizes in the rhombohedral lattice system, and it has the same crystal structure as ilmenite and corundum. Hematite and ilmenite form a complete solid solution at temperatures above 950 °C (1,740 °F).

Hematite is a mineral, colored black to steel or silvergray, brown to reddish brown, or red. It is mined as the main ore of iron. Varieties include *kidney ore, martite* (pseudomorphs after magnetite), *iron rose* and *specularite* (specular hematite). While the forms of hematite vary, they all have a rust-red streak. Hematite is harder than pure iron, but much more brittle. Maghemite is a hematite- and magnetite-related oxide mineral.

Huge deposits of hematite are found in banded iron formations. Gray hematite is typically found in places where there has been standing water or mineral hot springs, such as those in Yellowstone National Park in North America. The mineral can precipitate out of water and collect in layers at the bottom of a lake, spring, or other standing water. Hematite can also occur without water, however, usually as the result of volcanic activity.

Clay-sized hematite crystals can also occur as a secondary mineral formed by weathering processes in soil, and along with other iron oxides or oxyhydroxides such as goethite, is responsible for the red color of many tropical, ancient, or otherwise highly weathered soils.

3.7.1 Etymology and history

Main article: Ochre

The name hematite is derived from the Greek word



Hematite in a scanning electron microscope, magnification 100x

for blood $\alpha \tilde{l} \mu \alpha$ haima because hematite can be red, as in rouge, a powdered form of hematite. The color of hematite lends itself to use as a pigment. The English name of the stone is derived from Middle French: Hématite Pierre, which was imported from Latin: Lapis Hæmatites, which originated from Ancient


Hematite (blood ore) from Michigan



Close-up of hematitic banded iron formation specimen from Upper Michigan. Scale bar is 5.0 mm.



Cypro-Minoan cylinder seal (left) made from hematite with corresponding impression (right), approximately 14th century BC

Greek: αίματίτης λίθος (haimatitēs lithos, "blood-red stone").

Ochre is a clay that is colored by varying amounts of hematite, varying between 20% and 70%.^[4] Red ochre contains unhydrated hematite, whereas yellow ochre contains hydrated hematite (Fe₂O₃ • H₂O). The principal use of ochre is for tinting with a permanent color.^[4]

The red chalk writing of this mineral was one of the earliest in the history of humans. The powdery mineral was first used 164,000 years ago by the Pinnacle-Point man possibly for social purposes.^[5] Hematite residues are also found in old graveyards from 80,000 years ago. Near Rydno in Poland and Lovas in Hungary, palaeolitic red chalk mines have been found that are from 5000 BC, belonging to the Linear Pottery culture at the Upper Rhine.

Rich deposits of hematite have been found on the island of Elba that have been mined since the time of the Etruscans.

Jewelry



Hematite carving, 5 cm (2 in) long.

Hematite's popularity in jewelry was at its highest in Europe during the Victorian era. Certain types of hematite or iron oxide-rich clay, especially Armenian bole, have been used in gilding. Hematite is also used in art such as in the creation of intaglio engraved gems. Hematine is a synthetic material sold as *magnetic hematite*.^[6]

3.7.2 Magnetism



Crystal structure of hematite

Hematite is an antiferromagnetic material below the Morin transition at 250 kelvin (K) or -9.7 degrees Fahrenheit (°F), and a canted antiferromagnet or weakly

ferromagnetic above the Morin transition and below its Néel temperature at 948 K, above which it is paramagnetic.

The magnetic structure of a-hematite was the subject of considerable discussion and debate in the 1950s because it appeared to be ferromagnetic with a Curie temperature of around 1000 K, but with an extremely tiny moment $(0.002 \,\mu\text{B})$. Adding to the surprise was a transition with a decrease in temperature at around 260 K to a phase with no net magnetic moment. It was shown that the system is essentially antiferromagnetic, but that the low symmetry of the cation sites allows spin-orbit coupling to cause canting of the moments when they are in the plane perpendicular to the c axis. The disappearance of the moment with a decrease in temperature at 260 K is caused by a change in the anisotropy which causes the moments to align along the c axis. In this configuration, spin canting does not reduce the energy.^{[7][8]} The magnetic properties of bulk hematite differ from their nanoscale counterparts. For example, the Morin transition temperature of hematite decreases with a decrease in the particle size. The suppression of this transition has also been observed in some of the hematite nanoparticles, and the presence of impurities, water molecules and defects in the crystals were attributed to the absence of a Morin transition. Hematite is part of a complex solid solution oxyhydroxide system having various contents of water, hydroxyl groups and vacancy substitutions that affect the mineral's magnetic and crystal chemical properties.^[9] Two other endmembers are referred to as protohematite and hydrohematite.

Iron from mine tailings

Hematite is present in the waste tailings of iron mines. A recently developed process, magnetation, uses magnets to glean waste hematite from old mine tailings in Minnesota's vast Mesabi Range iron district.^[10]

Falu red is a pigment used in traditional Swedish house paints. Originally, it was made from tailings of the Falu mine.^[11]

3.7.3 Discovery on Mars

The spectral signature of hematite was seen on the planet Mars by the infrared spectrometer on the NASA Mars Global Surveyor ("MGS") and 2001 Mars Odyssey spacecraft in orbit around Mars.^[12] The mineral was seen in abundance at two sites^[13] on the planet, the Terra Meridiani site, near the Martian equator at 0° longitude, and the Aram Chaos site near the Valles Marineris.^[14] Several other sites also showed hematite, e.g., Aureum Chaos.^[15] Because terrestrial hematite is typically a mineral formed in aqueous environments or by aqueous alteration, this detection was scientifically interesting enough that the second of the two Mars Exploration Rovers was sent to



Image mosaic from the Mars Exploration Rover Microscopic Imager shows Hematite spherules partly embedded in rock at the Opportunity landing site. Image is ca. 5 cm (2 in) across.

a site in the Terra Meridiani region designated Meridiani Planum. In-situ investigations by the Opportunity rover showed a significant amount of hematite, much of it in the form of small spherules that were informally named "blueberries" by the science team. Analysis indicates that these spherules are apparently concretions formed from a water solution. "Knowing just how the hematite on Mars was formed will help us characterize the past environment and determine whether that environment was favorable for life". ^[16]

3.7.4 See also

- Mill scale
- Mineral redox buffer
- Wüstite

3.7.5 References

- Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C. (ed.). "Hematite" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. III (Halides, Hydroxides, Oxides). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0962209724. Retrieved December 5, 2011.
- [2] Hematite. Webmineral.com. Retrieved on 2011-06-22.
- [3] Hematite. Mindat.org. Retrieved on 2011-06-22.
- [4] "Ochre". *Industrial Minerals*. Minerals Zone. Retrieved 2008-04-29.
- [5] Researchers find earliest evidence for modern human behavior in South Africa. Eurekalert.org (2007-10-17). Retrieved on 2011-06-22.
- [6] Magnetic hematite. Mindat.org (2011-06-18). Retrieved on 2011-06-22.
- [7] Dzyaloshinsky, I. (1958). "A thermodynamic theory of "weak" ferromagnetism of antiferromagnetics". *Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids* 4 (4): 241. Bibcode:1958JPCS....4..241D. doi:10.1016/0022-3697(58)90076-3.

- [8] Moriya, T. (1960). "Anisotropic Superexchange Interaction and Weak Ferromagnetism". *Phys. Rev.* 120: 91. Bibcode:1960PhRv..120...91M. doi:10.1103/PhysRev.120.91.
- [9] Dang, M.-Z.; Rancourt, D.G.; Dutrizac, J.E.; Lamarche, G. and Provencher, R. (1998). "Interplay of Surface Conditions, Particle Size, Stoichiometry, Cell Parameters, and Magnetism in Synthetic Hematite-like Materials". *Hyperfine Interactions* 117: 271–319. Bibcode:1998HyInt.117..271D. doi:10.1023/A:1012655729417.
- [10] Redman, Chris. (2009-05-20) The Next Iron Rush, Fortune Magazine, May 25, 2009, pp. 86–90. Money.cnn.com. Retrieved on 2011-06-22.
- [11]
- [12] NASA MGS TES Press Release, May 27, 1998 "Mars Global Surveyor TES Instrument Identification of Hematite on Mars" at the Wayback Machine (archived May 13, 2007)
- [13] Bandfield, J.L. (2002). "Global mineral distributions on Mars". J. Geophys Res. 107. Bibcode:2002JGRE..107.5042B. doi:10.1029/2001JE001510.
- [14] Glotch, T. D., and Christensen, P. R. (2005). "Geologic and mineralogic mapping of Aram Chaos: Evidence for a water-rich history". J. Geophys. Res. 110: E09006. Bibcode:2005JGRE..11009006G. doi:10.1029/2004JE002389.
- [15] Glotch, T. D., Rogers, D. and Christensen, P. R. (2005). "A Newly Discovered Hematite-Rich Unit in Aureum Chaos: Comparison of Hematite and Associated Units With Those in Aram Chaos". *Lunar and Planetary Science Conference XXXVI*. Bibcode:2005LPI....36.2159G. Archived from the original on 2008-12-17.
- [16] Hematite. NASA. Last Updated: 12 Jul 2007

3.7.6 External links

- Martite Mindat w/ location data
- Iron rose Mindat w/ locations
- Abandoned Mine Research.
- Mars spheres image.
- Mars trench image showing a shiny texture of halfburied spheres (dark line is equipment shadow)
- Florence Mine, Cumbria, UK.
- MineralData.org



Crystal structure of ilmenite

3.8 Ilmenite

Ilmenite is the titanium-iron oxide mineral with the idealized formula FeTiO

3. It is a weakly magnetic black or steel-gray solid. From the commercial perspective, ilmenite is the most important ore of titanium.^[4]

3.8.1 Structure and properties

Ilmenite crystallizes in the trigonal system. The ilmenite crystal structure consists of an ordered derivative of the corundum structure; in corundum all cations are identical but in ilmenite Fe²⁺ and Ti⁴⁺ ions occupy alternating layers perpendicular to the trigonal c axis. Containing high spin ferrous centers, ilmenite is paramagnetic.

Ilmenite is commonly recognized in altered igneous rocks by the presence of a white alteration product, the pseudomineral leucoxene. Often ilmenites are rimmed with leucoxene, which allows ilmenite to be distinguished from magnetite and other iron-titanium oxides. The example shown in the image at right is typical of leucoxenerimmed ilmenite.

In reflected light it may be distinguished from magnetite by more pronounced reflection pleochroism and a brownpink tinge. Samples of ilmenite exhibit a weak response to a hand magnet.

3.8.2 Mineral chemistry



Ilmenite from Froland, Aust-Agder, Norway; 4.1 x 4.1 x 3.8 cm

Ilmenite most often contains appreciable quantities of magnesium and manganese and the full chemical formula can be expressed as (Fe,Mg,Mn,Ti)O₃. Ilmenite forms a solid solution with geikielite (MgTiO

3) and pyrophanite (MnTiO

3) which are magnesian and manganiferous end-members of the solid solution series.

Although there appears evidence of the complete range of mineral chemistries in the (Fe,Mg,Mn,Ti)O₃ system naturally occurring on Earth, the vast bulk of ilmenites are restricted to close to the ideal FeTiO

3 composition, with minor mole percentages of Mn and Mg. A key exception is in the ilmenites of kimberlites where the mineral usually contains major amounts of geikielite molecules, and in some highly differentiated felsic rocks ilmenites may contain significant amounts of pyrophanite molecules.

At higher temperatures it has been demonstrated there is a complete solid solution between ilmenite and hematite. There is a miscibility gap at lower temperatures, resulting in a coexistence of these two minerals in rocks but no solid solution. This coexistence may result in exsolution lamellae in cooled ilmenites with more iron in the system than can be homogeneously accommodated in the crystal lattice.

Altered ilmenite forms the mineral leucoxene, an important source of titanium in heavy mineral sands ore deposits. Leucoxene is a typical component of altered gabbro and diorite and is generally indicative of ilmenite in the unaltered rock.

3.8.3 Paragenesis



Tellnes opencast ilmenite mine, Sokndal, Norway

Ilmenite is a common accessory mineral found in metamorphic and igneous rocks. It is found in large concentrations in layered intrusions where it forms as part of a cumulate layer within the silicate stratigraphy of the intrusion. Ilmenite generally occurs within the pyroxenitic portion of such intrusions (the 'pyroxene-in' level).

Magnesian ilmenite is indicative of kimberlitic paragenesis and forms part of the MARID association of minerals (mica-amphibole-rutile-ilmenite-diopside) assemblage of glimmerite xenoliths. Manganiferous ilmenite is found in granitic rocks and also in carbonatite intrusions where it may also contain anomalous niobium.

Many mafic igneous rocks contain grains of intergrown magnetite and ilmenite, formed by the oxidation of ulvospinel. Ilmenite also occurs as discrete grains, typically with some hematite in solid solution, and complete solid solution exists between the two minerals at temperatures above about 950 °C.

Titanium was identified for the first time by William Gregor in 1791 in ilmenite from the Manaccan valley in Cornwall, southwest England.

Ilmenite is named after the locality of its discovery in the Il'menski Mountains, near Miass, Russia.

3.8.4 Processing and consumption

Most ilmenite is mined for titanium dioxide production. In 2011, about 47% of the titanium dioxide produced worldwide were based on this material.^[5] Finely ground titanium dioxide is a bright white powder widely used as a base pigment in paint, paper and plastics.

North America and Europe together consume about 50% of the world's titanium dioxide production. Demand by India and China is growing rapidly and may eventually surpass Western consumption.

Ilmenite is ultimately converted into pigment grade titanium dioxide via either the sulfate process or the chloride process. Sulfate process plants must utilise low-vanadium ilmenite, as vanadium is a penalty element. Titanium dioxide pigment can also be produced from higher titanium content feedstocks such as upgraded slag, rutile and leucoxene via a chloride acid process. Sulfate and chloride process pigment tends to be used for lower and higher quality applications respectively, users more and more preferring the chloride process. The five largest TiO 2 pigment processors are Dupont, Cristal Global, Huntsman, Kronos and Tronox, Dupont having pioneered the chloride process in the 1960s and having converted to the use of the chloride process for all its applications.^[7] Major paint and coating company end users for pigment grade titanium dioxide include Akzo Nobel, PPG Industries, Sherwin Williams, BASF, Kansai Paints and Valspar.^[8] Global TiO

2 pigment demand for 2010 was 5.3 Mt with annual growth expected to be about 3-4%.^[9]

Most ilmenite ore production from Canada, South Africa and Norway is destined for titaniferous slag application.^[10] Carbon (anthracite) and energy are added in large electric arc smelting furnaces to convert the ilmenite into molten iron bath and slag rich in titanium dioxide. The iron can be further processed as pig iron, as continuous cast steel billets, or as iron or steel powders. A related chemically process technology is termed the Becher process.

Ilmenite ore is used as a flux by steelmakers to line blast furnace hearth refractory.^[11]

Ilmenite sand is also used as a sandblasting agent in the cleaning of diecasting dies.

3.8.5 Feedstock Production

Australia was the world's largest ilmenite ore producer in 2011, with about 1.3 million tonnes of production, followed by South Africa, Canada, Mozambique, India, China, Vietnam, Ukraine, Norway, Madagascar and United States.

Although most ilmenite is recovered from heavy mineral sands ore deposits, ilmenite can also be recovered from layered intrusive sources or "hard rock" titanium ore sources.

The top four ilmenite and rutile feedstock producers in 2010 were Rio Tinto Group, Iluka Resources, Exxaro and Kenmare Resources, which collectively accounted for more than 60% of world's supplies.^[8]

The world's two largest open cast ilmenite mines are:

• The Tellnes mine located in Sokndal, Norway, and run by Titania AS (owned by Kronos Worldwide Inc.) with 0.55 Mtpa capacity and 57 Mt contained TiO 2 reserves.

• The Rio Tinto Group's Lac Tio mine located near Havre Saint-Pierre, Quebec in Canada with a 3 Mtpa capacity and 52 Mt reserves.^[13]

Major mineral sands based ilmenite mining operations include:

- Richards Bay Minerals in South Africa, majorityowned by the Rio Tinto Group.
- Kenmare Resources' Moma mine in Mozambique.
- Iluka Resources' mining operations in Australia including Murray Basin, Eneabba and Capel.
- The Kerala Minerals & Metals Ltd (KMML), Indian Rare Earths (IRE), VV Mineral mines in India.
- TiZir Ltd.'s Grande Cote mine in Senegal^[14]
- QIT Madagascar Minerals mine, majority-owned by the Rio Tinto Group, which began production in 2009 and is expected to produce 0.75 Mtpa of ilmenite, potentially expanding to 2 Mtpa in future phases.

Attractive major potential ilmenite deposits include:

- The Karhujupukka magnetite-ilmenite deposit in Kolari, northern Finland with around 5 Mt reserves and ore containing about 6.2% titanium.
- The Balla Balla magnetite-iron-titanium-vanadium ore deposit in the Pilbara of Western Australia, which contains 456 million tonnes of cumulate ore horizon grading 45% Fe, 13.7% TiO 2 and 0.64% V 2O
 5 are of the richest meanative illustrice are hedien

5, one of the richest magnetite-ilmenite ore bodies in Australia^[15]

• The Coburn, WIM 50, Douglas, Pooncarrie mineral sands deposits in Australia.

3.8.6 Lunar ilmenite

Ilmenite has been found in Moon rocks, and is typically highly enriched in magnesium similar to the kimberlitic association. In 2005^[16] NASA used the Hubble Space Telescope to locate potentially ilmenite-rich locations. This mineral could be essential to an eventual Moon base, as ilmenite would provide a source of iron and titanium for the building of structures and essential oxygen extraction.

3.8.7 References

- [1] Webmineral data
- [2] Mineral Handbook
- [3] Ilmenite on Mindat.org
- [4] Heinz Sibum, Volker Günther, Oskar Roidl, Fathi Habashi, Hans Uwe Wolf, "Titanium, Titanium Alloys, and Titanium Compounds" in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry 2005, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim. doi:10.1002/14356007.a27 095
- [5] Market Study Titanium Dioxide, published by Ceresana, February 2013
- [6] Hayes (2011), p. 5
- [7] Hayes, Tony (2011). "Titanium Dioxide: A Shining Future Ahead". Euro Pacific Canada. p. 5. Retrieved 16 Aug 2012.
- [8] Hayes (2011), p. 3
- [9] Hayes (2011), p. 4
- [10] "Mineral Commodity Summary: Titanium Mineral Concentrates". USGS. 2012 Survey. p. 175. Check date values in: ldate= (help)
- [11] "Rio Tinto, Fer et Titane Products". Rio Tinto Group. Retrieved 19 Aug 2012.
- [12] USGS 2012 Survey, p. 174
- [13] "Lac Tio Mine". InfoMine. Retrieved 16 Aug 2012.
- [14] "TiZir Limited". Mineral Deposits Limited. Retrieved 16 Aug 2012.
- [15] http://www.australianminesatlas.gov.au/aimr/ commodity/vanadium.html
- [16] http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/magazine/4177064.stm How to set up a moonbase. NASA

3.9 Magnetite

Not to be confused with Magnesite, Maghemite, or Magnemite.

Magnetite is a mineral, one of the three common naturally occurring iron oxides (chemical formula Fe_3O_4) and a member of the spinel group. Magnetite is the most magnetic of all the naturally occurring minerals on Earth.^[5] Naturally magnetized pieces of magnetite, called lodestone, will attract small pieces of iron, and this was how ancient people first noticed the property of magnetism.

Small grains of magnetite occur in almost all igneous and metamorphic rocks. Magnetite is black or brownishblack with a metallic luster, has a Mohs hardness of 5-6 and a black streak. The chemical IUPAC name is iron(II,III) oxide and the common chemical name is **ferrous-ferric oxide**.

3.9.1 Properties

Lodestones were used as an early form of magnetic compass. Magnetite typically carries the dominant magnetic signature in rocks, and so it has been a critical tool in paleomagnetism, a science important in understanding plate tectonics and as historic data for magnetohydrodynamics and other scientific fields. The relationships between magnetite and other iron-rich oxide minerals such as ilmenite, hematite, and ulvospinel have been much studied; the reactions between these minerals and oxygen influence how and when magnetite preserves a record of the Earth's magnetic field.

Magnetite has been very important in understanding the conditions under which rocks form. Magnetite reacts with oxygen to produce hematite, and the mineral pair forms a buffer that can control oxygen fugacity. Commonly, igneous rocks contain grains of two solid solutions, one of magnetite and ulvospinel and the other of ilmenite and hematite. Compositions of the mineral pairs are used to calculate how oxidizing was the magma (i.e., the oxygen fugacity of the magma): a range of oxidizing conditions are found in magmas and the oxidation state helps to determine how the magmas might evolve by fractional crystallization.

Magnetite also occurs in many sedimentary rocks, including banded iron formations. In many igneous rocks, magnetite-rich and ilmenite-rich grains occur that precipitated together in magma. Magnetite also is produced from peridotites and dunites by serpentinization.

The Curie temperature of magnetite is 858 K (585 °C; 1,085 °F).

3.9.2 Distribution of deposits



A fine textured sample, ~5cm across

3.9.3

Magnetite and other heavy minerals (dark) in a quartz beach sand (Chennai, India).

Magnetite is sometimes found in large quantities in beach sand. Such black sands (mineral sands or iron sands) are found in various places, such as California and the west coast of the North Island of New Zealand.^[6] The magnetite is carried to the beach via rivers from erosion and is concentrated via wave action and currents.

Huge deposits have been found in banded iron formations. These sedimentary rocks have been used to infer changes in the oxygen content of the atmosphere of the Earth.

Large deposits of magnetite are also found in the Atacama region of Chile, Valentines region of Uruguay, Kiruna, Sweden, the Pilbara, Midwest and Northern Goldfields regions in Western Australia, New South Wales in the Tallawang Region, and in the Adirondack region of New York in the United States. Kediet ej Jill, the highest mountain of Mauritania, is made entirely of the mineral.^[7] Deposits are also found in Norway, Germany, Italy, Switzerland, South Africa, India, Indonesia, Mexico, and in Oregon, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, North Carolina, Virginia, New Mexico, Utah, and Colorado in the United States. In 2005, an exploration company, Cardero Resources, discovered a vast deposit of magnetite-bearing sand dunes in Peru. The dune field covers 250 square kilometers (100 sq mi), with the highest dune at over 2,000 meters (6,560 ft) above the desert floor. The sand contains 10% magnetite.^[8]

Transformation of ferrous hydroxide into magnetite

Under anaerobic conditions, the ferrous hydroxide $(Fe(OH)_2)$ can be oxidized by the protons of water to form magnetite and molecular hydrogen. This process is described by the Schikorr reaction:

 $3 Fe(OH)_2 \rightarrow Fe_3O_4 + H_2 + 2 H_2O$ ferrous hydroxide \rightarrow magnetite + hydrogen + water

The well-crystallized magnetite (Fe_3O_4) is thermodynamically more stable than the ferrous hydroxide $(Fe(OH)_2).^{[9]}$

Biological occurrences

Biomagnetism is usually related to the presence of biogenic^[10] crystals of magnetite, which occur widely in organisms.^[11] These organisms range from bacteria (e.g., Magnetospirillum magnetotacticum) to animals, where these crystals are found in the brain.^[12] These crystals are involved in magnetoreception, the ability to sense the polarity or the inclination of the Earth's magnetic field, and aid in navigation. [10]

Chitons have teeth made of magnetite on their radula.^[10]

Synthetic magnetite 3.9.4



Crystal structure of magnetite. Red atoms are oxygens.

Magnetite can be prepared in the laboratory as a ferrofluid in the Massart method by mixing iron(II) chloride and iron(III) chloride in the presence of sodium hydroxide.^[13] Magnetite can also be prepared by the chemical co-precipitation in presence of ammonia, which consist in a mixture of a solution 0.1 M of FeCl₃·6H₂O and FeCl₂·4H₂O with mechanic agitation of about 2000 rpm. The molar ratio of FeCl₃:FeCl₂ can be 2:1; heating this solution at 70 °C, and immediately the speed is elevated to 7500 rpm and adding quickly a solution of NH₄OH (10 volume %), immediately a dark precipitate will be formed, which consists of nanoparticles of magnetite.^[14] In both cases, the precipitation reaction rely on a quick transformation of acidic hydrolyzed iron ions into the spinel iron oxide structure, by hydrolysis at elevated pH values (above ca. 10).

Considerable efforts has been devoted towards controlling the particle formation process of magnetite nanoparticles due to the challenging and complex chemistry reactions involved in the phase transformations prior to the formation of the magnetite spinel structure.^[15] Magnetite



particles are of interests in bioscience applications such as in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) since iron oxide magnetite nanoparticles represent a non-toxic alternative to currently employed gadolinium-based contrast agents. However, due to lack of control over the specific transformations involved in the formation of the particles, truly superparamagnetic particles have not yet been prepared from magnetite, i.e. magnetite nanoparticles that completely lose their permanent magnetic characteristic in the absence of an external magnetic field (which by definition show a coercivity of 0 A/m). The smallest values currently reported for nanosized magnetite particles is Hc =8.5 A m⁻¹,^[16] whereas the largest reported magnetization value is 87 Am² kg⁻¹ for synthetic magnetite.^{[17][18]}

3.9.5 Applications

Magnetic recording

Magnetic iron oxides are often used in magnetic storage,^[19] for example in the magnetic layer of hard disks, floppy disks and cassette tapes. These consist of a thin sheet of plastic material, with embedded magnetic particles. The particles can be magnetized to represent binary or analog data. Magnetic ink character recognition (MICR) also uses magnetic particles suspended in an ink which can be read by special scanning hardware.

Most newly generated information, such as text, photographs, and audiovisual recordings, is now stored in magnetic media, and much of the world's legacy of information in other media has been transcribed to magnetic form, because it is cheap, compact, and computer-accessible.

Catalysis

Magnetite is the catalyst for the industrial synthesis of ammonia.^[20]

As a sorbent

Magnetite powder efficiently removes arsenic(III) and arsenic(V) from water, the efficiency of which increases ~200 times when the magnetite particle size decreases from 300 to 12 nm.^[21] Arsenic-contaminated drinking water is a major problem around the world, which can be solved using magnetite as a sorbent.

Other

Because of its stability at high temperatures, it is used for coating industrial watertube steam boilers. The magnetite layer is formed after a chemical treatment (e.g. by using hydrazine).

3.9.6 Gallery of magnetite mineral specimens

- Octahedral crystals of magnetite up to 1.8 cm across, on cream colored Feldspar crystals. Locality: Cerro Huañaquino, Potosí Department, Bolivia. Size: 8.4 x 5.2 x 3.2 cm.
- Unusual octahedral magnetite & chalcopyrite association, Aggeneys, Northern Cape Province, South Africa. Size 7 x 6 x 4 cm.
- Red gem-like crystals of Chondrodite with magnetite, Tilly Foster mine, Brewster, New York USA. Size 2.8 x 2.6 x 2.1 cm.
- Unusual specular hematite pseudomorph after magnetite, from Payun Matru volcano, Reserva Provincial La Payunia, Argentina. Size: 11.8 x 5.6 x 4.4 cm.
- Metallic, jet black, complex cubes of magnetite, from ZCA Mine No. 4, Balmat-Edwards district, St. Lawrence County, New York USA. Field of view, about 4 cm.

3.9.7 See also

- Bluing (steel), a process in which steel is partially protected against rust by a layer of magnetite
- Buena Vista Iron Ore District
- Corrosion product
- Ferrite
- Greigite
- Maghemite
- Magnesia (in natural mixtures with magnetite)
- Magnetotactic bacteria
- Mill scale
- Mineral redox buffer

3.9.8 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Mindat.org Mindat.org
- [3] Webmineral data
- [4] Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis (1985). Manual of Mineralogy (20th ed.). Wiley. ISBN 0-471-80580-7.

- [5] Harrison, R. J.; Dunin-Borkowski, RE; Putnis, A (2002). "Direct imaging of nanoscale magnetic interactions in minerals" (free-download pdf). *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 99 (26): 16556–16561. Bibcode:2002PNAS...9916556H. doi:10.1073/pnas.262514499. PMC 139182. PMID 12482930.
- [6] Templeton, Fleur (15 Jun 3 2010). "1. Iron an abundant resource - Iron and steel". *Te Ara Encyclopedia of New Zealand*. Retrieved 4 January 2013. Check date values in: ldate= (help)
- [7] Kediet ej Jill
- [8] Ferrous Nonsnotus
- [9] Ma, Ming; Zhang, Yu; Guo, Zhirui; Gu, Ning (2013). "Facile synthesis of ultrathin magnetic iron oxide nanoplates by Schikorr reaction". *Nanoscale Research Letters* 8 (1): 16. doi:10.1186/1556-276X-8-16.
- [10] Magnetite in Human Tissues: A Mechanism for the Biological Effects of Weak ELF Magnetic Fields Joseph L. Kirschvink, Atsuko Kobayashi-Kirschvink, Juan C. Diaz-Ricci, and Steven J. Kirschvink
- [11] H. A. Lowenstam "Minerals formed by organisms" Science 1981, volume 211,:1126-31.
- [12] Baker, R R; J G Mather; J H Kennaugh (1983-01-06). "Magnetic bones in human sinuses". *Nature* **301** (5895): 79–80. Bibcode:1983Natur.301...78R. doi:10.1038/301078a0. PMID 6823284.
- [13] Massart, R., Preparation of aqueous magnetic liquids in alkaline and acidic media, *IEEE transactions on magnetics*, 17, 2, 1981. 1247–1248
- [14] Keshavarz, Sahar, Yaolin Xu, Spencer Hrdy, Clay Lemley, Tim Mewes, and Yuping Bao. "Relaxation of Polymer Coated Magnetic Nanoparticles in Aqueous Solution", IEEE Transactions on Magnetics, Volume: 46, Issue: 6 pp. 1541-43, June 2010, Tuscaloosa. Retrieved on 3 September 2012.
- [15] Jean-Pierre Jolivet, Corinne Chanéac and Elisabeth Tronc, Iron oxide chemistry. From molecular clusters to extended solid networks, *Chem. Commun.*, 2004, 5, 481-483
- [16] Valter Ström, Richard T. Olsson, K. V. Rao, Real-time monitoring of the evolution of magnetism during precipitation of superparamagnetic nanoparticles for bioscience applications, *J. Mater. Chem.*, 2010, 20, 4168-4175
- [17] Mei Fang, Valter Ström, Richard T. Olsson, Lyubov Belova, K. V. Rao, Rapid mixing: A route to synthesize magnetite nanoparticles with high moment, *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 99, 222501 (2011)
- [18] Mei Fang, Valter Ström, Richard T. Olsson, Lyubov Belova, K. V. Rao, Particle size and magnetic properties dependence on growth temperature for rapid mixed co-precipitated magnetite nanoparticles, *Nanotechnology*, 2012, 23, 14, 145601

- [19] Ullah, Zaka; Atiq, Shahid; Naseem, Shahzad (2013). "Influence of Pb doping on structural, electrical and magnetic properties of Sr-hexaferrites". *Journal of Alloys and Compounds* 555: 263–267. doi:10.1016/j.jallcom.2012.12.061.
- [20] Max Appl "Ammonia, 2. Production Processes" in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry 2011, Wiley-VCH. doi:10.1002/14356007.002_011
- [21] J.T. Mayo et al. (2007). "The effect of nanocrystalline magnetite size on arsenic removal". *Sci. Technol. Adv. Mater.* (free download) 8: 71. Bibcode:2007STAdM...8...71M. doi:10.1016/j.stam.2006.10.005.

3.9.9 Further reading

- Lowenstam, Heinz A.; Weiner, Stephen (1989). On Biomineralization. USA: Oxford University Press. ISBN 0-19-504977-2.
- Chang, Shih-Bin Robin; Kirschvink, Joseph Lynn (1989). "Magnetofossils, the Magnetization of Sediments, and the Evolution of Magnetite Biomineralization". Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences 17: 169–195. Bibcode:1989AREPS..17..169C. doi:10.1146/annurev.ea.17.050189.001125.

3.9.10 External links

- Mineral galleries
- Bio-magnetics
- History of Magnetite Mining in the NJ Highlands
- Magnetite mining in New Zealand Accessed 25-Mar-09
- Mineral Survey of Santa Cruz County Black Sand
- Peruvian sand dunes

3.10 Pyrolusite

Pyrolusite is a mineral consisting essentially of manganese dioxide (MnO_2) and is important as an ore of manganese. It is a black, amorphous appearing mineral, often with a granular, fibrous or columnar structure, sometimes forming reniform crusts. It has a metallic luster, a black or bluish-black streak, and readily soils the fingers. The specific gravity is about 4.8. Its name is from the Greek for *fire* and to *wash*, in reference to its use as a way to remove tints from glass.^[3]

3.10.1 Occurrence

Pyrolusite and romanechite are among the most common manganese minerals. Pyrolusite occurs associated with manganite, hollandite, hausmannite, braunite, chalcophanite, goethite and hematite under oxidizing conditions in hydrothermal deposits. It also occurs in bogs and often results from alteration of manganite.^[3]

3.10.2 Use

The metal is obtained by reduction of the oxide with sodium, magnesium, aluminium, or by electrolysis. Pyrolusite is extensively used for the manufacture of spiegeleisen and ferromanganese and of various alloys such as manganese-bronze. As an oxidizing agent it is used in the preparation of chlorine; indeed, chlorine gas itself was first described by Karl Scheele in 1774 from the reaction products of pyrolusite and hydrochloric acid. Natural pyrolusite has been used in batteries, but highquality batteries require synthetic products. Pyrolusite is also used to prepare disinfectants (permanganates) and for decolorizing glass. When mixed with molten glass it oxidizes the ferrous iron to ferric iron, and so discharges the green and brown tints (making it classically useful to glassmakers as a decolorizer). As a coloring material, it is used in calico printing and dyeing; for imparting violet, amber, and black colors to glass, pottery, and bricks; and in the manufacture of green and violet paints.

3.10.3 Variations in crystal habit

- Botryoidal
- Dendritic
- Acicular radiating
- crystal structure of pyrolusite

3.10.4 See also

Other manganese oxides:

- Birnessite
- Psilomelane

3.10.5 References

- [1] http://webmineral.com/data/Pyrolusite.shtml Webmineral data
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-3318.html Mindat
- [3] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/pyrolusite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy

[4] http://www.mindat.org/min-6101.html Mindat polianite

This article incorporates text from a publication now in the public domain: Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

3.11 Rutile

Rutile is a mineral composed primarily of titanium dioxide, TiO_2 .

Rutile is the most common natural form of TiO_2 . Two rarer polymorphs of TiO_2 are known:

- Anatase (sometimes known by the obsolete name "octahedrite"), a tetragonal mineral of pseudo-octahedral habit
- Brookite, an orthorhombic mineral

Rutile has among the highest refractive indices at visible wavelengths of any known crystal, and also exhibits a particularly large birefringence and high dispersion. Owing to these properties, it is useful for the manufacture of certain optical elements, especially polarization optics, for longer visible and infrared wavelengths up to about $4.5\mu m$.

Natural rutile may contain up to 10% iron and significant amounts of niobium and tantalum. Rutile derives its name from the Latin *rutilus*, red, in reference to the deep red color observed in some specimens when viewed by transmitted light.

3.11.1 Occurrence



Rutile output in 2005

Rutile is a common accessory mineral in hightemperature and high-pressure metamorphic rocks and in igneous rocks.

Thermodynamically, rutile is the most stable polymorph of TiO_2 at all temperatures, exhibiting lower total free energy than metastable phases of anatase or brookite.^[5] Consequently, the transformation of the metastable TiO_2 polymorphs to rutile is irreversible. As it has the lowest molecular volume of the three main polymorphs; it

is generally the primary titanium bearing phase in most high-pressure metamorphic rocks, chiefly eclogites.



Rutile in quartz

Within the igneous environment, rutile is a common accessory mineral in plutonic igneous rocks, though it is also found occasionally in extrusive igneous rocks, particularly those that have deep mantle sources such as kimberlites and lamproites. Anatase and brookite are found in the igneous environment particularly as products of autogenic alteration during the cooling of plutonic rocks; anatase is also found in placer deposits sourced from primary rutile.

The occurrence of large specimen crystals is most common in pegmatites, skarns, and granite greisens. Rutile is found as an accessory mineral in some altered igneous rocks, and in certain gneisses and schists. In groups of acicular crystals it is frequently seen penetrating quartz as in the *fléches d'amour* from Graubünden, Switzerland. In 2005 the Republic of Sierra Leone in West Africa had a production capacity of 23% of the world's annual rutile supply, which rose to approximately 30% in 2008. The reserves, lasting for about 19 years, are estimated at 259,000,000 metric tons (285,000,000 short tons).^[6]

3.11.2 Crystal structure

Rutile has a body-centred tetragonal unit cell, with unit cell parameters a=b=4.584 Å, and c=2.953 Å.^[7] The titanium cations have a coordination number of 6 meaning they are surrounded by an octahedron of 6 oxygen atoms. The oxygen anions have a co-ordination number of 3 resulting in a trigonal planar co-ordination. Rutile also shows a screw axis when its octahedra are viewed sequentially.^[8]



The unit cell of rutile. Ti atoms are gray; O atoms are red.



Acicular crystals of rutile protruding from a quartz crystal

3.11.3 Uses and economic importance

In large enough quantities in beach sands, rutile forms an important constituent of heavy minerals and ore deposits. Miners extract and separate the valuable minerals—e.g., rutile, zircon, and ilmenite. The main uses for rutile are the manufacture of refractory ceramic, as a pigment, and for the production of titanium metal.

Finely powdered rutile is a brilliant white pigment and is used in paints, plastics, paper, foods, and other applications that call for a bright white color. Titanium dioxide pigment is the single greatest use of titanium worldwide. Nanoscale particles of rutile are transparent to visible light but are highly effective in the absorption of ultraviolet radiation. The UV absorption of nanosized rutile particles is blue-shifted compared to bulk rutile, so that higher-energy UV light is absorbed by the nanoparticles. Hence, they are used in sunscreens to protect against UV-induced skin damage.

Small rutile needles present in gems are responsible for an optical phenomenon known as asterism. Asteriated gems are known as "star" gems. Star sapphires, star rubies, and other "star" gems are highly sought after and are generally more valuable than their normal counterparts.

Rutile is widely used as a welding electrode covering. It is also used as a part of the ZTR index, which classifies highly weathered sediments.

3.11.4 Synthetic rutile

Synthetic rutile was first produced in 1948 and is sold under a variety of names. Very pure synthetic rutile is transparent and almost colorless (slightly yellow) in large pieces. Synthetic rutile can be made in a variety of colors by doping. The high refractive index gives an adamantine luster and strong refraction that leads to a diamond-like appearance. The near-colorless diamond substitute is sold as "Titania", which is the old-fashioned chemical name for this oxide. However, rutile is seldom used in jewellery because it is not very hard (scratch-resistant), measuring only about 6 on the Mohs hardness scale.

3.11.5 See also

• List of minerals

3.11.6 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Webmineral data
- [3] Mindat.org
- [4] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., John Wiley and Sons, New York, p. 304-305, ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [5] Hanaor, D. A. H.; Assadi, M. H. N.; Li, S.; Yu, A.; Sorrell, C. C. (2012). "Ab initio study of phase stability in doped TiO₂". *Computational Mechanics* **50** (2): 185–194. doi:10.1007/s00466-012-0728-4.
- [6] "Sierra Rutile Mine". Titanium Resources Group. Retrieved 2009-05-06.
- [7] Diebold, Ulrike (2003). "The surface science of titanium dioxide". *Surface Science Reports* 48 (5-8): 53–229. Bibcode:2003SurSR..48...53D. doi:10.1016/S0167-5729(02)00100-0.
- [8] "Rutile Structure", Steven Dutch, Natural and Applied Sciences, University of Wisconsin — Green Bay

3.11.7 External links

• "Rutile". Encyclopedia Americana. 1920.

3.12 Spinel

See also: Spinel group

Spinel /'spinel/ is the magnesium aluminium member of the larger spinel group of minerals. It has the formula MgAl₂O₄.^[1] **Balas ruby** is an old name for a rose-tinted variety.

3.12.1 Properties of true spinel



Cut spinel

Spinel crystallizes in the isometric system; common crystal forms are octahedra, usually twinned. It has an imperfect octahedral cleavage and a conchoidal fracture. Its hardness is 8, its specific gravity is 3.5–4.1 and it is transparent to opaque with a vitreous to dull luster. It may be colorless, but is usually various shades of red, blue, green, yellow, brown, or black. There is a unique natural white spinel, now lost, that surfaced briefly in what is now Sri Lanka. Some spinels are among the most famous gemstones: Among them are the Black Prince's Ruby and the "Timur ruby" in the British Crown Jewels, and the "Côte de Bretagne", formerly from the French Crown jewels. The Samarian Spinel is the largest known spinel in the world, weighing 500 carats (100 g).

The transparent red spinels were called spinel-rubies or balas rubies. In the past, before the arrival of modern science, spinels and rubies were equally known as rubies. After the 18th century the word ruby was only used for the red gem variety of the mineral corundum and the word spinel became used. "Balas" is derived from Balascia, the ancient name for Badakhshan, a region in central Asia situated in the upper valley of the Kokcha River, one of the principal tributaries of the Oxus River. The Badakshan Province was for centuries the main source for red and pink spinels.

3.12.2 Occurrence

Spinel has long been found in the gemstone-bearing gravel of Sri Lanka and in limestones of the Badakshan Province in modern day Afghanistan and of Mogok in Burma. Recently gem quality spinels were also found in the marbles of Luc Yen (Vietnam), Mahenge and Matombo (Tanzania), Tsavo (Kenya) and in the gravels of Tunduru (Tanzania) and Ilakaka (Madagascar). Spinel is found as a metamorphic mineral, and also as a primary mineral in rare mafic igneous rocks; in these igneous rocks, the magmas are relatively deficient in alkalis relative to aluminium, and aluminium oxide may form as the mineral corundum or may combine with magnesia to form spinel. This is why spinel and ruby are often found together.

Spinel, $(Mg,Fe)(Al,Cr)_2O_4$, is common in peridotite in the uppermost Earth's mantle, between approximately 20 km to approximately 120 km, possibly to lower depths depending on the chromium content.^[3] At significantly shallower depths, above the Moho, calcic plagioclase is the more stable aluminous mineral in peridotite, while garnet is the stable phase deeper in the mantle below the spinel stability region.

Spinel, $(Mg,Fe)Al_2O_4$, is a common mineral in the Ca-Al-rich inclusions (CAIs) in some chondritic meteorites.

3.12.3 Synthetic spinel

Synthetic spinel was accidentally produced in the middle of the 18th century, and has been more recently described in scientific publications in 2000 and 2004.^[4]

3.12.4 See also

- Ceylonite
- The Samarian Spinel: the largest known spinel in the world, part of the Iranian Crown Jewels
- Black Prince's Ruby

3.12.5 References

- [1] Spinel at Mindat
- [2] Spinel at webminerals
- [3] http://www.eeo.ed.ac.uk/homes/sklemme/publications/ Klemme_Lithos_2004.pdf
- [4] SSEF: Swiss Gemological Organization. Click Newsletter, Click Flux Grown Synthetic Spinels

3.12.6 Bibliography

- Deer, Howie and Zussman (1966). An Introduction to the Rock-Forming Minerals, Longman, pp. 424–433, ISBN 0-582-44210-9.
- Shumann, Walter (2006). *Gemstones of the World* 3rd edition, Sterling, pp. 116–117.

3.12.7 External links

- Spinel structure at the University of Wisconsin -Green Bay
- Spinel structure at the Institut for materials science of the University of Kiel

3.13 Uraninite

"Pitchblende" redirects here. For other uses, see Pitchblende (disambiguation).

Uraninite is a radioactive, uranium-rich mineral and ore with a chemical composition that is largely UO_2 , but due to oxidation the mineral typically contains variable proportions of U_3O_8 . Additionally, due to radioactive decay, the ore also contains oxides of lead and trace amounts of helium. It may also contain thorium, and rare earth elements.^{[1][3]} It used to be known as **pitchblende** (from pitch, because of its black color, and blende, a term used by German miners to denote minerals whose density suggested metal content, but whose exploitation, at the time they were named, was either unknown, impossible or not economically feasible). The mineral has been known at least since the 15th century from silver mines in the Ore Mountains, on the German/Czech border. The type locality is the town of Jáchymov, on the Czech side of the mountains, where F.E. Brückmann described the mineral in 1772.^{[3][5]} Pitchblende from the Johanngeorgenstadt deposit in Germany was used by M. Klaproth in 1789 to discover the element uranium.^[6]

All uraninite minerals contain a small amount of radium as a radioactive decay product of uranium. Uraninite also always contains small amounts of the lead isotopes ²⁰⁶Pb and ²⁰⁷Pb, the end products of the decay series of the uranium isotopes ²³⁸U and ²³⁵U respectively. Small amounts of helium are also present in uraninite as a result of alpha decay. Helium was first found on Earth in uraninite after having been discovered spectroscopically in the Sun's atmosphere. The extremely rare elements technetium and promethium can be found in uraninite in very small quantities (about 200 pg/kg and 4 fg/kg respectively), produced by the spontaneous fission of uranium-238.

3.13.1 Occurrence



Uraninite crystals from Topsham, Maine (size: 2.7×2.4×1.4 cm)

Uraninite is a major ore of uranium. Some of the highest grade uranium ores in the world were found in the Shinkolobwe mine in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (the initial source for the Manhattan Project) and in the Athabasca Basin in northern Saskatchewan, Canada. Another important source of pitchblende is at Great Bear Lake in the Northwest Territories of Canada, where it is found in large quantities associated with silver. It also occurs in Australia, the Czech Republic, Germany, England, and South Africa. In the United States it can be found in the states of Arizona, Colorado, Connecticut, Maine, New Hampshire, New Mexico, North Carolina and Wyoming. The geologist Charles Steen made a fortune on the production of Uraninite in his Mi Vida mine in Moab, Utah.

Uranium ore is generally processed close to the mine into yellowcake, which is an intermediate step in the processing of uranium.

3.13.2 See also

- Thorianite
- · Uranium ore deposits
- List of minerals
- List of uranium mines

3.13.3 References

Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, Jr., *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 1985, 20th ed. pp. 307–308 ISBN 0-471-80580-7

- [2] Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C. (ed.). "Uraninite" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. III (Halides, Hydroxides, Oxides). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0-9622097-2-4. Retrieved December 5, 2011.
- [3] Uraninite. Mindat.org
- [4] Uraninite. Webmineral.com
- [5] Veselovsky, F., Ondrus, P., Gabsová, A., Hlousek, J., Vlasimsky, P., Chernyshew, I.V. (2003). "Who was who in Jáchymov mineralogy II". *Journal of the Czech Geological Society* (3–4 ed.) 48: 93–205.
- [6] Schüttmann, W. (1998). "Das Erzgebirge und sein Uran". *RADIZ-Information* 16: 13–34.

3.13.4 External links

Media related to Uraninite at Wikimedia Commons

3.14 Zincite

Not to be confused with Zincate.

Zincite is the mineral form of zinc oxide (ZnO). Its crystal form is rare in nature; a notable exception to this is at the Franklin and Sterling Hill Mines in New Jersey, an area also famed for its many fluorescent minerals. It has a hexagonal crystal structure and a color that depends on the presence of impurities. The zincite found at Franklin Furnace is red-colored (mostly due to iron and manganese) and associated with willemite and franklinite.

Zincite crystals can be grown artificially, and synthetic zincite crystals are available as a by-product of zinc smelting. Synthetic crystals can be colorless or can range in color from dark red, orange, or yellow to light green.



Synthetic zincite crystals

Both natural and synthetic zincite crystals are significant for their early use as semiconductor crystal detectors in the early development of crystal radios before the advent of vacuum tubes. As an early radio detector it was used in conjunction with another mineral, galena, and this combination was known as the cat's-whisker detector.

3.14.1 See also

- List of minerals
- Oleg Losev

3.14.2 References

- [1] Zincite. Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Zincite. Mindat

3.14.3 External links

• Mineral galleries

Chapter 4

Hydroxides

4.1 Bauxite

This article is about the ore. For the town in Arkansas, see Bauxite, Arkansas.

Bauxite, an aluminium ore, is the world's main



Bauxite with US penny for comparison



QEMSCAN mineral maps of bauxite ore-forming pisoliths

source of aluminium. It consists mostly of the minerals gibbsite Al(OH)₃, boehmite γ -AlO(OH) and diaspore α -AlO(OH), mixed with the two iron oxides goethite and haematite, the clay mineral kaolinite and small amounts of anatase TiO₂. Bauxite was named by the French geologist Pierre Berthier in 1821 after the village of Les Baux in Provence, southern France, where he discovered



Bauxite in Les Baux-de-Provence, France



Bauxite with core of unweathered rock



One of the world's largest bauxite mines in Weipa, Australia

it and was the first to recognize that it contained aluminium.

4.1.1 Formation

Lateritic bauxites (silicate bauxites) are distinguished from karst bauxite ores (carbonate bauxites). The carbonate bauxites occur predominantly in Europe and Jamaica above carbonate rocks (limestone and dolomite), where they were formed by lateritic weathering and residual accumulation of intercalated clay layers – dispersed clays which were concentrated as the enclosing limestones gradually dissolved during chemical weathering.

The lateritic bauxites are found mostly in the countries of the tropics. They were formed by lateritization of various silicate rocks such as granite, gneiss, basalt, syenite, and shale. In comparison with the iron-rich laterites, the formation of bauxites depends even more on intense weathering conditions in a location with very good drainage. This enables the dissolution of the kaolinite and the precipitation of the gibbsite. Zones with highest aluminium content are frequently located below a ferruginous surface layer. The aluminium hydroxide in the lateritic bauxite deposits is almost exclusively gibbsite.

India's bauxite deposits are mainly found in the Amarkantak plateau, Maikal hills and the plateau region of Bilaspur - Katni. Orrissa is the largest bauxite producing state in India with 45% of the country's total production in 2000- 01. Panchpatmali deposits in Koraput district are the most important bauxite deposits in the state. In the case of Jamaica, recent analysis of the soils showed elevated levels of cadmium, suggesting that the bauxite originates from recent Miocene ash deposits from episodes of significant volcanism in Central America.

4.1.2 Production trends

In 2009, Australia was the top producer of bauxite with almost one-third of the world's production, followed by China, Brazil, India, and Guinea. Although aluminium demand is rapidly increasing, known reserves of its bauxite ore are sufficient to meet the worldwide demands for aluminium for many centuries.^[11] Increased aluminium recycling, which has the advantage of lowering the cost in electric power in producing aluminium, will considerably extend the world's bauxite reserves.

In November 2010, Nguyen Tan Dung, the prime minister of Vietnam, announced that Vietnam's bauxite reserves might total 11000 Mt; this would be the largest in the world.^[4]

4.1.3 Processing

Bauxite is usually strip mined because it is almost always found near the surface of the terrain, with little or no



Bauxite being loaded at Cabo Rojo, Dominican Republic, to be shipped elsewhere for processing; 2007

overburden. Approximately 70% to 80% of the world's dry bauxite production is processed first into alumina, and then into aluminium by electrolysis as of 2010. Bauxite rocks are typically classified according to their intended commercial application: metallurgical, abrasive, cement, chemical, and refractory.

Usually, bauxite ore is heated in a pressure vessel along with a sodium hydroxide solution at a temperature of 150 to 200 °C. At these temperatures, the aluminium is dissolved as an aluminate (the Bayer process). After separation of ferruginous residue (red mud) by filtering, pure gibbsite is precipitated when the liquid is cooled, and then seeded with fine-grained aluminium hydroxide. The gibbsite is usually converted into aluminium oxide, Al₂O₃, by heating. This mineral is dissolved at a temperature of about 960 °C in molten cryolite. Next, this molten substance can yield metallic aluminium by passing an electric current through it in the process of electrolysis, which is called the Hall–Héroult process, named after its American and French discoverers.

Prior to the invention of this process in 1886, elemental aluminium was made by heating ore along with elemental sodium or potassium in a vacuum. The method was complicated and consumed materials that were themselves expensive at that time. This made early elemental aluminium more expensive than gold.^[5]

4.1.4 See also

- Alcoa
- Bauxite, Arkansas
- Rio Tinto Alcan
- United Company RUSAL

4.1.5 References

- "Bauxite and Alumina" (PDF). U.S. Geological Survey. p. 2. Retrieved 9 January 2014.
- [2] "Bauxite and Alumina" (PDF). U.S. Geological Survey (Mineral Commodity Summaries). January 2012. p. 27. Retrieved August 1, 2012.

- [3] "World mineral statistics | MineralsUK". Bgs.ac.uk. Retrieved 2013-10-25.
- [4] "Mining Journal Vietnam's bauxite reserves may total 11 billion tonnes". Retrieved 2010-11-28.
- [5] "Aluminium versus aluminum Author: Michael Quinion, 1996–2011". Worldwidewords.org. 2006-01-23. Retrieved 2011-12-19.

4.1.6 Further reading

- Bárdossy, G. (1982): *Karst Bauxites: Bauxite deposits on carbonate rocks*. Elsevier Sci. Publ. 441 p.
- Bárdossy, G. and Aleva, G.J.J. (1990): *Lateritic Bauxites*. Developments in Economic Geology 27, Elsevier Sci. Publ. 624 p. ISBN 0-444-98811-4
- Grant, C.; lalor, G. and Vutchkov, M. (2005) Comparison of bauxites from Jamaica, the Dominican Republic and Suriname. Journal of Radioanalytical and Nuclear Chemistry p. 385–388 Vol.266, No.3
- Hanilçi, N. (2013). *Geological and geochemical* evolution of the Bolkardaği bauxite deposits, Karaman, Turkey: Transformation from shale to bauxite. Journal of Geochemical Exploration

4.1.7 External links

- USGS Minerals Information: Bauxite
- Mineral Information Institute
- "Bauxite". New International Encyclopedia. 1905.

4.2 Brucite

Brucite is the mineral form of magnesium hydroxide, with the chemical formula $Mg(OH)_2$. It is a common alteration product of periclase in marble; a lowtemperature hydrothermal vein mineral in metamorphosed limestones and chlorite schists; and formed during serpentinization of dunites. Brucite is often found in association with serpentine, calcite, aragonite, dolomite, magnesite, hydromagnesite, artinite, talc and chrysotile.

Notable locations include Wood's Chrome Mine, Cedar Hill Quarry, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, USA.

4.2.1 Discovery

Brucite was first described in 1824 and named for the discoverer, American mineralogist, Archibald Bruce (1777–1818). A fibrous variety of Brucite is called **Nemalite**. It occurs in fibers or laths, usually elongated along [1010], but sometimes [1120] crystalline directions.



Nemalite



Brucite crystals from the Sverdlovsk Region, Urals, Russia (size: 10.5 x 7.8 x 7.4 cm

4.2.2 Industrial applications



Crystal structure

Brucite is used as a flame retardant because it thermally decomposes to release water in a similar way to aluminium hydroxide and mixtures of huntite and hydromagnesite.^{[4][5]} It also constitutes a significant source of magnesium for industry.

4.2.3 Magnesian attack of cement and concrete

When cement or concrete are exposed to non negligible concentration of Mg^{2+} , e.g. when these materials are left in prolonged contact with sea water or brines, $Mg(OH)_2$ precipitates under the high pH conditions prevailing in the cement porewater. The neoformation of brucite, an expansive material, induces mechanical stress in the hardened cement paste and is responsible for the formation of cracks and fissures in concrete.

The use of dolomite as aggregate in concrete can also cause the magnesian attack and should be avoided.

4.2.4 See also

- List of minerals
- List of minerals named after people
- Portlandite, Ca(OH)₂

4.2.5 References

- [1] Brucite on Mindat.org
- [2] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [3] Brucite on Webmineral
- [4] Hollingbery, LA; Hull TR (2010). "The Thermal Decomposition of Huntite and Hydromagnesite - A Review". *Thermochimica Acta* 509 (1-2): 1–11. doi:10.1016/j.tca.2010.06.012.
- [5] Hollingbery, LA; Hull TR (2010). "The Fire Retardant Behaviour of Huntite and Hydromagnesite - A Review". *Polymer Degradation and Stability* **95** (12): 2213–2225. doi:10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2010.08.019.
 - Lee, Hyomin; Robert D. Cody; Anita M. Cody; Paul G. Spry (2000). "Effects of various deicing chemicals on pavement concrete deterioration". "Mid-Continent Transportation Symposium 2000 Proceedings". Retrieved 2009-09-10.
 - Lee, Hyomin; Robert D. Cody; Anita M. Cody; Paul G. Spry (2002). "Observations on brucite formation and the role of brucite in Iowa highway concrete deterioration". *Environmental and Engineering Geoscience* 8 (2): 137–145. doi:10.2113/gseegeosci.8.2.137. Retrieved 2009-09-10.
 - Wies aw, W; Kurdowski (September 2004). "The protective layer and decalcification of C-S-H in the mechanism of chloride corrosion of cement paste". *Cement and Concrete Research* 34 (9): 1555–1559. doi:10.1016/j.cemconres.2004.03.023.

Biricik, Hasan; Fevziye Aköz; Fikret Türker; Ilhan Berktay (2000). "Resistance to magnesium sulfate and sodium sulfate attack of mortars containing wheat straw ash". *Cement and Concrete Research* 30 (8): 1189–1197. doi:10.1016/S0008-8846(00)00314-8.

4.3 Boehmite

Boehmite or **böhmite** is an aluminium oxide hydroxide (γ -AlO(OH)) mineral, a component of the aluminium ore bauxite. It is dimorphous with diaspore. It crystallizes in the orthorhombic dipyramidal system and is typically massive in habit. It is white with tints of yellow, green, brown or red due to impurities. It has a vitreous to pearly luster, a Mohs hardness of 3 to 3.5 and a specific gravity of 3.00 to 3.07. It is colorless in thin section, optically biaxial positive with refractive indices of $n\alpha = 1.644 - 1.648$, $n\beta = 1.654 - 1.657$ and $n\gamma = 1.661 - 1.668$.

Boehmite occurs in tropical laterites and bauxites developed on alumino-silicate bedrock. It also occurs as a hydrothermal alteration product of corundum and nepheline. It occurs with kaolinite, gibbsite and diaspore in bauxite deposits; and with nepheline, gibbsite, diaspore, natrolite and analcime in nepheline pegmatites.^[3]

It was first described by J. de Lapparent in 1927 for an occurrence in the bauxites of Mas Rouge, Les Bauxde-Provence, France, and named^[5] for the Bohemian-German chemist Johann Böhm (1895–1952) who carried out X-ray studies of aluminium oxide hydroxides in 1925^[6] (and not for the German geologist Johannes Böhm (1857–1938) as often stated).^{[1][2]}

4.3.1 References

- [1] "Boehmite". Webmineral data. Retrieved 2010-07-10.
- [2] "Boehmite". Mindat with location data. Retrieved 2010-07-10.
- [3] Mineral Data Pub. Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] "The Mineral Boehmite". minerals.net. Retrieved June 10, 2014.
- [5] http://www.springerlink.com/content/ u2005q723h61km44/
- [6] http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/zaac.19251490114/abstract
- Steven Dutch, 2002, Lepidocrocite and Boehmite Structure, University of Wisconsin Green Bay

4.4 Diaspore

Not to be confused with diaspora. For the plant seed structure, see diaspore (botany).

Diaspore /'darəspɔ:r/, also known as **empholite**, **kay-serite**, or **tanatarite**, is an *aluminium oxide hydroxide* mineral, α -AlO(OH), crystallizing in the orthorhombic system and isomorphous with goethite. It occurs sometimes as flattened crystals, but usually as lamellar or scaly masses, the flattened surface being a direction of perfect cleavage on which the lustre is markedly pearly in character. It is colorless or greyish-white, yellowish, sometimes violet in color, and varies from translucent to transparent.^[3] It may be readily distinguished from other colorless transparent minerals with a perfect cleavage and pearly luster—like mica, talc, brucite, and gypsum— by its greater hardness of 6.5 - 7. The specific gravity is 3.4. When heated before the blowpipe it decrepitates violently, breaking up into white pearly scales.



Twinned crystal of Turkish diaspore from Mugla Province, Aegean Region, Turkey $(1.8 \times .6 \times .4 \text{ cm})$

The mineral occurs as an alteration product of corundum or emery and is found in granular limestone and other crystalline rocks. Well-developed crystals are found in the emery deposits of the Urals and at Chester, Massachusetts, and in kaolin at Schemnitz in Hungary. If obtainable in large quantity, it would be of economic importance as a source of aluminium.

Diaspore, along with gibbsite and boehmite, is a major component of the aluminium ore bauxite.^[2]

It was first described in 1801 for an occurrence in Mramorsk Zavod, Sverdlovskaya Oblast, Middle Urals, Russia. The name is from the Greek for $\delta\iota\alpha\sigma\pi\epsiloni\rho\epsilon\iotav$, to scatter, in allusion to its decrepitation on heating.^[1]

Csarite, *ottomanite*, and *zultanite* are trade names for gemquality diaspore (also known as Turkish diaspore) from the İlbir Mountains of southwest Turkey.^[4]

4.4.1 See also

- aluminium oxide
- aluminium hydroxide

4.4.2 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurlbut, *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 1985, 20th ed. p.318 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [3] "The Mineral diaspore". minerals.net. Retrieved June 10, 2014.
- [4] Murat Hatipoğlu, Necdet Türk, Steven C. Chamberlain and A. Murat Akgün, Gem-quality transparent diaspore (zultanite) in bauxite deposits of the İlbir Mountains, Menderes Massif, SW Turkey, Mineralium Deposita, Volume 45, Number 2 (2010), 201-205, DOI: 10.1007/s00126-009-0262-2

Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). "Diaspore". *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press. This article incorporates text from a publication now in the public domain: Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

4.5 Gibbsite

Gibbsite, Al(OH)₃, is one of the mineral forms of aluminium hydroxide. It is often designated as γ -Al(OH)₃ (but sometimes as α -Al(OH)₃.^[1]). It is also sometimes called hydrargillite (or hydrargyllite).

Gibbsite is an important ore of aluminium in that it is one of three main phases that make up the rock bauxite. Bauxite is often thought of as a mineral but it is really a rock composed of hydroxide and oxyhydroxide minerals such as gibbsite, boehmite (γ -AlO(OH)), and diaspore



Ball-and-stick model of the part of the crystal structure of gibbsite

(α -AlO(OH)), as well as clays, silt, and iron oxides and hydroxides.

Gibbsite has three named structural polymorphs or polytypes: **bayerite** (designated often as α -Al(OH)₃, but sometimes as β -Al(OH)₃), **doyleite**, and **nordstrandite**. Gibbsite and bayerite are monoclinic, whereas doyleite and nordstrandite are triclinic forms.

4.5.1 Structure

The structure of gibbsite is interesting and analogous to the basic structure of the micas. The basic structure forms stacked sheets of linked octahedrons of aluminium hydroxide. The octahedrons are composed of aluminium ions with a +3 charge bonded to six octahedrally coordinated hydroxides with a -1 charge. Each of the hydroxides is bonded to only two aluminium atoms because one third of the octahedrons are vacant a central aluminium. The result is a neutral sheet since +3/6 = +1/2 (+3 charge on the aluminiums divided by six hydroxide bonds times the number of aluminiums) and -1/2 = -1/2 (-1 charge on the hydroxides divided between only two aluminiums); thus the charges cancel. The lack of a charge on the gibbsite sheets means that there is no charge to retain ions between the sheets and act as a "glue" to keep the sheets together. The sheets are only held together by weak residual bonds and this results in a very soft easily cleaved mineral.

Gibbsite's structure is closely related to the structure of brucite, $Mg(OH)_2$. However the lower charge in brucite's magnesium (+2) as opposed to gibbsite's aluminium (+3) does not require that one third of the octahedrons be vacant of a central ion in order to maintain a neutral sheet. The different symmetry of gibbsite and brucite is due to the different way that the layers are stacked.

It is the gibbsite layer that in a way forms the "floor plan" for the mineral corundum, Al_2O_3 . The basic structure of corundum is identical to gibbsite except the hydroxides

are replaced by oxygen. Since oxygen has a charge of -2 the layers are not neutral and require that they must be bonded to other aluminiums above and below the initial layer producing the framework structure that is the structure of corundum.

Gibbsite is interesting for another reason because it is often found as a part of the structure of other minerals. The neutral aluminium hydroxide sheets are found sandwiched between silicate sheets in important clay groups: the illite, kaolinite, and montmorillonite/smectite groups. The individual aluminium hydroxide layers are identical to the individual layers of gibbsite and are referred to as the *gibbsite layers*.^[2]

4.5.2 Etymology

Gibbsite is named after George Gibbs (1776–1833), an American mineral collector.^[3] G. Gibbs' collection was acquired by Yale University early in the nineteenth century.^[4]

4.5.3 References

- N.N. Greenwood and A. Earnshaw, "Chemistry of Elements", 2nd edition, Butterworth and Heinemann, 1997
- [2] GIBBSITE (Aluminum Hydroxide)
- [3] Gibbsite Mineral Data
- [4] Gibbsite: Gibbsite mineral information and data

4.5.4 Further reading

 Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis, 1985, Manual of Mineralogy, 20th ed., ISBN 0-471-80580-7

4.5.5 External links

Webmineral Gibbsite

4.6 Goethite

Goethite (FeO(OH)), (*I*'g3rtatt/ *GUR-tite*) named after the German polymath and poet Johann Wolfgang von Goethe (1749–1832), an iron bearing hydroxide mineral of the diaspore group, is found in soil and other low-temperature environments. Goethite has been well known since ancient times for its use as a pigment (ochre). Evidence has been found of its use in paint pigment samples taken from the caves of Lascaux in France. It was first described in 1806 for occurrences in the Hollertszug Mine, Dermbach, Herdorf, Siegerland, Rhineland-Palatinate, Germany.^[3]



Unusual specimen of Goethite replacing a gypsum stalactite; the center is hollow. From Santa Eulalia, Chihuahua, Mexico.

In 2003, nanoparticulate authigenic goethite was shown

to be the most common diagenetic iron oxyhydroxide in both marine and lake sediments.^[5]

4.6.1 Composition

Goethite is an iron oxyhydroxide with ferric iron. It is the main component of rust and bog iron ore. Goethite's hardness ranges from 5.0 to 5.5 on the Mohs Scale, and its specific gravity varies from 3.3 to 4.3. The mineral forms prismatic needle-like crystals ("needle iron ore"), but is more typically massive.

Feroxyhyte and lepidocrocite are both polymorphs of the iron oxyhydroxide FeO(OH). Although they have the same chemical formula as goethite they each have different crystalline structures making them distinct minerals.

4.6.2 Usage

Its main modern use is as an iron ore, being referred to as *brown iron ore*. It does have some use as a clay earth pigment. Iron rich lateritic soils developed over serpentinite rocks in tropical climates are mined for their iron content as well as other metals.

Fine goethite specimens are rare and therefore are valued collectibles. Banded or iridescent varieties are cut and polished into cabochons for jewelry making.

4.6.3 Formation

Goethite often forms through the weathering of other iron-rich minerals, and thus is a common component of soils, concentrated in laterite soils. The formation of goethite is marked from the oxidation state change of Fe²⁺ to Fe³⁺, which allows for goethite to exist at surface conditions. Because of this oxidation state change, goethite is commonly seen as a pseudomorph. As iron-bearing minerals are brought to the zone of oxidation within the soil, the iron turns from iron(II) to iron(III), however, the original shape of the parent mineral is maintained in this process. Examples of common goethite pseudomorphs are: goethites after pyrite, goethite, siderite, and marcasite, though any iron(II) bearing mineral could become a goethite pseudomorph if proper conditions are met. It may also be precipitated by groundwater or in other sedimentary conditions, or form as a primary mineral in hydrothermal deposits. Goethite has also been found to be produced by the excreation processes of certain bacteria types.

4.6.4 Prevalence

Goethite is found all over the planet, usually in the form of concretions, stalactitic formations, oolites (a form consisting of tiny round grains cemented together), reniform (kidney shapes) or botryoidal (globular, like bunches of grapes) accumulations. It is also a very common pseudomorph. It is frequently encountered in the swampy areas at the head of spring waters ('bog iron'), on cave floors, and on the bottom of lakes and small creeks. The *boxworks* or gossan resulting from the oxidation of sulfide ore deposits is formed of goethite along with other iron oxides and quartz.

Significant deposits of goethite are found in England, Australia, Cuba, and Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Colorado, Alabama, Georgia, Virginia, and Tennessee in the United States.

Deposits significant in location, if not in abundance, have been found in Gusev by NASA's Spirit rover, providing strong evidence for the presence of liquid water on the planet Mars in an earlier stage of its evolution.

4.6.5 Gallery

- Goethite from Minas Gerais, Brazil.
- Goethite coating/replacing rusted pyrite cubes.
- Goethite--Leadville mining district, Colorado

4.6.6 See also

- Ochre
- List of minerals

4.6.7 References

- Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis (1985). Manual of Mineralogy (20th ed.). Wiley. ISBN 0-471-80580-7.
- [2] http://webmineral.com/data/Goethite.shtml Webmineral data
- [3] http://www.mindat.org/min-1719.html Mindat data with locations
- [4] http://www.galleries.com/minerals/oxides/goethite/ goethite.htm Mineral galleries
- [5] van der Zee, C.; Roberts, D.; Rancourt, D. G.; Slomp, C. P. (2003). "Nanogoethite is the dominant reactive oxyhydroxide phase in lake and marine sediments". *Geology* 31 (11): 993–996. Bibcode:2003Geo....31..993V. doi:10.1130/G19924.1.

4.6.8 External links

• Leonard James Spencer (1911). "Göthite". *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.).



Bog ore



Limonite deposited from mine runoff



Galena and Limonite

4.7 Limonite

Limonite is an iron ore consisting of a mixture of hydrated iron(III) oxide-hydroxides in varying composition. The generic formula is frequently written as FeO(OH) \cdot nH₂O, although this is not entirely accurate as the ratio of oxide to hydroxide can vary quite widely. Limonite is one of the two principal iron ores, the other being hematite, and has been mined for the production of iron since at least 2500 BCE.^{[4][5]}



Limonite pseudomorphs after Garnet

4.7.1 Names

Limonite is named from the Greek word for meadow $(\lambda \epsilon \iota \mu \omega \nu)$, in allusion to its occurrence as **bog iron ore** in meadows and marshes. In its brown form it is sometimes called **brown hematite** or **brown iron ore**. In its bright yellow form it sometimes called **lemon rock** or **yellow iron ore**.

4.7.2 Characteristics

Limonite is relatively dense with a specific gravity varying from 2.7 to 4.3.^[6] It varies in colour from a bright lemony yellow to a drab greyish brown. The streak of limonite on an unglazed porcelain plate is always brownish, a character which distinguishes it from hematite with a red streak, or from magnetite with a black streak. The hardness is variable, but generally in the 4 - 5.5 range.^[6]

Although originally defined as a single mineral, limonite is now recognized as a mixture of related hydrated iron oxide minerals, among them goethite, akaganeite, lepidocrocite, and jarosite. Individual minerals in limonite may form crystals, but limonite does not, although specimens may show a fibrous or microcrystalline structure.^[7] and limonite often occurs in concretionary forms or in compact and earthy masses; sometimes mammillary, botryoidal, reniform or stalactitic. Because of its amorphous nature, and occurrence in hydrated areas limonite often presents as a clay or mudstone. However there are limonite pseudomorphs after other minerals such as pyrite.^[6] This means that chemical weathering transforms the crystals of pyrite into limonite by hydrating the molecules, but the external shape of the pyrite crystal remains. Limonite pseudomorphs have also been formed from other iron oxides, hematite and magnetite; from the carbonate siderite and from iron rich silicates such as almandine garnets.

4.7.3 Formation

Limonite usually forms from the hydration of hematite and magnetite, from the oxidation and hydration of iron rich sulfide minerals, and chemical weathering of other iron rich minerals such as olivine, pyroxene, amphibole, and biotite. It is often the major iron component in lateritic soils. It is often deposited in run-off streams from mining operations.

4.7.4 Uses of limonite

One of the first uses was as a pigment. The yellow form produced yellow ochre for which Cyprus was famous,^[8] while the darker forms produced more earthy tones. Roasting the limonite changed it partially to hematite, producing red ochres, burnt umbers and siennas.^[9]

Bog iron ore and limonite mudstones are mined as a source of iron, although commercial mining of them has ceased in the United States.

Iron caps or gossans of siliceous iron oxide typically form as the result of intensive oxidation of sulfide ore deposits.^[10] These gossans were used by prospectors as guides to buried ore. In addition the oxidation of those sulfide deposits which contained gold, often resulted in the concentration of gold in the iron oxide and quartz of the gossans. Goldbearing limonite gossans were productively mined in the Shasta County, California mining district.^[10] Similar deposits were mined near Rio Tinto in Spain and Mount Morgan in Australia. In the Dahlonega gold belt in Lumpkin County, Georgia gold was mined from limonite-rich lateritic or saprolite soil. The gold of the primary veins was concentrated into the limonites of the deeply weathered rocks. In another example the deeply weathered iron formations of Brazil served to concentrate gold with the limonite of the resulting soils.

4.7.5 History

Main article: History of ferrous metallurgy

While the first iron ore was likely Meteoric iron, and hematite was far easier to smelt, in Africa, where the first evidence of iron metallurgy occurs, limonite is the most prevalent iron ore. Before smelting, as the ore was heated and the water driven off, more and more of the limonite was converted to hematite. The ore was then pounded as it was heated above 1250°C,^[11] at which temperature the metallic iron begins sticking together and non-metallic impurities are thrown off as sparks. Complex systems developed, notably in Tanzania, to process limonite.^[12] Nonetheless, hematite and magnetite remained the ores of choice when smelting was by bloomeries, and it was only with the development of blast furnaces in 1st century BCE in China^[13] and about 1150 CE in Europe,^[14]

that the brown iron ore of limonite could be used to best [14] Jockenhövel, Albrecht *et al.* (1997) "Archaeological Investigations on the Beginning of Blast Furnace-

Main article: Ochre § History

As regards to the use of limonite for pigments, it was one of the earliest man-used materials and can be seen in Neolithic cave paintings and pictographs.^[15]

4.7.6 Notes

- [1] "Limonite mineral information and data.". Retrieved 2011-10-16.
- [2] "Mineral 1.0: Limonite". Retrieved 2011-10-16.
- [3] "LIMONITE (Hydrated Iron Oxide)". Retrieved 2011-10-16.
- [4] MacEachern, Scott (1996) "Iron Age beginnings north of the Mandara Mountains, Cameroon and Nigeria" pp. 489–496 In Pwiti, Gilbert and Soper, Robert (editors) (1996) Aspects of African Archaeology: Proceedings of the Tenth Pan-African Congress University of Zimbabwe Press, Harare, Zimbabwe, ISBN 978-0-908307-55-5; archived here by Internet Archive on 11 March 2012
- [5] Diop-Maes, Louise Marie (1996) "La question de l'Âge du fer en Afrique" ("The question of the Iron Age in Africa") *Ankh* 4/5: pp. 278–303, in French; archived here by Internet Archive on 25 January 2008
- [6] Northrop, Stuart A. (1959) "Limonite" *Minerals of New Mexico* (revised edition) University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque, New Mexico, pp. 329–333, OCLC 2753195
- [7] Boswell, P. F. and Blanchard, Roland (1929) "Cellular structure in limonite" *Economic Geology* 24(8): pp. 791– 796
- [8] Constantinou, G. and Govett, G. J. S. (1972) "Genesis of sulphide deposits, ochre and umber of Cyprus" *Transactions of the Institution of Mining and Metallurgy*" 81: pp. 34–46
- [9] Heckel, George B. (1910) "Iron Oxide Paints" *Paint, oil and drug review* 50(4): pp. 14–21, page 14
- [10] Brown, G. Chester (1915) Mines and mineral resources of Shasta county, Siskiyou county, Trinity county California State Mining Bureau, California State Printing Office, Sacramento, California, pages 15–16, OCLC 5458708
- [11] Iron oxide becomes metallic iron at roughly 1250°C, almost 300 degrees below iron's melting point of 1538°C.
- [12] Schmidt, Peter and Avery, Donald H. (22 September 1978) "Complex Iron Smelting and Prehistoric Culture in Tanzania" *Science*201(4361): pp. 1085–1089
- [13] Wagner, Donald B. (1999) "The earliest use of iron in China" pp. 1–9 *In* Young, Suzanne M. M. *et al.* (editors) (1999) *Metals in Antiquity* Archaeopress, Oxford, England, ISBN 978-1-84171-008-2

- 14] Jockenhövel, Albrecht et al. (1997) "Archaeological Investigations on the Beginning of Blast Furnace-Technology in Central Europe" Abteilung für Ur- und Frühgeschichtliche Archäologie, Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster; abstract published as: Jockenhövel, A. (1997) "Archaeological Investigations on the Beginning of Blast Furnace-Technology in Central Europe" pp. 56–58 In Crew, Peter and Crew, Susan (editors) (1997) Early Ironworking in Europe: Archaeology and Experiment: Abstracts of the International Conference at Plas Tan y Bwlch 19-25 Sept. 1997 (Plas Tan y Bwlch Occasional Papers No 3) Snowdonia National Park Study Centre, Gwynedd, Wales, OCLC 470699473; archived here by WebCite on 11 March 2012
- [15] Wilford, John Noble (13 October 2011) "In African Cave, Signs of an Ancient Paint Factory" *The New York Times*; hardcopy published 14 October 2011 under title "African Cave, Ancient Paint Factory Pushes Human Symbolic Thought 'Far Back'" New York edition page A-14; archived by WebCite page 1 and page 2 on 11 March 2012

4.7.7 See also

- Bog iron
- Iron ore
- Ore genesis

4.7.8 External links

- Mineral galleries
- Mindat
- Gold and limonite

4.8 Manganite

This article is about the mineral of formula *MnO(OH)*, for other uses of the term manganite see Manganite (disambiguation)

Manganite is a mineral. Its composition is manganese oxide-hydroxide, MnO(OH), crystallizing in the monoclinic system (pseudo-orthorhombic).^[1] Crystals of manganite are prismatic and deeply striated parallel to their length; they are often grouped together in bundles. The color is dark steel-grey to iron-black, and the luster brilliant and submetallic. The streak is dark reddish-brown. The hardness is 4, and the specific gravity is 4.3. There is a perfect cleavage parallel to the prism faces. Twinned crystals are not infrequent.

The mineral contains 89.7% manganese sesquioxide; it dissolves in hydrochloric acid with evolution of chlorine.

4.8.1 Occurrence



Manganite crystal group

Manganite occurs with other manganese oxides in deposits formed by circulating meteoric water in the weathering environment in clay deposits and laterites. It forms by low temperature hydrothermal action in veins in association with calcite, barite, and siderite. Often associated with pyrolusite, braunite, hausmannite and goethite.^{[1][4]}

Manganite occurs in specimens exhibiting good crystal form at Ilfeld in the Harz Mountains of Germany,^[5] where the mineral occurs with calcite and barite in veins traversing porphyry. Crystals have also been found at Ilmenau in Thuringia, Neukirch near Sélestat in Alsace (newkirkite), Granam near Towie in Aberdeenshire, and in Upton Pyne near Exeter, UK and Negaunee, Michigan, United States, and in the Pilbarra of Western Australia. Good crystals have also been found at Atikokan, Ontario and Nova Scotia, Canada. As an ore of manganese it is much less abundant than pyrolusite or psilomelane.

Although described with various other names as early as 1772, the name *manganite* was first applied in a publication by W. Haidinger in 1827.^[6]

4.8.2 See also

• Manganese oxide



Crystal structure of manganite

4.8.3 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Mindat
- [3] Webmineral data
- [4] Klein, Cornelis and Cornelius S. Hurbut, Jr., *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, 20th ed., 1985, p. 317 ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [5] T. P. Moore, Famous Mineral Localities: Ilfeld, Harz Mountains, Thuringia, Germany, The Mineralogical Record, vol. 41, no. 6, 2010.
- [6] Palache, Charles, Harry Berman and Clifford Frondel, *The System of Mineralogy* V.1, p. 646, Wiley, 7th ed., 1944
 - This article incorporates text from a publication now in the public domain: Chisholm, Hugh, ed. (1911). *Encyclopædia Britannica* (11th ed.). Cambridge University Press.

Chapter 5

Halides

Chapter 6

Carbonates

6.1 Calcite



Crystal structure of calcite

Calcite is a carbonate mineral and the most stable polymorph of calcium carbonate (CaCO₃). The other polymorphs are the minerals aragonite and vaterite. Aragonite will change to calcite at 380-470 °C,^[5] and vaterite is even less stable.

6.1.1 Properties

Calcite crystals are trigonal-rhombohedral, though actual calcite rhombohedra are rare as natural crystals. However, they show a remarkable variety of habits including acute to obtuse rhombohedra, tabular forms, prisms, or various scalenohedra. Calcite exhibits several twinning types adding to the variety of observed forms. It may occur as fibrous, granular, lamellar, or compact. Cleavage is usually in three directions parallel to the rhombohedron form. Its fracture is conchoidal, but difficult to obtain. It has a defining Mohs hardness of 3, a specific gravity of 2.71, and its luster is vitreous in crystallized varieties. Color is white or none, though shades of gray, red, orange, yellow, green, blue, violet, brown, or even black can occur when the mineral is charged with impurities.

Calcite is transparent to opaque and may occasionally show phosphorescence or fluorescence. A transparent variety called *lceland spar* is used for optical purposes. Acute scalenohedral crystals are sometimes referred to as "dogtooth spar" while the rhombohedral form is sometimes referred to as "nailhead spar".

Single calcite crystals display an optical property called birefringence (double refraction). This strong birefringence causes objects viewed through a clear piece of calcite to appear doubled. The birefringent effect (using calcite) was first described by the Danish scientist Rasmus Bartholin in 1669. At a wavelength of ~590 nm calcite has ordinary and extraordinary refractive indices of 1.658 and 1.486, respectively.^[6] Between 190 and 1700 nm, the ordinary refractive index varies roughly between 1.9 and 1.5, while the extraordinary refractive index varies between 1.6 and 1.4.^[7]

Calcite, like most carbonates, will dissolve with most forms of acid. Calcite can be either dissolved by groundwater or precipitated by groundwater, depending on several factors including the water temperature, pH, and dissolved ion concentrations. Although calcite is fairly insoluble in cold water, acidity can cause dissolution of calcite and release of carbon dioxide gas. Ambient carbon dioxide, due to its acidity, has a slight solubilizing effect on calcite. Calcite exhibits an unusual characteristic called retrograde solubility in which it becomes less soluble in water as the temperature increases. When conditions are right for precipitation, calcite forms mineral coatings that cement the existing rock grains together or it can fill fractures. When conditions are right for dissolution, the removal of calcite can dramatically increase the porosity and permeability of the rock, and if it continues for a long period of time may result in the formation of caves. On a landscape scale, continued dissolution of calcium carbonate-rich rocks can lead to the expansion and eventual collapse of cave systems, resulting in various forms of karst topography.

6.1.2 Use and applications

High-grade optical calcite was used in World War II for gun sights, specifically in bomb sights and anti-aircraft weaponry.^[8] Also, experiments have been conducted to use calcite for a cloak of invisibility.^[9] Microbiologically precipitated calcite has a wide range of applications, such as soil remediation, soil stabilization and concrete repair.

6.1.3 Natural occurrence

The largest documented single crystals of calcite originated from Iceland, measured $7 \times 7 \times 2$ m and $6 \times 6 \times 3$ m and weighed about 250 tons.^{[10][11]}

Calcite is a common constituent of sedimentary rocks, limestone in particular, much of which is formed from the shells of dead marine organisms. Approximately 10% of sedimentary rock is limestone.

Calcite is the primary mineral in metamorphic marble. It also occurs as a vein mineral in deposits from hot springs, and it occurs in caverns as stalactites and stalagmites.

Lublinite is a fibrous, efflorescent form of calcite.^[12]

Calcite may also be found in volcanic or mantle-derived rocks such as carbonatites, kimberlites, or rarely in peridotites.

Calcite is often the primary constituent of the shells of marine organisms, e.g., plankton (such as coccoliths and planktic foraminifera), the hard parts of red algae, some sponges, brachiopods, echinoderms, some serpulids, most bryozoa, and parts of the shells of some bivalves (such as oysters and rudists). Calcite is found in spectacular form in the Snowy River Cave of New Mexico as mentioned above, where microorganisms are credited with natural formations. Trilobites, which became extinct a quarter billion years ago, had unique compound eyes that used clear calcite crystals to form the lenses.^[13]

6.1.4 Formation processes

Calcite forms from a poorly ordered precursor (amorphous calcium carbonate, ACC).^[14] The crystallization process occurs in two stages; firstly, the ACC nanoparticles rapidly dehydrate and crystallize to form individual particles of vaterite; secondly, the vaterite transforms to calcite via a dissolution and reprecipitation mechanism with the reaction rate controlled by the surface area of calcite.^[15] The second stage of the reaction is approximately 10 times slower than the first. However, the crystallization of calcite has been observed to be dependent on the starting pH and presence of Mg in solution.^[16] A neutral starting pH during mixing promotes the direct transformation of ACC into calcite. Conversely, when ACC forms in a solution that starts with a basic initial pH, the transformation to calcite occurs via metastable vaterite, which forms via a spherulitic growth mechanism.^[17] In a second stage this vaterite transforms to calcite via a surface-controlled dissolution and recrystallization mechanism. Mg has a noteworthy effect on both the stability of ACC and its transformation to crystalline CaCO₃, resulting in the formation of calcite directly from ACC, as this ion unstabilizes the structure of vaterite.

6.1.5 In Earth history

Calcite seas existed in Earth history when the primary inorganic precipitate of calcium carbonate in marine waters was low-magnesium calcite (lmc), as opposed to the aragonite and high-magnesium calcite (hmc) precipitated today. Calcite seas alternated with aragonite seas over the Phanerozoic, being most prominent in the Ordovician and Jurassic. Lineages evolved to use whichever morph of calcium carbonate was favourable in the ocean at the time they became mineralised, and retained this mineralogy for the remainder of their evolutionary history.^[18] Petrographic evidence for these calcite sea conditions consists of calcitic ooids, lmc cements, hardgrounds, and rapid early seafloor aragonite dissolution.^[19] The evolution of marine organisms with calcium carbonate shells may have been affected by the calcite and aragonite sea cycle.[20]

6.1.6 Gallery

- Doubly terminated calcite crystal.
- Trilobite eyes employed calcite.
- Calcite crystals inside a test of the cystoid *Echinosphaerites aurantium* (Middle Ordovician, northeastern Estonia).
- Calcite rhomb from Iceberg claim, Dixon, New Mexico showing double refraction.
- Mississippian marble (made of calcite) in Big Cottonwood Canyon, Wasatch Mountains, Utah.
- Thin section view of calcite crystals inside a recrystallized bivalve shell in a biopelsparite.
- Calcite containing niobium (giving it distinctive bluish color), from Medford Quarry, Maryland.
- Nailhead spar calcite.
- Reddish rhombohedral calcite crystals from China. Its red color is due to the presence of iron.
- Calcite fluoresces pink under long wave ultraviolet light.
- Calcite fluoresces blue under short wave ultraviolet light.

6.1.7 See also

- Iceland Spar
- Ikaite, CaCO₃⋅6H₂O
- List of minerals
- Lysocline
- Manganoan Calcite, (Ca,Mn)CO₃
- Monohydrocalcite, CaCO₃·H₂O
- Ocean acidification
- Ulexite aka "TV rock", another mineral with an optical property often illustrated in the same way.
- Yule Marble

6.1.8 References

- Dana, James Dwight; Klein, Cornelis and Hurlbut, Cornelius Searle (1985) *Manual of Mineralogy*, Wiley, p. 329, ISBN 0-471-80580-7
- [2] Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C., ed. (2003). "Calcite" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. V (Borates, Carbonates, Sulfates). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0962209740.
- [3] Calcite. Mindat.org
- [4] Calcite. Webmineral. com
- [5] Yoshioka S.; Kitano Y. (1985). "Transformation of aragonite to calcite through heating". *Geochemical Journal* 19: 24–249.
- [6] Elert, Glenn. "Refraction". The Physics Hypertextbook.
- [7] Thompson, D. W.; Devries, M. J.; Tiwald, T. E.; Woollam, J. A. (1998). "Determination of optical anisotropy in calcite from ultraviolet to mid-infrared by generalized ellipsometry". *Thin Solid Films*. 313-314: 341. doi:10.1016/S0040-6090(97)00843-2.
- [8] "Borrego's calcite mine trail holds desert wonders". Retrieved 2011-06-03.
- [9] Chen, Xianzhong; Luo, Yu; Zhang, Jingjing; Jiang, Kyle; Pendry, John B.; Zhang, Shuang (2011). "Macroscopic invisibility cloaking of visible light". *Nature Communications* 2 (2): 176. arXiv:1012.2783. Bibcode:2011NatCo...2E.176C. doi:10.1038/ncomms1176. PMC 3105339. PMID 21285954.
- [10] Rickwood, P. C. (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907.
- [11] "The giant crystal project site". Retrieved 2009-06-06.
- [12] Lublinite. Mindat.org

- [13] Angier, Natalie (3 March 2014). "When Trilobites Ruled the World". *The New York Times*. Retrieved 10 March 2014.
- [14] Rodriguez-Blanco, J. D.; Shaw, S.; Benning, L. G. (2008).
 "How to make 'stable' ACC: Protocol and preliminary structural characterization". *Mineralogical Magazine* 72: 283. doi:10.1180/minmag.2008.072.1.283.
- [15] Rodriguez-Blanco, J. D.; Shaw, S.; Benning, L. G. (2011).
 "The kinetics and mechanisms of amorphous calcium carbonate (ACC) crystallization to calcite, via vaterite". *Nanoscale* 3 (1): 265–71. doi:10.1039/C0NR00589D.
 PMID 21069231.
- [16] Rodriguez-Blanco, J. D.; Shaw, S.; Bots, P.; Roncal-Herrero, T.; Benning, L. G. (2012). "The role of pH and Mg on the stability and crystallization of amorphous calcium carbonate". *Journal of Alloys and Compounds* 536: S477. doi:10.1016/j.jallcom.2011.11.057.
- [17] Bots, P.; Benning, L. G.; Rodriguez-Blanco, J. D.; Roncal-Herrero, T.; Shaw, S. (2012). "Mechanistic Insights into the Crystallization of Amorphous Calcium Carbonate (ACC)". Crystal Growth & Design 12 (7): 3806. doi:10.1021/cg300676b.
- [18] Porter, S. M. (2007). "Seawater Chemistry and Early Carbonate Biomineralization". *Science* 316 (5829): 1302. Bibcode:2007Sci...316.1302P. doi:10.1126/science.1137284. PMID 17540895.
- [19] Palmer, Timothy; Wilson, Mark (2004). "Calcite precipitation and dissolution of biogenic aragonite in shallow Ordovician calcite seas". *Lethaia* **37** (4): 417. doi:10.1080/00241160410002135.
- [20] Harper, E.M.; Palmer, T.J.; Alphey, J.R. (1997). "Evolutionary response by bivalves to changing Phanerozoic seawater chemistry". *Geological Magazine* 134: 403–407. doi:10.1017/S0016756897007061.

6.1.9 Further reading

 Schmittner Karl-Erich and Giresse Pierre, 1999. "Micro-environmental controls on biomineralization: superficial processes of apatite and calcite precipitation in Quaternary soils", Roussillon, France. *Sedimentology* 46/3: 463–476.

6.1.10 External links

• Calcite information and images

Chapter 7

Phosphates

7.1 Hureaulite

Hureaulite is a manganese phosphate with the formula $Mn^{2+}{}_5(PO_3OH)_2(PO_4)_2 \cdot 4H_2O$. It was discovered in 1825 and named in 1826 for the type locality, Les Hureaux, Saint-Sylvestre, Haute-Vienne, Limousin, France. It is sometimes written as huréaulite, but the IMA does not recommend this for English language text.^[6]

A complete series exists from lithiophilite, $LiMn^{2+}PO_4$ to triphylite, $LiFe^{2+}PO_4$, including hureaulite, strengite, FePO₄·2H₂O, stewartite, $Mn^{2+}Fe^{3+}_2(OH,PO_4)_2\cdot 8H_2O$, and sicklerite, $(LiMn^{2+},Fe^{3+})PO_4$.^[7]

7.1.1 Environment

Hureaulite is a secondary mineral occurring in granite pegmatites.^[5] At the type locality it occurs in a zone of altered triphylite, LiMn²⁺PO₄, in pegmatite. Typically occurs very late in the sequence of formation of secondary phosphate minerals.^[8] Associated at the type locality with vivianite, $Fe^{2+}_{3}(PO_{4})_{2}\cdot 8H_{2}O$; rockbridgeite, $Fe^{2+}Fe^{3+}_{4}(PO_{4})_{3}(OH)_{5}$; heterosite, $(Fe^{3+},Mn^{3+})PO_{4}$ and cacoxenite, $Fe^{3+}_{24}AlO_{6}(PO_{4})_{17}(OH)_{12}\cdot 17H_{2}O$. It can be synthesised;^[9] most natural hureaulites are Mnrich compounds but extensive (Mn,Fe) solution is known for synthetic material.^[8]

7.1.2 Localities

The type locality is Les Hureaux, Saint-Sylvestre, Haute-Vienne, Limousin, France. Hureaulite is also found in a granite pegmatite known for its phosphates in the Aimorés pegmatite district, at the Cigana claim in Galiléia, Doce valley, Minas Gerais, Brazil, formerly known as the Jocão Mine.^[3]

7.1.3 References

[1] Murdoch, Joseph (1942) Contributions to the Crystallography of Hureaulite. American Mineralogist 27: 228

- [2] Gaines et al (1997) Dana's New Mineralogy Eighth Edition
- [3] http://www.mindat.org/min-1952.html Mindat.org
- [4] Shigley and Brown (1985) American Mineralogist 70:395
- [5] Roberts, Campbell and Rapp (1990) Encyclopedia of Minerals, 2nd edition
- [6] Burke, E. A. J. (2008): Tidying up Mineral Names: An IMA scheme for Suffixes, Hyphens and Diacritical Marks. Mineralogical Record, 39, 134
- [7] Murdoch, Joseph (1943) Crystallography of Hureaulite. American Mineralogist 28: 19-24
- [8] Moore, P B, and Araki, T (1973) Hureaulite: its atomic arrangement. American Mineralogist 58: 302-307.
- [9] Gerault, Y, Riou, A, and Cudennec, Y (1987) Acta Crystallographica (C) 43:1829

7.2 Pseudomalachite

Pseudomalachite is a phosphate of copper with hydroxyl, named from the Greek for "false" and "malachite", because of its similarity in appearance to the carbonate mineral malachite, $Cu_2(CO_3)(OH)_2$. Both are green coloured secondary minerals found in oxidised zones of copper deposits, often associated with each other. Pseudomalachite is polymorphous with reichenbachite and ludjibaite. It was discovered in 1813. Prior to 1950 it was thought that dihydrite, lunnite, ehlite, tagilite and prasin were separate mineral species, but Berry analysed specimens labelled with these names from several museums, and found that they were in fact pseudomalachite. The old names are no longer recognised by the IMA.^[5]

7.2.1 Type Locality

The type locality is the Virneberg Mine, Rheinbreitbach, Westerwald, Rhineland-Palatinate, Germany. This is an area of ancient copper mining dating back to Roman times, and worked intermittently up until 1872.^[1] The type material is held at the Mining Academy, Freiberg, Germany.^[3]

7.2.2 Structure

The copper ions are co-ordinated by six oxygen ions to form distorted octahedra.^[6] These octahedra are linked by sharing edges to form two distinct types of infinite chains, parallel to b. The chains are linked alternately, again by sharing octahedral edges, to form sheets parallel to the bc plane. Distorted phosphate tetrahedra link the sheets, and there is some doubt about the exact position of the hydrogen ions in the structure.^[7]

7.2.3 Environment

It is a secondary mineral found in the oxidised zones of copper ore deposits. Associated with libethenite at several localities in New South Wales, Australia,^[8] and at the Chino Mine, New Mexico, USA.^[9] Other associated minerals are apatite, azurite, chalcedony, chrysocolla, cornetite, cuprite, malachite, pyromorphite, tenorite, and iron oxyhydroxides.

7.2.4 Distribution

Pseudomalachite has been reported from Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Czech Republic, Democratic Republic of Congo, France, Germany, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Madagascar, Mexico, Namibia, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Republic of Congo, Romania, Russia, Slovakia, South Africa, Spain, UK, USA and Zambia.

7.2.5 References

- [1] http://www.mindat.org/min-3299.html Mindat.org
- [2] http://www.webmineral.com/data/Pseudomalachite. shtml
- [3] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/ pseudomalachite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] Gaines et al (1997). Dana's New Mineralogy Eighth Edition. Wiley
- [5] Berry L G (1950). American Mineralogist 35: 365 to 385
- [6] Ghose, Subrata (1963) The Crystal Structure of Pseudomalachite. Acta Crystallographica 16:124-128
- [7] Shoemaker, G L, Anderson, J B and Kostiner, E (1977). American Mineralogist 62: 1042 to 1048
- [8] The Australian Journal of Mineralogy 3:50, 10:55, 10:79, 11:97 and 11:117 to 118
- [9] Rocks & Minerals (2009) 84:6 page 498

7.3 Woodhouseite

Woodhouseite belongs to the beudantite group $AB_3(XO_4)(SO_4)(OH)_6$ where A = Ba, Ca, Pb or Sr, B = Al or Fe and X = S, As or P. Minerals in this group are isostructural with each other and also with minerals in the crandallite and alunite groups. They crystallise in the rhombohedral system with space group R3m and crystals are usually either tabular {0001} or pseudo-cubic to pseudo-cuboctahedral. Woodhouseite was named after Professor Charles Douglas Woodhouse^[4] (1888–1975), an American mineralogist and mineral collector from the University of California, Santa Barbara, USA, and one-time General Manager of Champion Sillimanite, Inc.

7.3.1 Environment

Woodhouseite is a secondary mineral found where wall rock alteration occurred in hydrothermal and disseminated ore deposits; rare in cave deposits, formed from guano. At the type locality it occurs in vugs in quartz veins in an andalusite, Al₂OSiO₄, deposit. This is in pre-Cambrian meta-quartzite that has been intruded by late Jurassic granitic rocks. Woodhouseite is found only near masses of lazulite, $MgAl_2(PO_4)_2(OH)_2$. Associated Minerals at the type locality include topaz, $Al_2SiO_4F_2$, quartz, SiO_2 , augelite, $Al_2PO_4(OH)_3$, lazulite, $MgAl_2(PO_4)_2(OH)_2$, tourmaline, baryte, BaSO₄, muscovite, $KAl_2(Si_3Al)O_{10}(OH)_2,$ and pyrophyllite, Al₂Si₄O₁₀(OH)₂, all of which formed before the woodhouseite, which is a late-forming mineral.^[5]

7.3.2 Localities

The type locality is the Champion Mine (White Mountain Mine), White Mountain, Laws, White Mountains, Mono County, California, USA. This is a former sillimanite mine located near Laws; mineralisation is a metamorphic sillimanite deposit hosted in quartzite.

7.3.3 Structure

Space Group: R3 2/m Unit Cell Parameters: a = 6.993 Å, c = 16.386 Å, Z: 3

7.3.4 References

- [1] http://www.webmineral.com/data/Woodhouseite.shtml
- [2] http://www.mindat.org/min-4311.html Mindat.org
- [3] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/woodhuseite. pdf Handbook of Mineralogy

- [4] http://content.cdlib.org/view?docId=hb1199n68c&doc. view=frames&chunk.id=div00099&toc.depth=1&toc. id=&brand=calisphere
- [5] Lemmon, Dwight M (1937) American Mineralogist 22:939-948

Chapter 8

Sulfates

Chapter 9

Silicates

9.1 Ashburtonite

Ashburtonite is a rare lead copper silicate-bicarbonate mineral with formula: $HPb_4Cu^{2+}_4Si_4O_{12}(HCO_3)_4(OH)_4Cl.^{[4]}$

9.1.1 Geological occurrence

Ashburtonite was first described as a secondary mineral in a shear zone in a series of shales and graywackes. It is an alteration product of galena and chalcopyrite.^[3] The secondary minerals within the shear consist of carbonates, arsenates, and sulfates of lead and copper, and to a much lesser extent of zinc and iron.^[4] Ashburtonite is associated with beudantite, brochantite, caledonite, cerussite, diaboleite, duftite, malachite, plattnerite, adamite, antlerite, bayldonite, bindheimite, carminite, chenevixite, chlorargyrite, chrysocolla, cinnabar, hemimorphite, hydrozincite, jarosite, lavendulan, linarite, mimetite, olivenite, paratacamite, and rosasite.

Ashburtonite was first described in 1991 for an occurrence in the Anticline prospects 11 km southwest of Ashburton Downs in the Capricorn Range of Western Australia.^[3] It has also been reported from the Tonopah– Belmont Mine in the Big Horn Mountains of Maricopa County, Arizona.^[2]

9.1.2 References

- [1] Webmineral
- [2] Mindat
- [3] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] Grice, J. D.; Nickel, E. H.; Gault, R. A. (1991). "Ahsburtonite, a new bicarbonate-silicate mineral from Ashburton Downs, Western Australia: Description and structure determination". *American Mineralogist* 76: 1701–1707.

9.2 Bustamite

Bustamite is a calcium manganese inosilicate (chain silicate) and a member of the wollastonite group. Magnesium, zinc and iron are common impurities substituting for manganese. It is a polymorph of johannsenite, with bustamite as the high-temperature form of CaMnSi₂O₆ and johannsenite as the low temperature form. The inversion takes place at 830 °C, but may be very slow.^[2] Bustamite could be confused with light-colored rhodonite or pyroxmangite, but both these minerals are biaxial (+) whereas bustamite is biaxial (-).

9.2.1 Cell parameters

There is considerable variety in the literature about the size and type of the unit cell, the formula to be used, and the value of Z, the number of formula units per unit cell.

Bustamite is a triclinic mineral, which could be described by a primitive unit cell, but the larger A-centered cell is often preferred, in order to facilitate comparison with the similar mineral wollastonite.^[7]

The formula for bustamite is $CaMn(SiO_3)_2^{[1]}$ but it is sometimes written (Ca,Mn)SiO₃, and changing the formula in this way will change the value of Z. The structure is chains of SiO₄ tetraheda with repeat unit of three tetrahedra, unlike the pyroxenes where the repeat unit is two.^[8] Ca⁺⁺ and Mn⁺⁺ are positioned between the chains. There are 12 tetrahedra in the A-centered unit cell.^[7]

The unit cell, the formula and Z cannot be taken separately; they are interlinked and form a consistent set of values. In this article we adopt the A-centred unit cell (space group A1) with a = 7.736 Å, b = 7.157 Å and c = 13.824 Å, the formula CaMn(SO₃)₂ and Z = 6. Deer et al.^[2] take the formula as (Mn,Ca,Fe)[SiO₃] so their value of Z is doubled to 12. Mindat^[5] apparently gives the lattice parameters for a face-centred cell,^[7] although they give the space group as P1.

9.2.2 Type locality

The type locality was originally taken as Tetela de Jonotla, Puebla, Mexico, and the mineral was named for General Anastasio Bustamante (1780–1853), three times President of Mexico. The material from Puebla, however, was later found to be a mixture of johannsenite and rhodonite,^[8] so the type locality is now the Franklin Mine, Franklin, Sussex County, New Jersey, USA.^[5]

Both bustamite and johansennite are found at Franklin.^[3] Bustamite is moderately common there and occurs in a variety of assemblages, associated with rhodonite and tephroite, calcite and tephroite or glaucochroite and tephroite. Vesuvianite, wollastonite, garnet, diopside, willemite, johannsenite, margarosanite and clinohedrite also may be present.

9.2.3 Environment

Bustamite typically results from metamorphism of manganese-bearing sediments, with attendant metasomatism. At the (new) type locality, Franklin, the oldest rocks are Precambrian gneisses of mixed sedimentary and volcanic origin. Franklin Marble was deposited within these rocks, along with sediments containing zinc, manganese and iron minerals. These sediments were metamorphosed later in the Precambrian, then the rocks were uplifted from the late Precambrian into the Cambrian and quartzite was deposited on the eroded surface. In Cambrian-Ordovician time the quartzite was in turn overlain by limestone, and the rocks have been subject to uplift and erosion up to the present time.^[9]

9.2.4 References

- [1] http://rruff.info/ima
- [2] Deer, W A, Howie, R A and Zussman, J (1978) Rock-Forming Minerals, 2nd edition, Volume 2A, pages 574-585
- [3] http://franklin-sterlinghill.com/dunn/ch17/bustamite. stm
- [4] http://www.webmineral.com/data/Bustamite.shtml
- [5] http://www.mindat.org/min-809.html Mindat.org
- [6] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/bustamite.pdf Handbook of Mineralogy
- [7] Peacor and Prewitt (1963) The American Mineralogist volume 48 pages 588 to 596
- [8] Dana's New Mineralogy Eighth Edition, Wiley
- [9] Drake, A A (1990) The regional geologic setting of the Franklin-Sterling Hill district. Symposium on the character and origin of the Franklin-Sterling Hill orebodies, Proceedings, pp. 14-31, Lehigh University, Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

9.2.5 External links

9.3 Hsianghualite

Hsianghualite is a tectosilicate (framework silicate) of lithium, calcium and beryllium, with fluorine, a member of the zeolite group. It was discovered in 1958 and named for the type locality, Hsiang Hua, [2][2], meaning fragrant flower.

9.3.1 Structure

Structure is analogous to that of analcime with Be and Si in tetrahedral co-ordination forming a three-dimensional framework.^[2] Its space group is $I2_13^{[2]}$ (Previously reported as $I4_132^{[1]}$). Unit cell parameters are a = 12.879 or 12.897,^{[1][4]} and Z = 8.

9.3.2 Environment

It occurs within phlogopite veins in the light-coloured band of green and white banded metamorphosed Devonian limestone which has been intruded by beryllium-bearing granite.^[5] Associated mineral include fluorite, liberite, chrysoberyl, taaffeite and nigerite.^[2]

9.3.3 Localities

Hsianghualite has been found only at the type locality, the Xianghualing Mine in Linwu County, Hunan Province, China.

9.3.4 References

- American Mineralogist (1959) 44:1327 English language abstract of Huang Yung-hwei, Tu Shaohua, Wang K'unghai, Chao Chun-Lin, and Yu Cheng-Chih (1958)Ti-chihyueh-k'an 7: 35 (in Chinese)
- [2] Gaines et al (1997) Dana's New Mineralogy Eighth Edition
- [3] http://rruff.geo.arizona.edu/doclib/hom/hsianghualite. pdf
- [4] American Mineralogist (1961) 46:244. Data from A A Beus (1960) Akademii Nauk SSSR 1-329 (in Russian).
- [5] Roberts, Campbell and Rapp (1990) Encyclopedia of Minerals, 2nd edition

9.3.5 External links

- Mindat
- · Webmineral data
9.4 Quartz

This article is about the mineral. For other uses, see Quartz (disambiguation).

Quartz is the second most abundant mineral in the Earth's continental crust, after feldspar. It is made up of a continuous framework of SiO_4 silicon–oxygen tetrahedra, with each oxygen being shared between two tetrahedra, giving an overall formula SiO_2 .

There are many different varieties of quartz, several of which are semi-precious gemstones. Especially in Europe and the Middle East, varieties of quartz have been since antiquity the most commonly used minerals in the making of jewelry and hardstone carvings.

9.4.1 Etymology

The word "quartz" is derived from the German word "Quarz" and its Middle High German ancestor "twarc", which probably originated in Slavic (cf. Czech *tvrdý* ("hard"), Polish *twardy* ("hard")).^[6]

9.4.2 Crystal habit and structure



Crystal structure of α -quartz

Quartz belongs to the trigonal crystal system. The ideal crystal shape is a six-sided prism terminating with sixsided pyramids at each end. In nature quartz crystals are often twinned, distorted, or so intergrown with adjacent crystals of quartz or other minerals as to only show part of this shape, or to lack obvious crystal faces altogether and appear massive. Well-formed crystals typically form in a 'bed' that has unconstrained growth into a void; usually the crystals are attached at the other end to a matrix and only one termination pyramid is present. However doubly-terminated crystals do occur where they develop





freely without attachment, for instance within gypsum. A quartz geode is such a situation where the void is approximately spherical in shape, lined with a bed of crystals pointing inward.

α-quartz crystallizes in the trigonal crystal system, space group $P3_121$ and $P3_221$ respectively. β-quartz belongs to the hexagonal system, space group $P6_222$ and $P6_422$, respectively.^[7] These spacegroups are truly chiral (they each belong to the 11 enantiomorphous pairs). Both αquartz and β-quartz are examples of chiral crystal structures composed of achiral building blocks (SiO₄ tetrahedra in the present case). The transformation between α- and β-quartz only involves a comparatively minor rotation of the tetrahedra with respect to one another, without change in the way they are linked.

9.4.3 Varieties (according to color)

Pure quartz, traditionally called **rock crystal** (sometimes called **clear quartz**), is colorless and transparent (clear) or translucent, and has often been used for hardstone carvings, such as the Lothair Crystal. Common colored varieties include citrine, rose quartz, amethyst, smoky quartz, milky quartz, and others. Quartz goes by an array of different names. The most important distinction between types of quartz is that of *macrocrystalline* (individual crystals visible to the unaided eye) and the microcrystalline or cryptocrystalline varieties (aggregates of crystals visible only under high magnification). The cryptocrystalline varieties are either translucent or mostly opaque, while the transparent varieties tend to be macrocrystalline. Chalcedony is a cryptocrystalline form of silica consisting of fine intergrowths of both quartz, and its



Figurine of a child carved in rock crystal, hittite, between 1500 and 1200 BC

monoclinic polymorph moganite.^[8] Other opaque gemstone varieties of quartz, or mixed rocks including quartz, often including contrasting bands or patterns of color, are agate, sard, onyx, carnelian, heliotrope, and jasper.

Citrine



Citrine

"Citrine" redirects here. For other uses, see Citrine (disambiguation).

Citrine is a variety of quartz whose color ranges from a pale yellow to brown due to ferric impurities. Natural citrines are rare; most commercial citrines are heat-treated amethysts or smoky quartzes. However, a heat-treated amethyst will have small lines in the crystal, as opposed to a natural citrine's cloudy or smokey appearance. It is nearly impossible to tell cut citrine from yellow topaz visually, but they differ in hardness.Brazil is the leading producer of citrine, with much of its production coming from the state of Rio Grande do Sul. The name is derived from Latin citrina which means "yellow" and is also the origin of the word "citron." Sometimes citrine and amethyst can be found together in the same crystal, which is then referred to as ametrine.^[9]

Rose quartz



An elephant carved in rose quartz, 10 cm (4 inches) long

Rose quartz is a type of quartz which exhibits a pale pink to rose red hue. The color is usually considered as due to trace amounts of titanium, iron, or manganese, in the massive material. Some rose quartz contains microscopic rutile needles which produces an asterism in transmitted light. Recent X-ray diffraction studies suggest that the color is due to thin microscopic fibers of possibly dumortierite within the massive quartz.^[10]

Additionally, there is a rare type of pink quartz (also frequently called crystalline rose quartz) with color that is thought to be caused by trace amounts of phosphate or aluminium. The color in crystals is apparently photosensitive and subject to fading. The first crystals were found in a pegmatite found near Rumford, Maine, USA, but most crystals on the market come from Minas Gerais, Brazil.^[11]

Rose quartz is not popular as a gem – it is generally too clouded by impurities to be suitable for that purpose. Rose quartz is more often carved into figures such as people or hearts. Hearts are commonly found because rose quartz is pink and an affordable mineral.

Amethyst



Amethyst Guerrero, Mexico

Main article: Amethyst

Amethyst is a popular form of quartz that ranges from a bright to dark or dull purple color. The world's largest deposits of amethysts can be found in Brazil, Mexico, Uruguay, Russia, France, Namibia and Morocco. Sometimes amethyst and citrine are found growing in the same crystal. It is then referred to as ametrine. An amethyst is formed when there is iron in the area where it was formed.

Smoky quartz

Main article: Smoky quartz Smoky quartz is a gray, translucent version of quartz. It



Smoky quartz.

ranges in clarity from almost complete transparency to a brownish-gray crystal that is almost opaque. Some can also be black.

Milky quartz

Milk quartz or **milky quartz** may be the most common variety of crystalline quartz and can be found almost anywhere. The white color may be caused by minute fluid inclusions of gas, liquid, or both, trapped during the crystal



Milky quartz sample



Ancient Roman cameo onyx engraved gem of Augustus

formation. The cloudiness caused by the inclusions effectively bars its use in most optical and quality gemstone applications.^[12]

9.4.4 Varieties (according to microstructure)

Although many of the varietal names historically arose from the color of the mineral, current scientific naming schemes refer primarily to the microstructure of the mineral. Color is a secondary identifier for the cryptocrystalline minerals, although it is a primary identifier for the macrocrystalline varieties. This does not always hold true.

9.4.5 Synthetic and artificial treatments



A synthetic quartz crystal grown by the hydrothermal method, about 19 cm long and weighing about 127 grams

Not all varieties of quartz are naturally occurring. Prasiolite, an olive colored material, is produced by heat treatment; natural prasiolite has also been observed in Lower Silesia in Poland. Although citrine occurs naturally, the majority is the result of heat-treated amethyst. Carnelian is widely heat-treated to deepen its color.

Because natural quartz is often twinned, synthetic quartz is produced for use in industry. Large, flawless, single crystals are synthesized in an autoclave via the hydrothermal process; emeralds are also synthesized in this fashion.

9.4.6 Occurrence

Quartz is an essential constituent of granite and other felsic igneous rocks. It is very common in sedimentary rocks such as sandstone and shale and is also present in variable amounts as an accessory mineral in most carbonate rocks. It is also a common constituent of schist, gneiss, quartzite and other metamorphic rocks. Because of its resistance to weathering it is very common in stream sediments and in residual soils. Quartz, therefore, occupies the lowest potential to weather in the Goldich dissolution series.

While the majority of quartz crystallizes from molten magma, much quartz also chemically precipitates from hot hydrothermal veins as gangue, sometimes with ore minerals like gold, silver and copper. Large crystals of quartz are found in magmatic pegmatites. Well-formed crystals may reach several meters in length and weigh hundreds of kilograms.

Naturally occurring quartz crystals of extremely high purity, necessary for the crucibles and other equipment used for growing silicon wafers in the semiconductor industry, are expensive and rare. A major mining location for high purity quartz is the Spruce Pine Gem Mine in Spruce Pine, North Carolina, United States.^[13]

The largest documented single crystal of quartz was found

near Itapore, Goiaz, Brazil; it measured approximately $6.1 \times 1.5 \times 1.5$ m and weighed more than 44 tonnes.^[14]

9.4.7 Related silica minerals

Tridymite and cristobalite are high-temperature polymorphs of SiO_2 that occur in high-silica volcanic rocks. Coesite is a denser polymorph of quartz found in some meteorite impact sites and in metamorphic rocks formed at pressures greater than those typical of the Earth's crust. Stishovite is a yet denser and higher-pressure polymorph of quartz found in some meteorite impact sites. Lechatelierite is an amorphous silica glass SiO_2 which is formed by lightning strikes in quartz sand.

9.4.8 History



Fatimid carved rock crystal (clear quartz) vase, c. 1000

The word "quartz" comes from the German (*Quarz*,^[15]) which is of Slavic origin (Czech miners called it *křemen*). Other sources attribute the word's origin to the Saxon word *Querkluftertz*, meaning *cross-vein ore*.^[16]

Quartz is the most common material identified as the mystical substance maban in Australian Aboriginal mythology. It is found regularly in passage tomb cemeteries in Europe in a burial context, such as Newgrange or Carrowmore in Ireland. The Irish word for quartz is



Quartz crystal demonstrating transparency

grian cloch, which means 'stone of the sun'. Quartz was also used in Prehistoric Ireland, as well as many other countries, for stone tools; both vein quartz and rock crystal were knapped as part of the lithic technology of the prehistoric peoples.^[17]

While jade has been since earliest times the most prized semi-precious stone for carving in East Asia and Pre-Columbian America, in Europe and the Middle East the different varieties of quartz were the most commonly used for the various types of jewelry and hardstone carving, including engraved gems and cameo gems, rock crystal vases, and extravagant vessels. The tradition continued to produce objects that were very highly valued until the mid-19th century, when it largely fell from fashion except in jewelry. Cameo technique exploits the bands of color in onyx and other varieties.

Roman naturalist Pliny the Elder believed quartz to be water ice, permanently frozen after great lengths of time.^[18] (The word "crystal" comes from the Greek word $\kappa \rho \dot{\upsilon} \sigma \tau \alpha \lambda \lambda \rho \varsigma$, "ice".) He supported this idea by saying that quartz is found near glaciers in the Alps, but not on volcanic mountains, and that large quartz crystals were fashioned into spheres to cool the hands. He also knew of the ability of quartz to split light into a spectrum. This idea persisted until at least the 17th century.

In the 17th century, Nicolas Steno's study of quartz paved the way for modern crystallography. He discovered that regardless of a quartz crystal's size or shape, its long prism faces always joined at a perfect 60° angle.^[19]

Quartz's piezoelectric properties were discovered by Jacques and Pierre Curie in 1880.^[20] The quartz oscillator or resonator was first developed by Walter Guyton Cady in 1921.^{[21][22]} George Washington Pierce designed and patented quartz crystal oscillators in 1923.^{[23][24]} Warren Marrison created the first quartz oscillator clock based on the work of Cady and Pierce in 1927.^[25]

Efforts to synthesize quartz began in the mid nineteenth century as scientists attempted to create minerals under laboratory conditions that mimicked the conditions in which the minerals formed in nature: German geologist Karl Emil von Schafhäutl (1803-1890)^[26] was the

first person to synthesize quartz when in 1845 he created microscopic quartz crystals in a pressure cooker.^[27] However, the quality and size of the crystals that were produced by these early efforts were poor.^[28] By the 1930s, the electronics industry had become dependent on quartz crystals. The only source of suitable crystals was Brazil; however, World War II disrupted the supplies from Brazil, so nations attempted to synthesize quartz on a commercial scale. German mineralogist Richard Nacken (1884-1971) achieved some success during the 1930s and 1940s.^[29] After the war, many laboratories attempted to grow large quartz crystals. In the United States, the U.S. Army Signal Corps contracted with Bell Laboratories and with the Brush Development Company of Cleveland, Ohio to synthesize crystals following Nacken's lead.^{[30][31]} (Prior to World War II, Brush Development produced piezoelectric crystals for record players.) By 1948, Brush Development had grown crystals that were 1.5 inches (3.8 cm) in diameter, the largest to date.^{[32][33]} By the 1950s, hydrothermal synthesis techniques were producing synthetic quartz crystals on an industrial scale, and today virtually all the quartz crystal used in the modern electronic industry is synthetic.

9.4.9 Piezoelectricity

Quartz crystals have piezoelectric properties; they develop an electric potential upon the application of mechanical stress. An early use of this property of quartz crystals was in phonograph pickups. One of the most common piezoelectric uses of quartz today is as a crystal oscillator. The quartz clock is a familiar device using the mineral. The resonant frequency of a quartz crystal oscillator is changed by mechanically loading it, and this principle is used for very accurate measurements of very small mass changes in the quartz crystal microbalance and in thin-film thickness monitors.

9.4.10 Gallery of quartz mineral specimens

- Quartz scepters
- Locality: Slovakia. Size: 3×2.1×0.7 cm.
- A very unusual scepter: translucent, pastelamethystine quartz atop a terminated shaft of translucent, green, hedenbergite-included quartz. Locality: Mega Horio, Serifos, Cyclades, Greece. Size: 15.3×3.8×3.7 cm.
- An unusual scepter, from Pennoyer Amethyst Mine, Red Feather Lakes, Colorado, USA. Size: 4.5×2.3×1.9 cm.
- Amethystine quartz

- Slice of amethyst from an unusual stalactite, Jalgaon district, Maharashtra, India. Size: 8.2×7.5×0.3 cm.
- Slice through a star-shaped stalactite from Artigas, Uruguay. Size: 7.1×6.6×0.5 cm.
- An unusual tabular amethyst crystal, from Brandberg District, Erongo Region, Namibia. Detail, overall size: 5.7×1.8×1.6 cm.
- Citrines
- Citrine, Boekenhoutshoek area, Mpumalanga Province, South Africa. Size Size: 9.1×4.8×4.2 cm.
- Cluster of citrine crystals from a geode
- "Citrine" made by heating amethyst

9.4.11 See also

- Fused quartz
- List of minerals
- · Shocked quartz
- Quartz reef mining

9.4.12 References

- Deer, W. A., R. A. Howie and J. Zussman, An Introduction to the Rock Forming Minerals, Logman, 1966, pp. 340–355 ISBN 0-582-44210-9
- [2] Anthony, John W.; Bideaux, Richard A.; Bladh, Kenneth W. and Nichols, Monte C. (ed.). "Quartz" (PDF). *Handbook of Mineralogy*. III (Halides, Hydroxides, Oxides). Chantilly, VA, US: Mineralogical Society of America. ISBN 0962209724.
- [3] Quartz. Mindat.org. Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [4] Quartz. Webmineral.com. Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [5] Hurlbut, Cornelius S.; Klein, Cornelis (1985). Manual of Mineralogy (20 ed.). ISBN 0-471-80580-7.
- [6] Harper, Douglas. "quartz". Online Etymology Dictionary.
- [7] Crystal Data, Determinative Tables, ACA Monograph No. 5, American Crystallographic Association, 1963
- [8] Heaney, Peter J. (1994). "Structure and Chemistry of the low-pressure silica polymorphs". *Reviews in Mineralogy* and Geochemistry **29** (1): 1–40.
- [9] Citrine. Mindat.org (2013-03-01). Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [10] Rose Quartz. Mindat.org (2013-02-18). Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [11] Colored Varieties of Quartz, Caltech

- [12] Milky quartz at Mineral Galleries. Galleries.com. Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [13] Nelson, Sue (2009-08-02). "Silicon Valley's secret recipe". BBC News.
- [14] Rickwood, P. C. (1981). "The largest crystals". American Mineralogist 66: 885–907 (903).
- [15] German Loan Words in English. German.about.com (2012-04-10). Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [16] Mineral Atlas, Queensland University of Technology. Mineralatlas.com. Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [17] Driscoll, Killian (2010). Understanding quartz technology in early prehistoric Ireland. PhD thesis. UCD School of Archaeology, University College Dublin, Ireland. Scribd.com. Retrieved on 2013-03-07.
- [18] Pliny the Elder, *The Natural History*, Book 37, Chapter 9. Available on-line at: Perseus.Tufts.edu.
- [19] Nicolaus Steno (Latinized name of Niels Steensen) with John Garrett Winter, trans., *The Prodromus of Nicolaus Steno's Dissertation Concerning a Solid Body Enclosed by Process of Nature Within a Solid* (New York, New York: Macmillan Co., 1916). On page 272, Steno states his law of constancy of interfacial angles: "Figures 5 and 6 belong to the class of those which I could present in countless numbers to prove that in the plane of the axis both the number and the length of the sides are changed in various ways without changing the angles; ... "
- [20] See:
 - Jacques and Pierre Curie (1880) "Développement par compression de l'électricité polaire dans les cristaux hémièdres à faces inclinées" (Development, via compression, of electric polarization in hemihedral crystals with inclined faces), *Bulletin de la Société minérologique de France*, vol. 3, pages 90 - 93.
 - Reprinted in: Jacques and Pierre Curie (1880) Développement, par pression, de l'électricité polaire dans les cristaux hémièdres à faces inclinées," *Comptes rendus* ..., vol. 91, pages 294 - 295.
 - See also: Jacques and Pierre Curie (1880) "Sur l'électricité polaire dans les cristaux hémièdres à faces inclinées" (On electric polarization in hemihedral crystals with inclined faces), *Comptes rendus* ..., vol. 91, pages 383 - 386.
- [21] W. G. Cady (April 1921) "The piezoelectric resonator," *Physical Review A*, **17** : 531-533.
- [22] "The Quartz Watch Walter Guyton Cady". The Lemelson Center, National Museum of American History. Smithsonian Institution.
- [23] See:
 - G. W. Pierce (October 1923) "Piezoelectric crystal resonators and crystal oscillators applied to the precision calibration of wavemeters," *Proceedings of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences*, **59** (4): 81-106.

- George W. Pierce, "Electrical system," U.S. Patent 2,133,642 (filed: February 25, 1924 ; issued: October 18, 1938).
- [24] "The Quartz Watch George Washington Pierce". The Lemelson Center, National Museum of American History. Smithsonian Institution.
- [25] "The Quartz Watch Warren Marrison". The Lemelson Center, National Museum of American History. Smithsonian Institution.
- [26] For biographical information about Karl von Schafhäutl, see German Wikipedia's article: Karl Emil von Schafhäutl (in German).
- [27] von Schafhäutl, Karl Emil (10 April 1845). "Die neuesten geologischen Hypothesen und ihr Verhältniß zur Naturwissenschaft überhaupt (Fortsetzung)" [The latest geological hypotheses and their relation to science in general (continuation)]. Gelehrte Anzeigen (München: im Verlage der königlichen Akademie der Wissenschaften, in Commission der Franz'schen Buchhandlung) 20 (72): 577-584. OCLC 1478717. From page 578: 5) Bildeten sich aus Wasser, in welchen ich im Papinianischen Topfe frisch gefällte Kieselsäure aufgelöst hatte, beym Verdampfen schon nach 8 Tagen Krystalle, die zwar mikroscopisch, aber sehr wohl erkenntlich aus sechseitigen Prismen mit derselben gewöhnlichen Pyramide bestanden. (5) There formed from water in which I had dissolved freshly precipitated silicic acid in a Papin pot [i.e., pressure cooker], after just 8 days of evaporating, crystals, which albeit were microscopic but consisted of very easily recognizable six-sided prisms with their usual pyramids.)
- [28] K. Byrappa and Masahiro Yoshimura, *Handbook of Hydrothermal Technology* (Norwich, New York: Noyes Publications, 2001), Chapter 2: History of Hydrothermal Technology.
- [29] Nacken, R. (1950) "Hydrothermal Synthese als Grundlage für Züchtung von Quarz-Kristallen" (Hydrothermal synthesis as a basis for the production of quartz crystals), *Chemiker Zeitung*, 74 : 745–749.
- [30] Danforth R. Hale (April 16, 1948) "The laboratory growing of quartz," *Science*, **107** (2781) : 393-394.
- [31] Michael Lombardi (October 2011) "The evolution of time measurement, part 2: Quartz clocks," *IEEE Instrumentation & Measurement Magazine*, 14 (5) : 41-48; see page 45. Available on-line at: NIST.gov.
- [32] "Record crystal," *Popular Science*, **154**(2): 148 (February 1949).
- [33] Brush Development's team of scientists included: Danforth R. Hale, Andrew R. Sobek, and Charles Baldwin Sawyer (1895-1964). The company's U.S. patents included:
 - Andrew R. Sobek, "Apparatus for growing sigle crystals of quartz," U.S. Patent no. 2674520 (filed: April 11, 1950; issued: April 6, 1954).

- Andrew R. Sobek and Danforth R. Hale, "Method and apparatus for growing single crystals of quartz," U.S. Patent no. 2,675,303 (filed: April 11, 1950; issued: April 13, 1954).
- Charles B. Sawyer, "Production of artificial crystals," U.S. Patent no. 3,013,867 (filed: March 27, 1959; issued: December 19, 1961). (Note: This patent was assigned to Sawyer Research Products of Eastlake, Ohio.)

9.4.13 External links

- Quartz varieties, properties, crystal morphology. Photos and illustrations
- Arkansas quartz, Rockhounding Arkansas
- Gilbert Hart *Nomenclature of Silica*, American Mineralogist, Volume 12, pages 383–395, 1927
- Queensland University of Technology Origin of the word quartz.
- PDF of Charles Sawyer's cultured quartz process description
- "The Quartz Watch Inventors". *The Lemelson Center, National Museum of American History*. Smithsonian Institution.
- Terminology used to describe the characteristics of Quartz Crystals when used as oscillators

Chapter 10

Organic

10.1 Hoelite

Hoelite is a mineral, discovered in 1922 at Mt. Pyramide, Spitsbergen, Norway and named after Norwegian geologist Adolf Hoel (1879–1964). Its chemical formula is $C_{14}H_8O_2$ (9,10-anthraquinone).^{[3][1]}

It is a very rare organic mineral which occurs in coal fire environments in association with sal ammoniac and native sulfur.^[1]

10.1.1 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Webmineral data
- [3] Mindat.org

Chapter 11

Igneous Rocks

11.1 Granite

For other uses, see Granite (disambiguation). Granite /'grænit/ is a common type of felsic intrusive



QAPF diagram for classification of plutonic rocks



Mineral assemblage of igneous rocks

igneous rock which is granular and phaneritic in texture. The word "granite" comes from the Latin granum, a

grain, in reference to the coarse-grained structure of such a holocrystalline rock. The term 'granite' also applies to a group of intrusive igneous rocks with similar textures and slight variations on composition and origin. These rocks mainly consist of feldspar, quartz, mica, and amphibole minerals. These form interlocking somewhat equigranular matrix of feldspar and quartz with scattered darker biotite mica and amphibole (often hornblende) peppering the lighter color minerals. Occasionally some individual crystals (phenocrysts) are larger than the groundmass, in which case the texture is known as porphyritic. A granitic rock with a porphyritic texture is known as a granite porphyry. Granites can be predominantly white, pink, or gray in color, depending on their mineralogy. By definition, granite is an igneous rock with at least 20% quartz and up to 65% alkali feldspar by volume. Granite differs from granodiorite in that at least 35% of the feldspar in granite is alkali feldspar as opposed to plagioclase; it is the potassium feldspar that gives many granites a distinctive pink color. The extrusive igneous rock equivalent of granite is rhyolite.

Granite is nearly always massive (lacking any internal structures), hard and tough, and therefore it has gained widespread use throughout humanity, and more recently as a construction stone. The average density of granite is between $2.65^{[1]}$ and 2.75 g/cm^3 , its compressive strength usually lies above 200 MPa, and its viscosity near STP is $3-6 \cdot 10^{19}$ Pa·s.^[2] Melting temperature is $1215-1260 \, {}^{\circ}\text{C}.^{[3]}$

Granite has poor primary permeability but strong secondary permeability.

Granitoid is a general, descriptive field term for lightercolored, coarse-grained igneous rocks. Petrographic examination is required for identification of specific types of granitoids.^[4]

The term 'granitic' means granite-like and is applied to granite and rocks of similar composition or texture.

The rock known as *black granite* is usually gabbro.^[5]



Orbicular granite, an unusual type of granite, near the town of Caldera, northern Chile



Close-up of granite from Yosemite National Park, valley of the Merced River



The Stawamus Chief is a granite monolith in British Columbia



Roche Rock, Cornwall



Close-up of granite exposed in Chennai, India



Various granites (cut and polished surfaces)



The Cheesewring, a granite tor on the southern edge of Bodmin Moor, Cornwall

11.1.1 Mineralogy

Granite is classified according to the QAPF diagram for coarse grained plutonic rocks and is named according to the percentage of quartz, alkali feldspar (orthoclase, sanidine, or microcline) and plagioclase feldspar on the A-Q-P half of the diagram. True granite according to modern petrologic convention contains both plagioclase and alkali feldspars. When a granitoid is devoid or nearly devoid of plagioclase, the rock is referred to as alkali feldspar granite. When a granitoid contains less than 10% orthoclase, it is called tonalite; pyroxene and amphibole are common in tonalite. A granite containing both muscovite and biotite micas is called a binary or *two-mica* granite. Two-mica granites are typically high in potassium and low in plagioclase, and are usually S-type granites or A-type granites.

Chemical composition

A worldwide average of the chemical composition of granite, by weight percent, based on 2485 analyses:^[6]

11.1.2 Occurrence

Outcrops of granite tend to form tors and rounded massifs. Granites sometimes occur in circular depressions surrounded by a range of hills, formed by the metamorphic aureole or hornfels. Granite is usually found in the continental plates of the Earth's crust.

Granite is currently known only on Earth, where it forms a major part of continental crust. Granite often occurs as relatively small, less than 100 km² stock masses (stocks) and in batholiths that are often associated with orogenic mountain ranges. Small dikes of granitic composition called aplites are often associated with the margins of granitic intrusions. In some locations, very coarsegrained pegmatite masses occur with granite.

Granite has been intruded into the crust of the Earth during all geologic periods, although much of it is of Precambrian age. Granitic rock is widely distributed throughout the continental crust and is the most abundant basement rock that underlies the relatively thin sedimentary veneer of the continents.

11.1.3 Origin

Granite has felsic composition and is more common in recent geologic time in contrast to Earth's ultramafic ancient igneous history. Felsic rocks are less dense than mafic and ultramafic rocks, and thus they tend to escape subduction, whereas basaltic or gabbroic rocks tend to sink into the mantle beneath granitic rocks of the continental cratons. Therefore, granitic rocks form the basement of all land continents.

Geochemical origins

Granitoids are a ubiquitous component of the crust. They have crystallized from magmas that have compositions at or near a eutectic point (or a temperature minimum on a cotectic curve). Magmas will evolve to the eutectic because of igneous differentiation, or because they represent low degrees of partial melting. Fractional crystallisation serves to reduce a melt in iron, magnesium, titanium, calcium and sodium, and enrich the melt in potassium and silicon - alkali feldspar (rich in potassium) and quartz (SiO₂), are two of the defining constituents of granite.

This process operates regardless of the origin of the parental magma to the granite, and regardless of its chemistry. However, the composition and origin of the magma which differentiates into granite, leaves certain geochemical and mineral evidence as to what the granite's parental rock was. The final mineralogy, texture and chemical composition of a granite is often distinctive as to its origin. For instance, a granite which is formed from melted sediments may have more alkali feldspar, whereas a granite derived from melted basalt may be richer in plagioclase feldspar. It is on this basis that the modern "alphabet" classification schemes are based. Granite has a slow cooling process which forms larger crystals.

Chappell & White classification system

The letter-based Chappell & White classification system was proposed initially to divide granites into *I-type* granite (or igneous protolith) granite and *S-type* or sedimentary protolith granite.^[7] Both of these types of granite are formed by melting of high grade metamorphic rocks, either other granite or intrusive mafic rocks, or buried sediment, respectively.

M-type or mantle derived granite was proposed later, to cover those granites which were clearly sourced from crystallized mafic magmas, generally sourced from the mantle. These are rare, because it is difficult to turn basalt into granite via fractional crystallisation.

A-type or *anorogenic* granites are formed above volcanic "hot spot" activity and have peculiar mineralogy and geochemistry. These granites are formed by melting of the lower crust under conditions that are usually extremely dry. The rhyolites of the Yellowstone caldera are examples of volcanic equivalents of A-type granite.^{[8][9]}

H-type or *hybrid* granites are formed following a mixing of two granitic magmas from different sources, e.g. M-type and S-type.

Granitization

An old, and largely discounted theory, granitization states that granite is formed in place by extreme metasomatism by fluids bringing in elements e.g. potassium and removing others e.g. calcium to transform the metamorphic rock into a granite. This was supposed to occur across a migrating front. The production of granite by metamorphic heat is difficult, but is observed to occur in certain amphibolite and granulite terrains. In-situ granitisation or melting by metamorphism is difficult to recognise except where leucosome and melanosome textures are present in migmatites. Once a metamorphic rock is melted it is no longer a metamorphic rock and is a magma, so these rocks are seen as a transitional between the two, but are not technically granite as they do not actually intrude into other rocks. In all cases, melting of solid rock requires high temperature, and also water or other volatiles which act as a catalyst by lowering the solidus temperature of the rock.

11.1.4 Ascent and emplacement

The ascent and emplacement of large volumes of granite within the upper continental crust is a source of much debate amongst geologists. There is a lack of field evidence for any proposed mechanisms, so hypotheses are predominantly based upon experimental data. There are two major hypotheses for the ascent of magma through the crust:

- Stokes diapir
- Fracture propagation

Of these two mechanisms, Stokes diapir was favoured for many years in the absence of a reasonable alternative. The basic idea is that magma will rise through the crust as a single mass through buoyancy. As it rises it heats the wall rocks, causing them to behave as a power-law fluid and thus flow around the pluton allowing it to pass rapidly and without major heat loss.^[10] This is entirely feasible in the warm, ductile lower crust where rocks are easily deformed, but runs into problems in the upper crust which is far colder and more brittle. Rocks there do not deform so easily: for magma to rise as a pluton it would expend far too much energy in heating wall rocks, thus cooling and solidifying before reaching higher levels within the crust.

Fracture propagation is the mechanism preferred by many geologists as it largely eliminates the major problems of moving a huge mass of magma through cold brittle crust. Magma rises instead in small channels along self-propagating dykes which form along new or preexisting fracture or fault systems and networks of active shear zones.^[11] As these narrow conduits open, the first magma to enter solidifies and provides a form of insulation for later magma. Granitic magma must make room for itself or be intruded into other rocks in order to form an intrusion, and several mechanisms have been proposed to explain how large batholiths have been emplaced:

- Stoping, where the granite cracks the wall rocks and pushes upwards as it removes blocks of the overlying crust
- Assimilation, where the granite melts its way up into the crust and removes overlying material in this way
- Inflation, where the granite body inflates under pressure and is injected into position

Most geologists today accept that a combination of these phenomena can be used to explain granite intrusions, and that not all granites can be explained entirely by one or another mechanism.

11.1.5 Weathering

Further information: Weathering

Physical weathering occurs on a large scale in the form of



Grus sand and granitoid it derived from

exfoliation joints, which are the result of granite expanding and fracturing as pressure is relieved when overlying material is removed by erosion or other processes.

Chemical weathering of granite occurs when dilute carbonic acid, and other acids present in rain and soil waters, readily alter feldspar in a process called hydrolysis.^{[12][13]} As demonstrated in the following reaction, this causes potassium feldspar to form kaolinite, with potassium ions, bicarbonate and silica in solution as byproducts. An endproduct of granite weathering is grus, which is often made up of coarse-grained fragments of disintegrated granite.

2 KAlSi₃O₈ + 2 H₂CO₃ + 9 H₂O => Al₂Si₂O₅(OH)₄ + 4 H₄SiO₄ + 2 K⁺ + 2 HCO₃⁻



Cleopatra's Needle, London

Climatic variations also influence the weathering rate of granites. For about two thousand years, the relief engravings on Cleopatra's Needle obelisk had survived the arid conditions of its origin prior to its transfer to London. Within two hundred years, the red granite has drastically deteriorated in the damp and polluted air.^[14]

11.1.6 Natural radiation

Granite is a natural source of radiation, like most natural stones. However, some granites have been reported to have higher radioactivity thereby raising some concerns about their safety.

Potassium-40 is a radioactive isotope of weak emission, and a constituent of alkali feldspar, which in turn is a common component of granitic rocks, more abundant in alkali feldspar granite and syenites. Naturally, a geiger counter should register this low effect.

Some granites contain around 10 to 20 parts per million (ppm) of uranium. By contrast, more mafic rocks such as tonalite, gabbro or diorite have 1 to 5 ppm uranium, and limestones and sedimentary rocks usually have equally low amounts. Many large granite plutons are the sources for palaeochannel-hosted or roll front uranium ore deposits, where the uranium washes into the sediments from

the granite uplands and associated, often highly radioactive, pegmatites. Cellars and basements sunk into soils over granite can become a trap for radon gas, which is formed by the decay of uranium.^[15] Radon gas poses significant health concerns, and is the number two cause of lung cancer in the US behind smoking.^[16]

Thorium occurs in all granites as well.^[17] Conway granite has been noted for its relatively high thorium concentration of 56 (\pm 6) PPM.^[18]

There is some concern that materials sold as granite countertops or as building material may be hazardous to health. Dan Steck of St. Johns University, has stated^[19] that approximately 5% of all granite will be of concern, with the caveat that only a tiny percentage of the tens of thousands of granite slab types have been tested. Various resources from national geological survey organizations are accessible online to assist in assessing the risk factors in granite country and design rules relating, in particular, to preventing accumulation of radon gas in enclosed basements and dwellings.

A study of granite countertops was done (initiated and paid for by the Marble Institute of America) in November 2008 by National Health and Engineering Inc of USA. In this test, all of the 39 full size granite slabs that were measured for the study showed radiation levels well below the European Union safety standards (section 4.1.1.1 of the National Health and Engineering study) and radon emission levels well below the average outdoor radon concentrations in the US.^[20]

11.1.7 Uses



World's First temple built entirely of granite by the Emperor RajaRaja Chozha I, 10th century A.D.; Tanjore, India.

Antiquity

The Red Pyramid of Egypt (c.26th century BC), named for the light crimson hue of its exposed granite surfaces, is the third largest of Egyptian pyramids. Menkaure's Pyramid, likely dating to the same era, was constructed of limestone and granite blocks. The Great Pyramid of Giza (c.2580 BC) contains a huge granite sarcophagus fashioned of "Red Aswan Granite." The mostly ruined





Life-size elephant and other creatures carved in granite, 7-9th century A.D.; Mahabalipuram, India.



Polished red granite tombstone

Black Pyramid dating from the reign of Amenemhat III once had a polished granite pyramidion or capstone, now on display in the main hall of the Egyptian Museum in Cairo (see Dahshur). Other uses in Ancient Egypt include columns, door lintels, sills, jambs, and wall and floor veneer.^[21] How the Egyptians worked the solid granite is still a matter of debate. Dr. Patrick Hunt^[22] has postulated that the Egyptians used emery shown to have higher hardness on the Mohs scale.

Rajaraja Chola I of the Chola Dynasty in South India built the world's first temple entirely of granite in the 11th century AD in Tanjore, India. The Brihadeeswarar temple Brihadeeswarar Temple dedicated to Lord Shiva was built in 1010. The massive Gopuram (ornate, upper section of

Granite was used for setts on the St. Louis riverfront and for the piers of the Eads Bridge (background)



The granite peaks of the Torres del Paine in the Chilean Patagonia



Half Dome, Yosemite, a classic granite dome and popular rock climbing destination

shrine) is believed to have a mass of around 81 tonnes. It was the tallest temple in south India.^[23]

Modern

Sculpture and memorials In some areas granite is used for gravestones and memorials. Granite is a hard

stone and requires skill to carve by hand. Until the early 18th century, in the Western world, granite could only be carved by hand tools with generally poor results.

A key breakthrough was the invention of steam-powered cutting and dressing tools by Alexander MacDonald of Aberdeen, inspired by seeing ancient Egyptian granite carvings. In 1832 the first polished tombstone of Aberdeen granite to be erected in an English cemetery was installed at Kensal Green cemetery. It caused a sensation in the London monumental trade and for some years all polished granite ordered came from MacDonalds.^[24] Working with the sculptor William Leslie, and later Sidney Field, granite memorials became a major status symbol in Victorian Britain. The royal sarcophagus at Frogmore was probably the pinnacle of its work, and at 30 tons one of the largest. It was not until the 1880s that rival machinery and works could compete with the MacDonald works.

Modern methods of carving include using computercontrolled rotary bits and sandblasting over a rubber stencil. Leaving the letters, numbers and emblems exposed on the stone, the blaster can create virtually any kind of artwork or epitaph.

The rock known as *black granite* is usually gabbro, which has a completely different chemical composition.^{[5][25]}

Buildings Granite has been extensively used as a dimension stone and as flooring tiles in public and commercial buildings and monuments. Aberdeen in Scotland, which is constructed principally from local granite, is known as "The Granite City". Because of its abundance, granite was commonly used to build foundations for homes in New England. The Granite Railway, America's first railroad, was built to haul granite from the quarries in Quincy, Massachusetts, to the Neponset River in the 1820s. With increasing amounts of acid rain in parts of the world, granite has begun to supplant marble as a monument material, since it is much more durable. Polished granite is also a popular choice for kitchen countertops due to its high durability and aesthetic qualities. In building and for countertops, the term "granite" is often applied to all igneous rocks with large crystals, and not specifically to those with a granitic composition.

Engineering Engineers have traditionally used polished granite surface plates to establish a plane of reference, since they are relatively impervious and inflexible. Sandblasted concrete with a heavy aggregate content has an appearance similar to rough granite, and is often used as a substitute when use of real granite is impractical. A most unusual use of granite was in the construction of the rails for the Haytor Granite Tramway, Devon, England, in 1820. Granite block is usually processed into slabs and after can be cut and shaped by a cutting center. Granite tables are used extensively as a base for optical instruments due to granite's rigidity, high dimensional stability and excellent vibration characteristics.

Other uses Curling stones are traditionally fashioned of Ailsa Craig granite. The first stones were made in the 1750s, the original source being Ailsa Craig in Scotland. Because of the particular rarity of the granite, the best stones can cost as much as US\$1,500. Between 60–70 percent of the stones used today are made from Ailsa Craig granite, although the island is now a wildlife reserve and is still used for quarrying under license for Ailsa granite by Kays of Mauchline for Curling stones.^[26]

11.1.8 Rock climbing

Granite is one of the rocks most prized by climbers, for its steepness, soundness, crack systems, and friction. Well-known venues for granite climbing include Yosemite, the Bugaboos, the Mont Blanc massif (and peaks such as the Aiguille du Dru, the Mountains of Mourne, the Adamello-Presanella Alps, the Aiguille du Midi and the Grandes Jorasses), the Bregaglia, Corsica, parts of the Karakoram (especially the Trango Towers), the Fitzroy Massif, Patagonia, Baffin Island, Ogawayama, the Cornish coast, the Cairngorms, Sugarloaf Mountain in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, and the Stawamus Chief, British Columbia, Canada.

Granite rock climbing is so popular that many of the artificial rock climbing walls found in gyms and theme parks are made to look and feel like granite.

11.1.9 See also

11.1.10 References

Notes

- [1] "Basic Rock Mechanics". Webpages.sdsmt.edu. Retrieved 2010-05-09.
- [2] Kumagai, Naoichi; Sadao Sasajima; Hidebumi Ito (15 February 1978). "Long-term Creep of Rocks: Results with Large Specimens Obtained in about 20 Years and Those with Small Specimens in about 3 Years". *Journal* of the Society of Materials Science (Japan) (Japan Energy Society) 27 (293): 157–161. Retrieved 2008-06-16.
- [3] minsocam.org American Mineralogist, Volume 14, pages 81–94, 1929, The temperatures of magmas*, Esper s. Larsen, Harvard University
- [4] "Granitoids Granite and the Related Rocks Granodiorite, Diorite and Tonalite". Geology.about.com. 2010-02-06. Retrieved 2010-05-09.
- [5] Robbins, Eleanora I. (2001). Building Stones and Geomorphology of Washington, D.C.: The Jim O'Connor Memorial Field Trip. CiteSeerX: 10.1.1.124.7887.

- [6] Harvey Blatt and Robert J. Tracy (1997). *Petrology* (2nd ed.). New York: Freeman. p. 66. ISBN 0-7167-2438-3.
- [7] Chappell, B.W. and White, A.J.R., 2001. Two contrasting granite types: 25 years later. Australian Journal of Earth Sciences v.48, p.489-499.
- [8] Boroughs, S., Wolff, J., Bonnichsen, B., Godchaux, M., and Larson, P., 2005, Large-volume, low-δ18O rhyolites of the central Snake River Plain, Idaho, USA: Geology 33: 821–824.
- [9] C.D. Frost, M. McCurry, R. Christiansen, K. Putirka and M. Kuntz, Extrusive A-type magmatism of the Yellowstone hot spot track 15th Goldschmidt Conference Field Trip AC-4. Field Trip Guide, University of Wyoming (2005) 76 pp., plus an appended map.
- [10] Weinberg, R. F., and Podladchikov, Y., *Diapiric ascent* of magmas through power-law crust and mantle, 1994, J. Geophys. Res., 99, 9543-9559
- [11] Clemens, John (1998). "Observations on the origins and ascent mechanisms of granitic magmas". *Journal of the Geological Society of London* **155** (Part 5): 843–51. doi:10.1144/gsjgs.155.5.0843.
- [12] "Granite [Weathering]". University College London. Retrieved 10 July 2014.
- [13] "Hydrolysis". *Geological Society of London*. Retrieved 10 July 2014.
- [14] Marsh, William M.; Kaufman, Martin M. (2012). *Physical Geography: Great Systems and Global Environments*. Cambridge University Press. p. 510. ISBN 9781107376649.
- [15] "Decay series of Uranium". Retrieved 2008-10-19.
- [16] "Radon and Cancer: Questions and Answers". National Cancer Institute. Retrieved 2008-10-19.
- [17] Nuclear Energy and the Fossil Fuels. M. King Hubbert. American Petroleum Institute Conference, March 8th, 1956. Republished on March 8th, 2006, by the Energy Bulletin. Accessed May 21st, 2012.
- [18] THE CONWAY GRANITE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE AS A MAJOR LOW-GRADE THORIUM RESOURCE (1962)
- [19] Steck, Daniel J. (2009). "Pre- and Post-Market Measurements of Gamma Radiation and Radon Emanation from a Large Sample of Decorative Granites".
- [20] Natural Stone Countertops and Radon Environmental Health and Engineering - Assessing Exposure to Radon and Radiation from Granite Countertops.
- [21] James A. Harrell. "Decorative Stones in the Pre-Ottoman Islamic Buildings of Cairo, Egypt". Retrieved 2008-01-06.
- [22] "Egyptian Genius: Stoneworking for Eternity". Retrieved 2008-01-06.

- [23] Heitzman, James (1991), Ritual Polity and Economy: The Transactional Network of an Imperial Temple in Medieval South India, Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient (BRILL) 34 (1/2): 23–54, doi:10.1163/156852091x00157
- [24] Friends of West Norwood Cemetery newsletter 71 Alexander MacDonald (1794-1860) - Stonemason,
- [25] "Black granite and black marble". *Trade Brochure*. Graniteland.com. Retrieved 21 May 2014.
- [26] "National Geographic News Puffins Return to Scottish Island Famous for Curling Stones". News.nationalgeographic.com. Retrieved 2009-07-30.

11.1.11 Further reading

- Blasik, Miroslava and Hanika, Bogdashka, ed. (2012). Granite: Occurrence, Mineralogy and Origin. Hauppauge, New York: Nova Science. ISBN 978-1-62081-566-3.
- Twidale, Charles Rowland (2005). Landforms and Geology of Granite Terrains. Leiden, Netherlands: A. A. Balkema. ISBN 978-0-415-36435-5.
- Marmo, Vladimir (1971). *Granite Petrology and the Granite Problem*. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier Scientific. ISBN 978-0-444-40852-5.

11.1.12 External links

• The Emplacement and Origin of Granite

Chapter 12

Sedimentary Rocks

12.1 Flint

This article is about the sedimentary rock. For the city in Michigan, see Flint, Michigan. For other uses, see Flint (disambiguation).

Flint is a hard, sedimentary cryptocrystalline form





Pebble beach made up of flint nodules eroded out of the nearby chalk cliffs, Cape Arkona, Rügen

A sample of Miorcani flint from the Cenomanian chalky marl layer of the Moldavian Plateau. (ca. 7.5 cm wide)

of the mineral quartz,^{[1][2]} categorized as a variety of chert. It occurs chiefly as nodules and masses in sedimentary rocks, such as chalks and limestones.^{[3][4]} Inside the nodule, flint is usually dark grey, black, green, white, or brown in colour, and often has a glassy or waxy appearance. A thin layer on the outside of the nodules is usually different in colour, typically white and rough in texture. From a petrological point of view, "flint" refers specifically to the form of chert which occurs in chalk or marly limestone. Similarly, "common chert" (sometimes referred to simply as "chert") occurs in limestone.



Neolithic flint axe, about 31 cm long

12.1.1 Origin

The exact mode of formation of flint is not yet clear but it is thought that it occurs as a result of chemical changes in compressed sedimentary rock formations, during the process of diagenesis. One hypothesis is that a gelatinous ma-



Detail of flint used in a building in Wiltshire, England.



Striped flint

terial fills cavities in the sediment, such as holes bored by crustaceans or molluscs and that this becomes silicified. This hypothesis certainly explains the complex shapes of flint nodules that are found. The source of dissolved silica in the porous media could be the spicules of silicious sponges.^[3] Certain types of flint, such as that from the south coast of England, contain trapped fossilised marine flora. Pieces of coral and vegetation have been found preserved like amber inside the flint. Thin slices of the stone often reveal this effect.

Puzzling giant flint formations known as paramoudra and flint circles are found around Europe but especially in Norfolk, England on the beaches at Beeston Bump and West Runton.^[5]

Flint sometimes occurs in large flint fields in Jurassic or Cretaceous beds, for example in Europe.

12.1.2 Uses

Tools or cutting edges

Flint was used in the manufacture of tools during the Stone Age as it splits into thin, sharp splinters called flakes or blades (depending on the shape) when struck by another hard object (such as a hammerstone made of another material). This process is referred to as knapping.

In Europe, some of the best toolmaking flint has come from Belgium (Obourg, flint mines of Spiennes),^[6] the coastal chalks of the English Channel, the Paris Basin, Thy in Jutland (flint mine at Hov), the Sennonian deposits of Rügen, Grimes Graves in England, the Upper Cretaceous chalk formation of Dobruja and the lower Danube (Balkan flint), the Cenomanian chalky marl formation of the Moldavian Plateau (Miorcani flint) and the Jurassic deposits of the Kraków area and Krzemionki in Poland. Flint mining is attested since the Palaeolithic, but became more common since the Neolithic (Michelsberg culture, Funnelbeaker culture).

To ignite fire or gunpowder



Assorted reproduction firesteels typical of Roman to Medieval period.

When struck against steel, a flint edge will produce sparks. The hard flint edge shaves off a particle of the steel that exposes iron which reacts with oxygen from the atmosphere and can ignite the proper tinder. Prior to the wide availability of steel, rocks of iron pyrite would be used along with the flint, in a similar (but more timeconsuming) way. These methods are popular in woodcraft, bushcraft, and among those who wish to use traditional skills.

Flintlocks A later, major use of flint and steel was in the flintlock mechanism, used primarily in flintlock firearms, but also used on dedicated fire-starting tools. A piece of flint held in the jaws of a spring-loaded hammer, when released by a trigger, strikes a hinged piece of steel ("frizzen") at an angle, creating a shower of sparks and exposing a charge of priming powder. The sparks ignite the priming powder and that flame, in turn, ignites the main charge, propelling the ball, bullet, or shot through the barrel. While the military use of the flintlock declined after the adoption of the percussion cap from the 1840s onward, flintlock rifles and shotguns remain in use amongst recreational shooters.

Comparison with ferrocerium Flint and steel used to strike sparks were superseded by ferrocerium (sometimes referred to as "flint", although not true flint, "mischmetal", "hot spark", "metal match", or "fire steel"). This man-made material, when scraped with any hard, sharp edge, produces sparks that are much hotter than obtained with natural flint and steel, allowing use of a wider range of tinders. Because it can produce sparks when wet and can start hundreds or thousands of fires when used correctly, ferrocerium is commonly included in survival kits. Ferrocerium is used in many cigarette lighters, where it is referred to as "flint".

As a building material

Flint, knapped or unknapped, has been used since antiquity (for example at the Late Roman fort of Burgh Castle in Norfolk) up to the present day as a material for building stone walls, using lime mortar, and often combined with other available stone or brick rubble. It was most common in parts of southern England, where no good building stone was available locally, and brick-making not widespread until the later Middle Ages. It is especially associated with East Anglia, but also used in chalky areas stretching through Hampshire, Sussex, Surrey and Kent to Somerset. Flint was used in the construction of many churches, houses, and other buildings, for example the large stronghold of Framlingham Castle. Many different decorative effects have been achieved by using different types of knapping or arrangement and combinations with stone (flushwork), especially in the 15th and early 16th centuries.

- Close-up of the wall of the Roman shore fort at Burgh Castle, Norfolk, showing alternating courses of flint and brick
- Elaborate 15th century flint and limestone flushwork at Long Melford
- A typical medieval wall (with modern memorial) at Canterbury Cathedral - knapped and unknapped ("cobble") flints are mixed with pieces of brick and other stones
- Ruins of Thetford Priory show flints and mortar through the whole depth of the wall
- Elaborate patterned flushwork at top (restored in the 19th century) and flint and limestone chequers below. Norwich Cathedral



A flint church - the Parish Church of Saint Thomas, in Cricket Saint Thomas, Somerset, England. The height of the very neatly knapped flints varies between 3 and 5 inches (7.6 and 12.7 cm).

Ceramics

Flint pebbles are used as the media in ball mills to grind glazes and other raw materials for the ceramics industry.^[7] The pebbles are hand-selected based on colour; those having a tint of red, indicating high iron content, are discarded. The remaining blue-grey stones have a low content of chromophoric oxides and so are less deleterious to the colour of the ceramic composition after firing.^[8]

Until recently flint was also an important raw material in clay-based ceramic bodies produced in the UK.^{[9][10]} In preparation for use flint pebbles, frequently sourced from the coasts of South-East England or Western France, were calcined to around 1,000 °C. This heat process both removed organic impurities and induced certain physical reactions, including converting some of the silica to cristobalite. After calcination the flint pebbles were milled to a fine particle size.^{[11][12][13][14]} However, the use of flint has now been superseded by quartz.^[15] Because of the historical use of flint, the word "flint" is used by some potters, especially in the US, to refer to siliceous materials that are not flint.^{[16][17][18]}

Jewellery

Flint bracelets were known in Ancient Egypt and several examples have been found.^[19] Striped flint is today in use as a gemstone as well.

Fragmentation

While flint may be used in fire-lighting, it should not be exposed to excessive heat, as from a fire. Due to the stone's molecular makeup, flint may fracture, sometimes violently, when different parts of the stone expand to different degrees. This tendency, to fracture, is enhanced by the fact that most samples of flint contain impurities that may expand to a greater or lesser degree than the surrounding stone. This tendency to fracture is similar, but not identical, to the tendency of glass to shatter when exposed to heat. ^[20]

To combat fragmentation, flint/chert may be heat-treated, being slowly brought up to a temperature of 150 to 260 $^{\circ}$ C (300 to 500 $^{\circ}$ F) for 24 hours, then slowly cooled to room temperature. This makes the material more homogenous and thus more "knappable" and produces tools with a cleaner, sharper cutting edge.

12.1.3 See also

- Mineralogy
 - Agate
 - Chalcedony
 - Chert
 - Eolith
 - Jasper
 - Nodule (geology) not to be confused with Concretion
 - Obsidian
 - Onyx
 - Opal
 - Whinstone

- Archaeology
 - Ancient Egyptian flint jewellery
 - Clovis Points, archaeological artefacts of the Clovis culture in New Mexico
 - Grimes Graves, a prehistoric flint mine in Norfolk, England
 - Flint Ridge State Memorial, a Native American flint quarry in Hopewell Township, Licking County, Ohio
 - Flint mine

12.1.4 References

- [1] General Quartz Information Webmineral.com (page contains java applets depicting 3d molecular structure)
- [2] Flint and Chert quartzpage.de
- [3] The Flints from Portsdown Hill
- [4] Flint vs Chert Authentic Artefacts Collectors Assn.
- [5] Museums.norfolk.gov.uk
- [6] Neolithic Flint Mines of Petit-Spiennes Official web site
- [7] "Thoroughly Modern Milling" J.D. Sawyer. American Ceramic Society Bulletin 86, No.6. 2007.
- [8] "Ceramics: Physical And Chemical Fundamentals" H. Salmang & M. Francis. *Butterworths*. 1961.
- [9] "Notes On The Manufacturer Of Earthenware" E.A.Sandeman. *The Technical Press Ltd.* 1921.
- [10] "Changes & Developments Of Non-plastic Raw Materials", Sugden, A. *International Ceramics* Issue 2, 2001.
- [11] "Whitewares: Production, Testing And Quality Control." W.Ryan & C.Radford. *Pergamon Press.* 1987.
- [12] "Use Of Flint In Ceramics, Industrial Ceramics No.885, 1993.
- [13] "Silica". Oelef Heckroodt, *Ceramic Review* No. 254, March/April 2012, p.64
- [14] "Calcination Of Flint. Part 2: Continuous Process In A Vertical-Shaft Kiln." M. Manackerman & E.Davies. Research Paper 191. British Ceramic Research Association, 1952.
- [15] "Changes & Developments Of Non-plastic Raw Materials", A.Sugden. *International Ceramics* Issue 2, 2001.
- [16] Ceramic Glazes. 3rd edition. Parmelee C. W. The Maple Press Company. 1973; Dictionary of Ceramics. 3rd edition. A.Dodd. The Institute of Materials. 1994; The Potter's Dictionary of Materials and Techniques, F.Hamer and J.Hamer, London, A & C Black, 2004.
- [17] Flint And Silica. C.M. Marsh. Proceedings of the American Ceramic Society Annual Meeting 1978; Materials, Equipment & Whitewares Division. 1978.

- [18] "Stoneware Clay Body Formulas. Part 2: The Perfect Body." J. Zamek. *Ceramics Industry* 155, No.10. 2005.
- [19] Graves-Brown, Carolyn. "AB29 Flint bracelet". Swansea University. Retrieved 13 January 2011.
- [20] Scout Notebook Building a cooking fire

12.1.5 External links

- Flint Architecture of East Anglia Book by Stephen Hart
- Flintsource.net European Artefacts detailed site
- Flint circles and paramoudra Beeston Bump
- Paramoudras and flint circles photograph collection
- Winchester Cathedral Close
- Flint and the Conservation of Flint Buildings Introduction to the historical use of flint in construction and the repair and conservation of historic flint buildings

12.2 Limestone

For other uses, see Limestone (disambiguation).

Limestone is a sedimentary rock composed largely of the minerals calcite and aragonite, which are different crystal forms of calcium carbonate (CaCO₃). Most limestone is composed of skeletal fragments of marine organisms such as coral or foraminifera.

Limestone makes up about 10% of the total volume of all sedimentary rocks. The solubility of limestone in water and weak acid solutions leads to karst landscapes, in which water erodes the limestone over thousands to millions of years. Most cave systems are through limestone bedrock.

Limestone has numerous uses: as a building material, as aggregate for the base of roads, as white pigment or filler in products such as toothpaste or paints, and as a chemical feedstock.

The first geologist to distinguish limestone from dolomite was Belsazar Hacquet in 1778.^[1]

12.2.1 Description

Like most other sedimentary rocks, most limestone is composed of grains. Most grains in limestone are skeletal fragments of marine organisms such as coral or foraminifera. Other carbonate grains comprising limestones are ooids, peloids, intraclasts, and extraclasts. These organisms secrete shells made of aragonite or calcite, and leave these shells behind after the organisms die.



Limestone quarry at Cedar Creek, Virginia, USA



Cutting the limestone blocks at a quarry in Gozo, Malta



La Zaplaz formations in the Piatra Craiului Mountains, Romania.

Limestone often contains variable amounts of silica in the form of chert (chalcedony, flint, jasper, etc.) or siliceous skeletal fragment (sponge spicules, diatoms, radiolarians), and varying amounts of clay, silt and sand (terrestrial detritus) carried in by rivers.

Some limestones do not consist of grains at all, and are formed completely by the chemical precipitation of calcite or aragonite, i.e. travertine. Secondary calcite may be deposited by supersaturated meteoric waters (groundwater that precipitates the material in caves). This produces speleothems, such as stalagmites and stalactites. Another form taken by calcite is oolitic limestone, which can be recognized by its granular (oolite) appearance.

The primary source of the calcite in limestone is most commonly marine organisms. Some of these organisms can construct mounds of rock known as reefs, building upon past generations. Below about 3,000 meters, water pressure and temperature conditions cause the dissolution of calcite to increase nonlinearly, so limestone typically does not form in deeper waters (see lysocline). Limestones may also form in lacustrine and evaporite depositional environments.^{[2][3]}

Calcite can be dissolved or precipitated by groundwater, depending on several factors, including the water temperature, pH, and dissolved ion concentrations. Calcite exhibits an unusual characteristic called retrograde solubility, in which it becomes less soluble in water as the temperature increases.

Impurities (such as clay, sand, organic remains, iron oxide, and other materials) will cause limestones to exhibit different colors, especially with weathered surfaces.

Limestone may be crystalline, clastic, granular, or massive, depending on the method of formation. Crystals of calcite, quartz, dolomite or barite may line small cavities in the rock. When conditions are right for precipitation, calcite forms mineral coatings that cement the existing rock grains together, or it can fill fractures.

Travertine is a banded, compact variety of limestone formed along streams, particularly where there are waterfalls, and around hot or cold springs. Calcium carbonate is deposited where evaporation of the water leaves a solution supersaturated with the chemical constituents of calcite. Tufa, a porous or cellular variety of travertine, is found near waterfalls. Coquina is a poorly consolidated limestone composed of pieces of coral or shells.

During regional metamorphism that occurs during the mountain building process (orogeny), limestone recrys-tallizes into marble.

Limestone is a parent material of Mollisol soil group.

12.2.2 Classification

Two major classification schemes, the Folk and the Dunham, are used for identifying limestone and carbonate rocks.

Folk classification

Main article: Folk classification

Robert L. Folk developed a classification system that places primary emphasis on the detailed composition of grains and interstitial material in carbonate rocks. Based on composition, there are three main components: allochems (grains), matrix (mostly micrite), and cement (sparite). The Folk system uses two-part names; the first refers to the grains and the second is the root. It is helpful to have a petrographic microscope when using the Folk scheme, because it is easier to determine the components present in each sample.^[4]

Dunham classification

Main article: Dunham classification

The Dunham scheme focuses on depositional textures. Each name is based upon the texture of the grains that make up the limestone. Robert J. Dunham published his system for limestone in 1962; it focuses on the depositional fabric of carbonate rocks. Dunham divides the rocks into four main groups based on relative proportions of coarser clastic particles. Dunham names are essentially for rock families. His efforts deal with the question of whether or not the grains were originally in mutual contact, and therefore self-supporting, or whether the rock is characterized by the presence of frame builders and algal mats. Unlike the Folk scheme, Dunham deals with the original porosity of the rock. The Dunham scheme is more useful for hand samples because it is based on texture, not the grains in the sample.^[5]

12.2.3 Limestone landscape

Main article: Karst topography

Limestone makes up about 10% of the total volume of all sedimentary rocks.^{[6][7]}

Limestone is partially soluble, especially in acid, and therefore forms many erosional landforms. These include limestone pavements, pot holes, cenotes, caves and gorges. Such erosion landscapes are known as karsts. Limestone is less resistant than most igneous rocks, but more resistant than most other sedimentary rocks. It is therefore usually associated with hills and downland, and occurs in regions with other sedimentary rocks, typically clays.

Karst topography and caves develop in limestone rocks due to their solubility in dilute acidic groundwater. The solubility of limestone in water and weak acid solutions leads to karst landscapes. Regions overlying limestone



The Cudgel of Hercules, a tall limestone rock (Pieskowa Skała Castle in the background)

bedrock tend to have fewer visible above-ground sources (ponds and streams), as surface water easily drains downward through joints in the limestone. While draining, water and organic acid from the soil slowly (over thousands or millions of years) enlarges these cracks, dissolving the calcium carbonate and carrying it away in solution. Most cave systems are through limestone bedrock. Cooling groundwater or mixing of different groundwaters will also create conditions suitable for cave formation.

Coastal limestones are often eroded by organisms which bore into the rock by various means. This process is known as bioerosion. It is most common in the tropics, and it is known throughout the fossil record (see Taylor and Wilson, 2003).

Bands of limestone emerge from the Earth's surface in often spectacular rocky outcrops and islands. Examples include the Burren in Co. Clare, Ireland; the Verdon Gorge in France; Malham Cove in North Yorkshire and the Isle of Wight,^[8] England; on Fårö near the Swedish island of Gotland, the Niagara Escarpment in Canada/United States, Notch Peak in Utah, the Ha Long Bay National Park in Vietnam and the hills around the Lijiang River and Guilin city in China.

The Florida Keys, islands off the south coast of Florida, are composed mainly of oolitic limestone (the Lower Keys) and the carbonate skeletons of coral reefs (the Upper Keys), which thrived in the area during interglacial periods when sea level was higher than at present.

Unique habitats are found on alvars, extremely level ex-

panses of limestone with thin soil mantles. The largest such expanse in Europe is the Stora Alvaret on the island of Öland, Sweden. Another area with large quantities of limestone is the island of Gotland, Sweden. Huge quarries in northwestern Europe, such as those of Mount Saint Peter (Belgium/Netherlands), extend for more than a hundred kilometers.

The world's largest limestone quarry is at Michigan Limestone and Chemical Company in Rogers City, Michigan.^[9]

12.2.4 Uses



The Megalithic Temples of Malta such as Hagar Qim are built entirely of limestone. They are among the oldest free-standing structures in existence.

Limestone is very common in architecture, especially in Europe and North America. Many landmarks across the world, including the Great Pyramid and its associated complex in Giza, Egypt, are made of limestone. So many buildings in Kingston, Ontario, Canada were constructed from it that it is nicknamed the 'Limestone City'.^[10] On the island of Malta, a variety of limestone called Globigerina limestone was, for a long time, the only building material available, and is still very frequently used on all types of buildings and sculptures. Limestone is readily available and relatively easy to cut into blocks or more elaborate carving. It is also long-lasting and stands up well to exposure. However, it is a very heavy material, making it impractical for tall buildings, and relatively expensive as a building material.

Limestone was most popular in the late 19th and early 20th centuries. Train stations, banks and other structures from that era are normally made of limestone. It is used as a facade on some skyscrapers, but only in thin plates for covering, rather than solid blocks. In the United States, Indiana, most notably the Bloomington area, has long been a source of high quality quarried limestone, called Indiana limestone. Many famous buildings in London are built from Portland limestone.

Limestone was also a very popular building block in the Middle Ages in the areas where it occurred, since it is hard, durable, and commonly occurs in easily accessible



The Great Pyramid of Giza, one of the Seven Wonders of the Ancient World has an outside cover made entirely from limestone.



Courthouse built of limestone in Manhattan, Kansas

surface exposures. Many medieval churches and castles in Europe are made of limestone. Beer stone was a popular kind of limestone for medieval buildings in southern England.

Limestone and (to a lesser extent) marble are reactive to acid solutions, making acid rain a significant problem to the preservation of artifacts made from this stone. Many limestone statues and building surfaces have suffered severe damage due to acid rain. Acid-based cleaning chemicals can also etch limestone, which should only be cleaned with a neutral or mild alkaline-based cleaner.

Other uses include:

• It is the raw material for the manufacture of quicklime (calcium oxide), slaked lime (calcium hy-



A limestone plate with a negative map of Moosburg in Bavaria is prepared for a lithography print.

droxide), cement and mortar.

- Pulverized limestone is used as a soil conditioner to neutralize acidic soils.
- It is crushed for use as aggregate—the solid base for many roads as well as in asphalt concrete.
- Geological formations of limestone are among the best petroleum reservoirs;
- As a reagent in flue-gas desulfurization, it reacts with sulfur dioxide for air pollution control.
- Glass making, in some circumstances, uses limestone.
- It is added to toothpaste, paper, plastics, paint, tiles, and other materials as both white pigment and a cheap filler.
- It can suppress methane explosions in underground coal mines.
- Purified, it is added to bread and cereals as a source of calcium.
- Calcium levels in livestock feed are supplemented with it, such as for poultry (when ground up).^[11]
- It can be used for remineralizing and increasing the alkalinity of purified water to prevent pipe corrosion and to restore essential nutrient levels.^[12]
- Used in blast furnaces, limestone binds with silica and other impurities to remove them from the iron.
- It is often found in medicines and cosmetics.
- It is used in sculptures because of its suitability for carving.

12.2.5 Degradation by organisms

The cyanobacterium *Hyella balani* can bore through limestone; as can the green algae *Eugamantia sacculata* and the fungus *Ostracolaba implexa*.^[13]

12.2.6 Gallery

- A stratigraphic section of Ordovician limestone exposed in central Tennessee, U.S. The less-resistant and thinner beds are composed of shale. The vertical lines are drill holes for explosives used during road construction.
- Thin-section view of a Middle Jurassic limestone in southern Utah. The round grains are ooids; the largest is 1.2 mm in diameter. This limestone is an oosparite.
- Photo and etched section of a sample of fossiliferous limestone from the Kope Formation (Upper Ordovician) near Cincinnati, Ohio.
- Biosparite limestone of the Brassfield Formation (Lower Silurian) near Fairborn, Ohio, showing grains mainly composed of crinoid fragments.

12.2.7 See also

- Alvar
- Calcium carbonate
- Chalk
- Coral sand
- Dolomite
- Kurkar
- In Praise of Limestone
- List of types of limestone by location
- Sandstone

12.2.8 References

- Kranjc, Andrej (2006). "Balthasar Hacquet (1739/40-1815), the Pionneer of Karst Geomorphologists". *Acta Carsologica* (Institute for the Karst Research, Scientific Research Centre, Slovenian Academy of Sciences and Arts) **35** (2). ISSN 0583-6050.
- [2] Trewin, N. H.; Davidson, R. G. (1999). "Lake-level changes, sedimentation and faunas in a Middle Devonian basin-margin fish bed". *Journal of the Geological Society* 156 (3): 535–548. doi:10.1144/gsjgs.156.3.0535.
- [3] Oilfield Glossary: Term 'evaporite'. Glossary.oilfield.slb.com. Retrieved on 2011-11-25.

- [4] Folk, R. L. (1974). *Petrology of Sedimentary Rocks*. Austin, Texas: Hemphill.
- [5] Dunham, R. J. (1962). "Classification of carbonate rocks according to depositional textures". In Ham, W. E. *Classification of carbonate rocks*. Am. Assoc. Petroleum Geologists Mem. 1. pp. 108–121.
- [6] "Calcite". mine-engineer.com. Retrieved 2008-02-13.
- [7] *Limestone (mineral)*. Archived from the original on 2009-10-31. Retrieved 2008-02-13.
- [8] "Isle of Wight, Minerals" (PDF). Retrieved 2006-10-08.
- [9] Michigan Markers. Michmarkers.com. Retrieved on 2011-11-25.
- [10] "Welcome to the Limestone City". Retrieved 2008-02-13.
- [11] "A Guide to Giving Your Layer Hens Enough Calcium". *PoultyOne.*
- [12] "Nutrient minerals in drinking-water and the potential health consequences of consumption of demineralized and remineralized and altered mineral content drinking-water: Consensus of the meeting". *World Health Organization report.*
- [13] Henry Lutz Ehrlich; Dianne K Newman (2009). Geomicrobiology, Fifth Edition. p. 181-2.

12.2.9 Further reading

- Taylor, P.D. and Wilson, M.A., 2003. Palaeoecology and evolution of marine hard substrate communities. Earth-Science Reviews 62: 1–103.
- Folk RL, (1974) Petrology of Sedimentary Rocks, Hemphill Publishing, Austin, Texas
- Dunham, R.J., 1962, Classification of carbonate rocks according to depositional textures, in Ham W.E. (ed.), Classification of carbonate rocks: Am. Assoc. Petroleum Geologists Mem. 1,p. 108–121
- Robert S. Boynton-Chemistry and technology of lime and limestone- Wiley (1980) – 578 pages – ISBN 0471027715

Chapter 13

Metamorphic Rocks

Chapter 14

Non classified minerals

14.1 Coloradoite

Coloradoite, also known as mercury telluride (HgTe), is a rare telluride ore associated with metallic deposit (especially gold and silver). Gold usually occurs within tellurides (e.g. Coloradoite) as a high finess native-metal (Fadda et al., 2005).^[4]

The quest for mining led to the discovery of telluride ores which were found to be associated with metals. Tellurides are ingrown into ores containing these precious metals and are also responsible for a significant amount these metals being produced. Coloradoite is a member of the coordination subclass of tellurides is a covalent compound that is isostructural with sphalerite (ZnS) (Povarennykh, 1972).^[5] Its chemical properties are highly instrumental in distinguishing it from other tellurides. First discovered in Colorado in 1877, other deposits containing coloradoite have been discovered since then. Although it plays an important role in the geology of minerals, it can also be used for other purposes.

14.1.1 Introduction

Telluride ores occur mainly with metal deposits. In 1848, C.T. Jackson was the first to discover an American mineral containing the element tellurium in the Whitehall mine, in Spotsylvania County, near Frederickson, VA. (Kemp, 1898).^[6] Tellurides of gold were first discovered in 1782 in Transylvania and subsequently other telluride ores were found in other parts of the world (Mark and Scibird, 1908). The first discovery and description of coloradoite was by Frederick Augustus Genth in the Boulder veins of Colorado in 1877 (Kelly and Goddard, 1969)^[7] and so named after the place of discovery. Other studies have reported its occurrence in other mines of the region and also in mines of the world's significant telluride locations. First classified in the 02 class of minerals by James Dana (Dana, 1904),^[8] its classification number is 02.08.02.05. It is also has a Strunz classification of 02.CB.05a, as a metal sulfide with gold, silver, iron, copper and other metals (Strunz and Nickel, 2001).^[9]

14.1.2 Composition

The chemical formula for coloradoite is HgTe. Theoretically the composition (%) of HgTe is Hg 61.14, Te 38.86 (Vlasov, 1966);^[10] Table 1 shows results from a chemical analyses reported by Vlasov on samples collected from two different locations. Because it is found with other telluride ores, it carries some other metals like gold and silver (Wallace, 1908).^[11] In its pure form, it has the composition mentioned above. A little hard to identify, petzite which is hazardous could be mistaken for coloradoite, on the other hand, petzite is anisotropic as opposed to coloradoite being an isotropic mineral (Ramdohr, 1980).^[12] It is a binary compound with the general formula AX.

14.1.3 Structure

Coloradoite has a sphalerite structure also known as the "diamond" or "blende" structure; a face centered cubic array in which Hg²⁺ are in tetrahedral coordination with Te²⁻, with a stacking sequence of ABCABC (Klein and Dutrow, 2007).^[13] The tetrahedral in the sphalerite group a joined together through their apices and rotated through 60 with respect to each other (Stanton, 1972).^[14] Figure 1 shows the atomic structure of coloradoite. The structure is a unit cube with the Te²⁻ ions at the corners and face centers. The four mercury atoms are coordinated so that each mercury atom lies at the center of a regular tetrahedron of tellurium atoms and each tellurium lies at the center of a regular tetrahedron of mercury atoms. Its crystal point group of *43m and space group is F*43m (Anthony et al., 1990).^[15] It is a covalent compound with a high proportion of metallic bonding, due to its low valencies and even lower interatomic distances (Povarennykh). It is also isotropic, meaning it has just one refractive index.

14.1.4 Physical properties

Coloradoite is a brittle, massively granular mineral, with a hardness of 2.5. (Vlasov, 1966)^[10] It has a metallic luster, which could be explained by the presence of metallic bonding in the crystal. Its specific gravity is 8.10 and is an opaque mineral with colors iron-black inclining to gray; in polished sections, and white with slight grayish brown tint, tarnishing to dull purple. Its fracture is uneven to subconchordial with a cell length of 6.44 angstroms (Anthony et al., 1990).^[15] For ease of identification, its etching tests are as follows; With HNO₃ it slowly produces a weak brown variegated deposit that acts as a protector to the surface and can be removed completely; with Aqua regia it effervesces and produces a weak deposit that can be rubbed off and white, radiating spherules are formed, reaction with FeCl₃ yields a browning of the surface at different rates and produces black rims of droplet (Ramdohr, 1980).^[12] Reactions with HCl, KCN, KOH and HgCl₂ yield no precipitates or residue as opposed to petzite which turns dark brown with HNO₃ (Ramdohr, 1980).^[12]

14.1.5 Geologic occurrence

Coloradoite was first discovered in 1877 by F. A. Genth, from the Smuggler mine at Balarat and the Keystone and Mountain Lion mines of the Magnolia district in Colorado (Kelly and Goddard, 1969);^[7] it was named after the state it was found in. Later studies showed its existence in other mines of the region as well as Kalgoorlie, Australia and Kirkland Lake District, Canada (Bateman, 1956). It is found in large quantities in ores made up of intergrown tellurium, calverite or sylvanite, melonite and altaite, as anhedral grains either enclosed in single crystals of tellurium or localized along grain boundaries in tellurium aggregates, among others (Kelly and Goddard, 1969).^[7] The tectonic settings for ore deposits are; (a) Magmatic deposits (Waarkraal, South Africa) (b) Contact metasomatic (Nickel Plate mine, British Columbia, (c) Lode and Massive replacement deposits (Kirkland Lake, Ontario and South Dakota respectively), and (d) Cavity filling (Cripple Creek, Colorado, Kalgoorlie, Australia) (Bateman, 1956). Tellurides are accountable for just about 20% of gold production and gold mineralization is hosted chiefly by Archean-aged dolerites and basalts that have been metamorphosed to the greenschist facies. This mineralization occurs in hundreds of auriferous and telluride-bearing lodes (Shackleton et al., 2003).[16]

14.1.6 References

- [1] Handbook of Mineralogy
- [2] Mindat.org
- [3] Webmineral data
- [4] Fadda, S., Fiori, M., Silvana and Grillo, M. (2003) "Chemical variations in tetrahedrite - tennantite minerals from the Furtei epithermal Au deposit, Sardinia, Italy: Mineral zoning and ore fluids evolution". (2005), Bulgarian Academy of Sciences. Geochemistry, *Mineralogy and Petrology*. 43. Sofia. p. 79.
- [5] Povarennykh, A. S. Crystal Chemical classification of minerals. (1972) Vol I, pp. 120–121

- [6] Kemp, J. F. Geological occurrence and Associates of The Telluride Gold Ores: The Mining Industry, Its Statistics, Technology and Trade in the United States and Other Countries. (1989) Vol. 6, p. 296
- [7] Kelly, William C. and Edwin N. Goddard. "Telluride Ores of Boulder County, Colorado". (1969) *The Geological Society of America Inc. Memoir* 109, pp. 79–80
- [8] Dana, E. S. The System of Mineralogy of James Dwight Dana: 1837–1868; Descriptive Mineralogy. (1904) 6th Edition.
- [9] Strunz, H., Nickel H. E., Strunz mineralogical tables: chemical-structural mineral classification system. (2009) 9th Edition.
- [10] Vlasov, K. A. Geochemistry and Mineralogy of rare Elements and Genetic Types of Their Deposits. Volume II Mineralogy of Rare Elements. Israel Program for Scientific Translation. (1966), pp. 740–741
- [11] Wallace, J. P. A study of Ore Deposits for the Practical Miner with descriptions of Ore Minerals. (1908)
- [12] Ramdohr, P. *The Ore minerals and their intergrowths.* (1980) Second edition. Volume II, p. 524 1980
- [13] Klein, C., Dutrow, B.: The 23rd Edition of the Manual of Mineral Science (After JD Dana). Wiley, Hoboken (2007)
- [14] Stanton, R. L., 1972, *Ore petrology*: New York, McGraw-Hill
- [15] John W. Anthony, Richard A Bideaux, Kenneth W. Bkadh and Monte C. Nichols; *Handbook of Mineralogy*. Volume I: Elements, Sulfides, Sulfosalts. Mineral Data Publishing. Tucson, Arizona. p. 105
- Shackleton, J. M., G. Spry, P. G., and Bateman, R. (2003)
 "Telluride Mineralogy of The Golden Mile Deposit, Kalgoorlie, Western Australia". *The Canadian Mineralogist*, v 41, no 6 pg 1503–1524.

14.1.7 External links

Coloradoite at WebElements.com

14.2 Duftite

Duftite is a relatively common arsenate mineral with the formula CuPb(AsO₄)(OH), related to conichalcite. It is green and often forms botryoidal aggregates. It is a member of the Adelite-Descloizite Group, Conichalcite-Duftite Series. Duftite and conichalcite specimens from Tsumeb are commonly zoned in colour and composition. Microprobe analyses and X-ray powder-diffraction studies indicate extensive substitution of Zn for Cu, and Ca for Pb in the duftite structure. This indicates a solid solution among conichalcite, CaCu(AsO₄)(OH), austinite, CaZn(AsO₄)(OH) and duftite PbCu(AsO₄)(OH), all of them belonging to the adelite group of arsenates.^[4] It was

named after Mining Councilor G Duft, Director of the Otavi Mine and Railroad Company, Tsumeb, Namibia.^[5] The type locality is the Tsumeb Mine, Tsumeb, Otjikoto Region, Namibia.

14.2.1 Structure

The structure^[6] is composed of chains of edge-sharing CuO_6 distorted octahedra parallel to the c axis. The chains are linked by AsO₄ tetrahedra and Pb atoms.

14.2.2 Environment

Duftite is an uncommon product of weathered sulfide ore deposits. It is associated with azurite at the type locality,^[5] and with bayldonite, segnitite, agardite and gartrellite at the Central Cobar Mines, New South Wales, Australia, where some pseudomorphs of duftite after mimetite have also found.^[7] It occurs in association with olivenite, mottramite, azurite, malachite, wulfenite and calcite in the Tsumeb, Namibia deposit. It occurs with bayldonite, beudantite, mimetite and cerussite in the Cap Garonne mine, France.^[3]



Duftite on cerussite, Tsumeb mine, Namibia. Size: 6×5×3 cm.

14.2.3 Distribution

Reported from Argentina, Australia, Austria, Chile, the Czech Republic, France, Germany, Greece, Italy, Japan, Mexico, Namibia, Poland, Portugal, Russia, South Africa, Spain, Switzerland, the UK, the USA and Zimbabwe.^[2]

14.2.4 References

- [1] Duftite. Webmineral.com. Retrieved on 2011-10-10.
- [2] Duftite. Mindat.org
- [3] Duftite. (PDF) Handbook of Mineralogy

- [4] Jambor, J L, Owens, D R and Dutrizac, J E (1980). "Solid solution in the adelite group of arsenates". *Canadian Mineralogist* 18: 191–195.
- [5] Wherry E T and Foshag W F (1921). "New mineral names". *American Mineralogist* **6**: 140–141.
- [6] Kharisun, Max R. Taylor, D. J. M. Bevan, and Allan Pring (1998). "The crystal chemistry of duftite, PbCuAsO4(OH) and the beta-duftite problem". *Mineralogical Magazine* 62: 121–130. doi:10.1180/002646198547413.
- [7] Australian Journal of Mineralogy 11 (2): 79.

14.3 Moissanite

Moissanite /'mɔisənaɪt/,^[4] a form of silicon carbide, is a rare mineral discovered by Henri Moissan,and having the chemical formula SiC, and to various crystalline polymorphs. Earlier, this material had been synthesized in laboratories.

14.3.1 Background

Mineral moissanite was discovered by Henri Moissan while examining rock samples from a meteor crater located in Canyon Diablo, Arizona, in 1893. At first, he mistakenly identified the crystals as diamonds, but in 1904 he identified the crystals as silicon carbide.^{[5][6]} The mineral form of silicon carbide was named moissanite in honor of Moissan later on in his life. The discovery in the Canyon Diablo meteorite and other places was challenged for a long time as carborundum contamination from human abrasive tools.^[7]

14.3.2 Geological occurrence

Until the 1950s no other source, apart from meteorites, had been encountered. Later moissanite was found as inclusions in kimberlite from a diamond mine in Yakutia in 1959, and in the Green River Formation in Wyoming in 1958.^[8] The existence of moissanite in nature was questioned even in 1986 by Charles Milton, an American geologist.^[9]

Moissanite, in its natural form, is very rare. It has only been discovered in a small variety of places from upper mantle rock to meteorites. Discoveries have shown that moissanite occurs naturally as inclusions in diamonds, xenoliths, and ultramafic rocks such as kimberlite and lamproite.^[7] They have also been identified in carbonaceous chondrite meteorites as presolar grains.^[10]

14.3.3 Meteorites

Analysis of SiC grains found in the Murchison carbonaceous chondrite meteorite has revealed anomalous isotopic ratios of carbon and silicon, indicating an origin from outside the solar system.^[11] 99% of these SiC grains originate around carbon-rich Asymptotic giant branch stars. SiC is commonly found around these stars as deduced from their infrared spectra.

14.3.4 Sources

All applications of silicon carbide today use synthetic material, as the natural material is very scarce.

Silicon carbide was first synthesized by Jöns Jacob Berzelius, who is best known for his discovery of silicon.^[12] Years later, Edward Goodrich Acheson produced viable minerals that could substitute diamond as an abrasive and cutting material. This was possible as moissanite is one of the hardest substances known, with a hardness below that of diamond and comparable with those of cubic boron nitride and boron.

Pure synthetic moissanite can be made from thermal decomposition of the preceramic polymer poly(methylsilyne), requiring no binding matrix (e.g. cobalt metal powder).

14.3.5 Physical properties

Main article: Silicon carbide

The crystalline structure is held together with strong covalent bonding similar to diamonds,^[5] that allows moissanite to withstand high pressures up to 52.1 gigapascals.^{[5][13]} Colours vary widely and are graded in the I-J-K range on the diamond color grading scale.^[14]

14.3.6 Applications

Main article: Silicon carbide § Uses

Moissanite was introduced to the jewelry market in



Gem-cut synthetic moissanite set in a ring

1998.^[15] It is regarded as a diamond alternative, with some optical properties exceeding those of diamond. Its

lower price, and less exploitative mining practices necessary to obtain it, makes it a popular alternative to diamonds. Due in part to the similar thermal conductivity of moissanite and diamond, it is a popular target for scams; however, higher electrical conductivity and birefringence of moissanite may alert a buyer to fraud. On the Mohs scale it is a 9.5, with a diamond being a 10.^[3] Moissanite is stronger than sapphire or ruby. In many developed countries, the use of moissanite in jewelry has been patented; these patents expire in 2015 for the US, and 2016 in other countries.^{[16][17][18]} Moissanite gemstones are sometimes marketed under the trademark *Berzelian*, a reference to the work of Berzelius on SiC.

Because of its hardness, it can be used in high-pressure experiments, as a replacement for diamond (see diamond anvil cell).^[5] Since large diamonds are usually too expensive to be used as anvils, synthetic moissanite is more often used in large-volume experiments. Synthetic moissanite is also interesting for electronic and thermal applications because its thermal conductivity is similar to that of diamonds.^[13] High power SiC electronic devices are expected to find use in the design of protection circuits used for motors, actuators, and energy storage or pulse power systems.^[19]

14.3.7 See also

- Glossary of meteoritics
- Engagement ring
- Fair trade

14.3.8 References

- [1] Moissanite at Webmineral
- [2] Moissanite at Mindat
- [3] Moissanite in Handbook of Mineralogy
- [4] "Moissanite". Oxford English Dictionary (3rd ed.). Oxford University Press. September 2005.
- [5] Xu J. and Mao H. (2000). "Moissanite: A window for high-pressure experiments". *Science* 290 (5492): 783–787. Bibcode:2000Sci...290.783X. doi:10.1126/science.290.5492.783. PMID 11052937.
- [6] Henri Moissan (1904). "Nouvelles recherches sur la météorité de Cañon Diablo". *Comptes rendus* 139: 773– 786.
- [7] Di Pierro S., Gnos E., Grobety B.H., Armbruster T., Bernasconi S.M., and Ulmer P. (2003). "Rock-forming moissanite (natural α-silicon carbide)". *American Mineralogist* 88: 1817–1821.
- [8] J. Bauer J. Fiala, R. Hřichová (1963). "Natural α–Silicon Carbide". American Mineralogist 48: 620–634.

- H. E. Belkin, E. J. Dwornik (1994). "Memorial of Charles Milton April 25, 1896 – October 1990". *American Mineralogist* 79: 190–192.
- [10] T. Yokoyama, V. K. Rai, C. M. O'D. Alexander, R. S. Lewis, R. W. Carlson, S. B. Shirey, M. H. Thiemens, and R. J. Walker (March 2007). "Nucleosynthetic Os Isotopic Anomalies in Carbonaceous Chondrites". 38th Lunar and Planetary Science Conference.
- [11] The Astrophysical Nature of Silicon Carbide
- [12] Saddow S.E and Agarwal A. (2004). Advances in Silicon Carbide Processing an Applications. Artech House Inc. ISBN 1-58053-740-5.
- [13] Zhang J., Wang L., Weidner D.J., Uchida T. and Xu J. (2002). "The strength of moissanite" (PDF). *American Mineralogist* 87: 1005–1008.
- [14] Read P. (2005). *Gemmology*. Massachusetts: Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann. ISBN 0-7506-6449-5.
- [15] "Moissanite Rights". Professional Jeweler Magazine. May 1998. Retrieved 24 October 2012.
- [16] "Patent US5762896 Silicon carbide gemstones Google Patents". Google.com. Retrieved 2014-02-01.
- [17] "Patent US5723391 Silicon carbide gemstones Google Patents". Google.com. 1995-08-31. Retrieved 2014-02-01.
- [18] "Moissanite Gem Patent Restrictions by Country and Year of Expiration".
- Bhatnagar, M.; Baliga, B.J. (1993). "Comparison of 6H-SiC, 3C-SiC, and Si for power devices". *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 40 (3): 645–655. Bibcode:1993ITED...40..645B. doi:10.1109/16.199372.

14.3.9 Further reading

• Nassau, Kurt (1999). "Moissanite: a new synthetic gemstone material". *Journal of Gemmology* **26** (7): 425–438.

Chapter 15

Text and image sources, contributors, and licenses

15.1 Text

• Mineral Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mineral?oldid=625876774 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Brion VIBBER, May, Bryan Derksen, Zundark, Jeronimo, Andre Engels, William Avery, SimonP, Chd, Anthere, Ktsquare, Robert Foley, Imran, Mintguy, Isis, Ewen, DennisDaniels, Edward, Gdarin, Gabbe, Menchi, Ixfd64, Cyde, Delirium, Kosebamse, Ahoerstemeier, Stan Shebs, Theresa knott, Cferrero, Ping, Glenn, Cyan, Uyanga, John Stewart, Smack, Charles Matthews, RickK, Ike9898, JohnCastle, Maximus Rex, SEWilco, Donarreiskoffer, Robbot, Fredrik, RedWolf, Ee00224, Roscoe x, Rasmus Faber, Mr-Natural-Health, Hadal, Kd4ttc, JesseW, Guy Peters, Buster2058, Graeme Bartlett, Haeleth, Netoholic, Lupin, Curps, Michael Devore, Jfdwolff, Mboverload, Darrien, Chameleon, Jurema Oliveira, Kandar, Gadfium, Utcursch, Bact, CryptoDerk, SarekOfVulcan, Knutux, Slowking Man, Antandrus, Jossi, Bodnotbod, Karl-Henner, Sam Hocevar, Klemen Kocjancic, Deglr6328, Zondor, World4health, Grunt, Danh, Mike Rosoft, Freakofnurture, Venu62, Stepp-Wulf, DanielCD, Discospinster, Vsmith, Xezbeth, Mani1, Pavel Vozenilek, Martpol, ESkog, Leperflesh, Vzb83, El C, Art LaPella, RoyBoy, Bobo192, Cmdrjameson, .: Ajvol:., Elipongo, Foobaz, Michaf, Nk, Colonel Cow, WikiLeon, Haham hanuka, Crust, Jumbuck, Red Winged Duck, Alansohn, Riana, Lectonar, Fawcett5, Eukesh, Bart133, Snowolf, Wtmitchell, Melaen, Velella, Uniquetica, Pappa, Sciurinæ, Henry W. Schmitt, Cmprince, Computerjoe, Dan East, Prattflora, Netkinetic, Blaxthos, HenryLi, Feezo, Bobrayner, Roland2, TigerShark, Camw, Simon Shek, Nuggetboy, Muya, Benbest, WadeSimMiser, Ilyusha, Terence, Amikeco, Arzachel, Sengkang, Dysepsion, Jwoodger, Graham87, Magister Mathematicae, Tradnor, Chun-hian, Drbogdan, Rjwilmsi, Phileas, Jake Wartenberg, Salix alba, BradGad, Vegaswikian, Yamamoto Ichiro, Titoxd, FlaBot, Ground Zero, Harmil, Flowerparty, RexNL, Ewlyahoocom, Gurch, Qswitch426, BradBeattie, King of Hearts, Chobot, Scoops, Jaraalbe, Nagytibi, DVdm, Cactus.man, Duckypedia, Banaticus, CRAZY SCIENTIST, Roboto de Ajvol, YurikBot, Wavelength, Sceptre, SpuriousQ, Stephenb, Almogo, C777, CambridgeBayWeather, Wimt, NawlinWiki, Wiki alf, Bachrach44, Grafen, NickBush24, Megapixie, Mlouns, Dbfirs, Wknight94, FF2010, Deville, Zzuuzz, Closedmouth, Fang Aili, E Wing, Pb30, GraemeL, Bluezy, Kungfuadam, Airconswitch, Asterion, DVD R W, Amalthea, FocalPoint, KnowledgeOfSelf, Hydrogen Iodide, Bomac, Edgar181, Alsandro, Gilliam, Ohnoitsjamie, Hmains, Andy M. Wang, Atrzcins, Teemu Ruskeepää, Bluebot, SauliH, Keegan, TimBentley, Quinsareth, Persian Poet Gal, Sirex98, SchfiftyThree, Baa, DHN-bot, Darth Panda, Scwlong, Mark Riehm, Royboycrashfan, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Chlewbot, Onorem, Yidisheryid, Rrburke, Addshore, SundarBot, Smooth O, Nakon, Jiddisch, Blake-, Dreadstar, Jklin, Bejnar, Pilotguy, Cookie90, Will Beback, SashatoBot, Mouse Nightshirt, Kuru, John, Pliny, Microchip08, Rigadoun, Vampus, Kipala, Disavian, Kevmin, Mgiganteus1, Xiaphias, Girmitya, Waggers, Doczilla, Geologyguy, Peter Horn, RMHED, Galactor213, Levineps, BranStark, Iridescent, Peter M Dodge, Walton One, Igoldste, Buckyboy314, Courcelles, Cairinee, Linkspamremover, Namiba, Tawkerbot2, Switchercat, JForget, RSido, CmdrObot, Tanthalas39, Deon, Scohoust, KyraVixen, DanielRigal, Mpete510, MarsRover, Lazulilasher, Mash.sam, Avillia, Funnyfarmofdoom, Slazenger, Cydebot, ArgentTurquoise, Vanished user vjhsduheuiui4t5hjri, Mortus Est, Hyperdeath, Gogo Dodo, ST47, Chasingsol, Hibou8, Nmajdan, Naudefj, HitroMilanese, DumbBOT, Chrislk02, Viridae, UberScienceNerd, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Pajz, Kablammo, N5iln, Headbomb, Marek 69, Tapir Terrific, Yettie 0711, Sean William, Alef Zet, Anti Vandal Bot, Gioto, Luna Santin, Omphacite, Seaphoto, Blue Tie, Opelio, Fru1tbat, Malcolm, Tillman, North Shoreman, Trakesht, Myanw, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, Cmcl14, DuncanHill, Barek, MER-C, NE2, Instinct, Tohru Honda13, Andonic, Reign of Toads, Hut 8.5, 100110100, Time3000, PhilKnight, GoodDamon, Little-OldMe, Joebengo, Jaysweet, Mattb112885, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Sushant gupta, JNW, WODUP, Saygar219, Animum, Daarznieks, JJ Harrison, Exacerbation, DerHexer, Wdflake, Oroso, NatureA16, Gjd001, Hdt83, MartinBot, Mmoneypenny, Arjun01, Anaxial, Jay Litman, Psionsiena, AlexiusHoratius, Vox Rationis, Tgeairn, Manticore, J.delanoy, Kimse, Trusilver, Qorrkfud202, EscapingLife, Numbo3, Mullethunter, Violask81976, Ginsengbomb, 88888, GeoWriter, Cortinator, Katalaveno, Koven.rm, Starnestommy, MikeEagling, Ryan Postlethwaite, Jeepday, AntiSpamBot, BoredTerry, Richard D. LeCour, NewEnglandYankee, KylieTastic, Juliancolton, Tatortats21, Science Guy 123, DASonnenfeld, Xiahou, CardinalDan, Idioma-bot, Iambay, VolkovBot, CWii, Jeff G., Alexandria, AlnoktaBOT, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Zamphuor, Eve Hall, Antoni Barau, Judge Nutmeg, Pixda, ElinorD, Crohnie, Qxz, Evilshercher, Jaketerminate, Melsaran, Andae, Martin451, Wearybean, Jackfork, LeaveSleaves, Makeupsweetie, Hiyabulldog, Carroll.ian, Maxim, Madhero88, Careed01, Sumit kid123, Lamro, Bobbyjenks, Enviroboy, Turgan, Burntsauce, Jjjsmoove, Miratge72, Brianga, HiDrNick, AlleborgoBot, Nagy, EmxBot, SieBot, Tiddly Tom, WTucker, Mbz1, Caltas, Cwkmail, Triwbe, Calabraxthis, Chaztheking, Bentogoa, Flyer22, Tiptoety, Jadeeichman, Wilson44691, Oxymoron83, Antonio Lopez, Faradayplank, D3av, KoshVorlon, Steven Zhang, JerroldPease-Atlanta, KathrynLybarger, StaticGull, Annlanding, Anchor Link Bot, Spazure, Dabomb87, Indmin, Pinkadelica, Escape Orbit, Finetooth, Buzybeez, Twinsday, ClueBot, PipepBot, Fyyer, The Thing That Should Not Be, MorganaFiolett, Meekywiki, Razimantv, Fossiliferous, Mild Bill Hiccup, Polyamorph, AirdishStraus, AlexBedard, CounterVandalismBot, Blanchardb, Puchiko, Awickert, Excirial, Alexbot, Jusdafax, Jmkoster, Abrech, DanEfran, En.Dev, Tyler, Jackconnor95, Happy701, Thingg, Versus22, SoxBot III, Party, XLinkBot, Sunnyshino, Crunchyjb, Rror, Qf1247, DaL33T, WikHead, Alexius08, Asdofindia, Addbot, Willking1979, Little sawyer, Jojhutton, Tcncv, Ihatepeanuts67, Ronhjones, Njaelkies Lea, Ashton1983, CanadianLinuxUser, Morning277, Cormag128, Glane23, CUSENZA Mario, Martinlampkin, Doniago, LinkFA-Bot, 5 albert square, KaiKemmann, Danielg93, Numbo3-bot, UserXresu, DubaiTerminator, Tide rolls, Bfigura's puppy, David0811, LuK3, Tartarus, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Newportm, KamikazeBot, Jacklois, AnomieBOT, Killiondude, Jim1138, JackieBot, Piano non troppo, AdjustShift, Kingpin13, Law, RandomAct, Missy6475, Materialscientist, ImperatorExercitus, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Citation bot, LovesMacs, Nifky?, MauritsBot, Xqbot, SciGuy013, Taphilo, The sock that should not be, Capricorn42, Polymeris, Nickkid5, Guy Courtois, Grim23, GrouchoBot, ProtectionTaggingBot, RibotBOT, JhanCRUSH, Chris.urs-o, Crashdoom, Doulos Christos, Erik9, BoomerAB, Captain-n00dle, RetiredWikipedian789, Devil zack, Tobby72, Wikipe-tan, StaticVision, Michael93555, Sterryshane, Archaeodontosaurus, Icorrectu, BenzolBot, Cannolis, KyleRedman09, Pinethicket, Xavierator, HRoestBot, Jesseboy889, Donutlover99, Yomnavuspit, Ongar the World-Weary, Jackiepartida, RandomStringOfCharacters, Fumitol, Alarichus, Lando Calrissian, Fama Clamosa, Javierito92, Lesieli brahh, Tobias1984, Doc Quintana, Suffusion of Yellow, Tbhotch, Minimac, Lalastinks, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, RjwilmsiBot, TjBot, Ripchip Bot, RAMA, Museum Stamatiadis, EmausBot, John of Reading, WikitanvirBot, Immunize, Look2See1, Pete Hobbs, Fly by Night, Anshuman. jrt, MrHolyGhost, RA0808, Wham Bam Rock II, Tommy2010, Wikipelli, Bruce412, Thecheesykid, HiW-Bot, Jojo2903, Kikolock, Jjackfizz, Wayne Slam, EricWesBrown, Arman Cagle, IGeMiNix, Scientific29, Camsregulator, Msayyed75, RockMagnetist, Random1125, ShatteredSpiral, Mjbmrbot, Kleopatra, ClueBot NG, ClaretAsh, Alex Nico, Mystichollo22, Happychildhood, Greyhound are my favs, ساجد امجد ساجد, Crazymonkey1123, नगउग्र मिंथ, Omer0346, Awesomeness16and, Bibcode Bot, Kevin451, Cor234, Lowercase sigmabot, Krenair, Coasthill, MusikAnimal, Planetary Chaos Redux, BPositive, Mark Arsten, Contian2001, Gay-Blade111111, CitationCleanerBot, Benavidezt, Applesarereallycool100, SuchACute, Loriendrew, ChrisGualtieri, EuroCarGT, Dexbot, Webclient101, TwoTwoHello, Frosty, Haroldmedina, Little green rosetta, CarlesMillan, Cindy sabellina, Telfordbuck, Stanlyblake, Xingq, Ugog Nizdast, Jaredzimmerman (WMF), Jwratner1, Ginsuloft, Hkmaher01, Arthur.nnf, Disgurl, Jinnyskeans, JaconaFrere, Alexxxxxla, Monkbot, Vcnmblgvhb, jb, Lilythechanger 123, Derfla 1234, Arthurfoy 30, 2002bp, Iiicceeeyy, Mjj4life and Anonymous: 1175

- Native copper Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Native%20copper?oldid=623439393 Contributors: Bryan Derksen, Fred Bauder, Sbisolo, Icairns, Vsmith, Benbest, Physchim62, RussBot, Hellbus, Bigturtle, Physis, Switchercat, Digon3, Headbomb, Tillman, JAnDbot, Seattle Skier, Cedric Tsui, Plazak, Oydman, Twinsday, ClueBot, Dlabtot, MushiHoshiIshi, Andy pyro, 7&6=thirteen, Addbot, SamatBot, GrouchoBot, JMCC1, Jonesey95, ZéroBot, H3llBot, Helpful Pixie Bot, John Mortimore and Anonymous: 8
- Diamond Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Diamond?oldid=633974137 Contributors: Carey Evans, Derek Ross, Eloquence, Vicki Rosenzweig, Bryan Derksen, Stephen Gilbert, Jeronimo, Jagged, Kowloonese, Youssefsan, Fredbauder, PierreAbbat, William Avery, Roadrunner, Space Cadet, SimonP, Ktsquare, Heron, Montrealais, Sfdan, Branko, D, Michael Hardy, EddEdmondson, Wshun, Fred Bauder, Dante Alighieri, Mic, Ixfd64, CrucifiedChrist, Alfio, Pcb21, Mpolo, Tregoweth, CesarB, Egil, Looxix, Ellywa, Ahoerstemeier, Stan Shebs, Theresa knott, Snoyes, Angela, Nanobug, DropDeadGorgias, Александър, Jasper, Julesd, Lupinoid, Bogdangiusca, Samw, ²¹², John Stewart, Epo, GregRobson, Jengod, JidGom, Ec5618, Charles Matthews, Timwi, Lawrence Chard, Dcoetzee, Stone, Choster, AudioPervert, Doradus, IceKarma, Haukurth, Tpbradbury, Binkley, Itai, Nv8200p, Nthomas, Taxman, VeryVerily, SEWilco, Populus, Rei, Mowgli, Sabbut, Thue, Fvw, Renato Caniatti, Raul654, Jamesday, Finlay McWalter, Phil Boswell, Donarreiskoffer, Gentgeen, Nufy8, Robbot, Ke4roh, Hankwang, ChrisO, Fredrik, Kizor, Chris 73, RedWolf, Donreed, ZimZalaBim, Yelyos, Naddy, Lowellian, Ashley Y, Merovingian, Sverdrup, Rholton, Rursus, Hemanshu, Meelar, Auric, LGagnon, Rasmus Faber, Acegikmo1, Hadal, Cek, Xanzzibar, Superm401, GreatWhiteNortherner, Caffeine, Psb777, Pabouk, Giftlite, DocWatson42, Vincent herr, Fennec, Nlevitt, Kim Bruning, Wolfkeeper, Netoholic, Lupin, Marcika, Tom Radulovich, Peruvianllama, Everyking, Maha ts, Michael Devore, Henry Flower, Markus Kuhn, Gilgamesh, Mboverload, Gzornenplatz, Chameleon, Starfire, Matthäus Wander, Pne, Bobblewik, Wmahan, Chowbok, Gadfium, Confuzion, Slowking Man, Aurevilly, Quadell, Antandrus, HorsePunchKid, Beland, Kvasir, Vina, Kesac, DragonflySixtyseven, Tomruen, Icairns, Karl-Henner, Sam Hocevar, Gscshoyru, B.d.mills, Elwell, Neutrality, Edsanville, Joyous!, Robin klein, Sonett72, Clemwang, Grm wnr, Walabio, Adashiel, JamesTeterenko, Canterbury Tail, Sysy, Juan Ponderas, DanielCD, Ultratomio, Mindspillage, Diagonalfish, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Guanabot, Bedel23, Supercoop, Wrp103, Vsmith, Kooo, Xezbeth, Altmany, Tinus, Paul August, SpookyMulder, Dewet, ESkog, Billatq, Mpnolan, Kjoonlee, Kelvinc, JoeSmack, Billion, Brian0918, Uli, CanisRufus, Maclean25, Mr. Billion, Pilatus, Jonon, Shanes, Art LaPella, RoyBoy, Fiveless, Femto, Jon the Geek, Bobo192, Jwink3101, Sdaconsulting, Tronno, AllyUnion, Jolomo, Ctrl build, Lookoutjames, Kjkolb, Cjb88, Rje, Apostrophe, Obradovic Goran, (aeropagitica), Haham hanuka, Caeruleancentaur, Crust, Hagerman, A2Kafir, Ranveig, Jumbuck, Tra, Red Winged Duck, Mithent, Anthony Appleyard, Walter Görlitz, Geo Swan, Keenan Pepper, MikeMorgan, Sjschen, Benjah-bmm27, ABCD, Riana, Ahruman, Axl, RoySmith, SeanLegassick, Mac Davis, Fergie, Alexwg, In-Shaneee, Bigaln2, Bantman, SR, MrBudgens, Bart133, Melaen, BRW, Almafeta, Evil Monkey, Wimvandorst, Cmapm, Jopxton, Versageek, Gene Nygaard, Netkinetic, HenryLi, MDesigner, Lironos, Oleg Alexandrov, Feezo, Phlogistomania, Boothy443, Kelly Martin, Simetrical, Jeffrey O. Gustafson, Woohookitty, Carlos Porto, TigerShark, Wcd, Camw, David Haslam, Gavinio, Ganeshk, TomTheHand, BillC, Benbest, Pol098, Before My Ken, Matijap, Tckma, Mfyahya, Alfakim, Jrkarp, Eleassar777, Sengkang, GregorB, Eyreland, Jcbos, Kralizec!, Elvarg, Wayward, Palica, Ashmoo, Graham87, Magister Mathematicae, Galwhaa, Chun-hian, FreplySpang, RxS, BorgHunter, Saperaud, Sjakkalle, Rjwilmsi, Tizio, Koavf, Jake Wartenberg, Panoptical, Blarneytherinosaur, Marasama, Georgelazenby, Vegaswikian, Quietust, Oblivious, DonSiano, Crazynas, Ligulem, Brighterorange, Ttwaring, Yamamoto Ichiro, Firebug, Fish and karate, Stepanovas, Vuong Ngan Ha, Titoxd, RobertG, Stoph, Jak123, Nihiltres, Crazycomputers, RexNL, Gurch, Tijuana Brass, Hypocrisyofcake, Goudzovski, Alphachimp, Srleffler, Cire14, Physchim62, Gareth E Kegg, Silversmith, Acela Express, Charlzjin, Chobot, ScottAlanHill, Visor, Nagytibi, JesseGarrett, Lababidi, Stephen Compall, Cactus.man, Gwernol, Hghfly4, Banaticus, Metaeducation, Roboto de Ajvol, The Rambling Man, Jimp, Slucas, BruceDLimber, Conscious, Hede2000, DanMS, SpuriousQ, Napy, Wikinick, Stephenb, Gaius Cornelius, Shaddack, Bovineone, Barneygumble, Wimt, Anomalocaris, NawlinWiki, T.E. Goodwin, SEWilcoBot, Wiki alf, Bjf, Nirvana2013, Jaxl, Manishkarwa, Trovatore, Tailpig, RazorICE, RabidDeity, Dbmag9, Robotmannick, Irishguy, Nick, Nisin, Rmky87, Raven4x4x, Dank235, Misza13, PonyToast, Emersoni, Tony1, Samir, PrimeCupEevee, Zephalis, Trainra, INaNimAtE, Ms2ger, Searchme, Tetracube, Eurosong, Tigershrike, Daniel C, FF2010, Jeremyzone, Sandstein, Shiroi Hane, Zzuuzz, Theda, Abune, Cybjorg, BorgQueen, JoanneB, Ordinary Person, Kevin, Anclation, Fsiler, ArielGold, Garion96, AGToth, Stuhacking, Kungfuadam, RG2, DearPrudence, 8472, DVD R W, Brentt, ChemGardener, DocendoDiscimus, Itub, SmackBot, Joltman, Terrancommander, Xhurricanex, NSLE, Rtc, Lapis, Tarret, Slashme, Olorin28, Hydrogen Iodide, Deon Steyn, Shoy, Vald, Martylunsford, Nouanoua, EncycloPetey, Delldot, Binarypower, C2h4, Veesicle, AnOddName, David G Brault, Edgar181, IstvanWolf, Zephyris, M stone, Peter Isotalo, Gilliam, Brianski, Benjaminevans82, Ohnoitsjamie, Garfieldt, Hmains, Kdliss, Andy M. Wang, Anwar saadat, Wigren, SauliH, Keegan, Agateller, Chabuk, Fplay, Victorgrigas, Kungming2, Mojocojo2000, DHN-bot, Boomshanka, ZakTek, Darth Panda, Gracenotes, Chtit draco, BCarver1, Muboshgu, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, John.constantine, Abyssal, CoachMcGuirk, Gatherton, Geoffrey Gibson, Anitag, Zaian, Mothball, VMS Mosaic, Anttix, Rsm99833, Whpq, BrianTung, Peetm, BesselDekker, CanDo, Iapetus, Trunks gt, Wales, Nakon, Breadandroses, Rolinator, Professor Chaos, ShaunES, Smokefoot, BullRangifer, Polonium, Ruwanraj, Gump Stump, Jklin, Wizardman, Kschwerdt514, Maelnuneb, AndyBQ, PeterJeremy, Michael IFA, Rodeosmurf, Hultner, Nishkid64, Saccerzd, Sorsanmetsastaja, MegA, Harryboyles, JKBrooks85, Teneriff, Srikeit, Grizzwald, Kuru, John, Allyoursanity, Zapptastic, Eyez2k1ss, Sbourne, Edwy, Mgiganteus1, Speyroyal, Mr. Lefty, Iron-Gargoyle, CMat, Ravenlord, NcSchu, Rogerbrent, Dicklyon, CUTKD, Funnybunny, Dhp1080, Sharcho, Lukehounsome, BoydRE, Dr.

Rondart, AEMoreira042281, Jose77, RHB, Pjrm, DR Donaldson, Keredson, Levineps, Khan3817, Fredil Yupigo, Wizard191, RuthW, Iridescent, Dekaels, Arpvarma, Colonel Warden, Paul venter, Lakers, Skapur, GiGi1194, Fsotrain09, Emcee N, Nytrokiss, Civil Engineer III, Danielg001, Harrychiu, Tawkerbot2, Dlohcierekim, Daniel5127, Scigatt, Lahiru k, Orangutan, Falconus, Harold f, Slippyd, SomersetBlues, J-Deeks, CalebNoble, Enamul h khan, Kotzker, Xod, Bigoak, J Milburn, JForget, Ohthelameness, RWhite, RONNCC, CmdrObot, Gludatizblu, Ellie Nash, Randhirreddy, SpiffeyGriffey, Sillysailor, The Cake is a Lie, Alexbuirds, RedRollerskate, Leevanjackson, Jamoche, CWY2190, Basawala, Fromos, Technococcus, Thursday Postal, Andyras, ShelfSkewed, Mintman16, WeggeBot, T23c, Godardesque, Stephbug, Liu Bei, Mikapell, A. Exeunt, Cydebot, WillowW, Dominicanpapi82, Nishir, Michaelas10, Gogo Dodo, Travelbird, Footsinc, Bridgecross, Hebrides, Corpx, John R G, Give Peace A Chance, Wikipediarules2221, Ben414, Q43, HermanFinster, Tawkerbot4, Quibik, Dougweller, DumbBOT, Chrislk02, DennisRobinson, Dinnerbone, Trent 900, Legis, Ward3001, Mike1942f, Cielovista, Omicronpersei8, Cancun771, Aldis90, הסרפר, Casliber, Geodiamond, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Barticus88, Wwoody123, Meheren, CSvBibra, N5iln, Headbomb, Rgunther, Marek69, John254, Tdthompson, Neil916, NorwegianBlue, Tellyaddict, Ibrahimadaci, Dfrg.msc, NigelR, Kroniczero, Btards, Dpenguinman, Northumbrian, Stybn, AntiVandalBot, The Obento Musubi, Davidoff, Yonatan, Fedayee, Luna Santin, Omphacite, Opelio, Masamage, Fru1tbat, Quintote, Prolog, Gemwise, Naveen Sankar, Silver seren, MECU, Hanzthebest, Mhm143, Lfstevens, Myanw, Sagethis, Teenagesadist, Dreaded Walrus, HolyT, DOSGuy, JAnDbot, Xhienne, Chartan, Husond, Free-mind, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Krossedout, IanOsgood, Andonic, Igodard, Coolhandscot, Belg4mit, Heisenburg, Snowolfd4, Acroterion, Zoomj, WolfmanSF, Junebug12, VoABot II, HMSvictory, Chevinki, Kuyabribri, JNW, Farlang, Williamkholeif, Dhsu, Baccyak4H, Noip, WillWig, Indon, Crunchy Numbers, Blueeyeboy77, Daarznieks, Mmccrae, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, Hamiltonstone, David Eppstein, Pkrecker, Vssun, PoliticalJunkie, Glen, Talon Artaine, DerHexer, Khalid Mahmood, Wi-king, TheRanger, Pissedpat, Xoxi, E-pen, Jmakobi, Wikianon, DiamondDude, Pvosta, FisherQueen, MartinBot, Jfredrickson, Pagw, Mermaid from the Baltic Sea, Litvine, Rettetast, Roboticus, M Bison, R'n'B, Mycroft7, CommonsDelinker, Vox Rationis, RWyn, Fconaway, Smokizzy, Artaxiad, Slash, J.delanoy, Kimse, DrKiernan, Grim Revenant, EscapingLife, Uncle Dick, Gem-fanat, Rakrakrak, Colincbn, Icseaturtles, Globbet, Clerks, Starnestommy, TheTrojan-Hought, KIAaze, Nyinquirer, Pyrospirit, Cathal Toomey, AntiSpamBot, Cehraehra, 97198, Johnhardcastl, Darrendeng, Richard D. LeCour, NewEnglandYankee, Radar33, SJP, Sophie Durocher, Jorfer, Tpingt, Olegwiki, West109, Yyw1, Atropos235, Queenloca, RB972, Lmbstl, ScienceJunky, Cleverdan204, ParadeChili, AfricanFacts, Natl1, Savant45, Gtg204y, Inter16, Marc Esnouf, Pdcook, Adsomvilay, Brypete, Xiahou, Oliver Carroll, Beestlyness, Gueedo, Asherkobin, Black Kite, 007ketan, PeaceNT, Doctordiamond, VolkovBot, TreasuryTag, Macedonian, Mrheine, Flyingidiot, Kelapstick, Jeff G., Nburden, Powered, Grammarmonger, Reno Chris, Drwatson101, Philip Trueman, Drunkenmonkey, TXiKiBoT, Mercurywoodrose, Zamphuor, Twilight250, Altruism, Planetary Chaos, Ragemanchoo, Xenan, Tragic Baboon, GDonato, Ter13, Auddie, OliviaandMo, Incrediblechicken, Kumorifox, Sean D Martin, 170 MPH, Qxz, Monkey Bounce, Anna Lincoln, Karumii, KyleRGiggs, Seraphim, Chemgarcia, Saibod, Leafyplant, Cobaltblue1972, Bodybagger, Connor the Dragon, Redhonda, Dime07, Toodyann, TotallyShami, Doggy413, Haja maideen, Eubulides, Tri400, Blurpeace, Finngall, SciAndTech, Shabby123, Erica j, CephasE, Orly i, Nlgrav182, Sylent, MCTales, Sapphic, Guperan, Why Not A Duck, Discussall, Rahulkepapa, Neparis, D. Recorder, Lisabloom, BartLIV, Demmy, Kbrose, Clank 1333, Manlymandan, SieBot, Rauncie, Whiskey in the Jar, Rambo's Revenge, Psychonauts, Fauker, Pucini, Patriot62371, Xanchia, WereSpielChequers, Michael Cohen, Lolutkhim2dabar, Dawn Bard, Avivco, Caltas, Eat1176, Cwkmail, Mathew 121, Shimdog, Eclectic star, Ridley 1, Yoyo guy 1000000, GlassCobra, Tiptoety, Radon 210, Socal gal at heart, Editore 99, Oda Mari, Lmc169, Summeree, Oxymoron83, Fgagirl, Smilesfozwood, Lurba rajesh, Lightmouse, Crisis, Keith2000, Tabby9700, Mjw212, Supertomcom, Maelgwnbot, Xue645, Prateekjaiswal, Dan89503, Jacob.jose, Jfromcanada, Sean.hoyland, Anyeverybody, Dabomb87, Florentino floro, Varanwal, Nergaal, Distendedthoughts, Hadseys, Kybluegrass2, N0nr3s, ClueBot, Avenged Eightfold, Hustvedt, PipepBot, Gassandiamonds, The Thing That Should Not Be, Cliff, Kabisaklaku3, MichaelVernonDavis, Dodgyrabbit, Bhuna71, MorganaFiolett, Diamonds.iceforever, Yamakiri, JasonXL-V2, CounterVandalismBot, Richerman, Cirt, Luet, DragonBot, Excirial, Socrates2008, Ultra-AIDS, Camman36, Mindcry, BobKawanaka, Gabtuttut, Sun Creator, BaconBoy914, Saisdur, Jotterbot, Jonblocker, JamieS93, Guapagirl, Nvvchar, Morel, Muro Bot, Burner0718, SoxBot III, DumZiBoT, InternetMeme, Marshmallowbunnywabbit, Feinoha, Andrew Kanode, JinJian, MystBot, Marchije, Stormcloud51090, LizGere, Thebestofall007, Suhanasoft, Addbot, JOHN THE REBEL, DOI bot, Jojhutton, DaughterofSun, Looloopoo9, Pierre Leblanc, Shirtwaist, CanadianLinuxUser, Cst17, Download, Protonk, Epicadam, CarsracBot, Qjim, NailPuppy, Debresser, CUSENZA Mario, Roux, AnnaFrance, Kajaro, LinkFA-Bot, Jasper Deng, Numbo3-bot, Ace45954, Koliri, Tide rolls, Lightbot, Gail, Balabiot, Bartledan, Panyé El Skat-e-board-ér, Legobot, Luckas-bot, ZX81, Yobot, Mms523, Legobot II, II MusLiM HyBRiD II, Washburnmav, Mfbz78, Antwerp-Guide, Szajci, N1RK4UDSK714, Mdw0, AnomieBOT, Brroga, Angry bee, Jim1138, Galoubet, Usagoldteam, JackieBot, Piano non troppo, Shieldforyoureyes, Annemoss, AdjustShift, Kingpin13, Theseeker4, Nick UA, Csigabi, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Eightheads, Kasaalan, OllieFury, Michael314159, Justaperfectday, Xqbot, Thelearnedman, Capricorn42, Gigemag76, Anna Frodesiak, Unders11, Magicxcian, Forton, Hi878, Goldpan, GrouchoBot, Navvik, Lenore, Omnipaedista, Chris.urs-o, Calaflash, Mangst, Moxy, Kiki24686, Smallman12q, Sesu Prime, Legobot III, FrescoBot, Trob345, 54together, Tobby72, Drew R. Smith, Cannolis, Citation bot 1, Careful With That Axe, Eugene, Diamondportal, DrilBot, Luebuwei, Pinethicket, Boulaur, Rjsh8020, Abductive, Guyberchem, Ftc08, Bryancpark, MastiBot, SpaceFlight89, Noisalt, Stakingsin, Bcs09, TobeBot, كاش ف عق مال المراجع rotip, Innotata, Tbhotch, Bigradish, F-Lambda, RjwilmsiBot, RCIX, Dmndbright, Vstarsky, EmausBot, WikitanvirBot, Octaazacubane, Thadguidry, Tommy2010, HiW-Bot, Adaeniel, Xo-jazmine-ox, Battoe19, CraigMag, H3llBot, MaxErdwien, Sbmeirow, Brandmeister, Scientific29, RockMagnetist, Illinikiwi, ResearchRave, Jiwa Matahari, Movses-bot, 570ad, Braincricket, Mishrarpan, Diyar se, Helpful Pixie Bot, Bibcode Bot, Kailash29792, Gauravjuvekar, BG19bot, Anubhab91, Zyxwv99, FutureTrillionaire, Cadiomals, Nuke1st, Scientific Alan, Thingstofollow, BattyBot, Iifar, Dai Oyama, Tanookiinashu, Khazar2, Largehole, Dexbot, Allyoudream, G PViB, Crazyforreading, MichaelLDN3141, Meemo16, Monkbot, Trackteur, Slperarcm, DSCrowned, EvilLair, Crystallizedcarbon and Anonymous: 1240

Gold Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Gold?oldid=633481430 Contributors: AxelBoldt, LC, Lee Daniel Crocker, CYD, Vicki Rosen-zweig, Mav, Bryan Derksen, Robert Merkel, Drj, Alex.tan, Andre Engels, Eclecticology, Fredbauder, Rmhermen, Oliverkroll, Fubar Obfusco, William Avery, Roadrunner, Ktsquare, DrBob, Hephaestos, Olivier, Octothorn, Dwmyers, Patrick, RTC, Infrogmation, Erik Zachte, Palnatoke, Zocky, Kwertii, Llywrch, Gdarin, Nixdorf, Liftarn, Menchi, Ixfd64, Firebirth, Lquilter, Delirium, Davejenk1ns, Minesweeper, Greenman, Mdebets, Ahoerstemeier, Stan Shebs, Ronz, Jimfbleak, Snoyes, Angela, Jebba, Andrewa, Aʌeĸcanutə, Julesd, Ugen64, Lupinoid, Glenn, Kricke, Error, Andres, Tristanb, Evercat, Qwert, Mxn, Schneelocke, Hike395, Dashuhn, Mulad, Emperorbma, GeShane, Darkov, Novum, Trainspotter, Jonadab, Eszett, RodC, Timwi, Reddi, Tridy, Stone, David Latapie, Wik, Zoicon5, DJ Clayworth, ARog, Tpbradbury, Big Bob the Finder, Furrykef, Grendelkhan, Nv8200p, Taxman, Wernher, Samsara, Lypheklub, Nickshanks, Andrew Yong, Cuye, Wetman, Bcorr, Jusjih, Flockmeal, Eike, Adam Carr, Francs2000, Jni, Riddley, Donarreiskoffer, Gentgeen, Robbot, Sander123, ChrisO, Fredrik, PBS, Chris 73, Romanm, Naddy, Securiger, Chris Roy, Drago9034, Merovingian, Rursus, Diderot, Rrjanbiah, Mervyn, Hadal, Mushroom, Seth Ilys, Xanzzibar, Oobopshark, GreatWhiteNortherner, Carnildo, Marc Venot, Psb77, Decumanus, Giftlite, DocWatson42, MPF, Marnanel, Nmg20, Jyril, Eldawg, Akella, Tom harrison, Orangemike, Aphaia, ZackDude, Marcika, Obli, Monedula, Everyking, Alison, Pashute, Leonard G., Gilgamesh, Guanaco, Ezhiki, Per Honor et Gloria, Jorge Stolfi, Mboverload, Siroxo, Redux, Foobar, Wronkiew, Egomaniac, Darrien, Chameleon, PlatinumX, Pne, Bobblewik, Deus Ex, Tagishsimon, Golbez, Wmahan, OldakQuill, Tom k&e, Utcursch, SoWhy, Andycjp, Keith Edkins, Knutux, Slowking Man, Yath, Antandrus, Ctachme, The MoUsY

spell-checker, SimonArlott, Rdsmith4, DragonflySixtyseven, Gauss, Kevin B12, Icairns, B.d.mills, Iantresman, Aramgutang, Neutrality, Edsanville, Chmod007, Miguel3000, Randwicked, Grunt, Kingal86, Steven Andrew Miller, Freakofnurture, Imroy, DanielCD, Ultratomio, Econrad, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Guanabot, GrantHenninger, Chammy Koala, Clawed, Vsmith, Rupertslander, Spundun, Florian Blaschke, Xezbeth, Darren Olivier, 1pezguy, Alistair1978, Dbachmann, AlanBarrett, Martpol, SpookyMulder, Night Gyr, Bender235, Dewet, ESkog, Android79, Timbojones, Cyclopia, Kbh3rd, Mateo SA, Kjoonlee, Mashford, ReallyNiceGuy, Kza, Furius, CanisRufus, Lycurgus, Kwamikagami, Ebacherdom, Remember, Art LaPella, Mairi, Gershwinrb, Femto, Jonathan Drain, Bobo192, O18, Longhair, Fir0002, AmosWolfe, Smalljim, SpeedyGonsales, Aquillion, Man vyi, Jojit fb, Towel401, Pharos, Pearle, Nsaa, A2Kafir, Lysdexia, Merope, Jumbuck, Beyondthislife, Grutness, Alansohn, Gary, PaulHanson, Nik42, Mo0, MrB, Buaidh, Borisblue, EL STAVEO, Benjah-bmm27, Sl, Ashley Payne, Primalchaos, Ashley Pomeroy, JeffreyAtW, Walkerma, NTK, DreamGuy, Yossiea, Vengeful Cynic, Wtmitchell, BaronLarf, L33th4x0rguy, TaintedMustard, Almafeta, Knowledge Seeker, Tony Sidaway, Count Iblis, TenOfAllTrades, Macdaddy, Vuo, Gene Nygaard, Dan East, Kazvorpal, Tr00st, Forteblast, Adrian.benko, Stan Daniel, Mindmatrix, SunTzu2, PoccilScript, Benbest, Nameneko, ^demon, Ruud Koot, Sir Lewk, Twthmoses, Wikiklrsc, Ch'marr, Steinbach, Sengkang, GregorB, Eaolson, John Hill, SDC, CharlesC, Kralizec!, Wayward, Btyner, Gimboid13, Pfalstad, The Nameless, Graham87, Magister Mathematicae, BD2412, Elvey, Galwhaa, FreplySpang, Theboywonder, DePiep, Grammarbot, Josh Parris, Canderson7, Sarken, Saperaud, Rjwilmsi, Gjmulder, Markkawika, Kember, Strait, Arabani, Andrewudstraw, MZMcBride, Raguleader, ScottJ, Ttwaring, Sango123, Molybdenumblue, Yamamoto Ichiro, Adam Johnston, Therearenospoons, Fivemack, CAPS LOCK, Notapipe, Nihiltres, Crazycomputers, Hottentot, Bubbleboys, Elmer Clark, RexNL, Gurch, Rgordey, TeaDrinker, Travis.Thurston, Benanhalt, Common Man, BradBeattie, Benjwong, Smithbrenon, Valentinian, King of Hearts, CJLL Wright, Chobot, Jaraalbe, Benlisquare, Nagytibi, Gdrbot, Bgwhite, Hall Monitor, Digitalme, WriterHound, Tone, Joseph 11h, Banaticus, Elfguy, Raelx, The Rambling Man, YurikBot, Wavelength, RobotE, Crotalus horridus, Sceptre, Hairy Dude, Mahahahaneapneap, Phantomsteve, RussBot, Crazytales, Amckern, Jtkiefer, NorCalHistory, MotleyPhule, Pigman, Statikuz, Victordk13, Anders.Warga, Netscott, Hellbus, Jenks1987, Stephenb, Iamdalto, Polluxian, Gaius Cornelius, Ksyrie, Yyy, Shaddack, Pseudomonas, Wimt, GeeJo, Tastywheat, Lusanaherandraton, Ugur Basak, MarcK, Awsert, Shanel, NawlinWiki, Wiki alf, BGManofID, Nirvana2013, Jaxl, DanW17, Shaun F, Ino5hiro, DelftUser, Retired username, Seeaxid, Tokyoahead, Cholmes75, Larry laptop, Raven4x4x, Mikeblas, Hypehuman, Iancarter, Tony1, Alex43223, Zwobot, Syrthiss, Htonl, PrimeCupEevee, Rwalker, Bota47, Tachyon01, Rallette, Elkman, JustAddPeter, Bronks, Wknight94, Caroline Sanford, Tetracube, FF2010, Scott Adler, NorsemanII, Deville, Zzuuzz, The-, Chase me ladies, I'm the Cavalry, Theda, Closedmouth, Ssobanski, Moogsi, Gulliveig, Josh3580, MrVoluntarist, BorgQueen, GraemeL, Diddims, MathsIsFun, Shawnc, Nae'blis, Kier07, Anclation, JLaTondre, GinaDana, ArielGold, Markvs88, Kungfuadam, RG2, GrinBot, Airconswitch, MaxHeadroom, Serendipodous, DVD R W, Compoundeye, Itub, Yvwv, Sintonak.X, Crystallina, SmackBot, Pwt898, Ganesha1, Jphillips, NSLE, Bobet, JK23, Redpin, KnowledgeOfSelf, Hydrogen Iodide, Argyll Lassie, Although, WilyD, Watercolour, Piccadilly, PJM, Veesicle, Mom2 jandk, Sedonaarizona, Edgar 181, Wittylama, Alex earlier account, Cactus Wren, Notea 42, Xaosflux, Uxejn, JRGL, ITOD, Ohnoitsjamie, Hmains, The Gnome, Skizzik, Ppntori, Sk8ter, Anwar saadat, Chris the speller, Aaadddaaammm, Juneappal, Ottawakismet, Josh215, LinguistAtLarge, Rkitko, Rampart, Deception, Tomfulton, Persian Poet Gal, NCurse, Thumperward, Kitzke, Tree Biting Conspiracy, AndrewBuck, MalafayaBot, Fluri, Apeloverage, SchfiftyThree, Hibernian, Victorgrigas, Deli nk, Uthbrian, EdgeOfEpsilon, Baronnet, Da Vynci, Sbharris, Colonies Chris, Nevada, Mexcellent, Modest Genius, Salmar, Zsinj, Xchbla423, Kotra, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Aviageek, Kelvin Case, Proofreader, AP1787, Chlewbot, Atropos, Sephiroth BCR, NoahElhardt, Gurps npc, Ww2censor, Matthew, TheKMan, Rrburke, GreatMizuti, Morton devonshire, Leoboudv, Addshore, Larquitte, SundarBot, Grover cleveland, Flyguy649, Jaimie Henry, Boothman, Furocumarine, Khukri, Nibuod, AdamWeeden, Eno1, Nakon, Jackohare, Ninjers, EVula, RaCha'ar, Rolinator, Witchbaby, Dreadstar, RandomP, A.R., Emann15, Lcarscad, Smokefoot, Polonium, Sokolesq, Only, Adrigon, Gbinal, DMacks, Wileyb, Diasimon2003, Maelnuneb, Kendrick7, Saile, Michael IFA, Captainbeefart, Vina-iwbot, Kukini, Tonyclifton5, Chymicus, Runa27, SashatoBot, SpareHeadOne, Nishkid64, Rory096, Swatjester, KrazyCaley, Attys, Archimerged, Kuru, John, Guroadrunner, Drahcir, SilkTork, Shadowlynk, Anoop.m, Frojack, JorisvS, Accurizer, Minna Sora no Shita, Peterlewis, Mr. Lefty, Iron-Gargoyle, ThundertamerS, Ben Moore, Ckatz, BillFlis, Hvn0413, GJaxon, Thedaydreamer1, Milky703, Beetstra, Noah Salzman, Dicklyon, Stizz, Fedallah, Xiaphias, Basmandude, TastyPoutine, NJA, Ryulong, Tacobell777, Zapvet, Jose77, Lego1496, Gandalf1491, Fasach Nua, Krupkaa2, Sfgagnon, Wizard191, Iridescent, Michaelbusch, Arpvarma, Carbonate, Joseph Solis in Australia, Skapur, Jamesonking, Bassace969, Texashomeboy09, JHP, Twas Now, Igoldste, Tony Fox, Sahuagin, CapitalR, Nytrokiss, Az1568, Nkayesmith, Chovain, Thricecube, Tawkerbot2, MarylandArtLover, Daniel5127, Cryptic C62, Poolkris, Mrmadcat, Slippyd, Eastlaw, JForget, Stifynsemons, Meisam.fa, Blackash, CmdrObot, Tanthalas39, Jkash, Sir Vicious, Centered1, BoH, RedRollerskate, JohnCD, CWY2190, N2e, Bolayi, NickW557, Seven of Nine, Gold Guru, David.c.williams, MrFish, Jim Rimbaud, Oden, Rmallins, Vectro, HalJor, Cydebot, W.F.Galway, Supremeknowledge, Abeg92, Kanags, The Librarian at Terminus, Cantras, Steel, Pinov Pride, Rifleman 82, Gogo Dodo, Bridgecross, Bornsommer, Pdxuser, ST47, Adolphus79, Difluoroethene, Benjiboi, Tawkerbot4, DumbBOT, Chrislk02, Mischaclassen, Mallanox, Stata123, Chris Henniker, Kozuch, Jensonmorton, QuagmireBlahBlah, Omicronpersei8, Cancun771, Daniel Olsen, Uspn, MikeGinny, Crosscountry08, FrancoGG, Rjm656s, Mattisse, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Pstanton, Jm3, Martin Hogbin, N5iln, Nonagonal Spider, Headbomb, JamesRandom, John254, Tapir Terrific, X201, Rnealh, Stralor, Karin D. E. Everett, Desmoh, Escarbot, Xerophon, Thadius856, KrakatoaKatie, AntiVandalBot, Konman72, Yonatan, Luna Santin, JReichman, Opelio, SummerPhD, Quintote, Abobotek, Dr. Blofeld, Cinnamon42, Smartse, Egpetersen, Naveen Sankar, LibLord, Tillman, MECU, Gdo01, Lfstevens, Greenhorn1, Jaredroberts, Connorbourke, Danellicus, Stargateismint, Res2216firestar, Uusitunnus, JAnDbot, Deflective, Husond, Pipedreamergrey, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Mayaw 99, ScandinavianRockguy, Eurobas, Britcom, Andonic, Lissisa2003, Msias, Mipago, LittleOldMe, Naval Scene, Meeples, FaerieInGrey, Magioladitis, Sethro 11, WolfmanSF, Gatsby 88, Bennybp, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Diamond2, Koolman435, JamesBWatson, CattleGirl, Mbc362, Stheller, CTF83!, Soulbot, Drrocket, Rich257, K95, Avicennasis, Talltim, Bubba hotep, WikiTikiWiki, DoddLu, Destroyer000, Quasarq, Indon, Chaysykes, CodeCat, Mmccrae, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, Schumi555, Mr. Accident, Thibbs, Vssun, Amadalvarez, Glen, Mika293, Nankai, InvertRect, TheRanger, Canberra User, Patstuart, Gun Powder Ma, SquidSK, OxMat, Dontdoit, DancingPenguin, Denis tarasov, MartinBot, Kwajo, CliffC, Mermaid from the Baltic Sea, Ammaz27, Rettetast, Ultraviolet scissor flame, Jocelyntcliao, Virtual-Mastermind, R'n'B, CommonsDelinker, AlexiusHoratius, Pbroks13, Levo, Brainacat7, Dangfrick, WelshMatt, Xxduckyxx, Tgeairn, Gligan, Watch37264, J.delanoy, Darthdarko, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Trusilver, Adavidb, Bogey97, Numbo3, Arrivisto, Eddy1217, Velveteman1, Headinthedoor, WarthogDemon, Ian.thomson, G. Campbell, MartinSFSA, GeoWriter, Kudpung, Tomensnaben, Coxtastic, Gzkn, Acalamari, Khashkilla, Rod57, BobEnyart, IdLoveOne, It Is Me Here, Thriley, Roni2204, Gman 124, Philip87878, Alienz67, Mikael Häggström, Tsuite, (jarbarf), Spinach Dip, Anton1234, Warut, Johnhardcastl, NewEnglandYankee, Radoz, Trilobitealive, Ohms law, SJP, Kchilton, JFK crusader, Juliancolton, RB972, Evil lemming, Jamesontai, Postofficebox, Kvdveer, Bonadea, Adsomvilay, Dr. Dunglison, Wiki-TikiEditor, Rémih, Gahunt, Xiahou, Squids and Chips, Purplesnake, Dbthedoulos, CardinalDan, Heyes moo, Idioma-bot, Redtigerxyz, Rossnorman, SimDarthMaul, Split Infinity, Mwlin1, Melkchior, VolkovBot, Qazws, Calvingao, Thomas.W, ABF, Someguy7777, LojoMoha11, Shenanigans913, Johnnygogo, Kelapstick, Christophenstein, New york girl 101, Jeff G., Almazi, Screechlab, Jadtar, Seattle Skier, AlnoktaBOT, Wikivirus, Alphabetagammadeltaepsylon, Reno Chris, Dougie monty, Funkysapien, Philip Trueman, JayEsJay, Rdnckj258, TXiKiBoT, Zamphuor, Kww, Oldroads, Tobbybhoday, Stukii32, Fusionsnake, Cursit, Qxz, Dominiclai06, Project86, Mcsbloom, Piperh, Noremacc, Killer 777 uk, Martin451, Idib, Axiosaurus, Bendwu, Wearybean, ArmyHero, AllGloryToTheHypnotoad, LeaveSleaves, Manchurian candidate, Pie Butt, Sakletare, Windrixx, JJJ999, Long Island Expressway, Anti-Flag Rulez, Rubeshan, Buttercup44, Mirc mirc, Personal2x, Haja maideen, Plazak, Luther93, KurtKotzur, Viktor-viking, Prius 2, Drutt, Reidgold, MajorHazard, MCTales, Wirewizard, Why Not A Duck, Andrew Seo, Monty845, HiDrNick, Trojanhippie, AlleborgoBot, LuigiManiac, Planet-man828, Mcgb0r5, EmxBot, Rknasc, Kbrose, Raidersince88, Copana2002, SieBot, K. Annoyomous, Testing times, PlanetStar, Hallpriest9, Patriot62371, Swliv, ToePeu.bot, SheepNotGoats, Texcoco, Krawi, Winchelsea, Dawn Bard, Viskonsas, Caltas, This, that and the other, Chloh, Purbo T, Keilana, Happysailor, Tiptoety, Emilfarb, Oda Mari, Nopetro, Hdotnet, Chirag155, Ifish4cats, Skipsievert, Oxymoron83, Faradayplank, Nathanfrank, Bagatelle, AlaskaMining, Lightmouse, Tombomp, Boromir123, Grunkhead, Hatster301, Rum130, Madman-Bot, StaticGull, Msrasnw, Chillum, Mygerardromance, Sapeli, Wiki-BT, Superbeecat, Florentino floro, Nergaal, Bananabean, COnanPayne, FlyLikeAMouse, Addd wiki, Rombethor, Explicit, Squash Racket, Lolrofilmao, Dlrohrer2003, Gubernatoria, Twinsday, Martarius, Sfan00 IMG, Thewriter23, De728631, Ecjmartin, Elassint, ClueBot, PipepBot, Fyyer, The Thing That Should Not Be, Johnnyboi54, Kane gibbons, Shniken1, ImperfectlyInformed, Arakunem, Kaktookee, JHiesey, Mild Bill Hiccup, Denna Haldane, Seed 90, California123123, Yamakiri, Regibox, Chiko2154, Wee-Kee-Pee-Dee-Ah, Ottawahitech, Piledhigheranddeeper, TeaganMago, Another Matt, Carusus, Enrico Dirac, Mike-shearer, DragonBot, Campoftheamericas, Cyberclops, Anonymous101, Alexbot, Jusdafax, Udonknome, Lugh23, Eeekster, Mapleleafsrules, Leebr, Jotterbot, JamieS93, Mpizzo34, Americanjoe1776, Saebjorn, ChrisHamburg, EgraS, Thingg, Jtle515, Jane Bennet, SoxBot III, Pervaizahmed, Vanished User 1004, Henklaak, DumZiBoT, Doopdoop, Life of Riley, RexxS, YouRang?, Internet-Meme, Skunkboy74, XLinkBot, PeterBln, Pichpich, SuperWiki9999, BodhisattvaBot, Belekvor, Rror, Aravenel, Qfl247, Little Mountain 5, Rreagan007, WikHead, Sergay, Manfi, Noctibus, JinJian, SkyLined, Capslock99, ElMeBot, Snapperman2, RyanCross, Magpie14, HexaChord, Ryan-McCulloch, 23Burnsie, Proofreader77, Heavenlyblue, Roentgenium111, Denali134, Some jerk on the Internet, DOI bot, Ncc1701a, Tcncv, CL, PaterMcFly, DougsTech, Harpervi, Trane21, Yobmod, Pattych, Ronhjones, Fieldday-sunday, Zarcadia, Ria194, CarsracBot, Jimp jougler, PranksterTurtle, Glane23, AndersBot, Partykid33, Debresser, Kyle1278, LinkFA-Bot, Jasper Deng, Lemonade100, Alchemist-hp, Tkeller28, 84user, Numbo3-bot, Ehrenkater, Erutuon, Tide rolls, Alan16, Lightbot, Luckas Blade, Сергей Олегович, MissAlyx, Legobot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, WikiDan61, OrgasGirl, Fraggle81, Gambori, Donfbreed, II MusLiM Hy-BRID II, Цуканов Кирилл, PMLawrence, Mmxx, THEN WHO WAS PHONE?, Brougham96, KamikazeBot, Wonderfl, Tempodivalse, Useagev2, Synchronism, Tonyrex, AnomieBOT, Jameson.lee, 1exec1, ThaddeusB, Mike928, Daniele Pugliesi, Killiondude, Jim1138, Linden.940, Becky-and-annalise, John.Longanecker, THEN WHOSE WAS PHONE??, Ipatrol, AdjustShift, Yotcmdr, Henry Godric, Kingpin13, Yachtsman1, Theseeker4, Пика Пика, Ulric1313, Jude45, Powerzilla, Chris Scuglia, Materialscientist, Dgg2, Pepo13, Hillnainai, Jamesmoyse, Citation bot, Miamilcanes, Charm993, ReedGoldMine, Abdclmop, Neurolysis, ArthurBot, Balatung, Quebec99, LilHelpa, Alster1, Xqbot, Ywaz, Capricorn42, Bill.chiam, Smk65536, Sydzilla, TheJewelryGuru, Randomemu, Cominmars1, Scoobydo28, Mrdarkside423, Srich32977, Qulix rules, Hi878, Dash69, C+C, GrouchoBot, PaulW15, Asdfghjklkjdfdf, Sadkjlbfsjkbfad, ProtectionTaggingBot, Pigby, Finkelon, Chris.urs-o, Philip72, Basharh, Con-struct, TedSherrell, IShadowed, Mxkjk2, CaptainMorgan, Wodenhelm, Shadowjams, Photnart, Jack B108, Legobot III, Oppertunity, TerraHikaru, R8R Gtrs, FrescoBot, Hakezac, Ryryrules100, Gråbergs Gråa Sång, Sky Attacker, Supercars09, Phaneuf fan 89, Recognizance, Archaeodontosaurus, Ratpole, Razzamuffin, FrEnChFRiiER13, Lil shaf, Glaster, Kevinb5555, BenzolBot, Dijcks, Rpraveenkum, Xhaoz, Luckgc, Zecledan, OgreBot, Citation bot 1, Anemo786, SuperJew, Amplitude101, BertQ5, Pompey123456789, Gfcvoice, Kingdomprophet, Bennett boy genious, Pinethicket, Abani79, Abductive, LittleWink, Dragon 7565, Calmer Waters, Skyerise, Dean121212, Bryancpark, Jschnur, Hantzen, Adsjifhdsfibd, SpaceFlight89, Dhebold, Σ, Shanmugamp7, Xeworlebi, Tea with toast, FoxBot, Double sharp, TobeBot, Ticklewickleukulele, Yunshui, Animalparty, Jonkerz, Herberq, Lotje, Extra999, Begoon, Kylepetz, Koko2363, Ngstevens2, TWST48, Bcai388, Kenari109a, WikiKing1234, Vera.tetrix, IRISZOOM, Tbhotch, Rahuloof, Difu Wu, Mean as custard, RjwilmsiBot, Codehydro, CerberusAlpha, Teravolt, Realissimo, S12400, Ottomachin, CalicoCatLover, Grondemar, Sotongdj, Strickja, EmausBot, WikitanvirBot, Yca.zuback, Gfoley4, Pete Hobbs, Haon 2.0, Boundarylayer, Dewritech, Sumsum2010, Solarra, Timbow191, Djembayz, Entanio, ZéroBot, Brothernight, Josve05a, Thewhyman, StringTheory11, Oncenawhile, Baedudu, Mahlulu22, Emily Jensen, The Bizniss, Lamellama, H3llBot, Asimov123, Dennis Kwaria, Rcsprinter123, Brandmeister, Sahimrobot, L Kensington, Alborzagros, Gsarwa, MDChaara, Anonimski, Yasharelliin, Puffin, Dansalignatious, Hellrazer025, Targaryen, Indian1985, Whoop whoop pull up, Mjbmrbot, ClueBot NG, Ypnypn, Theober555, Gilderien, Piast93, Osterluzei, Twillisjr, Monsoon Waves, Braincricket, Sebastianpinay, Smartdawgz, Exceedingly Rare, Highspeedrailguy, Kwdt2, Daviscavallo, Nembhard567, Hcpwner, North Atlanticist Usonian, Vanadium123, Helpful Pixie Bot, Will.null1, Zarahemla18, Misc Edit, Electriccatfish2, Curb Chain, Bibcode Bot, Lowercase sigmabot, BG19bot, The shaman poet, Wiki13, AvocatoBot, CarloMartinelli, Rjkhan, The Determinator, Jeancey, GregorDS, YodaRULZ, Snow Blizzard, TomeHale, Zedshort, Андрей Бондарь, Gamesgamesgames, Happenstancial, Lieutenant of Melkor, Johnhgagon, Coo0011, Chugiak, Factsearch, Justincheng12345-bot, Stella clavisque, Specopsgamer, Maxronnersjo, ChrisGualtieri, None but shining hours, Calivaan45, Bulent abali, Arcandam, Commander v99, Largehole, Chemist Zino, Salmon.chum, Cool Dude3172, BrightStarSky, Dexbot, Bednaic1121, Xochiztli, Billywise01, ZZ Sticks, Champion19Alex, Glokduk, Mogism, Mwchalmers, Steven Schierman, Gobbiezz, Cerabot, Plopsyt, Killermanpool, Nonnompow, Samlivesinnovascotia, Karenmorris40, WilliamDigiCol, Tjaplayer, Zeddrick, Aschu, Markdarrly, FingernailClippings, Dawie555, Likewhatyousee, Reatlas, PinkAmpersand, DangerouslyPersuasiveWriter, Henk P51, Rakomwolvesbane, Wuzh, CensoredScribe, Brzydalski, Itc editor2, Kind Tennis Fan, Ari.benesh, Oggmus, Monkbot, Relativityistrue9876, Cyntiamaspian, MissouriOzark1947 and Anonymous: 1358

Graphite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Graphite?oldid=634312967 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Magnus Manske, Bryan Derksen, Tarquin, Css, PierreAbbat, Deb, Space Cadet, Kness, Heron, Patrick, Dominus, Shoaler, Ellywa, Cribcage, Stan Shebs, Raven in Orbit, Tantalate, Stone, Zoicon5, Tschild, Sabbut, Topbanana, Kwantus, Fvw, Babaloulou, Gentgeen, Robbot, ChrisO, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Ayucat, Justanyone, Rholton, Bkell, UtherSRG, Robinh, Jcmiller1215, Tobias Bergemann, Alan Liefting, Giftlite, DocWatson42, Harp, Tom harrison, Everyking, Varlaam, Yekrats, Foobar, Costyn, Bobblewik, Sonjaaa, Antandrus, Ejgm, Vina, Edsanville, Arosa, MBManie, ELApro, Stephenpratt, Mike Rosoft, Discospinster, Guanabot, Pmsyyz, Andros 1337, Vsmith, MarkS, Rubicon, Jaberwocky6669, Danny B-), Brian0918, Project2501a, Kwamikagami, Shanes, Fiveless, Femto, Bobo192, Cmdrjameson, Kjkolb, Hooperbloob, Alansohn, Paul-Hanson, Uncle.bungle, Benjah-bmm27, Theodore Kloba, Cdc, Ayeroxor, Velella, Suruena, Max Naylor, RainbowOfLight, Sciurinæ, Bsadowski1, Skatebiker, Gene Nygaard, Ringbang, Mazca, Polyparadigm, Fred J, Eaolson, Zzyzx11, Palica, A3r0, Graham87, V8rik, Bunchofgrapes, Edison, Josh Parris, Saperaud, Rjwilmsi, Ctempleton3, Ligulem, DoubleBlue, Robert Fraser, FlaBot, Eyas, Jak123, Flowerparty, Ewlyahoocom, Zotel, Physchim62, DVdm, YurikBot, Wavelength, Hellbus, Shell Kinney, Shaddack, Bovineone, Astral, Grafen, Ke4djt, Raven4x4x, Tony1, JustAddPeter, Spute, Wbbigtymer, NorsemanII, SFGiants, BorgQueen, Fram, Saukkomies, HereToHelp, JDspeeder1, That Guy, From That Show!, Luk, TomR, Itub, SmackBot, ManaUser, Esradekan, Reedy, KnowledgeOfSelf, Edgar181, ElAmericano, Yamaguchi 22, Skizzik, Anwar saadat, Keegan, Persian Poet Gal, Thumperward, Snori, MalafayaBot, Deli nk, DHN-bot, Tsca.bot, Rrburke, VMS Mosaic, Flyguy649, RufusX, Xcomradex, Dreadstar, Ment al, Chrisklerkx, Markmit, SashatoBot, Rifled88, Jaganath, Kevmin, Nong-Bot, Munita Prasad, Beetstra, Ahering@cogeco.ca, MTSbot, Skinsmoke, Dpb2104, Wizard191, Iridescent, TwistOfCain, Bassace969, Dp462090, Richard75, Blehfu, Tawkerbot2, Chetvorno, Eastlaw, JForget, CmdrObot, Ale jrb, John Riemann Soong, Hewat, Rain74, Jedudedek, Secoted, Dragon guy, Cydebot, Renamed user 1253, Rifleman 82, Michaelas10, ANTIcarrot, Porsche997SBS, JoshHolloway,
Maziotis, Casliber, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Ekarademir, Toebot, Marek69, JustAGal, Natalie Erin, LachlanA, Mentifisto, AntiVandalBot, The Obento Musubi, Yonatan, Luna Santin, Opelio, Lilaznpookid, Tillman, Dougher, Lfstevens, JAnDbot, Deflective, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Instinct, Arch dude, Z3rk, PhilKnight, Denimadept, Connormah, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Jim Samphorn, JefeMixtli, DerHexer, InvertRect, Pax:Vobiscum, MartinBot, ChemNerd, Nanotrix, Sm8900, Wriggleybum, Wiki Raja, J.delanoy, Johnschober, Hans Dunkelberg, MoogleEXE, Ginsengbomb, Sinorth, Johnbod, Deannahamm, M-le-mot-dit, Cadwaladr, DadaNeem, Pdcook, CardinalDan, Lights, 28bytes, VolkovBot, CWii, Thedjatclubrock, Macedonian, Jmrowland, Philip Trueman, Rostislav V. Lapshin, Monkey Bounce, Lradrama, Billfradle, LuizBalloti, Ranas001, Andy Dingley, Kilmer-san, Wdrev, System.out.print("!"), Logan, SieBot, Callipides, Plinkit, Caltas, Triwbe, Rapperina, Orereta, Keilana, Sinister ben, Mbrucker, Sbowers3, Aruton, Bmhtayl, Macy, Maelgwnbot, Mygerardromance, Florentino floro, Nergaal, Maxschmelling, Loren.wilton, Tanvir Ahmmed, ClueBot, PipepBot, Snigbrook, Fyyer, SHAZBOTMIDGET, Markloroff, Excirial, Sain29, The Founders Intent, Wiki libs, Mikaey, Thingg, DumZiBoT, XLinkBot, TschonDoe, BodhisattvaBot, Sponsion, Rror, Page Up, Page Down, Return, Space Bar, NellieBly, Jsd007, ZooFari, Hess88, Squallmo, HexaChord, Addbot, Some jerk on the Internet, O484, CanadianLinuxUser, Fluffernutter, Wtfily, Numbo3-bot, Patchidoopy, Scottmsul, Tide rolls, Lightbot, Axiomness, Legobot, Luckasbot, Yobot, Tohd8BohaithuGh1, Senator Palpatine, TaBOT-zerem, AnomieBOT, 1exec1, Jim1138, Cossde, Almosteverywhere, Materialscientist, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Citation bot, Hupasiyas, Snow orchid, Geologyrocksmyworld, Natantantan, Contrawiki, Xqbot, J G Campbell, Smk65536, Lionelbatty, Hi878, Corruptcopper, Chris.urs-o, Nerdseeksblonde, Simplynetworked, Pegasusleo, Coodiboby, Pinethicket, I dream of horses, HeadphoneBOT, Calmer Waters, A8UDI, Mutinus, Jauhienij, White Shadows, Double sharp, Liztanp, Juhko, Etincelles, Rettens2, Vrenator, ThinkEnemies, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, Luigiwax, Mean as custard, Dannii-v, Lucky Potatoe, Strickja, EmausBot, Immunize, Beatnik8983, Money Stacks, Racerx11, GoingBatty, Brandon jonak, Tommy2010, Wikipelli, Soyas, Cogiati, Fæ, Josve05a, Doddy Wuid, H3llBot, AManWithNoPlan, Wayne Slam, Samurai meatwad, L Kensington, Donner60, Hedichirohamanaka, V.crespi, TYelliot, DASHBotAV, ClueBot NG, Stormjunior, Incompetence, Diogenes66, Movses-bot, Helpful Pixie Bot, JohnSRoberts99, Bibcode Bot, Brnbruce, Eugbug, S-Vezzo, Pvpesavento, Account55amg, Bruekener, Brettrimmer, The shaman poet, Frze, MyName-WasTaken, Rimar1, Snow Blizzard, Lieutenant of Melkor, Zhounsbhs, StarryGrandma, Jmguthrie, ChrisGualtieri, GoShow, DarioCri, Khazar2, Sdmoores, Comixdude, JZNIOSH, Humanpublic, Bulba2036, PinkAmpersand, Jamesmcmahon0, Eyesnore, Nasirahmed72, Zenibus, Jhain94, Vermont09, Rocket Eddy, Liz, Lucy1982, Hbtt124, Dofadfh, Matsci2, Xx0numb0xx, DHRUWA NATH KESHARI, Monkbot, Hippothehobo56, Silicon valley google, Malistomailie, MissouriOzark1947, Daveseals, Group Communications and Anonymous: 544

- Kamacite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Kamacite?oldid=598023227 Contributors: Tobias Hoevekamp, Zundark, SimonP, Kt-square, Vsmith, Xezbeth, A2Kafir, FlaBot, Lignomontanus, Jaraalbe, Deuar, Iepeulas, Arb, Thijs!bot, Meteoritekid, Tillman, IanOsgood, Daarznieks, Emeraude, Wingedsubmariner, Petergans, SieBot, Rhanyeia, Bercziszani, ChandlerMapBot, Alexbot, Addbot, Basilicofresco, Lightbot, Luckas-bot, Materialscientist, GrouchoBot, Chris.urs-o, MastiBot, RjwilmsiBot, ZéroBot, Frietjes, Mogism and Anonymous: 7
- Silver Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Silver?oldid=634219355 Contributors: Tobias Hoevekamp, Kpjas, CYD, Mav, Bryan Derksen, Sic, Andre Engels, Fnielsen, Youssefsan, PierreAbbat, William Avery, Roadrunner, Ray Van De Walker, DrBob, Daniel C. Boyer, Heron, Montrealais, Octothorn, Edward, Dwmyers, Patrick, RTC, Kchishol1970, Gabbe, Ixfd64, Sannse, Dori, Minesweeper, Ahoerstemeier, Mac, Mgimpel, Andrewa, Kragen, Lupinoid, Glenn, Jschwa1, Kwekubo, Samw, Jonik, Ghewgill, Mxn, GRAHAMUK, Vargenau, Schneelocke, Ideyal, Emperorbma, Stone, David Latapie, Dysprosia, Fuzheado, Tpbradbury, Grendelkhan, Taxman, Floydian, Samsara, Thue, EikwaR, Pstudier, Jerzy, Hajor, Jni, PuzzletChung, Donarreiskoffer, Robbot, Korath, Chris 73, Painlord2k, Romanm, Naddy, Arkuat, Yosri, Academic Challenger, Rursus, DHN, Jondel, Caknuck, Bkell, Mervyn, Hadal, UtherSRG, Wereon, Mandel, HaeB, Pengo, Carnildo, Giftlite, Dbenbenn, Robin Patterson, Lupin, Everyking, Pashute, Rick Block, Gilgamesh, Slyguy, Rstens, Darrien, PlatinumX, Jackol, Pne, Tagishsimon, Delta G, Btphelps, Utcursch, Knutux, LiDaobing, Yath, Pcarbonn, Quadell, Antandrus, Beland, 1297, Untifler, Lawnchair, Icairns, Zfr, Iantresman, Neutrality, Joyous!, Klemen Kocjancic, M1ss1ontomars2k4, Miguel3000, Adashiel, Trevor MacInnis, Thorwald, RevRagnarok, Mike Rosoft, Monkeyman, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Andros 1337, Vsmith, Spundun, Florian Blaschke, Dbachmann, Martpol, Paul August, Bender235, ESkog, Sunborn, Mateo SA, CanisRufus, Aecis, El C, Fenevad, Cap'n Refsmmat, Ascorbic, Cedders, Szquirrel, Kwamikagami, Shanes, Remember, Triona, Femto, Adambro, Bobo192, Smalljim, BrokenSegue, La goutte de pluie, Rajah, Ral315, Jonathunder, Nsaa, A2Kafir, Jumbuck, Danski14, Alansohn, PaulHanson, Andrewpmk, Sl, Riana, MarkGallagher, Lightdarkness, Bart133, Svartalf, Snowolf, Blobglob, Sobolewski, Yuckfoo, NickMartin, Docboat, Dave.Dunford, Kusma, Versageek, Gene Nygaard, Dismas, Sheynhertz-Unbayg, Alvis, Woohookitty, Georgia guy, Benbest, Qaddosh, ^demon, Zelse81, JeremyA, Chochopk, Jeff3000, Twthmoses, Schzmo, Astrophil, Steinbach, Sengkang, Eaolson, Mb1000, Kralizec!, Dysepsion, Jwoodger, EggplantWizard, Graham87, BD2412, Chunhian, FreplySpang, DePiep, Seventh Holy Scripture, Grammarbot, Vanderdecken, Enzo Aquarius, Edison, Josh Parris, Saperaud, Sjakkalle, Rjwilmsi, AllanHainey, Bill37212, MZMcBride, SMC, Rsilver22, Earlopogous, Bhadani, Toby Douglass, DoubleBlue, Yamamoto Ichiro, Casimir, Adam Johnston, Redecke, FlaBot, Kallemax, Ground Zero, Nihiltres, Rober4, Elmer Clark, RexNL, Gurch, Rgordey, TeaDrinker, Snailwalker, Chobot, Jaraalbe, DVdm, Gwernol, Banaticus, YurikBot, Sceptre, Huw Powell, Charles Gaudette, Phantomsteve, RussBot, Peterkingiron, Pigman, Fabricationary, Stephenb, Gaius Cornelius, Yyy, Shaddack, O^O, Rsrikanth05, Pseudomonas, Requiems, Wimt, Bullzeye, K.C. Tang, NawlinWiki, Mal7798, Wiki alf, Bachrach44, Nirvana2013, Janke, Grafen, Badagnani, Trovatore, The Thadman, Dureo, Matticus78, Zwobot, Dbfirs, Lockesdonkey, Mieciu K, Bota47, Jhinman, Moncubus, Alpha 4615, Tetracube, FF2010, Donbert, Orchid Righteous, 21655, Zzuuzz, Lt-wiki-bot, Pb30, KGasso, Jmackaerospace, Steventrouble, Wikiwawawa, BorgQueen, Vicarious, Diddims, Jaranda, Markvs88, RunOrDie, Darren Lee, Katieh5584, Kungfuadam, Junglecat, Appleseed, Tyrhinis, DearPrudence, Paul Erik, GrinBot, Asterion, Bibliomaniac15, Quadpus, Crusty007, Sycthos, Itub, Alextrevelian 006, Crystallina, Larrylarr, SmackBot, Amcbride, Haza-w, KnowledgeOfSelf, Melchoir, Pgk, Od Mishehu, Vald, Grigzie, Yuyudevil, Thunderboltz, Jrockley, Eskimbot, Chych, Jab843, Dpwkbw, Josephprymak, Edgar181, Alsandro, Commander Keane bot, Yamaguchi 2, Pathless, Mastcell, Magicalsaumy, Gilliam, Ohnoitsjamie, Hmains, Skizzik, Anwar saadat, TheDarkArchon, Kurykh, Skookum1, Geneb1955, Persian Poet Gal, DroEsperanto, Ankurjain, Tree Biting Conspiracy, MalafayaBot, GraemeS, Deli nk, Jerome Charles Potts, Baa, Baronnet, Darth Panda, Brinerustle, 56, Gracenotes, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Shalom Yechiel, Kelvin Case, Chlewbot, Bisected8, Gurps npc, Yidisheryid, Rrburke, DGerman, Juan andrés, Stevenmitchell, Amazon10x, COMPFUNK2, Krich, Korda, CanDo, Ratel, Nakon, B jonas, SunShun32, Jake Lancaster, WookMuff, Rjp0i, Sokolesq, DMacks, Diasimon2003, Kalathalan, Bejnar, Pilotguy, SashatoBot, Lama21, Rory096, Archimerged, Vanished user 9i39j3, Kuru, Akendall, John, Scientizzle, Koft, ML5, KarlM, Geeteshgadkari, Goodnightmush, Mr. Lefty, Ckatz, Beetstra, Kyoko, Waggers, Geologyguy, Ryulong, Citicat, Pseudoanonymous, Jose77, Andoru, NinjaCharlie, Sifaka, ShakingSpirit, Ginkgo100, Emx, Iridescent, Michaelbusch, Joseph Solis in Australia, T.O. Rainy Day, Blakegripling ph, J Di, Igoldste, Shoshonna, Esurnir, MottyGlix, Ketchupkid713, Courcelles, Gilabrand, PaddyM, Chovain, Hossenfeffer, Thricecube, Tawkerbot2, Daniel5127, Pithecanthropus, Poolkris, LessHeard vanU, Lahiru k, Slippyd, JForget, Stifynsemons, Rgriga1, Ale jrb, Sir Vicious, SkyScrapers, Iuio, Scohoust, SupaStarGirl, Rawling, JohnCD, Ozymandias, Casper2k3, Dragon guy, Kribbeh, Icek, Cydebot, Future Perfect at Sunrise, MichaelZX, DrunkenSmurf, Rifleman 82, Gogo Dodo, Cristian Cappiello, Tonymora, Tawkerbot4, Roberta F., DumbBOT, Ameliorate!, Nabokov, Optimist on the run, Robowurmz, Kozuch, Omicronpersei8, Victoriaedwards, WIKIPEDIAVI, Casliber, Click23, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Bloger, Pstanton, Drewerd, Keraunos, Gamer007, Headbomb, Marek69, John254, Keelm, Dcouprie, Big Bird, Dawnseeker2000, Es-

carbot, I already forgot, Morgana The Argent, AntiVandalBot, The Obento Musubi, Majorly, Gioto, Luna Santin, Seaphoto, Paul from Michigan, Liquid-aim-bot, Quintote, Dr. Blofeld, Lovibond, Jj137, TimVickers, Bakabaka, LibLord, Tillman, Spencer, AubreyEllen-Shomo, Cbrodersen, Andy Cowley, TuvicBot, Deflective, Leuko, Husond, Omeganian, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Avaya1, IdentityCrisis, Bubsir, Britcom, PhilKnight, Helge Skjeveland, MSBOT, LittleOldMe, anacondabot, Acroterion, Bencherlite, Hurmata, Magioladitis, Pharillon, Karlhahn, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, AtticusX, Valored, JamesBWatson, Elcapitane, TonyGerillo, Jim Douglas, Avicennasis, Wiki-TikiWiki, Ptrask, Animum, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, Allstarecho, Vssun, DerHexer, Edward321, Gun Powder Ma, OxMat, Gjd001, FisherQueen, Windymilla, Suaveslav, Hdt83, MartinBot, Moggie2002, Xenosagepc, Grandia01, BetBot, Poeloq, ChemNerd, APT, Naohiro19, Jerry teps, Mschel, Evert100, R'n'B, CommonsDelinker, AlexiusHoratius, Leyo, PrestonH, Paranomia, Watch37264, J.delanoy, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Trusilver, AltiusBimm, Gem-fanat, Ginsengbomb, Extransit, Amckeen, Vizio, Gzkn, Acalamari, Rod57, NBFNBFF, IdLoveOne, Katalaveno, Gman124, McSly, AndPud, Troutsneeze, Janus Shadowsong, Jeepday, Skier Dude, AntiSpamBot, Spinach Dip, Linuxmatt, Xvedejas, Warut, TomasBat, NewEnglandYankee, SJP, Shoessss, DARKFLIGHTER100, Evil lemming, Jamesontai, Vanished user 39948282, DorganBot, Inter16, V. berus, Squids and Chips, Aescwyn, CardinalDan, Idioma-bot, Spellcast, Rossnorman, Timmduffy, Jgump95, Gogobera, Lights, Hugo999, Rodolph, Deor, 28bytes, VolkovBot, ABF, Macedonian, Christophenstein, Jennavecia, Netito777, AlnoktaBOT, Katydidit, Ryan032, Dougie monty, Philip Trueman, BSMet94, TXiKiBoT, Oshwah, Athiril, Java7837, Sl smith00, Reibot, Mathwhiz 29, Chchan1995, Qxz, Vanished user ikijeirw34iuaeolaseriffic, Piperh, Davelapo555, Martin451, Axiosaurus, Smb1138, Jackfork, LeaveSleaves, Superruss, Wikifreeknturd, Psyche825, Seb az86556, Jessejj89, Kaenneth, Tbowboy3, SpecMode, RadiantRay, Madhero88, LimStift, Brian Huffman, Plazak, Milkbreath, Lamro, Synthebot, Eve Teschlemacher, Falcon8765, Enviroboy, RaseaC, ParallelWolverine, Teetaweepo, Rep07, AlleborgoBot, Nagy, PGWG, LuigiManiac, Blood sliver, PericlesofAthens, DivaNtrainin, EmxBot, Raoulfisher1, Taddyg, Biscuittin, SieBot, Llamahumper, Whiskey in the Jar, Tresiden, PlanetStar, Hallpriest9, Tiddly Tom, Patriot62371, Phe-bot, YourEyesOnly, Dawn Bard, RJaguar3, Pkgx, Drawing11, Minus198, Purbo T, Keilana, Trudog85, 20ver3, Flyer22, Radon210, Amphitere, Ifish4cats, Oxymoron83, Antonio Lopez, Steven Zhang, Lightmouse, Rayman udr, ValPatterson, Slice12, KathrynLybarger, Grunkhead, Rmcoin, Karl2620, Mygerardromance, Krefts, Nergaal, Bazko, Starcraft232, Amazonien, Explicit, ImageRemovalBot, Twinsday, Loren.wilton, Elassint, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, Rjd0060, Desoto10, Arakunem, Drmies, SENIOR KILLAH, Mild Bill Hiccup, CounterVandalismBot, Ashdod, Chelseawoman, Monster boy1, Bookworm9999, DragonBot, Wthubble, Excirial, Gwguffey, Vivio Testarossa, JoelHuang, Cenarium, Thegreat161, Jotterbot, New4325, Nvvchar, Morel, Enigmatic2k3, Dekisugi, ChrisHodgesUK, BOTarate, Thehelpfulone, Thingg, Aitias, Wuzur, Atder, Versus22, Laurelin17, Wewwjon, SoxBot III, Martim33, 20percent, Internet-Meme, Nick in syd, BarretB, XLinkBot, Pichpich, Rror, Holycow1313, SilvonenBot, Mifter, Jasynnash2, WikiDao, SkyLined, HexaChord, 23Burnsie, JBsupreme, Roentgenium111, Denali134, Blackphobia, Landon1980, Dontforgetneeb, Eduardo1111111111, Fieldday-sunday, J619, Ggttthhheeeeswsss, Fluffernutter, Ronkonkaman, 1axvn, Lon of Oakdale, NjardarBot, John Chamberlain, Download, Silverbackmarlin, CarsracBot, BepBot, Glass Sword, AndersBot, Debresser, FCSundae, Baffle gab1978, Jasper Deng, Naidevinci, Alchemist-hp, Numbo3-bot, Modabombrocks, VASANTH S.N., Tide rolls, Tressor, BrianKnez, Verbal, Avono, Teles, A10t2, Ronschmidtling, Drpickem, Luckas-bot, TheSuave, Yobot, Ptbotgourou, II MusLiM HyBRiD II, THEN WHO WAS PHONE?, Nallimbot, Lauren 218, Kamikaze-Bot, IW.HG, Lightenoughtotravel, Tempodivalse, Dmarquard, AnomieBOT, Jim1138, Piano non troppo, Becky-and-annalise, AdjustShift, Law, Theseeker4, Equaaldoors, Alechopkins, Crystal whacker, Flewis, Materialscientist, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Citation bot, Maxis ftw, Comec, PowerUserPCDude, ArthurBot, Quebec99, Parthian Scribe, Xqbot, Tc.bongers, Ywaz, TinucherianBot II, Nxtid, JimVC3, Capricorn42, Gigemag76, RishiKrishnan, Br77rino, Mrdarkside423, Inferno, Lord of Penguins, Srich32977, WingedSkiCap, Qulix rules, Ashsama, GigidyMan123, GrouchoBot, Corruptcopper, Ute in DC, Mvpolis, Omnipaedista, Cjtconner, Coolalchemist001, RibotBOT, SassoBot, Chris.urs-o, Basharh, Doulos Christos, Moxy, Calz22123, Dfcerkoney, Brandon silvis02, Alina1234567890, Heng Da, Dougofborg, Djcam, LucienBOT, Tobby72, Bookworm123454321, Lmxdoomguyx, Arlen22, Danielson183, Saehrimnir, TurningWork, Alxeedo, BamboQ5, Finalius, Cannolis, HamburgerRadio, Citation bot 1, Rethyudis, Diwas, Nirmos, BertQ5, Firenze Light, Pinethicket, I dream of horses, HRoestBot, Bailhound13, Rameshngbot, Skyerise, Bryancpark, Mikespedia, Xeworlebi, Jauhienij, Logical Gentleman, Activ-Expression, C messier, Pretin, Tim1357, Gryllida, Guganovic, Double sharp, TobeBot, Themegakornfan, Vrenator, Neelpandey, Pollytc, Yoiloper, Seahorseruler, Ivanvector, Mttcmbs, Tbhotch, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, Farij, MornMore, Cromulant, Sargdub, Silverhands925, Elvis thein, Teravolt, Androstachys, EmausBot, Santamoly, Rbaselt, Pete Hobbs, RA0808, Minimac's Clone, NotAnonymous0, Illogicalpie, Solarra, Slightsmile, Timbow191, Wikipelli, Thewikiman2255, Zabigetsu321, Evanh2008, Comesturnruler, ZéroBot, John Cline, Zincman, Edwardbrian11, Tylercino, StringTheory11, Kiwi128, Chemicalinterest, H3llBot, Netknowle, Gniniv, Osiris384, Wayne Slam, Wagino 20100516, Brandmeister, Donner60, Honesty First, Milestone flyzone, ChuispastonBot, Matthewrbowker, Gibbo10, JohnLloyd-Scharf, Sven Manguard, DASHBotAV, Whoop whoop pull up, Tpronquillo, Michael Bailes, Petrb, Gwen-chan, ClueBot NG, This lousy Tshirt, Satellizer, Real.sim.phony, Vader119, Bped1985, Movses-bot, Twillisjr, Monsoon Waves, Braincricket, Steve85260, Lefty michael, Hurricanes30, XJRZ2U, Something1234567, Alentia, Eli706, RafikiSykes, Vanadium123, Helpful Pixie Bot, Fexlom, Icallitvera, Fallonista, Curb Chain, Titodutta, Gob Lofa, Bibcode Bot, Maggothair, Lowercase sigmabot, Barkerchangesstuff, Jerry jackson42, Finn1234, Minimike171, Brettrimmer, Biggorrilla, Dvbyrne, MusikAnimal, Lucario808, Mark Arsten, Zakoria333, 2bellaisa, Snow Blizzard, Tome-Hale, Cormac596, Έρμῆς, Glacialfox, Loriendrew, Klilidiplomus, Shisha-Tom, Veggie101, Miskandar E. Sembodo, Blksabbath, Riley Huntley, Mahmud Halimi Wardag, Mdann52, Specopsgamer, Joey 211, LHcheM, EuroCarGT, Ssscienccce, Not Yet Alive, Hm2ski, Dexbot, Zzknight, Antonio119, SIlver101z, Webclient101, Stebin204, Mogism, JZNIOSH, Lugia2453, Frosty, SFK2, Emma Andersen 87, JohnReese42, AuHg, Jabba the Hot, Purebioscience, Reatlas, Brhorne3n1, Senarathane, DugaldGrieve, Ballin777, DavidLeighEllis, Illampu123, CensoredScribe, RobinHaiak, Manmega, Panpog1, Hubert Cunningham, Tachyon1010101010, Kind Tennis Fan, Silverdragonus, Anrnusna, Mortifierr, TheEpTic, Jnordqvist, Silicon valley google, Tfaulk25, Noahboah, Casadeplata, Bossman52, Go to sleep15, Jeuse and Anonymous: 1596

Sulfur Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sulfur?oldid=634480003 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Magnus Manske, CYD, Mav, Bryan Derksen, Timo Honkasalo, Malcolm Farmer, Andre Engels, Enchanter, William Avery, DrBob, Rcingham, Tox, Fonzy, Dwmyers, Bdesham, RTC, Tim Starling, Erik Zachte, Oliver Pereira, Ixfd64, Eric119, Minesweeper, Shimmin, Ihcoyc, Ahoerstemeier, Mac, Mgimpel, Julesd, Salsa Shark, Poor Yorick, Mxn, Schneelocke, Emperorbma, Janko, Stone, David Latapie, Vancouverguy, Grendelkhan, Kaal, Ed g2s, Lord Emsworth, Power, Davidlow, Gakrivas, Riddley, Donarreiskoffer, Branddobbe, Robbot, Korath, Chris 73, Romann, Naddy, Modulatum, Securiger, Justanyone, Hadal, UtherSRG, Guy Peters, Cyrius, Carnildo, Alan Liefting, Psb777, Giftlite, Graeme Bartlett, Nichalp, Haeleth, Herbee, Muke, Everyking, Curps, Pashute, Rick Block, Leonard G., Zinnmann, Jorge Stolfi, Solipsist, Foobar, Brockert, Darrien, Chameleon, Delta G, Ben Arnold, Utcursch, Andycjp, Slowking Man, Sonjaaa, Quadell, OverlordQ, Melikamp, Oscar, Kevin B12, PFHLai, Icairns, Advanet, Karl-Henner, PeR, Gscshoyru, Quota, Ukexpat, Deglr6328, M1ss1ontomars2k4, Adashiel, Grunt, Forschung, Mike Rosoft, Imroy, DanielCD, Davidbod, Bwil, Discospinster, Steve Farrell, 4pq1injbok, Jerde, Eudyptes, Cacycle, Cfailde, Vsmith, Silence, Luxdormiens, Ponder, Berkut, Andrew Maiman, Poorjon, Bender235, ESkog, Sunborn, Kbh3rd, Plugwash, RJHall, CanisRufus, El C, Joanjoc, Bluap, Kwamikagami, Remember, Femto, Bobo192, Hurricane111, Bbartlog, Arcadian, Redquark, Brutulf, MPerel, Haham hanuka, Nsaa, Passw0rd, Jumbuck, JohnyDog, Lvlarx, Alansohn, Jamyskis, Atlant, Paleorthid, Benjah-bmm27, Sl, Goldom, Lightdarkness, Angelic Wraith, Wtmitchell, Dschwen, Jrleighton, Staeiou, Vuo, LFaraone, Gene Nygaard, HenryLi, UTSRelativity, Kay Dekker,

Adrian.benko, Rossheth, Crosbiesmith, Mullet, Dejvid, Kelly Martin, OwenX, Woohookitty, Yakiniku, Revjmyoung, Tabletop, Cbdorsett, Bhound89, Damicatz, Terence, Steinbach, Sengkang, SCEhardt, SDC, GraemeLeggett, Paxsimius, Mandarax, Graham87, Magister Mathematicae, V8rik, BD2412, RxS, DePiep, Grammarbot, Saperaud, Rjwilmsi, Koavf, MZMcBride, Mike s, Volty, Boccobrock, Dolphonia, DoubleBlue, Zelos, Sango123, Yamamoto Ichiro, Vuong Ngan Ha, Titoxd, Das Nerd, FlaBot, Latka, Nihiltres, RexNL, Gurch, BjKa, Roby-Wayne, Goudzovski, Imnotminkus, It's-is-not-a-genitive, Chobot, Jaraalbe, Bornhj, DVdm, Hall Monitor, Gwernol, YurikBot, Wavelength, Spacepotato, X42bn6, Mukkakukaku, Pip2andahalf, Daverocks, RussBot, Loom91, Gilthaer, Splash, Pigman, Bergsten, DanMS, Hellbus, Stephenb, Gaius Cornelius, CambridgeBayWeather, Yyy, Shaddack, Pseudomonas, Wimt, Thane, Shanel, NawlinWiki, Wiki alf, DB, Dforest, NickBush24, Millsey, Justin Eiler, Sphopkins, Irishguy, Nick, Shinmawa, RFBailey, Nick C, Syrthiss, Dbfirs, Kyle Barbour, BOT-Superzerocool, DeadEyeArrow, Wujastyk, Bota47, JustAddPeter, Wknight94, Tetracube, FF2010, Lt-wiki-bot, Theda, Closedmouth, Fang Aili, Reyk, Dspradau, Alchie1, Jhamner, Peter, Kungfuadam, Robert L, Dystopianray, GrinBot, SkerHawx, Serendipodous, DVD R W, Luk, SmackBot, FocalPoint, Bluelip, Ultimate ed, Lcarsdata, CarbonCopy, KnowledgeOfSelf, TestPilot, Stretch 135, Unyoyega, Pgk, Speight, Bomac, Jacek Kendysz, Davewild, RedSpruce, Delldot, Edgar181, SmartGuy Old, T-Bone, Yamaguchi [2], Kipmaster, Gilliam, Quidam65, Skizzik, Malatesta, Armeria, Chris the speller, Kurykh, Thumperward, MalafayaBot, SchfiftyThree, Moshe Constantine Hassan Al-Silverburg, Uthbrian, Sbharris, Darth Panda, Twejoel, A. B., Narco, Gyrobo, Hgrosser, Zsinj, Xchbla423, Yaf, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Shalom Yechiel, OrphanBot, Snowmanradio, Gurps npc, PyroTom, VMS Mosaic, Hairouna, RedHillian, DGerman, SundarBot, Phaedriel, Stevenmitchell, Huon, HeteroZellous, Cybercobra, Makemi, Nakon, SuperDude511, Jiddisch, Eran of Arcadia, Smokefoot, Gschadow, Xen 1986, DMacks, FelisLeo, Kukini, Ohconfucius, Serein (renamed because of SUL), Swatjester, NotMuchToSay, Attys, Archimerged, Srikeit, Kuru, John, AmiDaniel, Microchip08, Demicx, Buchanan-Hermit, Gm1121983, Disavian, Sir Nicholas de Mimsy-Porpington, Mbeychok, Minna Sora no Shita, NongBot, Aleenf1, Ckatz, The Man in Question, Slakr, Beetstra, Waggers, Tuspm, Magere Hein, Novangelis, H, Jose77, Ubiquitousintelligence, Hu12, BranStark, Sfgagnon, Iridescent, JayZ, Dreftymac, StephenBuxton, Igoldste, FelisSchrödingeris, Jamesy, Thricecube, Tawkerbot2, Pi, Dlohcierekim, Poolkris, Hammer Raccoon, Ccroberts, Owen214, MightyWarrior, SkyWalker, JForget, InvisibleK, Porterjoh, Ale jrb, Earthlyreason, Funion987, KyraVixen, Im.a.lumberjack, Dgw, OMGsplosion, Pyrope, DonCalo, Infodek, Halofan101, MC10, Steel, Vanished user vjhsduheuiui4t5hjri, Rifleman 82, Michaelas10, Gogo Dodo, Difluoroethene, Benjiboi, Odie5533, Tawkerbot4, Dynaflow, DumbBOT, RWG, Briantw, Cherubfish, Omicronpersei8, Gimmetrow, FrancoGG, Rjm656s, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Bezking, Wikid77, Tsogo3, N5iln, Gamer007, Headbomb, Marek69, John254, Tapir Terrific, A3RO, NorwegianBlue, Sweetgirl20099, Ufwuct, Rhrad, Sinn, CharlotteWebb, Nokhc, Sikkema, MichaelMaggs, Dawnseeker2000, Vernie, Escarbot, Mentifisto, AntiVandalBot, Luna Santin, Opelio, N1ywb, Diched, Jj137, RESURGAM, Chill doubt, Gdo01, Zedla, V----l Sch----l, Myanw, Res2216firestar, JAnDbot, Dan D. Ric, Deflective, Leuko, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Dududuh, Duh duh, Nthep, Sheitan, Seddon, Not the duke of Devonshire, Hut 8.5, At the speed of light, PhilKnight, Savant13, Helge Skjeveland, Joshua, Acroterion, Jragon, Mikemill, Karlhahn, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Jarekt, Confiteordeo, Xnobjafnyy, Avicennasis, Animum, Master of the prick, DINGGGGG!, TICK TOCK, Causesobad, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, Allstarecho, Wikipedia is immoral, Porud!!!, Spellmaster, Vssun, DerHexer, InvertRect, Robdonkey, AliaGemma, Xenonite, Greenguy1090, Riccardobot, S3000, Sire22, MartinBot, Lazybozo, BetBot, A suyash, Arjun01, ChemNerd, Rettetast, Jmac2k6, R'n'B, AlexiusHoratius, Nono64, Pekaje, Smokizzy, EdBever, Tgeairn, Watch37264, J.delanoy, Trusilver, Dansmith01, Bogey97, Davep1987, Sirtrebuchet, Extransit, WarthogDemon, GeoWriter, Davidprior, Ijustam, Gzkn, BrokenSphere, Katalaveno, Dark-Falls, McSly, Eric in SF, JayFout, Devils angel10, Coppertwig, (jarbarf), Warut, Krasniy, NewEngland Yankee, Rominandreu, SmilesALot, Chasw0405, Minesweeper.007, Juliancolton, Cometstyles, WJBscribe, RB972, Moondoll, U.S.A.U.S.A.U.S.A., Vanished user 39948282, DorganBot, Jarry1250, Useight, Adamankin, Ads85, Hogahasfa, Cjh57, Squids and Chips, CardinalDan, Idioma-bot, My Core Competency is Competency, Farley666, VolkovBot, CWii, ABF, Thisisborin9, DSRH, Wiseman75, Jeff G., Jennavecia, Chris Dybala, AlnoktaBOT, Soliloquial, Pparazorback, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, JohnSRoberts1, Toll booth, Hqb, GDonato, Rei-bot, AWP1012933, Qxz, Piperh, Oxfordwang, Anna Lincoln, Una Smith, Melsaran, Corvus cornix, Axiosaurus, Leafyplant, Jackfork, LeaveSleaves, From-cary, Psyche825, Seb az86556, Soniiic, Cremepuff222, Bevanhouston, FuddRucker, Kfholmesattivor2, LPFixIt, Axlenz, Lamro, Hintersatz, Tomaxer, Enviroboy, Turgan, Vector Potential, Ssryry2, RaseaC, Insanity Incarnate, Wavehunter, AlleborgoBot, LuigiManiac, Sfmammamia, Dodo von den Bergen, Periclesof Athens, Kbrose, Gaelen S., SieBot, You knnow who, You knnow what, Ttony21, Tresiden, Planet-Star, Jrm2007, Dawn Bard, Caltas, Calabraxthis, Andrewjlockley, France3470, Aillema, Flyer22, Snshady, Joseph 098, Clan Lord, Afroman rmb, Oda Mari, Profesorytatori, DaBler, Misbahkhaninuk, Courtss, Oxymoron83, Antonio Lopez, AngelOfSadness, Panicitsnore, Grunkhead, Alex.muller, Macy, Andrij Kursetsky, C'est moi, Pemmy, StaticGull, Thelmadatter, Anchor Link Bot, Latics, Spazure, Mygerardromance, Indmin, Pinkadelica, Nergaal, Precious Roy, Troy 07, Solidus469, WikipedianMarlith, Hpdl, ClueBot, Reza kalani, Identification01, Bleedingshoes, The Thing That Should Not Be, Nnemo, Pi zero, Tanglewood4, NPIC, Dwitow, Cp111, Uncle Milty, DanielDeibler, Boing! said Zebedee, Yamakiri, CounterVandalismBot, Clondon, LizardJr8, Parkwells, Brandrewmiller, Skyboy59, Puchiko, Shanechamberlain, DragonBot, Jacco Huisman, Excirial, Bean159, GngstrMNKY, Jusdafax, CrazyChemGuy, PixelBot, Ooshkabird, Eeekster, Aristotle28, Gtstricky, Zaharous, Lartoven, Mastermine10000, Tyler, NuclearWarfare, Aurora2698, Jotterbot, Amzi, Ember of Light, Speedfour, Thingg, Stupid33, Lokionly, Aitias, Boron1111, Plasmic Physics, BlueDevil, Vanished User 1004, Plesiosaur, Life of Riley, Crazy Boris with a red beard, AncientToaster, Nick in syd, Bonnocloudwolf, OpusAtrum, Ladsgroup, SwirlBoy39, Little Mountain 5, WikHead, Jasb65, SilvonenBot, ErkinBatu, Jordy231, Jd027, Bit Lordy, Marchije, Good Olfactory, Creamy Beaver99, Kbdankbot, HexaChord, Appa609, Rahul.informatics, Roentgenium111, Willking1979, DOI bot, Element16, Atethnekos, Wannabe Wiki, Blethering Scot, Mr. Wheely Guy, Laurinavicius, Eton7410, Zarcadia, CanadianLinuxUser, Douglas the Comeback Kid, Aussie.mac95, Cssiitcic, Cazza619, Cst17, Download, CarsracBot, Glane23, Bassbonerocks, Roux, Wootness23, Zomgadonggs, LinkFA-Bot, Jasper Deng, Jakedasnake192, Numbo3-bot, Blackfen, VASANTH S.N., Tide rolls, OlEnglish, MuZemike, HerculeBot, D13G054NCH3Z, Megaman en m, Frehley, Kurtis, Luckasbot, Yobot, 2D, Lethalgeek, Ptbotgourou, Anypodetos, ArchonMagnus, Adamowen1, TestEditBot, Norwichbooks, Backslash Forwardslash, Orion11M87, AnomieBOT, Zhieaanm, Kristen Eriksen, Jim1138, Daily Juice2, Piano non troppo, AdjustShift, Kingpin13, Richnotts, Luciiee lolololol, Crystal whacker, Moltenriches, Materialscientist, Kirachinmoku, Rtyq2, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Citation bot, Vuerqex, DynamoDegsy, ArthurBot, Quebec99, Xqbot, Zad68, TinucherianBot II, Cureden, Capricorn42, Brufydsy, Bobclay, Halo0987654321, ArmchairVexillologistDonLives!, Srich32977, Almabot, Ender's Shadow Snr, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, Tapaswe, Doulos Christos, Maybelle910, Shadow jams, Arsenal 14 8888, Erik9, R8R Gtrs, MSAC9112, LucienBOT, Dogposter, Guzzes123, Dantween94, Aleksa Lukic, Archaeodontosaurus, MichealH, VI, Eldin raigmore, HJ Mitchell, Citation bot 1, Dudud34, Nirmos, DrilBot, Editor02468, Pinethicket, I dream of horses, Nmatavka, Guyseni, Desolation05975, MJ94, Hoo man, Jschnur, HowardJWilk, SpaceFlight89, Île flottante, Σ , Xeworlebi, Mr.Yim, Jauhienij, Lando Calrissian, Double sharp, Fama Clamosa, Sumone10154, Extra999, Pbrower2a, Stephen MUFC, Dasf; jkasd, Brian the Editor, Jynto, Tbhotch, Pennypupsocute, Hwy43, Sumirp, TjBot, Johnny Mineralogist, CalicoCatLover, DASHBot, Mophoplz, EmausBot, Cricobr, Lessbread, RA0808, RenamedUser01302013, AdamLionz, Wikipelli, K6ka, Cheminterest, ZéroBot, John Cline, Fæ, StringTheory11, Doorautomatica, AJTH, Unreal7, AManWithNoPlan, Noodleki, Chris857, ChuispastonBot, Radiation84, Petrb, ClueBot NG, Psychedelic Yogi, MelbourneStar, Ohdear15, Gilderien, Satellizer, Piast93, Frombyhed, Snotbot, قىصرانى, Lanthanum-138, Parcly Taxel, Widr, Nathanzadoks, Eli706, Helpful Pixie Bot, JohnSRoberts99, Tholme, Judygt, Prettypolitico, Bibcode Bot, Divingpetrel, Picklebobdogflog, Lowercase sigmabot, Furkhaocean, MusikAnimal, Frze, Kendall-K1, TheMan4000, Mark Arsten, Cncmaster, Thekillerpenguin, Jacopo188, 0ilshim0, Toccata quarta, Duke wellington 1815, Snow Blizzard, Emerine, Larmas, Power2793, 1324we, BattyBot, Zhaofeng Li, MahdiBot, Jannigan, Mikecom32, EuroCarGT, Songriter en, Nathanielfirst, Sitemagnates, JYBot, APerson, Dexbot, PaAt-56, Gsmanu007, Mogism, PT Telkomindo, Holy-Terrorist-7, Clockery, Numbermaniac, Sriharsh1234, Smeatteams, CorinneSD, Jnargus, Ingnrillpfs01, Reatlas, 18aphillips, Theshadowkeeper790, Heavenlier, Warfareyourmom, MikeP WiltshireUK, I am One of Many, One-OldWriter, Lfdder, Hendrick 99, DavidLeighEllis, Seanhenley, Zenibus, Ginsuloft, Xzese1, VinnyPutty, Ramendoctor, Param Mudgal, Sarkar2000, Anarchistdy, Nikki Louladdl, TAPYY, Oscar.rojas74, Tickle monster135, Offrimits, Shadowlord2000, Pelam5, Monkbot, Vieque, Gaeleng, Leilabennett, Kittsie101, ContentReview, Rashid Sabugar, PhantomFrost, FabFran98, Nascarfan3433, Themajesticbear and Anonymous: 1451

- Taenite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Taenite?oldid=593121510 Contributors: Vsmith, A2Kafir, Eric Kvaalen, Lego872, Rjwilmsi, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Deuar, VMS Mosaic, Vina-iwbot, Arb, Daarznieks, Denis.g.rancourt, Wingedsubmariner, Rhanyeia, Bercziszani, MushiHoshiIshi, Addbot, Basilicofresco, LaaknorBot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Amirobot, Chris.urs-o, MastiBot, RjwilmsiBot, Bibcode Bot, Monkbot and Anonymous: 3
- Acanthite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Acanthite?oldid=602507634 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Vsmith, Movses, Smartse, Tillman, CommonsDelinker, Addbot, KamikazeBot, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Hakunamenta, Intelligentsium, 564dude, Strickja, ChuispastonBot, RockMagnetist, Rmashhadi, Kleopatra, Movses-bot, Rezabot, Jasmin Ros and Anonymous: 4
- Arsenopyrite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Arsenopyrite?oldid=539417557 Contributors: Ktsquare, Dgrant, Ping, Raven in Orbit, Zimbres, Robbot, Sbisolo, Avihu, Vsmith, Gene Nygaard, Riffsyphon1024, Ligar, Ligulem, Jaraalbe, Roboto de Ajvol, YurikBot, Albedo, SmackBot, Rolinator, Smokefoot, SashatoBot, Vriullop, MTSbot, Alchemist2702, Gil Gamesh, Chrumps, JamesAM, Albmont, JJ Harrison, R'n'B, DorganBot, TXiKiBoT, Cezarika1, Ferengi, Jordan1988, LarryMorseDCOhio, Addbot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, Garybrennan, Ripchip Bot, Strickja, AvicBot, ChuispastonBot, Rmashhadi, Kleopatra, CocuBot, Rycecube57, Danim, Helpful Pixie Bot and Anonymous: 10
- Bornite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bornite?oldid=630582681 Contributors: Alvaro, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Lzur, CrazyCanuck, Sam Hocevar, Guanabot, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Velella, Erebus555, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, Andel, YurikBot, RussBot, Schlockading, Gerhard51, Moe Epsilon, LeonardoRob0t, SmackBot, Vina-iwbot, SashatoBot, John, Gobonobo, Kevmin, Peter Horn, Avant Guard, Digon3, Thijs!bot, Nick Number, Seaphoto, JAnDbot, Belg4mit, Scanlan, Vinograd19, NAHID, JA.Davidson, Ncmvocalist, Clerks, Abbo2007, TXiKiBoT, Fr33Lanc3r, SieBot, Rhanyeia, Puppy8800, Azoma, Addbot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Pepper, Pinethicket, Strickja, EmausBot, Adaeniel, RockMagnetist, ClueBot NG, O.Koslowski, Rezabot, Widr, Aznsportruck, Duanuys, Generalg2001 and Anonymous: 32
- Carrollite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Carrollite?oldid=613037381 Contributors: Graeme Bartlett, Vsmith, FlaBot, Bejnar, Jcwf, Tesscass, Kropotkine 113, Eusebius, Mild Bill Hiccup, Dthomsen8, Addbot, Element16, Yobot, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Tobias1984, Strickja, EmausBot, EdoBot, Liek, PhnomPencil, AdventurousSquirrel, Rockyflowerscom and Anonymous: 2
- Chalcocite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Chalcocite?oldid=554524307 Contributors: Heron, Kaihsu, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Diberri, Rstens, DanielCD, Vsmith, Kjkolb, Ligar, Alcinoe, Ligulem, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Schlockading, AgentLewis, SmackBot, Bluebot, V1adis1av, Johnmc, Gil Gamesh, Mahlerite, Raz1el, Thijs!bot, DuncanHill, MSBOT, .anacondabot, DorganBot, Undress 006, VolkovBot, TXiKiBoT, DragonBot, Addbot, Materialscientist, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Tranletuhan, D'ohBot, TobeBot, Strickja and Anonymous: 13
- Chalcopyrite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Chalcopyrite?oldid=624705332 Contributors: Ktsquare, Arpingstone, Ellywa, Grendelkhan, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Securiger, Caknuck, Diberri, Avihu, Vsmith, Kwamikagami, Alga, Jumbuck, Benjah-bmm27, Dschwen, SMC, Ligulem, FlaBot, Nowhither, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Moe Epsilon, Lockesdonkey, SmackBot, MalafayaBot, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Rolinator, Gump Stump, Vina-iwbot, Gil Gamesh, Stifynsemons, Mtj027, Thijs!bot, NJPharris, Astynax, Escarbot, Tillman, Volcanoguy, Deflective, Arogon, J.delanoy, Eliz81, Jcwf, DorganBot, Useight, Reno Chris, TXiKiBoT, Nono le petit robot, JhsBot, Steven Weston, AS, OKBot, Dcattell, Capitalismojo, ClueBot, Gladboy, Lx 121, Addbot, Gregisfat2, Tide rolls, Luckas-bot, Paepaok, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Tranletuhan, Archaeodontosaurus, I dream of horses, RedBot, Ripchip Bot, Nyxaus, Strickja, Wikipelli, ClueBot NG, Rezabot, Widr, Danim, Curb Chain, ASCIIn2Bme, Petrvsco, GoShow, Monkbot, Trackteur and Anonymous: 66
- Cinnabar Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cinnabar?oldid=625957822 Contributors: Damian Yerrick, Bryan Derksen, XJaM, Ktsquare, Ellywa, Jimfbleak, BRG, Stone, Lfh, Dpbsmith, Chl, Robbot, Chris 73, Smallweed, Securiger, Postdlf, UtherSRG, Jorge Stolfi, Darrien, Chameleon, R. fiend, Antandrus, Pmanderson, Icairns, Miborovsky, Apalsola, DanielCD, Diagonalfish, Guanabot, Andros 1337, Vsmith, Kostja, Dlloyd, Fiveless, Dreish, Dungodung, JeR, Daniel FR, Sukiari, Pharos, Xgoni, Siim, Enirac Sum, Benjah-bmm27, Walkerma, Pion, Wtmitchell, RainbowOfLight, Reaverdrop, Ahangama, Rocastelo, Riffsyphon1024, Julo, CharlesC, Sjö, George Burgess, Ligulem, Vuong Ngan Ha, Eubot, Lzz, Flowerparty, Biotim, Physchim62, Jaraalbe, Bkhouser, Roboto de Ajvol, YurikBot, Hairy Dude, RussBot, Conscious, Yyy, Pseudomonas, NawlinWiki, Badagnani, Adamrush, Mlouns, TDogg310, Mugwumpjism, Wujastyk, BorgQueen, LeonardoRob0t, Bluezy, Groyolo, SmackBot, CRKingston, Kintetsubuffalo, Dan Hoey, Bluebot, Jprg1966, Pieter1, VMS Mosaic, Cybercobra, Smokefoot, Lisasmall, Lambiam, John, Zaphraud, Kevmin, Oakland 1979, Dmacf, Beetstra, Drmaqsood, Hu12, TurabianNights, Gil Gamesh, Courcelles, Pseudo-Richard, ShelfSkewed, Doctorevil64, Studerby, Clovis Sangrail, Dyanega, PKT, Thijs!bot, Barticus88, Headbomb, Ctu2485, Hcobb, NERIUM, Nick Number, AntiVandalBot, Flibjib8, Lyricmac, Mary Mark Ockerbloom, LibLord, Azbondgirl, JAnDbot, Deflective, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Fetchcomms, Albany NY, Simon Burchell, Guy0307, Magioladitis, Slithytove2, JJ Harrison, Laur2ro, Wowaconia, CommonsDelinker, Mccajor, AntiSpamBot, MishaPan, VolkovBot, Reno Chris, TXiKiBoT, GroveGuy, Suisun, Anonymous Dissident, Piperh, Broadbot, Noformation, InternetHero, Falcon8765, Spinningspark, Entirelybs, Ajrocke, Skarz, Michael Frind, SieBot, Cosmic brownie, Doctorfluffy, Aspects, SiefkinDR, Annlanding, Leon Byford, Denisarona, Chem-awb, Photolitherland, ClueBot, Deviator13, Gojaslene, Piledhigheranddeeper, Vanessarama, Officefreak, Eeekster, Shinkolobwe, Arjayay, LarryMorseDCOhio, Holothurion, Gyozilla, Introductory adverb clause, Daffodillman, Addbot, Kisbesbot, Numbo3-bot, Tide rolls, Legobot, Blah28948, Yobot, Amirobot, Buddy431, AnomieBOT, Rubinbot, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, Pillowmurder, Xqbot, Acebulf, C+C, Chris.urs-o, PeaceLoveHarmony, Kalydesign, Howard McCay, Gemstonesmarket, Tranletuhan, Citation bot 1, Galloramenu, Pedromelcop, White Shadows, Double sharp, RjwilmsiBot, Llez, Gspahr, CalicoCatLover, Strickja, Ratmangxa, GoingBatty, Slightsmile, Wikipelli, Tyranny Sue, Chemicalinterest, Nekoomehr, RockMagnetist, TuftArgus, ClueBot NG, Gabriel vincent, Danim, Arrit, Helpful Pixie Bot, BattyBot, Mohammad Al Khalid, Hair, MarinaVladivostok, UnknownMonsterman, Monkbot and Anonymous: 137
- Cobaltite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cobaltite?oldid=590032161 Contributors: Reinhard Kraasch, DragonflySixtyseven, Reflex Reaction, Vsmith, RJFJR, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, MTSbot, Thijs!bot, TimVickers, Tillman, JAnDbot, CommonsDelinker, Loganis, TXiKiBoT, A4bot, AlleborgoBot, SieBot, Rhanyeia, DragonBot, Swimmer46, Addbot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, EnBob08, Nafio, Chris.urs-o, PBS-AWB, Allforrous, Kleopatra, ClueBot NG, Rezabot, IluvatarBot, Wrbulmer and Anonymous: 12

- Dimorphite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dimorphite?oldid=591706698 Contributors: Vsmith, Fram, SmackBot, Yarnalgo, Dentren, Addbot, Tyrol5, Chris.urs-o, Alvin Seville, Erik9bot, Dwwashburn, Citation bot 1, RjwilmsiBot, ZéroBot, Kleopatra, Liek, Bibcode Bot, Andrew Eugene, Anrnusna and Anonymous: 1
- Enargite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Enargite?oldid=610381797 Contributors: Vsmith, Lego872, FlaBot, Pitamakan, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Open2universe, Kevmin, Iridescent, Thijs!bot, Rearete, CommonsDelinker, DorganBot, DragonBot, Addbot, Luckas-bot, Materialscientist, LilHelpa, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, Garybrennan, Strickja, Tommy2010, ZéroBot, Chris857, Rezabot and Anonymous: 10
- Galena Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Galena?oldid=627708525 Contributors: Andre Engels, Meekohi, Shimmin, Robbot, Ktims, Chris 73, Securiger, Postdlf, Bkell, Giftlite, Chowbok, RetiredUser2, Avihu, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Zscout370, Etimbo, Fiveless, Bobo192, Sam Korn, Jumbuck, Alansohn, Benjah-bmm27, Lectonar, PAR, TommyBoy, Hadlock, TaintedMustard, Shoefly, Nvinen, MONGO, Hailey C. Shannon, Prashanthns, Scroipt, Haikupoet, Canderson7, Angusmclellan, Isaac Rabinovitch, 25, Ligulem, The wub, Ttwaring, Dougluce, Mahlum, FlaBot, Margosbot, Flowerparty, Karelj, Quuxplusone, EronMain, David Haberlah, Physchim62, Jaraalbe, Kummi, YurikBot, Rapido, Motmot, Shaddack, Kyorosuke, Semperf, Zwobot, Pablomartinez, Petri Krohn, Marcusscotus1, KnowledgeOfSelf, CRKingston, Jab843, Edgar181, Bluebot, Avin, Jprg1966, MalafayaBot, Sbharris, Tsca.bot, V1adis1av, Bigturtle, Kevmin, B7T, Iridescent, Gil Gamesh, Dycedarg, ShelfSkewed, Chmee2, Geekers, Gogo Dodo, Khamar, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, JustAGal, Escarbot, Quintote, Ian Donaldson, Jj137, JAnDbot, Magioladitis, VoABot II, Dentren, Belgrade18, Ben Ram, DerHexer, MartinBot, Vanessaezekowitz, Ash, J.delanoy, Numbo3, J Dezman, Bailo26, Cadwaladr, Stanlypaul, Vanished user 39948282, C.lettingaAV, VolkovBot, Reno Chris, Philip Trueman, Law Lord, TXiKiBoT, Jomasecu, LeaveSleaves, Cremepuff222, Lamro, Insanity Incarnate, Praefectorian, Bvrly, Keilana, OKBot, OutOfWhack, TheCatalyst31, Arugia, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, Arakunem, Drmies, AirdishStraus, Puchiko, Excirial, Shinkolobwe, Primalmoon, SoxBot III, Avoided, Thatguyflint, Addbot, Axecution, Amorphagate, Favonian, Tide rolls, Zorrobot, Yobot, Gabriel80, Alexkin, Ipatrol, Materialscientist, Alex:Dan, Citation bot, Neurolysis, ArthurBot, Obersachsebot, Xqbot, MoeDawg1995, Guy Courtois, Srohde, Chris.urs-o, AJSG, Celuici, FrescoBot, Pinethicket, EdoDodo, TobeBot, Chandler12345, Muttonlover101, Strickja, EmausBot, Tzontonel, Tommy2010, Holdiness, Kilopi, ChuispastonBot, ClueBot NG, Haralaag, Widr, Jorgenev, Curb Chain, The shaman poet, Gdunde, Zedshort, Specopsgamer, Dexbot, SARDARAMAS, Jakec, UnknownMonsterman, Ginsuloft, Monkbot and Anonymous: 210
- Marcasite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Marcasite?oldid=621198763 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Jagged, Raven in Orbit, Lumos3, Hadal, Avihu, DanielCD, Vsmith, Vberger, FlaBot, SchuminWeb, Jolyonralph, RexNL, Jaraalbe, GeeJo, Lviatour, CRKingston, Elagatis, MalafayaBot, Paul H., Kevmin, Pyrope, Tillman, DuncanHill, .anacondabot, CommonsDelinker, Martino3, Jcwf, Belovedfreak, TXiKiBoT, Why Not A Duck, SieBot, Seanwal111111, Alexbot, Addbot, Loupeter, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Ptbotgourou, Vini 17bot5, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, المرابع على الربط, GrouchoBot, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, Riventree, Archaeodontosaurus, HRoestBot, Dinamik-bot, Rezabot, De Riban5 and Anonymous: 20
- Millerite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Millerite?oldid=544390013 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Mkmcconn, Quadell, Avihu, Vsmith, Polylerus, Visviva, Rjwilmsi, Ligulem, FlaBot, Flowerparty, Wingsandsword, Jaraalbe, SmackBot, Rojomoke, Pissant, Golfman, Rolinator, Gil Gamesh, Cydebot, Tillman, Colin MacLaurin, .anacondabot, CommonsDelinker, Clerks, X!, PixelBot, Addbot, Anders-Bot, Білецький В.С., Luckas-bot, Nghia1991ad, Materialscientist, Citation bot, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, D'ohBot, Atlantia, Citation bot 1, RjwilmsiBot, EmausBot, ZéroBot, Rezabot, Bibcode Bot and Anonymous: 10
- Molybdenite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Molybdenite?oldid=631855216 Contributors: Stone, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Diberri, Snags, Moxfyre, Rich Farmbrough, Liso, Vsmith, Fluzwup, Hooperbloob, Riffsyphon1024, Ligulem, Nihiltres, Flowerparty, David Haberlah, Physchim62, YurikBot, Shaddack, Member, SmackBot, Sbharris, Smokefoot, MTSbot, Gil Gamesh, Chetvorno, Pyrope, VPliousnine, Thijs!bot, AstroHurricane001, Rod57, AlnoktaBOT, TXiKiBoT, Plazak, Oda Mari, Tomas e, LarryMorseDCOhio, Addbot, SamatBot, Numbo3-bot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Ptbotgourou, Quorn3000, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Jauhienij, TobeBot, Ebe123, ChuispastonBot, Mikhail Ryazanov, Rezabot, BG19bot, UnknownMonsterman and Anonymous: 20
- Nickeline Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Nickeline?oldid=576864800 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Olivier, Bearcat, Diberri, Matthead, Tagishsimon, Avihu, Vsmith, Fiveless, Benjah-bmm27, Rjwilmsi, MZMcBride, Ligulem, FlaBot, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, GeeJo, SmackBot, Sadads, Rolinator, Androl, Gil Gamesh, Chrumps, Reedy Bot, Zblewski, Treisijs, VolkovBot, TXiKiBoT, Ra'ike, Keilana, ClueBot, PixelBot, Addbot, AllanHall38e, SamatBot, Numbo3-bot, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, Citation bot 1, Armando-Martin, GoingBatty, Rezabot, Bibcode Bot, Chemya, Placerz212 and Anonymous: 15
- Orpiment Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Orpiment?oldid=617448143 Contributors: William Avery, Sbisolo, Pjacobi, Vsmith, Palladian, Dillee1, Siim, Benjah-bmm27, John Hill, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, Shaddack, E rulez, Zwobot, Pfft Bot, Unyoyega, CRKingston, Donama, Master Jay, VMS Mosaic, Smokefoot, Bejnar, King Hildebrand, Rifleman 82, Thijs!bot, Tillman, Confederateman, Ian.thomson, Cometstyles, STBotD, VolkovBot, Reno Chris, TXiKiBoT, SieBot, Dkf11, Michał Sobkowski, Auntof6, Alexbot, JO 24, Addbot, Download, SpBot, Luckas-bot, Polymeris, GrouchoBot, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, JMS Old Al, Abductive, Waso99, ZéroBot, RockMagnetist, Rmashhadi, Kleopatra, JYBot and Anonymous: 16
- Proustite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Proustite?oldid=632275432 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Ahoerstemeier, Ping, Sbisolo, Securiger, Ravn, Vsmith, Jeodesic, Xgoni, Dominic, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, GeeJo, Staffelde, Unyoyega, Droll, Axem Titanium, Black and White, Cydebot, Thijs!bot, Tillman, Clerks, VolkovBot, McM.bot, Malcolmx15, Fratrep, Maelgwnbot, Addbot, Lightbot, EnBob08, CXCV, Chris.urs-o, Secalinum, EmausBot, Rezabot, Hans Frörum, Macklemorening and Anonymous: 6
- Pyrargyrite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pyrargyrite?oldid=598191453 Contributors: Stan Shebs, Sbisolo, Vsmith, Woohookitty, Ligulem, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, Shell Kinney, GeeJo, SmackBot, Unyoyega, Jeekc, Gil Gamesh, Thijs!bot, Reno Chris, McM.bot, BOTarate, Deineka, Addbot, Lightbot, EnBob08, Stanzilla, Chris.urs-o, Garybrennan, Louperibot, Bromador, Rezabot, Hans Frörum, Jasmin Ros and Anonymous: 3
- Pyrite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pyrite?oldid=632391293 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Magnus Manske, Eloquence, Bryan Derksen, Zundark, Andre Engels, Ktsquare, Dwmyers, Norm, Arpingstone, Ahoerstemeier, Stan Shebs, Mulad, Stone, Furrykef, Jerzy, Flockmeal, Owen, Riddley, Frisket, Robbot, Securiger, Pabouk, Giftlite, Jurema Oliveira, Wmahan, ComicParty, CryptoDerk, Noe, The MoUsY spell-checker, Sam Hocevar, Aramgutang, Squash, Mike Rosoft, DanielCD, Vsmith, RJHall, Art LaPella, Dennis Brown, Fiveless, Bobo192, Kb3edk, Fir0002, Smalljim, Dreish, Mikewebkist, Siim, Hu, Velella, TaintedMustard, Dan100, Alvis, Woohookitty, StradivariusTV, Duncan.france, Scootey, Sengkang, Macaddct1984, Paiconos, Tslocum, Canderson7, Rjwilmsi, 25, Ligulem, Double-Blue, FlaBot, Helpful Dave, Nihiltres, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, DVdm, Gwernol, The Rambling Man, YurikBot, Sceptre, Hellbus, Shaddack, Ihope127, Wimt, Ianwatts, Cholmes75, Moe Epsilon, Grafikm fr, Mad Max, Kortoso, DeadEyeArrow, Bota47, Tetracube, PTSE, Lt-wikibot, TheMadBaron, Anclation, Cool-Fly, KnightRider, SmackBot, Pwt898, CRKingston, Edgar181, Xaosflux, Yamaguchil?.

Geneb1955, Elagatis, MalafayaBot, Darth Panda, DethmeOw, Shalom Yechiel, Abyssal, Marcushan, Makemi, Nakon, Rolinator, Paul H., Smokefoot, Mystaker1, Teneriff, Khazar, Jaganath, Kevmin, Jaywubba1887, IronGargoyle, RomanSpa, Smith609, Slakr, Anescient, Beetstra, Arachne12, Jose77, Iridescent, LolBob, Michaelbusch, Gil Gamesh, Tawkerbot2, Runderwo, JForget, Ale jrb, Dycedarg, Jesse Viviano, ShelfSkewed, Pyrope, Lazulilasher, Cydebot, UncleBubba, Corpx, John R G, Christian75, Iliank, Gonzo fan2007, Jstuby, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, John254, Nick Number, Mentifisto, Legend Saber, AntiVandalBot, DKong, Quintote, Lyricmac, Jj137, Spyderchan, Gökhan, Res2216firestar, Mikenorton, Milonica, The penfool, Instinct, Andonic, PhilKnight, anacondabot, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Tedickey, Smihael, JJ Harrison, Patstuart, Tapioca Dextrin, MartinBot, Keith D, WiiWillieWiki, Bus stop, R'n'B, J.delanoy, Laputian, GeoWriter, McSly, Benjamint444, Naniwako, Jcwf, Belovedfreak, SJP, Sugarbat, Jorfer, Cherryalexandra, Cmichael, KylieTastic, Bbourgeois, DorganBot, Lcawte, TheNewPhobia, Squids and Chips, Idioma-bot, VolkovBot, Thedjatclubrock, Macedonian, Reno Chris, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Zamphuor, Z.E.R.O., Qxz, Axiosaurus, LeaveSleaves, Codairem, AlleborgoBot, NHRHS2010, SieBot, BloodDoll, Radon210, Rhanyeia, PhilMacD, Superbeecat, Chem-awb, WikipedianMarlith, Juanbrj, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, CounterVandalismBot, Piledhigheranddeeper, Arunsingh16, Arjayay, Kaiba, SchreiberBike, Versus22, SoxBot III, MrMcSheeno, Rror, Qfl247, Pero Despotovic, ZooFari, Addbot, Some jerk on the Internet, Download, CarsracBot, Tide rolls, ArbitrarilyO, Meisam, Alfie66, Luckas-bot, Yobot, ArchonMagnus, Eric-Wester, AnomieBOT, Götz, Dwayne, 9258fahsflkh917fas, Kingpin13, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Neurolysis, ArthurBot, Xqbot, Mononomic, Tyrol5, Srich32977, Blenheimears, PimRijkee, GrouchoBot, Chris.urs-o, Gbruin, Jj19871003, Douglas W. Jones, FrescoBot, Wikipe-tan, Riventree, OgreBot, Citation bot 1, XxTimberlakexx, Pinethicket, MBirkholz, Vc2, Jschnur, Don'tyoucryforme, Pdrleme, SkyMachine, TobeBot, Etincelles, Lotje, Prospector1, Weedwhacker128, Minimac, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, Jdhiw, RjwilmsiBot, DASHBot, EmausBot, Bongoramsey, Did I mention? BLEH, Access Denied, Wayne Slam, Tolly4bolly, Christophe Krief, Korruski, Eearounds, Staticd, DASHBotAV, Petrb, ClueBot NG, Satellizer, Cntras, O.Koslowski, Masssly, Danim, Helpful Pixie Bot, JohnSRoberts99, Alphacatmarnie, Bibcode Bot, Psheno, Burgundy111, GKFX, Vermaakash100, Th4n3r, GoShow, Codeh, EuroCarGT, Drlemont, Mxlimscrimali, CarlesMillan, Lolulosewin, Passengerpigeon, MarchOrDie, Unrealapp, Doughtar, JustinLhote, Anrnusna, Sherigirl, Trackteur, SlimeySloth, Hazard121, My name is Jo Blogs, Hey ya wuu2 nmu cool not much like, Infernus 780 and Anonymous: 405

- Pyrrhotite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pyrrhotite?oldid=625218298 Contributors: AxelBoldt, SEWilco, Jerzy, Diberri, Avihu, Vsmith, CanisRufus, Fiveless, Rjwilmsi, Ligulem, Flowerparty, Mark Yen, YurikBot, GeeJo, BorgQueen, A bit iffy, SmackBot, Jeekc, AndrewBuck, Mgiganteus1, JMK, Gil Gamesh, Thijs!bot, Astynax, Igodard, Magioladitis, Jenniferbuz, TXiKiBoT, Piperh, AlleborgoBot, The-prospector, Fangjian, ClueBot, Addbot, EjsBot, Luckas-bot, HieronymousCrowley, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Bob Burkhardt, Gap9551, GrouchoBot, Chris.urs-o, Atlantia, Citation bot 1, Abc518, Armando-Martin, PBS-AWB, H3llBot, Mjbmrbot, Rezabot, Helpful Pixie Bot, Bibcode Bot, Trackteur and Anonymous: 20
- Realgar Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Realgar?oldid=624840900 Contributors: DopefishJustin, Stan Shebs, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Jorge Stolfi, Rama, Vsmith, Xgoni, Benjah-bmm27, Svartalf, John Hill, Stevey7788, Amire80, Leeyc0, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, GeeJo, Groyolo, Smack-Bot, CRKingston, Jim62sch, MalafayaBot, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Rigadoun, MTSbot, Iridescent, Anil1956, King Hildebrand, Cy-debot, Ntsimp, VPliousnine, Thijs!bot, Tillman, JAnDbot, DuncanHill, Pyrochem, UnicornTapestry, Reno Chris, AlleborgoBot, Fabullus, J8079s, Auntof6, Bert2368, Seanwal111111, DragonBot, PixelBot, Shinkolobwe, LeinSora, Versus22, Addbot, Kisbesbot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Materialscientist, Citation bot, حين عربي البط, Chris.urs-o, Finalius, RedBot, Waso99, CalicoCatLover, EmausBot, ZxxZxzZ, Ebrambot, EricWesBrown, Shrigley, Rmashhadi, Kleopatra, ClueBot NG, Danim, HMSSolent, NotWith and Anonymous: 25
- Sphalerite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sphalerite?oldid=624933046 Contributors: Mav, Bryan Derksen, Tarquin, Ping, Raven in Orbit, Maximus Rex, Topbanana, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Securiger, Hadal, Eequor, Bobblewik, Sonjaaa, Edsanville, Avihu, DanielCD, Vsmith, Pilatus, Jashiin, Dhorsey, Benjah-bmm27, Versageek, Bkroll, 25, FlaBot, Margosbot, Flowerparty, Physchim62, Jaraalbe, Andel, YurikBot, Rsrikanth05, GeeJo, NawlinWiki, Lt-wiki-bot, Sbyrnes321, SmackBot, Zsinj, Vina-iwbot, Kevmin, Uhanu, Gil Gamesh, JustAGal, Zachary, O.Helm, JAnDbot, DuncanHill, Acroterion, Magioladitis, Dentren, Daarznieks, CommonsDelinker, Turkeybrain, Stanlypaul, VolkovBot, TXiKiBoT, Will na veia, A4bot, BotMultichill, Rhanyeia, Louis4357, Ken123BOT, ClueBot, DragonBot, Addbot, Basilicofresco, Element16, Luckas-bot, Yobot, JackieBot, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, Obersachsebot, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, Tenesis, TobeBot, Racerx11, Dcirovic, ClueBot NG, Frietjes, Haralaag, CorinneSD, Ray Lightyear, Filipjoe69, Bluefin333 and Anonymous: 55
- Stibnite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Stibnite?oldid=539552625 Contributors: Infrogmation, Michael Hardy, Chris 73, Securiger, Dmadeo, Mervyn, DocWatson42, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Art LaPella, Fiveless, Mac Davis, Benbest, Aviemet, Palica, Rydia, Ligulem, Bladeof-grass, FlaBot, Flowerparty, EvilStorm, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Shaddack, Dogcow, Gnusbiz, Tetracube, CRKingston, Edgar181, Smokefoot, Kevmin, Gil Gamesh, JohnCD, Chmee2, Calvero JP, Thijs!bot, JAnDbot, Arch dude, IanOsgood, Filll, Maximusthaler, DorganBot, Idiomabot, TXiKiBoT, Rei-bot, Til Eulenspiegel, Rhanyeia, Mike Shepherd, Auntof6, Qfl247, SkyLined, Addbot, Neodop, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, DSisyphBot, Chris.urs-o, Ludvig14, FrescoBot, Jauhienij, Leondumontfollower, RjwilmsiBot, PBS-AWB, Chemicalinterest, Rmashhadi, Kleopatra, ClueBot NG, Helpful Pixie Bot and Anonymous: 22
- Tetrahedrite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tetrahedrite?oldid=618386279 Contributors: Stepp-Wulf, Vsmith, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, GeeJo, SmackBot, Colonies Chris, Kevmin, Thijs!bot, Escarbot, Lfstevens, MSBOT, Rhadamante, SoCalSuperEagle, Reno Chris, Mercurywoodrose, Fr33Lanc3r, Rhanyeia, ClueBot, Addbot, Basilicofresco, Luckas-bot, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, EffeX2, Archaeodontosaurus, Garybrennan, Atlantia, Erzengel13, ZéroBot, Danim, CarlesMillan and Anonymous: 7
- Skutterudite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Skutterudite?oldid=630117617 Contributors: Infrogmation, Sbisolo, Centrx, Karol Langner, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Hooperbloob, Wtshymanski, Alai, 25, Jaraalbe, Salsb, Oysteinp, SmackBot, Euchiasmus, Thijs!bot, Swpb, TXiKiBoT, Ra'ike, PipepBot, Addbot, Lightbot, Luckas-bot, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, Al99999, Atlantia, PigFlu Oink, DrilBot, Rezabot, BattyBot and Anonymous: 11
- Sylvanite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sylvanite?oldid=621029816 Contributors: Stone, Phil Boswell, Merovingian, Fuelbottle, Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Kjkolb, Msh210, Marasama, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, NTBot, SmackBot, Unyoyega, Sbharris, Kevmin, Mattbuck, PamD, Tillman, Leyo, M-le-mot-dit, 4wajzkd02, Rhanyeia, Michał Sobkowski, PixelBot, DumZiBoT, Addbot, Basilicofresco, Eudialytos, LilHelpa, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, Leondumontfollower, ZéroBot, ChuispastonBot, Rezabot, Danim, Pluma, Hans Frörum and Anonymous: 3
- Cassiterite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cassiterite?oldid=620608172 Contributors: Azhyd, Stone, Robbot, Chris 73, Straczynski, Matt Gies, Beland, Thincat, Vsmith, Bender235, Fiveless, Smalljim, Pschemp, Arthena, Jg325, SteinbDJ, Julo, SDC, Rjwilmsi, Vegaswikian, Ligulem, Brighterorange, FlaBot, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, RussBot, Stephanos Georgios John, TDogg310, Bota47, Nima.nezafati, SmackBot, FocalPoint, Bigturtle, Kevmin, Regan123, Peterlewis, Gil Gamesh, Harold f, Chmee2, David A. Victor, Thijs!bot, Tillman, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, Pyrochem, CommonsDelinker, DorganBot, Reno Chris, TXiKiBoT, Piperh, Axiosaurus, Lamro, AlleborgoBot, Thegwaing, Ra'ike, Rhanyeia, ClueBot, Addbot, Gustavodlpl, LaaknorBot, Alchemist-hp, Tide rolls, Luckas-bot, Materialscientist, Citation bot, ArthurBot, Quebec99, Xqbot, Jan olieslagers, Chris.urs-o, Aperson1234567, Tranletuhan, Haeinous, RedBot, Fox

Wilson, Mikkelskov, Bobthebigmanwhite, Lboscher, ClueBot NG, Satellizer, Rezabot, Widr, Hans Frörum, Mogism, CarlesMillan and Anonymous: 40

- Chromite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Chromite?oldid=623092497 Contributors: Heron, Stan Shebs, Bemoeial, Stone, Topbanana, Johnleemk, Bearcat, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Diberri, Graeme Bartlett, Bovlb, Drhaggis, Gscshoyru, Kate, Vsmith, Xezbeth, Kbh3rd, Woohookitty, BD2412, Kbdank71, Rjwilmsi, Marasama, 25, Pabix, Ligulem, Capnemo2080, FlaBot, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Dextersinister, Gaius Cornelius, Shaddack, Milo99, Zwobot, Tetracube, Aney, LeonardoRob0t, Mejor Los Indios, SmackBot, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Jfingers88, Blehfu, Gil Gamesh, CmdrObot, Lavateraguy, Raz1el, Thijs!bot, Anupam, Escarbot, Omphacite, Trueblood786, Tillman, RebelRobot, CheMechanical, Mkdw, J.delanoy, TomasBat, DorganBot, Idioma-bot, TXiKiBoT, Andy Dingley, Scarian, Rhanyeia, ClueBot, Pupp8800, Muro Bot, Addbot, Pelex, Moosehadley, CanadianLinuxUser, LaaknorBot, FiriBot, Luckas-bot, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Xqbot, Br77rino, Chris.urs-o, Scratali, Griffinofwales, Tranletuhan, Citation bot 1, I dream of horses, Hantzen, MondalorBot, RjwilmsiBot, John of Reading, Chemicalinterest, BeetleBob, Donner60, ClueBot NG, Verolynne, Widr, Helpful Pixie Bot, The shaman poet, Mark Arsten, BattyBot, BrightStarSky, Khatary1, Monkbot and Anonymous: 66
- Chrysoberyl Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Chrysoberyl?oldid=630453056 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Bryan Derksen, Andre Engels, Fredbauder, Ktsquare, Mic, Lquilter, Stan Shebs, Kingturtle, Zimbres, Vanished user 5zariu3jisj0j4irj, Zoicon5, Secretlondon, Robbot, Sbisolo, Hadal, Bobblewik, JoJan, DragonflySixtyseven, Avihu, Andros 1337, Vsmith, Vzb83, Fiveless, Shenme, Siim, Keenan Pepper, Monado, Wtshymanski, Rjhanson54, Woohookitty, Tslocum, Melesse, Theinsomniac4life, Ligulem, Panterka, Luneraako, Flowerparty, Chobot, Jaraalbe, Shaddack, Wiki alf, J S Ayer, Closedmouth, Waltik, LeonardoRob0t, SmackBot, Reedy, Alsandro, Ohnoitsjamie, Chris the speller, Bluebot, SauliH, Neptunekh, Fitzhugh, Serein (renamed because of SUL), Kevmin, S kitahashi, Januseth, Gil Gamesh, Courcelles, Bruinfan12, Alexander Iwaschkin, CmdrObot, Fromos, Mchmike, Ignoramibus, VPliousnine, Thijs!bot, Dayn, Widefox, Afaz, Robina Fox, Zelator, MaJic, MartinBot, Rettetast, Lucaswilkins, Gem-fanat, Acalamari, Clerks, KylieTastic, Juliancolton, DorganBot, GrahamHardy, Idioma-bot, Jennavecia, Reno Chris, Gemshare, Nickgully, BotKung, M.thoriyan, Keilana, Tiptoety, Aruton, Smilesfozwood, Lightmouse, RandomEngy, Hordaland, Invertzoo, ClueBot, Jan1nad, Akiry, Mild Bill Hiccup, Niceguyedc, Thortveitite, Ninquelosse, Stevenish123, DumZiBoT, Bobbozzo, HexaChord, Addbot, LaaknorBot, LinkFA-Bot, Tide rolls, Salexmccoy, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Manoridius, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Aduro Obscurum, ArthurBot, LilHelpa, Gigemag76, Gap9551, Chris.urs-o, Brihin, Juliechhuahati, Eruditebapu, GT5162, Atlantia, DrilBot, Bryancpark, DJIndy, Baycooler, Pithecanthropus4152, Tobias1984, Ben Owns U, Sergeant Midget, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, Ripchip Bot, CalicoCatLover, EmausBot, WikitanvirBot, Rmashhadi, ClueBot NG, The shaman poet, Stenallan, Dexbot, EvergreenFir, MichaelLDN3141 and Anonymous: 105
- Corundum Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Corundum?oldid=633567369 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Bryan Derksen, Zundark, Jagged, Josh Grosse, Ktsquare, DrBob, Heron, EddEdmondson, Menchi, Looxix, Александър, Julesd, Glenn, Andres, JidGom, LMB, Morven, Topbanana, RadicalBender, Robbot, Tomchiukc, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Securiger, Giftlite, P.T. Aufrette, Jurema Oliveira, Chowbok, Yath, Baronjonas, Deglr6328, Rich Farmbrough, Andros 1337, Vsmith, Ioliver, Jnestorius, Vzb83, Triona, Dhovis, Jashiin, Fiveless, Bobo192, Ctrl build, Lysdexia, Free Bear, Rcbarnes, Vuo, Oleg Alexandrov, Benbest, Macronyx, Crucis, Graham87, NatusRoma, Strait, Ligulem, Nihiltres, Flowerparty, Ewlyahoocom, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Wavelength, Encyclops, Kymacpherson, Serinde, CambridgeBayWeather, GeeJo, NawlinWiki, Badagnani, Elkman, Lt-wiki-bot, Јованво, KGasso, Reyk, Orbis 3, Waisberg, Anclation, TomR, SmackBot, Yamaguchi Rmosler2100, MalafayaBot, Sadads, Alfion, BostonMA, Nakon, Dreadstar, Sirhanx2, SashatoBot, Kevmin, Waggers, Kanatonian, Wizard191, Iepeulas, IvanLanin, Bruinfan12, RSido, Bonás, Crownjewel82, Cydebot, Metanoid, Corpx, JamesAM, Someoutrageousguy, AntiVandalBot, The Obento Musubi, RobotG, Omphacite, JAnDbot, Omeganian, Plantsurfer, Plm209, PhilKnight, MSBOT, VoABot II, Nyttend, Bobgali, MartinBot, Jim.henderson, Anaxial, Slash, J.delanoy, Uncle Dick, Gem-fanat, Globbet, Dcmacnut, Ljgua124, Mirithing, Xiahou, Smallfixer, Joeinwap, VolkovBot, Reno Chris, Drunkenmonkey, TXiKiBoT, Mercurywoodrose, Butthead2222, A4bot, Hqb, Colinjack, Piperh, JhsBot, DesmondW, BotKung, Maxim, AlleborgoBot, TJRC, Rhanyeia, Ainsleyf, Martarius, ClueBot, Deviator13, The Thing That Should Not Be, Thehelpfulone, InternetMeme, Mr0t1633, Equine-man, Numbo3-bot, Tide rolls, Lightbot, Білецький В.С., Zorrobot, Legobot, Luckas-bot, Ptbotgourou, TaBOT-zerem, 1exec1, Crystal whacker, Materialscientist, Danno uk, ArthurBot, Xqbot, Fireblast1212, GrouchoBot, Chris.urs-o, Logger9, Shadowjams, Sandgem Addict, Rheadcannon, Pinethicket, Fumitol, Jauhienij, Tobe-Bot, RjwilmsiBot, CalicoCatLover, EmausBot, ZéroBot, Dolovis, J1812, Thine Antique Pen, RockMagnetist, Ballgazer69, ClueBot NG, Chumpstump777, Frietjes, O.Koslowski, Oddbodz, Calabe1992, McZusatz, Abc2VE, EuroCarGT, Magentic Manifestations, Lugia2453, and Anonymous: 155 عثمان خان شراه مران خان شران مران جان عان شران مران جان عان مران جان عار المرابع علم المرابي علم المرابع علم المرابع المرابع علم المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع المرابع الم
- Cuprite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cuprite?oldid=539462191 Contributors: Ahoerstemeier, Stan Shebs, Robbot, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Centrx, Vsmith, Msh210, Siim, Walkerma, Firsfron, Rjwilmsi, 25, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Wimt, GeeJo, SmackBot, CRKingston, Kevmin, Peter Horn, Crocodilicus, Thijs!bot, Comstarprecentor, Belovedfreak, McM.bot, Fr33Lanc3r, Red58bill, SieBot, YonaBot, Lightmouse, ClueBot, Rareaffaire, 5hin3, Meyer92, Qfl247, Addbot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Masrudin, Tranletuhan, Archaeodontosaurus, Strickja, EmausBot, ChuispastonBot, Rezabot, Miner Al 2, KerryKrueger58 and Anonymous: 23
- Franklinite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Franklinite?oldid=604353152 Contributors: Dmadeo, Vsmith, Ken Gallager, Ra'ike, DumZiBoT, Addbot, ArthurBot, Chris.urs-o, LucienBOT, ZéroBot, Scientific29, Rezabot, Danim, The shaman poet and Anonymous: 2
- Hematite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hematite?oldid=633059125 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Fredbauder, Chd, Ktsquare, Topory, GTBacchus, Arpingstone, Minesweeper, Stan Shebs, Pollinator, Donarreiskoffer, AlexPlank, Kizor, Chris 73, Sbisolo, Hadal, Lupo, Cyrius, Giftlite, Bkonrad, Jurema Oliveira, Icairns, Gscshoyru, DanielCD, Noisy, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Andros 1337, Rama, Vsmith, Bender235, Kbh3rd, Fiveless, Bobo192, Longhair, Duk, Innovati, Jojit fb, Siim, Keenan Pepper, RainbowOfLight, Vuo, LFaraone, Markaci, Firsfron, Sburke, Benbest, Firien, T34, Rjwilmsi, Gd, Ligulem, Lzz, Nihiltres, Flowerparty, Ewlyahoocom, Gurch, Fosnez, Jaraalbe, WriterHound, Kummi, YurikBot, RobotE, RussBot, Ytrottier, Hellbus, Gaius Cornelius, Bullzeye, NormalAsylum, SAE1962, Hezzard, RDR, Geoffrey.landis, Agapetile, Kungfuadam, Mmcannis, Nekura, KnightRider, SmackBot, Three-Dee912, MarkHarmon, Bomac, Brossow, MalafayaBot, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, VMS Mosaic, Dyamantese, Rolinator, Techpriest, Richard0612, Jarihj, The undertow, JackLumber, Kevmin, Rkmlai, Special-T, MTSbot, KJS77, Tawkerbot2, Cryptic C62, Mmdoogie, CmdrObot, MrFish, Funnyfarmofdoom, Mattbuck, Pit-yacker, VPliousnine, Sochwa, Trevyn, Marek69, Mentifisto, Thadius856, Anti-VandalBot, Omphacite, Mikenorton, Meredyth, Dentren, Baccyak4H, WODUP, Animum, BatteryIncluded, ArmadilloFromHell, Martin-Bot, Patrickgwl, All Is One, Acalamari, Johnbod, McSly, Istamanti, BrettAllen, DorganBot, Idioma-bot, Denis.g.rancourt, Reno Chris, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Pledger166, A4bot, Hendrxs111, Raryel, Vahagn Petrosyan, Scarian, Gerakibot, Josconklin, Wilson44691, Rhanyeia, Nn123645, ClueBot, Parkjunwung, Drmies, Mild Bill Hiccup, SecretDisc, Excirial, 12 Noon, Winston365, Twistedfate21, Thehelpfulone, Addbot, Kwanzilla, Glane23, Karduelis, Cesiumfrog, Алиса Селезньова, Luckas-bot, KamikazeBot, Eudialytos, Eric-Wester, Crystal whacker, Materialscientist, Citation bot, ArthurBot, WikiEditor 09111, Knowledge to wisdom, Taylorcraftsetc, GrouchoBot, Ribot-BOT, Chris.urs-o, Squc, Engrisch, Mnmngb, KLThompson, Pinethicket, I dream of horses, December21st2012Freak, Jauhienij, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, RjwilmsiBot, CalicoCatLover, Strickja, EmausBot, Wikipelli, John Cline, ChuispastonBot, RockMagnetist, Mrs.coleo, Clue-Bot NG, Rezabot, Gob Lofa, Bibcode Bot, Yousafzai7, Hiberni, Snow Blizzard, Mejoribus, Chezzex, Tutelary, Cutoffyourjib, Makecat-bot,

CorinneSD, Epicgenius, JustBerry, Romance the stone, Volker Siegel, Trackteur, Prowler294, Aluracein82, MorganStam and Anonymous: 235

- Ilmenite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ilmenite?oldid=623932074 Contributors: Mav, Ktsquare, Ellywa, Theresa knott, Bogdan-giusca, Stone, Robbot, DocWatson42, Karn, Allissonn, DanielCD, Vsmith, Roo72, A2Kafir, Linmhall, Hamilt0n, Blendulf, Bantman, Snowolf, Tabletop, V8rik, Lego872, Rjwilmsi, Rogerd, FlaBot, Fosnez, Jaraalbe, WriterHound, YurikBot, Ms2ger, Light current, Aney, KnightRider, IstvanWolf, Kdliss, BertholdD, Anwar saadat, SauliH, MalafayaBot, Hibernian, Rolinator, Smokefoot, Kevmin, MTSbot, Mahlerite, CmdrObot, Hyperdeath, Jonmagne, Thijs!bot, Astynax, Omphacite, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, DuncanHill, KuwarOnline, Magioladitis, Dentren, Horst, DadaNeem, Johnhvisser, VolkovBot, TXiKiBoT, A4bot, JhsBot, SieBot, Hughesdarren, Rhanyeia, Karkera, ClueBot, Hadrianheugh, Davy Jones 64, LarryMorseDCOhio, Addbot, Element16, NjardarBot, Qjim, SamatBot, Zorrobot, Xxxx00, Luckasbot, Tonyrex, Materialscientist, Jowaninpensans, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, Louperibot, FoxBot, Alikoc, Strickja, WikitanvirBot, Animal-wiki, Tommy2010, Amazing2323, Cblambert, ChuispastonBot, ClueBot NG, Rezabot, BattyBot and Anonymous: 49
- Magnetite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Magnetite?oldid=634084469 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Bryan Derksen, Tarquin, Nonenmac, Infrogmation, Llywrch, Stan Shebs, Julesd, Andrewman327, Wik, Robbot, Chris 73, Modulatum, Hadal, Modeha, BenFrantzDale, H Padleckas, Icairns, Sam Hocevar, Aramgutang, Deglr6328, DanielCD, Rich Farmbrough, Pmsyyz, Andros 1337, Vsmith, MeltBanana, Dlloyd, Kbh3rd, CanisRufus, Robert P. O'Shea, Fiveless, Bobo192, Iguan0, Smalljim, Slicky, Larry Grossman, Siim, Alansohn, Keenan Pepper, Walkerma, Bart133, Leoadec, Yurivict, Miaow Miaow, Benbest, Rtdrury, Tabletop, Cabhan, CharlesC, V8rik, Elvey, JIP, Rjwilmsi, Coemgenus, 25, Voretus, Ligulem, The wub, Bhadani, FlaBot, Margosbot, Flowerparty, Nimur, Choess, Chobot, Jaraalbe, WriterHound, YurikBot, Wavelength, Retaggio, Hairy Dude, Loom91, Cate, Shaddack, Janke, TigerPaw2154, Tetracube, 20ver0, Xareu bs, CharlesH-Bennett, Alexandrov, Mejor Los Indios, Crystallina, Ankurdave, SmackBot, KnowledgeOfSelf, Kilo-Lima, WookieInHeat, Canthusus, Ebill, Lovecz, SynergyBlades, Thumperward, MalafayaBot, Philip Howard, AK7, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Addshore, Nakon, Rolinator, Smokefoot, Rabid9797, SashatoBot, Derek farn, Neillawrence, Iliev, Kevmin, Mrhurtin, MTSbot, UncleDouggie, Gil Gamesh, Chetvorno, THF, Badseed, Gproud, Michael Fourman, Mattisse, VPliousnine, Epbr123, Trevyn, Astynax, Nick Number, Rees11, Anti-VandalBot, Omphacite, Dylan Lake, Tillman, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, Barek, MER-C, IanOsgood, Andonic, VoABot II, Dentren, Miner Frank, Dirac66, The Sporadic Update, WvEngen, Wiki Raja, Mehul trivedi, Rhinopig11, J.delanoy, Trusilver, Ncmvocalist, Benjamint444, Little Professor, NewEnglandYankee, TRIX Rabbit, DorganBot, Aagtbdfoua, VolkovBot, AlnoktaBOT, Reno Chris, TXiKiBoT, Jumbakadabi, Axiosaurus, Rainahotstuff, PGWG, Phe-bot, The way, the truth, and the light, Flyer22, Wilson44691, Rhanyeia, Artoasis, Hobartimus, Alex.muller, OKBot, Mrfebruary, Velvetron, Elassint, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, Regibox, Puppy8800, ToNToNi, Shinkolobwe, Subdolous, Okiefromokla, SchreiberBike, Aitias, HimsAhimsa, Finalnight, XLinkBot, Skarebo, Addbot, Some jerk on the Internet, DOI bot, Ronhjones, Protonk, Redheylin, Chzz, Karduelis, Tide rolls, Vitorrio78, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Newportm, AnomieBOT, Piano non troppo, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Brane.Blokar, Xqbot, Rockstone2008, Gigemag76, NFD9001, GrouchoBot, SassoBot, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, Tranletuhan, Danielson183, Archaeodontosaurus, Citation bot 1, Jfranprin, Jauhienii, Lotie, Sumone10154, Steelerdon, Vrenator, El Mayimbe, Mean as custard, Kevin Abreu, EmausBot, Virpik, Tzontonel, Pohlcat94, Wayne Slam, Ocean Shores, RockMagnetist, Beautygab, DASHBotAV, Whoop whoop pull up, ClueBot NG, Paul Windsor, Krankh, Rezabot, Helpful Pixie Bot, Bibcode Bot, BG19bot, Emayv, Gcdc, Zedshort, DrJeremyBraithwate, Filodendron, BattyBot, Freesodas, The Illusive Man, Khazar2, Eager-Toddler39, Lugia2453, Abhinav.pharmarx, Warfareyourmom, Lilkya bhadd, Ginsuloft, Zkarnain03, Skr15081997, Monkbot, Talk2zaka, Bobybrown12345678910, M.adachael and Anonymous: 202
- Pyrolusite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pyrolusite?oldid=582533924 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Stan Shebs, Robbot, Chris 73, Aramgutang, Avihu, D6, DanielCD, Vsmith, Berkut, Fiveless, Msh210, Ligulem, Flowerparty, Jaraalbe, KocjoBot, MalafayaBot, Sbharris, Aussie Alchemist, Nux, Gil Gamesh, Eastlaw, Bonás, Drinibot, Hyperdeath, Digon3, Thijs!bot, DuncanHill, Avicennasis, Stan J Klimas, DorganBot, VolkovBot, TXiKiBoT, Gerakibot, Rhanyeia, Shinkolobwe, Addbot, Luckas-bot, JackieBot, Materialscientist, Arthur-Bot, Br77rino, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, Riventree, Aleksa Lukic, ZéroBot, ClueBot NG, Vacation9, Rezabot and Anonymous: 20
- Rutile Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Rutile?oldid=607130014 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Derek Ross, Bryan Derksen, Andre Engels, Josh Grosse, Fredbauder, Chd, Ktsquare, Stevertigo, Menchi, Arpingstone, Jasper, Beck, Altenmann, Hadal, Average Earthman, Jorge Stolfi, Yath, Eregli bob, Sam Hocevar, Aramgutang, Ukexpat, Avihu, Rama, Vsmith, Diamonddavej, Evgeny, Varuna, Siim, Vipuser, Benjah-bmm27, Fawcett5, Nuno Tavares, OwenX, Rjwilmsi, Ligulem, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, Kymacpherson, Janke, TDogg310, Aney, SmackBot, FocalPoint, Prodego, KocjoBot, IstvanWolf, Anwar saadat, Bluebot, MalafayaBot, Zsinj, Chlewbot, VMS Mosaic, Neptunekh, Rolinator, Kevmin, MTSbot, EthanNicholas, Harold f, Hyperdeath, Darkwraith, Digon3, Thijs!bot, JAnDbot, Dcooper, MSBOT, M-le-mot-dit, Meiskam, VolkovBot, TXiKiBoT, Martin451, Hughesy127, Mbz1, Rhanyeia, Cdogjenkins, ClueBot, Jowillia, Sisterdetestai, EivindJ, Interferometrist, Qfl247, Addbot, Lightbot, Nolabronson, Crystal whacker, Materialscientist, Bob Burkhardt, LilHelpa, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Garybrennan, Haeinous, DrilBot, TobeBot, Pmd86, RjwilmsiBot, EmausBot, PBS-AWB, H3llBot, ClueBot NG, Synrutile, Bibcode Bot, Vagobot, Chuanlinyuanxi, Vanquisher.UA, Pineappleleaf, Daduncan0302 and Anonymous: 55
- Spinel Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Spinel?oldid=624794842 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Mav, Bryan Derksen, Zundark, Fredbauder, Ktsquare, Nikai, Lord Emsworth, Jni, Robbot, Sbisolo, Binky, Pabouk, Smjg, DocWatson42, Yath, Avihu, Andros 1337, Vsmith, Xezbeth, Vzb83, Pilatus, Fiveless, Iguan0, Man vyi, Keenan Pepper, Japanese Searobin, Chochopk, John Hill, Melesse, Ligulem, FlaBot, Flowerparty, Kolbasz, Chobot, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, RobotE, J S Ayer, Sloth269, SmackBot, Hmains, Bluebot, Lithiumscream, MalafayaBot, The Moose, Neptunekh, Rolinator, Attys, Tomatzu, John, Kevmin, S kitahashi, Geologyguy, Wizard191, Louski, LadyofShalott, Gil Gamesh, Stuart Wimbush, Randhirreddy, B, Casliber, Thijs!bot, Brichcja, Omphacite, Tillman, JAnDbot, Deflective, Spyroware, Igodard, Xenko, Gem-fanat, MrBell, McSly, Jcwf, Idioma-bot, VolkovBot, Jeff G., Rei-bot, Raepetersen, Maxim, Bashereyre, AlleborgoBot, Dawn Bard, Exert, Steven Zhang, Lightmouse, Hadseys, ClueBot, Vincent Pardieu, Puppy8800, Alexbot, Sun Creator, Iohannes Animosus, Addbot, Zorrobot, Krenakarore, Boed00, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Materialscientist, ArthurBot, GrouchoBot, Chris.urs-o, Garybrennan, DrilBot, Humanfeather, Jauhienij, El Mayimbe, RjwilmsiBot, EmausBot, Kweckzilber, Sanchogalileo, Rezabot, Danim and Anonymous: 74
- Uraninite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Uraninite?oldid=630827232 Contributors: Bryan Derksen, Zundark, The Anome, Tarquin, Ktsquare, Tim Starling, Ahoerstemeier, Empetl, Emperorbma, Itai, Fibonacci, AlexPlank, Astronautics, Altenmann, Mervyn, Mboverload, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Fiveless, Shenme, PeterisP, Ranveig, Anthony Appleyard, Walkerma, Rwendland, Cmprince, Samhaddow, Riff-syphon1024, Kgrr, Steinbach, Phoenix-forgotten, Rjwilmsi, 25, Ligulem, FlaBot, Margosbot, Flowerparty, Gurch, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Ytrottier, Mithridates, Dfgarcia, PotatoSamurai, BorgQueen, Vojta2, SmackBot, Unyoyega, Elminster Aumar, Tharikrish, Ohconfucius, BillFlis, Beetstra, MTSbot, Carlwillis, Benplowman, Gil Gamesh, Courcelles, Thijs!bot, Gioto, Jhsounds, JAnDbot, Turgidson, DerHexer, WLU, Lilac Soul, Squids and Chips, Spellcast, Hugo999, Emeraldcrown, TXiKiBoT, Melsaran, Cuddlyable3, LaudanumCoda, Zbisasimone, Chem-awb, Martarius, ClueBot, LizardJr8, Shinkolobwe, UrsoBR, Lhmathies, Bentu, Danbiff, Addbot, Cst17, CarsracBot, Chris, urs-o, FrescoBot, Double sharp, TobeBot, RjwilmsiBot, EmausBot, Ysoblewpandabear, Brazul2, ZéroBot, ClueBot NG, PaleCloudedWhite, Qwerasdfzxcv1234, Widr, Danim, Helpful Pixie Bot, YFdyh-bot, TwoTwoHello, Trackteur, A8v and Anonymous: 61

- Zincite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Zincite?oldid=629501903 Contributors: Maximus Rex, Twang, Robbot, Sbisolo, Securiger, Dmadeo, Vsmith, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, SmackBot, BillFlis, Freakingcat, Ken Gallager, Thijs!bot, Tillman, JA.Davidson, TXiKiBoT, AlleborgoBot, Tombomp, ZngZng, PixelBot, El bot de la dieta, Addbot, Materialscientist, Xqbot, Capricorn42, Guy Courtois, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, Al99999, Teravolt, EmausBot, K6ka, Donner60, ClueBot NG, Zakblade2000, Rezabot, The shaman poet, EuroCarGT and Anonymous: 13
- Bauxite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bauxite?oldid=633188831 Contributors: Bryan Derksen, DanKeshet, JeLuF, Ktsquare, Olivier, Tim Starling, EddEdmondson, Pit, Delirium, Shimmin, Looxix, Ellywa, Rob Hooft, Stone, Thue, Shafei, Slawojarek, Chris 73, SEKIUCHI, Merovingian, Bkell, Hadal, Alan Liefting, Julianp, Christopher Parham, MSGJ, Patrickdavidson, Jurema Oliveira, Jossi, Kesac, Gscshoyru, Deglr6328, Kate, Eyrian, Wfaulk, JTN, Discospinster, Brianhe, Vsmith, Pixel8, Ivan Bajlo, Chriscf, Bobo192, Smalljim, Elipongo, Dmanning, Jumbuck, Siim, Alansohn, PaulHanson, Paleorthid, Echuck215, TaintedMustard, Quaestor, Cuyaya, Bobrayner, StradivariusTV, Staphylococcus, Eaolson, Magister Mathematicae, Levelistchampion, Krg47, Melesse, Canderson7, Koavf, Davivalle, FlaBot, Fivemack, Nihiltres, Frelke, David Haberlah, Chobot, YurikBot, Cabiria, SatuSuro, RussBot, Sillybilly, DanMS, Gaius Cornelius, CambridgeBayWeather, Albedo, Xdenizen, Moe Epsilon, Gako, IceCreamAntisocial, Zzuuzz, Lt-wiki-bot, Nachoman-au, Jwissick, Jованвб, Kubra, Junglecat, GrinBot, BiH, Yvwv, SmackBot, FocalPoint, Tarret, Hydrogen Iodide, KocjoBot, Anwar saadat, Chris the speller, Rampart, Oli Filth, MalafayaBot, DHN-bot, Emurphy42, Tamfang, Cybercobra, Derek R Bullamore, Tim Ross, Kiwipete, Kuru, Sir Nicholas de Mimsy-Porpington, JorisvS, JHunterJ, BillFlis, Beetstra, McTrixie, Schellat, Newone, Octane, Tawkerbot2, Wafulz, Dgw, Logical2u, AdamMorton, Ttiotsw, B, RockRichard, Omicronpersei8, Epbr123, Headbomb, Dfrg.msc, Escarbot, AntiVandalBot, Shabicht, Gökhan, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, Eclipsenow, Hamsterlopithecus, Kirrages, Acroterion, Magioladitis, Bongwarrior, Dentren, Mmccrae, Chris G, DerHexer, SquidSK, Jonathan Hall, Mehul trivedi, Trusilver, Ladywolf63, Uncle Dick, Sinorth, Jeepday, NewEnglandYankee, Vanished user 39948282, Khargas, Deor, Tourbillon, Katydidit, TXiKiBoT, Eve Hall, Drake Redcrest, Nafordham, Ha Ha, king of Switzerland, Meters, Iwillkilluifudie, Legoktm, Vern01, SheepNotGoats, Unregistered.coward, Matt.leeck, Zippypic, Smsarmad, Yintan, DanikaF, Keilana, PookeyMaster, Happysailor, Wombatcat, OsamaBinLogin, OKBot, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, Dungeon Master 3.5, Puppy8800, Excirial, Eeekster, Jotterbot, DeltaQuad, Maine12329, Kakofonous, Thingg, Bealezy, Versus22, Sortcoach, Dark Mage, Little Mountain 5, Skarebo, Nazgul42, Ronhjones, CanadianLinuxUser, Gizziiusa, LaaknorBot, VASANTH S.N., Tide rolls, Lightbot, Gail, Agre22, Greyhood, Legobot, Luckas-bot, Yobot, Karanne, THEN WHO WAS PHONE?, Lauren 218, AnomieBOT, Luca Bergamasco, AdjustShift, Bob Burkhardt, Kapil991, Capricorn42, Mononomic, GrouchoBot, RibotBOT, Shadowjams, Geyol, FrescoBot, Gfhsk, Gullbrekken, Tdf4638, Pinethicket, Elockid, Peppermint1110, WesUGAdawg, Lotje, The last username left was taken, Sexy.lady80212, TjBot, CalicoCatLover, Wenndiieee, EmausBot, Wikipelli, Tyranny Sue, Kareemmohamed, PBS-AWB, Daonguyen95, Dolovis, Jesanj, Senjuto, Scientific29, Hej1337, BlueBreezeWiki, ClueBot NG, Lord Roem, TruPepitoM, Cntras, MineralsUK, Pbmaise, Helpful Pixie Bot, Curb Chain, MusikAnimal, Diente sh, Ahbaleetos, Cape-york-australia, Harrison321, MahdiBot, Mdann52, CorinneSD, Applebob46, Kayana Amos, Flipmcf, Beemolover, Einsteinium100!, Brbseeulater, Satwik21, Macca2200 and Anonymous: 335
- Brucite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Brucite?oldid=605062985 Contributors: Bogdangiusca, Kirun, Jengod, Maximus Rex, Sbisolo, Keith Edkins, Avihu, Stepp-Wulf, Bumphoney, Vsmith, Msh210, Rjwilmsi, Dougluce, Jaraalbe, YurikBot, Ziel, Albedo, JoBaHBG, SmackBot, Nick Number, Rsocol, Clerks, Jeepday, Idioma-bot, Rei-bot, Shinkolobwe, Addbot, Tassedethe, JackieBot, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Citation bot 1, Strickja, EmausBot, ZéroBot, Wo0dstock79, Δ, ChuispastonBot, Movses-bot, Rezabot, Bigandy817, Citation-CleanerBot, BattyBot, RotlinkBot, Monkbot and Anonymous: 7
- Boehmite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Boehmite?oldid=612816673 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Vsmith, Gene Nygaard, FlaBot, SashatoBot, Mikenorton, N.Nahber, Stan J Klimas, Sandgk, STBotD, VolkovBot, Broadbot, Ra'ike, Addbot, Luckas-bot, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, Tranletuhan, RedBot, EmausBot, ZéroBot, Ebrambot, Rezabot, BattyBot, ModestOhaio and Anonymous: 2
- Diaspore Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Diaspore?oldid=612952521 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Menchi, Timwi, Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Orlady, Spalding, Walkerma, Jeffmcneill, Jaraalbe, Xtine66, Flcelloguy, Gaius Cornelius, GeeJo, ENeville, Dysmorodrepanis, VIGNERON, SmackBot, Bluebot, Epingchris, Thijs!bot, Mikenorton, Deflective, Txomin, Stan J Klimas, STBotD, Nono le petit robot, Hqb, Una Smith, Burntsauce, Heliocybe, SieBot, Eleanorquantifier, PixelBot, Addbot, Element16, G.Hagedorn, Luckas-bot, AnomieBOT, ArthurBot, Xqbot, Chris.urs-o, Abuk SABUK, Dinamik-bot, John of Reading, WikitanvirBot, Suslindisambiguator, Gorthian, BattyBot, ModestOhaio and Anonymous: 15
- Gibbsite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Gibbsite?oldid=548041651 Contributors: EddEdmondson, Anonymous56789, Goatasaur, Ahoerstemeier, Glenn, Robbot, Pabouk, Jason Quinn, Vsmith, HasharBot, Benjah-bmm27, Jaraalbe, David Berardan, SmackBot, Tillman, Mikenorton, Stan J Klimas, Amikake3, BotKung, SieBot, Rhanyeia, Egmontaz, DumZiBoT, Addbot, Element16, Yobot, AnomieBOT, Chris.urs-o, Misigon, Dinamik-bot, Rmashhadi, ClueBot NG, Thatguy2014, CocuBot, Rezabot, AvocatoBot and Anonymous: 7
- Goethite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Goethite?oldid=630072395 Contributors: Vicki Rosenzweig, Andre Engels, Ktsquare, Fonzy, Nealmcb, Infrogmation, Sannse, Epo, Zimbres, Timwi, Lfh, Zoicon5, Chris 73, Goethean, Altenmann, Chris Roy, Bradeos Graphon, Wmahan, Mmm, DanielCD, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Bender235, Kwamikagami, Andreww, Siim, FaustX, Ligulem, FlaBot, Ian Pitchford, Yurik-Bot, RobotE, Shaddack, D. F. Schmidt, Zwobot, Groyolo, SmackBot, Eskimbot, MalafayaBot, Droll, Axem Titanium, Novangelis, MTSbot, Simon12, Pijeth, CmdrObot, Raz1el, Cydebot, Jguard18, VPliousnine, Thijs!bot, Escarbot, Tillman, JAnDbot, Deflective, Belg4mit, Hut 8.5, Gandydancer, RIPSAW1986, Clerks, VolkovBot, Denis.g.rancourt, TXiKiBoT, Lotic, SieBot, Retireduser1111, TreeSmiler, Pipep-Bot, Shinkolobwe, Qfl247, Addbot, Zorrobot, Sitehut, Legobot, Luckas-bot, Victoriaearle, JackieBot, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, Atlantia, TobeBot, Strickja, EmausBot, PBS-AWB, Movses-bot, Rezabot, Bibcode Bot, The shaman poet, YFdyh-bot, Velyanthe, Library Guy and Anonymous: 29
- Limonite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Limonite?oldid=610727591 Contributors: Bryan Derksen, Fredbauder, Ktsquare, Wap-caplet, Angela, Zimbres, Robbot, Chris 73, Auric, Guanabot, Vsmith, Siim, Japanese Searobin, ScottDavis, Kelisi, BD2412, FlaBot, Margosbot, David Haberlah, Jaraalbe, Shaddack, Meteor2017, Tetracube, Petri Krohn, Nekura, Bluebot, Rolinator, J.smith, Bejnar, JHunterJ, MTSbot, Avant Guard, Pijeth, Courcelles, JLCA, Weirdguy135, SkyWalker, Wafulz, Rifleman 82, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, AntiVandalBot, JAnDbot, Japo, J.delanoy, AHMartin, SheepNotGoats, Radon210, Oysterguitarist, Steven Zhang, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, Drmies, Forsaken Hope, DragonBot, Muro Bot, SilvonenBot, Noctibus, Addbot, Legobot, Fraggle81, Pizzaman1996, GrouchoBot, SassoBot, Chris.urs-o, Pinethicket, Tobias1984, The Utahraptor, EmausBot, ZéroBot, ChuispastonBot, ClueBot NG, Rezabot, Danim, Roufu, Krenair, Khazar2, Makecat-bot, B14709, Mlacount82891, HMSLavender and Anonymous: 63
- Manganite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Manganite?oldid=539745413 Contributors: Dmadeo, DanielCD, Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Msh210, FlaBot, Jaraalbe, Bluebot, Smokefoot, Iridescent, MightyWarrior, Hyperdeath, Thijs!bot, Tillman, DuncanHill, .ana-condabot, Su-no-G, Sylfred1977, Balgores Lane, SieBot, ClueBot, Alexbot, Shinkolobwe, Addbot, LaaknorBot, Bermicourt, Eudialy-tos, Materialscientist, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, FrescoBot, LucienBOT, Atlantia, DrilBot, Mikespedia, EmausBot, Rezabot, BG19bot and Anonymous: 10

- Calcite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Calcite?oldid=634509347 Contributors: Magnus Manske, Bryan Derksen, Perry Bebbington, Ktsquare, Infrogmation, Michael Hardy, Arpingstone, Looxix, Stan Shebs, CatherineMunro, Cferrero, Julesd, Rob Hooft, Hashar, Dysprosia, Shizhao, L-Bit, Nufy8, Robbot, Moriori, Chris 73, Modeha, Robinh, BenFrantzDale, Dratman, Darrien, Keith Edkins, Jossi, Rdsmith4, Mysidia, Zfr, Aramgutang, Joyous!, Avihu, Adashiel, Alkivar, DanielCD, Rich Farmbrough, Rama, Vsmith, Dlloyd, Mani1, GregBenson, Brian0918, SamRushing, Opspin, Sam Korn, Jumbuck, Siim, Alansohn, LtNOWIS, Paleorthid, Plumbago, Benjah-bmm27, SI, AxI, Saga City, Benbest, Alanchan1987, Prashanthns, Jwoodger, Rjwilmsi, Vary, RJP, Arnero, Gurch, Srleffler, Jaraalbe, Nagytibi, YurikBot, Wolfmankurd, Conscious, Limulus, Banes, E rulez, Lt-wiki-bot, Closedmouth, HereToHelp, Anclation, ArielGold, SmackBot, InverseHypercube, Gilliam, Luislema, Bluebot, MalafayaBot, DHN-bot, Shalom Yechiel, Lesnail, TheLateDentarthurdent, Vina-iwbot, Kukini, Alexdevisscher, Kevmin, Aleenf1, Smith609, Jonasbinding, Jon186, MTSbot, Hu12, JoeBot, Tawkerbot2, Vampirelord, Rawling, Rifleman 82, Gogo Dodo, Coylabe, Sp, JimChampion, Jstuby, Centuriono, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Catwinc, Marek69, John254, Astynax, Natalie Erin, Elert, Escarbot, AntiVandalBot, Tillman, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, Albany NY, Acroterion, WolfmanSF, VoABot II, Slartibartfast1992, PIrish, Daarznieks, Crampedson, Job L, Vigyani, Keslerk, CommonsDelinker, LedgendGamer, J.delanoy, GeoWriter, It Is Me Here, NewEnglandYankee, UnicornTapestry, Deor, VolkovBot, Gmoose1, Reno Chris, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Oshwah, Mercurywoodrose, A4bot, Judge Nutmeg, Corvus cornix, JhsBot, Leafyplant, LeaveSleaves, Burntsauce, Nagy, Praefectorian, Neparis, SieBot, Tresiden, Tiddly Tom, Gravaman, WTucker, Mbz1, Dawn Bard, Keilana, Wilson44691, Rhanyeia, Byrialbot, Pac72, Maelgwnbot, Louis4357, Annlanding, WikiLaurent, Denisarona, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, Meekywiki, SuperHamster, Auntof6, Awickert, Excirial, Alexbor, Jusdafax, Hchess123r, Jotterbot, 7&6=thirteen, Thingg, Burner0718, Manfi, Gazimoff, Addbot, The Green Brain, Some jerk on the Internet, Hchess123x, CanadianLinuxUser, Download, Bassbonerocks, Tide rolls, Bfigura's puppy, مانى, Legobot, Yobot, Bobbean, IRP, Mitch5643, Materialscientist, Citation bot, OllieFury, Brane.Blokar, Addihockey10, Mlpearc, MmrdecimoisaMIB, Franco3450, Chris.urs-o, Crashdoom, Doulos Christos, Shadowjams, SD5, Minijtm, FrescoBot, Juan64, Citation bot 1, Pinethicket, Jauhienij, Fox Wilson, Evansenriquez, Capt. James T. Kirk, Kiwi100, Rock drum, RjwilmsiBot, Burmiester, Strickja, Immunize, Tzontonel, ZéroBot, Jenks24, Bahudhara, OnePt618, DASHBotAV, ClueBot NG, Frietjes, O.Koslowski, Raulfalaniz, BG19bot, Mariansavu, Wiki13, Olev Vinn, Simeondahl, Joedf, Kegrock, King jakob c, Wywin, Violetcries, Opaykov, Aluracein82 and Anonymous: 272
- Hureaulite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hureaulite?oldid=545860779 Contributors: Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Tillman, Magioladitis, M-le-mot-dit, Addbot, Chris.urs-o, Archaeodontosaurus, Strickja, Kleopatra and LCS check
- Pseudomalachite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pseudomalachite?oldid=540677847 Contributors: Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Nick Number, Magioladitis, VolkovBot, Addbot, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, MastiBot, Strickja, Aulacopalpus256, Kleopatra, Liek and Rezabot
- Woodhouseite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Woodhouseite?oldid=545842548 Contributors: Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Ken Galager, Magioladitis, Addbot, Zorrobot, SassoBot, Chris.urs-o, Strickja and Liek
- Ashburtonite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ashburtonite?oldid=606326639 Contributors: Vsmith, Malcolma, TheTito, Magioladitis, Schmloof, Hughesdarren, Yobot, Chris.urs-o, RjwilmsiBot, Mohammad08, Kleopatra and Anonymous: 1
- Bustamite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bustamite?oldid=595128912 Contributors: Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Gaius Cornelius, Magioladitis, Addbot, Rubinbot, Chris.urs-o, Strickja, ZéroBot, Scientific29, Jamesmcmahon0 and Anonymous: 1
- Hsianghualite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hsianghualite?oldid=541885202 Contributors: Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Nick Number, Magioladitis, SassoBot, Chris.urs-o, Strickja, Francophile124, Kleopatra and AdventurousSquirrel
- Quartz Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Quartz?oldid=634231894 Contributors: AxelBoldt, Magnus Manske, Bryan Derksen, Stokerm, Danny, William Avery, Ktsquare, Heron, Patrick, Michael Hardy, Stormwriter, MartinHarper, Ixfd64, Cyde, Stan Shebs, Msablic, Александър, Julesd, Glenn, Ike9898, Nv8200p, Omegatron, Ed g2s, Twang, Robbot, Chris 73, RedWolf, Greudin, Caknuck, Hadal, Lupo, Cyrius, Syntax, Vacuum, Giftlite, Andy, Dmmaus, AlistairMcMillan, Solipsist, Jurema Oliveira, Wmahan, John Palkovic, Gadfium, Utcursch, Kaldari, Vina, DragonflySixtyseven, Lynnea9, Joyous!, Deglr6328, Adashiel, DanielCD, Noisy, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, LindsayH, Diogenes, CanisRufus, Art LaPella, Triona, Spoon!, Femto, Diamonddavej, Bobo192, Smalljim, Cmdrjameson, .: Ajvol:., Adrian, Neg, Bert Hickman, Frumpel, Grutness, Siim, Alansohn, Anthony Appleyard, Mackinaw, Arthena, Linmhall, Sciurinæ, LFaraone, Skatebiker, Gene Nygaard, Kazvorpal, Kenyon, Bruce89, Feezo, WadeSimMiser, Duncan.france, Cyberman, Pfalstad, Graham87, BD2412, Mlewan, Saperaud, Koavf, Ligulem, R.e.b., FlaBot, Jak123, Flowerparty, Gurch, Fosnez, Alphachimp, Srleffler, Butros, Chobot, DVdm, Gwernol, YurikBot, Ec-, NTBot, Deeptrivia, TodorBozhinov, Sarranduin, Witan, Pigman, DanMS, Stephenb, Shaddack, RadioKirk, Snek01, Grafen, DarthVader, Lord Apophis, Dureo, Thiseye, JHCaufield, DeadEyeArrow, Oliverdl, Wknight94, MrShamrock, Searchme, Lt-wiki-bot, Closedmouth, Jobanbó, Arthur Rubin, E Wing, Geoffrey.landis, Agapetile, Kajerm, Katieh5584, RG2, Eog1916, TravisTX, SmackBot, KnowledgeOfSelf, Hydrogen Iodide, Od Mishehu, Bomac, Jagged 85, Infinare, Athaler, Doc Strange, Kslays, Aksi great, Gilliam, Ohnoitsjamie, Hmains, Unint, SchfiftyThree, Rediahs, Darth Panda, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Berland, Rrburke, VMS Mosaic, Rsm99833, Addshore, Celarnor, Neptunekh, Dyamantese, Fullstop, Chazparky, Rolinator, Dreadstar, Smokefoot, EdGl, DMacks, Zzorse, SashatoBot, Harryboyles, Kuru, Kevmin, JorisvS, Evan Robidoux, GVP Webmaster, Llosoc, IronGargoyle, A. Parrot, Stwalkerster, Mr Stephen, Rickert, Gondooley, Jose77, Hu12, Iridescent, IvanLanin, Gil Gamesh, Luminaux, Dlohcierekim, Filelakeshoe, Chetvorno, Sakurambo, JohnCD, Basawala, NickW557, WeggeBot, Cydebot, W.F.Galway, Vanished user vjhsduheuiui4t5hjri, Hyperdeath, Islander, John R G, Q43, Christian75, JLD, Digon3, Ozguy89, Thijs!bot, Poorleno, Epbr123, Norstone, Marek69, James086, Sturm55, FreeKresge, Mentifisto, AntiVandalBot, Omphacite, Tillman, Mikenorton, MER-C, Plantsurfer, Awien, Dcooper, .anacondabot, Acroterion, Magioladitis, Jimjamjom, Connormah, Bennybp, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Kuyabribri, Tomzhang0126, Mjrmtg, Animum, Daarznieks, JJ Harrison, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, Xenoalien, Glen, Riccardobot, MartinBot, Vanessaezekowitz, Kostisl, Johnpacklambert, J.delanoy, Bogey97, Gemfanat, Jonpro, Mike lifeguard, Martino3, Marcusmax, Acalamari, Rod57, Katalaveno, Johnbod, McSly, Benjamint444, Warut, Exdejesus, Robertgreer, Cherryalexandra, Changermatic101, H1voltage, Martial75, Sytheston, Funandtrvl, VolkovBot, ABF, Thisisborin9, Jeff G., AlnoktaBOT, Naysie, Reno Chris, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Theriac, Tavix, Zamphuor, A4bot, Judge Nutmeg, Mathwhiz 29, Hiyabulldog, BotKung, Ilke71, Atilla5, Madhero88, Llajwa, Meters, SQL, Cw6165, Prayspot, Spinningspark, Cwmagee, Monty845, Olneya, SieBot, Mbz1, Cwkmail, Yoga kulandai, Rach Bruce, Happysailor, Toddst1, Tiptoety, Radon210, Oda Mari, Wilson44691, SalientNZ, Rhanyeia, Steven Zhang, MrsKrishan, William987, Maelgwnbot, StaticGull, Mygerardromance, Pinkadelica, Escape Orbit, Ainlina, Twinsday, Elassint, ClueBot, Deanlaw, The Thing That Should Not Be, Drmies, Correcting nonesense, Regibox, CounterVandalismBot, Blanchardb, 888fortune, Bluey mow, Kitchaw, Puchiko, Awickert, Excirial, Jusdafax, Gtstricky, Patskc, JamieS93, Taranet, Thingg, Billy-Smith288, Aitias, Bekeha, Scalhotrod, Versus22, Apparition11, DumZiBoT, Fastily, Mavigogun, Off247, Nepenthes, Avoided, Menthaxpiperita, Owl order, Mjrigby, Monkeygirl9689, Addbot, Some jerk on the Internet, Corvus13, Neodop, Skyezx, Download, Maddyriva, BepBot, AtheWeatherman, Numbo3-bot, Tide rolls, Bfigura's puppy, Quantumobserver, Boed00, LuK3, Bakgerman, Luckas-bot, Yobot, 1971, Fraggle81, Netsonfong, Maxí, AnomieBOT, Andrewrp, Rubinbot, Jim1138, Boleyn2, NearlyDrNash, Mitch5643, Law, Theseeker4, Flewis, Materialscientist, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Citation bot, الحرمديغ امديخ امدي العدي المعاري ا JimVC3, Capricorn42, Cjownz288, JediKnight-Kotira, Grim23, 100sbo10, Uxbona, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, Seeleschneider, Logger9,

Kingofkings450, Blacklabpuppy, Thehelpfulbot, Gemstonesmarket, FrescoBot, Dogposter, Pepper, Archaeodontosaurus, Clehane1, A little insignificant, HamburgerRadio, Kfong13, AstaBOTh15, Snazzra, Pinethicket, Merlind, A8UDI, Bryancpark, Hantzen, Tretertret, ContinueWithCaution, Jahahn, Jauhienij, SkyMachine, TobeBot, ItsZippy, SeoMac, Tobias1984, Defender of torch, Antipastor, Reaper Eternal, Fastilysock, Jhenry922, Minimac, VernoWhitney, Beyond My Ken, CalicoCatLover, DASHBot, John of Reading, Ozric14, Yeahitsmenick, ScottyBerg, Super48paul, Good888, Princess Lirin, Wikipelli, John Cline, Daonguyen95, Josve05a, CapeMayDiamonds, Access Denied, Goraghosh, EWikist, Surya Prakash.S.A., Wayne Slam, Tolly4bolly, Jsayre64, Aidarzver, Fpr155, Donner60, Aemartz, ClueBot NG, MelbourneStar, GallaghersGreek, Feedintm, Fatdog23, Basti cz, The High Fin Sock Whale, Widr, Mollberg, PrincessWortheverything, Iste Praetor, KD888, Thelegendarysauron, Curb Chain, Arnavchaudhary, GeodeFinder, Kangaroopower, Cyberpower678, MusikAnimal, Dan653, Raven Sees The Ages, Eric198739, Rutebega, Alopor, Justincheng12345-bot, Cyberbot II, Ziggley1696, Shyncat, BuzyBody, Dexbot, Vanquisher.UA, Lugia2453, Samlivesinnovascotia, Telfordbuck, Eyesnore, Alphaceo, Rochefoucauld, Nanapanners, Awesomeness1311, Storeadr000, Rachelca11231, Karla776, Happy Attack Dog, Therizinosaurian, Trackteur, GenuineGemGeek, Oliverhanson, Adambob, Aurelienreys, Bebekidz3, ModestOhaio, Aluracein82, AngryZinogre, SugarQuartz, Nicogutlol and Anonymous: 715

- Hoelite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hoelite?oldid=545714021 Contributors: Sbisolo, Vsmith, Thijs!bot, Ra'ike, Alexbot, Smarja Løve, Addbot, Lightbot, Luckas-bot, Chris.urs-o, ZéroBot, Liek, Bgchandler2 and Anonymous: 1
- Granite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Granite?oldid=634542732 Contributors: AxelBoldt, May, Bryan Derksen, The Anome, Karen Johnson, Chd, Saturdaze, Ktsquare, Zadcat, Heron, D, Michael Hardy, Ixfd64, Kosebamse, Mdebets, Muriel Gottrop, Darkwind, Glenn, Med, Dino, Reddi, SEWilco, David.Monniaux, AnthonyQBachler, Chuunen Baka, Robbot, Mrraisin, Nil0lab, Altenmann, Arkuat, Mirv, Rholton, Bkell, Modeha, Pengo, Radagast, Giftlite, DocWatson42, Christopher Parham, Emuzesto, Gilgamesh, Golbez, ALargeElk, Barneyboo, CryptoDerk, Quadell, Antandrus, GeoGreg, Thparkth, Gscshoyru, Jlang, DanielCD, Discospinster, Rich Farmbrough, Rama, Vsmith, Mecanismo, Ponder, Mani I, SpookyMulder, Kbh3rd, Syp, Zscout 370, Kwamikagami, Keno, Balok, Smalljim, Lance Williams, Nk, Darwinek, Obradovic Goran, Hooperbloob, Geschichte, Jumbuck, Danski14, Alansohn, Arthena, Keenan Pepper, Ronline, Cdc, WikiParker, Stillnotelf, Bart133, Snowolf, Ayeroxor, Velella, Axeman89, Feezo, Anish7, Jeffrey O. Gustafson, Camw, LOL, Uncle G, Robwingfield, Benbest, KaurJmeb, Cbdorsett, SDC, CharlesC, Wdanwatts, Christopher Thomas, Mandarax, Magister Mathematicae, Sjö, Saperaud, Sjakkalle, Rjwilmsi, Guyd, Jake Wartenberg, Panoptical, Soakologist, ScottJ, DoubleBlue, Titoxd, FlaBot, Crazycomputers, EronMain, Chobot, DVdm, Gwernol, YurikBot, SatuSuro, RussBot, Rxnd, Limulus, Stephenb, Rsrikanth05, Bovineone, Ugur Basak, NawlinWiki, Wiki alf, Arichnad, Dake, Coderzombie, Iancarter, Bota47, Nick123, Rwxrwxrwx, Lt-wiki-bot, Ninly, Closedmouth, Josh3580, BorgQueen, Spliffy, Ethan Mitchell, ArielGold, Katieh5584, Kungfuadam, JDspeeder1, Samuel Blanning, Cmglee, DVD R W, That Guy, From That Show!, Akrabbim, Bluesun geo, SmackBot, Hobbes2k, Selfworm, Zerida, Kimon, Bomac, Finavon, Lsommerer, PJM, Josephprymak, Canthusus, HalfShadow, Xaosflux, Pzavon, Gilliam, Skizzik, Enno, JMiall, Chris the speller, Thumperward, Qasdzxc, SchfiftyThree, TheFeds, DHN-bot, Darth Panda, Audriusa, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, OrphanBot, TheKMan, Rrburke, Addshore, SundarBot, Alanf777, -xfi-, Rolinator, Dreadstar, RandomP, DMacks, Maelnuneb, Trackerball, Beinar, Dogears, Rorv096, Fremte, Dreslough, Kipala, Xornok, Coredesat, Minna Sora no Shita, Tlesher, Aleenf 1, IronGargoyle, Slakr, TFNorman, Rickert, Waggers, Geologyguy, Jose77, ShakingSpirit, Hu12, DabMachine, Olivierd, BranStark, Wizard191, BananaFiend, Iridescent, Igoldste, Tony Fox, Octane, Mulder416sBot, Courcelles, Tawkerbot2, Poolkris, Le savoir et le savoir-faire, Ale jrb, Glennlowney, GeorgeLouis, Dgw, Geekers, ArgentTurquoise, Barbarianbug, Clayoquot, Gogo Dodo, Christian75, Nabokov, Viridae, Pinky sl, Jstuby, Aldis90, הסרפר, Rosser1954, Thijs!bot, Epbr123, Samuel sogunle, Marek69, SouthernMan, Neil916, Electron9, Kulveer, Snoop0x7b, AntiVandalBot, Omphacite, Voyaging, Mountolive, Jj137, Mikenorton, Volcanoguy, JAnDbot, Deflective, Leuko, Husond, Barek, Plantsurfer, Ericoides, Instinct, Armagion, Carlos Botelho, Andonic, Coolhandscot, CrankyScorpion, Magioladitis, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Catslash, Avjoska, Dentren, Georgethe23rd, Jespinos, Rich257, Midgrid, Catgut, NMarkRoberts, Docduke, Glen, DerHexer, JaGa, Khalid Mahmood, TheRanger, NatureA16, Gjd001, RobjonesBD, Greenguy1090, Stephenchou0722, Hdt83, MartinBot, CommonsDelinker, Bmrbarre, J.delanoy, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Trusilver, Bogey97, GeoWriter, Memaster, Acalamari, Ephebi, Belovedfreak, NewEnglandYankee, KCinDC, Dhaluza, Burzmali, Sandy Scott, Kcs32787, CardinalDan, Idioma-bot, VolkovBot, Morenooso, CWii, Jeff G., Seattle Skier, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Zamphuor, Eve Hall, Vipinhari, Z.E.R.O., Boorvix, Clarince63, LeaveSleaves, UnitedStatesian, Cacad1, BotKung, Remilo, Inductiveload, Synthebot, AlleborgoBot, AHMartin, Biscuittin, SieBot, Ivan Štambuk, Tiddly Tom, Ellbeecee, Jauerback, Caltas, ToxicDonkey, Quest for Truth, Radon210, Wilson44691, Alexgreame, Amyce, Oxymoron83, Anglehabit, Bijanoviedo, Espnaddict5, Lightmouse, Bmhtayl, StaticGull, Aemiliano, Mygerardromance, Pinkadelica, Denisarona, Carpentershop, ClueBot, LAX, MarkM7, NickCT, The Thing That Should Not Be, Mtemple, Fossiliferous, Regibox, Niceguyedc, Neverquick, Puchiko, Awickert, Sisterdetestai, Alexbot, Jusdafax, Psychopig, Cenarium, Jotterbot, Razorflame, Polly, Kakofonous, Thingg, Aitias, Katanada, Onomou, SoxBot III, Vanished User 1004, Yun-Yuuzhan, Hotcrocodile, Andybeedub, Rror, Wikiuser100, Qfl247, Little Mountain 5, WikHead, Badgernet, MarmadukePercy, Robotpandazombie, Djlinc, Good Olfactory, Bollok Man, Tunquen, Felix Folio Secundus, Bazj, King Pickle, Addbot, Proofreader77, DOI bot, Fyrael, Friginator, Kevinar, Tony Esopi, PandaSaver, Fluffernutter, Mohamed Magdy, Ahadanator, LaaknorBot, Favonian, Terrillja, Tide rolls, Thronelin, Legobot, Luckas-bot, Marcbela, Couttsb, Cazimir, KamikazeBot, Plasticbot, Tempodivalse, AnomieBOT, Jim1138, Galoubet, Pyrrhus16, Ipatrol, Trimegadon, Bluerasberry, Materialscientist, Ctw3333, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Citation bot, Pitke, GB fan, Xqbot, Skjohnson1, Capricorn42, Jeffrey Mall, Nickkid5, SpideyFan09, Anna Frodesiak, Abce2, Chris.urs-o, Wnme, Blue tooth7, IcedNut, WaysToEscape, Basel Maven, Samwb123, Haploidavey, A.amitkumar, Hieunguyeen, FrescoBot, Eksimaru, Seascapeza, Astragth, Sky Attacker, D'ohBot, Alxeedo, HJ Mitchell, Joe.Mambo, Gentiane, Hitarv, Johnvrooyen, Simple Bob, Torngait, Pinethicket, I dream of horses, MJ94, Avidmosh, Longview32, A8UDI, RedBot, Tarunchopra, Olololggs, Truth in Logic, Jamal parpia, Retired user 0001, Sumone10154, Vrenator, Zvn, SeoMac, Ecoman24, Maysolong, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, RjwilmsiBot, Igel 14, Lord Thrustmaster, Beyond My Ken, Osiates, Salvio giuliano, EmausBot, John of Reading, WikitanvirBot, Oprahpope, Az29, Look2See1, RA0808, RenamedUser01302013, Tommy2010, Wikipelli, K6ka, Wendyfables, Omar971233, Josve05a, Rppeabody, Wackywace, Monocotylidon, Byronpat, A930913, Ocaasi, Mcmatter, Barek-public, Jane Cartney, Donner60, RockMagnetist, DASHBotAV, Fantasy Marble, Kleopatra, ResearchRave, LM2000, ClueBot NG, Clifford Gee, Widr, Savantas83, WNYY98, Wida1, Krenair, Juro2351, Luca089, The shaman poet, Filguillot, Mark Arsten, Saba rathnam, Hellounique, Dipankan001, CitationCleanerBot, Zujua, Glacialfox, Rocksandwaves, Anbu121, Carliitaeliza, Blablaaxelbög, Bejo0912, Hampburger, Brighterthanthesun, ChrisGualtieri, GoShow, Shyncat, Khazar2, Ducknish, Dchavez2401, JYBot, Dexbot, Webclient101, Axlroseyboy, Kunnappally123, Lugia2453, Graphium, 3er40, Fishfarmer77injax, Sam boron100, Heaven leigh35, CaspianSutherland, Harlem Baker Hughes, Llamaworms, Joaoserodio, Justiceforall3013, Ginsuloft, Cdihno, AfadsBad, Willymilly2013, Juhuyuta, Djdubswiss, Ethically Yours, Worktopfactory, Junaidbalakot, Monkbot, Adams Granite, Milkboy237, Nioe34, Nioe345, Hey ya wuu2 nmu cool not much like, Bop123, Rucaroo2, Eyupturker and Anonymous: 810
- Flint Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Flint?oldid=633781986 Contributors: Vicki Rosenzweig, Bryan Derksen, The Anome, Ktsquare, Stormwriter, Arpingstone, Muriel Gottrop, Glenn, Ineuw, Timwi, Dysprosia, Radiojon, Morwen, Phoebe, Riddley, Gentgeen, Cahno, Robbot, RedWolf, Romanm, Modulatum, Bkell, Mervyn, Hadal, Decumanus, Matt Gies, Ryanrs, Yak, Elinnea, Foobar, Adamsan, Rogerzilla, Icairns, Karl-Henner, Okapi, Avihu, Fanghong, DanielCD, Pmsyyz, Vsmith, Pavel Vozenilek, Pink18, Zscout370, Microtony, David Gale,

Haham hanuka, Hooperbloob, Jakew, Jumbuck, Alansohn, Gary, PAR, Ross Burgess, HenryLi, Stemonitis, Mel Etitis, Merlinme, Polyparadigm, Pol098, WadeSimMiser, Jary, Chun-hian, Dkleeman, Pentawing, Coemgenus, Tintazul, Vuong Ngan Ha, FlaBot, RJP, RexNL, Gurch, Enon, Srleffler, Narvalo, Chobot, RobotE, Hairy Dude, Huw Powell, Fabartus, Gaius Cornelius, Wimt, Bachrach44, Voyevoda, DrHydeous, RL0919, TDogg310, Iancarter, Bozoid, Lockesdonkey, Kortoso, DeadEyeArrow, Closedmouth, DoriSmith, JDspeeder1, Groyolo, CIreland, SmackBot, Amcbride, Mangoe, KocjoBot, KVDP, Sloman, Betacommand, JackyR, Thumperward, Xx236, Emurphy42, AP1787, Quigabyte, Edivorce, Ortzinator, Paul H., Pinktulip, PhilipPage, Gobonobo, Perfectblue97, AndyAndyAndy, Hylobates, GkgAlf, Mvent2, IvanLanin, LadyofShalott, Courcelles, George100, Ballista, Jpb1301, Hyperdeath, Gogo Dodo, Trident13, Srajan01, Dougweller, Teratornis, David Humphreys, Victorclaessen, The Fat Man Who Never Came Back, Sam42, Escarbot, AntiVandalBot, Pixelface, Wayiran, Storkk, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, Husond, MER-C, Ericoides, Olaf, Steveprutz, Yahel Guhan, Magioladitis, ClovisPt, Daarznieks, Frotz, Lelkesa, WLU, Youy, B9 hummingbird hovering, Sasper, Arjun01, CommonsDelinker, AlexiusHoratius, Rekrutacja, Uncle Dick, LarsTheViking, Zoift, Rod57, TheChrisD, Johnbod, Gurchzilla, ARTE, IceDragon64, Funandtrvl, Fbifriday, Pelarmian, Dom Kaos, Philip Trueman, Theriac, Zamphuor, GDonato, North Madison, Littlealien182, LeaveSleaves, O crandell, WikiCantona, Ceranthor, Jauerback, Keilana, The Evil Spartan, IdreamofJeanie, Kanonkas, Missing Ace, ClueBot, The Thing That Should Not Be, 5hin3, Ashashyou, Stepshep, PixelBot, Shinkolobwe, Everysubjectman, Dakovski, Dace83, Dyn bach o Fangor, BodhisattvaBot, Thatguyflint, Addbot, Chzz, Tide rolls, Lightbot, Sionnach1, Bermicourt, Dte.scott, Piotr967, Yobot, Tempodivalse, AnomieBOT, Galoubet, JackieBot, RandomAct, Materialscientist, The High Fin Sperm Whale, Xqbot, TAHAWK, Anna Frodesiak, In fact, Shadowjams, Bout2gohuntin, FrescoBot, Perdman, Badastronomy, Dneyder, Bennett boy genious, I dream of horses, FoxBot, Lotje, Vrenator, Jeffrd10, Reach Out to the Truth, Minimac, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, TjBot, DexDor, Ripchip Bot, Halestock, Drevil22507, John of Reading, Wasner, Pahazzard, RenamedUser01302013, Wikipelli, K6ka, Showasw, GrindtXX, Donner60, Scientific29, Peter Karlsen, Bas-Celik, Xanchester, ClueBot NG, Manubot, CocuBot, Frietjes, Widr, Ben morphett, MerllwBot, Titodutta, Mark Arsten, Op47, Zach Vega, Pinballisagame, Marktomory, Bluestone1968, Shaun, Bestbenwade, Anbu121, EnzaiBot, UsefulWikipedia, Andydxgame, Dayrateal, PinkAmpersand, Dandan1702, Haminoon, Mactackett2 and Anonymous: 247

 Limestone Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Limestone?oldid=634436717 Contributors: Tobias Hoevekamp, Rmhermen, SimonP, Ktsquare, Ouercusrobur, Edward, Lir, D, Ixfd64, Ahoerstemeier, Cferrero, Glenn, Bogdangiusca, Schneelocke, Hemmer, Kbk, Roepers, Steinsky, Marshman, Saltine, Tom Allen, Rls, Chrisjj, Pollinator, Robbot, Chris 73, Romanm, Seglea, Mirv, Academic Challenger, Bkell, Modeha, Lupo, Lysy, Giftlite, Tom harrison, Everyking, Bkonrad, Neilc, Mmm, Fys, LiDaobing, Antandrus, JoJan, Jossi, GeoGreg, Eranb, Clarknova, Joyous!, Yuriz, Grunt, Mike Rosoft, Reinthal, DanielCD, Blanchette, Discospinster, Vsmith, Xezbeth, Dlloyd, GregBenson, Bender235, ESkog, Kbh3rd, CanisRufus, DS1953, Dennis Brown, Bobo192, Longhair, Smalljim, Giraffedata, Irrawaddy, Rajah, MPerel, Krellis, Geschichte, Jumbuck, Danski14, Grutness, WideArc, Alansohn, LtNOWIS, FaustX, AzaToth, Wtmitchell, Saga City, Aquelajames, Blaxthos, Zntrip, Woohookitty, Ylem, PoccilScript, Tbc2, Macaddct1984, Eyreland, Palica, Mandarax, Magister Mathematicae, V8rik, Chun-hian, Dariakus, FreplySpang, Bikeable, Rjwilmsi, DeadlyAssassin, Bhadani, DoubleBlue, Ractic, Yamamoto Ichiro, Vuong Ngan Ha, RJP, AdnanSa, RexNL, Lmatt, Dunemaire, Knoma Tsujmai, Chobot, DVdm, RashBold, Bgwhite, WriterHound, Gwernol, Debivort, YurikBot, TexasAndroid, Angus Lepper, Crotalus horridus, RussBot, Stephenb, Yyy, Eleassar, Wimt, NawlinWiki, SEWilcoBot, Wiki alf, Voyevoda, DavidH, Dureo, Brian Crawford, Matticus78, Iancarter, Misza13, Joxy, Lockesdonkey, Khalid!, Bota47, Wknight94, Zzuuzz, Ellie Maries, Lt-wiki-bot, Kgwo1972, Closedmouth, Xareu bs, DGaw, LeonardoRob0t, Selmo, Attilios, SmackBot, FocalPoint, Derek Andrews, Unschool, KnowledgeOfSelf, Od Mishehu, Delldot, Bobzchemist, HalfShadow, Sectryan, VSquared, Gilliam, Skizzik, Hamedog, Persian Poet Gal, JDCMAN, Miquonranger03, Silly rabbit, SchfiftyThree, Baa, Konstable, Zymatik, Audriusa, Brainblaster52, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Twp, Alexmcfire, Rrburke, Aces lead, Addshore, Midnightcomm, Valenciano, TedE, Dreadstar, Paul H., Weregerbil, Jbergquist, SpiderJon, Acdx, Kukini, SashatoBot, ArglebargleIV, Anlace, Euchiasmus, Ascend, Soumyasch, Aleenf1, Ckatz, Stwalkerster, Waggers, Geologyguy, Qyd, Condem, Jose77, Caiaffa, Ian mckenzie, BranStark, Iridescent, JoeBot, Igoldste, AGK, Courcelles, Gilabrand, Tawkerbot2, Lahiru k, Wiki101, Americasroof, Sleeping123, Le savoir et le savoir-faire, Ale jrb, Gazco, Anubis3, PorthosBot, Xius, JohnCD, ShelfSkewed, FlyingToaster, Leujohn, Casper2k3, Marcklar, Gogo Dodo, Chasingsol, Hibou8, Dr.enh, Tawkerbot4, Ameliorate!, After Midnight, Jstuby, Casliber, Epbr123, Marek69, Zé da Silva, JustAGal, Dfrg.msc, Laxg0alie, Gierszep, Snoop0x7b, Mentifisto, Hmrox, AntiVandalBot, Seaphoto, Quintote, Modernist, Ingolfson, Mikenorton, JAnDbot, MER-C, Saeedsafasaeed, Grant Gussie, Hut 8.5, Magioladitis, Trigguh, Pedro, Bongwarrior, VoABot II, Wikidudeman, JNW, Fordsfords, Think outside the box, Doug Coldwell, Rich257, WODUP, Recurring dreams, Catgut, Maniwar, Loonymonkey, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, LorenzoB, Heliac, DerHexer, Khalid Mahmood, Valerius Tygart, Tobin Dax, Movistar, NatureA16, MartinBot, Pudgey, Anaxial, AlexiusHoratius, Ash, Bear21, J.delanoy, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Hans Dunkelberg, Phillipcaudell, Icseaturtles, Sphinxcat, DarkFalls, Pyrospirit, AntiSpamBot, (jarbarf), NewEnglandYankee, Rosebyanyname, Chaide, SardonicRick, Juliancolton, Cometstyles, Vanished user 39948282, DorganBot, Rising*From*Ashes, Gtg204y, Vinsfan368, SoCalSuperEagle, CardinalDan, Hitman 4135, Deor, ABF, Zul32, Jennavecia, Chienlit, Philip Trueman, TXiKiBoT, Berthold Werner, Zidonuke, Zamphuor, A4bot, Chris castorina, Rei-bot, Leafyplant, LeaveSleaves, ^demonBot2, Psyche825, BotKung, Autodidactyl, Xfireiswarmx, BigDunc, Andy Dingley, Insanity Incarnate, Peldbdi, Monty845, Amy.meg, Blbelt2001, D. Recorder, The Random Editor, Biscuittin, SieBot, Tiddly Tom, Scarian, Weeliljimmy, Jauerback, Mbz1, RJaguar3, Yintan, Keilana, Toddst1, Radon210, Oda Mari, Wilson44691, Aruton, Oxymoron83, Faradayplank, Avnjay, Nuttycoconut, Harry, Harry the Dirty Dog, Readerj, Andrij Kursetsky, StaticGull, Pinkadelica, Troy 07, ClueBot, LAX, GorillaWarfare, Tucker001, The Thing That Should Not Be, Mild Bill Hiccup, Blanchardb, Rotational, TheSmuel, Neverquick, Auntof6, Mr Accountable, Leo931193, Awickert, Excirial, Pumpmeup, Jusdafax, Crywalt, Encyclopedia77, BobKawanaka, Jacko1712, NuclearWarfare, JamieS93, Frozen4322, The Red, Mikaey, Ark25, Thehelpfulone, Thingg, Ultimo786, Ertemplin, Versus22, Doriftu, BurgererSF, SoxBot III, DubiumLibertas, EmmanuelMeert, DumZi-BoT, Budelberger, Dark Mage, Ningnangnong, Rror, In06black, Mifter, ZooFari, HexaChord, Addbot, Mcgoun, Some jerk on the Internet, Jncraton, Fieldday-sunday, CanadianLinuxUser, Leszek Jańczuk, Cst17, Download, Cmisell, Glane23, Kyle1278, Shannon4599usa, Kauymatty8, Tide rolls, Avono, Luckas Blade, Legobot, Luckas-bot, Tohd8BohaithuGh1, Hardman911, Evans1982, Nigel4321, Becky Sayles, QueenCake, AnakngAraw, Daniel 1992, Tempodivalse, AnomieBOT, Jim1138, IRP, Soresumakashi, Sabata, Materialscientist, Dearleighton, The High Fin Sperm Whale, FoxOn36, GB fan, Frankenpuppy, Bigbrainsam, Xqbot, Ammubhave, Addihockey10, Capricorn42, Gigemag76, DSisyphBot, Houston39, MmrdecimoisaMIB, -), GrouchoBot, Sir Krith, RibotBOT, TonyHagale, WebCiteBOT, Dennisthemaniice, Occasionality, Thejadefalcon, Tangent747, Simple Bob, Amorphisman, Pinethicket, Abductive, 10metreh, Mekeretrig, Spartan 1200, Hantzen, Lars Washington, MastiBot, SpaceFlight89, Mojo701, Jujutacular, Saayiit, Jackj03, Jauhienij, AbhishekDewangan Geologist, DixonDBot, Sheogorath, Vrenator, Vancouver Outlaw, Andrewsmellsofpoo, පස්ගා, WikiTome, Weedwhacker128, Tbhotch, MegaSloth, NerdyScienceDude, Slon02, EmausBot, Oprahpope, Minimac's Clone, Active Banana, Tommy2010, Wikipelli, K6ka, Jipo63, JSquish, Fæ, DC REN, Azt3x, KuduIO, Prabinepali, Erianna, Rygel, M.C., Jay-Sebastos, RockMagnetist, Crossingover now, Robert EA Harvey, ClueBot NG, Cvlpennington, Satellizer, Albennett04, Concord113, ScottSteiner, Lewis027, MerlIwBot, JohnSRoberts99, Nightenbelle, Lirita, AML2011, Krishnaprasaths, BZTMPS, Lowercase sigmabot, Supererogare, Blackout0770, Wiki13, Jmanning971, The Rye Inn, EmadIV, Hellounique, Xwejnusgozo, SWVT, Donilredd, Alexalibaba6, Glacialfox, Klilidiplomus, Anbu121, Robstaaaa, Sion17, Bcrowther99, Iamlearningaboutmarble, Dexbot, Bellenator, Dennydays, Morfusmax, Frosty, Oknowthisisweird, Hi all you lads, Surfer43, CensoredScribe, Ginsuloft, Tinkerbibibella, TheEpTic, 11nazimm, Kelechiisgay, Enesdemir22, Bobhills880, Mixxlight, DREADLOKER, USAthegreat, Html11232, AlexHeum, ProfessorPottery, Locketpocket, Jbitz743, Teddydoom, Giorgiogiannopoulos and Anonymous: 921

- Coloradoite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Coloradoite?oldid=541007238 Contributors: Sbisolo, DragonflySixtyseven, Vsmith, Sietse Snel, Ynhockey, Melaen, Cmapm, Jaraalbe, Gaius Cornelius, Anomalocaris, SmackBot, Edgar181, Sbharris, SMasters, Ra'ike, Addbot, Luckas-bot, RibotBOT, Chris.urs-o, YIB83, EmausBot, ZéroBot, Autoerrant, Seekadet, Liek, Rezabot, ChrisGualtieri and Anonymous: 3
- Duftite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Duftite?oldid=607149418 Contributors: Rich Farmbrough, Vsmith, Xezbeth, Kallewirsch, Rjwilmsi, Droll, Axem Titanium, Tillman, Magioladitis, Auntof6, Addbot, Luckas-bot, Eudialytos, Materialscientist, Chris.urs-o, Erik9bot, Orenburg1, Strickja and Liek
- Moissanite Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Moissanite?oldid=631756293 Contributors: Bryan Derksen, Rjstott, Dominus, Wapcaplet, Stan Shebs, Angela, Jasper, Julesd, Jiang, Cherkash, Rl, Tom Peters, Charles Matthews, Dcoetzee, Stone, Saltine, Taxman, SEWilco, Phoebe, Stephan Schulz, TimothyPilgrim, BenFrantzDale, Leonard G., Eequor, James A. Donald, Sam Hocevar, Mike Rosoft, Zowie, açc¹, Vsmith, SpookyMulder, Kwamikagami, Bobo192, Davidruben, Ctrl build, Lysdexia, Anthony Appleyard, Jopxton, Gene Nygaard, Woohookitty, Veled, Rjwilmsi, FlaBot, Tobinmarcus, BjKa, Ramorum, Jaraalbe, MJustice, Shaddack, Anomalocaris, Ruhrfisch, Kniveswood, Reyk, Groyolo, SmackBot, Eskimbot, Jushi, Bluebot, DocKrin, Robma, Gump Stump, DMacks, Kevmin, Mgiganteus1, Noahspurrier, Xanthany, Arb, Deflective, Awien, TheOtherSiguy, Mary C., CheMechanical, WLU, Acalamari, Nwbeeson, Knowledgebycoop, Technopat, Mzmadmike, TheSix, Rogerdpack, Bahamut0013, Accounting4Taste, Flyer22, Phil Bridger, Lightmouse, ImageRemovalBot, ClueBot, JanceyN, Evertw, Elknax, Dancingpoet, Addbot, AnnaFrance, Jaydec, Jarble, Fryed-peach, Enemyunknown, Tohd8BohaithuGh1, Ge9580, Materialscientist, Citation bot, Ditzkowitz, Candcmoissanite, Stephanielstultz, Riotrocket8676, 2010BMW5, Chris.urs-o, Tranletuhan, Digitaldevo, Citation bot 1, Tonalone, Tmbjw 45, SixFingeredMan, Lotje, Tommy2010, HarDNox, AManWithNoPlan, Wingman417, Scientific29, MerlIWBot, Helpful Pixie Bot, Bibcode Bot, BG19bot, BendelacBOT, CarbonElemental1, Odomantus, Makecat-bot, Lugia2453, Ccyyrree, Igorzi, Gemologist1, Monkbot, KT8824 and Anonymous: 103

15.2 Images

- File:07-ml-3-soil-mosaic-B019R1_br.jpg
 Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/3a/
 07-ml-3-soil-mosaic-B019R1_br.jpg
 License: Public domain Contributors: http://marsrovers.jpl.nasa.gov/gallery/press/opportunity/
 20040212a.html (direct link) Original artist: NASA/JPL/Cornell/USGS
- File:1000oz.silver.bullion.bar.underneath.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e2/1000oz.silver.bullion. bar.underneath.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Unit 5
- File:140606_Les-Baux-12.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/73/140606_Les-Baux-12.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: BlueBreezeWiki
- File:2000sulphuric_acid.PNG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/3e/2000sulphuric_acid.PNG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Zeimusu using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Original uploader was Anwar saadat at en.wikipedia
- File:2005.11.08_005_Granito_Orbicular_Caldera_Chile.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d5/2005.11.
 08_005_Granito_Orbicular_Caldera_Chile.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: By Herman Luyken Original artist: Vassil
- File:2005graphite.PNG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/97/2005graphite.PNG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Stefan4 using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Original uploader was Anwar saadat at en.wikipedia
- File:2005rutile.PNG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/80/2005rutile.PNG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Stefan4 using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Original uploader was Anwar saadat at en.wikipedia
- File:2780M-pyrite1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/95/2780M-pyrite1.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: CarlesMillan
- File:4447M-cassiterite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fa/4447M-cassiterite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: CarlesMillan
- File:A-quartz.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/53/A-quartz.png License: Public domain Contributors: English Wikipedia, en:File:A-quartz.png Original artist: Materialscientist
- File:Acanthite_on_Calcite_-_Freiberg,_Erzgebirge,_Saxony,_Germany.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/ commons/9/9c/Acanthite_on_Calcite_-_Freiberg%2C_Erzgebirge%2C_Saxony%2C_Germany.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-215990.html Original artist: Rock Currier
- File:Acid_rain_woods1.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0c/Acid_rain_woods1.JPG License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Nipik 22:01, 10 July 2006 (UTC)
- File:Aegirine-233494.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/54/Aegirine-233494.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-233494.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Ag-Au-Cu-colours-english.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e7/Ag-Au-Cu-colours-english.svg License: GFDL Contributors: Translated version of File:Ag-Au-Cu-colours-It.svg (using texts from File:Ag-Au-Cu-colours.png) Original artist: Original image: Metallos
- File:AlbertaSulfurAtVancouverBC.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fa/AlbertaSulfurAtVancouverBC.jpg License: CC SA 1.0 Contributors: English Wikipedia, original upload 10 July 2005 by Leonard G. Original artist: Leonard G.
- File:Alchimia_1570_p_9.tif Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8e/Alchimia_1570_p_9.tif License: Public domain Contributors: Chemical Heritage Foundation Original artist: Chemical Heritage Foundation

- File:Alexandrite_26.75cts.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/01/Alexandrite_26.75cts.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Photographed by David Weinberg for Alexandrite.net and released to the public domain. Alexandrite.net contributors. Step Cut Alexandrite Cushion, 26.75 cts. In Alexandrite.net, Tsarstone collectors guide. December 07, 2006, 16:42 UTC. Available at: http://www.alexandrite.net/viewpage.html?id=ALX-001-00001. Accessed February 26, 2007. *Original artist:* Original uploader was User: at en.wikipedia
- File:Amethyse_de_Guerrero.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c9/Amethyse_de_Guerrero.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Améthystre_sceptre2.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a3/Am%C3%A9thystre_sceptre2.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Anatolian_-_Figurine_of_a_Child_-_Walters_42360.jpg http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/ Source: 7/78/Anatolian_-_Figurine_of_a_Child_-_Walters_42360.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Walters Art Museum: <img alt='Nuvola filesystems folder home.svg' src='//upload.wikimedia. org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/8/81/Nuvola_filesystems_folder_home.svg/20px-Nuvola_filesystems_folder_home.svg.png' srcset='//upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/8/81/Nuvola_filesystems_folder_home. width='20' height='20' svg/30px-Nuvola_filesystems_folder_home.svg.png 1.5x, //upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/8/81/Nuvola_ filesystems_folder_home.svg/40px-Nuvola_filesystems_folder_home.svg.png 2x' data-file-width='128' data-file-height='128' Home page src='//upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/3/35/Information_icon.svg/20px-Information_icon.svg.png' width='20' height='20' srcset='//upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/3/35/Information_icon.svg/30px-Information_icon.svg.png 1.5x, //upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/thumb/3/35/Information_icon.svg/40px-Information_icon.svg.png 2x' data-file-width='620' data-file-height='620' /> Info about artwork Original artist: Anonymous (Anatolia)
- File:Andradite-172390.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d1/Andradite-172390.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-172390.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Apollo_synthetic_diamond.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8f/Apollo_synthetic_diamond.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: http://www.flickr.com/photos/jurvetson/156830367/ Original artist: Steve Jurvetson
- File:Arsenopyrite,_Panasqueira_Mine,_Portugal.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c4/Arsenopyrite% 2C_Panasqueira_Mine%2C_Portugal.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* JJ Harrison (jjharrison89@facebook.com)
- File:Arsenopyrite-176706.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7b/Arsenopyrite-176706.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-176706.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Asbestos_with_muscovite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/cd/Asbestos_with_muscovite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Aram Dulyan (User:Aramgutang)
- File:Augstus_kameo.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/11/Augstus_kameo.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Self-photographed / Absalypson2 Original artist: Unknown
- File:B-quartz.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/12/B-quartz.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work (Original caption: "I (Materialscientist (talk)) created this work entirely by myself.") Original artist: Materialscientist at en.wikipedia
- File:Baryte-Galena-Pyrite-203072.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5e/Baryte-Galena-Pyrite-203072. jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-203072.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:BauxiteUSGOV.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/04/BauxiteUSGOV.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: http://resourcescommittee.house.gov/subcommittees/emr/usgsweb/photogallery/; English Wikipedia, original upload 3 August 2004 by Chris 73 Original artist: Unknown
- File:Bauxite_with_unweathered_rock_core._C_021.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f5/Bauxite_ with_unweathered_rock_core._C_021.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.5 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Werner Schellmann
- File:Biotite-Orthoclase-229808.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d9/Biotite-Orthoclase-229808.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-229808.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Bornite-Quartz-135210.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/95/Bornite-Quartz-135210.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* http://www.mindat.org/photo-135210.html *Original artist:* Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Brucite-rare08-40a.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/68/Brucite-rare08-40a.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/rare08-40a.jpg, Description: http://www.irocks.com/render.html? species=Brucite&page=2 Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Brucite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8b/Brucite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Ra'ike using CommonsHelper.
 Original artist: Andrew Silver, USGS. Original uploader was Materialscientist at en.wikipedia
- File:Brucitestructure.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/08/Brucitestructure.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Materialscientist
- File:Bullypyrite.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f7/Bullypyrite.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* Didier Descouens
- File:Burning-sulfur.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a0/Burning-sulfur.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Taken with an OLYMPUS C2500L Original artist: Johannes 'volty' Hemmerlein
- File:Bustamite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8e/Bustamite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:Böhmite-89904.jpg *Source*: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/13/B%C3%B6hmite-89904.jpg *License*: CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors*: http://www.mindat.org/photo-89904.html *Original artist*: Leon Hupperichs

- File:CaC6structure.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/ec/CaC6structure.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors:
- N. Emery et al. "Synthesis and superconducting properties of CaC6" Sci. Technol. Adv. Mater. 9 (2008) 044102 free download *Original artist:* Materialscientist (talk)
- File:CaboRojoDRBauxite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fa/CaboRojoDRBauxite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Tim Ross
- File:Calcite-Fluorite-Galena-rom31c.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0c/ Calcite-Fluorite-Galena-rom31c.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/new09/rom31c.jpg, Description: http://www.mindat.org/photo-266092.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Calcite-Galena-207327.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d4/Calcite-Galena-207327.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-207327.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Calcite-Galena-elm56c.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/92/Calcite-Galena-elm56c.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/elm56c.jpg, Description: http://www.pink.com/ *Original artist:* Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Calcite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7a/Calcite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Calcite.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/97/Calcite.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work (Original text: I created this work entirely by myself.) Original artist: NIMSoffice (talk)
- File:Carbon_basic_phase_diagram.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/46/Carbon_basic_phase_diagram. png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Carnotite-201050.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b8/Carnotite-201050.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-201050.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Carollite_and_native_copper.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/71/Carollite_and_native_copper.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work[1] Original artist: http://www.rockyflowers.com
- File:Carrollite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/82/Carrollite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Carrollite02.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/ee/Carrollite02.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:Carson_Fall_Mt_Kinabalu.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/57/Carson_Fall_Mt_Kinabalu.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Sze Sze SOO
- File:Cassiterite-43265.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9a/Cassiterite-43265.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* http://www.mindat.org/photo-43265.html *Original artist:* Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Cassiterite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/69/Cassiterite.jpg License: GFDL 1.2 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Alchemist-hp (talk) (www.pse-mendelejew.de)
- File:Cassiterite_-_Blue_Tier_tinfield,_Tasmania,_Australia.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/ 3e/Cassiterite_-_Blue_Tier_tinfield%2C_Tasmania%2C_Australia.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/ photo-229276.html Original artist: Ralph Bottrill
- File:Cessna_210_Hagelflieger_Detail.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/22/Cessna_210_Hagelflieger_ Detail.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.5 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Christian Jansky (User:Tschaensky)
- File:Chalcocite-139819.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/05/Chalcocite-139819.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-139819.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Chalcocite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5f/Chalcocite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Chalcopyrite-Quartz-237645.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/41/Chalcopyrite-Quartz-237645. jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-237645.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Chalcopyrite-unit-cell-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/50/ Chalcopyrite-unit-cell-3D-balls.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Chalcotrichite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/87/Chalcotrichite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Dake
- File:Chromite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b1/Chromite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: danweinrich.com Original artist: Weinrich Minerals, Inc.
- File:Chrysoberyl-282796.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/50/Chrysoberyl-282796.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* http://www.mindat.org/photo-282796.html *Original artist:* Matteo Chinellato
- File:Cinnabar09.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/35/Cinnabar09.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Micki using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Original uploader was Reno Chris at en.wikipedia
- File:Cinnabar_crystal_structure.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/10/Cinnabar_crystal_structure.png License: CC0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: MarinaVladivostok
- File:Cinnabar_on_Dolomite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9e/Cinnabar_on_Dolomite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: JJ Harrison (jjharrison89@facebook.com)
- File:Cinnabarit_01.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e5/Cinnabarit_01.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: H. Zell

- File:Citrin_cut.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/32/Citrin_cut.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Cleopatra'{}s_Needle_(London)_inscriptions.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f8/Cleopatra% 27s_Needle_%28London%29_inscriptions.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work (own photo) Original artist: Man vyi
- File:Coal_anthracite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/72/Coal_anthracite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: http://resourcescommittee.house.gov/subcommittees/emr/usgsweb/photogallery/images/Coal,%20anthracite_jpg Original artist:
- File:Cobaltite-mun05-71a.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/97/Cobaltite-mun05-71a.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/mun05-71a.jpg, Description: http://www.mindat.org/photo-44104. html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Coloradoite,_Pyrite,_Quartz-338840.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/46/Coloradoite%2C_ Pyrite%2C_Quartz-338840.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-338840.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Commons-logo.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/4/4a/Commons-logo.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Copper-21991.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/91/Copper-21991.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-21991.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Corindon_azulEZ.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/1e/Corindon_azulEZ.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.0-br Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Corundum-pV.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/49/Corundum-pV.svg License: CC-BY-SA-4.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: TomR
- File:Corundum.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f0/Corundum.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work (Original text: I created this work entirely by myself.) Original artist: NIMSoffice (talk)
- File:Cscr-featured.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/e/e7/Cscr-featured.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c9/Cubic-face-centered.svg License: File:Cubic-face-centered.svg Source: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Cubic, face-centered.png Lattice face centered cubic.svg Original artist: Original PNGs by Daniel Mayer and DrBob, traced in Inkscape by User:Stannered
- File:Cuprite-66649.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6a/Cuprite-66649.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-66649.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:CupriteUSGOV.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7c/CupriteUSGOV.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: http://libraryphoto.cr.usgs.gov/cgi-bin/show_picture.cgi?ID=ID.%20BOM%20Mineral%20Specimens%20098 Original artist: Unknown
- File:Cyclooctasulfur-above-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7e/ Cyclooctasulfur-above-3D-balls.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Cylinder_seal_antelope_Louvre_AM1639.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d5/Cylinder_seal_ antelope_Louvre_AM1639.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: Unknown
- File:Cymophane.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/3a/Cymophane.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Photographed by David Weinberg for Alexandrite.net and released to the public domain from Alexandrite.net contributors. Cat's eye, 6.1 cts. In Alexandrite.net, Tsarstone collectors guide. December 07, 2006, 16:42 UTC. Available at: http://www.alexandrite.net/viewpage.html?id=ALX-001-00045. Accessed March 02, 2007.
 Original artist: Original uploader was Gemshare at en.wikipedia
- File:Darya-e_Noor_Diamond_of_Iran.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/bf/Darya-e_Noor_Diamond_ of_Iran.png License: Public domain Contributors: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Image:Darya-e_Noor_Diamond_of_Iran.png#file Original artist: Siroos777
- File:Dia_scalpel.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d2/Dia_scalpel.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Transferred from en.wikipedia; transfer was stated to be made by User:NIMSoffice. *Original artist:* NIMSoffice (talk)
- File:Diamond.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/36/Diamond.jpg License: CC-BY-1.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Diamond_Knife_Blade_Edge.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/4c/Diamond_Knife_Blade_Edge.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Richard Wheeler (Zephyris)
- File:Diamond_Polisher.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/25/Diamond_Polisher.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Andere Andre
- File:Diamond_and_graphite2.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d9/Diamond_and_graphite2.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Diamond_and_graphite.jpg
 File:Graphite-tn19a.jpg Original artist: Diamond_and_graphite.jpg: User:Itub

- File:Diamond_blade_very_macro.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a3/Diamond_blade_very_macro.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Hustvedt
- File:Diamond_face_trigons_scale.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/77/Diamond_face_trigons_scale.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Gump Stump
- File:Diaspore-md58a.jpg *Source*: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/4e/Diaspore-md58a.jpg *License*: CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors*: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/md58a.jpg, Description: http://www.mindat.org/photo-37842.html *Original artist*: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Duftite-Cerussite-174182.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5d/Duftite-Cerussite-174182.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-174182.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Duftite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/48/Duftite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:EarthRangersCentre.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/44/EarthRangersCentre.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Raysonho @ Open Grid Scheduler / Grid Engine
- File:Edit-clear.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/f/f2/Edit-clear.svg License: ? Contributors: The Tango! Desktop Project. Original artist:

The people from the Tango! project. And according to the meta-data in the file, specifically: "Andreas Nilsson, and Jakub Steiner (although minimally)."

- File:Elbaite-121353.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/ae/Elbaite-121353.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-121353.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Ele.rose.750pix.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c2/Ele.rose.750pix.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Enargite.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/aa/Enargite.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Ra'ike using CommonsHelper. *Original artist:* Andrew Silver, USGS. Original uploader was Materialscientist at en.wikipedia
- File:Epidote_Oisans.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/bf/Epidote_Oisans.jpg License: CC-BY-4.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Ewer_birds_Louvre_MR333.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/ea/Ewer_birds_Louvre_MR333.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: Unknown
- File:Facade_Hagar_Qim.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/11/Facade_Hagar_Qim.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Hamelin de Guettelet
- File:FdRedox.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6b/FdRedox.png License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Smokefoot
- File:FeS2structure.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2a/FeS2structure.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Materialscientist
- File:Feuersteinaxt.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/4a/Feuersteinaxt.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Dr. Henning Krämer, Geesthacht - de:User:Hinnerk
- File:Firesteels_assorted.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/33/Firesteels_assorted.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Gaius Cornelius
- File:Fjæregranitt3.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/bc/Fj%C3%A6regranitt3.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Friman
- File:Flag_of_Australia.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/b/b9/Flag_of_Australia.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_Brazil.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/0/05/Flag_of_Brazil.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_Egypt.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fe/Flag_of_Egypt.svg License: CC0 Contributors: From the Open Clip Art website. Original artist: Open Clip Art
- File:Flag_of_Greece.svg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5c/Flag_of_Greece.svg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* own code *Original artist:* (of code) cs:User:-xfi- (talk)
- File:Flag_of_Guinea.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/ed/Flag_of_Guinea.svg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_Guyana.svg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/99/Flag_of_Guyana.svg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* ? *Original artist:* ?
- File:Flag_of_India.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/4/41/Flag_of_India.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_Indonesia.svg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9f/Flag_of_Indonesia.svg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Law: s:id:Undang-Undang Republik Indonesia Nomor 24 Tahun 2009 (http://badanbahasa.kemdiknas.go.id/ lamanbahasa/sites/default/files/UU_2009_24.pdf) *Original artist:* Drawn by User:SKopp, rewritten by User:Gabbe
- File:Flag_of_Iran.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/ca/Flag_of_Iran.svg License: Public domain Contributors: URL http://www.isiri.org/portal/files/std/1.htm and an English translation / interpretation at URL http://flagspot.net/flags/ir'.html Original artist: Various
- File:Flag_of_Jamaica.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0a/Flag_of_Jamaica.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: The source code of this SVG is <a data-x-rel='nofollow' class='external text' href='http://validator.w3.org/check?uri=http%3A%2F%2Fcommons.wikimedia.org%2Fwiki%2FSpecial%3AFilepath%2FFlag_of_Jamaica.svg,,&,,ss=1#source'>valid.

- File:Flag_of_Japan.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/9/9e/Flag_of_Japan.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_Kazakhstan.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d3/Flag_of_Kazakhstan.svg License: Public domain Contributors: own code, construction sheet Original artist: -xfi-
- File:Flag_of_Russia.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/f/f3/Flag_of_Russia.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_Saudi_Arabia.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0d/Flag_of_Saudi_Arabia.svg License: CC0 Contributors: the actual flag Original artist: Unknown
- File:Flag_of_Sierra_Leone.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/17/Flag_of_Sierra_Leone.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Original artist: Zscout370
- File:Flag_of_South_Korea.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/09/Flag_of_South_Korea.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Ordinance Act of the Law concerning the National Flag of the Republic of Korea, Construction and color guidelines (Russian/English) ← This site is not exist now.(2012.06.05) Original artist: Various
- File:Flag_of_Suriname.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/60/Flag_of_Suriname.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Drawn according Description of flag and Corporate design guidelines National flag colours. Original artist: Unknown
- File:Flag_of_Thailand.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a9/Flag_of_Thailand.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Zscout370
- File:Flag_of_Turkey.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b4/Flag_of_Turkey.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Turkish Flag Law (Türk Bayrağı Kanunu), Law nr. 2893 of 22 September 1983. Text (in Turkish) at the website of the Turkish Historical Society (Türk Tarih Kurumu) Original artist: David Benbennick (original author)
- File:Flag_of_Venezuela.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/06/Flag_of_Venezuela.svg License: Public domain Contributors: official websites Original artist: Zscout370
- File:Flag_of_Vietnam.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/21/Flag_of_Vietnam.svg License: Public domain Contributors: http://vbqppl.moj.gov.vn/law/vi/1951_to_1960/1955/195511/195511300001 http://vbqppl.moj.gov.vn/vbpq/Lists/Vn%20bn%20php%20lut/View_Detail.aspx?ItemID=820 Original artist: Lutu Ly vẽ lại theo nguồn trên
- File:Flag_of_the_People'{}s_Republic_of_China.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/a/Flag_of_the_ People%27s_Republic_of_China.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work, http://www.protocol.gov.hk/flags/eng/n_flag/ design.html Original artist: Drawn by User:SKopp, redrawn by User:Denelson83 and User:Zscout370
- File:Flag_of_the_United_Arab_Emirates.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/cb/Flag_of_the_United_ Arab_Emirates.svg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_the_United_Kingdom.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/a/ae/Flag_of_the_United_Kingdom.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flag_of_the_United_States.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/a/a4/Flag_of_the_United_States.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Flint_Wall_Wiltshire.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e2/Flint_Wall_Wiltshire.JPG License: CC-BY-2.5 Contributors: Own work Original artist: David Ansley
- File:Flint_church_in_england_arp.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d7/Flint_church_in_england_arp. jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* ? *Original artist:* ?
- File:Flintbeach.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2e/Flintbeach.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: en.wikipedia.org: 18:47, 14. Mai 2004 . . Yak (Talk) . . 300 x 439 (109.277 Bytes) (Pebble beach of flint nodules, Rügen, Germany in 2004) Original artist: Yak
- File:Folder_Hexagonal_Icon.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/4/48/Folder_Hexagonal_Icon.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Franklinit_mit_Zinkit_-_Franklin,_New_Jersey,_USA.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8d/ Franklinit_mit_Zinkit_-_Franklin%2C_New_Jersey%2C_USA.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Ra'ike (see also: de:Benutzer:Ra'ike)
- File:Fumarola_Vulcano.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0b/Fumarola_Vulcano.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Brisk g
- File:Galena-unit-cell-3D-ionic.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/71/Galena-unit-cell-3D-ionic.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Galena_Limonite.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8b/Galena_Limonite.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* Lloyd.james0615
- File:Gibbsite-crystal-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f6/Gibbsite-crystal-3D-balls.png License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Ben Mills
- File:Gibbsite_Aluminum_hydroxide_Minas_Gerais,_Brazil_2998.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/ 98/Gibbsite_Aluminum_hydroxide_Minas_Gerais%2C_Brazil_2998.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Dave Dyet http://www.shutterstone.com http://www.dyet.com
- File:Gizeh_Cheops_BW_1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d1/Gizeh_Cheops_BW_1.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Berthold Werner
- File:Goethite-182557.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/44/Goethite-182557.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-182557.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com

- File:Goethite_Angleterre.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/27/Goethite_Angleterre.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Gold(III)_chloride_solution.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d9/Gold%28III%29_chloride_ solution.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Gold-mz4b.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8c/Gold-mz4b.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/mz4b.jpg, Description: http://www.mindat.org/photo-37436.html *Original artist:* Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Gold-nominal-constant-usd.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/ff/Gold-nominal-constant-usd.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Codehydro (Alexander Zhikun He)
- File:GoldBarAtGrandEmperorCasino.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/57/ GoldBarAtGrandEmperorCasino.JPG License: Public domain Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Sreejithk2000 using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Photnart (talk). Original uploader was Photnart at en.wikipedia
- File:Gold_-_world_production_trend.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/aa/Gold_-_world_production_ trend.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors:
- 1881-1895: Statistical abstract of the United States 1899, Johnson Reprint Corporation, p. 51, calculated with 31.1035 g/oz, http://www. census.gov/prod/www/statistical_abstract.html *Original artist:* Leyo, Con-struct
- File:Gold_30g_for_a_860kg_rock.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f9/Gold_30g_for_a_860kg_rock.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work by uploader, Toi gold mine Original artist: PHGCOM
- File:Gold_Bars.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a5/Gold_Bars.jpg License: CC0 Contributors: Agnico-Eagle Mines Limited Original artist: Agnico-Eagle
- File:Gold_mine.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/61/Gold_mine.jpg License: GFDL 1.2 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Gold_price_in_USD.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e3/Gold_price_in_USD.png License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Realterm
- File:Golddust.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d8/Golddust.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Greenhorn1
- File:Golden_crown_Armento_Staatliche_Antikensammlungen_01.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/ f0/Golden_crown_Armento_Staatliche_Antikensammlungen_01.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: User:MatthiasKabel, own work, 2008-11-15 Original artist: ?
- File:GoldinPyriteDrainage_acide.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9a/GoldinPyriteDrainage_acide. JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia Original artist: Original uploader was Qfl247 and Beao at en.wikipedia. Later version(s) were uploaded by Beao at en.wikipedia.
- File:Gozo,_limestone_quarry_-cutting_the_stone.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6a/Gozo%2C_
- limestone_quarry_-_cutting_the_stone.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Bogdan Giuşcă
- File:GranadaEZ.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/17/GranadaEZ.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.0-br Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:GraniteElephant.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/dd/GraniteElephant.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Original photograph Original artist: Photograph taken by Mark A. Wilson (Department of Geology, The College of Wooster).
 [1]
- File:Granite_Yosemite_P1160483.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0d/Granite_Yosemite_P1160483. jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* David Monniaux (talk · contribs)
- File:Graphite-pV.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d8/Graphite-pV.svg License: CC-BY-SA-4.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: TomR
- File:GraphiteUSGOV.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f3/GraphiteUSGOV.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* ? *Original artist:* ?
- File:Grossular-ww51a.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/71/Grossular-ww51a.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/ww51a.jpg, Description: http://www.mindat.org/photo-121044.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:GrusSand.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/44/GrusSand.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Qfl247
- File:HPHTdiamonds2.JPG *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/cc/HPHTdiamonds2.JPG *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Transferred from en.wikipedia; transfer was stated to be made by User:NIMSoffice. *Original artist:* NIMSoffice (talk). Subsequent edits by Materialscientist.
- File:Halite-Nahcolite-51411.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/48/Halite-Nahcolite-51411.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* http://www.mindat.org/photo-51411.html *Original artist:* Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:HeavyMineralsBeachSand.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/81/HeavyMineralsBeachSand.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Original photograph *Original artist:* Photograph taken by Mark A. Wilson (Department of Geology, The College of Wooster). [1]
- File:Hematite.bear.660pix.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/16/Hematite.bear.660pix.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Photographed by Adrian Pingstone in September 2002 and released to the public domain. Original artist: User Arpingstone on en.wikipedia
- File:Hematite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/ae/Hematite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?

- File:Hematite_in_Scanning_Electron_Microscope,_magnification_100x.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/ commons/9/99/Hematite_in_Scanning_Electron_Microscope%2C_magnification_100x.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors:
- Hematite_in_Scanning_Electron_Microscope,_magnification_100x.GIF *Original artist:* Hematite_in_Scanning_Electron_Microscope,_magnification_100x.GIF: SecretDisc
- File:Hematite_structure.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/1/18/Hematite_structure.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:*

I created this work entirely by myself. *Original artist:*

Materialscientist (talk)

- File:Hoelite,_sulfur_-_Carolaschacht_Mine,_Freital,_Saxony,_Germany.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/ commons/f/fb/Hoelite%2C_sulfur_-_Carolaschacht_Mine%2C_Freital%2C_Saxony%2C_Germany.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-de Contributors: http://tw.strahlen.org/fotoatlas1/hoelite_foto.html Original artist: Thomas Witzke
- File:Hsianghualite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/af/Hsianghualite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:Hubnerite-Quartz-216455.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/ae/Hubnerite-Quartz-216455.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* http://www.mindat.org/photo-216455.html *Original artist:* Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Hureaulite_01.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7d/Hureaulite_01.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:Ilmenite-155036.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/26/Ilmenite-155036.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-155036.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Ilmenite-65675.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/af/Ilmenite-65675.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-65675.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Ilmenite.GIF Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b8/Ilmenite.GIF License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transfer was stated to be made by User:NIMSoffice. Original artist: NIMSoffice (talk). Original uploader was NIMSoffice at en.wikipedia
- File:IndianGranite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a1/IndianGranite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Original photograph Original artist: Photograph taken by Mark A. Wilson (Department of Geology, The College of Wooster). [1]
- File:Io_highest_resolution_true_color.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7b/Io_highest_resolution_true_ color.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: http://photojournal.jpl.nasa.gov/catalog/PIA02308 Original artist: NASA / JPL / University of Arizona
- File:Iranian_-_Shallow_Vessel_-_Walters_571816.jpg http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/ Source: 26/Iranian_-_Shallow_Vessel_-_Walters_571816.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Walters Art Museum: href='http://thewalters.org/' data-x-rel='nofollow'> Home page Info about artwork Original artist: Anonymous (Iran)
- File:Iron(II)-sulfide-unit-cell-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c5/Iron%28II% 29-sulfide-unit-cell-3D-balls.png *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* Ben Mills
- File:Iron-240222.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c6/Iron-240222.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-240222.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:James_Webb_Space_Telescope_Mirror33.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/61/James_Webb_ Space_Telescope_Mirror33.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: http://www.jwst.nasa.gov/images_mirror41.html Original artist: NASA/Drew Noel (Drew Noel Photography)
- File:Jason_Pelias_Louvre_K127.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/dc/Jason_Pelias_Louvre_K127.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Marie-Lan Nguyen (2006) Original artist: Underworld Painter
- File:Kaolinite-Orthoclase-lw18c.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/3b/Kaolinite-Orthoclase-lw18c.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/lw18c.jpg, Description: http://www.irocks.com/ render.html?species=Orthoclase&page=0 Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Kawah_Ijen_-East_Java_-Indonesia_-sulphur-31July2009.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/ac/ Kawah_Ijen_-East_Java_-Indonesia_-sulphur-31July2009.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-2.0 *Contributors:* originally posted to Flickr as Kawah Ijen *Original artist:* Jean-Marie Hullot
- File:Kimmirut_Graphite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f6/Kimmirut_Graphite.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: Kimmirut Graphite Original artist: Mike Beauregard from Nunavut, Canada
- File:Koboltglans.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/75/Koboltglans.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Photo taken by me Original artist: User Tor Svensson
- File:La_Palma_Limonit.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fd/La_Palma_Limonit.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Lebrac

- File:La_Zaplaz,_Piatra_Craiului.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fa/La_Zaplaz%2C_Piatra_Craiului.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Amorphisman
- File:Lapis_lazuli_block.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a6/Lapis_lazuli_block.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Large_bonfire.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/36/Large_bonfire.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Originally uploaded to the English Wikipedia here by the author Original artist: Fir0002
- File:Limestone_Mines_at_Cedar_Creek.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/bb/Limestone_Mines_at_ Cedar_Creek.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: Civil War Preservation Trust Original artist: Anne Carter
- File:LimoniteUSGOV.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2e/LimoniteUSGOV.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Limonite_bog_iron_cm01.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/90/Limonite_bog_iron_cm01.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Litography_press_with_map_of_Moosburg_01.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e8/Litography_press_with_map_of_Moosburg_01.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Chris 73
- File:Loudspeaker.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/8a/Loudspeaker.svg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:MODOAzufre.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/75/MODOAzufre.jpg License: ? Contributors: Museo del Objeto Original artist: Unknown
- File:Maczuga_Herkulesa_(background_Castle_Pieskowa_Skała).jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/ 3c/Maczuga_Herkulesa_%28background_Castle_Pieskowa_Ska%C5%82a%29.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www. panoramio.com/photo/1005318 Original artist: http://www.panoramio.com/user/185155 User:Ukasiu
- File:Magnetite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/1d/Magnetite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Archaeodontosaurus
- File:Magnetite444.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/72/Magnetite444.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Benjamint444
- File:Magnetite_structure.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/f/f7/Magnetite_structure.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:*

I created this work entirely by myself. *Original artist:* Materialscientist (talk)

- File:Malathion-3D-vdW.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b5/Malathion-3D-vdW.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Manganite-180085.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b8/Manganite-180085.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-180085.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Manganite.GIF *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/aa/Manganite.GIF *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Transferred from en.wikipedia; transfer was stated to be made by User:NIMSoffice. *Original artist:* NIMSoffice (talk). Original uploader was NIMSoffice at en.wikipedia
- File:ManganiteUSGOV.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e6/ManganiteUSGOV.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Marcasite-40471.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c2/Marcasite-40471.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-40471.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:MarcasiteGeode.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/02/MarcasiteGeode.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: DanielCD
- File:MarcassiteII.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d8/MarcassiteII.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:MichiganBIF.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/62/MichiganBIF.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Wilson44691
- File:Millerite-44389.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/08/Millerite-44389.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-44389.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Millerite-Quartz-232902.jpg *Source*: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/1a/Millerite-Quartz-232902.jpg *License*: CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors*: http://www.mindat.org/photo-232902.html *Original artist*: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Millerite_structure.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/59/Millerite_structure.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:MagnusA using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Materialscientist (talk). Original uploader was Materialscientist at en.wikipedia
- File:Mineralogy_igneous_rocks_EN.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f4/Mineralogy_igneous_rocks_ EN.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Woudloper
- File:Mineraly.sk_-_bornit.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9a/Mineraly.sk_-_bornit.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Mineraly.sk_-_diaspor.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b7/Mineraly.sk_-_diaspor.jpg *License:* CC-BY-2.0 *Contributors:* ? *Original artist:* ?
- File:Mineraly.sk_-_pyrargyrit.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b1/Mineraly.sk_-_pyrargyrit.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?

- File:Miorcani_flint.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/ed/Miorcani_flint.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Otis Crandell
- File:MocheGoldNecklace.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/7d/MocheGoldNecklace.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia Original artist: Pattych (talk). Original uploader was Pattych at en.wikipedia
- File:Moissanite-USGS-20-1001d-14x-.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/05/
 Moissanite-USGS-20-1001d-14x-.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: BYU Mineral Specimens 799 USGS Photographic
 Library Original artist: Andrew Silver
- File:Moissanite_ring.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f8/Moissanite_ring.JPG License: Public domain Contributors: Own work (Own photo) Original artist: Angela
- File:Molly_Hill_molybdenite.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/12/Molly_Hill_molybdenite.JPG License: GFDL Contributors: Own work Original artist: John Chapman (Pyrope)
- File:Molybdenit_1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/40/Molybdenit_1.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Molybdenite.GIF Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e4/Molybdenite.GIF License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transfer was stated to be made by User:NIMSoffice. Original artist: NIMSoffice (talk). Original uploader was NIMSoffice at en.wikipedia
- File:Moon_symbol_crescent.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2a/Moon_symbol_crescent.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Lexicon
- File:Muscovite-Albite-122886.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/ca/Muscovite-Albite-122886.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-122886.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:NaCl_polyhedra.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c0/NaCl_polyhedra.png License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Solid State
- File:National_Museum_of_Natural_History_Gold_Colored_Diamonds.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/ commons/1/19/National_Museum_of_Natural_History_Gold_Colored_Diamonds.JPG License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Jorfer
- File:Native_silver.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/d/Native_silver.JPG License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Original uploader was Teravolt at en.wikipedia
- File:Natroliteinde1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5f/Natroliteinde1.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Nemalite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/e/e6/Nemalite.jpg License: ? Contributors: http://libraryphoto.cr.usgs.gov Original artist: Andrew Silver, USGS
- File:Nickel-arsenide-3D-unit-cell.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2f/Nickel-arsenide-3D-unit-cell.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Nickeline.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/03/Nickeline.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Nuvola_apps_edu_science.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/59/Nuvola_apps_edu_science.svg License: LGPL Contributors: http://ftp.gnome.org/pub/GNOME/sources/gnome-themes-extras/0.9/gnome-themes-extras-0.9.0.tar.gz Original artist: David Vignoni / ICON KING
- File:Office-book.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a8/Office-book.svg License: Public domain Contributors: This and myself. Original artist: Chris Down/Tango project
- File:Orpiment_mineral.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/bf/Orpiment_mineral.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Orthorhombic.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/dd/Orthorhombic.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Crystal stucture Original artist: Original PNGs by Daniel Mayer, traced in Inkscape by User:Stannered
- File:Padlock-silver-light.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/28/Padlock-silver-light.svg License: CC0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Padlock-silver.svg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fc/Padlock-silver.svg *License:* CC0 *Contributors:* http://openclipart.org/people/Anonymous/padlock_aj_ashton_01.svg *Original artist:* This image file was created by AJ Ashton. Uploaded from English WP by User:Eleassar. Converted by User:AzaToth to a silver color.
- File:Pencils_hb.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/08/Pencils_hb.jpg *License:* CC-BY-3.0 *Contributors:* Transfered from en.wikipedia: *Original artist:* Original uploader was Dmgerman at en.wikipedia
- File:Peroxydisulfuric-acid-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/87/ Peroxydisulfuric-acid-3D-balls.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Pitchblende_schlema-alberoda.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e7/Pitchblende_ schlema-alberoda.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Geomartin
- File:Portal-puzzle.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/f/fd/Portal-puzzle.svg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Proustite_-_Chanarcillo,_Copiapo_Province,_Atacama_Region,_Chile.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/ commons/c/c9/Proustite_-_Chanarcillo%2C_Copiapo_Province%2C_Atacama_Region%2C_Chile.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-247288.html Original artist: Maurizio Dini

- File:Pseudomalachite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/ee/Pseudomalachite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:Pyragyrite09.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/95/Pyragyrite09.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Liftarn using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Original uploader was Reno Chris at en.wikipedia
- File:Pyrite_-_disc.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/60/Pyrite_-_disc.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.0 Contributors: http://www.flickr.com/photos/cobalt/91712254/in/set-172548/ Original artist: cobalt123
- File:Pyrite_2.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/1b/Pyrite_2.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* JJ Harrison (jjharrison89@facebook.com)
- File:Pyrite_elbe.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5c/Pyrite_elbe.jpg *License:* CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* Didier Descouens
- File:Pyrite_from_Ampliación_a_Victoria_Mine,_Navajún,_La_Rioja,_Spain_2.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/ wikipedia/commons/f/fd/Pyrite_from_Ampliaci%C3%B3n_a_Victoria_Mine%2C_Navaj%C3%BAn%2C_La_Rioja%2C_Spain_2. jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: JJ Harrison (jjharrison89@facebook.com)
- File:Pyrolusite_Mineral_with_Dendrite_Macro_Digon3.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/42/ Pyrolusite_Mineral_with_Dendrite_Macro_Digon3.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: "Jonathan Zander (Digon3)"
- File:Pyrrhotite_Mexique.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/55/Pyrrhotite_Mexique.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Qapf_diagram_plutonic_05.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/77/Qapf_diagram_plutonic_05.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: -xfi-
- File:Qemscan_pisoliths.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a5/Qemscan_pisoliths.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: FEI Company Original artist: 03:14, 04 January 2011 (UTC)
- File:Quartz,_Tibet.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/14/Quartz%2C_Tibet.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.5 Contributors: Own work Original artist: JJ Harrison (jjharrison89@facebook.com)
- File:Quartz-Uvarovite-LTH15C.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/91/Quartz-Uvarovite-LTH15C.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/new2010/LTH15C.JPG, Description: http://www.irocks.com/render.html?species=Quartz&page=36 Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:QuartzUSGOV.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a5/QuartzUSGOV.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* ? *Original artist:* ?
- File:Quartz_synthese.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b1/Quartz_synthese.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Quartz_var._Smokey_from_Morella,_Victoria.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/82/Quartz_ var._Smokey_from_Morella%2C_Victoria.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: JJ Harrison (jjharrison89@facebook.com)
- File:Question_book-new.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/9/99/Question_book-new.svg License: ? Contributors: Created from scratch in Adobe Illustrator. Based on Image:Question book.png created by User:Equazcion Original artist: Tkgd2007
- File:Realgar-229713.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/52/Realgar-229713.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-229713.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Riley_(Kansas)_County_Courthouse_1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6a/Riley_%28Kansas% 29_County_Courthouse_1.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Kevin Zollman Kzollman 22:00, 4 May 2006 (UTC)
- File:Roche_Rock-by-mike-hancock.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/99/Roche_ Rock-by-mike-hancock.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.0 Contributors: From geograph.org.uk Original artist: mike hancock
- File:Roses_des_Sables_Tunisie.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a7/Roses_des_Sables_Tunisie.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Rough_diamond.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d7/Rough_diamond.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Original source: USGS "Minerals in Your World" website. Direct image link: [1] Original artist: Unknown USGS employee
- File:Rutile-122157.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/bd/Rutile-122157.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-122157.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Rutile-unit-cell-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5d/Rutile-unit-cell-3D-balls.png License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Ben Mills
- File:Rutile@quartz.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f7/Rutile%40quartz.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.0 Contributors: http://www.flickr.com/photos/unforth/2987966304/ Original artist: unforth
- File:Rutile_needles.jpg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/62/Rutile_needles.jpg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* Own work *Original artist:* Aram Dulyan (User:Aramgutang)
- File:Several_corundum_crystals.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9a/Several_corundum_crystals.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image:Sapphire01.jpg from Azuncha reduced and optical cleared Original artist: Ra'ike (see also Ra'ike on de.wikipedia
- File:Sillimanite-199671.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/52/Sillimanite-199671.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-199671.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com

- File:Silver-Bornite-171549.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0a/Silver-Bornite-171549.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-171549.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Silver.ogg *Source*: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0d/Silver.ogg *License*: CC-BY-SA-3.0 *Contributors*: Derivative of Silver at Wikipedia *Original artist*: {{user_name_link}}}
- File:Silver_-_world_production_trend.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d1/Silver_-_world_ production_trend.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors:
- 1881-1895: Statistical abstract of the United States 1899, Johnson Reprint Corporation, p. 51, calculated with 31.1035 g/oz, http://www.census.gov/prod/www/statistical_abstract.html *Original artist:* Leyo, Con-struct
- File:Silver_mining_in_Kutná_Hora_1490s.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/eb/Silver_mining_in_ Kutn%C3%A1_Hora_1490s.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Galerie Středočeského kraje Original artist: Unknown
- File:Silver_price_in_USD.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fc/Silver_price_in_USD.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Realterm
- File:Skutterudite-structure-large.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/en/4/44/Skutterudite-structure-large.jpg License: ? Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Skuttérudite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a8/Skutt%C3%A9rudite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Small_gold_nugget_5mm_dia_and_corresponding_foil_surface_of_half_sq_meter.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/ wikipedia/commons/9/91/Small_gold_nugget_5mm_dia_and_corresponding_foil_surface_of_half_sq_meter.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work by uploader, Toi gold mine Original artist: PHGCOM
- File:Soufre_extraction_1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c8/Soufre_extraction_1.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Soufresicile3.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/95/Soufresicile3.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0-2.5-2.0-1.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Sound-icon.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/47/Sound-icon.svg License: LGPL Contributors: Derivative work from Silsor's versio Original artist: Crystal SVG icon set
- File:Sphalerite-221270.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9b/Sphalerite-221270.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-221270.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Sphalerite-Dolomite-Chalcopyrite-165227.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f5/ Sphalerite-Dolomite-Chalcopyrite-165227.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-165227.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Sphalerite-Quartz-261762.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b3/Sphalerite-Quartz-261762.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-261762.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Sphalerite-unit-cell-depth-fade-3D-balls.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/22/ Sphalerite-unit-cell-depth-fade-3D-balls.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Spinel-4mb4c.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6b/Spinel-4mb4c.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/pics/4mb4c.jpg, Description: http://www.irocks.com/render.html?species=Spinel& page=0 Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Spinel2.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/09/Spinel2.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Spinelgem.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d3/Spinelgem.JPG License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Humanfeather
- File:Square_and_compasses3.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0b/Square_and_compasses3.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Innotata using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Nabokov (talk).
- File:St._Louis_wharf_cobbles_20090121_1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/85/St._Louis_wharf_ cobbles_20090121_1.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Kbh3rd
- File:Stawamus_Chief_South_Peak_2.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/97/Stawamus_Chief_South_ Peak_2.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: User:Clayoquot
- File:Stibnite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/cd/Stibnite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Taken by author (User:pepperedjane) on 6 January 2007 at the Carnegie Museum of Natural History. Original artist: User:pepperedjane
- File:Stringer156_nugget.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/46/Stringer156_nugget.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Originally from en.wikipedia; description page is/was here. Original artist: Original uploader was Reno Chris at en.wikipedia
- File:Sulfate-3D-vdW.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d8/Sulfate-3D-vdW.png License: Public domain Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:SulfurPrice.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/ab/SulfurPrice.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://minerals.usgs.gov/ds/2005/140/#sulfur Original artist: Materialscientist
- File:Sulphur_Candle.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/4f/Sulphur_Candle.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Divingpetrel

- File:Sun_symbol.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6f/Sun_symbol.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: This vector image was first created with Adobe Illustrator by Melian, and then manually redrawn.
- File:Sylvanite_((Au,Ag)2Te4),_Cripple_Creek_Diatreme.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/48/ Sylvanite_%28%28Au%2CAg%292Te4%29%2C_Cripple_Creek_Diatreme.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: Sylvanite ((Au,Ag)2Te4), Cripple Creek Diatreme (Early Oligocene, 32 Ma), central Colorado Original artist: James St. John
- File:Tanjore_big_temple.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/80/Tanjore_big_temple.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: By trip Original artist: Saba rathnam
- File:Tellnes.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0e/Tellnes.jpg License: GFDL Contributors: Own work Original artist: Mikenorton
- File:Tetrahedrite,_Hübnerite,_Quartz_-_176605.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/98/Tetrahedrite% 2C_H%C3%BCbnerite%2C_Quartz_-_176605.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-176605.html Original artist: Carles Millan
- File:Tetrahedrite-Chalcopyrite-Sphalerite-251531.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a6/ Tetrahedrite-Chalcopyrite-Sphalerite-251531.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-251531.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Text_document_with_red_question_mark.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a4/Text_document_ with_red_question_mark.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Created by bdesham with Inkscape; based upon Text-x-generic.svg from the Tango project. Original artist: Benjamin D. Esham (bdesham)
- File:The_Cheesewring.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c2/The_Cheesewring.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Personal photograph taken by Mick Knapton Original artist: Mick Knapton
- File:The_Earth_seen_from_Apollo_17_with_transparent_background.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/ commons/4/43/The_Earth_seen_from_Apollo_17_with_transparent_background.png License: Public domain Contributors: http://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/imgcat/html/object_page/a17_h_148_22727.html Original artist: NASA
- File:The_Hope_Diamond_-_SIA.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2a/The_Hope_Diamond_-_SIA.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: http://siarchives.si.edu/collections/siris_sic_8819 Original artist: Unknown
- File:Toi_250kg_gold_bar.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/43/Toi_250kg_gold_bar.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work by uploader, Toi Mine Original artist: PHGCOM
- File:Topaz-235220.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/be/Topaz-235220.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.mindat.org/photo-235220.html Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Topaze_Brésil2.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f6/Topaze_Br%C3%A9sil2.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Didier Descouens
- File:Torres1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/36/Torres1.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File:Transparency.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/80/Transparency.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.0-br Contributors: ? Original artist: ?
- File: Transparent.gif Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/ce/Transparent.gif License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Edokter
- File:TurinPapyrus1.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/ba/TurinPapyrus1.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Photograph at the Turin Museum courtesy of J. Harrell Original artist: Zyzzy
- File:Tuthankhamun_Egyptian_Museum.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/47/Tuthankhamun_ Egyptian_Museum.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work by uploader, http://bjornfree.com/galleries.html Original artist: Bjørn Christian Tørrissen
- File:Two_20kr_gold_coins.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/92/Two_20kr_gold_coins.jpg License: CC0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Anonimski
- File:Udachnaya_pipe.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/83/Udachnaya_pipe.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Stepanovas (Stapanov Alexander). Timestamp at the bottom right was removed by Michiel Sikma in 2006.
- File:Unsustainable_Growth.webm Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a9/Unsustainable_Growth.webm License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Rahulkepapa
- File:Uraninite-usa32abg.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/a/a7/Uraninite-usa32abg.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Image: http://www.irocks.com/db_pics/usa1/usa32abg.jpg, Description: http://www.irocks.com/render.html? species=Uraninite&page=2 Original artist: Rob Lavinsky / iRocks.com
- File:Various_granites.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/34/Various_granites.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia Original artist: Jstuby at en.wikipedia
- File:Vickers_anvil_diamons.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d2/Vickers_anvil_diamons.jpg License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: http://www.flickr.com/photos/fluor_doublet/6864844960/ Original artist: R. Tanaka

- File:VolcanicPipe.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/56/VolcanicPipe.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: http://www.premiumdiamonds.co.za/Diamonds%20Education.htm Original artist: en:User:Asbestos
- File:Vredefort_crater_cross_section_2.png Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/22/Vredefort_crater_cross_ section_2.png License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: Oggmus
- File:WLA_hmns_Hematite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/19/WLA_hmns_Hematite.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-2.5 Contributors: Uploaded from the Wikipedia Loves Art photo pool on Flickr Original artist: Wikipedia Loves Art participant "Assignment_Houston_One"
- File:Weipa-bauxite-mine.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d3/Weipa-bauxite-mine.jpg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: www.cape-york-australia.com
- File:Widmanstatten_hand.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/36/Widmanstatten_hand.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: originally posted to Flickr as 090423-1080887 Original artist: Waifer X
- File:Widmanstatten_patterns_2.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/9e/Widmanstatten_patterns_2.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Aram Dulyan (User:Aramgutang)
- File:Wielka_kula_krzemień_pasiasty.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/1/15/Wielka_kula_krzemie% C5%84_pasiasty.jpg License: GFDL Contributors: Own work Original artist: Adam Ognisty
- File:Wikibooks-logo.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fa/Wikibooks-logo.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Own work Original artist: User:Bastique, User:Ramac et al.
- File:Wikiquote-logo.svg *Source:* http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/fa/Wikiquote-logo.svg *License:* Public domain *Contributors:* ? *Original artist:* ?
- File:Wikisource-logo.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/4c/Wikisource-logo.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors:
- Original artist: Nicholas Moreau
- File:Wikiversity-logo.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/91/Wikiversity-logo.svg License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Snorky (optimized and cleaned up by verdy_p) Original artist: Snorky (optimized and cleaned up by verdy_p)
- File:Wiktionary-logo-en.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f8/Wiktionary-logo-en.svg License: Public domain Contributors: Vector version of Image:Wiktionary-logo-en.png. Original artist: Vectorized by Fvasconcellos (talk · contribs), based on original logo tossed together by Brion Vibber
- File:Woodhouseite_01.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/d/d5/Woodhouseite_01.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Own work Original artist: Strickja
- File:World_Chromium_Production_2002.svg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/2c/World_Chromium_ Production_2002.svg License: Public domain Contributors: :File:BlankMap-World6,_compact.svg Original artist: stone
- File:YanagisawaA9932J.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/28/YanagisawaA9932J.JPG License: CC-BY-SA-3.0 Contributors: Transferred from en.wikipedia; transferred to Commons by User:Kafuffle using CommonsHelper. Original artist: Nabokov (talk). Required citation is: "Photo by Tom Oates, 2009"..
- File:Yosemite_20_bg_090404.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/87/Yosemite_20_bg_090404.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: [1] Original artist: Jon Sullivan
- File:Yukon_chromite_prospect.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0b/Yukon_chromite_prospect.jpg License: CC-BY-2.0 Contributors: http://www.flickr.com/photos/31856336@N03/3006390947/ Original artist: Mike Beauregard
- File:Zincite.JPG Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/3/39/Zincite.JPG License: CC-BY-3.0 Contributors: Own work (Original text: I (Teravolt (talk)) created this work entirely by myself.) Original artist: Teravolt (talk)
- File:Zincite.jpg Source: http://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5e/Zincite.jpg License: Public domain Contributors: Originally from en.wikipedia; description page is/was here. Original artist: JA.Davidson

15.3 Content license

• Creative Commons Attribution-Share Alike 3.0